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PRESIDENTIAL CAMPAIGN ACTIVITIES OF 1972 
PHASE II: CAMPAIGN PRACTICES 

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 26, 1973 

U.S. SENATE, 
SELECT COMMITTEE ON 

PRESIDENTIAL CAMPAIGN ACTIVITIES, 
W (l8hington, D.O. 

The Select Committee met, pursuant to recess, at 10 :10 a.m., in room 
318, Russell Senate Office Building, Senator Sam J. Ervin, Jr. ( chair
man), presiding. 

Present: Senators Ervin, Talmadge, Inouye, Montoya, Baker, Gur
ney, and Weicker. 

Also present: Samuel Dash, chief counsel and staff director; Fred 
D. Thompson, minority counsel; Rufus L. Edmisten, deputy chief 
counsel; Arthur S. Miller, chief consultant; Jed Johnson, investigato,r; 
David M. Dorsen, James Hamilton, and Terry F. Lenzner, assistant 
chief counsels; Marc Lackritz, Ronald D. Rotunda, and Barry Scho
chet, assistant majority counsels; H. ·william Shure and Robert Sil
ver.stein, assistant minority counsels; Pauline 0. Dement, research 
assistant; Eiler Ra vnholt, office of Senator Inouye; Ron McMahan, 
assistant to Senator Baker; A. Searle Field, assistant to Senator 
W eicker; Michael Flanigan, assist,ant publications clerk. 

Senator ERVIN. The committee will come to order. 
Counsel will call the first witness. 
Mr. DASH. Mr. Patrick J. Buchanan. 
Senator ERVIN. Mr. Buchanan, will you stand up and raise your 

right hand? 
Do you swear that the testimony which you shall give to the Select 

Committee on Presidential Campaign Activities will be the truth, 
the whole truth, a,nd nothing hut the truth, so help you God? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. I do, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DASH. Mr. Buchanan, is it true you are not appearing with 

counsel today? 

TESTIMOI\11'" OF PA.TRICK 1. BUCHANAN 

Mr. BucHANAN. That is accurate. 
Mr. DAsn. Do you have a statement that you prepa~·oo that you 

wish to rea,d to the committee~ 
M:ro BucuANAN. I do. I have a statement, abbreviated st.atement of 

about, I would think, no more than 15 minutes at the most. 
Mr. DASH. Vl ould you please read it? 
Senator TALMADGE. De we h:1ve copies oi it, M:r. Chairman? 
Mr. BucHANAN. I have given copies to the--

(3899) 
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Mr. DASH. One copy has just been obtained. No copies under om 
rule were submitted to the committee, I think they were submitted 
to the press but not to the committee. 

Mr. BucHANAN. They were submitted to the committee about 20 
minutes ago for Xeroxing. A young lady came to me and said they 
would be distributed to the Senators and members of the staff. 

Senator GURNEY. Are they being Xeroxed? 
Mr. DASH. Yes. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Should I proceed with the statement or do you 

want to wait for the copies? 
Mr. DASH. Proceed with your statement then, Mr. Buchanan. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, for 

a variety of reasons, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before 
your Select Committee but in candor, I cannot speak with the same 
enthusi,asm for the manner in which the invitation was delivered. At 
the President's personal directive, his White House staff has been 
called upon and has cooperated, I believe fully, with the committee. 
Specifically, this witness has certainly done so. Nevertheless, the sur
prise announcement that I was to be called as a public witness before 
these hearings was made over national television before even the ele
mentary courtesy of a telephone call of notification had been extended. 

Of greater concern to me, however, has been an apparent campaign 
orchestrated from within the committee staff to malign my reputation 
in the public press prior to my appearance. In the hours immediately 
following my well-publicized invitation there appeared in the Wash
ington Post, the New York Times, the Baltimore Sun, the Chicago 
Tribune, and on the national networks, separate stories all attributed 
to committee sources alleging that I was the architect of a campaign 
of political espionage or dirty tricks. According to the Post, committee 
sources were in possession of my memorandums recommending infil
trating the opposition. 

In the Times the charge was that the committee had a series of 
Buchanan memorandums suggesting "political espionage and sabo
tage against Edwin S. Muskie of Maine and other candidates for the 
Presidential nomination." 

One wire service stated that Mr. Buchanan would be questioned 
about "blueprints and plans concerning the scandal." 

In the Chicago Tribune, the headline read: "Nixon Speech ,vriter 
Blamed for Muskie Plot." The story read, and I quote: "Senate 
investigators have evidence that Patrick J. Buchanan, one of Presi
dent Nixon's favorite speechwriters, was the secret author of a polit
ical sabotage scheme." 

In the Baltimore Sun under a major front page headline reading: 
"Buchanan Linked to 1972 Dirty Tricks," the story ran thus: 

Patrick .T. Buchanan, a Presidential consultant, may emerge as yet another 
architect of the 1972 White House dirty tricks strategy, according to congres
sional sources. 

Mr. Chairman, this covert campaign of vilification carried on by staff 
members of your committee is in direct violation of rule 40 of the 
Rules of Procedure ior the Select Committee. That rule strictly pro
hibits staff members from leaking substantive materials. Repeatedly, 
I have asked of Mr. Dash and Mr. Lenzner information that they 
might have to justify such allegations. Repeatedly, they have denied 
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to me that they have suc:h documents. ~Then I asked Mr. Lenzner who 
on the committee staff was responsible he responded, "Mr. Buchanan: 
you ought to know that you cannot believe everything you read in the 
newspapers." It was his joke and my reputation. 

So it seems fair to me to ask how can this Select Committee set itself 
up as the ultimate arbiter of American political ethics if it cannot even 
control the character assassination in its own ranks. 

For the record, Mr. Chairman, let me state the following: I did not. 
recommend or authorize, nor was I aware of any ongoing campaign of 
political sabotage against Senator Muskie or any other Democratic 
candidate. I did not recommend either verbally or in memorandums 
that the reelection committee infiltrate the campaigns of our opposition. 
I have never met nor spoken with nor can I recall ever having hear·d 
the names of Messrs. Hunt, Liddy, McCord, Ulasewicz, Reagan: 
Barker, or Segretti, until those names appeared in the public press. 

Nor have I ever heard until the terms were made public the code 
names of Ruby 1, Ruby 2, Crystal, Sedan Ohair, and Sedan Chair 2, or 
Fat Jack. Even today I could not testify with certitude as to whom 
these terms refer. 

Now, let me move quickly to the heart of the public allegations, 
against me~but more generally against our Presidential campaign. 

It is being argued that illicit Republican strategy and tactics were 
responsible for the defeat o:f the strongest Democratic candidate for 
President-and for the nomination of the weakest. 

It has been contended publicly that the Democrats were denied
by our campaign and strategy-a legitimate choice at their own 
convention. 

It is being alleged that the campaign of 1972 was not only a rigged. 
campaign but an utter fraud, "a political coup by the President of the 
United States." These contentions, Mr. Chairman, are altogether 
untrue. 

Republicans were not responsible for the downfall of Senator Mus· 
kie. Republicans were not responsible for the nomination of Senator 
McGovern. 

To suggest that, is first of all to do a grievous injustice both to Sen
ator McGovern and his campaign organization. 

Senator McGovern was nominate.cl becaiuse his men wrote the rule
book, his men were in the field earlir·c;t and worked hardest; his cam· 
paign was precisely targeted on the primaries they could win, and 
because he was possessed of the best political organization the Demo
cratic Party has seen in at least a dozen years. 

It was not Donald Segreitti who put together the organization that 
carried, for Senator McGovern, the crucial Wisconsin primary. 

It was not any agent of the Committee To Re-Elect the President 
who was out winning McGovern delegates in States like Georgia., Vir
ginia, and Louisiana. 

Senator GURNEY. Would you pull your mike a little bit closer? I 
am having great difficulty in hearing you, there is so much noise at 
the ta;ble. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Thank you. 
It was not our personnel, but theirs, who worked out Senators Mc

Govern's victorious campaign and convention stra.tegies. 
The McGovern people won their own nomination-and they lost 

their own election. 
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As Theodore H. White has written in his latest and best campaign 
history: All of the dirty tricks of 1972, added together in the ultimate 
balance, had "the weight of a feather." 

Now, one of the suggestions that I recommended, that Republicans, 
in the spring and summer of 1971, concentrate their political resources 
upon Senator Muskie-rather than dissipate them on the dozen other 
potential aspirants £or the nomination. 

That statement is essentially true. 
,Senator Muskie was targeting his political attacks upon the Presi

dent-as was every single one of the other potential nominees. 
No requirement exists in ethics-or logic-or law-that we provide 

equal time in political response to each of our potential opponents. 
The reasons £or recommending the focus upon Senator Muskie were 

basic: 
He was the frontrunner. Alone among the Democrats he led the 

President in the national polls. He appeared to me to be both the 
strongest candidate, and the candidate with the greatest opportunity 
of uniting the warring wings of the Democratic Party. 

Candidly, it was my hope, if not my expectation, that our political 
counterattacks, concentrated primarily, but not exclusively, upon the 
Democratic frontrunne,r, might contribute to opening up the Demo
cratic primaries and preventing a closed convention. 

There was nothing-and is nothing-in my judgment, illicit or un
ethical or improper or unprecedented in recommending or adopting 
such a political strategy. 

The resources which we recommended £or employment in that 
summer and £all, all of them legitimate, were basically these: 

National committee speakers and publications including Monday. 
Republican chairmen and organizations in States Senator Muskie 

visited. 
The Committee To Re-Elect-its media resources, and its develop

ing State organizations. 
Surrogate speakers from the national administration including the 

Vice President and Cabinet. 
Congressmen and Senators from the Republican Party who would 

use the forum of the White House or Capitol Hill either to defend th~ 
President against Senator Muskie's allegations-or to put Senator 
Muskie himself on the defensive. 

Also, use of the media, through briefings and conversations and the 
like by political operatives, to carry the message. 

There is no Republican individual or organization, Mr. Chairman, 
to credit or blame £or the decline in the candidacy of Senator Muskie. 

The narrowness of his victory in the New Hampshire primary was a 
reflection of his declining standing in the national polls. 

The enormous margin of his defeat in Florida was a consequen~ 
of the unanticipated appeal of the candidacy of George Wallace. 

His defeat in Wisconsin came at the hands of one man, Governor 
Wallace, who had been there but a single day and another man, Sena
tor McGovern, who had organized the State £or 18 months. 

As £or the general election, Mr. Chairman, the President of the 
United States did not achieve the greatest landslide of any minority 
party candidate in history because of Watergate and dirty tricks
but in spite of them. 
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Watergate was the most deleterious issue in our national campaign. 
In our own estimation, and that of political analysts, the Watergate 
tragedy cost the Republican, Party millions o:f votes. 

The reasons :for the landslide o:f 1972 are chronicled elsewhere; they 
need not be repeated here at length: Basically they are these: 

The President read the mood of the Nation better than his opponent. 
The President had conducted an administration, for 4 years, that 

had won the confiden,ce or support of millions o:f Democrats. 
The President's stand upon the issues of defense and welfare, upon 

taxes and government, upon coercive integration and busing, were 
closer to what the American people wanted than those of his opponent. 

But we won as well, Mr. Chairman, because of the quality and char
acter of our candidate. 

If one looks back over the political history of this country, there 
is only one other man, other than Richard Nixon, who has been his 
party's nominee for President or Vice President five times. That is 
Franklin Roosevelt. 

No other individual in our political history has served in both of 
the same high offices for so long a period of time as has the incumbent 
President. 

He is not the leader of a majority party. 
He had been-since 1946-a member of the minority party in Amer

ican politics. 
And thus, his political career, I believe, is all the more impressive. 
That political record, Mr. Chairman, is no accident. It is no fluke, 

and that election of 1972 was not stolen. 
And the mandate that the American people gave to this President 

and his administration cannot and will not be fruskated or repealed 
or overthrown as a consequence of the incumbent trag,.•dy. 

Mr. Chairman, I thank you for the time. 
Mr. DASH. Mr. Chairman, I, too, would like to deplore, along with 

Mr. Buchanan, any newspaper stories derogatory of him that are in
dicated as having been leaked or come from sources in thi3 committee. 
I know o-1' no staff member who has done it; I have searched to find such 
staff members, if there were any. We have had a problem like this be
fore and I think we all know that the problem of lea.ks is one that can
not always be solved. Also, this has been a problem, I think, that has 
plagued the inquiry in this area not only with this committee, but with 
the Department of Justice and the White House itself. It is not even 
known whether or not these sources did come from the Senate com
mittee. But I would deplore, along with Mr. Buchanan, newsstorieE 
that reflect on his character, reflect on his activities, and I can assure 
the committee that they did not come from any source that I know 
of in the committee, and certainly not from any counsel that I know of. 

Sena.tor BAKER. Mr. Chairman, could I say a word in that respect~ 
Senator ERVIN. Yes. 
Senator BAKER. I join with majority counsel in deploring the al

legations that Mr. Buchanan alludes to, and I commend him for tak
ing that position. I have talked to Mr. Dash on a number of occasions 
not related to this matter, but to other alleged leaks from the commit
tee, and I can verify from firsthand information that Mr. Dash on 
every occasion, has made a conscientious effort to locate such leaks and 
I entirely believe him when he says he deplores such leaks. 
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Unfortunately, we live in a pretty leaky atmosphere. I am not de
fending against the allegations that you make Mr. Buchanan; I am 
simply saying in a sense of :fairness to Mr. Dash that I am sure that he 
genuinely expresses that regret and that concern, as I do, too. It does 
not help the mandate of this committee to have the matter thrashed out 
in the press before a witness appears. It does not help to have specula
tive stories about it. It does not help to have a witness' summary pub
lished verbatim in the newspaper, which once happened. 

But let me quickly say as the senior Republican on this committee 
that for my part, I am convinced that Sam Dash means exactly what 
he said. 

Senator ERVIN. I would like to say, Mr. Buchanan, that I share your 
consternation about leaks. One thing I have never understood, hav
ing been a lawyer and been accustomed to keeping the secrets of my 
clients, I have never understood why such a large part of earth's in
habitants have such little restraint, that just as soon as they get any
thing in their minds, it comes tumbling out their mouths. I have noticed 
leaks ever since I got to ·w ashington 19 years ago. Somehow or other, 
it seems to me that they are increasing, that the number of people 
who cannot exercise self-restraint seems to be growing rather than 
diminishing. I deplore the leaks which so often reflect on a man's char
acter. I can guarantee that one man in this committee has never leaked 
anything. That is myself. I learned long ago that as Kipling said, 
"Man can kiss and tell. ·wisely has the poet sung, Man can hold all 
kinds of posts, I:f he'll only hold his tongue." 

I notice in recent months leaks have come out of the White House, 
come tumbling out of the Department of Justice, have come tumbling 
out of every congressional committee of both Houses of Congress. It 
is a most deplorable state and very unjust to people who have become 
victims of these leaks. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the statement and I 
was unaware that you were into the British poets. 

Senator ERVIN. Yes, sir. Not only the British but the Irish and the 
Scottish. · 

Mr. DASH. Mr. Buchanan, when did you first begin working for 
President Nixon in any political campaign? 

Mr. BucH.\NAN. I met President Nixon-frankly, I met him briefly 
when I was a caddy at Burning Tree Country Club in 1954. But for
mally, I met Mr. Nixon in 1965, In December, when he spoke at a polit
ical meeting filling in :for Senator Dirksen in southern Illinois, when I 
·was an editorial writer with the St. Louis Globe-Democrat. I went over 
and indicated to him that if he were going to run in 1968, I would like 
to get aboard early. He made some inquiries. We had some long ex
tended conversations and I joined his staff in January of 1966. 

I served with him in the 1966 political campaign. vVe traveled some 
35 States, on one or t-wo occasions into Tennessee, I think, Senator 
Baker. That was my first association with him. I remained on his 
staff through 1967 an'd the 1968 campaign and joined the White Honse 
as a special assistant in January of 1969. 

Mr. DASH. When you joined the ,vhite House as special assistant, 
what, specifically, were your responsibilities, Mr. Buchanan? 

Mr. BucHANAX. Well, you have got essentially-my functions cor
respond to that of general assignment reporter for a newspaper. I only 
have three definite and ongoing assignments. They -would be as speech-
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writer for the President on major speeches; oversight of the Presi
dent's daily news summary, which is prepared by Mort Allen; and 
third, the preparation of the briefing books and briefing materials for 
the President for all his press conferences, which has been a function of 
mine for almost 8 years. 

Mr. DASH. Now, to whom in the 1'7bite House did you report froll' 
the period of your appointment to the White House position that you 
held through May of this year? 

Mr. BucRANAN. )fay of this year? ,v-ell, through April of this year, 
the primary channel of communication with the President would be 
H. R. "Bob" Haldeman, President's Chief of Staff. He would not be 
the exclusive channel. The President would contact me on occasion di
rectly. But that would be the primary channel. 

Mr. DASH. Now, in the course of your duties at the White House, did 
you have occasion to write a series of memorandums to the President, 
or to Mr. Haldeman, or anybody else? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, being a writer, yes; I did. That is the format I 
generally used for communication in the, White House, was memoran
dums. I have written numerous: scores if not hundreds, of memora,n
dums to both the President and, I am sure, to Mr. Haldeman. That is 
correct. 

Mr. DASH. Now, Mr. Buchanan, did you bring with you or produce 
in accordance with the subpena issued to you on Sept. 20, l 973, copies 
of your memorandums dealing with political strategy for the Presi
dent or Presidential primaries of 1972 and the campaign? 

Mr. BucHANAN. No, sir; I did not. I first went to get the direction of 
the Director of the President's Counsel. I believe this matter is in 
court. I have re!td-because of the brevity of the time I was given t.c 
prepare for this testimony, I have not had an opportunity to read all 
of the political strategy memos that I have sent between 1971 and 
1972, but I have read a number of them. Again, I did not bring them 
here : I first went :for the direction of the President's Counsel. 

M{·. DASH. Do you have those memorandums in your possession in 
your office at the ,v-hite House i 

Mr. BucHANAN. No, that would not be precise. I have some in my 
,vhite House files. Most of my memorandums from 1971 to 1972 are 
down in the basement of the Executive Office Building. I have had th1:, 
opportunity to Xerox some of these, my secretary has. That is a limited 
numb~r, just because of the sheer volume. 

While I am allowed to Xerox and read these memorandums, I could 
not without authorization from the President's Counsel remove them 
from the vVhite House, nor would I. 

Mr. DAsli. vVould you tell us when did your file of memorandums 
become part of the Presidential Papers and not in your complete-

Mr. BucHANAN. I think they have al'Ways been part of the Presiden-
tial Papers. · 

Mr. DASH. When were they removed from your control? 
Mr. BucHANAN. They were removed at my direction and frankly, 

I thought it was only temporary. It was indicated, an individual who 
had worked for me in the campaign in 1972 came back from a com
mittee hearing and he said, "They are going to subpena all our files." 

So I said, "Well, let's go down to the counsel's office." 
So we 'Went down to the counsel's office and the counsel indicated 

that it would be best if all our files were placed under, taken down-
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stairs, at least from 1971 and 1972, and so they were. But I had that 
access and I did have the right to Xerox those particular memoran
dums--

Mr. DASH. 1'That counsel advised you? 
Mr. BucHANAN. I couldn't be certain which individual. It was cer

tainly Mr. Buzhardt and Mr. Garment and/or Mr. Parker, I would 
think. 

Mr. DAsu. And is it the position 0£ counsel at the ·white House that 
these memorandums dealing with political campaign strategy are not 
available to us under the subpena because 0£ executive privilege? 

Mr. BucIIANAN. I think you will have to ask counsel what their posi
tion is, but I think that is not unreasonable in light 0£ the fact that 
many 0£ the memorandums are to the President 0£ the United States. 
Many of the memorandums deal with recommendations for Presiden
tial action. Many 0£ the memorandums were prepared at the direction 
0£ the President. 

I think you would have to talk to those individuals to ascertain 
what the legal grounds on which they withheld them are. 

Senator EnvrN. I£ I may interject myself at this point, the 'White 
House and myself have very fundamental disagreements about the 
nature and scope 0£ executive privilege. The Constitution and laws 0£ 
the United States place certain obligations upon the President. I 
accept executive privilege to a limited extent. I think the President is 
entitled to receive the uninhibited advice 0£ his aides, which is being 
sought by him or given by them, to enable him to perform in a lawful 
manner the official duties 0£ his office. 

For that reason, I accept the validity 0£ executive privilege to this 
extent: In my judgment, the President is entitled to have kept secret 
confidential information, confidential communications made to him by 
an aide, or even confidential communications among his aides, which 
have £or their purpose enabling him to perform in a lawful manner 
his constitutional and legal duties. 

Further than that, executive privilege does not go. Since it is not a 
part 0£ the official duty 0£ a President to run for reelection, and since 
it is not the official duty 0£ a President to conceal evidence 0£ wrong
doing, I do not think the President has the right to withhold any infor
mation in his possession that deals with political activities, or which 
deals with wrongdoing. And I am gratified to know that former 
Attorney General ,John N. Mitchell agreed with me on my view 0£ 
executive privilege at the time he was before this committee. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Mr. Chairman, first, I think it would be a mistake 
to make the assumption that anything in my memorandums indicates 
a recommendation £or wrongdoing. 

Second, a number 0£ these memorandums were prepared prior to the 
campaign 0£ 1972, and they deal with my analysis 0£ individuals which 
would also have an impact on Presidential strategy with regard to 
legislation and Presidential strategy, say, with regard to defense 
issues, because we were being criticized on those scores. 

Third, there is no question that the character 0£ my rhetoric in 
some 0£ these memorandums would be, in your term, uninhibited. I 
have been writing these confidential memorandums to the President 
for close to 8 years and-that will be my statement. 

Senator Envrn. I didn't intend to intimate that I had any opinion 
that there was anything in your memorandums that indicated wrong-
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doing. I was just laying down a proposition. But I do infer that there 
is much in your memorandums that dealt with political activities. 

Mr. BucHANAN. That would be true. 
Senator Envrn. I do not think the Constitution and laws make it 

th0 official duty of anybody to run for President of the United States 
and, therefore, executive privilege can't possibly cover that. That is 
my own opinion, and I am glad to say that John Mitchell agreed with 
me. 

Thank you. 
Mr. DASH. Mr. Buchanan, just one last question on that. I think you 

mentioned that action was taken concerning the control of these papers 
after a witness returned and said the papers might be subpenaed. 

Can you tell us what witness? 
Mr. BucHANAN. It was not a formal witness before the committee. 

It was my aide, Khachigian. There was no subpena forthcoming. 
Mr. DASH. Now, the committee has been able to acquire by subpena 

from the Committee To Re-Elect the President's records, a number 
of memorandums-not, certainly, all of your memorandums-and you 
will find on your table for later use during questioning, a file of those 
memorandums with tabs and a summary. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Mr. Dash, let me comment upon that. 
The other night, when I had my discussion with you and Mr. Lenz

ner, I asked you candidly, at that time, if there were any memorandums 
in your possession which I could look at and study in preparation for 
discussion before this committee. You and Mr. Lenzner showed me 
something like, somewhere between 4 and 6 memorandums. There are 
a good deal more than 4 or 6 memorandums here. There are dozens of 
them of tremendous length. If you had shown me these memorandums, 
I would be a good deal more prepared to testify fully about their 
contents. 

Mr. DASH. Mr. Buchanan, you will recall when you did that, you 
also informed me that you had a complete file of your own memoran
dums. These are from that file? 

Mr. BucHANAN. No, sir; they are not. You have memorandums dat
ing back to 1969--2 in 1969-and 1970. I have no memorandums in my 
operative file that I would even Xerox that deal with 1969 and 1970, 
I understood that was not within the purview of the committee. 

Mr. DAsn. At the appropriate time a memorandum is referred to, 
you can raise whatever questions you wish. Not all of those memo
randums may be referred to. They are the memorandums that th€, 
committee dia. receive and we felt you should have them at your table. 

Mr. BucnANAN. Mr. Dash, 1 don't think I need a counsel; I need a 
librarian more. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Chairman. excuS6 me. 
Is 1!1Y understanding correct 1 !\,fr. Buchanan, that you thought you 

were m:formed that you would be able to see all the documents you 
were being c:ueried on~ 

Mr. BucHANAN. I had a discussion wiLh Mr. Dash and Mr. Lenzner. 
I asked. repeatedly. I said, ''Lis+ ,m, I did not recommend any dirty 
tricks. H you have any strategy memo that could be misconstrued, 1 
would. like to see iL H you have any memo you want to take up with 
me in committee session 1 let me see it; I will be happy to discuss it.'' 
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Mr. THOMPSON. You were asking to see your own memorandums? 
Mr. BucHANAN. My mvn memorandums, because in my files there 

are thousands of memorandums which I could not have possibly read 
in the 24 hours I was given to prepare for this testimony. I am pre
pared to discuss any of these memorandums if I am given an oppor
tunity to look them over. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Chairman, as a general proposition, I think that 
we should have done this with past witnesses and I think we ought to 
do it with future witnesses. If we have documents, especially .docu
ments that the witnesses themselves prepared, essentially their own 
work product, I don't think it serves the committee's purposes to put 
the witness in the position of being able merely to surprise him with a 
document that maybe he hasn't seen for a few years. I don't think there 
is anything wrong; I think it is only proper and right that a witness, 
especially when he has requested it and it is promised him, be able to 
review his own memorandums, particularly when he is asked to come 
in here and testify in detail, especially about sentences in his own 
memorandums, in public. I think he ought to have a chance to sit and 
read the whole m~morandum. 

Senator ERVIN. I agree with you, and I would suggest that we give 
Mr. Buchana,n all of the memorandums that they are going to ask 
him about, and if he wants to adjourn the meeting so he can read them 
before we question him, I will be glad to take that up with the com
;mittee; and, on the other hand, if he wants to proceed, I will assure 
him I will give him plenty of time to refresh his recollection about 
the memorandums. 

Mr. DASH. Mr. Chafrman, this again is in a context of a subpena 
that we served on Mr. Buchanan for his memorandums which he 
prepa,red, and which was not forthcoming under the directions of the 
White House to give us those. There was no promise to supply him 
all of the memorandums that we had. It is not for the purpose of 
surprise, but direct questioning of this witness by the committee is 
not accomplished by providing all of the memorandums in advance, 
so that any testimony that can be given may be rehea.rsed testimony. 

Senator GURNEY. Mr. Chairman, I "~ould like to point out that in 
this very thick folder there are something like 34 memorandums, and 
I was presented these memorandums last night about 6 o'clock, so 
I do not know about the witness being surprised but I certa,inly am, 
and I have had no opportunity to go over this at all. I have lea,fed 
through a few of these,, did it last night. They have nothing to do 
with dirty tricks at all. But I think a,lso, in the prope,r procedure 
of this committee, it would be an excellent idea if Senators had an 
opportunity of seeing voluminous memorandums that the committee 
appa,rentl:v has ha<l for many weeks. 

Senator BAKER. Mr. Chairman, could I ask a question to put things 
in perspective for my own purpose? Could I ask where we got these 
memorandnms? 

Mr. DASH. We got these memorandnrns hv snhpena of the files of 
the Committee for the RP-Ele,rtion of the Prec;ident, that are eithe,r 
in the archives or from Mr. Maq:ruder's files which a,re presently in 
the possession of the Snecial Prosecutor. 

Senator °RAKF.R. So all of these doc11ments came either from th{) 
Committee To Re-Elect or from the archives? 
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Mr. DASH. Or from the Special Prosecutor who was holding Mr, 
Magruder's files. 

Senator BAKER. So one way or the other they came from the Com-
mittee To Re-Elect or the White House files? 

Mr. DASH. Yes. 
Mr. Bue HAN AN. If I can make 'a statement. 
Senator BAKER. Before you make a statement was any protest made 

about the delivery of any of these documents? 
Mr. DASH. No protest. 
Senator BAKER. You have no litigation? 
Mr. DASH. Given to us by subpena aind by the Specia,l Prosecutor as 

·well as subpena on the archivist of the Committtee To Re-Elect. 
Senator BAKER. The only question is whether the witness and the 

committee has 'had a chance to look at this inch-and-a-half folder. 
Mr. DASH. We have had this problem before. These folders and 

exhibits come to us over a period of time. vVe also have had the problem 
that has been indicated earlier, and I only feel it is fair to make this 
record, since it has been referred to, as to when various members 
of the committee get exhibits. We have had the problem of when 
exhibits do appear in the press, and I have indicated, how I deplore 
the question that Mr. Buchanan raised concerning revelations in the 
press, since it is the effort of the committee to hold as tightly as possible 
all of its documents so that there are no leaks. 

The emphasis is to try to put together for the full committee all of 
the material that we have in advance of calling the witness as early 
as we can for the committee. Yesterday was the first time that we could 
actually index and put these things together for the committee, and 
prepare them ourselves as the staff of this committee. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Chairman, I can verify the difficulties, and 
Mr. Dash and I have worked together on these matters trying to get 
these things out in sufficient time for members of the committee and 
for ourselves. 

The problem that I see, though, and one that I think needs verifica
tion-Mr. Dash in his statements and purposes of the committee is not 
served by not providing these documents to the committee in advance. 
A criminal defendant under rule 16 of the Rules of Criminal Proce
dure has a right to copies of his own recorded statements well in ad
vance of trial, and I do not think it is right to bring a witness in here 
and surprise him with one of his own documents. I think he ought to 
have a chance to look at his own documents, especially if they have 
been promised to him. 

Senator BAKER. Mr. Chairman, let me say that I think you accurately 
summarized the dilemma when you said that it really is up to the 
witness to decide whether he wants to proceed at this point or not and 
I would recommend, Mr. Chairman, that we, leave that decision to 
Mr. Buchanan. 

Senator ERVIN. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. May I ask Mr. Buchanan one question? Mr. Buchanan, 

did you not tell us that, in fact, you were informed by the archivist as 
to the memos we had Xeroxed? 

Mr. BuQHANAN. Right, I was informed by the archivist as to memos 
you had Xeroxed. I was not sure these were in your possession. If 

21-296 0-74---2 



3910 

these memos were in the archives, we were not sure what you had, and 
we asked you what you had, and I was not informed. 

Mr. Chairman and Mr. Cochairman, let me just mention, I am 
altogether unfamiliar at this point in time with the first 10 memo
randums that deal with-going to 1970. I do not believe they have 
anything to do with the 1972 campaign. 

My first--I am aware of the first memorandum, March 24, 1971, 
which has to do with strategy for the 1972 campaign, and I do not 
know if I have read or looked over all of these memos; I do recognize 
a number of them. I am fully prepared to gu ahead and testify to 
these, and if there are some in here that I have not seen or looked over 
in the last couple of weeks, then we can take a few minutes and I can 
look them over. Would that be fair? It is up to No. 10. The ones before 
that I would have to sit back and read because I have not seen those. 

Mr. DASH. We may have to because, on the question of whether they 
are relevant to this inquiry, I think I will be able to at least state an 
argument as to the relevance of those that I will refer to, and if Mr. 
Buchanan would like to read them first, before any questions, then I 
would desist, but I would like to proceed in a certain line of question
ing which may--

Mr. BucHANAN. Sure. 
Mr. DASH [ continuing]. Lead into some of those memorandums. 
Mr. BucHANAN. OK. We will do the best we can. 
Senator BAKER. Let us make sure we understand what we are doing. 
Senator ERVIN. Let me see if I understand the witness. Do you 

want some time to read the memorandums? 
Mr. BucHANAN. No, Senator, I would prefer to go ahead. As I say, 

these memorandums, the first 10, deal with prior to the 1970 congres
sional elections. I do not think, in glancing over it, they have anything 
to do with 1972 at all. They may have. I am prepared fully to testify 
now and if we run into a memorandum that they quote from, and I 
have not read or seen in 4 years, maybe I can sit back and take a look 
at it. 

Senator ERVIN. We can rule on that when it is presented but my im
pression is that people run for office about 6 and 7 years in advance 
now and I think--

:Mr. BucHAN AN. We were more successful--
Senator ERVIN. That was one reason why the Democratic Party suf

fered a defeat and that so many of its candidates got out and ran so 
long in advance. 

Sena.tor BAKER I take it, Mr. Chairman, I fully agree with you, 
and I have been the victim of having to run 6 or 7 years in advance. 
I know the symptoms, but 6 or 7 years in advance, according to my 
mental arithmetic, would take us back to 1961 and I think we ought to 
take that into account as we proceed. 

M:r DASH. I do not think ·we will go back to 1961, Mr. Buchanan. 
M.r. B-u-CHANAN. Right. 
Mr. DASH. How were your memorandums routed? 
Mr. :R CI-IAY.\"N". The primary channel of communication for politi

cal memorandums, it was to the President. It would go through Mr .. 
Haldeman, other than that the principal strategy memorandums woula. 
go to Mr. f-T" Li.emir :md v, copy to the Attorney GeneraL 
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Mr. DASH. All right, now. Sometime during the summer of 1971 
were you asked to direct an investigation of Daniel Ellsberg? 

Mr. BucHANAN. That is correct. 
On July 6-if I recollect the date correctly, I was called to a meet

ing in Mr. Ehrlichman's office where Mr. Ehrlichman, Mr. Colson, and 
Mr. Haldeman were present at various times, and I was asked to not 
so much conduct the investigation, I believe, as to oversee the investi
gation and to serve as White House liaison, an assignment I rejected. 

Mr. DASH. In rejecting it-by the way-what reason did you give 
for rejecting it? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I felt that for me an investigation of Daniel Ells
berg was a waste of my time and my abilities. 

~fr. DASH. Did you prepare any memorandums with regard to that 
assignment request? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I ·did. I rejected the offer verbally, and .subsequent 
to that I believe on July 8 I did prepare a memorandum for Mr. 
Ehrlichman indicating my reasons why I not only did not want to 
uniertiake it myself, but did not see the value of doing so. I do not 
have a copy of that memorandum, Mr. Dash. 

Mr. DASH. We do not have either. 
Mr. BucHANAN. I am going to talk to the grand jury tomorrow 

about the particular memorandum but I have to go back to the White 
House and sit down and study it before I could give you any details. 

Mr. DASH. I am not asking you for that at this moment and we do 
not have a copy of it either, Mr. Buchanan. But I would like to show 
you ,a memorandum dated August 26, 1971, from Mr. David Young to 
Mr. John Ehrlichman which is ,already in the record of this com
mittee as exhibit No. 91. Do you have it there? If it is not in the file, 
it should be loose. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Exhibit No. 91 ?* 
Mr. DASH. R should be loose on the top of your pile. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Are these in chronological order the way they are 

going to come, right? 
Mr. DASH. If you will turn to page 4 of that memorandum, you will 

note that there is an item 9 that raises the question : "How quickly 
do we want to try to bring about a change in Ellsberg's image?" And 
you see an asterisk--

Mr. BucIIANAN. This thing, is this from David Young, the 28th, 
page 4? 

Mr. DASH. Yes, page 4. 
Mr. BucHAN AN. How :far down here? 
Mr. DASH. Down to the l•ast line. 
Senator BAKER. What date? 
Mr. DASH. August 26, Senator Baker. I think everyone has it. 
Mr. BucHANAN. I have got it, Mr. Dash. 
Mr. DASH. Yes. If yon have it, it is No. 9, the last line of the memo 

on page 4 ,and the question put there is: "How quickly do we want 
to try to bring about ,a change in Ellsberg's image?" You will note 
there is an asterisk, and if you turn the page--

Mr. BUCHANAN. Right. 

•see Book 6, p. 2646. 
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Mr. DASH [continuing]. The last half of the page has an asterisk 
and it is followed by the following language: 

In connection with issue 9, it is important to point out that with the recent 
article on Ellsberg's lawyer Boudin we have already started on a negative press 
image for Ellsberg. If the present Liddy-Hunt project No. 1 is successful, it i~ 
absolutely necessary to have an overall game plan developed for its use in 
conjunction with the Congressional investigation. In this connection I believe 
that the point of Buchanan's memo attacking Ellsberg in the press should be 
borne in mind namely that the situation being attacked is too big to be under
mined by planted leaks among the friendly press. 

Is that a reference to Buchanan's memorandum-the memorandum 
you referred to when you refused to accept the assignment? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I think it would have to be because I have gone 
through all of my chron file, have all of my memorandums through 
,July, August, and September, and that is the only memorandum that 
makes a reference to Mr. Ellsberg. There are a couple of points I 
would like to make in reference to this. I trust I did not have the im
pression that what the assignment I was being offered was something 
illicit or unethical o: .. • wrong, it was not, and I did not understand.it 
that way from Mr. Haldeman, Colson, or Ehrlichman. 

Second, in the memorandum, I would not like to be held to thE 
exact verbiage of my memorandum right now, not having looked at 
it, but I did suggest-frankly, my personal view was that a national 
address be made and tha,t the subject of the national address would be 
the New York Times decision and Washington Post decision, and I 
drafted a, speech which was Il'.)t delivered, but the speech had no men
tion of Mr. Ellsberg in it, and it was my feeling that not having done 
that, the situation with regard to the public opinicn which had decided 
frankly in favor of the newspapers, a decision to publish those docu
ments which we disagreed with, the documents not being particularly 
disadvantageous to the Nixon administration since ,they were from 
the early Kennedy and ,Johnson years, I felt we should argue thiEi 
thing out on principle on the front pages in a major add:'ess dealing 
with the New York Times, and the Washington Post, and not try to: 
in effect, speak to columnists who tended to agree with us and ask 
them to argue this issue on the back pages. That would be inefficacious. 

Mr. DASH. Mr. Buchanan, in line with your statement that you did 
not understand there was any request for wrongdoing, I wish tc 
stress in questions I will be putting to you, I don't wish you to infer 
any inference from the question of any wrongdoing or impropriety on 
your part. 

As a matter of fact, I think that one of the values of your being 
here today and being able to testify is to aid the committee in deliber
ating what is proper, what is not proper. This is a problem that th6 
committee will have to resolve ultimately under its mandate, and I 
would like to ask you from time to time, your own opinion on that 
to aid the committee and that therefore, I would like to express the 
fact that my questions are seeking to suggest impropriety on your 
part. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. DAsn. Did you know though that a special unit under Mr. 

Ehrlichman was contemplated, and was, in fact, set up to investigate 
Mr. Ellsberg? 
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Mr. BucHANAN. No, sir; I did not. The first I heard of the Plumb
ers unit was when I believe I read it in Newsweek, and my under
standing of my assignment was it would not be an investigation con
ducted inside the White House at all, by White House personnel but 
it would be outside. 

Mr. DASH. Did you know Mr. Krogh and Mr. Young? 
Mr. BucHANAN. Very well. Mr. Krogh is a good personal friend 

of mine. Mr. Young, I worked with on briefing books occasionally 
when he worked with Dr. Kissinger. I knew him less well than I 
knew Mr. Krogh. 

Mr. DASH. Did you have any working relationship at all with 
regard to this particular matter? 

Mr. BucHANAN. No, I had nothing to do with the thing once we 
signed off. 

Mr. DASH. After you turned down the offer to sort of coordinate 
this investigation of Mr. Ellsberg, did Mr. Colson talk to you about 
it and indicate that you had been given first opportunity and that he 
had gone ahead and picked somebody else? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well this came very recently. Mr. Colson had called 
me, he said, simply to alert me as a courtesy that he had discussed the 
Ellsberg thing before some Senate Committee, and he said: 

I told the Senate Committee that you had been offered the assignment of 
investigating the EUsberg thing first and that you turned it down and that I 
had, after you turned it down, I had spoken to you by telephone to offer it to you 
again and that you had turned it down again by telephone. 

And I have no recollection of that telephone call with Mr. Colson but 
I am sure it is accurate. 

Mr. DASH. By the way, when did you first learn of the break-in of 
Dr. Fielding's office? 

Mr. BucHANAN. When Mr. Mort Allen who runs the President's 
news summary came walking into my office with the item c-ff tihe 
A wire. 

Mr. DASH. Mr. Buchanan, would you turn to your memorandum of 
June 8, 1972, which is tab 27 [exhibit No. 187] and turn to page 11 
in that? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Yes. 
Mr. DAsH. Is that a memorandum that you prepared? 
Mr. BucHANAN. This is known euphemistically as the assault 

strategy. This is not-I did a memorandum like this but this does not 
look like my typewriter. This is not the format. This is not the-I did 
do a memorandum of considerable length on this subject, it looks like 
mine but it does not look like the top of it. Mine would be a memoran
dum from the President to Buchanan and Khachigian and giving the 
date, but it is nothing like the format, but I did prepare a format at 
great length on the various 40 items on assault strategy; that is correct. 

Mr. DASH. Is it true a number of your memorandums that you did 
prepare on a certain form were actually transmitted to Mr. Magruder 
of the committee, and sometime they retyped them in another form? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. I think from what you gentlemen showed me the 
other night it appears that is what was done to a number of them. 
This was conceivably done here. I am sure this was my memorandum, 
I am sure it was done here. I thought you gentlemen had retyped 
them. 
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Mr. DASH. We have not retyped thern. 
Mr. BucHAN.\N. OK. 
Mr. DASH. Let me point to paragraph 25 which has a heading 

"Ellsberg" and reads: 
McGovern's personal encouragement of Ellsberg to violate Federal law is a 

matter which \, e should wait to exploit, say, two months after the Democratic: 
Convention. It should serve as a centerpiece of a national speech, perhaps by the 
Vice President. 

Now, was that in your memorandum, do you recall making that 
recommendation? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I am sure it is because what you do not have isj 
coupled with this, if you will, the attack strategy was what was known 
as a quotations or attack book. In that book there is a public state
ment by Senator McGovern of our paragraphs from Parade magazine 
wherein he himself states publicly, I believe that he encouraged, he 
told Daniel Ellsberg, I believe, that: "I can't do this because I am a 
Senator, but why don't you go to the New York Times?" 

In my judgment that was a political error on his part-the quota
tion was a public one--the quotation was in the medical quotations 
book and my recommendation was, having researched Senator McGov· 
ern thoroughly, having gotten ahold of this quotation, we should hold 
back and use this as a centerpiece of a speech later in the campaign; 
that is correct. 

Mr. DASH. Then it would be fair to say that one of your recom
mendations during the campaign was to attempt to make some tie-in 
between the Ellsberg matter and Senator McGovern's campaign. 

Mr. BUCHANAN. There was no need to make the tie-in. It was going 
to use Senator McGovern's own quotations. That was a matter of pub
lic record. 

Mr. DASH. In preparation for the campaign of 1972, Mr. Buchanan, 
were task forces created at the White House to deal with various as
pects of the campaign? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I don't think they were at the White House. I think 
the Committee To Re-Elect had a number of some 15 task force-type 
groups which would study various aspects of the campaign, and I 
think they were inclusive, these groups, of 'White House personnel. 

Mr. DASH. Were you given any particular af'signment in the cam
paign of an opposition nature? 

Mr. BucHAN:\.N. I think it was around mid-1971 I was named chair
man of the opposition research, opposition tracking, opposition analy
sis group which would be one task force within the campaign. 

Mr. DASH. What was your responsibility in that particular position? 
Mr. BucHANAN. ,v ell, I saw my responsibility as essentially analysis 

of the strength and weaknesses and potential strategies and scenarios 
of the pot~mtial Democratic candidates for the Presidency. 

Mr. DASH. Who worked with you in this task force; who assisted 
you? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Some of the memorandums I did, quite frankly, be
fore I was given the assignment. I think the one you mentioned
Muskie on March 24--I think the assignment came in either May or 
June, I believe with-when Mr. Ken Khachigian was a political assist
ant of mine. 

Mr. DASH. Now, in the course of your duties during the Presiden
tial campaign of 1972 and also your duties at the White House, were 
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you of the view that a number of tax exempt foundations were un
friendly to the President or to the Republican Party, and indeed help
ful to the Democratic Party? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, that has-that might have been mentioned 
during 1971 or 1972, but there is an idea or thought that I have had 
back as far as 1969 and 1970 and it is my view that, for example, the 
tax exempt funds of the Ford Foundation, which is the largest of all 
foundations, which has something like 18 percent of all assets of 
foundations, that these, by and large, were being channeled, when they 
were, into public policy institutes, and others which were in basic dis
agreement with our own political philosophy and that these tax ex
empt multimillions have the effect, in my personal judgment, of un
balancing the political process, so I have recommended and have 
drafted speeches actually to lay this out on the table, much as we laid 
out what I felt was the base of the networks on the table, at the same 
time to create some of our own institutions which would be a counter
part of, say, the Brookings Institution which would be conservative in
stitutions that is true. But I do not think that was an issue or a matter 
that ,vas-I may be wrong, I have not read all these memos but it was 
under active consideration in the campaign of 1971 or 1972. I know I 
recommended it to the President after the campaign of 1972 that we 
ought to establish our own institutions, our own public policy things 
on a competitive basis. 

Mr. DASH. "\Vell, did you not believe that the leading contender in the 
beginning of the Democratic primaries for the Presidential candidacy, 
Senator Muskie, had a special relationship with the Ford Foundation? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. Well, I think Senator Muskie when one-Senator 
Muskie went on two trips, I believe, again it was a matter of public rec
ord, two or three that were sponsored by the Ford Foundation, one of 
them was to Japan, I believe, and one of them was elsewhere. Again, 
my view is that we ought to make the whole question of tax exempt 
foundations and the use of their funds, especially a giant one like 
the Ford Foundation, to unbalance the political process, in my judg
ment, we ought to make it a public and political issue, and I have 
recommended speeches dealing with that subject. 

Now, on the Muskie recommendation, I think you would have to
before moving on that-you would have to make the case nationally 
against the Ford Foundation and McGeorge Bundy's operation. 

Mr. DASH. Did you make the recommendation that an investigation 
should be made concerning the Ford Foundation's activities in politi
cal affairs with regard to Democrats? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I did an investigatit)n myself in 1970, in the sum
mer of 1970, but again this did not have to do with 1971 or 1972. I read 
every article that was written, and the books that were written on the 
Ford Foundation in a 10-day vacation period, and you did not need 
other than the material that I had at hand in the public sector as to 
where these funds were being channeled. It is a matter of public record 
where the Ford Foundation puts its funds. 

Mr. DAsH. All right,. now, Mr. Buchanan, would you turn to your 
memorandum-24 to the President, which is tab 10 [exhibit No. 170]. 
On that subject, "The Muskie Watch." If you will turn to page 7 of 
that memorandum. 
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Mr. BucHANAN. Your librarian hae made an error. My 24 here is a 
memorandum to John Mitchell and II. R. Haldeman. I do not have 
that here. 

Mr. DASH. Is that tab 10? 
Mr. BUCHANAN. Tab 10? 
Mr. DASH. It is your memorandum of March 24. 
Mr. BucnANAN. I am sorry. "The Muskie Watch," yes, sir. 
What page is that? 
Mr. DASH. Page 7. 
Senator ERVIN. There is a vote on in the Senate, so we will have to 

suspend. 
Mr. DASH. This will give you an opportunity, Mr. Buchanan, to 

read it. 
[Recess.] 
Senator ERVI:N". The committee wi11 resume. 
Mr. DAsn. Mr. Buchanan, we will resume the questioning. 
I directed your attention to the March 24, 1971, memorandum, which 

is a memorandum from you to the President on the subject, "The 
Muskie vVatch." I haYe asked you to look at page 7 of that memoran
dum. I will read into the record the short paragraph on the top of 
page 7, headed "The Ford Foundation": 

When Whitney Yuung passed away, one saw a pictur€ of Ed Muskie in the 
surf with Young and one learned that they were gathered in Nigeria on a Fore. 
Foundation-financed trip. Now, in my research on Ford, this is the third such 
trip. Muskie was the only Democrat who made both junkets to Japan (some 
of our Republican friends went also 011 one) financed by Ford. Certainly some 
troublesome questions could be raised about Muskie's connection with McGeorge 
Bundy's giant institution-and ate they behind his candidacy. Investigation 
should be done on this score. This goes hand in "globe"-! guess the word is 
"glove", really-hand-in-glove with the Foundation speeches. 

Therefore, you were recommending at that time that investigation 
should be done? 

Mr. Bu-cHANAN. Yes, but the investigation would be investigation 
of the public record. All the mmterials I had on the Ford Foundation 
came from huge volumed magazine articles; they came from reading 
the voluminous testimony before the Patman Committee, which un
covered, I believe, or elevated the fact that the Ford Foundation had 
provided stipends for eight of Senator Kennedy's campaign assistants. 
An investigation would be a simple matter to go down the list of 
Muskie staffers, and ascertain if any of these were on the payroll of 
the Ford Foundation. But that is all I can say on that. 

Mr. DASH. '\Vell, then, actually, and I think you have testified to this 
briefly, even prior to this particular memorandum, and actually, a 
year earlier, in March 1970, you indicated to the President, or the 
President indicated to you, the belief that investigation should be 
made of the large foundmtions to learn which foundations supported 
the Democratic Party and which were favorable to the administration. 
Do you recall that? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Which investigation-what is the date of the 
memorandum? 

Mr. DASH. Let me refer you to your memorandum of March 3, 1970, 
tab4. 

Mr. BucHANAN. I think I can explain that very simply for you. The 
investigation was made. It was made by me in June of 1970. I got 
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Reader's Guide, every publication, books, everything I could read on 
the Ford Foundation, the Patman hearings. I took them to Florida 
and spent 10 days researching and writing. I wrote there. I had every 
connection of the Ford Foundation and the Brookings Institution, the 
Fund for the Republic, the Institute for Policy Studies, and other 
satellite institutions. I made my recommendations in the form of two 
addresses. The speeches ,vere written. As written here, they have never 
been delivered. But this seemed to me to be a purely legitimate activity 
and the fact that--

Mr. DASH. I am not questioning that, Mr. Buchanan. 
Mr. BucnANAN. The fact that the Ford Foundation is using its tax

exempt funds to fund, by and large, liberal or left institutions pre
sents a distortion, in my judgment, of the American political proc
ess. There is no conservative foundation -which even approaches 
the resources of Ford or which is as active in funding either liberal 
institutions or social action agencies. So my argument was that this 
was a matter that ought to be put in the public record. That is why I 
wrnte the speeches and the investigation was not anything done cov-
ertly in any manner. . 

Mr. DASH. 1V"ell, as a matter of fact, Mr. Buchanan, I would hke 
you to turn to tab 4 [exhibit No. 164], which is your memorandum of 
March 3, 1970, to the President, in which you did put down most of 
this on record, and I think from this memorandum, must have come 
your investigation and later understanding of the foundation. 

Mr. BucHANAN. This is inaccurate. Let me tell you, Mr. Dash, sec
ond to the political realinement, the dream of the American conserva
tive is to put together our mvn Brookings Institution. I believe-is 
this the idea for the MacArthur Institute? 

Mr. DASH. No. Do you have tab 4? It is a memorandum on White 
House letterhead, March 3, 1970. 

Mr. BuOHANAN. I have not been shown this memorandum before. 
Oh, there it is, the MacArthur Institute. 
Mr. DASH. I am not talking about the MacArthur Institute at this 

point. The first page of the memorandum which has a date, March 3, 
1970, on it. 

Mr. THOMPSON. I believe that is the MacArthur Institute. 
Mr. BucHANAN. I have not been shown this memorandum prior to 

today. I have not seen this for close to 4 years. 
Mr. DASH. I am going to ask you some questions. You may have time 

to read it-take as much time as you want. There was 20 minutes dur
ing our brief recess in which I had asked you as one of the things to 
look at some of these memorandums. 

In any event, is it not true that the very opening paragraph of that 
memorandum states that the President directed several of us to give 
thought to how to combat the institutionalized power of the left con
centrated in the foundations that succor the Domocratic Party? 

Mr. BucHANAN. That is an accurate reading of the first sentence, 
yes, sir. 

Mr. DASH. Now, have you believed that it is appropriate for the 
administration, either the "\V"hite House or any of its representatives, 
to influence Federal Government grant programs in a wa.y to deny 
grants to unfriendly foundations in favor of proadministration 
foundations ? 
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Mr. BucHANAN. That would depend. I am not that conversant with 
grants, but if the grants are based on lowest bidder, then it should 
be done honestly. If the grants are discretionary within the authority 
of the President to turn them over to one institution or another, I 
would recommend to the President that he turn any grants for studies 
or projects like that over to institutions which generally support the 
values and principles in which we believe, and not to other institutions 
such as the Brookings Institution, which in my judgment, amounts 
to, really, a government in exile for the Democratic Party. 

Mr. DASH. And in fact, if you look on page 4 of your memorandum, 
which follows your recommendation for the MacArthur Institute, 
which would be a Republican conservative foundation, there is a 
heading, "What About the Money" that would fund such an institute? 
If you look at item 3 under that, the recommendation is that all 
Federal contracts now going to institutions which are essentially anti
administration would be shifted to this new baby-and to other pro
administration foundations. Antiadministration foundations should 
be cut off without a dime. One good talk to the Cabinet ,vould be all 
that would be required to get cooperation here and Budget could be 
on notice to notify the West Wing if Brookings gets any more money. 

Mr. Buemi.NAN. There is nothing in there. Of course, it is a lowest 
bidder thing. I do not have any recommendation in here for violating 
the lav,. But I would urge that the Nixon administration, if there 
are discretionary funds, if there are institutions which are supportive 
of the values in which we believe, then our discretionary contracts 
for studies and the like should go to institutions which concur with 
our ideas. I repeat, but what does this have to do with the campaign 
of 1972? 

Mr. DASH. This is in the contention of the question I asked earlier 
about the Ford Foundation and the influence of foundations in the 
campaign. I think this is the background of that which led up to 
that. That is why it is relevant. 

Now, do you also believe, Mr. Buchanan, or did you advocate that 
it is an appropriate function o:f the White House or its representatives 
to use the Internal Revenue Division as a weapon against foundatione 
you believe are friendly to the Democratic Party and unfriendly to 
the administration? 

:M:r. BucHANAN. I have recommended on several occasions, once 
when I received in the mail a political attack on the President and 
the Vice President and the Attorney General--it was a strictly political 
attack, in violation o:f the law, in my judgment, because at the end of 
the political attack, it said, please send in your tax-exempt dollars 
now. On each of these occasions-there were two or three when these 
things occurred-I recommended to Mr. Haldeman that this 
matter be looked into. It appeared to me to be a violation of the law. 
It was the use of tax-exempt funds for political operations; it was 
disadvantageous to the administration and if these institutions were 
using their tax-exempt status to engage in politics, then we should 
move to remove their tax-exemption status. 

As you will recall, in 1969-1 am sorry, 1967-President ,Tohnson 
directed that the tax exemptions of the Sierra Club be removed for 
violation of its tax exemption by virtue of its lobbying. It had only 
sent out a single ad, I believe, on a conservation issue. 
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Mr. DASH. As a matter of fact, in a single memorandum on the next 
page, Mr. Buchanan, page 5 of your general memorandum on the so
called liberal foundations and a requirement for a Republican con
servative foundation, at the very top of the page, you state that: 

One of my primary concerns about this is that it requires a strong fellow run-
ning the Internal Revenue Division--

Mr. BucHANAN. Right. 
Mr. DASH [ continues reading] : 
And an especially friendly fellow with a friendly staff in the Tax Exempt Office. 
Am not sure we have the right now. 
Second, we could use a greater willingness on the part of our Internal Revenue 

to engage in combat with some of these lesser anti-Administration institutions 
like the Stern Foundation. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Right. Let me give you the reasoning on this thing. 
After the election of 1964, when Barry Goldwater was defeated, 

there was a conservative foundation that had some personnel that had 
worked in Senator Goldwater's campaign. They came within an ace 
of losing their tax-exempt foundation status even though they had 
not engaged in any political activities. There is an apprehension in 
my mind that the Democratic Party came into power and any tax
exempt institution created which was not really as clean as a hound's 
tooth, in which any sort of conservative political activity occurred 
would have that tax exemption withdrawn. 

Mr. DAsH. vVas there any request that you know of by the adminis
tration for either tax audits or tax reports from the group of founda
tions that you classified as liberal or--

Mr. BUCHANAN. No. I think that is-the expenditures of founda
tions, I believe, as a result of the 1969 tax act, I believe were a matter 
of public record. I have never seen a tax return of anybody, any in
stitution or any individual, that I can recall since I have been in the 
White House. I do not know why you would have to look at a tax re
turn. It is a public record what the Ford Foundation's income, its 
assets, its disbursements are. You can just read their annual report. I 
do not believe I recommended that, but again, I have not looked--

Mr. DASH. No, I just quoted your recommendation. I have not sug
gested that you have. 

I have asked you whether or not, based on that recommendation, 
you are aware of any implementation or followt:hrough of any request 
for tax reports? 

Mr. BucHANAN. No, because as I say, it is not a tax report you would 
look for if you are trying to remove the tax exemption of an adminis
tration. It is not a financial hanky-pank. It is whether they are en
gaged in the political process where they have no business. 

For example, I saw a report back in 1967 or 1968 of the National 
Student Association. It had decided to engage in lobbying and the like 
and it was engaged in wholly political activity. But the same report 
that you had which was a public report, incidentally, showed that they 
had set up some sort of dual fund which enables them to get tax
exempt funds in one pot and the other is nontax exempt. 

Mr. DASH. But your recommendation of what would be required as a 
friendly fellow or friendly staff in the Internal Revenue would mean 
some aggressive activity. 

Mr. BucHANAN. It is well known that the Internal Revenue Service, 
in our view, was politically controlled by Democrats, or had been at 
that particular time. 
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Mr. DASH. Do you know whether or not after this
Mr. BucHANAN. Did we clean it out? 
Mr. DASH. Yes. 
Mr. BucHANAN. We have only gotten something like 10 schedule C 

positions. At this particular time, we had only filled with one of our 
own. It has been the impression, I think perhaps justified, in the past 
that the tax-exempt division of the IRS had been biased against con
servative tax-exempt organizations and had been very lenient in re
gard to liberal tax-exempt organizations and their activities which 
crossed the boundary into politics. 

Mr. DASH. Now, did you know or do you know, Mr. John Caulfield? 
Mr. BuCE:ANAN. I lrnow him very well. 
Mr. DASH. Did you know of his work at the White House, and what 

his work was at, the 1Nhite House? 
Mr. BUCHANAN. I knew he was doing routine investigations. I had 

no knowledge of 3ome of the activities which have become public. 
Mr. DASH. And you had no relationship in any way with him? 
Mr BucHANAN. I have a closer personal relationship. He is a very 

good friend of mine. 
Mr. DASH. Did you know about the political activities of a person 

known as Fat Jack? I think in your statement you indicated you did 
not know the person. 

Mr. BUCHANAN. The first I heard of Fat Jack is when it came out 
in Mr. Hunt's testimony. 

Mr. DASH. vVere you aware that the Committee for the Re-Election 
of the President had a spy in the Muskie campaign headquarters who 
was photographing Muskie material and turning them over to the 
Committee for the Re-Election of the President? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. I was not aware that we had a spy. On two occasions 
we received-- I received, personally--documents from the Muskit 
campaign which were fairly low-grade political ore. Thty were sent 
over by the Committee To Re-Elect. They were unsolicited papers and 
they were in a photographed form, but whether the individual there 
was a leak or a spy or whether it was Fat Jack or one of these other 
code names or how it came to the Committee To Re-Elect, I could not 
tell you to this day. 

Mr. DASH. How did you-you say you received some material that 
came from the Muskie headquarters? 

Mr. BucHANAN. It came out of the Muskie campaign, that is correct. 
There were several batches of photographed documents and, as I 
stated, it was fairly low-grade political ore. Leaks are not uncommon 
in campaigns, and a recommendation made to the Committee To 
Re-Elect asked what I should do with it, and I said most of it iEi 
insignificant, but there are two or three items in which Evans and 
Novak might be interested-the fact that Senator Muskie proposed 
using public funds in public hearings to advance his candidacy, which 
would seem to me to be a matter ,vhich the people had a right to know. 

Mr. DASH. As a matter of fact, did Mr. Evans and Mr. Novak, 
did they publish the matter in their column? 

Mr. BumrANAN. Published, I could not say with certitude. What I 
recommended that we send to them was the material that was pub
lished. I would have to be shown by the staff-the columnr-and I 
would also have to be shown, I think, again the material we had. But 
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we did get material on two occasions, and I did recommen~ that. it 
be sent to columnists Evans and Novak. Evans and Novak did prmt 
on two occasions, I believe, material from Muskie's campaign; I do 
not know whether this was the same thing. Mr. Hunt testified, maybe 
I am mistaken, there were maybe 10 batches of it. If that is true, we 
did not see it. 

Mr. DASH. Yes, you only saw two batches? 
Mr. BUCHANAN. ,Just two occasions. 
Mr. DASH. Two occasions. 
Now, an important part of your assignment in the 1972 campaign 

was to recommend strategy, was it not? 
Mr. BUCHANAN. Yes,sir. 
Mr. DASH. And what, in faot, was your major recommendation at 

the beginning of the campaign? 
Mr. BucHANAN. I ·would say that in 1971, as I stated at the outset, 

my principal recommendation was that given the fact that we had 
12 Democrats opposing us, all of them attacking the President, that 
we ought to concentrate and focus our political resources primarily, if 
not exclusively, on Senator Muskie, who was then the frontrunner 
leading the President in the polls. 

Mr. DASH. Did you put these recommendations in the form of a 
memorandum? · 

Mr. BucHANAN. I certainly did. . 
Mr. DASH. It was your recommendation, was it not, and I think you 

have just indicated, that the Republican Party all through the cam
paign actually attempted to affect the primaries so as to affect Mr. 
Muskie's chances in the primaries? 

Mr. BucnAN.'I.N. ·well, there is no doubt about it that in the summer 
of 1971, we were counterattacking against Senator Muskie. He had 
to run the gauntlet of the political primaries, and-right. If you are 
devising a political strategy, you would have to take these into consid
eration and providing scenarios for the primaries, the Democratic 
primaries was one of our functions. 

Mr. DASH. And this actually led to one of your-or at least the basic 
memorandum was the one I think we referred to already, the memo
randum of March 24, 1971, which is tab 10 [exhibit No. 170], which 
you called the Muskie watch. 

Mr. BucHANAN. There were four basic ones. One was an analysis of 
Senator Muskie. One was an analysis of Senator Humphrey, another 
an analysis of Senator Kennedy, and another an analysis of Senator 
Jackson. 

Mr. DAsH. Is it not true, Mr. Buchanan, that you personally be
lieved tha;t the 1972 election was more than an ordinary Presidential 
election but had a direct relationship for the safety of the country? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. That is a line, I believe, out of a memorandum of 
mine, the Muskie watch-let me say I would not-I would have been 
less apprehensive had Senator ,Jackson been the nominee than Senator 
Muskie or Senator McGovern. SenaJtor Muskie or Senator McGovern 
had won their election, given their views with regard to American 
policy in Southeast Asia, I think it would have been a little short of 
a catastrophe, that is correct. 

Mr. DASH. If Senrutor Muskie had won the election? 
Mr. BUCHANAN. Given his views on Southeast Asia and later in the 

campaign of Senator Humphrey. The only Democrat I would have 
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been mildly comfortable with would have been Senator Henry 
Jackson. 

Mr. DASH. So actually, you expressed that view on page 7 of the 
memorandum? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Yes; this is the Muskie watch. 
Mr. DASH. Let me just read you the language that you had: 
We ought to go down to the kennels and turn all the dogs loose on Ecology Ed. 

The President is the only one who should stand clear, while everybody else gets 
chewed up. The rest of us are expendable commodities; but if the President 
goes, we all go, and maybe the country with us. My view--

Mr. BurHANAN. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. That was your--
Mr. BucHANAN. Mr. Dash, if you read my articles in the New York 

Times, which are a fourth or fifth draft, you will know my rhetoric 
is somewhat hot and you can ima,gine what the first draft is like and 
that is one of them. 

Mr. DASH. In your--
Mr. BucHANAN. Incidentally, let me make a point here. The exag

gerated metaphor is really the staple of American political langua.ge. 
In the campaign of 1972, I recall Mr. Gary Hart said publicly: "If the 
Nixon people do to us what the Humphrey people did to us, which is 
underestimate us, we will kill them." 

I am sure Mr. Hart did not mean physical violence on us, and when 
I said we are going down to the kennels, the reference was not to King 
Timahoe. [Laughter.] 

Mr. DASH. ,vhat actually did you have in mind when you were talk
ing about being chewed up and doing everything that you could in 
order to go down the line to see that Muskie would not succeed? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. As I say, others disagreed with this-the Buchanan 
memos are not the campaign. I made strategy, others disagreed 
with me. Others felt Senator Kennedy perchance· would be a stronger 
candidate than Senator Muskie and if we focused our political resourceE 
which were formidable, on Senator Muskie and he would decline in the 
polls the result might be the nomination of Senator Kennedy would 
be stronger. My personal view was otherwise. I always :felt Sena.tor 
Muskie would he the strongest candidate, that analysis indicates that, 
and we do not have political resources we could not focus on all 12 of 
the Democrats and I asked the President, or recommended to the Presi
dent, that the limited resources we were building then, these be focused 
on Senator Muskie. 

Mr. DASH. Let me put this in somewhat focus to see what your un
derstanding was as to how far you would want to go because of how 
you saw the fate of the country at that time. We have had testimonv 
before us from Mr. Mitchell, -the former Attorney General, who, ·1 
think, in response to Senator Talmadge's question, stated that in order 
to reelect the President he would practically do anything, and in that 
case he was being questioned involving subornation of perjury and 
coverup. Of course, there is no question with you, Mr. Buchanan, with 
regard to that. 

But would you have gone as far, though, did you feel as strongly as 
Mr. Mitchell, do you endorse Mr. Mitchell? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Charles Colson was quoted once as saying, "I would 
do anything the President of the U~ited States would ask me to do, 



3923 

period." I would subscribe to that statement for this reason: The 
President of the United States would not ask me to do anything un
ethical, improper, or wrong or illegal. 

Mr. DASH. I think your statement really is that I would not go 
as far as Mr. Mitchell;s statement. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, I do not know that Mr. Mitchell has been 
demonstrated to be guilty of anything. I do not know the fact of 
these cases involving the Watergate and I think we ought to leave 
that up to the courts. I am loyal to the President of the United 
States, that is correct. I have been loyal to him for 8 years. 

Mr. DASH. I am not questioning that, Mr. Buchanan. 
Mr. BucHANAN. What is it that you are questioning, Mr. Dash? 
Mr. DASH. I am just asking you, in the memorandum, where you 

have indicated the nature of the danger that you saw to the country, 
and the importance that the forces of the Republican Party including 
the ·white House be aimed at knocking out the frontrunner, Mr. 
Muskie, how far would you go to do that? ·what tactics would you 
be willing to use ? 

Mr. BucHANAN. What tactics would I be willing to use? Anything 
that was not immoral, unethical, illegal, or unprecedented in previous 
Democratic campaigns. [Laughter.] 

Mr. DASH. We will leave that general definition and see whether 
or not some of this we might be able to define a little more clearly. 
Did you have any discussion with anyone at the White House about 
the possibility of hiring someone like a Donald Segretti? 

Mr. BucHANAN. We certainly did. As you know Mr. Richard "Dick" 
Tuck is the well-known Democratic prankster, we enjoyed some of 
his tricks against us as well as, I am sure, he did. I recall in just 
three, briefly three of his favorites, one of them was in 1962 when 
Mr. Nixon began to deliver a major address from the back of a rail
road train he put on an engineer's cap and signaled the engineer to 
drive off leaving Mr. Nixon standing there. 

Another of his favorites was during a major political speech just 
as the speaker reaches the denouement he drops the fire escape 
on him. 

The third was, we were at the Hotel Hilton down there in Miami 
Beach, and out front demonstrating-I thought it was welfare mothers 
or we heard it was welfare mothers at the time, they were all black, 
they were all pregnant, and the__y were all carrying placards that said 
"Nixon's the one." [Laughter.J 

Some of the things done to us were hilarious. Mr. Haldeman as he 
has testified, indicated that maybe it is about time we had ourselves 
a political Dick Tuck. I was called into a meeting with Mr. Chapin 
and several others and asked how the Dick Tuck should be struc
tured. My recollection of the meeting is that it should be a small 
operation, and that because of 1971 we were depoliticizing publicly 
the White House, it ought to be under the Committee To Re-Elect 
the President. That was the last I have heard. I do not know if that 
was the-if Donald Segretti turned out to be the Dick-Tuck-gone
awry or not. 

Mr. DASH. Mr. Chapin was at that meeting with you? 
Mr. BucHANAN. He was in Mr. Cha pin's office. 
Mr. DASH. Did you learn Mr. Chapin in fact hired Mr. Segretti? 
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Mr. BucHANAN. No, I never heard the name Mr. Segretti until it 
came out in the banner headlines of the Washington Post. 

Let me just state, make a point here also. "'Nhen these things were 
done by l\Ir. Richard Tuck, they were considered humorous, pranks; 
stunts, and v,e thought of them as such. But when some of the things 
done by our people which were similar to those that were done, it re
sulted in screaming banner headlines in the Washington Post about 
political sabotage. Now there is a line across which political tricks 
should not go, quite clearly. One of them obviously was in Florida. The 
salacious attack on Senator Jackson, and Senator Humphrey, and 
another I think was against us, against the President when phone 
banks of McGovern's campaign, I belieYe, were used in California tc 
get near viol@t demonstrations denying the President of the United 
States a right to speak. These things clearly got out of .hand I think 
in both campaigns. 

Let me move to Donald Segretti. The first I heard of that, as. I said, 
was the ·w ashington Post and I think you have testified that I was 
called in to a meeting at the White House in October of 1969 wher, 
this came out, to discuss the handling of the Segretti matter and that 
was the first of any idea we had about the thing or I had about his 
activities. 

Mr. DASH. What was your relationship with the Committee To Re
Elect the President ~nd Mr. Magruder during the campaign? 

Mr. BucHANAN. My personal relations with the Committee To Re
Elect was minimal. I had a political aide who had liaison with them or. 
some matters but my strategy memorandums and my analysis and 
things like this, these would go directly up to the President, or to Mr. 
Haldeman, or to Mr. Ehrlichman sometimes, so my relationships witl: 
Jeb Magruder were very fe-w. I was on a committee which they ran on 
Monday nights, but which was not a significant one, but they were 
fairly minimal. I know J eh Magruder fairly well. 

Mr. DAsn. I think having said you "did not become aware of Mr. 
Segretti," you arc not able to really tell us what kind of acts Mr. Se
gretti may have done? 

Mr. BucHANAN. No, I don't; that is true. I think he has pleaded 
guilty, hasn't he, to some things, maybe I am wrong. 

Mr. DASH. There is one count. 
Now, were you aware that Mr. Magruder actually had working for 

the Committee To Re-Elect the President political espionage opera
tives who, like Segretti, were working in the field? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I don't know that Segretti was-you see there is a 
differentiation between pranksters and infiltration. 

Mr. DASH. I am talking about infiltrators. 
Mr. BucnANAN. As I mentioned, I received those Muskie docu

ments. I didn't know if that was a spy or if that was a leak. I don't 
know today the source of them. I could not testify to that. I do not 
believe I knew of any spies in the other campaigns, because I do not 
believe I received any other documents other than these two, and the 
very fact that I received just these two, would lead me to believe that 
we did not have widespread espionage operation going. 

Mr. DASH. Were you aware-
Mr. BucHANAN. Or spies. 
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Mr. DASH. Were you aware that any activities were going on, as ~ 
political espionage matter under Mr. Magruder thr:ough Mr. Segretti 
which were also aimed at the candidacy of Mr. Muskie? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. "Well, if you set a grand strategy, if the strategy 
I recommended and, incidentally, I did not set the strategy. I was not 
on the senior strategy board during the campaign, and I d!d not set 
the strategy for the primary thing but I recommended it. If my 
recommended strategy were adopted, and if there were pranksters 
out there, I am sure they would fit in underneath that but I do not 
know that. I don't know that for sure. 

Mr. DASH. Now, it is true, is it not, that you recommended as a 
goal of the Republican campaign effort during the Democratic pri
maries that the securing of Senator McGovern would be the best can
didate for Mr. Nixon to run against? 

Mr. BTICHAKAN. Well, that would not be accurate-I think you have 
a memo. I have a line in there that says: ""\Ve have not been so good in 
our lives that providence is going to reward us with the nomination of 
Senator McGovern." That was a statement in 1971. I did not even do 
an analysis on Senator McGovern in 1971 because we did not consider 
him a serious candidate. We began to consider Senator McGovern 
a serious candidate just prior to the Wisconsin primary when we got 
report of the strengths of his organization, and after the "\Visconsin 
primary we did do an analysis, a strategy analysis of the coming 
Democratic primaries which led us to believe that McGovern could 
win the nomination. In my judgment, McGovern was the candidate 
we wanted most at that point in time, ,and I believe, I did make a 
recommendation that all political resources of the Nixon campaign 
and of the Nixon public campaigns that they leave Senator McGovern 
alone and let him proceed unimpeded on the nomination because there 
was ,a strong chance he would win it. 

Mr. DASH. Let me refer you, Mr. Buchanan, to a memorandum of 
April 12, 1972, to Mr. Mitchell and Mr. Haldeman from you and Mr. 
Khachigian which is tab 23 [exhibit No. 183], April 2. Do you have 
that memorandum? April 12, excuse me. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Let me see if I am right. The cover memorandum? 
Mr. DASH. It is a coyer memorandum. 
Mr. BUCHANAN. Right. 
Mr. DASH. And then the one that is from you. 
Mr. BucHANAN. This is right. This is our scenario, I think, of how 

we felt projections and predictions of all--
~fr. DAsn. Yes; let me read at least the first paragraph which I 

thmk sets forth the position that you have been testifying to: 
Our primary objective, to prevent Senator Muskie from sweeping the early 

primaries, locking up the convention in April, and uniting the Democratic Party 
hehind him for the fall, has been achieved. The likelihood-great three months 
ago-that the Democratic Convention could become a dignified coronation cere
money for a centrist candidate who could lead a united party into the election
is now remote. 

Now, if we look to page 8 of that same memorandum. 
Senator BAKER. What are you looking at, Sam? 
Mr. DASH. Tab 23, April 12, 1972, memorandum. 
Senator BAKER. Tab 23 ? 

21-296 0-74--3 
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Mr. DASH. Tab 23, and I am now referring to page 8 of that memo
randum, Senator Baker. And on the very top of that page: 

Our next goal. What we need now is a decision on whom we want to run 
against. We believe that McGovern is our candidate for dozens of reasons. He 
could be painted as a left radical candidate, the Goldwater of the Democratic 
Party, and at this point in time we would inundate him. The ·wanace Democrats, 
south and north, as well as the Daley and Meany Democrats would have to take 
hemlock to support a fellow whose major plank is to chop $32 billion out of 
defense. Also he is weak with the blacks and would have to cater to that vote. 
'l'o his great disadvantage Humphrey can take the blacks for granted in a contest 
with the President. · 

So in that memorandum the deal was, as stated, to have Mr. McGov
ern as the candidate for the Democratic Party. 

Mr. BucHANAN. It asks for a decision, I b·elieve, from the campaign 
hierarchy in the first sentence. 

Mr. DASH. That was your recommendation? 
Mr. BucHANAN. My recommendation was repeatedly that we ought 

not to do anything to Senator McGovern in any ·way to impede his run 
for the nomination and, frankly, Mr. Dash, if anything was done 
against-even in the way of pranks or something like that-against 
Senator McGovern in that period of time, then it would certainly have 
been contrary to any recommendation that I had made. 

Mr. DASH ... Well, actually, on page 24 you mako---0n tab 24 [exhibit 
No. 184], your next memorandum, dated April 27, 1972, from you to 
Mr. Mitchell and Mr. Haldeman-that is exactly your recommenda
tion. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Right. 
Mr. DASH [reading]: 
With the great success of McGovern and subsequent pull out of Muskie the 

chances of McGovern's nomination are immensely improved. Thus ,ve must do as 
little as possible at this time to impede McGovern's race. 

Mr. BucHANAN. I think the reason for that was there were some 
self-starters on our side. We had frankly had one candidate, Senator 
Muskie, on whom we have done enormous research who had dropped 
out of the race. We had done enormous research on Senator McGovern 
and there were some individuals within the campaign organization of 
the Republican Party who were recommending we move now to be 
critical and lay on the record Senator McGovern's positions in order to 
get him on the record before the convention, postconvention criticisms 
being given little credence and my recommendation was that we not do 
that, that we not be critical of Senator McGovern, that we stay out of 
his effort, and I don't mean that in any pejorative sense but that we 
don't criticize him. 

Mr. DASH. Yes, you notice a handwritten statement which I think 
is legible even in the Xerox at the bottom which says, "I agree with 
this. Pass along to our staff. RNC," et cetera, that looks like John 
Mitchell. 

Mr. BUCHANAN. That is the very first I have seen of that notation 
but that indicates Mr. Mitchell concurred with the strategy. 

Mr. DASH. Concurred with your recommendation. 
Did you believe during the campaign, or advocate that the admin

istration should use its power to make judicial appointments, including 
the President's power to nominate persons for Supreme Court vacan
cies either for political purposes or to deride the Democratic Party? 
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Mr. BUCHANAN. I recommended since back in 1968 or 1969 that the 
President of the United States appoint, first, a southern judicial con
servative to the Supreme Court and, secondly, an American of ethnic 
descent, preferably an Italian to the Supreme Court, a distinguished 
jurist, because I £eel that would be good for the country and I think 
it would have been good for us and it is consistent with our philosophy, 
that is right. 

Mr. DASH. Would you turn to , I think it is, a memorandum on tab 
19 of October 6, 1971, and it is a cover memorandum which attaches 
to your memorandum. 

Mr. BucHANAN. This is the memorandum on dividing the Demo-
crats' research. 

Mr. DASH. Yes, dividing the Democrats. 
Mr. BucHANAN. They-let me place this in context. 
Mr. DASH. Yes. 
Mr. BucHANAN. This says from research as requested. My under

standing of this-I had been asked to do a long-range analysis of any 
issues, of any recommendations, of any move that we could take which 
would result in divisions in the Democratic Party, the fact being that 
we can ·t win unless the Democratic-if the Democratic Party is 
united, which is about twice the size of ours, there is no way we can 
win a national election and we had recommended for a long period of 
time that we move to win to our side certain specific segments of the 
Democratic Party and my recommendations are the southern Protes
tants, if you will, and the northern Catholics, both of those strategies, 
and I think this is my long-range analysis of all the possible fissures 
and faults running through the old Roosevelt coalitions. 

Mr. DASH. Right. 
Now, on page 3 of that memorandum under regional fissures, num-

ber one. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Right. 
Mr. DASH [reading]: 
The Supreme Court nomination of a ,southern district constructionist will 

force Democratic northern liberals and major candidates to anger either the 
south or the veto vote or the blacks and the labor movement and the northern 
liberals. a highly gualified southern conservative nominee to the Supreme 
Court is de facto a divisive issue in the Democratic Party. 

Mr. BucnANAN. That is one of those occasions where good policy 
is also good politics, I think, Mr. Dash. 

Mr. DASH. But what is-your recommendation here was that even 
the President's filling a Supreme Court vacancy~-

Mr. BucHANAN. Mr. Dash, there is no secret to any individual of 
the national press corps or any individual who knows me that I would 
recommend strong conservative judiciary officials be put on the U.S. 
Supreme Court. I have been recommending that since 1966 to the 
President. I would recommend it today, and the side effect of that 
is to be divisive ·within the National Democrats; that is an ancillary 
benefit ·with which I am delighted. 

Mr. DASH. Did you say it was an auxiliary? 
Mr. BucHANAN. Ancillary. 
Mr. DASH. Ancillary. 
Now, did you in a memorandum spell out what breadth there might 

be to a Senator Edward Kennedy Presidential candidacy? 
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Mr. BUCHANAN. Right, but it was an analysis-I think this was on 
a request. After I did the Muskie analysis, I was asked to do an analysis 
on other Presidential candidates. I did one on Senator Kennedy, I 
believe. 

Mr. DASH. That would be your June 9, 1971, memorandum, which 
is tab 13 [ exhibit No. 173]. 

vVere you aware, by the way-I am not making any special refer
ences to that, but that does take in the possibility of, the strong 
possibility of a Kennedy candidacy? 

Mr. BucHANAN. That is right. We were low in the polls, or rela
tively low in the polls in 1971. I think this reflected that it was our 
feeling that we were low, that if the President looked extremely vul
nerable that Senator Kennedy would move, but that if we were strong 
and looked fairly invincible, that Senator Kennedy would lay back. 

Mr. DASH. Mr. Buchanan, my next question would not directly 
relate to anything of your knowledge, but the date of this memorandum 
is related to testimony we have already received in this committee. It 
is June 9, 1971, which recognizes Kennedy as perhaps a strong 
candidate. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Right. 
Mr. DASH. But we received testimony from Mr. Hunt yesterday that 

he had received instructions from Mr. Colson to fabricate some State 
Department cables that linked the Kennedy administration to the 
assassination of Diem. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Mr. Dash, as I have stated, I never heard of E. 
Howard Hunt until June 1972. 

Mr. DASH. I am not connecting that with this. I say the date of the 
memorandum certainly shows that the administration--

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, it does not show that. It is a memorandum to 
the Preisdent doing an analysis of Edward M. Kennedy, and my 
analysis indicated that I thought we should focus on Senator Muskie. 
I do not believe there is anything in here which suggests that we 
ought to do anything unethical. 

Mr. DASH. I think you misunderstood my question, Mr. Buchanan. 
I am not suggesting that you or your memorandum suggested any
thing other than it brought out the fact that Mr. Kennedy was not to 
be forgotten as a possible Presidential candidate. 

Mr. BucHANAN. There was a division of opinion within the White 
House and even within the opposition research room as to who would 
be the strongest candidate. I think the feeling of some individuals was 
that .Senator Kennedy would be a good deal stronger candidate than 
Senator M11skie, but I did not share that view. 

Mr. DASH. Were you ever asked to help develop a newspaper ad 
campaign following up on Vice President Agnew's attacks on radical 
liberals? 

That is 1969. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Vice President Agnew's attacks; you mean, in the 

Des Moines speech and other speeches? This was in 1969. 
Mr. DASH. Right. During the 1972 campaign, did you participate in 

getting attack ads placed in newspapers against Democratic candi
dates? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. There was only one candidate, McGovern-right. 
"\Ve recommended--as a matter of fact, a large portion of what we were 
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doing-we recommended a significant budget for the political offen
sive as an approach to the pro-Nixon commercials, and so on. vVe 
recommended placement of those critical materials, but even more im
portant, to emulate the Johnson commercials against Goldwater and 
the Humphrey against Agnew, use of television spots against Senator 
McGovern, and we did some which I thought were very successful. 

We reviewed those materials and while I do not know if we prepared 
them, I certainly reviewed some ads. They brought them over to me 
to look at. 

Mr. DASH. I would like to just bring your attention to a memoran
dum from you to Messrs. Clark MacGregor, Haldeman, and Colson, 
August 1, 1972, which is tab 32 [ exhibit No. 192]. 

Do you have that memorandum before you? 
Mr. BucHANAN. Right. 
Mr. DASH. Now, do you see political suggestions? [Reading:] 
1. In the Assault Book, we have the quote from McGovern about not "manu

facturing foolish projects" like the space shuttle. ·would it not be wise to have this 
put into ads and pamphlets right now in the area of California which just bene
fited Humphrey from the space shuttle. 

No. 2, along the same lines, the old anti-Tydings ad which was so efl:ective, 
in my view, in Maryland. "If .Toe wins you lose," would seem to me an ideal 
all-purpose ad for GOP'ers in areas afl:ected by McGovern space and defense 
cuts. "If McGovern wins, we lose." Again, the negative ads, I would think, will do 
more to make the President a big winner than a positive "re-elect the President." 

Mr. BucHANAN. Right. Can I explain why I believed that? 
Mr. DASH. Of course. 
Mr. BucHANAN. My feeling was that when the President was in the 

polls at 65 percent, every vote-or almost every vote-from 55 per
cent to 65 was less a pro-Nixon vote or an enthusiastic pro-Nixon vote 
than it was a vote against the candidate of the Democratic Party and 
our most effective political strategy, since these were Democrats, rather 
than have us say, you know, what a great job we have done, was you 
should focus on the reason why they are voting for Richard Nixon. 
They were voting for Richard Nixon, quite frankly, and we recog
nized that, not because they were the most strong supporters of ours
in fact, they were the most lukewarm-but because they were in strong 
opposition to Senator McGovern. That is why we recommended that 
we get the strongest slice of the anti-McGovern voters with these com
mercials rather than with the pro-Nixon commercials. 

Mr. DASH. Were these also supposed to be signed by the Committee 
To Re-Elect the President or the Republican Party or citizens groups? 

Mr. BucHANAN. No, I would think Democrats for Nixon would have 
been an effective one at the time. But it did not make much difference. 

Mr. DASH. In other words, you would use some sort of group that 
would look like a group of citizens? 

Mr. BucHANAN. No, there is nothing in there about doing that. Po
litical advertisements in newspapers are a common staple. vVe ran ads 
in newspapers and I do not know that they were done unethically. 
All the attack ads which were run, I think, ·were run after the Re
publican Convention. I think most of the attack ads-or the offensive 
ads, I should say-these had on them the identification of Democrats 
for Nixon, which we felt would be a more effective appeal to Demo
crats than a Republican group. 

Mr. DASH. Did you ever recommend or approve the use of Republi
can campaign funds to go into an ad of this kind, which would be 
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placed in the papers, which would have as its support a citizens group? 
Mr. BUCHANAN. A citizens group? Well, in the campaign, there 

are hundreds of citizens groups that go up, that are set up. You know, 
citizens for honest government, citizens for this, citizens for that. 

But here is the thing. 
Mr. DASH. You would prepare the ad? 
Mr. BUCHANAN. I just do the copy. I do the copy or I clear the copy. 

I do not go out and find out what the political committee is going to 
be. I would basically probably not do the copy. The advertising folks 
would bring the copy in, I would clear it, say sharpen this, and I would 
say, it should be placed in Illinois or this should be placed in Cali
fornia. The details of these things and whether it was a Republican 
gr' 1p or whether it was Democrats for Nixon, these would more than 
lii'-ety be decisions of other individuals, I think. 

Mr. DASH. "\Vell, whether anybody did it, whether Republicans or 
Democrats, would not such an ad be, in effect, a manufactured ad 
because it would give to readers the impression that a group of citi
zens felt so strongly about a particular issue that they would be put
ting their own money into purchasing that space and giving the mes
sage, which in fact-

Mr. BucHANAN. No, Mr. Dash, I have ghosted speeches for Presi
dents, Vice Presidents, Senators, Republican chairmen; I have ghosted 
letters to editors. "\\tnat is illicit about ghosting an ad in which indi
viduals are going to put their names on them? 

Mr. DASH. I am asking your advice, not raising any question o:f 
what is illicit. What I am saying is, in effect: although you say you 
have ghosted speeches; to ghost or manufacture an ad or a letter to 
the editor that purports to be a letter from a citizen and i.s read by 
fellow citizens as an irate citizen's response, which, in fact, is actually 
writcen by a mythical campaign worker and sent to a citizen to sign
really, is that a true way to mold citizen opinion? 

Mr. BucnANAN. Well, as long as there is an individual who is will
ing to sign a letter and asks you to draft it, or you draft it and an indi
vidual, if it does not conflict with his views, I don't think there is any
thing, as I say, that would seem to me to be in the same category with 
a speechwriter who is told by a candidate or a President or a Vice 
President, draft me a speech and make these points on it. It becomes 
the property and the views become the views of the signers. There is 
nothing compulsory. It is strictly voluntary. 

Mr. DASH. Mr. Buchanan, dld you ever recommend any covert or 
clandestine activities to be taken on during the campaign? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, it would depend. My own view is that there 
are such things as covert and clandestine intelligence activities that are 
not wrong, that are not unethical and things like that. It is conceivable, 
yes. But what did you have in mind? 

Mr. DASH. Turn to tab 16 [exhibit No. 176] of your July 28, 1971, 
memo. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Did you say 15, sir? 
Mr. DASH. 16. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Here it is. 
Mr. DASH. Do you have it? 
Mr. BucnANAN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. Turn to page 5. 



Mr. BucHANAN. Right. Incidentally, this memorandum is not in my 
memorandum form. The approved-disapproved comment is--

Mr. DASH. I know. I think you told us that in executive session, but 
that probably is another memorandum which you had prepared, but 
was rewritten by the committee with their approved and disapproved 
form. · 

Mr. BucHANAN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. Page five, you see Special Projects. [Reading:] 
We would like to utilize Ron Walker's resources where possible to handle some 

close-in operations, pickets and the like, and candidates visit various cities. 

What did you have in mind in that kind of recommendation? 
Mr. BucHANAN. Well, when you have Senator Muskie traveling to 

a city, he will bring with him a traveling national press corps which 
will be interested in the size of his crowds at airports, will be inter
ested in the circumstances surrounding his appearance. If you have at 
the airport a group of individuals with a sign that they throw up at 
the right moment, "This is Nixon country," for example, you are liable 
to get an Associated Press photograph with Senator Muskie with the 
sign, which is, we feel, advantageous. 

Mr. DASH. Who was Ron Walked 
Mr. BucHANAN. Incidentally, this, I believe, was rejected. Ron 

Walker was in charge of the President's advance men and so he would 
have-there are advance men we have in various cities around the 
country who, when you go in there, they handle crowds and scheduling 
and they could organize these demonstrations. It would be a less expen
sive operation than having men travel around in advance and do it. 

So, he would have an advance in place. I am not certain of it, but my 
recollection is that this idea was rejected and we were not allowed to 
use ·white House advance men for these types of things, and we did 
use State chairmen, State committees, and the like. 

"\Ve would phone to them and they would set up the demonstrations 
or they would issue the statements there. 

Mr. DAsH. This would be to give the appearance of a demonstration 
against the candidate? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. That would be one example, yes, sir. Or you could 
have your literature of the Committee To Re-Elect. Or you could write 
up, say, if Senator Muskie were having difficulty with some particu
lar question, a list of questions, something like that, you could draft 
the questions and get the local Republicans there to put them on the 
press bus, or to hand out their flyers at the Muskie rally, put them on 
the seats of chairs, things like that. 

Mr. DASH. "\Vould you turn to your memorandum of August 13, 1971, 
which is tab 18 [ exhibit No. 1781 ? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Right, the '72 sponsors club. 
Mr. DAsH. There it says: 
Attached is a copy of an Evans and Novak column l'rom the July 25 Washing

ton Post which indicates that the Democrats are setting up a '72 sponsors club 
similar to the President's club of the LBJ era. For $72 a month, there are a num
ber of privileges accorded to those who contribute. 

Pat Buchanan has suggested that we have someone we know, preferably a 
Democrat not connected with us, join this club. This could be arranged by having 
the individual write in explaining that he had read about the club in the news
paper and is fed up with the Administration's policies and wants to contribute 
his share and become a member of the club. This would give us many advantages 
in keeping track of Democratic contenders and their strategy. 
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Mr. BucHANAN. Yes, sir, that idea is taken out of Larry O'Brien's 
campaign book. He has recommended in his campaign book that it is a 
good thing for Democrats to get on the mailing list for all Republican 
materials they could find. Our recommendation was that someone get 
on the mailing list for all these Democratic materials so that we get an 
ongoing flow of their political literature. 

Mr. DASH. Again, Mr. Buchanan, the point is not whether it is done 
by Democrats or Republicans, because our mandate is to look into the 
entire activity. Is this a form of infiltration? 

Mr. BucHANAN. It is. Yes, you get on the mailing list. Our news 
summary is on the mailing list of Common Cause. vYe get all their 
publications. Our reason is we have to put them in the President's news 
summary. It is not because vrn agree with their goals. I don't think it is 
any more infiltration than that. 

Mr. DASH. Were you aware of the covert activities sponsored by the 
Republiean Party for the Democratic National Committee during the 
time of the convention? 

Mr. BucHANAN. vVas I aware of any? No, I ·was not aware of any. 
I would trust we had some intelligence people down at Miami Beach 
to see how they handled their convention-that is a gigantic ,affair
how they handled their press, how they handled their demonstrations. 
Frankly, their scheduling was a little weak in terms of the hour of the 
morning at which Senator McGovern spoke. I would hope we would 
have people down there looking at this, but this ·was not my function. 

Mr. DASH. Would you look at your memorandum of April 10, 1972, 
on tab 22 [exhibit No. 182], to Mr. Mitchell and Mr. Haldeman? 
Page 2 of that memorandum. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Yes, sir 
Mr. DASH. ,Just at the bottom, "the dangers" are: 
If all hell breaks loose down there, they could conceivably point up to the 

Republicans at the Fontainebleu to distract attention from themselves. 
Thirdly, they could get some demonstrators to indicate that the Republicans 

up there told us to come down here and "raise hell." Anyone at the observation 
post should be clean as a hound's tooth-and the observation post should have no 
hand in any "covert operations" on-going in Miami. 

Mr. BucHANAN. That is right. 
If you look at the top of that page, it says "The Republican forw,ard 

observation post should be made public." 
That was my recommendation. I was at the 1968 Democratic Conven

tion in an observation post, which ,ms made public. I had recom
mended that we set up a similar observation post at Miami Beach 
with the Democrats and that I go down there from the White House, 
with someone else at the White House. I believe we did have one. But 
the reason I did not go and this recommendation was withdrawn was 
because, frankly, of the Watergate incident and apprehension on my 
part that if, from the podium, they said they have some Republican 
spies up there in the Fontainebleu and they are there from the White 
House, we would never have caught up with the story. 

I did recommend a forward observation post down there. We had it 
in 1968 at the Chicago convention of the Democrats. Governor Love of 
Illinois was in both the observation post and--

Mr. DASH. But you recommended that it be kept clear or clean, 
away from any covert operations? 
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Mr. BucHANAN. Right. There were 2,000 press in Miami Beach. 
I ceritainly hope we had people down there demonstrating for Richard 
Nixon. But anything like that should be kept away from the observa
tion post, we should be clean as a hound's tooth out of apprehension 
at the allegations made against us so we could say flatly, no, we had 
nothing to do with X, Y, or Z. 

Mr. DASH. Mr. Chairman, I have just one more question. I would 
like to show you a pamphlet which purports to be issued by Citizens 
for a Liberal Alternative. 

By the way, do you know of the group, Citizens for ,a Liberal 
Alternative? 

Mr. BuCHANAN. No; Len Garment called me one night after some
one had come back from the committee, and he ,asked me, Mr. 
Buchanan, or Pat, are you familiar with Citizens for a Liberal Alter
native? I said, it sounds like a fine organization. 

Senator, this pamphle:t has only been shown to me. I have seen a 
Xerox of this. This pamphlet has been shown to me by the staff, I 
believe Monday night. Prior to that, Mr. Lenzner showed me a copy 
of it which was not identifiable. 

My recollection of this is largely based on my political ,assistant, 
Ken Khachigian, who tells me that I edited it. To my recollection, 
this pamphlet was not my idea, I did not draft it, I did not order it 
produced, I did not order it distributed. I do not know to whom it 
went, but if he says I edited it, I edited it, rather, the text of it. He 
is an honest individual 1and I assume he did it. 

Mr. DASH. Did he tell you that he prepared it? 
Mr. BucHANAN. No, he said he told you that he prepared it. 
Mr. DASH. All right. Do you know that the fact is that there is 

no such organization as Citizens for a Liberal Alternative? 
Mr. BucHANAN. Right. The error in this-from my understand

ing-is that it failed to have on it the proper identifying name of an 
individual who belonged to the organization, which is not an unroutine 
shortcoming in a Presidential campaign. As a matter of fact, I have 
brought with me, Mr. Dash, as I said I ,vould the other night, a 47-
page diatribe ,against Senator McGovern which was released 1all over 
the Democratic Convention and which similrarly lacks identification. 
From Time magazine; I understrand the ,author of this is Mr. George 
Meany and sponsorship is Mr. Harkin. I trust that if we could intro
duce thart one into your evidence, they will go through the same 3 
hours of discussion of that as we are going through materi1al like this. 

Mr. DASH. And what in effect this was aimed to do was to show 
liberal Democrats, purportedly from an organization of liberal Demo
crats, that Senator Muskie was, as it says in the first page, Ed Muskie 
will be no different from the Nixons, Agnews, Mitchells that we have 
now, and make him a candidate of the Democratic right. 

Mr. BucHANAN. The rhetoric is not leftwing rhetoric, but the state
ments on Senator Muskie's position on gun control is accurate, on 
the statement with regard to the black Americans-there is not an in
accuracy in terms of the writing--

Mr. DASH. What I suggest is that the purpose of the pamphlet as 
you see it is to represent to liberal Democrats that a liberal Democrat 
organization is urging them to not vote 1for Senator Muskie. 
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Mr. BucHANAN. Right. Mr. Dash, the thing looks to me, it is a fairly 
unsophisticated document. A fairly unconvincing document. It looks 
to me like more of a joke. It does not look like it is going to convince 
an intelligent liberal Democrat to do anything. 

Mr. DASH. The record will show that this particular pamphlet was 
distributed quite widely throughout the country by different opera
tives. 

Mr. Chairman, I have referred to a number of memorandums and 
specifically read from these memorandums during the course of my 
questioning of Mr. Buchanan, and also this particular pamphlet. I 
would like to have those particular memorandums, and especially those 
portions that I have read from, identified for the record and admitted 
in evidence. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Oan we introduce the Meany pamphlet, sir? I 
brought it with me. 

Mr. DASH. Do you have the Meany pamphlet? 
Mr. BUCHANAN. Yes; this is the document here, the McGovern rec

ord, a critical appraisal. Attached is the Time article. 
Senator ERVIN. ·without objection we will receive both documents 

for the record at this time. 
[The documents were marked exhibits Nos. 158 and 159*.J 
Mr. DASH. By the way, is that one of the files we subpenaed? 
Mr. BucHANAN. No, 1t is not; I do not believe so. I just had this in 

hand fairly recently. 
Mr. DASH. How did you obtain that? 
Mr. BucHANAN. I do not know. I think it was sent to us. 
Mr. DASH. Did you request it? 
Mr. BUCHANAN. No, we have done, in our own spare time, a little 

political research into the background of other political activities. 
,T ust as the committee suggested that things went wrong in the Repub
lican campaign, we felt there were some errors in the Democratic cam
paign and we brought it to your attention. 

Mr. DASH. Mr. Buchanan, I am sure ·we have. If you have any ad
ditional things, we will be glad to see them. 

Mr. BUCHANAN. No, I only have this one. 
Senator BAKER. Mr. Dash, I might say there are others and you 

will indeed receive copies and you will not be disappointed. 
Mr. DASH. I take it they are not presently in the committee files. 
Mr. BucHANAN. No; I do not know what the committee file has got 

other than my memos. 
Senator BAKER. I do not believe I will tell vou. 
Senator ERVIN. Mr. Buchanan. I think y011 have given us some in

struction into the practicalities of American politics that are unfor
tunate policies of unorthodox matters of both political parties. 

The committee will stand in recess until 2 o'clock. 
[Whereupon, at 12: 30 p.m., the hearing recessed, to reconvene at 2 

p.m., this same day.] 

AFTERNOON SESSION, WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 26, 1973 

Senator ERVIN. The committee will come to order. Mr. Thompson. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Buchanan, several documents were referred to 

•See pp. 4055 and 4059. 
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this morning and I would like to go over a few of them with you. You 
were asked to respond to particular passages from particular docu
ments that were read along and I think it is important that we get 
the full and complete flavor of the documents in case there is any mis
understanding. I would refer to page 7, of tab number 10 [exhibit 
No. 170], which is a memorandum for the President from you; sub
ject: the Muskie watch; and I -would like to discuss your paper on 
Senator Muskie, Senator Kennedy, and Senator Humphrey. 

I think in fairness to your position, we might point out, at least 
one other than the ones read to you. On page 7, the final paragraph, 
it says, "The attacks should not be name calling, they should be well 
thought out." 

Mr. BucHANAN. Right. 
Mr. THOMPSON. In the first place, when you say attacks, what are 

you talking about? 
Mr. BucHANAN. That would be, the reference would be to the politi

cal offensive, political speeches, political statements, political adver
tising, Mr. Thompson. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Political speeches by whom? 
Mr. BucHANAN. I think I indicated what I felt to be the political 

resources which ,ve could utilize. As well as I can recall, in 1971, the 
President vetoed our authorization, if you will, to bring in the Cabinet 
and to utilize the Vice President. This is not to suggest that we gave 
any directives of any kind to the Vice President, but in mid-1971, I 
think there was sort of a general rule that the Cabinet and the Vice 
President would not engage in political colloquy, and the other re
sources I think I have named were the national committee, of course, 
the burgeoning resources of the Committee To Re-Elect. You have 
State parties, and you were beginning to get State committees. You 
have Republican Congressmen and Senators who were willing to take 
a hand in it, Senator Dole, who was an extraordinarily effective 
spokesman, I felt in our behalf. You have the Republican publication 
Monday which had high credibility with the national media and 
which was readily picked up on wires. These would be a few of the 
resources. 

Mr. THOMPSON. So when a public figure, in effect, made a speech 
promoting the candidacy of the President and taking ,a position 
against the leading Democratic opponents, that would be an attack; is 
that right? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. Right, that would be a political att,ack, right. 
Mr. THOMPSON. ,v11at was the political climate with regard to name 

calling? ,v-as there name-calling throughout the campaign? 
Mr. BucnANAN. I think if you go through some of these, the 

March 14, 1972, memomndum, I think you will find a recognition 
and awareness on our part that when the campaign gets heated 
things are going to get out of hand. They invariably do. You have 
statements made that ,are too much, that are excessive, so we recom
mended that one individual, and I named in that memorandum, the 
Attornev General, or that he designate a deputy who would be 
assigned to clear all political copy coming-1all attack, offensive copy 
coming out of the campaign in order that we not run into the same 
problem we ran into in 1970 when some of the ads were excessive and 
counterproductive. But there is an awareness, I think, through a 
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number of these momorandums that things, when you get into the heat 
of ,a campaign, individuals do go too far. Some of the-I recall in 
Senator McGovern's campaign-I am sure Senator McGovern now, 
would not like to refer to the fact that he compared American policy 
in Indochina with the nationalist extermination of the ,Jews or that 
he compared the President of the United States with Adolf Hitler. 
These things were excesses, I think, in the campaign that occurred 
and we ·were cognizant that they ·would occur. Some things would 
occur on our part as they occurred on the other side. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Let me ask you to turn over to page 8 of that same 
memorandum. In the final paragraph you say: 

My recommendation then is for creation of tht> Muskie watch, an operation 
working perhaps within the Republican National Committee, which may even 
be a publicized operation, doing constant research on Ed. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Weill, frankly, I had even considered myself-I 
was, in my own mind fairly certain, not that Senator Muskie would 
get the nomination, so I had thought myself of sort of resigning from 
the White House Staff, making a fairly high level operation in the 
Republican National Committee which would have all the research 
and data on Muskie to which the political reporters could come and 
which would be a publicized operation and :which could issue state
ments vis-a-vis Senator Muskie, but even though in some of these 
memorandums it said that the Muskie watch was created, in reality 
it was not created. The Muskie watch amounted to actually little more 
than the research files of Buchanan and Khachigian. 

Mr. THOMPSON. In any of your recommendations regarding the 
possible candidacies of the leading Democrats, did you in any way 
advocate the defaming of anyone? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, no. In a public statement that sort of thing 
is not only mistaken, it is counte.rproductive. 

Mr. THOMPSON. I refer you to tab 13 ( exhibit No. 173), if I may, 
on page. 5. That memorandum is dated June 9, 1971. Confidential. 

Mr. BUCHANAN. This is the Kennedy memorandum. 
Mr. THOMPSON. For the President from you. EMK, political memo

randum. You discuss pros and cons, his assets, deficiencies, and on page 
5 under the heading of Chappaquiddick, you state: "This, of course, 
will be kept in the public mind by the press-speculating on whether 
it is helping or hurting EMK." 

Mr. BucHANAN. Right. 
Mr. THOMPSON [continues reading]: "We ought to stay miles away 

from it-indicating even in private, it is hard to say the affect; we 
don't know." 

Mr. BUCHANAN. Right. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Was this policy followed? 
Mr. BucnANAN. It was. Let me add another case similar to the thing 

when Senator Eagleton's problems came over the national wire the 
President directed-I was in the room when he did it-directed all 
Republican spokesmen out on the campaign trail to make no comment 
whatsoever about it. This, the Cha:ppaquiddick thing, I think, the 
same policy was in effect. This would be my recommendation, that our 
speakers make no reference whatsoever to it in public statements, and 
this was made in the course of a confidential memorandum. I believe 
it was a course that was followed. 
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Mr. THOMPSON. In these evaluations, did you set up the strong 
points of the candidates as well as their deficiencies? 

Mr. BucHANAN. We certainly did. As a matter of fact, the memo on 
Hubert Humphrey is very laudatory, as I recall. 

Mr. THOMPSON". That is tab 11 [exhibit No. 171] and that was next 
on my list. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Right. 
As a matter of fact, you lead off-the sources of these were basically 

three: Cne was the files, the excellent files maintained at the Repub
lican National Committee on tracking of candidates. The second was 
our own research operation under Mort Allen, the news summary, we 
would get about 30 newspapers and magazines; everything on those 
candidates would go in those files. You read that. The third would be 
conversations I had on a regular basis with political reporters. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Would you read the first paragraph of that memo
randum dated April 19, 1971, for the President? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. Entitled "Resurrection of Hubert Humphrey." It 
reads: 

One emerges from a perusal of our "Humphrey file" with a grudging regard 
for old Hubert. Since November, with but a few notable exceptions, the ex-Veep 
has conducted himself remarkably well. He receives an excellent price. He has 
maximized his assets, and minimized his deficiencies. The result is that today, 
unlike six months ago, the man is a serious contender for the Democratic 
nomination. 

And it moves on from there to analyze, how we analyzed, how Sena
tor Humphrey made a rather, what we felt was a remarkable come
back and had made himself a credible candidate for the Democratic 
nomination in a period of time wherein no one felt that he would have 
had another opportunity. 

Mr. THOMPSON. You were asked to address yourself to broader is
sues respef'ting the propriety of certain things and I believe multi
plicity, this in historical context, and to preface my next question. I 
would like to read certain passages from "Lyndon B. Johnson: The 
Exercise of Power," written by Evans and Novak, and ask you to 
evaluate this in terms of your own political experience. It says: 

Behind the slapdash, jerry-built campaign structure, one element of strategy 
was devised in comparatively orderly-and extremely secretive-fashion. It was 
what was known as the anti-campaign. 

Not often did all these members of the anti-campaign meet at the same time. 

About the Johnson campaign-
They came and went, and Feldman and Sharon were first among equals. The 

job was easily defined: embarrass the Republicans, get under Barry Goldwater's 
skin, thereby achieving Johnson's overall goal of winning by the biggest possible 
margin. 

For example, it was learned early in the campaign t:hat half a dozen small 
liberal church journals, one of them published by the Protestant theologian, 
Reinhold Niebuhr, had scathingly editorialized against Barry Goldwater as a 
man not to be entrusted with the Presidency. 

,T ust a couple of more paragraphs. 
Normally these editorials would not have found their way to congregations 

across the country until months after publication. The anti-campaign opera
tion, duplicated them by the hundreds and saw that they got appropriate church 
groups throughout the nation in a matter of days. 

Another project was more typically in the realm of black politics. If Gold
water were to speak somewhere at six o'clock, one local anti-Goldwater speaker
usually a Democrat but sometimes a Republican-would be scheduled at four 
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o'clock and then another man at eight o'clock. Thus Goldwater would be brack
eted by the opposition. An impression of feverish anti-Goldwater activity would 
be given on the very day of his appearance. 

Now, the point here : 
Another anticampaign ploy was to make generous use of the letters columns 

of local newspapers. The anti-campaign group would ask a Republican business
man known to be backing Johnson to write an anti-Goldwater letter to the 
editor of his local newspaper on a day calculated to get the letter published just 
as the Goldwater caravan swept int-0 town. Or, just before Goldwater's arrival, 
a local democratic official would be told to plant a letter in the newspaper pub
licizing Goldwater's position on a major issue if, as so often was the case, the 
Goldwater position was anathema to the majority of voters in that city. 

This clandestine operation was ,Johnson's campaign pet and he was kept 
closely informed of everything the group did. 

First of all, is ,this what we are talking about in regard to the 
letter-writing system? How do yon evaluate its propriety in Ameri
can politics? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, we had established within the-we did struc
ture the thing within the Republican N a,tional Committee a letter-writ
ing campaign in 1969. The purpose of it was to make efficacious use 
of political volunteers with computers and the like, licking envelopes 
and things like that. There are not much more of those assignments. 
More worthwhile would be a letter to the editor operation and what 
you do is draft sample letters and you send out letters that are pub
lished to show your volunteers in various States how to write a short 
sharp letter. You recommend they write to their local newspaper and 
then you begin to send them fact sheets and other information on 
issues that you want-if in favor of welfare reform or in favor of 
revenue sharing, something like that-send them short fact sheets and 
you have to rely on the individual in the State to do his own job and 
then they would send back to you Xeroxes, say, of letters that had 
been published. I think it is an effective use of volunteers and we had 
a structure like this set up at the Republican National Committee 
,vhich, I believe, was transferred to the Committee To Re-Elect the 
President in 1972. 

I think the group that you are referring to could have been Meyer 
Feldman's five o'clock club in .Johnson's administration, the counter
part of which would have been our "9 :15 group" in the White House 
which was known as the-enshrined by .John Osborne and Jules vVitt 
cover as the attack group, which is the phrase of Chairman Ervin, 
was not a minor organization. We had similar organizations like that. 

Mr. THOMPSON. It is your opinion, then, that as long as the peo
ple who sent these letters out ascribed to the viewpoint espoused, those 
were proper campaign practices? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I believe so, right. If the signatures are not forged, 
if the people agree with the point of view, the drafting of a letter for 
them is no more unethical, I think, than the ghosting of a speech. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Thank you, sir. 
I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator ERVIN. You say that they contemplated using the Attor

ney General or somebody in the Department of ,Justice to scrutinize 
the press releases? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Yes, sir. Well, to be candid, it was this memoran
dum I believe I sent on March 14, recommending that the Attorney 
General clear all campaign copy. At that point in time, it was my un-
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derstanding or our expectation that the Attorney General would be, 
by the time these campaign materials were prepared, the campaign 
chairman. 

Senator ERVIN. So the Attorney General, while drawing a salary 
from the Federal Government and ostensibly discharging the duties 
of Attorney General, was censoring and passing on campaign releases? 

Mr. BucHANAN. No, sir; that would not be accurate. The attack or
ganization strategy, the memorandum that I drafted was for the fall 
campaign, which would begin after the Republican Convention in 
August. By that time, it would be our expectation that the Attorney 
General would no longer be Attorney General, but would be our cam
paign chairman. 

Senator ERVIN. But you did not hold back the press releases until 
he actually retired and became campaign manager did you? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I do not believe we ran any national media ads, 
which I was referring to, during the time that Mr. Mitchell was At
torney General. The national media campaign, all of which was to be 
cleared, was post-August, I think. 

Senator ERVIN. I thought you were talking about press releases. I 
make a distinction between a national advertisement and a press re
lease. 

Mr. BucHANAN. I would make the same distinction, Mr. Chairman. 
If you have a review function by the Attorney General, I would-al
though I do not know that I stated it-generally restrict it to major 
stuff. If you have a small, minor, fairly insignificant release, I think 
that can be done down the line. But anything like those ads in 1970, 
for example, which were controversial and counterproductive, was de
signed to make sure the campaign chairman or someone in author
ity-one person cleared all the materials before the public. 

Senator ERVIN. It does strike me, as a strict constructionist, that it 
is rather peculiar to have an Attorney General pass upon the wisdom 
of issuing press releases while he is still in that office. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Senator, I am not 'a lawyer, but there is a precedent 
for that in Attorney General Robert Kennedy. 

Senator ERVIN. Yes, that is one reason I have been advocating di
vorcing the entire Departmen~ of Justice and the Attorney General 
from political matters. I would think that-incidentally, I might state 
that when the committee passed on the nomination of Mr. Mitchell, 
Mr. Mitchell said he agreed with me on that point. That is twice he has 
agreed wiith me, once on my executive privilege and once on stopping 
the Attorney General from being a political adviser to the President. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, far be it from me to disagree with both you 
and Mr. Mitchell, Senator, but in his book on the Presidency, Clinton 
Rossiter indicates that the President of the United States himself, one· 
of his duties and roles is that of political leader of his party. It seems 
to me that political duties are really inseparable from the function of 
the Office of the Presidency. 

On legislation and the like, where I would make recommendation to 
the President or he would ask me my view on that, invariably, the 
political impact of the decision would go in there. There is sort of a-
between issues and politics-there is a sort of symbiosis, and I do not 
know that you can really draw a hard and fast line as to what is and 
what is not political. It is a difficult thing to do. 
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Senator ERVIN. Yes, it is. vVe have tried to draw it in the case of the 
FBI and the CIA. . 

Mr. BucHANAN. Yes, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. lit has aLways seemed to me somewhat incongruous 

to unite the functions of being a campaign manager and censor of 
campaign materials with the Office of Attorney General. I think the 
Attorney General ought to-but tha•t is something you and I are not 
responsible for. I would just make this observation, as I frequently 
have. The fact that Bobby Kennedy may have done this did not justify 
Attorney General John Mitchell doing it. 

Mr. BucHANAN. No, sir; tu quo que is the weakest of all arguments. 
Senator ERVIN. Now, you say that the President issued instructions 

not to talk about the problems of Senator Eagleton? 
Mr. BucHANAN. Yes, sir. I was in his office the day the report came 

in and I recall the President said, "Send out orders I want everybody 
who is out on the road, surrogates, everyone, informed that they are 
not to discuss this matter in public." 

Senator ERVIN. Now, you made the memorandums to the President 
in your function as director of strategy about what should be done in 
the campaign; did you? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I have been doing political memorandums of this 
kind for the President for almost 8 years, Senator, and some of these 
memorandums were done before I had the function and some of them 
were done subsequent to the function. 

Senator ERVIN. Yes. Well, the President was not altogether above 
the battle during the campaign of 1972, was he? 

Mr. BucnANAN. Well, my memorandum would go in. The disposi
tion or the decision as to what the final strategy would be, as I have 
indicated, would be made very often without my knowledge as to 
whether my strategy or my recommendations were accepted. 

Senator ERVIN. Did you make recommendations to Mr. Haldeman? 
Mr. BucHANAN. Yes, sir; I think most of the strategy memorandums 

after mid-1971 were addressed to the Attorney General and to Mr. 
Haldeman. I would be fairly confident that the President would have 
seen some of them, but that would be something that M.r. Haldeman 
would have to testify to . 

.Senator ERVIN. I have been a little troubled by the proposition that 
the President stood above the battle in 1972 because I think, having 
been a candidate for a humber of offices, I have never seen a candidate 
who was not interested in ·what was going on in his campaign. 

Mr. BucHANAN. There is no doubt about it. The President was inter
ested in what happened in his campaign, but you can campaign fairly 
effectively by being President of the United States, as the returns of 
the Presidential campaign of 1972 ·would indicate. 

Senator ERVIN. But he was interested and did issue directives from 
time to time, did he not? 

Mr. BucHANAN. From my conversations with him, I would say he 
indicated a mild interest in the outcome of the 1972 campaign; yes, sir. 

Senator ERVIN. I was very much intrigued by your testimony, and I 
want to commend you for the frankness of your testimony that you 
advised the President that they should see that grants were channeled 
to organizations that supported the President's philosophy. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Can I clarify that, sir? 



3941 

Senator ERVIN. Yes, sir, I would be glad for you to. 
Mr. BucHANAN. If you are talking about the grants and contracts 

and things like that, t:hat are up for bids, if there are discretionary 
funds at the disposal of the "White House-in other words, the White 
House says the State Department is doing a study of a foreign policy 
problem, and it is within our discretion as to ·whom that contract 
should go-my recommendations would invariably be that we give the 
contract to those particular public policy institutes which were suppor
tive of our point of view and philosophy. 

Senator ERVIN. And you favor that, even in cases that the other party 
or applicant was better qualified, as long as the matter was discre
tionary with the President? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, I certainly would not recommend that he 
grant to totally unqualified and incompetent individuals; but if it is 
six of one and half a dozen of the other, I would favor our side. 

Senator ERVIN. Suppose it was seven of one and five of the other? 
Mr. BucHANAN. We are getting close, Senator. I think if it were 

eight to four, we might go the other way. 
Senator ERVIN. I would judge from your testimony that if some

thing had to be submitted to the lowest bidder, the lowest bidder should 
get it, but if it is anything that is discretionary, the ones favored 
should be the ones whose political philosophy and activities harmo
nized with those of the President; otherwise, they would be disqual
ified or should be? 

Mr. BucHANAN. No, here is the thing: Let me give you an example 
in the Brookings Institution. I am sure if you asked them to do a 
study-this is purely hypothetical-on some disarmament problem 
and they had the capability to do it, and some other public policy in
stitute also had the capability to make the study effectively, I am sure 
both of them would do the best they could. They both would do ob
jective research. But in my view, if we have discretionary funds and 
it is within our decision, we ought to support our own decisions which 
support our philosophy and our point of view and our values, that is 
right. 

Senator ERVIN. ·well, I suppose that is a practical application of the 
"if you scratch my back, I will scratch yours" philosophy. 

Mr. BUCHANAN. ·wen, it is not uncommon in American politics. 
It is not unethical or wrong, I believe, either, Senator. 

Senator ERVIN. One reason I am a Democrat is because Andrew 
Jackson said the Government should emulate the example of heaven's 
rain and shed its benefits equally on all people. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Senator, I believe President Jackson was the father 
of the spoils system. 

Senator ERVIN. Yes, but he ran things pretty well under the spoils 
system. [Laughter.] 

Well, I realize that in all probability, politicians of both parties 
have yielded to that principle. But it is rather disconcerting to have 
it asserted here as official policy for the campaign to take the taxpayers' 
money and turn it over in the form of grants or compensation to people 
on the basis of the fact that they share the President's philosophy 
rather than let it go on the basis of merit. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, Senator, as I have stated, my recommenda
tions would be as they were. But the recommendations of Buchanan 
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are not necessarily coterminus with administration policy. I do not 
know that this has been followed at all. 

Senator ERVIN. Well, I will have to say I admire the Buchanan 
recommendations. They are very forthright. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Thank you, Senator. 
Senator ERVIN. I do not fully approve of all of them, however. 

[Laughter.] 
I think you have a sense of humor and I am glad I have one, be

cause I do not know how you would get over the rough spots of life 
without one. I am like you; I do not object to some humorous things 
being done in a political campaign. But I infer from the testimony 
that you gave this morning that if it is true, as has been charged, that 
some persons in Florida forged, made a forgery on what purported 
to be the letterhead of Senator Muskie and disseminated it, broadcast 
it, making salacious attacks upon Senators Jackson and Humphrey 
for the purpose of discrediting them, that is beyond the pale. 

Mr. BucHANAN. That crosses the line, Senator. My own view is that 
there are four gradations. There are things that are certainly utterly 
outrageous and I would put that in with the kind of demonstrations 
against Vice President Humphrey in 1968 which denied him an op
portunity to speak for almost a month. Then, there is dirty tricks, then 
there is political hardball, then there is pranks. I think you will al
most have to leave it to the individual and his own sense of ethics 
as to what is permissible. There is no question but what the line was 
probably breached in both campaigns in 1972 and perhaps previous 
ones. 

Senator ERVIN. Sometimes, that is left to people's determination 
that have no ethics and we have very unethical things happen. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Yes, sir; that is very true. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator Baker. 
Senator BAKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
This is really a fascinating line of inquiry, Mr. Buchanan, and you 

are a fascinating witness in that you not only have clear perception 
of your role in the political realm of the United States, but the verbal 
agility to express them most clearly and forthrightly. It is an oppor
tunity for us to examine some areas of this inquiry that we really have 
not had a chance to touch before. I do greatly admire your description 
of the gradations of political activity. I think I want to pursue that 
just for a moment a little later. Let me make one or two inquiries of 
you first. 

The question of whether or not the President was above the cam
paign in 197·2 or was engaged to a significant degree in the campaign 
in 1972 and what the quality of the Presidential role is in a campaign, 
is one that concerns me greatly. For instance, I am concerned as much 
for how a.ctive a President is, as how disengaged he may be from a 
campaign. I happen to think that the President is necessarily a poli
tician, and I think the tighter his control of the political process is, 
the better off ·we all may be. So I have no quarrel and I hope and trust 
you have no quarrel with the President conceptualized as a politician. I 
think it is inevitable and essential. Would you agree with that~ 

Mr. BUCHANAN. I would agree; yes, sir. 
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Senator BAKER. The second point I think you have touched, that has 
major significance for us, is not completely spelled out in the man
date of S. Res. 60 which created this committee, but I think it is 
clearly implied in the scope and jurisdiction of our inquiry. That is, 
what is the role of the favored, tax-free foundation in public life? I 
am not going to prolong and extend the conversation and colloquy 
that you and the chairman had about the awarding of discretionary 
grants of contracts. I think I understand what you mean and I think 
it means, all other things being equal, we are going to give it to our
selves instead of theirs. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Precisely. 
Senator BAKER. If all other things aren't equal, we ma,y think about 

it a little more. 
Mr. BucHANAN. That is right. 
Senator BAKER. But there is another question in that, and I am 

deeply disturbed about the role of foundations in any event, because 
of their tax-free situation, they are able to amass huge sums of money 
and control huge blocks, huge amounts of capital in this country and 
I think this committee ought to look into what is the appropriate 
role, if any, in the formulations by foundations of public policy, pub
lic attitudes, and political undertakings. That is just as fuzzy and in
distinct as your gradations of political activity. But I suggest that 
that may be an inquiry that we need to approach, and I hope that we 
shall. 

Would you agree that that is a significant part of the political pic
ture of this country? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I do. My conception that there seems to be an im
balance in the political process when I don't believe there are any 
major foundations that have more than $1 billion in assets, or at one 
point they didn't, with the sole exception of the Ford Foundation, 
which has $43 billion in assets, generating an income of probably $180 
to $200 million. And these funds, of course, have been used for quasi
political operations. They have been used for public policy institutes 
like the Brookings Institution, various funds on the west coast, the 
Institution for Policy Studies, and by and large, the institutions they 
fund. The quasi-social action movements thev fund are on one side of 
the political spectrum, which I think, given-the enormous power and 
wealth of the Ford Foundation, they can tend to tilt the balance in 
the other direction. 

Frankly, if we, the conservatives, had a foundation such as the 
F?rd Foundation with similarly funded public policy and study in
stitutes and the like, I would not complain. The situation is an,ilogous 
to that, in my view, of the networks, where a particular p~i1ivdophy 
and point of view of a small group of men has tended to dominate these 
media conglomerates and, really, to control the flo,v of news and in
formation to the American people. To me, that is not a satisfactory 
situation and it is a matter that ought to be raised in the political 
forum. I have recommended since 1970 that we do so. 

Senator BAKER. Mr. Buchanan, I have neither the time nor the in
clination at this point to try to fill in the blanks in those three broad 
categories that I have tried to describe, that is, the role of nonprofit 
foundations in the formulation of public policy or public attitudes; 
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keeping in mind that foundations, by reason of their tax-exempt 
status, are, in effect, subsidized by the Federal Government. They are 
subsidized to the extent that thev are :free of taxation which must be 
borne by other individuals and not borne by that :foundation. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Precisely. 
Senator BAKER. And second, the question of ,vhere do you draw the 

line on political activity; and third, to what extent should the Pres
ident be involved. 

Let me :focus in on just one of those three, though, :for the remain
ing minutes I have in this series of the inquiry. That is, what is ap
propriate and what is not appropriate as political activity? I suppose 
that is such a subject-I have inquiry that we will ever establish it 
satisfactorily, but we have to try. \;Ve have to establish some sort of 
guidelines if ,ve :fulfill the charge of our jurisdiction as a committee. 

But precedent is good. Precedent gives us at least some insight into 
,vhat has gone on before. I have a copy of the Democratic Campaign 
Manual that was delivered to me this morning, which I have had a 
chance to peruse briefly. Are yon :familiar with that manual? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. I:f it is Mr. O'Brien's manual, I have read seg
ments of it. I am not totally :familiar with it; yes, sir. 

Senator BAKER. Neithei· am I. I have only had a chance to scan it 
briefly. It was given to me, I believe, by Mr. Khachigl.an, who works in 
your office. 

Mr. BucHANAN. He is our researcher. 
Senator BAKER. I would like to call your attention to two or three 

sections of it and see if you have some riersonal knowledp:e of it. Some 
mention was made of letter-rewriting campaigns in your campaign 
and things of that sort. I notice in the section entitled "1v;omen," 
which I didn't think was permissible anymore, but in the section en
titled "Women," it reads on page 4, it says: 

Stay at home volunteers can use their brains and typewriters to promote the 
candidate through public letter columns in the local papers. These are read from 
coyer to coyer in many homes. Letters should be brief and concentrate on one 
point. Such letters can serve to set the record straight when mistakes have been 
made; to call attention to the 0andidates' programs. 

And so forth. 
There if' another section under the section, "Newspapers," on page 11 

of that subsection, which says: 
The letters to the editor pages have a high readership. Most newspapers which 

oppose you editorially will print your side of the story in the form of a letter. 
Make such letter short and to the point. Don't spend your time abusing the paper 
or the editor. Use the space you will get to state your argument and be positive 
whenever possible. 

It seems to me in this Democratic manual, they are suggesting, in 
effect, a program for writing letters to the editor and mass letters to 
groups. 

Is this, in your experience, a form of political activity that has been 
practiced? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. It certainlv is, Senator. My familiarity with that 
is partly due to the fact that I used to be an editorial writer and we 
ourselves would edit letters to the editor. Our surveys indicated in 
a number of cases that the letters-to-the-editor column had a higher 
readership than our own editorials. It is a useful device for the writer 
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to present his views in a political campaign. It is a fairly useful activ
ity. 

Senator BAKER. There is another reference also under the vVomen's 
section that says, ,:Talkers." I am sure Larry O'Brien did not pick 
that. 

Mr. BucHANAN. They used the term "vVomen" before their 1972 
convention, I imagine. That would be copersons in there now, Senator. 

Senator BAKER. Copersons ,vould be better. 
However, it is not my function to advise on the editorial comment. 
It says: 
"Call in" and "open mike" radio and TV shows offer a good opportunity for 

putting across the candidate's views and records-at no cost. Organize teams 
to call in to these shows to speak up on the issues of the campaign. They must be 
well informed, persuasive, polite, and natural. 

That, I take it, is a standard, more or less accepted campaign prac
tice in the United States. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Yes. 
Senator BAKER. vVe get to a few others, however, that come to my 

particular attention. On page 8 of "Research," it says: "Arrange 
£or some of your staff members to have their names placed on the 
opponent's mailing list" et cetera. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Right. 
That is what Mr. Dash was referring to. That is what we were doing 

when we said the Democrats had set up some group called 72 which 
cost $72 to join. Some of our people would send in $72 in order to get 
some of the literature sent out by those organizations. 

Senator BAKER. "Candidate expenses" under "Budgeting." 
The candidat,e's first consideration must be paying for permanent expenses: 

meals, hotel rooms, telephone calls, et cetera. He pays for them out of his own 
pocket, have the treasurer arrange to pay out of a special fund or the general 
fund, or allow for a contributor to pick up certain bills. Most of the c&ndidate's 
personal expenses will be incurred in traveling, but there are many shortcuts to 
limiting on-the-road spending. Contributors can be persuaded to lend the candi
date their telephone, hotel, or gasoline credit cards. 

Mr. BucHANAN. I don't have any knowledge, or much knowledge 
of the financial end of it, but I guess that would come under the terms 
of a campaign contribution. I don't know how something like that 
would be handled. 

Senator BAKER. Or how it would be reported. 
Mr. BucHANAN. How it would be reported, right. 
Senator BAKER. It might be reported under the "in kind" section of 

the Federal Reporting Act. There is a section that deals with that, 
but if it is in fact a service or a facility and of the amounts to a 
certain amount under the Federal statute, it has to be reported. 

Another section of budgeting, on page 4, it states: 
Some of the finest campaign stationery, for example, is designed and supplied 

by the printer or shop favoring the candidate. Buying a.t wholesale, sympathetic 
merchants are often happy to provide supplies as their contribution to the 
campaign. 

Which I take it as well would be something that should be con
sidered--

Mr. BucHANAN. It would have to be reported. 
Senator BAKER [continuing]. Should be considered in terms of the 
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general campaign fund. Here is one that particularly caught my 
attention also under fund raising on page 8. It says: 

If the hotel is running the bar at the social hour, see if you can get a 
percentage of the gross. Normally, 10 to 20 percent. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Mr. O'Brien goes into some detail. 
Senator ERVIN. I ·was just going to inquire whether under the regu

lations, the gross was the beverage or the receipts for the beverage. 
Senator BAKER. I was going to mquire whether it was in kind or in 

currency. 
I think that covers it. But the point I am reaching for, Mr. Bu

chanan is, that this committee's function is to try to undertake to 
identify those things that are illegal, unethical, immoral, or undesir
able. To do that, we have to establish some understanding of the 
range of political activities of the United States. 

Now, I am not alleging by reference to the Democratic campaign 
manual that these things are illegal. I am not alleging that they aie 
necessarily improper. But I do ask you whether or not, in your knowl
edge as a practicing politician and a Federal official, they fall gen 
erally in the purview and scope of what is done in campaigns by both 
parties-that is, letter writing, such as letters to the editor, such as 
getting your name on the other fellow's mailing list, such as trying 
to get stationery supplies and equipment donated to you and things 
of that sort? 

Mr. BucHANAN. 1V"ell, in terms of-first, my knowledge would only 
deal with getting on the mailing list and getting information in a 
legitimate fashion. I think everything you stated up there seems to 
me to be routine, although I have no specific knowledge, for example, 
when we travel with the candidate or with the President in areas-to 
me, I don't know how advance men work to set up rooms, who pays 
for what, things like that. vVe just go in and out. 

I tell you, that might be an education if you get a couple of first-rate 
advance men up here to tell you how they put these things together. 

Senator BAKER. We may have to do that. 
Mr. BucHANAN. I am very, very limited in that area. I have no 

know ledge of how they do it. 
Senator BAKER. Let me ask you one final, concluding line of ques

tions in the few minutes I have remaining. You were questioned rather 
extensively on the political activity in your office and by you in moni
toring the campaign of Senator Muskie or Senator McGovern or Sena
tor Humphrey and the like. 

Do you know of your own knowledge, or can you tell us whether or 
not such political monitoring activity-that is, keeping account of the 
political health and prospects of potential adversaries, in a Presiden
tial campaign is the general practice and is always done, or has been as 
far as you know ? 

Mr. BucIIANAN. As far as I knmv, it has, and the Republican Na
tional Committee, of course, under Senator Dole was a ve,ry effective 
organization and their research there was some of the best I have ever 
seen. But to my knowledge, there has always been a sort of tracking of 
the opposition. 

I have read books where it was said that President Kennedy had his 
eye on Senator Goldwater and was watching the progress of his can
didacy. I am sure Larry O'Brien, Mr. O'Brien when he was in the 
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·white House, might have had something to do with political activity 
there. So, I think these sort of things are really, in my judgment, rou
tine. As I suggested to the chairman--

Senator BAKER. Mr. Buchanan, do you think they are desirable? I 
happen to think they are. 

Mr. BUCHANAN. I believe they arc. I believe they are. 
Certainly, if a President; let us say a President has a program and 

policy he wants to have carried out in foreign policy that is going to 
take over 8 years, he has to be reelected to do that and he should have 
someone on his staff who understands these matters and can research 
these matters and can counsel and advise him on how best to be re
elected without which reelection there cannot be any continuation of 
policy. 

Senator BAKER. I will conclude this time segment by relating quickly 
a story they tell on former Speaker Sam Rayburn who was hearing 
a glowing account of a distinguished Vice President of philosophers, 
theorists, doctors of this, that or the other, professional men who had 
gathered around a duly-elected President. After this long account had 
been given by the newly elected Vice President, he asked, "'"\Vhat do 
you think, Mr. Sam?" He said, "I think I would feel better if one of 
them would run for sheriff." 

I frankly and honestly confess that I think politics is essential to 
the functioning of a self-governing system and I do not think you can 
separate the President from politics and I do not think you should 
and I hope you would agree with that. 

Mr. BUCHANAN. I concur with you, Senator. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator Talmadge. 
Senator TALMADGE. Mr. Buchanan, I believe you testified this morn

ing that part of your duties and responsibilities at the White House 
was to provide a news analysis to the President and brief him prior 
to press conferences; is that accurate? 

Mr. BucHANAN. That would-the President's daily news summary 
is something which I do not prepare but which is in my jurisdiction. 
It is prepared for the President and placed upon his desk every morn
ing and prepared by a staff headed by Mort Allen. It is in my juris
diction and I am generally responsible for it, but I do not make a 
significant contribution to its preparation. I did during the campaign 
of 1972, which I will mention in a minute. 

With regard to press conferences, I am the desk man, if you will, 
for all the research and material from the National Security Council, 
from the Domestic Council, from the various shops in the "\Vhite House 
and the agencies, the briefing materials which come to me which are 
cut, digested, and then presented to the President in his briefing books 
for his press conferences. I have been doing that for 6 or 7 years. 

N°'v, with regard to the campaign of 1972, Senator, there was an 
aspect of that, a news summary where I did make a contribution. I 
would come in in the morning at 6 :30 or so and we would go through 
the seven or eight Eastern papers and the Chicago Tribune, if it were 
available, and through the news summary would do a complete politi
cal analysis to put on top of the news summary which would go on the 
President's desk and we did it from September through the election. 

Senator TALMADGE. IJJ1mediately after the break-in of the Water
gate yon were aware many of the newspapers had speculative stories 
and articles about various people in the White House and in the Com-
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mittee To Re-Elect the President being involved in the coverup. Were 
any of those newsstories withheld from the President? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. No, sir, they were not. As a matter of fact, given the 
fact that we would not include in the President's news summaries news 
items like, say, a natural disaster abroad and news items that are not 
of specific interest to the President, it would probably be a higher 
percentage of copy within the President's news summary devoted to 
an issue like Watergate than there ·would in your average newspaper. 

Senator TALl\fADGE. Mr. Buchanan, I send by a member of the staff 
a memorandum prepared by you, Patrick Buchanan, dated March 3, 
1970, on White House stationery-Xerox copy including your signa
ture, and I ·will ask you to please identify it. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Is this one I have seen? 
Senator TALMADGE. One you testified about this morning. I want 

your identification for the purpose of inserting it in the record. 
Mr. LENZNER. Itis tab 4 [exhibit No.164]. 
Mr. BucHANAN. This is one that I have not-as I said, this is one of 

the ones I was not shown the other night. 
Senator T AL:M:ADGE. It is the one you testified about this morning. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Right. They asked various facets of me and I testi

fied--
Senator TAL::\fADGE. ·wm yon take your time and testify about it and 

see if it is a true, accurate Xerox copy with your signature affixed 
thereon? 

Mr. BucHANAN. It appears to be, yes, sir. This is the March 3, 1970. 
memorandum, and it appears to be my memorandum, yes, sir. 

Senator TALMADGE. I thank the Chair, and I believe the chief coun
sel says all these memorandums will be inserted in the record. 

Mr. Buchanan, I ask you please to turn to page 5 of that document 
and follow with me the following language beginning with para
graph 1: 

One of my primary concerns about this-

And we are referring 1:o foundations and your recommendations to 
the President- · 
is that it required a strong fellow running the Internal Revenue Division and 
an especially friendly fellow with a friendly staff in the tax-exempt office. I am 
not sure we have this right now. 

_You may or may not recall that Randolph Thrower, a constituent of 
m1ne--

Mr.BucHANAN. Yes,sir. 
Senator TALMADGE. A fine lawyer, fine gentleman, outstanding Re

publican, was then collector of internal revenue. 
Mr.BUCHANAN. Yes,sir. 
Senator TALMADGE. He held that office from April 1969 to June 

1971. Did Mr. Thrower leave his office under pressure? 
Mr. BucHANAN. Not to my knowledge, Senator Talmadge. I just 

could not answer that. It is true that Mr. Thrower ,vas in the Internal 
Revenue but I believe, as I have stated, my understanding of the 
situation was that we had done an unsuccessful, and quite candidly 
a very bad job, of taking effective control of the agency as was within 
our rights by appointing our own schedule C's to those available posi-
tions which we had open to us. · 
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Second, it was our belief, justified or not, that within the 1:'ax
Exempt Division there was basically a hostility to our point of view, 
and for us to set up, say, a MacArthur Foundation or a John Adams 
Foundation as we talked about it, and to have that set up and say ~e 
left office in 1972 and have politically inspired individual removed, its 
tax exemption would be a problem. 

Senator TALMADGE. I thought Mr. Thrower was supposed to be a 
friendly man. He was appointed by the President. 

Mr. BucHAKAN. Sir, this is not just the head of the Internal Revenue 
Division. There is an office within it, I believe. 

Senator TALMADGE. Did he not run it, did he not head it? 
Mr. BucnANAN. He headed the entire agency but as I say, Senator, 

our view was that we did not, ,ve were not staffed in depth at the 
Internal Revenue, IRS. 

Senator TALMADGE. Please follmv with me further on the same 
page. Paragraph 5: 

Some of the essential objectives of the institution-

And this is the proposed foundation that you propose to establish, 
would have to be blurred, even buried in all sorts of other activities that would 
be the bulk of its work, that would employ many people, and that would provide 
the cover for the more important efforts. 

Are you not recommending the same thing to be set up that you are 
complaining about in other sections of your memorandum? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, Senator, there is indeed a gray area in the 
thing in terms of political activity. One of my recommendations, quite 
candidly, was that within this foundation we would set up a group; 
a lawyer about 35 years old and with some young law clerks who would 
gage the qualifications of Federal judges across the country in terms 
of both their qualifications and ph1losophy, and these type of things. 
Quite candidly, if another administration came in they would say 
that is political activity and we will take away its tax exemption and 
so my recommendation was, basically would be, that this would not be 
a highly publicized thing within this institution; that is correct. 

Senator TALMADGE. Let us read further now. The next paragraph: 
Every menial task of Government possible would be sent over to the founda-

tion to carry out at cost-plus-10. 

Mr. BucHANAN. That is right. 
Senator TALMADGE. ·what do you mean by that? 
Mr. BuCI-rANAN. ·wen, that would be instead of sending these as

signments over to the Brookings Institution and have them do it at 
cost-plus-10, we would send them to our new institution. This is only 
a discretionary contract, Senator. This would not be--

Senator TALMADGE. Go ahead, are you finished? 
Mr. BucHANAN. No. This would be-we have not an available in

stitution, conservatives do not today, to do the kind of work that 
that the Brookings Institution does. I am sure the Brookings Insti
tution, cost-plus-10 simply means that the Brookings Institution
or, I am not sure a slight margin on what they do in terms of assign
ments, and we would simply-what this says is we would shift these 
assignments over to the new institution if we set it up. 

Senator TALMADGE. I want to make myself perfectly clear. As a 
member of the Finance Committee and as a member of the Joint Com
mittee on Internal Revenue Taxation, I have worked as hard as I 
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know how to keep that service out of politics, out of anyone's politics, 
Democratic politics and Republican politics alike. I am thoroughly 
aware, as you are, that some of these foundations have intruded into 
the political arena when they should not have. We have tried to cor
rect it in legislation. I have even tried to go further, I have inserted 
in tax bills provisions to get them out of the arena of voter registra
tion. But I lost that battle on the Senate floor. It seems to me that 
what you are proposing here is to try to get unfriendly foundations out 
of the political arena and get friendly foundations in. 

Mr. BucHANAN. No. 
Senator TALMADGE. Is that what you are seeking to do? 
Mr. BucHANAN. No, what I am seeking to do is-would be to estab

lish-first off, it is my belief, as expressed in this memorandum, there 
is a bias that had already existed within the Internal Revenue Serv
ice. In my judgment, I do not recommend, incidentally, that you take 
away the tax exemption of the Brookings Institution. I do not believe 
in politics. 

Senator Talmadge. If they get involved in politics, I think their tax 
exemption should be denied because they violate the law. 

Mr. BucHANAN. I agree 100 percent ·but I do not think the Brook
ings Institution engages in politics. It engages in studies which are 
used. I think that law should be very tight. But, we should have in
stitutions similar to that in my judgment, and secondarily, what you 
see here is a reflection of my view that there was a political bias that 
existed against conservative institutions, whereby the IRS would 
look at them a good deal harder than they look at others. 

Senator TALMADGE. How· were you going to determine what is 
political and what is not if you get into the area of thought control? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. 1Vell, if you are referring to-
Senator TALMADGE. I do not see how you can outlaw liberal foun

dations. 
Mr. BUCHANAN. You cannot, Senator. 
Senator TALMADGE. And say they must be conservative to get the 

tax exemption. The only yardstick you can have, as I see it, is whether 
or not they engage in politics and if they are engaged in politics, 
Democratic, Republican, Liberal, Conservative, or Reactionary they 
ought to be put out of business. 

Mr. BucHA:N"AN. Not put out of business, have their tax exemption 
taken away. 

Senator TALMADGE. Exactly, that is what I mean. 
Mr. BucHANAN. I would concur with that but even though I am 

critical of the Brookings Institution as biased in the other direction, 
I agree with the use of tax exemption for institutions which study 
public issues even if they are liberal or conservative as long as they 
are studying public issues. But if they are engaged in voter registra
tion, if they are demonstrating up on the Hill for legislation, if they 
are lobbying, if they are taking out ads to influence the votes of Con
gressmen one way or the other, I would concur. But as long as it is 
educational, Senator, even if it is liberal, I have got no objections to 
its tax exemption. · 

Senator TALMADGE. You and I are in thorough accord on that. The 
only difference I can see is the one distinction. You are opposed to 
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unfriendly foundations and favor friendly foundations. Is that an 
accurate statement? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I think that would be a fair statement; that I am 
opposed to unfriendly, in favor of friendly, but I would not recom
mend, I do not believe, removing the tax exemption from a foundation 
which was strictly engaged in studying issues even if it were a liberal 
foundation. 

Senator TALMADGE. All right, let us go one step further in your 
memorandum. On page 4, paragraph 3. Page 4 of your memorandum, 
paragraph 3, the second sentence: 

Anti-Administration foundations should be cut off without a dime. 

Mr. BUCHANAN. Senator, there is a differentiation between giving 
antiadministration foundations our money and leaving them with 
their tax exen1ption. I believe that we ought not to fund liberal tax
exempt foundations. There is no inconsistency in that position, with 
the statement that they also ought to be allowed to keep their tax 
exemption. I do not think we ought to fund them, simply. 

Senator TALMADGE. Are you not talking about tax money belonging 
to over 200 million American people? 

Mr. BucHANAX. "Well, here is the thing. You are talking about it 
two ways. You are talking about it as if we in the vVhite House are 
giving tax exempt~I am sorry, I mean tax funds to a foundation. 
They get a death tax exemption and they get a tax exemption as well. 
My only recommendation vrnuld be to cut off the first. 

Senator TALMADGE. You use the phrase "our money." You really 
are talking about the taxpayers' money. 

Mr. B1:,CIIANAN. Taxpayers' money. 
Senator TALMADGE. Let me make this suggestion to you. 
Mr. BuCHANAN. Yes, sir. 
Senator TALMADGE. If you have some recommendations for improve

ment of foundations to get them out of the political arena, you get the 
President to send up an appropriate message and you will have my 
support. 

Mr. BTTCHANAN. Thank you very much, Senator. It will be appre-
ciated, I can tell you. 

Senator TALMADGE. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator Gurney. 
Senator GURNEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I think this matter of foundations has intrigued the Congress for 

a long time and I would like to pursue that a little further. As I recall 
the testimony this morning, Mr. Buchanan, you did make, I think, a 
general statement that the big foundations support liberal Democrat 
views. Is that a fair statement to make? 

Mr. BucHANAN. The biggest one, the Ford Foundation does. No. 2, 
I believe is the Rockefeller Foundation. But when you get down 
below that to Lilly and Duke and some of the others in the top 10 they 
are, some of them, Mellon, for example, are supportive of conservative 
things but conservative foundations, to be quite candid, 'are less ag
gressive than the Ford Foundation. 

Senator GURNEY. Could you give us examples of how the Ford 
Foundation, the Rockefeller Foundation, give their support? 

Mr. BucnANAN. "\Vell, exclusive of the Rockefeller Foundation 
which I had not studied, the Ford Foundation, for example, provides 
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funds for the Institute for Policy Studies. The Institute for Policy 
Studies holds, has held, it is my recollection, it is Baskin's and Bar
nett's outfit, they hold seminars with Congressmen, for staffers and the 
like and they deal in trying to influence Congressmen and the like to 
vote in one direction. They get very close to the line but they, in turn, 
if I am not mistaken, the Institute of Policy Studies has in turn funded 
the Quicksilver Times which was a radical-it is one of the radical, 
what they call underground newspapers which has a political point 
of view which is sold for profit. 

Senator GuRNEY. Do you have any copies of that? 
Mr. BucHAXAN. This is, as I say, the studies that I did, Senator, 

were done in 1970, and I could get the background. All that material 
was in the speeches we had drafted and had set for delivery. There is, 
of course, the highly celebrated also, the fund that the Ford Founda
tion provided to ex-Kennedy staffers in 1968. 

Senator GuRNEY. "\Vell, would you furnish a copy of the draft of the 
speech for the record? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I will take a look at the speech and I would have to 
take a look at that speech first. 

Senator GuRNEY. Go on. 
Mr. BucHANAN. In 1968, the Ford Foundation under Mr. Bundy 

provided sort of severance pay for the Democratic staffers of Senator 
Edward Kennedy. In the mayor's race in Cleveland, in 1968, I be
lieve, they funded a voter-Ford Foundation funded a voter regis
tration drive in the black area which was partially responsible for 
the defeat of Seth Taft and a victory for Mr. Stokes in that area. 
I believe the legislation now is that you can fund voter registration 
drives, but you have to do it over an area of something like five 
States. The Southern Christian Leadership Conference under Mr. 
Abernathy is the one that caught my attention. What was done there
they, of course, are funded by the Ford Foundation, or have been. 
They sent to me what was a strictly political literature document 
which was called in effect, "We did x, y, and z to Mr. Nixon and 
Mr. Agnew," and at the bottom of that it said, "Send in your tax
exempt contributions." Nmv, this is what we raised Cain about, Mr. 
Haldeman and I. It was checked out and some of these groups like 
that group in the NSA, I believe, set up dual funds. In other words, 
if you send in your check and declare it tax exempt, they say it 
goes into educational funds. I don't know what efforts there has 
been made to see if there 'is a commingling of funds or not of those 
things. These would be a few of the things that I can recollect from 
those particular speeches. 

Senator GuRNEY. These are examples of direct political activity. 
Mr. BucHANAN. These were examples of direct political activity. 

But one of the questions I was making earlier was-it is just my 
judgment-that if you have a number of public policy institutions that 
are of the liberal persuasion, I agree with the tax exemption for 
these kinds of institutions even if you disagree with them. But if 
you have got a giant like the Ford Foundation which is pouring 
tens of millions of dollars into the creation of studies which, in effect, 
argue for a particular point of view, persuasively, like you take a 
Brookings study, as soon as a study-Brookings study-is done, you 
will see it on the front page of the New York Times and the Wash-
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ington Post precisely what they recommended, and these things are 
moved into the political bloodstream, and one of my basic conten
tions is that there is an imbalance in resources with regard to these 
foundations. 

Senator GURNEY. Mr. Buchanan, it seems as if a copy of the Quick
silver Times has turned up here, so if I can have a staff member 
take it over to Mr. Buchanan-would he identify this as what he is 
talking about. Is that the publication? 

Mr. BucHANAN. It appears to be. This is a-came across March 23 
to April 6, 1972, edition. Right. The information I have came out 
of an article, I believe, in the Washingtonian magazine, or I would 
have to check the source but it indicated that IPS. 

Senator GuRNEY. Mr. Chairman, may we have that marked as 
an exhibit and included as an exhibit? 

Mr. BucHANAN. It indicated that the Institute of Policy Studies 
which was the beneficiary of Ford money--

Mr. DASH. Mr. Chairman, an exhibit has just been given the witness 
which we haven't seen. Frequently, when I have presented exhibits and 
minority counsel has not seen it, questions have been raised about it. 
I don't even know what that paper is. 

Senator GURNEY. I wonder if a staff member would give it to 
Mr. Dash so he can look at it. It is a very interesting publication. 

Mr. TnoMPSON. I believe Mr .. Lenzner has seen that publication. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Senator Gurney, I do not speak with the authority 

of the administration on this issue. This is a matter of personal interest 
to me but I have always felt that legislation perhaps which would
the Ford Foundation is divided into four separate very powerful 
divisions, one of them is foreign, I think one of them is national affairs, 
which budget has been increased, one of them education, and the other 
is something else. If legislation ,vcre passed, say to restrict the founda
tion to a particular percentage of the gross national products in its 
assets, that legislation could result in the dismantling of the Ford 
Foundation's essential power structure while leaving all the benefits 
there. In other words, you could-national affairs would be one founda
tion, education ,vould be another separate foundation, this would be 
another separate foundation, and if one of those foundations deter
mined to move into the political arena, then perhaps that could, the 
tax exemption on that particular foundation might be, if they wanted 
to, the tax exemption could be withdrawn but it seems to me this is 
the problem. It is the concentration of political power in all those 
resources and frankly something analogous to an antitrust situation 
with regard to the Ford Foundation, I think, would be advantageous 
to the political process. 

Senator GURNEY. On page 5 of tab 4 [,exhibit No. 164], in the para
graph marked four-it is about the middle of the page. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Yes, sir. 
~enator GuRNEY. You mentioned, you say this: "\Ve would be 

striking at the heart of the establishment." What do you mean by the 
word "establishment" there. 

Mr. BucnANAN. ·well, that would be, and it might not be, in agree
ment with this, but in my own view there is existent in the country in 
essence an intellectual and political establishment to which the major 
networks, the Ford Foundation, some of your major public policy 
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institutes, the dominant media on the eastern seruboard, the liberal 
wing of the Democratic Party in the Senate and others can be said 
to belong. I think, this is my view, I think there is a prevailing line 
set by these groups and they are in control of significant political 
assets and there is nothing conspiratorial or anything of that nature 
about it, but I think it is essentially the political establishmen,t, of the 
country, the dominant political establishment of the country against 
which you might set to be simplistic, Mr. Nixon and his middle Ameri
can constituency. 

Senator GURNEY. Are you saying that in these large foundations 
you are talking about there really is an establishment that directs its 
views oriented in the liberal direction? 

Mr. BucHANAN. There is tremendous interlocking directorates. If 
you take a look at Mr. Kaysen's institute at Princeton, the Brookings 
Institution, the Ford Foundation, Harvard Center for the study of, 
Kennedy Center for the study of politics and things like that, I think, 
you will find the same individuals who move on these various board 
of directors and, I think, it is not unfair to characterize that as-and 
the term is not necessarily pejorative-as a national establishment. 

Senator GunNEY. In tab 10 [exhibit No.170] on page 7, if you would 
turn to that, there is also a meaning of the Ford Foundation. Tab 10, 
I think is the Muskie watch, isn't it? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Yes, sir. 
Senator GuRNEY. And there is an allegation in there that the Ford 

Foundation is behind Muskie's candidacy. Could you elaborate on 
that? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Which page is it? 
Senator GURNEY. Page 7 of tab 10. 
Mr. BucHANAN. I think it is; certainly some troublesome questions 

could be raised; yes. I think it is in a question form, Senator, are they 
behind his candidacy? Investigation should be done on this score. I 
don't have any knowledge, the evidence would be clearly circumstan
tial. I think Senator Muskie on several junkets that had been-or trips 
a:broad that had been sponsored and funded by the Ford Foundation
I think Senator Muskie had been prominent on each of these or all of 
these, and I think this was available, I think, in Congressman Pat
man's hearings which I read in the Congressional Record. I think this 
is where that came from. 

Senator GuRNEY. You never found any direct evidence that that 
was so? 

Mr. BucHANAN. No, sir; no, sir. These are just ideas. 
Senator GuRNEY. You gave us some examples of some of Mr. Tuck's 

pranks and tricks this morning. Do you have any others; did he do 
anything in the 1972 campaign ? 

Mr. BucHANAN. No. I think he was at our convention, I believe. 
They ·were putting out a newspaper down there. Most of his pranks 
in 1972, I think, were directed at Senator Muskie. He did something 
at a tea in New Hampshire, I believe, but it was-I can't recall ex
actly. I think after the Watergate thing frankly, anybody who was 
involved in these kinds of pranks and things was probably drawn in. 

Senator GuRNEY. Do you recall any further the prank in New 
Hampshire? 

Mr. BucHAN AN. Of his prank? 
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Senator GuRNEY. Yes. 
Mr. BucHANAN. I do not, Senator. 
Senator GuRNEY. I wonder if -we have settled the issue of the Quick

silver Times yet, Mr. Dash. Have you had an opportunity to read it? 
Mr. DASH. Yes, but ,vas there a question, Senator Gurney, that the 

Quicksilver Times was fonded by the IPS, the Institute of Policy 
Studies, which is part of the Ford Foundation? 

Mr. BuCJ-IANAN. I think, if I am not mistaken, that is in a public 
record in an article that was written on the Institute for Policy 
Studies, and I believe it was one of these small vVashington magazines 
and in all this research going on, since I ,vas familiar with the Quick
sil vcr Times, I believe as a commercial venture it would seem to me 
this would be an illicit use of tax-exempt fonds, and the IPS, of course, 
is Ford fonded. 

Mr. DAsn. Mr. Rogovin, who is general counsel for the Institute of 
Policy Studies, has just contacted the committee and says it has never 
fonded the Quicksilver Times, and the only money it ever received 
from-that IPS received from Ford was $6,000 in 1964. 

Mr. B1-,cnANAN. Well, as I say, this is my understanding of an 
article which I have read. It is a question of £act, and I would be happy 
to go back and find the research I did on this. 

Senator GuRNEY. vV ould you do that? 
Mr. BUCHANAN. I wouldj Senator. 
Senator GuRNEY. And submit that for the record. I take it the 

Quicksilver Times is in jeopardy at the moment; is that, Mr. 
Chairman--

Senator ERVIN. No, Senator, I looked at the thing. It seems to be 
what you call the sort of underground hippie paper, and I am-I 
would be glad to put it in the record if you want it there, but so that 
I may not remain in a state of ignorance, I ,vould like to know what it 
has to do with what we are investigating. 

Mr. BUCHANAN. Senator, that is correct. 
Senator GuRNEY. I think it has. Although today I just glanced at 

it quickly, but it talks about people coming to San Diego. This has 
something to do with the Republican National Convention when we 
were going there before we went to Miami Beach and it also says some 
unflattering things about the Republicans, so I -would say this was 
one of the dirty tricks department, I don't know who is responsible 
for it. 

Senator ERVIN. vVhose dirty trick? 
Senator GuRNEY. That is what I just said. I don't know who is 

responsible for it. Perhaps we had better make this part of our hear
ings and find out who is responsible for it. 

Senator BAKER. Mr. Chairman, I really suggest that we not get into 
a quarrel over this. I have sat here day after day and had stuff put 
in the record, much of it I not only did not know about or didn't see, 
but much of it I could find only the most tenuous connection with what 
we are investigating. I think we are pretty far down the road to start 
showing a causal connection between the allegation and source. I know 
here, for instance, that the Quicksilver Times suggests that demon
strations are a crucial part of the range of activities, what the political 
goals confronting the GOP are and there should be one massive legal 
demonstration past the sports arena and it gives a whole bunch of stuff. 
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I don't know who that is, but it is in fact in the mainstream of 
political activity and I suggest rather than argue about it wr put it in 
the record for whatever it is worth. 

Senator ERVIN. I will put it in the record accompanied by my state
ment that I can't see what it has got to do with what we are investi
gating. 

Senator GumrnY. I agree ·with the chairman. 
I don't want to upset the Democratic counsel so I will withdra,v that 

and perhaps we can identify it further on in the dirty tricks depart
ment. 

Senator BAKER. If the Senator will yield; since it is here, let's put it 
in the record and ,ve ,vill check it later. 

Senator GuRNJ:JY. I don't want to embarrass the Democrats. 
Senator ERVIN. "\Vait a minute. 
It doesn't embarrass me. I am a Democrat and I didn't have anything 

to do with the Quicksilver Times or the demonstrations. [Applause.] 
Senator GURNEY. I didn't either, Mr. Chairman. He happened to 

mention it ,and there happened to be a copy back here. So, I intro
duced it. 

Senator ERVIN. In fact, I am a good friend--
Senator GuRNEY. I think ,ve had better turn to gold instead of silver. 
Senator ERVIN. ·wait a minute. Let's get it in the record if you want 

to. Put it in the record and also my statement of ignomnce that I am 
ignorant about why it is in the record, but let it go in there. 

Senator BAKER. Mr. Chairman, put it in the record and I don't 
know why it happened but it happens against the Republicans and 
not against the Democrats. 

Senator ERVIN. Let th'C reporter mark it with the appropriate 
number. 

[The document referred to was marked exhibit No. 160. * J 
Senator GuRNEY. I wonder if you could give us any advice, Mr. 

Buchanan, you certainly have been the most knowledgeable witness, 
I believe, we have ever had before the committee on the whole area of 
issues in the campaign, what the candidates stood for, the various 
candidates, attack plans and all that sort of thing, and you are also 
acquainted certainly with some of the other political campaigns in 
recent years, either ,actively participating on behalf of Mr. Nixon or I 
guess doing research. 

Could you give us any idea how this campaign of 1972 stacked up 
against other campaigns in the sort of strategy and tactics done by all 
of the candidates ? 

vVas it a fairly clean campaign? Was it a very dirty campaign? 
"\Vhat about it, keeping out the Watergate thing now because we ,are 
talking about supposedly dirty tricks department? 

Mr. BucnANAN. I just could not testify ·with accuracy about what 
dirty tricks were played, what allegations are true, but I do have to 
concur with Theodore White's statement that these were-these really 
had t~e weight of a feather in the campaign of 1972. 

I tlunk what ,vas unprecedented 1for us, Senator, was the fact that 
we were-that we controlled the Office of the Presidency, and this 
was the, frankly, some of the, innovations in terms of the offensive 

*See p. 4107. 
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strategy in media ads, the attack group which has gotten, the 9 :15 
group -which has gotten a bad name, the use of surrogates, and the or
chestration of our political offensive, these had nothing to do with 
dirty tricks. It was one of the most effective operations and one of 
the most enjoyable operations I have been involved in. 

vVhen we first started out with Mr. Nixon hack in 1966 and traveled 
to--

Senator GuRNEY. May I interrupt, we are on a strict time limit here 
and I have used up my time. _ 

I would like to come back to that because I think it is very important 
but I will come to it again. 

Mr. BUCHANAN. May I make one point, Senator, in order to com
pare campaigns, Senator. I think -what you really have to do in terms 
of strategies you would have to go back to President Johnson who 
had the power of incumbency in 1964, and compare his strategy 
and strategems and institutions with ours because the others-the 
Democrats this time were going the primary route-in 1964 it was 
Senator Goldwater and Governor Rockefeller and the Republicans. 
So it ,vould be a better comparison there that you would get between 
us and the Democrats. 

Senator GURNEY. Thank you. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator Inouye. 
Senator INOUYE. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. Buchanan, by your testimony and by your documents you have 

proven yourself to be a very effective and very scholarly political 
strategist, and some of the tactics you have recommended are time
honored practices in the American politics. 

Now, whether they should be continued will be addressed in our 
final report. 

I would appreciate your assistance in outlining appropriate limits 
of where ethics end and impropriety begins. 

Now, first, do you feel that it is ethical or proper for campaign funds 
contributed to the candidate of one party to be funnelled into the cam
paign of a candidate running in a primary of the opposition party? 

Mr. BucnANAN. I think a direct transfer of campaign funds from 
one party to the candidate of another is currently illegal, Senator. I 
may not be sure of that; that is in the funding legislation. I do not 
think it is illegitimate, for example, if we went to, say, one of our 
large contributors, given the fact that we had considera:ble financial 
resources-if we went to one of our large contributors and said: "The 
best thing you could do for the President would be to contribute to his 
campaign in the Democratic primary because, that is a close race and 
he doesn't have any money." 

T1iat, it would seem to me, is~I don't know that it has been done in 
the past, -with the idea of assisting candidates in the other party's 
primary, is not unprecedented at all. 

Senator INOUYE. Do you think it was ethical or proper to covertly 
transmit $400,000 to the primary of former Governor Brewer? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I do not know the law on the $400,000 contribu
tion, whether that was legitimate or not. I think if we had told our 
financial contributors, if you will, that Governor Brewer can win that 
election down there, it is a very close one, he is lagging for funds and 
the best thing you could do for the President of the United States 

'>1 __ ')Ot? {) "1A .I( 
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in 1972 is to make a contribution of that amount to Governor Brewer's 
campaign_; that to me would be proper and legitimate. I do not knov,· 
the handlmg of the transfer of those funds whether that was it but I 
would think so. 

Senator INOUYE. Mr. Buchanan, do you feel it would be ethical or 
proper to place campaign spies in the camp of the opposition .and--

Mr. BUCHANAN. No, as John Osborne wrote, this is a common thing 
done in American politics. Now, is it ethical? I would not sit in judg
ment of the ethics of an individual who took that assignment. I do not 
think myself if I were asked to do it I would -want to insinuate myself 
into the confidence of an individual and then betray that confidence 
for cash. It -would not be something I would do but I don't- I -would 
not want to sit in the judgment of the ethics of others who volunteered 
or did those things, and I think you made yourself, Senator-go ahead, 
well--

Senator INOUYE. Do you feel it would be ethical or proper to origi
nate or distdbute campaign literature which does not identify the 
source and which is designed to embarrass the opposition candidate? 

Mr. BucI-IANAN. I think the failure to identify, the failure to have a 
source named on the literature or sponsor is a violation of the la,v, I 
believe. It is a misdemanor, I believe. This is somewhat-we referred 
to in the documents released by Mr. Meany and Mr. Barkin and the 
other one that was referred to this morning. 

If you ask is it legitimate, to-let me give you an example, I would 
say yes on these grounds: Let's say Senator McGovern was running 
against the President of the United States. He is running from a 
position on the left of the spectrum. President Nixon, in our campaign 
of 1972, we had weaknesses on the right side of the spectrum. 

Now, if Senator McGovern got, say, some conservative Democrats 
on the Hill and some conservative money raisers and they formed a 
committee which, say, was a committee for a balanced budget or some
thing like that, and then they criticized the President of the United 
States for having spent, say, having run deficits in excess of x, y, and z, 
that would be a political criticism of the President of the United States 
from a separate vantage point of Senator McGovern's done by Demo
crats and that would be entirely legitimate even if Senator McGovern 
had knowledge of that. It doesn't seem to me there is any requirement 
there that this has to be a consistency in every argument you make 
against a candidate. 

Senator INOUYE. Do you think it would be ethical or improper or 
proper for campaign aides of one candidate to involve themselves 
in sabotage of the campaign appearances of the opposition candidate? 

Mr. BucnANAN. That would depend-let me see, the Washington 
Post uses the terminology "sabotage" for what we do and "pranks" 
for what they do. 

It would depend precisely on what is done. The examples I gave you 
on what Dick Tuck did and there is room in American politics for 
pranksters and hecklers and the like, there is room on both sides. 
These things ,are part of the fun of politics but they can get to the 
point where they cross the line. I think they would cross the line in 
terms of numbers. In other words, you have one Dick Tuck or two 
Dick Tucks, or three Dick Tucks, OK. But suppose you feel, you know, 
you have in every field about a hundred of them out there, the cumula-
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tive impact of these kinds of disruptions could have such an effect as to 
deny a candidate, not merely the right to communioate with the 
American people and so foul up his operations, as really to deny him 
his legitimate right. 

So, I think you could probably cross the line in excess numbers, 
I think you could probably cross the line in the other direction in 
terms of the character of the pmnk !and the stunt. 

Senator INOUYE. '"\Vell, when Mr. Tuck put on an engineer's cap 
and got the tmin 1to move, was that not a crime? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Impersonating an engineer? Senator, I just do not 
know. ·what would it be, disorderly-there are--

Senator INOUYE. This was interfering with the orderly schedule of 
a train in interstate commerce. 

Mr. BucHANAN. In interstate commerce? It was a California train, 
I understand. It was just going up ,and down the Oalifornia line. 

I do not think he should be prosecuted-let me say this. If every 
time the President began a speech, that train pulled out of the station 
and i1t was his responsibility, I think somebody ought to put a stop 
to it. [Laughter.] But I do not think that that singul 1ar <act was--we 
would all be in trouble if something like that-every time something 
like that happened, an individual was prosecuted. 

Senator INOUYE. Do you think it is ethioal? 
Mr. BucHAXAN. Doingthat? 
Senator INOUYE. Yes. 
Mr. BucHANAN. I do not think it is unethiaal. I cannot speak to 

the ethics of Mr. Tuck doing that. That is his own judgment. I do not 
believe it is unethica1. It does not strike me 1as unethical. 

Seuator INOUYE. Do you think it ·would be ethical to encourage the 
voters of one party to participate in the political caucus of the opposi
tion party? 

Mr. BucHANAN. The political caucus? I think that is next to im
possible. I think you have to be a registered--! know in the Demo
cratic Party, which has caucuses, I believe you have to be a registered 
Democrat to get into a caucus. But you raise a broader question. 

Senator !Noun,. Or a primary. 
Mr. BucHANAN. How about the primary, right. Now, there is a place 

where, on the State level, there could conceivably be reform, and that 
is crossover voting. I think the Republicans in 1968 in ·wisconsin, ·when 
we were there-because they crossed over in droves for Senator 
McCarthy and the purpose was to inflict a defeat on President 
.Johnson. President ,Johnson had withdrawn 2 days before. That is 
something that could conceivably be recommended. But you ought to 
know what you are doing. The crossover voters in my estimate, the 
percentage of Republicans moving into a Democratic primary or the 
percentage of Democrats moving into Republican primaries. These 
tend to have more of an effect to increase the chances, I think, of 
centrist candidates. You remove crossover voting and I think 
your candidates will tend to be more ideological in the sense that they 
will go to true believers of their own party who are on the left in the 
Democratic Party and the conservatives in the Republican Party, and 
you allow them to have sharper differentiations in the candidates. So 
I think before States do that--- I think, my own personal feeling is that 
that would be a good thing, to rule out crossover voting, because I think 
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that each party should have the right, you knowi to nominate its own 
candidates, and Republicans should have no business voting in Demo
cratic primaries and vice versa. 

Senator INOUYE. Do you believe it is ethical or proper for a candidate 
to provide information to friendly press or media which would prove 
damaging to the opposition candidates without the source of that in
formation being identified publicly? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, most of the individuals in the national press 
that I know would not print a story which did not have some substan
tive documentation. You mean to go to-make a false allegation 
against an individual? That is not ethical. That is a detraction, I mean 
against an individual. But none of your national press people are going 
to run with a story that is just based on the word, I think, of another 
individual, about a serious personal charge against someone else. 

Senator INOUYE. What about a reliable source? 
Mr. BucHANAN. ,v-ell, when they have a reliable source, they gener

ally have a reliable source. Very few reporters-you are getting into 
the ethics of journalism no,v. I think generally when a reporter says 
he has a reliable source, he has got a reliable source. 

Senator INOUYE. So there are some good leaks and bad leaks~ 
Mr. BucHANA:N". And there are some good reporters and some bad 

reporters; yes, sir. 
Senator INOUYE. I thank you very much, sir. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Thank you, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator Weicker. 
Senator WEICKER. I have read your opening statement rather care

fully, Mr. Buchanan, and I ·would say that in many areas, I agree with 
you. I think some of the matters that you have raised needed telling; 
specifically starting on page 9 of your statement, where you say that 
it is being alleged that the campaign of 1972 was not only a rigged 
campaign but an utter fraud, a political coup by the President of 
the United States. These contentions, Mr. Chairman, are altogether 
untrue. 

And I must confess to you that I think any political scientist look
ing at that election would at least give equal attention to the matter 
of the Democrats in their primaries being so split, or at least splitting 
up the center, that the outcome was fairly much assured. I cannot 
disagree, either, where you quote "Theodore ·white, that the dirty 
tricks of 1972, added together, the ultimate balance-at least as far 
as I know dirty tricks-had the weight of a feather." 

And I would not disagree with those valid activities which you 
have set forth before the committee with letterwriting campaigns or 
issue-oriented speeches by Republicans, either the Senate or the surro
gates around the countryside. And again, I cannot argue with you on 
a spoils system. Certainly it still has a certain hold on the American 
political scene. So I want to make it clear that in those respects, what 
I think all of us would agree is legislation, there is little argument. 

But the problem is, of course, that the matters that you were en
gaged on, or rather, matters that you and other members of the admin
istration were engaged on, go way bevond the admittedly legislation, 
hardnosed aspects of politics. And 11nfortunately, and I came here, 
really expecting to do most of the listening this morning, I cannot 
let this stand insofar as your testimony is concerned. I would like to 
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get into certain of these activities and see just how we categorize them 
and how you would explain them. 

Now, I would like to refer, if I might, to the memorandum which 
you wrote of SeptBmber 13, 1972, to Messrs. Haldeman, Ehrlichman, 
and Colson. More specifically, it is at the end of the memorandum, the 
bottom of page 4. 

Mr. BucnANAN. Could I have the exhibit number of that? 
Senator WEICKER. Yes, indeed; that is exhibit No. 1\)4, I believe, the 

last exhibit. 
Mr. BucHANAN. The bottom of which page, sir? 
Senator WEICKER. Let me read, if I might, the memorandum: 
Again, the critical point is that just as McGovern ought to make "Nixon" the 

issue--so the issue this fall is McGovern. ·wm he and the hard core left winge,r· 
radicals who took over the party take over America? That is the hoUom line. 
If the country goes to the polls in November, scared to death of McGovern, think
ing him Yaguely anti-America and radical and proceed the left wingers and 
militants, then they will vote against him-which means for us. ·what we haye 
done thus far, and fairly well, is not put the President 34 points ahead-but 
i\IcGoyern 34 points behind. 

Mr. BucnANAN. Yes, sir. 
Senator VVEICKER. I find that a rather interesting statement coming 

from a man who is one of the spokesmen, certainly, for this adminis
tration and for the President. Did you feel at the time that you wrote 
the memorandum that there was not enough, sufficient, in the way of 
accomplishment by this administration that we could not put Presi
dent Nixon 34 points ahead, that we had to take the other candidate 
and put him 34 points behind? vVas there a lack of positive material~ 

Mr. BucnANAN. No, there ·was not a lack of positive material. As a 
111.atter of fact, the budget for the positive or pro side of the media 
campaign was far in excess of the anti side. But I am not presumptuous, 
Senator, and I am not foolish. vVe were not 34 points ahead of Sen
ator McGovern simply on the basis of our record. I think we could 
have won on the basis of our record. As I stated earlier. once we moved 
up above 60 percent in the polls, toward 70 percent in the national poll, 
people who are voting there or voting for us are almost entirely Dem
ocrats. If you polled them, most of them would say they were dissatis
fied with certain aspects of the President's economic program, certain 
aspects of his other programs, his personality. In a normal election, 
they would go for a Hubert Humphrey, they would go for a Senator 
Muskie, they would go for a Senator Kennedy. They were standing 
·with us, Senator, for the reason that they were strongly opposed to 
McGovern. 

No,v, this goes to a point that you raised earlier in other testimony. 
You wanted to know, did ,vc abandon other Republicans? The answer 
to that question is: No, we did not. In 1966, the President went out and 
,vorked for Republicans; in Hl70, we worked. \Ve were totally unsuc
cessful. vVe felt that the best way we could bring in a Republican Con
gress, that the best way we could bring in Republicans in the Senate 
and the House was to identify as President, to run as President, and 
win by a landslide and hopefully, they would then come in on the 
Presidential coattails, as they did in 1936 and as they did in 1964. 
That was unsuccessful for the reason that this new ticket-splitter 
phenomenon has taken over and candidates at the top of the ticket 
less and less can deliver for candidates down the line. 
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Senator WEICKER. Well, you have raised another issue which I will 
certainly be glad to get to, but let us just stick to the memorandum, if 
we can, for a minute. What is it in the course of a campaign that makes 
an incumbent President try to paint his opponent as anti-American? 
I do not quite understand that one. · 

Mr. BUCHANAN. vVaitaminute. 
Senator WErCKER. "If the country goes to the polls scared to death 

of McGovern, thinking many vaguely anti-American and radical"
What does that mean? 

Mr. BucHANAN. There were polls taken-l\1:ike Wallace on election 
night said there were polls taken indicating that the people ,vent to 
the polls and voted for the President as opposed to McGovern on two 
issues, as he said: "Patriotism and morality." ,valter Cronkite got 
aP - 7 and said: "mat do you mean, George McGovern is not anti
American and he is not immoral." 

Then Mike Wallace said: "Wait a minute, what we are talking about 
is the American voter's perception of the candidates." men Mc
Govern said he would go to Hanoi, he would crawl, if necessary, and 
beg for the release of American prisoners, for example, in the minds 
of the people, this is anti-American. I do not say Senator McGovern 
is anti-American, but the perception in the voter's mind was that Sen
ator McGovern was not a figure whom they wanted to put in the Presi
dency of the United States because he did not share their views with 
regard to patriotism and things of that character. 

Now, I do not say that Senator McGovern is that, but it would be 
false for me to stand up here and deny that that was the perception of 
millions of Americans. 

Senator WEICKER. Why do you think this perception came about on 
their part? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I think Sena.tor McGovern contributed to it more 
than anybody else in the country. 

Senator WEicKER. Do you think maybe now that you have heard 
the evidence of what happened during the campaign of 1972 that has 
come before this committee, with various members of the administra,
tion testifying, do you think that maybe you took that lawlessness, 
that restlessness, that violence whioh the American people were leery 
of, that you maybe took it out of blue jeans and put it into blue suits? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. Are you referring to me, sir? 
Senator WErCKER. No; I am asking on the basis of the testimony 

which you have heard, as has everybody else, before this committee, 
do you believe that the lawlessness, which, obviously, the American 
people were concerned with, was in fact taken out of blue jeans and put 
into blue suits? 

Mr. BucHANAN. WeU, with regard to that, the individuals against 
whom allegations have been made have not yet been tried. There were 
errors, mistakes, misjudgment, and wrongdoing on the part of indi
viduals with whom I have been associated, I believe, and pe,rhaps some 
of them were within the mite House. That is true. But I do not think 
that to take-I do not think that certainly, what we did-if these 
things were done, they were not justified and they certainly do not 
justify the things that were done in 1970 by the demonstrators. Both 
were wrong. 
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But I do not see the connection between this and the President of the 
United States and I do not see the connection between that and me. 

Senator WEIOKER. Well, let me ask you a question. On page 10 of 
your statement before the committee, you made the statement that 
Republicans were not responsible :for the downfall of Senator Muskie. 
And you made the statement that the Republicans were not responsible 
for the nomination of Sena.tor McGovern. 

And I agree with you. I agree with you. Now, let me ask you this 
question: "\Vere Republicans-do you feel that Republicans in the 
sense of the party were responsible for W aterga.te? 

Mr. BucHANAN. No; I think individuals have to be held accountable 
for what they did. Individuals who conceived and carried out the 
Watergate break-in, which, in and of itself, I considered wrong but not 
just grievously wrong--

Senator ,vEICKER. Right. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Those individuals are accountable, No; the polit

ical party is not responsible. The Republican Party is not respon
sible; no. 

Senator vVEICKER. In other words, it was just four Cubans sitting in 
a bar and doing a gratuitous act for the Republicans? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Whom do you want me to pass judgment on, 
Senator? 

Senator WEIG.KER. I would like you to tell this committee as to whom 
you feel was responsible for the matter called Watergate and its 
attendant circumstances. 

Mr. BucHANAN. You mean Mr. Magruder has, I believe, testified 
before this committee that he was cognizant of it. There are seven 
individuals, I think, who have been convicted of it. There are other 
individuals who I do not believe have yet been indicted and I am in no 
position to sit up here and to say that these individuals ,vere guilty. 
I just do not know. I ,am not in control of the evidence. I am not a 
judge. That is for a court to decide. 

Senator WEIG.KER. I am not trying to judge individual guilt or 
mnocence. I would like to know who was responsible for these acts, 
these things that were precipitated. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Men are responsible for what they do themselves. 
Senator ,vEICKER. Let us keep on going relative to the matter of 

what was done, what has been testified to before this committee. I 
laughed along with the others as to the matters of Dick Tuck and 
trains pulling out of the station. But let us try and fit into one of your 
categories the following occurrences which happened in the campaign 
of 1972. Nmv, you have four categories: Utterly outrageous, dirty 
tricks, political hardball, and pranks. 

The use of the ,Tustice Department, the CIA, the FBI, the State 
J)epartment, for political purposes by an incumbent administra
tion: ·which category would that fall into? 

}\fr. BucnANAN. That reference to those categories is in refer
ence to the so-called dirty tricks and not in reference to crimes, 
Senator. 

Senator WEIG.KER. I am not saying they are. I am just asking you, 
the use of the ,Tustice Department, the CIA, the FBI, the State Depart
ment, in behalf of an incumbent administration in a political way
what would that fall into? Is that pranks? 
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Mr. BUCHANAN. Senator, it is customary in national politics that the 
Secretary of Defense, I believe, and the Secretary of State g~nerally 
stay out of national politics, although that was not the case m 1964. 
And Secretary Laird, of course, made political speeches. I do not see 
anything wrong with thaJt. 

The use of the FBI in a political campaign to me would be an un
justified use of that agency, which should not be done. The Depart
ment of Justice, Senator Ervin and I would-it has been precedented 
that both in our adminisitration and President Kennedy's, the Attor
ney General was a political figure. 

Senator "'\VEicKER. Let me say one thing right now, because I think 
I would like to believe that maybe the people elected Richard Nixon 
President in 1968 because they did not vrnnt any more of these things 
to go on. Maybe I am wrong, but I would like to go on that assump
tion. This is what I believed. 

As :far as I am concerned, Mr. Buchanan, let ns restrict ourselves 
to matters of this election. 

Mr. BucHANAN. People have no reason 1to regret the election of 1968, 
in my judgment. 

Senator WEICKER. I am saying to you let's restrict ourselves to mat
ters of the campaign of 1972. In other words, the "everybody did it" 
theory which has been floated has no bearing in this hearing. 

Mr. BucHANAN. No one has suggested that the fact that things were 
done wrong before justifies doing them again. 

Senator WEICKER. "'\Vhy cite the examples? 
Mr. BucHANAN. You are the one citing the examples of Justice De

partment, State, and Defense and I am responding to them. 
Senator WEICKER. In the 1972 campaign and you are responding to 

what went on in 1960 and everything else. 
Mr. BucHANAN. I would beg to disagree with you. If the Secretary 

of Defense and Secretary of State-I would think the Secretary of 
State should stay out of politics. But the Secretary of Defense-the 
defense budget is a national issue, as it was in 1964, when Secretary 
McNamara spoke out, as it was in 1972 with Secretary Laird. They 
are perfectly within their rights to speak out and defend the policies 
of the incumbent administration. That has a partisan connotation, I 
know, but I see nothing wrong with that. 

Senator WErCKER. I was not referring to the Secretary of Defense, 
never made any mention. I said the .Tustice Department, use of Justice 
Department agencies in behalf of political campaigns, what category 
does that fall into? 

Mr. BucHANAN. They should not be used. 
Senator W EICKER. CIA ? 
Mr. BucHANAN. The CIA, I think, by law is forbidden and it should 

obey the la1v. 
Sena:tor WEICKER. FBI? 
Mr. BucHANAN. The FBI should have no role in any national poli

tical campaign. 
Senator WEICKER. No. 2, the Ellsberg break-in coverup. What does 

that fall into? Is that pranks, political hardball, dirty tricks, or ut
terly outrageous? 

Mr. BucHANAN. The coverup? 
Senator WEICKER. Yes, the Ellsberg break-in coverup. 



39i65 

Mr. BucHANAN. You a,re asking me to talk about a matter :for which 
individuals conceivably could be indicted in the next week. I don't 
know. I am not a lawyer. I don't know the responsibilities upon law
yers to-some of the individuals who are said to have known about 
this are lawyers, to report this to the trial judge at which point-these 
are matters with which I am not conversant. 

Senator WEICKER. Wen, of course, it was testified to before this com
mittee by the former Attorney General that this was the, most serious 
matter of aJl. 

Mr. BucHANAN. The Ellsberg break-in? 
Senator ,VEICKER. The Ellsberg matter and its coverup was abso

lutely essential to the campaign of 1972. 
Mr. BucHANAN. The Ellsberg break-in took place in July of 19-

I am sorry, September, I believe, of 1971. 
Senator EnvIN. September of 1971. 
Mr. BucnANAN. I would disagree with the Attorney General, 

frankly, to this extent. If after that thing had occurred, we had come 
forward and said so and explained it, I don't think it would have 
been a favorable element. 

Senator \VEICKER. In other words, you feel that was wrong? 
Mr. BucuAKAN. Not doing it? I think that ,vould be-
Senator vVEICKER. Revealing all the facts as to the break-in. 
Mr. BucnANAK. If you look back in retrospect, I think certainly the 

thing to have done would be not to have waited until the 1972 cam
paign, but to have dealt with that problem at that particular time. 
I think that is right. 

These have nothing to do, Senator ,v eicker, with the matter under 
discussion, which is things done during the campaign by political 
organizations. That had nothing to do with the political campaign, 
as I recollect. · 

Senator ,vEICKER. ,vhat? 
.l\fr. BucnANAN. The Ellsberg break-in. 
Senator ,vRICKER. ·well, it had a great deal to do-maybe not the 

break-in, but the fact that it would be rewaled. this was of deep con
cern, deep concern, to many individuals . 

.l\Iy time is np right now. I will get back to the list aftcT I return. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator Montoya. 
Senator .l\foxTOYA. Thank yon, ]\fr. Chairman. 
At the end of your testimony this morning with Mr. Dash, you 

stated that the brochure, although rhetorical, correctly stated l\fr . 
.l\foskie's position about blacks. 

l\Ir. BucuANAN. Did I? 
Senator MONTOYA. That is the brochure--
.l\fr. BucnAN,\N. If I did say that, that is in error. I believe I said 

it stated correctly his position with regard to gun control. 
Senator l\fo::-;:TOYA. I will read you from the transcript, page 8062. 

Tlwse are your words: 
'l'he rhetoric is not left wing rhetoric, but the statements on Senator Muskie's 

position on gun control is accurate, on the statement with regard to black 
Americans~there is not an inaccuracy in terms of the writing ... 

Isn't that the same thing? 
)fr. BucnANAN. Well, if I did say that this is a--what this is is a 

combinat~on, I believe, where tlw record is stated-I have only had an 
opportmnty to read this once. 
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Senator MONTOYA. This is your testimony. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Right. Well, let me just state, where the record 

is stated with regard to his view on gun control, it is accmrate. As I 
stated, the rhetoric is something else again. This is not stating fact, 
this states basically opinion with regard to blacks. This is not-well, 
go ahead, Senator. 

Senator MONTOYA. Well, do you say that the statement contained in 
the brochure is not accurate? 

Mr. BucnANAN. It is exaggerated political rhetoric; that is correct. 
Senator MioNTOYA. Isn't that inaccuracy, then? 
Mr. BucHANAN. "'\Vell, it is-yes, right. Because an awful lot of politi-

cal speeches, it is exaggerated political rhetoric. 
Senator MONTOYA. Isn't exaggerated political rhetoric inaccuracy? 
Mr. BucHANAN. It can be inaccuracy; yes, sir. 
Senator MONTOYA. All right. Now, let us examine that a little more 

carefully. You stated in this brochure--
Mr. BUCHANAN. I did not write the brochure, Senator. It is my recol

lection that I may have edited it because that is the testimony of some
body else. 

Senator MONTOYA. Didn't you state this morning on the record that 
Mr. Khachigian had told you that you had prepared it and that you 
were not about to doubt his word. 

Mr. Buc:HANAN. No. Mr. Khachigian, when he came back from the 
committee hearing, he said that he had prepared it and that he had 
run it by me £or editing. T,hat vms his recollection. And he is a truthful 
individual, so I stand on that recollection. 

Senator MONTOYA. Right. Now, 'here's what the pamphlet reads, £or 
the record: 

Muskie has told black Americans that there is no room for them in his politics. 
Blacks are the backbone of the Democratic Party, and l\Ir. Muskie told them to 
go to hell. 

Now, let us examine that against the context of what Mr. Muskir 
said in the press conference. I read from the excerpt from his prt>RS 
conference of September 8, 1971 : 

REPORTER. What was the purpose of your meeting with black leaders in ·watts 
yesterday? 

Mr. MUSKIE. The question was particularly of how we could move effectively to 
deal with the problems that ,concern black people, including the elections. So I was 
asked in that context whether a black candidate for Vice President could be con
sidered for the 1972 election if I were a candidate for the Presidency. I said 
that in my judgment, such a ticket was not electable now. I said I regretted that; 
it should not be so. But my judgment was that such a ticket would be defeated and 
that if it were, it would be a setbaiek to our efforts to implement our commitment 
to equality for blacks in this country. I think we must work to eliminate this 
wrong. I consider it a wrong, but I don't think we have done so yet. So this is the 
choice that faces blacks and those of us who are committed to the ideals of 
equality in America, how best we move effectively in the direction of equality, 
including political equality, which will make it realistically possible for blacks, 
Mexican-Americans, and representatives of any other minority to aspire to the 
Vice Presidency or the Presidency of the United States. That ought to be our goal. 

Then the reporter asked a further question: 
REPORTER. Senator, are you saying that it's the wrong time for a black man to 

run for Vice President, or are you saying that there isn't a black man qualified to 
run1 

Senator MUSKIE. Oh, no, there are blacks who are qualified to run, qualified 
to aspire to the Vice Presidency. I know some of them and they ought to be 
eligible for consideration. 
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Now, do you think that the pamphlet has put the whole thing out 
of context? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. Senator, I think, if you ask me is this pamphlet, 
from what I have read of it, a fair or accurate reflection of Senator 
Muskie's civil rights position, I would say no. This is exaggerated, 
hyperbolic political rhetoric. If you ask me if it should have been 
published, I would tell you no to that. It is wrong to do this. The vot
ing record is right on gun control, as I have said. Some of the rhetoric 
in here is wrong. It is unjustified about Senator Muskie. This thing 
should not have been published. It is lying oversight. If this thing 
went through, and in addition to that it failed to have on it the proper 
identification, then I am to blame and I should take the responsibility. 

There were things done wrong. But this is not as bad as comparing 
the President of the United States to Adolf Hitler. It is not as bad 
as comparing American policy in Indochina to that of the Nazis in 
Germany. Now, both are mistaken. 

Senator MONTOYA. One wrong does not justify another, is that 
right? 

Mr. BucnANAN. Precisely, Senator. 
Senator MONTOYA. Let us go to the letter that was sent from Miami 

to Mr. Loeb of the Manchester Guardian under date of February 17, 
1972. 

Mr. BucHANAN. The Union Leader. 
Senator MONTOYA. You know about that letter, do you not? 
Mr. B-ccnANAN. The Union Leader. Yes, the so-called Canuck letter. 
Senator MONTOYA. Do you think that was a fair thing to do? 
Mr. B17CHANAN. It was a political dirty trick. 
Senator l\foNTOYA. Do you think it was unethical? 
Mr. BUCHANAN. It was unethical. 
Senator MONTOYA. There was another letter dated February 28 

sent to the same editor in the same vein--
Mr. BucHANAN. I was unaware of it. Which was the so-called 

Canuck letter? 
Senator MONTOYA. Referring to the so-called, supposed Canuck 

statement made by Senator Muskie. 
Mr. BucHANAN. I did not know there were two letters. 
Senator l\foNTOYA. Do you think that was unethical? 
Mr. B-ccnANAN. The Canuck letter is the only one I have seen re

ferred to. Yes, sir, I do. 
Senator MONTOYA. Do you think that is a dirty trick? 
Mr. BucnANAN. Yes, sir; it should be counted a dirty trick. But 

there is a myth--
Senator l\foNTOYA. Do you know who inspired this letter? 
Mr. BucHANAN. No, sir. But there is a myth building up that this 

so-called Canuck letter was responsible for Senator Muskie's emo
tional moment outside the Union Leader Building and that is not true. 
As Senator Muskie himself has stated, the reason for that emotional 
moment, the primary reason, was a slur against his wife which was 
not made in any Canuck letter, it was made in Women's Wear Daily, 
was transmitted by Newsweek magazine, which happens to be a sub
sidiary of the "\Vashington Post Co. So I think it is unfair to say that 
this emotional moment of Senator Muskie was a result of that Canuck 
letter. That is not to justify the so-called Canuck letter. 
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Senator MONTOYA. They were interconnected in a ,vay, were they 
not? 

_Mr. BucHANAN. Senator Muskie himself says it was a slur on his 
wife, or what he conceived to be a slur on his wife. 

Senator MONTOYA. Now, there was another letter that appeared in 
the New Hampshire primary campaign, on stationery of the United 
Democrats for Kennedy and signed by Robin Ficker. 

You are acquainted with that letter, are yo:;. not? 
Mr. BuCI-IAN AN. No; I am not. But I am acquainted that Ficker was 

running a write-in for Kennedy in New Hampshire. 
Senator MONTOYA. In our investigation, it has been ascertained that 

some people contacted Mr. Ficker for a signature to this letter and the 
letter was designed to create a write-in atmosphere for Ted Kennedy in 
New Hampshire. This was not sponsored actually by United Democrats 
for Kennedy, although it appears under the signature Robin Ficker, 
Montgomery County, in Chevy Chase-in Silver Spring, Md. 

Now, do you think that such a tactic, assuming that Mr. Ficker has 
disavowed the contents of the letter, do you think that was a proper 
campaign tactic in New Hampshire? 

Mr. BucHAN AN. Is Ficker pro- Kennedy, do you know? 
Senator MONTOYA. Yes. 
Mr. BucHANAN. And somebody funded him to do this? 
Senator MONTOYA. Somebody got him to sign the letter under false 

pretenses. That Kennedy people were urging him to sign the letter. He 
later ascertained that it was not so. 

Mr. BucHAN AN. You mean to file it on an individual? 
Well, that is a borderline case. 
Let me just give you one example, Senator Montoya. In 1940-
Senator MONTOYA. If that is a factual situation on the assumptions 

I have made, would you say that that was unethical or i!'llproper? 
Mr. BucHANAN. Let me give you an example. When Harry Truman 

ran in 1940 in the State of Missouri against Governor Stark, he was in 
some difficulty, as I remember the story, because Governor Stark said 
he was the one who had put Tom Pendergast away and Harry Tru
man's friends got some individual named Morris Milligan, who ap
parently was the prosecutor in the case, and they ran him as the third 
guy in the race, the result of which was to put Harry Truman in the 
Senate. That is the same type of operation. 

Whoever did this probably did this to draw votes off from Senator 
Muskie, I would guess, in New Hampshire or to lower his margin. It 
is something in the same vein as that, I would think. 

Senator MONTOYA. Well, do you think it was proper? 
Mr. BucHANAN. I would-I would have difficulty making a judg

ment on filing your opp<:ment1 your pot~ntial opponent, so you can beat 
him in the State or gettmg him. That is a tough call as far as I would 
be concerned, ethically. 

Senator MONTOYA. Now, on tab 27 [exhibit No. 187], page 13, under 
item 40, is the following: 

If Daley is booted out of the Democratic Convention, on his arrival at his 
Mayor's office in Chicago, some bearded types can be out front with signs, 
"Daley's through in 1972; vote McGovern." 

Mr. BucHANAN. Right. 
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Senator MONTOYA. Were these to have been paid demonstrators? 
Mr. BucHANAN. No, you would just call the Republican committee 

up there and do it. 
Senator MONTOYA. That was supposed to be volunteers, then? 
Mr. BucHANAK. Oh, sure, you would not pay somebody to picket. 

Our funds were not limitless. 
Senator MONTOYA. Now, do you think that that was proper and 

ethical? 
Mr. BucnANAN. "\Vell, this again, Senator, if I knew I were going 

to be up here explaining all my memorandums, this little item would 
not have been included. Whether it is proper-again, this is a case 
of identifying your opponent with an unpopular individual or figure. 

Senator MONTOYA. I know ,vhat you are doing, but do you think it 
is ethical or proper? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Again, I would have to say I don't think this is 
unethical, to tell a guy to go out and get a sign. Mayor Daley comes 
back from that convention, angry as he can be, and there is a picket 
out there with a sign--

Senator MONTOYA. Do you think it is proper? 
Mr. BucHANAN. It is not improper. 
Senator MONTOYA. Then it is proper? 
Mr. BucHANAN. No, the two are not the same. 
Senator MONTOYA. Give me the differentiation. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Well, by something that is not improper, you mean 

that it might be-v,ell, let's classify when you get into the area of 
pranks. I think that is in the area of pranks. It is like carrying the 
sign, the "Nixon's the one" sign. 

Senator MmnoYA. Would you say it is neutral? 
Mr. BucHANAN. I would say it is in the same range with the "Nixon's 

the one" sign. 
Senator MONTOYA. Now, on tab 21 [exhibit No. 181], page 9, item 

4, you suggested "On all the black radio stations in the swing States, 
we should run ads on Muskie's statement about no blacks for Vice 
President." 

Mr. BucHANAN. Excuse me, Senator, this is the March-
Senator MONTOYA. Tab 21, page 9, item 4. 
Mr. BuUI-IANAN. Tab 21, page 9, item 4. 
Senator MONTOYA. And you follow that suggestion as follows--this 

is part of the radio plug: 
If he does not think the time has come for one of us to be even considered for 

Vice President, then the time has come for black America to tell Ed Muskie we 
don't think it's time for him 'to be considered for President. ·write in Shirley 
Chisholm. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Right. 
Senator MoNTOYA. Now, do you think that rwas ethical? 
Mr. BucnANAN. Yes, I do, in this sense, Senator. There was a point 

in time in 1971 when Congressman John Conyers and Senator Eugene 
McCarthy each was considering a fourth party candidacy. In my judg
ment, that would have been, that would have helped us along to what 
I considered a goal for a long time, which is a realinement of political 
parties. In my judgment, it would not have been unethical or illicit to 
have made an alliance of convenience with a Democrat to the left of 
the National Democratic Party, because it would have been advan-
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tageous to them, it would have been advantageous to us. Our objectives 
would have been served, their objectives would have been served. It 
was the same thing as I would think in the Senate, if you had a Sena
tor on the-say on the left side of the spectrum get together with a 
Senator on the right side of the spectrum to support a bill that he 
wanted in exchange for support there. I think it would be in that 
category. 

Senator MONTOYA. Now, you are implying that this was politics as 
usu:11 and, therefore, it was proper, that is what in effect you 'are 
saymg. 

Mr. BucHANAN. No, I don't say everything that has been done, 
everything that is done regularly, is proper and ethical. You have to 
judge the individuals-I do think-this is, this would come in the area 
of what Senator Baker was reading, I believe he 1was reading. 

Senator MoNTOYA. Let me go to another page. 
Now, you, of course, know that Senator Jackson's headquarters in 

Florida were broken into. 
Mr. BucHANAN. No, sir; I did not know that. 
Senator MONTOYA. Well, and Senator McGovern's headquarters in 

Ohio were broken into, Senator Muskie's in Washington, D.C., were 
broken into. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Senator Muskie's were broken into? 
Senator MONTOYA. Yes, or I should say there was an infiltrator in 

there and files were stolen on two occasions from Senator Muskie's 
headquarters. 

Mr. BucHANAN. That was Fat Jack. 
Senator MoNTOYA. Yes. And one of his agents, I think it was a young 

man by the name of Gregory. 
Now, also there were paid infiltrators in Senator Jackson's cam

paign in Florida. 
Mr. BucHANAN. That would be unwise as well as--
Senator MONTOYA. All right, Senator Muskie's in Washington, Fat 

Jack or John Buckley, and Senator McGovern's, that is Chotiner's 
friend, to cite some examples of the infiltration. 

Mr. BucnANAN. Chotiner's friend, it is my understanding, was a 
political or was rather a reporter who traveled aboard the various 
campaign planes and was two separate individuals; this is the way the 
reports have come out. 

Senator MoNTOYA. Well, do you think that these ·were-that these 
things were ethical ? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, Senator, I would ask, do you think it was 
ethical for Joe McGinnis to pose as a reporter and come into our cam
paign in 1968, find himself an office and aide, and steal my memo
randums and publish a best-selling book and have it applauded in the 
"\V-ashington Post? 

Senator MoNTOYA. No, sir; it was not. 
Do you agree with me--
Mr. BucHANAN. This sort of thing has been praised and applauded 

and cheered until it was done by Republicans against Democrats. 
Senator MONTOYA. Well, just because there was something wrong 

in the Democratic camp, I am not going to condone it. 
I am asking you if these things were wrong. You ask me if other 

things that happened similarly in the Democratic campaign were 
wrong, then I will agree with you. 
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Mr. BucHANAN. Which particular is it now, which particular infil
tration; I have talked about political spies. It is not something I would 
do to insinuate myself into an individual's confidence and then betray 
that confidence. Now, other people have other standards on the ques
tion of being political spies. It is just not something I would do. I don't 
think I should sit in judgment on their ethics. I don't know that I could 
really-I would want to draw a line that this is thoroughly unethical 
to do this. I don't know that I would want to draw it. 

Senator MONTOYA. Thank you very much, sir. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Thank you, Senator. 
Senator ERVIN. I have nothing further. 
Senator Baker says he has nothing further. 
Senator Talmadge is not here. 
Senator Inouye is not here. 
Senator Gurney is not here. 
Senator W eicker. 
Senator '\VEICKER. All right, Mr. Buchanan, if you ,vill try to con

tinue down the list- I will try to shorten it-of various activities and 
your evaluation of them. 

Perjury, subornation of perjury, obstruction of justice, is this some
thing that should form part of a campaign i 

Mr. BucHANAN. Senator, this is the famous w·eicker litany of 
wrongdoings in the campaign. I know you have got the definition 
down of every illegal act and things like that but what-to me 
what they amount to and what I have seen is that people in our cam
paign made a grievous error and then they went and compounded the 
f.'rror and made mistakes. In the process of this thing, they even com
mitted-I don't know, I don't want to state that they did, but con
ceivably they committed wrongdoing amounting to crimes and ille
galities, but I think that, by and large, the sins were of the head and 
not of the heart. They thought that they wanted to make sure the 
President of the United States was reelected, and a lot of mistakes 
and bad things, and erroneous things were done; there is no question 
about that. 

But these people, I think they have got a right to a fair trial and 
I don't think I am in a position to sit up and moralize or pontificate 
upon their ethics or their morality. 

Senator ""\VEICKEr.. Mr. Buchanan, it isn't a question of a litany of 
wrongdoing. The problem is that when these matters are equated 
with just another Dick Tuck type of operation. 

Mr. BucHANAN. They have never been so by me. 
Senator ""\VEICKER. This is exactly the type--
Mr. BucHANAN. I do not consider "\Vatergate a prank; it is a crime. 
Senator vVEICKER. I see. This is all I am trying to find out from you 

since you have thrown Dick Tuck out as sort of the example to be fol
lowed by the Republicans in the campaign of 1972. I am trying to 
differentiate between those activities and these activities, which 
clearly you are as dead set against as I am. · 

vVhat I can't have, I believe-I would hope, anyway, you would 
think the same way-I can't have these floated as legitimate campaign 
practices. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Nobody has floated Watergate as a legitimate cam
paign activity for the last 15 months. 
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Senator 1VEICKER. Well, then, certainly you would agree that really 
we are not talking in any manner, shape or form about the equivalent 
of a Dick Tuck operation so far as Watergate is concerned. 

Mr. Bue.HANAN. I did not know I was up here to discuss the Water
gate break-in. 

Senator W EieKER. You are here to discuss the matter called Water
gate which encompasses a great deal of activity and again I have tried 
to be very specific with you as to what those activities are. Are they 
the same as Dick Tuck-type activities? Do you want me to continue 
down the list? 

Mr. Bue.HANAN. No, I don't know that Dick Tuck did any break-in 
and burglaries; no, sir. 

Senator WEICKER. Electronic surveillance? 
Mr. Bue.HANAN. No. Electronic surveillance was done on Adlai 

Stevenson at the Democratic Convention in 1960. They had electronic 
surveillance done, I believe, on the Vice President of the United States 
post-1968 before he was inaugurated. I believe that; I am not sure 
of that. Electronic surveillance for political purposes is wrong and 
should be outlawed. 

Senator WEieKER. I think the last part of your answer is very sig
nificant. I would agree with you, that is exactly what the ,vork product 
of this committee is all about. 

How about putting out the story tying the Democratic Party to 
Communists and foreign money? Is this a legitimate type of activity of 
the 1Vhite House? 

Mr. Bue.HANAN. I don't know any political reporter who is going 
to pick up a phony story like that and run it if you don't have any 
substantiation, and if you tell an individual to go do that, any indi
vidual who has conta.cts in the national corps or the political press 
corps will tell you to go fly a kite. 

I don't know a single political reporter to whom I will say, "Well, 
Senator McGovern is getting Communist money," and he will say, 
"Is that right. 1Vhere is your evidence?" 

Every single one-I don't know a single one who would go with a 
story like that based on hearsay. 

Senator WEreKER. vVell, of course, this was the subject of a memoran
dum within the 1Vhite House, wasn't it? 

Mr. Bue.HANAN. I have not been watching all the testimony on tele
vision but I believe it was, I believe, Mr. John Dean, though. But John 
Dean is not an individual who dealt with the press. My guess is-

Senator WEieKER. No, this memorandum was attested to by Mr. 
Haldeman. 

Mr. Bue.HANAN. Mr. Haldeman sent a memorandum to Mr. Dean, 
but that sounded a bit fishy to me because John Dean was not an indi
vidual who dealt at all with the press, I don't know who he was going 
to call. 

Senator WEreKER. I think what bothers me is in this discussion that 
you and I are having. I think both of us are fully aware that the Presi
dent would have won this election. I, like you, voted for our President. 
Not only that, I thought I delivered some effective speeches against 
Mr. McGovern, but I get bothered with this continued reference to 
Communist and anti-American and radical and we go right down the 
list, what kind of politics is this? 



Mr. BumrANAN. Senator, I will tell you this. What do we have here, 
you have confidential memorandums of mine to the President of the 
United States and to Mr. Haldeman and to Mr. Mitchell. 

Now, they are, quite obviously, if I knew my confidential papers, 
dozens of them were going to be called up for inspection and I was 
going to be held to account for phrases and paragraphs that I used in a 
confidential communication with the President, I certainly would have 
written it differently, there is no question about that. But I am sure 
that if we went through your own files and got every political mem
orandum you were sent by staff aides there -would be things that would 
horrify both you and your own staff aides, not in terms of wrongdoing, 
but simply because you would phrase things differently. 

When I write a first draft of a column or a speech, some of the copy 
is extraordinarily hard and I would not want to make public. I would 
like to be held responsible for what I write as a final speech and for 
what I say publicly. But with my ptivate communications, in effect, 
which are almost your private letters, to be called to account on na
tional television for your phrases is not a very pleasant, altogether 
pleasant, experience and I don't think, Senator, you would find it any 
more pleasant than I find it, to have to go through there to see things 
I haven't seen in 4 years and find things that maybe were my own per
sonal rhetoric in the memorandum was excessive. It is not an alto
gether pleasant experience. 

Senator WEICKER. Well, number one, let me assure you that these 
files are totally available to you or anybody else and always have been 
and, to be honest, I am not going to have you sit here and tell me that 
the type of language that is used in these memorandums, the refer
ences and the rather consistency of the reference, to the far left, and 
the Communists and the foreign money and radicals and all the rest 
of it. 

Mr. BucHANAN. The far left is suggested by a term and there is no 
term that I have seen in my memorandum that connects Senator 
McGovern or suggests he is connected with the Communist Party. 

Senator McGovern was the candidate of the far left in the last elec
tion. He was the candidate of the left. He was the candidate of the 
Democratic Party. Mr. Schmitz was the candidate I would say, of 
the far right. We had the right and the center. These have been cus
tomary terms ever since the French General Assembly in 1789, that 
phrase. 

Senator WEICKER. How about anti-American? How about that 
phrase? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Well, there is a phrase in here that Senator 
McGovern was perceived by a number of people because of statements 
ho made especially with regard to foreign policy, especially in regard 
to Vietnam in that vein. I don't say he was anti-American. 

Senator WErCKER. Of course, that was your phrase, it is your memo-
randum. 

Mr. BucHANAN. What does the phrase say, he is perceived that way? 
Senator WEICKER. Well, let's go ahead and see it. 
Mr. BucHANAN. What you are doing is you are precisely taking par

ticular minor phrases out of memos written in the heat of a campaign 
and that statement, Senator, is far less offensive to me, even now in 
public, than is Senator McGovern's statement comparing the Presi
dent of the United States to Adolf Hitler, and he is a senatorial can-

21-296 0-74-6 
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di date and he made that publicly, not in some confidential memo-
randums in the heat of a campaign. · 

Senator WEICKER. Well, of course 1 I think many people, myself in-
cluded, held those comments against Senator McGovern. 

Mr. BucHANAN. Right. 
Senator WEICKER. I think they are despicable. 
Mr. BucHANAN. I think you should be held accountable for what 

you say publicly but I think a man is entitled to the privacy of his 
own views that he expressed in his own way in his private papers and, 
as I say, it is not an altogether usual experience to have your confi
dential papers, have to explain them on national television. 

Senator WEicKER. In the matter of Mr. Ulasmvicz, is that---sand 
the subject matter of those investigations-is that proper politics? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I never heard Mr. Ulasewicz' name until he ap
peared on national television. 

Senator WEICKER. I see. Now, that you know rubout Mr. 
Ulasewicz--

Mr. BucHANAN. What did he investigate? 
Senator WEICKER. Incidentally, Mr. Caulfield was a very close 

friend of yours. 
Mr. BUCHANAN. Yes, he is. 
Sena.tor WEICKER. Did he ever mention to you any of his activities? 
Mr. BUCHANAN. ·wen, Mr. Caulfield's activities, in the 1968 cam-

paign certainly, he was campaign security. He had conducted an 
investigation of the things that have come out subsequently, I have 
no know ledge of. 

Senator WErCKER. You had no knowledge of the relationship between 
Mr. Caulfield and Mr. Ulasewicz? 

Mr. BucHANAN. I never heard of Mr. Ulase,vicz' name until it was 
on national television but I know ,fock Caulfield very well. He is very 
decent, in my judgment, even though mistakes were made, he is a 
very decent individual. 

Senator WEICKER. The matters which Mr. Ulase,vicz investigated, 
you feel now that you have heard about it-

Mr. BucHANAN. Which ones are you referring to, Senator? 
Senator "\VEICKER. "\Vell, I oan go right down the whole list, but 

basically I would say personal matters related to the various candi
dates, do you think that is a proper thing? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. Senator, are you asking do I think that-
Senator WEICKER. I asked that qurstion. 
Mr. BucHANAX. It is not my end of the campaign business, as inves

tigations are done. There was a story in the Atlanta paper where 
Senator McGovern sent out 100 people to investigate the President 
and asked, "Fellows, have we dug up any dirt?" And he said, "vVell, we 
will let that out, too." There are these asprds to campaigns. I do not 
think I have been in a political campaign whrrc I have not heard 
stories about the private liws and the personal habits of individuals, 
but that is not my stock in trade. 

Senator "\VEICKER. So, in other words, yon ,vould say that should not 
be part of a campaign? 

Mr. BucHANAN. There is no way you can halt investigations. I think 
investigations of the background of Gandidates, going out, say, to his 
hometown newspaper and finding statements say, like Senator Mc
Govern made in 1948--
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Senator WmcKER. Fair enough. 
Mr. BucHANAN. In the course of that thing, what do you do when 

you come across, if you come across something that is personally dam
aging to the individual? Maybe it depends on how rough a campaign 
is being fought. 

Senator VVEICKER. Is basically your answer-and I am trying to be as 
fair as possible in this matter-that matters of public record are cer
tainly eligible to be pushed out there during the campaign? 

Mr. BUCHANAN. Right. 
Senator W EICKER. That is a matter of the record? 
Mr. BucHANAN. Right. 
Senator WmcKER. But this was specifically asked of Mr. Ulasewicz 

and, of course, his investigations went way beyond what was a matter 
of public record. It went way beyond. 

Mr. BucHANAN. It went into personal-my own view is that the 
personal, private lives of candidates should not be part of the cam
paign; they should not be discussed by a candidate. But there are 
political muckrakers just like journalistic-and you can have this 
until-as long as you have got politics, people are going to go out and 
do these things. I am not involved in it and I would not do it myself, 
but I do not want to sit up here and assume that I am a judge of other 
people who do these kinds of investigations. 

Senator WmcKER. But at least I ·want to thank you for saying that 
because you are a part of the administration. 

MI!i. BucHANAN. Yes. 
Senator WEICKER. And you have made a statement that was not 

made before. In other words, we have heard that: "Yes .i these are 
proper matters of political campaigns," and it has not been said by 
any person but rather representatives of an administration, and to 
have the American people believe that personal dirt, for example, is a 
valid part of the political process, that type of investigation, not in
vestigations that are matters of record, but that go into the types of 
thing that you and I both decry, it just is something that should not 
be allowed to fly in this country, you and I both agree on that point. 

Mr. BucHANAN. vVell, I do not think they have-I do not think they 
are a proper subject matter for campaigns; that is right. 

Senator WmcKER. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator ERVIN. As I understand it, this morning, the exhibits that 

were obtained-the memorandums prepared by Mr. Buchanan that 
were obtained from the Committee To Re-Elect the President and 
from the Archives department were not admitted in evidence. 

They will be appropriately marked as exhibits and received as such. 
[The documents referred to were marked exhibits Nos. _ ,a thm 

194.*] 
Senator MONTOYA. I would like to present for the record, Mr. Chair

man, and for identification and for filing for the record, the three let
ters to which I referred in my examination of the witness. 

Senator ERVIN. ·without objection, it is so ordered. They will be ap
propriately marked as exhibits and received as such. 

[The letters were marked exhibits Nos. 195, 196, and 197.*] 
Senator ERVIN. Do counsels have any further questions? 

*See contents pp. iv and v for pages of individual exhibits. 
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Mr. DASH. I just have one that I want to clear up, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Buchanan, I know that Senator Baker, in referring to Mr. 

O'Brien's manual, referred to the letterwriting campaign. I think ,the 
letterwriting campaigns are well known, not only in politics but in 
civic associations and social organizations generally. What I would 
like to really get from you as we close this afternoon is: Is there a dif
ference between what, in fact, is a genuine letterwriting campaign 
and-as I understood the reference in the manual-that certain wom
en who would be volunteers would be asked to use their brains and 
their writing to write short letters and that they themselves would 
write the messages that they wanted to write to the editors? Is there 
a difference, Mr. Buchanan, between that and where the message, the 
irate feeling, is actually manufactured by the political campaign itself 
and that a signature is obtained so that the person who reads the let
ters-to-the-editor column believes that a citizen really wrote that when 
he did not? 

Mr. BucHANAN. Do you have in mind that letter to the editor in 
Michigan? 

Mr. DASH. Let me just turn to tab 3a [exhibit No. 193]. 
Mr. BucHANAN. In Michigan? 
Mr. DASH. Yes; the Michigan letter. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Let me tell you about that, I am a strong-I per

sonally feel very strongly about the issue of abortion, and I am opposed 
to it, and I drafted that letter. "\iV e did get another person's signature 
on the letter, and the individual we went to, frankly, was in the i,ight 
to Life movement who believed in that, and in effect, I ghosted that 
letter for the individual who signed it and sent it to the papers, I 
believe, in Michigan. 

Now to me that is on a par, I think, with, you know, my sort of pas
sionate rhetoric in a political speech which is delivered by a candidate 
who believes as well as I do and I write the rhetoric and he delivers it. 
I think those things are analogous. 

Mr. DASH. "\iV ould you say the same thing if you turned to tab 9 
[exhibit No. 169], to the telegrams that are indicated as having been 
prepared by you? There is a memorandum which indicates that 10 
telegrams have been drafted by Mr. Buchanan and sent to Time and 
Newsweek and-let me just read one of them, there are a number: 

To the editor: The best proof yet of the allegations of Vioe President Agnew 
about the Nation's news media wlas their i.ncredibly arro·gant performance be" 
fore the entire Nation last Thursday night. Who in the hell elected those people 
to stand up and read off their insults to tll'e President of the United States: and 
then ask that he comment. 

Do you have tab 9? 
Mr. BucHANAN. Do I have tab 9? 
Mr. DASH. It is an attachment to tab 9. There are a number of 

Buchanan telegrams that were drafted and then sent. 
Mr. BucHANAN. I don't know that they were sent. Here is-I don't 

know-I have not read these memorandums and I don't know who 
signed them. I don't know who signed them. 

Mr. DASH. What I am saying and what I am asking is for informa
tion. Isn't there again a difference-and I am talking about the tab
that a telegram of that nature which is prepared, and assume you do 
get someone to sign it, and it appears in the letters to the editor col
umn of Newsweek, and is read as though a citizen thought of the idea 
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to send a telegram when, as a matter of fact, all of these had been 
actually manufactured in a political office, actually in the White 
House, and are sent out to news media--

Mr. BucnANAN. Well--
Mr. DASH. Is there a difference? 
Mr. BucHANAN. There is a difference. But inspiring an individual 

to write a telegram and drafting a telegram for his signature, these 
are different things. I mean this seems to me to be a foolish exercise, 
I will be quite honest. 

Mr. DASH. I am just asking, wasn't this signature requiring a pro 
forma kind of thing, you had pro forma volunteers? 

Mr. BucHANAN. No; I don't see a difference. They asked Buchanan, 
"Can you draft something like that?" Once it leaves my desk, I don't 
know what they do with my copy. I am not the one who is going to 
be--

Mr. DASH. You were drafting it not as Buchanan's statement but 
as a citizen's kind of statement? 

Mr. BucHANAN. But citizens signed them. I drafted them. I ghosted 
them. 

Mr. DASH. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. THOMPSON. No questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator ERVIN. Thank you, Mr. Buchanan. 
Mr. BucHANAN. Thank you. 
Senator ERVIN. The committee will stand in recess until Tuesday 

morning at 10 o'clock. 
[Whereupon, at 4 :30 p.m., the committee recessed, to reconvene at 

10 a.m., vVednesday, October 3, 1973.] 

[Subsequent to the hearing, a letter and affidavit of Mitchell Rogo
vin ,vas received by the committee rebutting certain parts of Mr. 
Buchanan's testimony and appears on page 4369.J 
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Ronald D. Rotunda, James C. Moore, and Barry Schochet, assistant 
majority counsels; Eugene Boyce, hearings record counsel; Howard S. 
Liebengood and Robert Silverstein, assistant minority counsels; 
Pauline 0. Dement, research assistant; Eiler Ravnholt, office of Sen
ator Inouye; Robert Baca, office of Senator Montoya; A. Searle Field, 
assistant to Senator W eicker; Michael Flanigan, assistant publica
tions clerk. 

Senator ERVIN. The committee will come to order. 
Counsel will call the first witness. 
Mr. DASH. Mr. Donald H. Segretti. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. Will you stand up, Mr. Segretti, and hold up your 

right hand? Do you swear that the evidence which you shall give 
to the Senate Select Committee on Presidential Campaign Activities 
shall be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help 
you Gad? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I do. 
Senator ERVIN. Let the record show that Mr. Segretti is testifying 

involuntarily pursuant to an order of Judge Sirica extending to him 
immunity as provided in sections 6002 and 6005 of title 18 of the 
United States Code. I make that statement in order to protect any 
future right you have arising out of that grant of immunity. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Thank you, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. Counsel will proceed. 
Mr. DASH. Mr. Segretti, do you have counsel with you? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I do. 
Mr. DASH. Will counsel identify himself for the record? 
Mr. SHERMAN. Victor Sherman. My address is 8383 Wilshire Boule

vard, Beverly Hills, Calif. 
Mr. DASH. Mr. Segretti, do you have a statement you wish to read 

to the committee? 
(3979) 
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TESTIMONY OF DONALD H. SEGRETTI, ACCOMPANIED BY VICTOR 
SHERMAN, COUNSEL 

Mr. SEGRETrr. I do. I do have an opening statement. 
Mr. DAsn. Would you proceed to read it? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. In 1963 I graduated from the University of Southern 

Oalifornia. I majored in business administration. I then attended the 
University of California at Berkeley a,nd graduated from its la"v 
school in 1966,. My first job was as an employee of the Office of the 
Comptroller of the Currency in ·washington, D.C. 

After a few months, I ,vas inducted into the U.S. Army. That was 
in May 1967. Once in the Army, I applied for a commission in the 
Judge Advocate General Corps and was accepted. I was released from 
Army active duty in September of 1971, after serving 4 years and 4 
months, a year of which was in Vietnam. 

After my graduation from USC, I maintained infrequent social 
contact with two college friends, Dwight Chapin and Gordon 
Strachan; so, it did not seem unusual when I was contacted in early 
1971 by these two friends about the possibility of doing some work for 
them after myrelease from active duty. I indicated interest although I 
had no concept of what they had in mind. 

In the summer of 1971 I flew to ·washington, D.C., and met with Mr. 
Chapin and Mr. Strachan. It ,vas explained to me that I would be 
employed to perform certain political functions for the reelection of 
President Nixon. At that time I was a,vare that both men were em
ployed at the White House. I considered the political functions we 
discussed to be similar to college pranks which had occurred at use. 
The impression was given to me that these so-called pranks were per
formed by both parties in Presidential campaigns and that there was 
nothing improper or illegal in such traditional activities. 

Subsequently, I ,vas told to contact Mr. Herbert Kalmbach in New
port Beach, Calif., for the purpose of finalizing my employment. I met 
with Mr. Kalmbach in August 1971, and was offered a salary of $16,000 
per annum plus expenses for my activities. Mr. Kalmbach and I did 
not discuss the specifics of my employment, and I myself had no con
crete ideas as to what work I was to perform. It was not even clear to 
me whether or not I ·would be ,rnrking for l\fr. Kalmbach, Mr. Chapin, 
or others. However, I was happy to accept employment from people 
who held prominent positions in and out of the Government. 

After meeting with Mr. Kalmbach, I met with Mr. Chapin, not far 
from the "\Vestern "\Vhite Honse in San Clemente, Calif. During this 
meeting, Mr. Chapin gave me a list of cities in which I was to acquire 
acquaintances to assist me in my future endeavors. l\fr. Chapin stressed 
the secrecy of my duties and stated that he would be my contact at the 
·white House. He further explained that my duties would consist of 
various activities tending to foster a split between the various Demo
cratic hopefuls and to prevent the Democratic Party from uniting be
hind one candidate. I was told that this was a common campaign 
strategy. Even though I had at one time been a registered Democrat 
and was apolitical during mv Army tenure, I was in agreement with 
President Nixon's announced policies of ending the Vietnam war and 
the draft. Thus, it was on principle that I favored his reelection. It 
was this combination of factors, my lack of any concrete career plans, 
my friendship and respect for the individuals involved, my belief in 
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the reelection of President Nixon, the opportunity of working for the 
"White House, and the change of pace from my Army duties which. led 
me to accept the employment. 

From September 1971 to the end of the year, I traveled to various 
parts of the United States attempting to line up political associates. 
Mr. Chapin had instructed me not to use the names of any persons 
at the vVhite House or the name of any person associated with the 
Republican Party when making my contacts. I ,vas also told not to 
use my real name so that I would never prove an embarrassment to 
the President or his campaign supporters. It was, therefore, difficult 
for me to explain to people exactly what I was doing, who I was work
ing for, or what ,ve would be doing together. During the initial period 
of my employment, I rn.yself. had no specific idea as to what I was doing 
or how I was to do it. I did indicate to people I "recruited" that their 
tasks would be to picket various Democratic candidates under the 
guise of working for a rirnl Democratic candidate, to ask difficult 
questions at news conferences, and, if possible, get someone to work 
in a candidate's headquarters. The purpose of planting so-called 
spies was primarily to obtain candidates' traveling schedules to assist 
in the planning of picketing activities. During this period I received 
$5,000 traveling expenses from Mr. Kalmbach and the sum of $667 
every 2 weeks as salary. 

Apart from the above, I did the following during 1971: 
No. 1, I prepared a list of questions to ask Senator Muskie when 

he appeared at "Whittier College in southern California. The questions 
were passed out among the audience, and I believe one of the questions 
was asked. 

No. 2, I contacted an individual in California who provided three 
or four persons in San Francisco, who picketed a meeting of various 
Democrats, with signs saying, ''Kennedy for President" or words to 
that effect. 

No. 3, I had Senator Muskie followed for 2 days while he was in 
Los Angeles, Calif. This ·was the one and only time that I ever had 
any candidate followed, and it was done pursuant to an earlier sug
gestion from Mr. Chapin that I have a familiarity with how Presi
dential candidates traveled. To tlw best of my recollection, those are 
the only activities I performed in 1971. 

In January of 1972, I received a second sum of $5,000 from Mr. 
Kalmbach. This sum was paid following my request for additional 
moneys to cover my travel expenses. On or about ,Tanuary 15, 1972, I 
received my last biweekly check in the sum of $667 from a trust ac
count apparently maintained by Mr. Kalmbach. At about this time. 
Mr. Kalmbach explained to me that rather than receiving further 
moneys by check he preferred that we "switch to green." On or about 
March 1, 1972, I received the sum of $5,000 in cash from Mr. Kalm
bach's secretary, and on or about March 23, 1972, I received the sum 
of $25,000 in cash from Mr. Kalmbach. This latter payment was made 
upon my request for the sum of $5,000 which I anticipated was needed 
to cover my traveling and salary expenses. It was my impression at the 
time that the extra $20,000 was given to me so that I would not have 
to contact Mr. Kalmbach on a frequent basis. I now believe that the 
new campaign law regarding the reporting of income and disburse
ments, had something to do with this payment. The funds referred to 
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herein are the only moneys that I have received. I did not at any time 
discuss with Mr. Kalmbach any of the specifics of my political activity 
and I have no personal knowledge as to whether or not he spoke with 
others about what I was doing. I should add to my statement that I 
did receive also the sum of $400 in cash that summer to cover my ex
penses for travel to Washington, D.C., to meet with Mr. Kalmbach
meet with, pardon me, Mr. Chapin and Mr. Strachan. 

All of the moneys received were spent for traveling and living ex
penses. A complete accounting, to the best of my ability, has been pro
vided to this committee and to the Special Prosecutor's Office. 

In December of 1971, I traveled to the State of Florida for the pur
pose of seeking additional contacts. During my visit I met with a Mr. 
Robert Benz in Tampa, Fla., and a Mr. Douglas Kelly in Miami, Fla. 

Mr. Benz and Mr. Kelly seemed knowledgeable as to the inner
workings of a political campaign and expressed a willingness to assist 
me in my endeavors. In fact, both young men seemed to know much 
more about how political campaigns operated than I did. Therefore, 
I gave to each a modest sum and asked that they make contact with 
other persons who would be of future assistance. The intention was, 
as previously indicated, to line up pickets, recruit persons to ask hard 
questions at news conferences, and to obtain the travel schedules of 
the various Democratic candidates. 

In early January 1972, I returned to Florida. At this time Mr. Benz 
had obtained two students to picket the opening of Senator Jackson's 
headquarters in Tampa, Fla., carrying "Muskie for President" signs 
or words to that effect. He also recruited approximately 10 persons to 
picket a Muskie rally with signs relating to Muskie's reluctance to 
consider a black American as a running mate. These activities of Mr. 
Benz were done pursuant to my suggestions. I a]so understand that 
Mr. Benz, on his own initiative, added a sentence to a Muskie press 
release, which announced the sending of 10,000 invitations for a Muskie 
rally to be followed by a $1,000-a-plate dinner. This press release was 
sent to one or two newspapers. 

In addition to the above, Mr. Benz and I collaborated in one way 
or another on the following matters : 

No. 1, a letter on Senator Muskie's stationery alleging unauthorized 
use of Government typewriters by his staff. This letter was sent to 
various persons whom I do not recall at this time. 

No. 2, the placing of posters stating, "Help Muskie In Busing More 
Children Now." The poster bore the legend "Mothers Backing Muskie 
Committee." Approximately 100 to 150 such posters were distributed 
or posted by me. 

No. 3, the placing of stink bombs at a Muskie picnic and at the 
Muskie headquarters. 

No. 4, the sending of a letter on Muskie stationery accusing Senators 
,T ackson and Humphrey of sexual improprieties. I would like to make 
clear that this letter was my idea and was not suggested by any other 
person. I assume full responsibility for its contents. Each and every 
allegation in the letter was untrue and without any basis in fact. It 
was not my desire to have anyone believe the letter, but instead it was 
intended to create confusion among the various candidates. It is my 
belief that from 20 to 40 such letters were sent out, mainly to Senator 
Jackson's supporters. I deeply regret that I initiated this incident and 
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wish to apologize publicly for this stupid act. I can only hope that this 
apology will in some way rectify the harm done to these Senators and 
their families. 

There were other activities performed by Mr. Benz and myself 
which I cannot fully recall at this time but which generally consisted 
of picketing candidates and distributing reprints from various daily 
newspapers and magazines. 

Mr. Douglas Kelly assisted me in posting the aforementioned Muskie 
posters, and in placing an ad in a college newspaper stating: 

"'\Vanted. Sincere gentleman seeks running mate. '\Vhite preferred 
but natural sense of rhythm no obstacle. Contact E. Muskie." 

He also helped me place an ad in the classified section of the Miami 
Sunday Sun- Reporter stating: 

"Senator Muskie, would you accept a Jewish running mate?" and 
another ad in the same newspaper stating: 

"Senator Muskie. You wouldn't accept a black or an American 
Indian, would you accept a Jewish running mate?" 

There was also an ad that was placed in a local Cuban newspaper 
and on a local radio station which stated: 

"Muskie believes all people have a rightto choose any type of govern
ment that they want. The Cuban people are no exception and the 
United States should not interfere. If elected, Muskie will attempt to 
ease the tensions between the United States and Cuba. He was born 
in Maine and is a good American. Vote for Ed Muskie." 

'\Ve also distributed some fliers inviting the public to a nonexistent 
open house at Muskie's headquarters in Miami. Mr. Kelly and I per
formed other activities of a minimal nature which I have disclosed to 
this committee by way of staff interviews, to the best of my recollec
tion. I also understand that Mr. Kelly did other things about w1hich I 
am not totally clear, since he also operated to a great extent on his 
own. 

At this time, it is my best recollection that I paid Mr. Kelly and Mr. 
Benz a total of approximately $5,500. 

In February of 1972, a man called me, identifying himself as Ed 
vVarren. From a prior conversation with Mr. Chapin, I had been in
formed that a person would call me who ,vould give me assistance. In 
Miami, Fla., I met with Mr. vVarren and another individual who was 
introduced to me as George Leonard. I now recognize Ed Warren as 
being Mr. E. Howard Hunt. I have been unable to identify Mr. George 
Leonard; however, it is my understanding that he was probably G. 
Gordon Liddy. Mr. Warren provided me with the name of a printer in 
Miami whom I subsequently used for various purposes. I recall meeting 
Mr. Warren a second time in June 1972 at the Sheraton Four Ambas
sadors Hotel in Miami, Fla. During this meeting Mr. Warren sug
gested that I put together a group of peaceful demonstrators to picket 
the Doral Hotel during the Democratic Convention, at which time 
another group of pickets was to join in the demonstration and act in 
an unruly manner. It was explained to me that the bad conduct of the 
crowd would be blamed on Senator McGovern. It was never my inten
tion to create, nor did I ever participate in, any kind of physical vio
lence,, and Mr. vVarren's plan was something in which I did not want 
to get involved. As fate would have it, the Watergate burglary pre
ceded these plans, and they were never carried out. 
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At this point I would like :to state to the committee that at no time 
did I ever have any knowledge of, nor did I participate in, the Water
gate burglary or any activity involving electronic surveillance. 

It is possible that I may have met Mr. Warren on a third occasion, 
but I am unsure at this time. 

On April 1, 1972 ( April Fools' Day), in Milwaukee, Wis., Mr. Benz 
and I distributed a flier advertising a free all-you-can-eat lunch with 
drinks at Hubert Humphrey's headquarters. I have given the com
mittee and the Special Prosecutor's Office a copy of the flier. There 
was, of course, no such party. 

Also in April of 1972, in response to ,a telephone call from Mr. vVar
ren, I flew to ,vashington, D.C. I had Mr. Kelly meet me there. Senator 
Muskie was to have a fundraising dinner at the Washington Hilton 
Hotel, and Mr. Kelly and I, ostensibly acting for Muskie organizers, 
ordered flo,vers, pizzas, and liquor for the campaign workers. In addi
tion, we invited certain foreign guests and provided for their delivery 
to the dinner by chauffered limousine. A magician was also hired to 
attend the dinner and to entertain. "\Ve also made inquires about renting 
an elephant, but were unable to make the necessary arrangements. The 
purpose of ,all this was to cause confusion at the Muskie dinner. Mr. 
Kelly and I also distributed a flier stating, "Come. Protest the Fat 
Cats With Signs." This was in reference to the Muskie dinner. Mr. 
Kelly and I constructed various protest signs, but no one showed up 
to protest. 

During 1972, I performed activities of a similar, but less extensive 
and signifieant nature, in other States. I have given a full statement 
to this committee's st,aff regarding these events. I believe my activities 
in these other States produced little, if m1y, commotion, and do not 
need ,to be elaborated on in this statement. I also feel that many 
innocent persons would be hurt if I were to djsclose the names of all 
persons I contacted in my travels. Most of these persons are completely 
innocent of any wrongdoing, and to publicly disclose their names 
would be a great disservice to them. I have given the committee's staff 
a complete list of all persons ·whose names l can recall. I understand 
that both the committee's staff and the prosecutor's office have in
vestigated my activities in an intensive manner. I would, therefore, 
beg the indulgence of this committee that I not be forced to publicly 
disclose the names of innocent persons, which could only damage their 
reputations unduly without serving any legitimate legislative purpose. 

In .July of 1972, Mr. Kelly and I made arrangements for a small 
plane to fly over the Democratic Convention center with a trailer, 
reading: "Peace, Pot, Promiscuity. Vote McGovern." This was my last 
political activity of the 1972 campaign. 

After newsstories began mentioning my name, I sought legal counsel 
from Mr .• Tohn ,v. Dean. I met Mr. Dean through Mr. Chapin and 
Mr. Strachan. Over a period of months, Mr. Dean acted as my lawyer, 
and I confided in him in this capacity. At Mr. Dean's request, I made 
a tape recording explaining my ,activities in 1971 and 1972, and gave it 
to him. I also prepared a written statement and gave it, along with 
many documents, to an attorney in Los Angeles, Calif., who was sug
gested as counsel by Mr. Dean. It is my understanding that this attor
ney sent to Mr. Dean copies of the material left with him, and that 
Mr. Dean subsequently turned over said material, which were obviously 
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intended to be confidential and part of the attorney-client privilege, 
to this committee. Although I feel that Mr. Dean betrayed my con
fidence, I do wish to state that at no time did he tell me to be anything 
but honest and truthful with the Federal Bureau of Investigation 
and the U.S. attorney's office. 

This general statement was prepared with the advice and assist
ance of my present counsel, Victor Sherman of Los Angeles, Calif., 
and was not intended by us to be a complete statement of all my activ
ities during the months in question. I am sure that this committee is 
no,v aware that my activities have been blown out of all proportion by 
the news media. I accept the fact that most of my present problems 
are the direct result of my own conduct. However, I cannot help but 
feel that I have been abused by rumor, character assassination, in
nuendo, and a complete disregard for the priv,acy of myself, my 
friends, and my family. I have literally had to avoid the onslaught 
of the media during the past year, and their attempts to get a story 
at all costs. I understand that under various guises, some of the news 
media illegally obtained my telephone, bank account, and credit card 
records, and generally conducted their investigations without any con
cern for my rights. Nevertheless, this in no way lessens my sincere 
belief that my activities were wrong and have no pLace in the Ameri
can political system. To the extent my activities have harmed other 
persons and the political process, I have the deepest regrets. I am now 
ready to answer the questions of this committee. 

Mr. DASH. Mr. Segretti, your statement has been quite full. You 
have already indicated how you first came to know Mr. Dwight Chapin 
and Mr. Gordon Strachan. As you have indicated in your statement, 
you knew them as college classmates at the University of Southern 
California. 

Mr. SEGRETTL That is correct, Mr. Dash. 
Mr. DASH. Now, at the time Mr. Strachan and Mr. Ohapin were in 

touch with you while you were in the Army in 1971, and also during 
the period of July 1971 to June 1972, do you know what Mr. Chapin, 
Mr. Dwight Cha pin's position was? 

Mr. SEGRETTL He was employed at the ·white House and I believe 
his position at that time was Presidential appointments secreta.ry. 

Mr. DASH. And do you know what Mr. Strachan's, Mr. Gordon 
Stmchan's position was? 

Mr. SEGRETTL All I knew at that time was that he was employed a.t 
the White House. 

Mr. DASH. Did you come to know that he was an assistant to Mr. 
Haldeman? 

Mr. SEGRETTL I did. but that was much later into 1972. 
Mr. DASH. Now, after the series of contents you have included in 

your statement, you did in fa:ct come to vVashington on June 23, 1971, 
to meet ·with Mr. Strachan and Mr. Chapin? 

Mr. SEGRE'l'TI. Mr. Dash, I am not quite certain of the exact date on 
that, but it is approximately that period of time. 

Mr. DASH. Do you recall where you met Mr. Chapin? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I had dinner with Mr. Chapin and Mr. Strachan 

at Mr. Strachan's residence. 
Mr. DASH. And it was at that time that Mr. Chapin began to dis

cuss with you the job opportunities that he had been talking to you 
about on the telephone? 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes; it was. 
Mr. DASH. Now, is it not true that Mr. Chapin told you that what 

they were looking for was someone to do some undercover work for 
the reelection of President Nixon and to engage in political tricks? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I don't recall if the term "undercover" was used, but 
secrecy was stressed. 

Mr. DASH. Well, is it a question of semantics? I say undercover
Mr. Chapin did tell you at a later time that you were to use, secrecy, 
that you were not to reveal your identity and much of your work was 
undercover, was it not? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct, Mr. Dash. 
Mr. DASH. And although you use the term of what you had engaged 

in with them as college pranks, actually what t:hey wanted you to 
engage in was political tricks? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is right. 
Mr. DASH. You were interested in this job, were you not? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I was. 
Mr. DASH. In your statement, you have already given us for the 

record the information received from Mr. Chapin to contact Mr. 
Kalmbach and the meeting you had with Mr. Kalmbach in which 
your salary was arranged. 

Could you tell us, how much did you receive from Mr. Kalmbach 
totally for your work during 1971 and 1972? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I can give you an approximate figure on it, Mr. Dash. 
I have it in my financial records somewhere. I think it is in the neigh
borhood of around $45,000. That included salary and moneys for ex
penses, total. 

Mr. DASH. Now, on the same day that you arranged this with Mr. 
Kalmbach, and I think the date is July 9, 1971-do you recall that 
date? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I place that date a little bit later, Mr. Dash, but it is 
in the summer of 1971. 

Mr. DASH. Did you on that day also have a meeting ,vith Mr. 
Chapin? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I did. 
Mr. DASH. And where did you meet ,Yith Mr. Chapin? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I met Mr. Chapin near the San Clemente White Honse 

and we went to a small restaurant in the local area. 
Mr. DASH. No,v, what information and instructions did Mr. Chapin 

give you at that meeting? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. At that meeting, Mr. Chapin, in addition to describ

ing the general background of the political situation, ga,ve me a list 
of States to concentrate on in making future political contacts. 

Mr. DASH. And were these States primarily the primary States't; 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Primarily; yes, sir. 
Mr. DAsn. And it was at this meeting that he indicated to you that 

you were to act in secrecy so that there would be no trace back to the 
White House ? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I don't recall specifically if that was discussed at that 
meeting. That was discussed several times. 

Mr. DASH. But I take it, it was fairly early in your discussions with 
Mr. Chapin that he emphasized secrecy? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
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Mr. DASH. And that there should be no tracing back to the \Vhite 
House? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. And that you were not to use your own name? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct, Mr. Dash. 
Mr. DASH. \Vhat, if anything, did Mr. Chapin tell you about the, 

importance of the use of news media and news media impact in your 
assignment? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. It was related to me in relationship to pickets that, 
for example, at a Muskie rally, if you were to have a Humphrey for 
President sign or two, it should be placed in proximity to where the 
media could take a photograph of it. 

Mr. DASH. vVell, was he emphasizing to you that you should use, as 
best you could, news media impact? 

Mr. SEGRE'lvrr. Yes, sir. At that period of time and in relationship to 
that type of activity, yes. 

Mr. DASH. Nmv, did he also talk to you about the candidate you 
should spend most of your time on in terms of your political activities? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir; ,he did. 
Mr. DASH. Who was that candidate? 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. That ,Yas Senator Muskie. 
Mr. DASH. Did he indicate why? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. It is difficult to recall any exact conversation at this 

time-that was some time ago. But Senator Muskie at that time was 
certainly the forerunner, shall we say, of likely prospects to run for 
the Democratic nomination. 

Mr. DAs11. He was the front runner at that time, was he not? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, I believe he was. 
Mr. DAsn. Now, also at this meeting, and I think you have indicated 

some of this in your statement, Mr. Chapin gave you some of the strat
egy that you were to use in your activities. Let me state what I believe 
you have indicated to the staff, both here and in executive session. I 
think what you have indicated in your statement, and tell me if this is 
not true, as to what the strategy was-that you were to engage in activ
ities to weaken the leading candidate, Senator Muskie, and to carry out 
political tricks to set one Democratic candidate against the other so that 
after the convention the staffs of these candidates would still be bitter 
and would not be able to rally behind any chosen candidate. \Vould 
that be a fair statement of the strategy? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That would be fair except the statement you made 
about weakening Senator Muskie. I think you attribute a little more 
emphasis than at least was conveyed to me at that point in time. 

Mr. DASH. But your emphasis was on Senator Muskie and your 
political tricks and the use of your agents during that period of time 
was directed toward him and to confuse the candidates &nd his cam -
paign, was that not true? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I think that could be stated, yes. 
Mr. DASH. And, therefore, it is not too strong a statement to say 

that it was an effort to weaken Senator Muskie's primary campaign. 
It was nat to strengthen it, was it? 

Mr. S1<,GR:ETTI. No; it was not. 
Mr. DASH. By the way, when you were first approached you were 

in the Army, were you not? 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. I was. 
Mr. DASH. ·while you were still in the Army did you recruit some 

persons to work for you in this political prr,ject? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I contacted some individuals. 
Mr. DAsn. Now, following your release :from the Army, which I 

understand was on September 15, 1971--
Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe that was September 13. 
Mr. DASH. "\V:hat? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe that was September 13. 
Mr. DASH. September 13. Did you go to ·washington to meet with 

Mr. Chapin some time toward the latter part of September? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I did. 
Mr. DASH. And did Mr. Chapin tell you at that time that Mr. 

Strachan would no longer be involved in the project? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I tend to believe that that statement, or a statement 

to that effect, was made a little earlier than that, Mr. Dash. 
Mr. DASH. "\Vell, about when, would yon say for the record? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Prior to my release from Armv active duty. 
Mr. DASH. And thereafter you had no further contact with Mr. 

Strachan in your activities? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. The only contact I can remembe,r with Mr. Strachan, 

from my release from active duty until .June 1972, was Mr. Strachan 
called me once on the telephone in late September or November 1971. 

Mr. DASH. Did it have anything to do with these activities? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Pardon? 
Mr. DASH. Did it have anything to do with your assignment? 
Mr. SEGRETrr. Yes; it did. 
Mr. DASH. vVould vou tell what the discussion was about? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Senator Muskie was traveling in southern California 

and some individuals threw some eggs at his staff or at Senator Muskie, 
and it was broadcast on the news media. Mr. Strachan ca.Jled nm up 
to ask me if I had anything to do with that. I told him I did not, which 
is the truth. 

Mr. DASH. Did he sound disappointed? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I just do not recall. I do not believe so. 
Mr. DASH. "\Vhat arrangements-at the meeting now that I think 

we have established that took place some time in late September after 
you left the Arn1y when you met with Mr. Chapin in ·washington
what arrangements did Mr. Chapin make with you for the purpose of 
contacting each other during the course of the project? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. "\Vell, I was instructed at some point in time that I 
would-I was given his home telephone number. Generally speaking, 
I was to call the "\Vhite House switchboard and I was to use another 
name,. 

Mr. DASH. All right. What name ,vere yon to use? 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. I was to use and did use--
Mr. DASH. Do you recall the name Don Morris? 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. That was the name that I did-M-o-r-r-i-s-that was 

the name that I used, although at the very first it may have been an
other name very similar to that, Bob Morse, M-o-r-s-e, but I believe 
the first time I called up the operator said "is that spelled M-o-r-r-i-s", 
and I said yes. . 

Mr. DASH. Was Mr. Chapin to have a code name? 
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Mr. SEGRETTr. I was instructed to get an answering service on my 
home telephone number in California, which I did. Mr. Chapin, if he 
were to call, and I was not in, and if he left a message, he used the 
name Mr. Chapman, C-h-a-p-m-a-n. 

Mr. DASH. Ha.ve you heard the name Bob Duane? Have you ever 
heard that as a code name? 

Mr. SEGRET.IT. That, I believe was mentioned-at least was in one of 
the notebooks that had been-that I had given to the attorney in Los 
Angeles and eventually went to Mr. Dean. That name was never used 
to my recollection, and it was probably just part of the discussion at 
some point in time. 

Mr. DASH. vVere you also to open up a post office box so that you 
could receive mail? 

Mr. SEGRET.IT. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. And did you receive mail during that period of time 

from Mr. Chapin? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I did receive some mail from Mr. Chapin. 
Mr. DASH. And some instructions or recommendations? 
Mr. SEGRETTr. At one time I did; yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. In order to help you select agents or contacts? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Contacts, I would prefer, Mr. Dash. 
Mr. DAsn. ,Vell, I know we may be dealing with semantics but they 

were in fact agents of your ,vork, were they not? They were follmv
ing your directions and were acting under your supervision in some 
cases and sometimes on their own-but they were carrying out the 
project and the assignments you had been given by Mr. Chapin . 
. Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir; they were carrying out the assignments, yes, 

Sir. 

Mr. D,\SH. Did Mr. Chapin, in order to help yon find such persons, 
give yon a list of the 1968 advance men of President Nixon? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. At one point in time, he did. I don't know whether it 
was a 1968 advance man's list or not but it was a vvnite House list of 
advance men. 

Mr. DASH. Did you use this list to make contacts? 
Mr. SEGRRTTI. I did use that list to some extent. 
Mr. n\sH. I think you have mentioned that at one time Mr. Chapin 

did send you a memo containing suggestions. vV ould you turn to-
you have before you some memorandums and other exhibits and they 
arc tabbed and will you turn to tab 2 [exhibit No. 200]. vVould you 
look at that? It is a memorandum, for the record, elated September 28, 
rn71, 4 p.m. 

Mr. S1mRETTI. That is correct. Mr. Dash. 
Mr: DASH. Yes. Is this a 'memorandum you received from Mr. 

Cha pm at your post office box? 
Mr. SEGRE'l'TI. This is a memorandum I received. I do not believe I 

rccei vecl it at my post office box but at my home address. 
Mr. IhsH. At vour home address. 
The memorandum for the record states: 
1''rom now on, we ,vant to have at least one J\Iuskie sign in among demonstra

tors who are demonstrating against the President, It should be :MUSKIE FOR 
PRESIDENT in big letters and should be held in a location so that it is clearly 
Yisible .. 

At Muskie events or events by other Democratic hopefuls, there should be a 
sign or two which goads them. For example at a Muskie rally there should be 
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a large WHY NOT A BLACK VICE PRESIDENT or perhaps WE PREFER 
HUMPHREY or something else that would goad him along. 

At Humphrey rallies there should be Muskie signs and at Kennedy rallies, 
there should be Muskie or Humphrey signs and so on. These signs should be 
well placed in relationship to the press area so that a picture is easy to get. 

Did you follow that recommendation? 
Mr. SEGRETrI. To some extent I did, yes. 
Mr. DASH. That was the general, one of the general, strategies you 

used, did you not? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. Yes, that is correct. 
Mr. DASH. Now, did Mr. Chapin, also in September 1971, ask you to 

fly to Portland, Oreg., and stay at the Benson Hotel where the Presi
dent and his party were staying? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. Tell the committee why he asked you to do that 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. Well, some of it is conjecture or speculation and I 

hate to really engage in that but perhaps it is not too speculative. I 
think perhaps one reason was to get me enthused about the job, but 
I think more of a primary reason was to let me get familiar with 
the Presidential advance and how a Presidential party was put to
gether in traveling and in that type of thing. 

Mr. DASH. Did he give you at that time an advance man's manual'? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I am not certain whether it was given to me in 

Washington, D.C.hor Portland. 
Mr. DASH. But e did give you one? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I did receive one. 
Mr. DASH. Did he at that time tell you to contact Mr. Kalmbach 

to get you the first check? 
Mr. SEGRETrr. My first recollection was that it was told to me by 

telephone a little bit prior to that. However, my notes regarding that 
meeting do mention, I think, the term operating capital of $5,000 so 
apparently it was discussed at that point then. 

Mr. DASH. Well, shortly after that you did go back to Los Angeles 
and you did meet with Mr. Kalmbach and did receive a $5,000 check 
and expenses? 

Mr. SEGRErn. I don't believe I did. I received a check in the mail 
of that sum. 

Mr. DASH. Now, when you started out on your work, how did you 
make your political contacts; how many States did you actually visit, 
approximately? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is really a guess, to some extent, and requires my 
going over my records thoroughly. Some were very sporadic. For ex
ample, I remember one trip I flew. I was flying down South and I hap
pened to know a friend that was living1in Albuquerque, from my peri
od of time in the military. So, instead of flying direct to Florida or 
wherever I was flying, I stopped off in New Mexico and it was a com
bination of both social visit and you might call it a political visit. 

Mr. DASH . .Aihout how many States did you ·actually-
Mr. SEGRETTI. Maybe 12. 
Mr. DASH [continuing]. Make contacts with, is what I am really 

getting at, Mr. Segretti. I know you traveled quite a bit throughout 
the country. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Right. 
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Mr. DASH. In how many Sta1tes did you actually place, either on the 
payroll or for serious business-people who were going to follow up 
and do work in the area of political tricks? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I would say half ,a dozen. 
Mr. DASH. And were, these primarily the States that Mr. Ohapin 

had talked to you about-to emphasize your work in? · 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes; they were. 
Mr. DAsn. vVhen you made these contacts with these various people 

throughout the country, what name or names did you use? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. At first, I 'believe for a short period of time, I used the 

name Don Durham and the balanoe of the time I used Don Simmons. 
Mr. DASH. You have already in your statement indicated that you 

were 1asked or you did put under surveillance, Senator Muskie, when 
he was out in Los Angeles? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. Do you recall that Mr. Chapin asked you to do this? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Specifically? 
Mr. DASH. Or told you that Senator Muskie was going to be out in 

Los Angeles and that you should arrange pickets and things in that 
area? 

~fr. SEGRETTL Yes; that is correct. 
Mr. DASH. And that came from Mr. Chapin. 
vVhen you did have him placed under surveillance, and I am not 

asking you now for the name of the individual--
11r. SEGRETTI. I appreciate that, Mr. Dash. 
Mr. DAsn [continuing]. But was this just a friend or what was his 

occupation? 
Mr. SEGRE'l"l'I. This was an individual whose name I had gotten on a 

list from a friend that I knew in the Army, that I had worked with to 
some extent in the military service, who was assigned to the CID and 
the military which is really-stands for Criminal Investigation Divi
sion, and this individual was a retired CID individual and at that time 
he ,vas working for a detective agency. 

Mr. DAsn. A private detective? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I would classify him as that at that time; yes, sir. 
Mr. DAsn. Now, as your statement has indicated you ,yent out to 

'Whittier College, I think, in November of 1971? 
Mr. SEGRETTL Yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. Did Mr. Chapin inform you that Senator Muskie was 

going to be appearing at Whittier College? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe that is hmv the scenario went. It is possible 

that I called Mr. Chapin to inform him of that fact, finding out from 
a local paper or a news release that I read in the paper, but my best 
recollection is that I received a phone call regarding that. 

Mr. DASH. All right, your activity at that time, I think you have 
indicated in your statement, was that you distributed a list of some 
hard questions or questions to be asked Senator Muskie? 

Mr. SEGRETTL That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. Will you turn to tab 3 [exhibit No. 201] of the exhibits 

that are before you, and would you identify that exhibit as the hand
out that was given at the appearance of Senator Muskie? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct; yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. Some of the questions that you were asking to be put to 

him were: 
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Do you refuse to even consider a black or Chicano as a running mate? 
Your public answer that they do not yet have political equality only fosters any 

bias that exists and avoids the question. 
Do you speak in terms of equality for minority yet send your children to all-

white private schools? 

That was the tenor of your question, was it not? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is right. 
Mr. DASH. During your operation at Whittier, did you receive any 

communication from Mr. Chapin? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I did. 
Mr. DASH. What was the form of that communication? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I received a Xerox copy of what I now believe to be 

a page from the White House press summary. 
Mr. DASH. Will you look at tab 4 [ exhibit No. 202] I think-
Mr. SEGRETTI. "\Ve have it. 
Mr. DASH. On tab 4, if you have that before you, there appears on 

page 10, of what appears to come from the White House press sum
mary that goes to the President, a reference to Mr. Muskie's appearance 
at Whittier. I just want to read a couple of lines from there: 

Reynolds said that he had come prepared for conservative questions, but the 
Chicanos gave him no chance and Big Ed proved that he can keep his cool. 
Muskie reported that he was pleased by the reception he received from those 
willing to listen. But more importantly, said Reynolds, he proved he can keep 
his temper under stress. 

Now, does there appear on that ne,vs summary some handwriting 
addressed to you? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. And is that handwriting Mr. Chapin's? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe it to be Mr. Chapin's. · 
Mr. DASH. Would you read what the handwriting says with refer

ence to the item I just referred to? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. It states: "Don-note we really missed the boat on 

this. Obviously, the press now wants to prove EM"- I believe that-
Mr. DASH. Ed Muskie, I believe? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. [ Continues reading:] "Can keep his temper. Let 

us prove he cannot." 
Then there is another little notation and there is one more little com

ment that says, "Your Q," which I take it to mean "My question." 
Mr. DASH. And does that refer to the fact that in the news summary 

there is a statement that Muskie favored ,abortions for therapeutic rea
sons and one of the questions you had in your handout referred to 
abortions. Is that correct? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is true. 
Mr. DASH. And he was giving you credit for the £act that your ques

tion got into this news summary? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. Now, did you do ·any work in the New Hampshire pri-

mary? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I did not. 
Mr. DASH. What happened in New Hampshire? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I was instructed to go to New Hampshire. I did. I met 

with an individual ,whose name was given to me. I found him to be a 
very personable and likeable gentleman-very knowledgeable in poli-
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tics. He seemeg. very receptive to my ideas. I felt so much at ease with 
him that I gave him my true name. 

Mr. DASH. Then what happened afterwards? 
Mr. SEGRET'I'I. I received a phone call and was told to leave New 

Hampshire. 
Mr. DASH. Who called you? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Mr. Chapin. 
Mr. DASH. And what was his problem? Wha,t was your problem? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. My problem was that I had used my real name, and 

apparently, this individual had called around Washington to find out 
who I was. 

Mr. DASH. I guess in that sense, you had blown your cover in New 
Hampshire? 

Mr. SEGRET'I'I. That is correct, Mr. Dash. 
Mr. DASH. Diel Mr. Chapin then indicate that you should stay out 

of the New Hampshire campaign and go to another State? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir, he did. 
Mr. DASH. ·what State did you next go to and spend most of your 

time at that point? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, the .next primary schedule was Florida and that 

is where I went. 
Mr. DASH. Now, I think you made, in your statement you have indi

cated that you recruited two agents in Florida, Mr. Benz and Mr. 
Kelly. How did you contact Mr. Benz? 

. Mr. SEGRET'I'I. Mr. Benz was quite by accident, really. When I ar
rived in Tampa, I called a local Republican office and asked whoever 
answered the phone if he knew of any individual that might like to 
do some part-time work and I was given the name of Mr. Benz. 

Mr. DASH. And l\1r. Kelly? 
Mr. SEGRET'I'I. Mr. Kelly's name I received from Mr. Benz and I re

ceived it from another individual when I went to Miami, whose name 
I got from the White House advance list. The name of Mr. Kelly came 
up both times, so I subsequently called Mr. Kelly. 

Mr. DASH. Now, did you instruct Mr. Benz and Mr. Kelly to engage 
in various activities, to create great confusion among the Democratic 
candidates in such a way that they would blame one another? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. vVere they also to infiltrate the Muskie campaign? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. They were not. People associated with them were to . 
. Mr. DASH. I did not hear your answer. 
Mr. SFJGRETTI. I do not believe they personally were to. 
Mr. DASH. Were they given the independence to recruit other per

sons? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir, they were. 
Mr. DASH. And did they have other persons infiltrate the Muskie 

campaign? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe they did. 
Mr. DASH. vVhat was the purpose of infiltrating the Muskie cam

paign? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Primarily to obtain campaign schedules. 
Mr. DASH. But while they were there, were they to take anything 

else they could find? 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. Anything else they could come across that would be 
information would classify as a bonus; yes, sir. 

Mr. DASH. You had contacts in California at that time as well, did 
you not? 

Mr. SEGRETTr. Any contacts I had in California at that time really 
were rather minimal, but I believe I did. 

Mr. DASH. But you did develop contacts in California? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. To some extent, yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. And they also infiltrated, both in Los Angeles and San 

Francisco, the Muskie campaign? 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. Now, during the time you were recruiting and traveling, 

yo1.1 have indicated that you maintained contact with Mr. Chapin. Is it 
tL.i that Mr. Chapin actually received periodic reports from you, that 
you sent Mr. Chapin copies of material that you had distributed and 
a list of things that would reflect your conduct? 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. As a general practice, I would. 
Mr. DASH. Now, did there come a time when you received, at your 

box in Los Angeles, copies of a Muskie pamphlet? 
Mr. SEGRETTr. Yes, sir, that is correct. 
Mr. DASH. Would you turn to tab () [exhibit No. 158*]. This is a 

pamphlet that the committee has already received in evidence. 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. Yes; this is the pamphlet; yes, sir, a copy of it. 
Mr. DASH. Purported as being issued by a group called Citizens for 

a Liberal Alternative? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is right, Mr. Dash. 
Mr. DASH. Which has a picture of Mr. Muskie with a large cigar 

out of his mouth, identifying him as a person who is no different from 
the Nixons, Agnews, Mitchells, Connallys, we have now. The com
mittee has already had this exhibit introduced during the time 
Mr. Buchanan was a witness. 

Were you aware, by the way, that that pamphlet was prepared by 
Mr. Khachigian, Mr. Buchanan's assistant, was edited by Mr. Bu
chanan, and was printed by the Committee for the Re-Election of 
the President with the approval of Mr. Magruder, Mr. Mitchell, 
Mr. Haldeman? 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. I have absolutely no idea. 
Mr. DASH. How many copies of the pamphlet did you receive? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I can take a guess; 500 to 1,000. 
Mr. DASH. What did you do with the pamphlets; these 500 to 1,000 

copies? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I read it. Upon reading it, it a,ppeared to be somewhat 

out of date by the time I received it. It was after the Florida primary. 
I have no clear recollection of where it was distributed, but I believe 
some were sent on either to a friend of mine in Chicago or perhaps 
someone else. I have no real clear recollection, really, what was fully 
done with it. 

Mr. DASH. All right. I think you have covered fairly fully your 
relationship with Mr. vVarren who-did you know, by the way, at 
that time that he was E. Howa.rd Hunt? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I had no idea. 
Mr. DASH. I think you now know that he was? 
*See p. 4055. 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, I do. 
Mr. DASH. I think you fairly fully related your relationships ~ith 

Mr. Hunt at that time, but did he also suggest to you, at one point, 
that you could be of assistance to the President's policies in Vietnam 
by having certain telegrams sent? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. 1Vhat did you do in that respect? 
Mr. SEGRETrI. I called my associates, I believe, making-just pri

marily repeating the suggestions or requests, and I believe some of 
those were followed up on. 

Mr. DASH. Do you know how many names you had put on the tele
grams? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I personally sent two telegrams, a total, perhaps of 200 
na,mes. 

Mr. DASH. About 200 names. 
Where did you get those names ? 
Mr. SEGRETTL A number of them I made up. Another group of names 

I took from a list that I had from the California S1hirley for Presi
dent delegates-Shirley Chisholm for President. 

Mr. DASH. And on that list of names that you did not make up, that 
were real names, did the persons' name:s appear--

Senator GuRNJff. Mr. Chairman, apparently, we have a live quorum. 
Senator ERVIN. The committee will stand in recess until 1 o'clock. 
[vVhereupon, at 11 :15 a.m., the committee recessed, to reconvene, at 

1 p.m., the same day.] 

AFTERNOON SESSION, 1VEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 3, 1973 

Senator Envrn. The committee will come to order. 
Counsel will resume the interrogation of the witness. 
Mr. DASH. Mr. Segretti, you have already given the committee infor

mation that Mr. Benz, through various people that he had employed, 
placed some infiltrators in Muskie's and also in Jackson's campaign; 
is this not right? 

Mr; SEGRETTJ. I believe that is correct, Mr. Dash. 
Mr. DAsH. Now, was there an occasion when one of these infiltra

tors in Senator Muskie's campaign in Tampa leaked to the press that 
there was to be a secret $1,000 plate fundraising dinner? 

Mr. SEGRETTL I believe that is correct. 
Mr. DASH. Do you knmv what happened as a result of that leak? 
Mr. SEGRJ<,TTI. I understand that the dinner which was to be attended 

by 17 individuals was subsequently canceled. 
Mr. DASH. Yes, and, therefore, the dinner was canceled as a result 

of that information becoming public. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I heard that, yes, sir. · 
Mr. DASH. Now, you have stated in your statement that you had 

various schoolbusing posters printed up involving Mr. Muskie. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. Would you look at tab 8 [exhibit No. 198]. You will find 

at tab 8 in your series of exhibits, because of the size of the poster, 
it is somewhat broken up, but I think the poster read: "Support 
busing now, support more children now." I think I have a copy of this 
and you can see it. It says: "Help Muskie support busing more chil
dren no,,:." Is this the poster you are referring to? 
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Mr. DASH. And the reference in the bottom "Mothers backing Muskie 

committee," was that a committee that you made up? 
Mr. SEGRETII. Yes, sir. There is no committee by that name, to my 

knowledge. 
Mr. DASH. Mr. Chairman--
Mr. SEGRETTI. This, you could say was my committee. 
Mr. DASH. Your committee? 
Mr. SEGRETII. One of them. 
Mr. DASH. You ·were one of the mothers backing Muskie? 
Senator ERVIN. Counsel, pardon me. That was a committee which 

existed only in your contemplation? 
Mr. SEGRETII. That is correct, Senator. 
Mr. DASH. Mr. Chairman, although I am going to be asking that 

the various exhibits be introduced, this particular exhibit is one that 
does not appe,ar very clear in our collection of exhibits and I would 
like to have this reconstruction of the poster marked for identification 
and admitted in evidence as part of our record. 

Senator ERVIN. That will be done. It will be marked as an exhibit 
and admitted as such. 

[The poster referred to was marked exhibit No. 198. *] 
Mr. DASH. Do you know how many posters of that kind that you 

had printed up? 
Mr. SEGRE'l'TI. I believe the total ·was 300. 
Mr. DASH. Where were they distributed? 
Mr. SEGRETIT. Primarily in Florida. My best guess is 100 to 125 in 

Florida. Perhaps a dozen or so were posted in and around Chicago. 
I believe some were sent to an individual I knew in Indiana. ·However, 
they were never used, to my knowledge, and that is the tot.al. 

Mr. DASH. Did you send copies or a copy of the ·poster to Mr. 
Chapin? 

Mr. SEGRETII. To the best of my recollection, I did. 
Mr. DASH. And this was in keeping with your sending him, regu

larly, various copies of things that you were distributing? 
Mr. SEGRETII. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. Now, did your Florida agent distribute anti-Wallace 

cards purporting to be backing Mr. Muskie? 
Mr. SEGRETIT. I believe Mr. Benz had some printed up and they were 

so distributed. 
Mr. DASH. Would you take a look at tab 18 [exhibit No. 214]. You 

will notice that part-I only direct your attention to the printed card: 
"A vote for Wallace is a wasted vote; on March 14th cast your ballot 
for Senator Edmund Muskie." Is that one of the cards? 

If you turn the page, again looking at the printed part, the printed 
card: "If you liked Hitler you'll just love Wallace." Under this was 
"Vote for Muskie." Was that one of the cards? 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. No, sir. I understand that the one-this was the same 
card printed on two sides? 

Mr. DASH. Printed on two sides? 
Mr. SEGRETIT. There was only one card, to my recollection. 
Mr. DASH. Then, what I just read was on two sides of one card? • 
Mr. SEGRETII. That is right. 

•seep. 4267. 
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Mr. DASH. I think you have also testified that you were aware, in 
fact participated in, sending out false letters on Mr. Muskie's cam
paign stationery. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. And you referred already to one of them. Now, there is 

one particular letter you referred to in your statement which was es
pecially scurrilous and accused Senator Jackson and Senator Hum
phrey of, serious accusations of, sexual and drinking misconduct. I 
think in due respect to Senator Jackson and Senator Muskie and 
Senator Humphrey, against whom this letter was used, that it would 
not be fair t,o read the actual language of the letter into the record. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I agree, Mr. Dash. That letter is untrue. I sincerely 
regret that any copies of that were sent out. 

Mr. DASH. vVould you aeree with me without m;_y reading it int? the 
record, to demonstrate this for the record, that 1t was an especially 
vicious and scurrilous letter? 

Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I will agree it was a scurrilous letter. 
Mr. DASH. How much did it cost you to print that letter and dis-

tribute it? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe $20 was sent to Mr. Benz to do that. 
Mr. DASH. Did you send a copy of that letter to Mr. Chapin? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe I did, yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. Did you get a response from him? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. No. 
Mr. DASH. Do you recall Mr. Chapin telling you that for your $20 

you received $10,000 to $20,000 worth of free publicity but to be care
ful next time? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, or words to that effect. 
Mr. DASH. vVere stink bombs used against Mr. Muskie's campaign in 

Florida? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. There were three instances when a substance, which 

name I do not recall now, ·were either attempted or were placed in 
places involving Senator Muskie. 

Mr. DASH. vVas one of them Senator Muskie's headquarters m 
Tampa? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I understand that did take place. 
Mr. DASH. Do you know who placed that particular bomb? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. No, sir, I do not. 
Mr. SHERMAN. Mr. Dash, excuse me, I think it should be made clear 

these were not bombs in the sense of exploding bombs or anything of 
that nature. It was more to create a smell rather than explode to dam
age other persons, that should be made clear. 

Mr. DASH. Its purpose was to create such an odor that people could 
not occupy the place when the bomb did whatever it was supposed to 
do, is that correct? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. vVell, perhaps that states it a little strong but cer
tainly to make it unpleasant. 

Mr. DASH. Do you know what was-,vhere the particular substance 
was placed in the Muskie headquarters in Tampa? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. No; I do not. 
Mr. DASH. Do you know how they were able to place the substance 

in the headquarters? 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. I have understood, after the fact, that it was put in 
through a window or screen. 

Mr. DASH. Do you know, as a matter of fact, that they had to break 
into that window to do it? 

Mr. SooRETIT. No, I do not. 
Mr. DASH. Mr. Benz did not report that to you? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. If-my recollection is that a screen was pried open 

and ,a window lifted, something to that e:ff ect. 
Mr. DASH. Well, would you then say that the prying open of the 

screen is breaking into the headquarters? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. It certainly was an unauthorized entry. 
Mr. DASH. I won't take you back to your law school burglary days 

but-not your act of burglary but your definition of burglary-as to 
what the breaking in would require but, in fact, it was a breaking in of 
that headquarters; was it not? 

Mr. SEGRETTr. I don't know the complete facts of what occurred 
there. I was told after the fact that the substance ,vas placed in 
Senator Muskie's headquarters in the Tampa area. Now my recollec
tion as to the details of how it was put in is somewhat vague. I do, 
however, remember that it seems to me a screen was pried open and a 
window lifted. 

Mr. DASH. Was this on the primary day itself? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I don't recall that, Mr. Dash. It could very well have 

been. 
Mr. DASH. And if it were on the primary day, would you agree that 

would be quite disruptive of the activity of the headquarters that day, 
that important day? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. It could very well be, yes. 
Mr. DASH. Who did you hire to work for you in the Pennsylvania 

primary? 
Mr. SHERMAN. Could we have a moment? [Conferring.] 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I had a young man in the Philadelphia area who was 

given, I believe, the sum of $100. 
Mr. DASH. We have some exhibits which have his name on them and 

what was his name? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. His name is Mr. Zimmer. 
Mr. DASH. Did he pass out literature and organize anti-Muskie 

pickets at Muskie rallies? 
Mr. SEGRETTr. I believe he did some of that. 
Mr. DASH. All right. Now, will you turn to tabs 16, 17, and 18 

[exhibits Nos. 212,213, and 214]. Start at 16. Do you recognize what 
appears to be a clipping from the Pennsylvania Voice, of Wednesday, 
April 19-an article called Points of Order by a journalist whose name 
is Blair Stobaugh? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I do. 
Mr. DASH. Without reading the article-specifically that article 

refers to Senator Muskie's effort in Philadelphia to speak in the pres
ence of demonstrators and hecklers during the course of his speaking, 
is that not true? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is true. 
Mr. DASH. Now, all around-by the way, how did you receive this 

clipping? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. By mail. 



3999 

Mr. DASH. Is it true that you received this clipping from Mr. 
Zimmer? 

Mr. SEGRE'fTI. To the best of my belief, it came :from Mr. Zimmer. 
Mr. DASH. Do you notice around the clipping some handwriting? 
Mr. S.EGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. vVhich refers to the clipping itself, and could you read 

that :for us? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, I will, Mr. Dash. 
Left-hand side toward the top it says, "This whole article is about, 

and by one of my people. Pennsylvania Voice, circulation"-I believe 
that says 10,000, I am not sure. This may be a student newspaper up 
there, a student-oriented paper, I am not certain of that. It says, "Don: 
great ! I didn't think that ·we could get this in print. Protesters, counter
protesters, us"--

Mr. DASH. There are three, "us, us, us" underscored, quite bragging. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. "Blair"-I can't read the last name, I can't pronounce 

it-"Stobaugh was one of my own henchmen." 
Mr. DASH. He is the writer of the article? 
Mr. SEGRET'.rI. His name is on the article; yes. 
Mr. DASH. Yes. 
Mr. SEGRETTI [ continues reading] : "I didn't think that this would 

make the paper so I forgot to tell you about it. I didn't see it until 
Thursday night right after I talked to you." 

The rest of it is a little difficult on this copy. 
Mr. DASH. Can you make it out on the bottom? "These are all my 

'protesters' "and the word "great" underneath. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That seems to be what it states. 
Mr. DASH. vVill you turn to tab 17. Actually as you have them, I 

think, Mr. Segretti, they are put in the wrong order. If you will turn 
to the next page, and do you see at the top where it says, "Skip-Philly 
April 23, 1972." 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. Who was Skip? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That was Mr. Zimmer. 
Mr. DASH. 1'T as that his nickname? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I imagine. 
Mr. DASH. He was known as Skip Zimmer. Could you just read-can 

you read his note to you at that time? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes; it says: "Don, talked to Jack Cannon, Senator 

Humphrey's deputy press secretary, tonight about the paying of 
demonstrators by M's people"-! assume that means Senator Muskie's 
people. 

Mr. DAsn. Muskie's people. . 
Mr. SEGRETTI [continues reading]: "Gave him names, places, et 

cetera, told him I was reporter Bob Schmidt of the Daily News, and 
that our paper had received calls and letters about it. He said the Sen
ator had no comment :for publication but they said 'off the record' 
were in :fact--

Mr. DASH. If you turn over to the next page it :follows "aware"-
Mr. SEGRETTI. It looks like "Aware this had been going on and there 

,vere hecklers"--
Mr. DASH. "And they were checking :further," 1 think it says, could 

you read that? 
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Mr. SEGRE'.CTI. "Checking further into the matter and that the Fair 
Campaign Practices Committee had been contacted but that"-his 
writing is a little difficult-"but that further proof might be needed 
to make the charge stick for publication purposes," et cetera. He also 
said 'off the record' that the H people"-! assume Humphrey peo
ple-"were very disturbed and planned to complain to John English 
about it personally on Monday." 

Mr. DASH. Wasn't that a case, Mr. Segretti, where Mr. Zimmer had 
employed hecklers against Muskie? · 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I don't believe Mr. Zimmer ever employed any hecli:
lers, Mr. Dash, to my knowledge. 

Mr. DASH. Well, apparently posing as a reporter he contacted Sena
tor Humphrey's headquarters, and told them that Muskie's people had 
placed the hecklers. 

Mr. SEGRETIT. That is right. 
Mr. DASH. And this was part again of the strategy of playing one 

candidate off against another? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is right. 
Mr. DAsH. To create divisiveness? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is right. 
Mr. DASH. Do you know the signs that are drawn underneath the 

last statement in red which Mr. Zimmer gives you as illustrations of 
the signs they used during the Muskie rally? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Right. 
Mr. DASH. And one says, "Muskie, Florida; 9 percent, ""\,Visconsin, 10 

percent; Pennsylvania, 11 percent ( with luck)" in parentheses. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. And then the next one says "M-u-s-k-i-e spells loser, 

H.H.H. is the man." 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. Another one says "probusing Ed's kids go to private 

school." 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr DASH. I will read, down at the bottom there appears to be in 

handwriting-"Muskie looked right up at these two"-meaning the 
first two---"right in front of him as he left, and scowled perceptibly,"
so apparently, Mr. Segretti, ,vhat you were doing had some effect as 
being reported back to you by your Philadelphia agent, that you were 
getting Mr. Humphrey and Mr. Muskie pretty upset. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. However-
Mr. DASH. Is it true? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I would like to state that Mr. Zimmer at times did 

hnve a tendency to perhaps embellish a little bit, so I think to some 
extent, such as the term "henchman" and so forth, was embellishment 
upon the language. 

Mr. DASH. Now, Mr. Segretti, turning to the California campaign, 
did you have copies of the headquarters stationery, campaign sta
tionery, from Mr. McGovern, Mr. Yorty, Mr. McCarthy, Mr. Hum
phrey, printed up? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. Did you have them printed up by a printer? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Through a printer given to me by Mr. Warren, now 

:Mr. Hunt. · 
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Mr. DASH. Did you also have anti-Humphrey bumper stickers 
printed up? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I did have some. 
Mr. DASH. Would you look at tab 20 [exhibit No. 216]? I will just 

hold this up. 
Humphrey; he started the war; don't give him another chance; Democrats 

for Peace Candidate. 

Is that one of the bumper stickers that you had printed up'? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. By the way, that Democrats for Peace Candidate, what 

organization was that? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That was me again, Mr. Dash. 
Mr. DASH. That was Donald Segretti. 
How many of those did you have printed up? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I really do not recall, without looking into my rec

ords, the number. I would guess perhaps 1,000. 
Mr. DASH. Where were they distributed? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe some were distributed in California. My 

guess is the number would be 100, 150. 
Mr. DASH. Apparently, now, this is an attack on Humphrey, where 

the emphasis had been Muskie in the past. It shifted to Humphrey. Can 
you explain why now the emphasis has shifted to Humphrey? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, I would not want to characterize the emphasis 
as switching to Humphrey at all. 

Mr. DASH. ·well, maybe I can put the question another way. 
Did Mr. Chapin, after the Wisconsin primary, tell you to stop 

focusing upon Senator Muskie and to begin driving a wedge between 
the leading candidates? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. He mentioned two candidates. 
Mr. DASH. ·which candidates? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Senator Humphrey and Senator Muskie. 
Mr. DASH. And,, as this an effort to do that? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. These bumper stickers primarily, perhaps 75 of 

them, were mailed to Humphrey delegates. 
Mr. DAsn. Now, did you also have a pamphlet printed up and dis

tributed in California with regard to Mr. Humphrey? If you look at 
page 23, you can identify this pamphlet-tab 23 [exhibit No. 219]. 

Now, that pamphlet shows a photograph of Senator Humphrey 
holding a billfish, does it not? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. DAsn. And underneath the photograph is printed "A fishy smell 

for the White House" ? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. And did you actually-this pamphlet looks very much 

like the earlier pamphlet that you identified, which was against Muskie, 
which had come out of the ·white House. You testified that you did not 
kno_w it did, but it had been mailed to you and copied in about 5,000 
copies. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is right. 
Mr. DAsn. w·as this dummied up from that pamphlet? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I thought the pamphlet I received relating to Sena

tor Muskie w11s, seemed to be well done. I took that pamphlet and I 
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patterned this pamphlet after it. The pictures I took from Time or 
Newsweek magazine. 

Mr. DASH. And you have a picture inside of a UMW president, 
Tony Boyle, ,and a picture of Senator Humphrey, "Memories of 1968-
stop the bomb-end U.S. aggression." 

Is that correct? If you will turn the page, you will see those photo
graphs. 

Mr.SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. And this particular pamphlet again repeats pretty much 

the language that was in the Senator Muskie pamphlet. "Hubert H. 
Humphrey would be no different from the Nixons, Agnews, Mitchells, 
Reagans, we have now." 

"He is the 'boss-candidate'," et cetem, and it is pretty derogatory of 
Senator Humphrey, is it not? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. It is pretty much a copy of the same language that 
was in the pamphlert regarding Senator Muskie. 

Mr. DASH. Well, this one seems to make Humphrey kind of a war
monger, does it not? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. vVell, I do not know if I would term it "warmonger." 
Mr. DASH. Well, also, it refers to him as ,a Democratic boss-candi

date, does it not? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, it does. 
Mr. DASH. Apparently, the sponsor on this particular one-differ

ent from what appeared on the Muskie one, which said "Democrats for 
a Liberal Alternative," says "Democrats Against Bossism, T. Wilson, 
Chairman"-is that again you? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That, again, is a committee of one-me. 
Mr. DASH. And who is T. ,v-ilson-chairman? Is that a phony 

name? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I do not know. That is just a name. 
Mr. DASH. How many of these pamphlets did you have printed up? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I had printed up, I believe, 3,000, something along 

that line. 
Mr. DASH. And where were they distributed? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. There were some distributed in northern California. 

I would say the number distributed up there were 100, 150. A few were 
mailed. I would say the total distributed perhaps, I would guess per
haps 300. Somewhere along that line. 

Mr. DASH. What impression were you attempting to create with 
this kind of pamphlet with the Humphrey supporters? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That ,another Democratic camp was distributing such 
leaflets. 

Mr. DASH. As a matter of fact, did you know that Senator Hum
phrey was quite stirred up and actually believed that Senator Mc
Govern or Senator Muskie had printed this pamphlet? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I did not know that. 
Mr. DASH. Now, using the stationery of the various candidates that 

you had printed up-now known as bogus stationery-did you send 
out a false letter on McCavthy campaign stationery over the sign,a
ture of Barbara Barron? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes; I did. 
Mr. DASH. mo is Barbara Barron? 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. I am not really sure who she is. I believe she was a 
campaign worker in McCarthy headquarters. 

Mr. DASH. Is that her signature that appeared on that letter? H 
you will look at the tab, tab 21 [ exhibit No. 217] is it? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe ,a facsimile. 
Mr. DASH. This actually was a forgery of her signature, was it 

not? Or somebody signed her name? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Somebody signed her name, yes. 
Mr. DASH. Now, the contents of the letter essentially is on McCarthy 

1972 headquarters stationery. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Right. 
Mr. DAsn. It is addressed to McCarthy delegates, is it not? 
Mr. SEGRETII. That is right. 
Mr. DASH. And does it not ask that McCarthy delegates switch 

their :=:upport to Senator Humphrey? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. Also, if you just turn the page, ,vas there not a similar 

letter on McCarthy stationery, also purportedly signed by Barbara 
Barron, sent to Shirley Chisholm supporters? 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. Yes; essentially it is the same letter. 
Mr. DAsH. The same letter? 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. With a few minor changes. 
Mr. DASH. And the letter essentially says, if they were interested 

in Senator McCarthy, they should switch their support to Senator 
Humphrey, even though Senator McCarthy's ideology is more closely 
associated with Senator McGovern. Is that the gist of the letter? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I would say so, essentially. 
Mr. DASH. vVho got these letters, the McCarthy delegates and 

Chisholm delegates, is that correct? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Some McCarthy delegates and some Chisholm dele

gates did receive these. At the same time the others were mailed, some 
were addressed, but intentionally, no stamp was put on so that they 
would go back to the McCarthy headquarters so they would be aware 
of it. 

Mr. DASH. Now, Mr. Segretti, did you compoui1d this and send a 
for:m letter on _Mayor Yorty's campaign stationery, purported to be 
wntten by a disgusted Yorty worker, blaming Yorty for these Mc
Carthy letters? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe there were four or five such letters typed 
and sent. 

Mr. DASH. Look at tab 24 [ exhibit No. 220]. 
This appears to be a full page display of May 26, 1972, of the 

Los Angeles Free Press. The headline is: "Is Mayor Yorty Involved 
in a Plot To Sabotage McGovern?" And there is-as you will see
a photograph of the bogus Yorty letter, which was your production, 
which purports to be written by a person who just says they thought 
that politics was dirty, but this is the last bit, that they were going, 
they were going to quit the Yorty campaign because of it, and it 
attaches copies of the two letters just referred to on the McCarthy 
~tationery, one to a McCarthy delegate and one to a Chisholm delegate, 
1s that not true? 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. That is true. 
Mr. DASH. And all of this was your handiwork? 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. What was the purpose of all this? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Just to confuse the candidat~s. 
Mr. DASH. I take it you were quite successful in this? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. It is hard for me to categorize success or not. The Free 

Press is an underground newspaper out there. 
Mr. DASH. Now, did you have knowledge of false press releases sent 

out on Humphrey press release stationery? 
Mr. SEGRETII. Yes; I did three of these. 
Mr. DASH. You drafted them yourself? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. Did one of them say that Lyndon Johnson favored 

Hubert Humphrey? 
Mr. SEGRETII. Or words to that effect. 
Mr. DASH. And did one of them state that Shirley Chisholm was at 

one time confined to a mental institution in Virginia ? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. And you made that all up? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. And in effect, you made a false charge? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is not correct. 
Mr. DASH. It is not correct? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I mean the charge is not correct. 
Mr. DASH. These all came out of your imagination? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. Were these sent to the newspapers, false press releases on 

Hubert Humphrey stationery? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. And were they printed? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I believe they ,vere mimeographed, Mr. Dash. 
Mr. DASH. Did the newspapers pick up the story? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. Not to my know ledge. 
Mr. DASH. Did you send copies of these false press releases to Mr. 

Chapin? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. And what was his reaction to that? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. There was a comment that he laughed for a period 

of time regarding the press releases. 
Mr. DASH. He thought it was funny that you sent a press release 

saying that Shirley Chisholm was at one time confined to 1a mental 
institution in Virginia ? 

Mr. SEGRE'ITI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. Did you have an anti-Muskie ad distributed outside Mus

kie's fundraising dinner in Los Angeles? Look at tab 13 [exhibit No. 
209]. 

Mr. SHERMAN. May we have a moment, Mr. Dash. [Conferring.] 
Thank you. 

Mr. DASH. If you will look at tab 13, you will see an advertisement 
which is under the name of Ste,va.rt R. Mott, chairman of the Commit
tee for Honesty in Politics. And it is headed "Disgusting, the Secret 
Money in Presidential Politics." There is a reference to Senator Mus
kie's failure, according to the ad, of making a full disclosure, financial 
disclosure. Now, did you take this ad out of a New York newspaper and 
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reproduce it for this particular Muskie fundraising dinner in Los 
Angeles? 

Mr. SEGRE'.CTI. I don't believe I took it out of a New York newspaper. 
I saw it in some newspaper. It was an ad. I clipped it out thought it 
was quite good, and--

Mr. DASH. Did you add the printed language at the bottom? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, I did ,add that. 
Mr. DASH. The language at the bottom says: "Now he says he will 

disclose"--
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. That is where it starts. 
Mr. DASH. "Now he says he will disclose the fat cats behind him 

(after he lost badly in Florida and cried in New Hampshire). Why is 
he waiting for full disclosure-is it to fix up his books?" 

Then you have at the bottom: "The committee will look for your 
names as part of Muskie's fat cats. They better be there." 

You and your operatives were giving this ad to people who were 
attending that Muskie dinner at this time and they were being told 
that their names better be there. Is that not true? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe some of those were passed out; yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. And I take it the purpose of passing that out was to put 

them in fear that there was some--
Mr. SEGRETTI. I don't think the purpose is to put them in 1any fear. 
Mr. DASH. You don't think the language carries a threat of some 

sort? 
Mr. SHERMAK. Well, there is a great difference between fear and a 

threat. 
Mr. DASH. vVould you accept a change of the question to saying you 

feel that that language poses some threat? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. The purpose of that language was to irritate people 

rather than to actually frighten or threaten them. I take this language 
now and I took it then to be, to some degree, political rhetoric or 
puffing, in a sense. 

Mr. DASH. I think you have also given us one of your final acts. You 
have said that during the Miami Democratic Convention, your agent, 
Mr. Kelly, had a plane fly over carrying a sign against McGovern say
ing "Peace, Pot, Promiscuity-Vote McGovern." 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That was a trailer, I believe. 
Mr. DASH. A trailer. 
What caused your own activities to come to a halt? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. At one time, I had been visited by the FBI and I think 

that sobered me up a great deal. I started to think about these activi
ties. A little bit later, I was instructed to cease. 

Mr. DASH. Mr. Chairman, I have, no further questions. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator Montoya-excuse me. Mr. Thompson, par-

don me. 
Mr. TnoMrso::-r. I will yield to the Senator if you prefer to go aheS,d. 
Senator ERVIN. No, go ahead. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Thank you. 
Excuse me, Mr. Segretti, let me direct your attention to document 

No. 22 [exhibit No. 218]. I believe you have it there. The sheet en
titled "George McGovern's Real Record on the \Var." It deals chrono
logically with how Senator McGovern voted on various issues pertain-

21-296 0~74-8 
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ing to the war. Down at the bottom, it says: "Don't believe it. Check the 
record. Prepared by Students for Honesty in Government." 

'\,Vas that another one of your committees? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. vVell, it was and it wasn't, Mr. Thompson. I think 

this would be the correct ·way to give you an answer. Perhaps I should 
explain that. -

This flier was obtained, I believe, by Mr. Kelly in the Miami area. 
I can't recall exactly, whether it was told to me it came from either 
Senator Muskie's or Senator Humphrey's campaign; in other words, 
people working with him. It was picked up. I subsequently had some 
reproduced and distributed those or had those distributed myself. 

Mr. THo::vrPSON. This document was picked up at either Muskie's or 
Humphrey's headquarters? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. vVell, I don't want to say that. It was picked up in 
the areas being distributed by those individuals. Whether it was 
actually picked up at their headquarters, I have no knowledge. 

Mr. THmIPSON. Mr. Kelly could testify to that, I assume. 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I imagine he could. 
Mr. THOMPSON. You redistributed it, is that correct? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. Pardon? · 
Mr. TnmrPSON. You redistributed this document? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, I did. 
Mr. THOMPSOK. I 'notice at the top there is a signature that appears 

to be that of Mr. McGovern? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Do you know how that came about, who signed 

that? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. It ·was related to me that Mr. Kelly attended a rally 

somewhere in the Miami area. Mr. Kelly folded this document up and 
as a souvenir-after the talk Senator McGovern was giving auto
graphs, and as a personal souvenir of his, he went up and Senator Mc
Govern signed this document. 

Mr. THOMPSON. So Senator McGovern signed his autograph on this 
particular document? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Segretti, you have related, I believe, just about 

all of your activities, some amusing and some not amusing at all. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I agree with you, Mr. Thompson. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Let me ask you this; generally speaking, how were 

these ideas thought up? Were they planned out in advance? Was there 
a game plan, so to speak, as to what you would do at one time? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. No; to be very frank with you, a number of them 
were just thought up over a beer or two. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Thought up over a beer or two? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. THOMPSON. By whom, usually? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Myself, perhaps one or two other individuals assist

mg me. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Such as who? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Mr. Kelly or Mr. Benz. Sometimes I would think them 

up and suggest them to them. No set pattern. 
Mr. THOMPSON. How long were the sessions in which you would 

discuss these ? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Some ,vere longer than others, none very long. 
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Mr. THOMPSON. How many of the people you were operating with 
knew about ,v'hat you were going to do before it was done? 

Mr. SEGRETTL Specifically? 
Mr. THOMPSON. Yes. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Generally, I would have to say no one. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Generally you would have to say what? 
Mr. SEGRETTL No one. 
Mr. TlIOMPSON. No one else? 
Mr. SEGRETTT. There were a few examples, minor examples, earlier, 

however. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Well, who would know about it beforehand-any-

one at the White House, for example? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe possibly Mr. Chapin. 
Mr. THOMPSON. In what sense? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Some pickets at the Democratic dinner in San Fran

cisco that had "Kennedy for President" pickets-I think there were 
three or four pickets. There may have ibeen one or two other minor ex
amples such as that. 

Mr. THOMPSON. But that is the nature of the activity that was known 
beforehand at the White House by Mr. Chapin? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. THOMPSON. I believe you said you reported to Mr. Chapin on 

some regular basis what you were doing? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Would that be all of your activities, or could you 

give us a certain percentage of your activities that were reported to 
him? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. It is hard to recollect a percentage. I ,vould say as a 
general matter, of course, I would send what was done to Mr. Chapin. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Segretti, you, as I stated, listed seve,ral activities 
that you were involved in. Were there activities in the dirty tricks area 
or the prank area during the campaign that you were aware of that 
you have gotten credit for which you did not in fact do? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe there ,are, Mr. Thompson. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Could you relate those to us? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, the Canuck letter is one, that stands out in my 

mind. I am sure there are others. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Are you saying that you did not write the Canuck 

letter? 
Mr. SEGRETTL I did not write the Canuck letter. I have no idea who 

wrote the Canuck letter. What more can I say? 
Mr. THOMPSON. Did you in fact run a spy school? 
Mr. 8F.oRETI'T. No. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Was that not reported? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITL It was reported, I believe in the ·washington Post 

and perhaps other newspapers, that I was running a spy school in 
the Midwest. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Do you know how that story came about? 
Mr. SEGRETTL Yes; I believe that came about from a story given to 

the Washington Post by Mr. Lawrence or Larry Young in California. 
Mr. THOMPSON. "\VhowasMr. Young? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITL Mr. Young was an individual that I knew at the 

University of Southern California. I believe he knew Mr. Chapin 
and Mr. Strachan also. The Washington Post or one of their reporters 
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went to see Mr. Young and subsequently obtained a story in which 
it contained, among other things, an allegation that I was running 
a spy school in the Midwest. 

Mr. THOMPSON. What about the allegation that you prefaced your 
grand jury performance by having been shown FBI 302's. Is that 
part of the same story? 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. I believe that was in the same story and I believe 
that came from Mr. Young, too, and that is false. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Do you know why Mr. Young would state these 
things that have been related to you? 

Mr. SEGRETTr. It is very hard for me, sitting here-at other times, I 
have thought of it a great deal why Mr. Young, whom I had con
sidered to be a very close individual to me for a number of years, 
would do such a thmg. I think part of it was plain politics. He was 
a liberal Democrat and I guess I didn't term my friendships in terms 
of Republican or Democrat. Perhaps that was sort of my problem with 
Mr. Young. But after the November election, he did send to my 
parents, who he knew, and to myself a card stating to some degree, 
the election is over with, it is water under the bridge now, and let's 
get together again. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Do you know whether or not he submitted a letter 
to the Special Prosecutor, Mr. Cox, with regard to these allegations? 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. I have no idea. 
Mr. SHERMAN. Mr. Thompson, we did have a copy of that letter and 

we did make it available to the Special Prosecutor's office,. I believe 
we showed a copy of the letter to Mr. Lenzner, too. 

Mr. THOMPSON. I am just reminded, I think you probably did. I 
would like to know a little more about it if you remember the contents 
of the letter. 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. As far as I could remember or recall-off the top of 
my head now-that letter effectively said, essentially said, he was 
visited by individuals from the Washington Post, and that they told 
him that they were going to print a story that tens of thousands of 
dollars of campaign funds were channeled through his law firm for 
various and sundry activities. In response to that he felt, along with 
that and the fact that he was not--

Senator ERVIN. There is a vote on in the Sena.te and I expect we 
may have a short roll call and maybe we had better go over there and 
vote immediately. 

[Recess.] 
Senator ERVIN. The committee will come to order. 
Mr. Thompso:n, will you resume interrogation of the witness? 
Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Chairman, I believe the witness was in the mid

dle of an answer, and if he recalls the question and his initial response, 
I would just like for him to pick up where he left off. "':Ve were re
ferring to a letter Mr. Young had written explaining the reason why 
he had told newspaper reporters that you had run a spy school and 
had done various other things which you say you did not in fact do. 
·would you pick up on tha.t and tell us what Young related as his rea
sons for his actions? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, essentially, he related to me the fact that if he 
did not give the press a story they were going to print a story re
garding him that was untrue .. To a great degree it was a letter saying 
to let bygones be bygones and to be friends again. 
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Mr. THOMPSON. The newspaper reporters told him they were going 
to print a story that was untrue unless he gave them that information? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That was the. thrust of the letter written to me. 
Mr. THOMPSON. What information was untrue? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That large sums of money were channeled through 

him to be used in the reelection of President Nixon. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Do you know if there is any factual basis for that 

at all? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I do not believe there is any factual basis. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Young was not for Nixon, was he? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. So far as I know, he was not. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Did a story subsequently appear in the Washington 

Post setting forth these allegations ? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. Yes; that is correct, Mr. Thompson. I think that is 

right. 
Mr. SHERMAN. I think that article was dated October 10, 1972. 
Mr. THOMPSON. October 10. 
I think I will pick that up on another round. I will not take time 

to read the entire letter right now. You say you were shown FBI 
reports-FD-302 forms-before your grand jury appearance in 
August? 

Mr. SEGRE'ITI. That is correct, Mr. Thompson. 
Mr. THOMPSON. I will ask you whether or not you have, at any time 

since the Watergate breakin, been shown by anyone other than the 
FBI any FBI FD~302's? 

Mr. SHERMAN. At this point we would ask for a ruling from the 
Chair. We had discussed this previously, I think, with both you, Mr. 
Thompson, and Mr. Dash, that this does go into a matter-another 
matter, we do not feel has any relevancy to these hearings at all, and 
has been disclosed to the special prosecutor in this case and I would ask, 
unless the question is framed in terms of resolution 60, we would say 
it has no relevancy now. vVe would ask for Senator Ervin's under
standing on the issue. I explained it fully to Mr. Dash in private and 
also Mr. Thompson. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Chairman, if I understand it correctly, and I 
do not ·want to state counsel's case for him; I really would prefer for 
him to state his own case. My own feeling is that any time subsequent to 
the break-in-pursuant to the break-in, if he was shown an FBI report 
by anyone dealing with the Watergate investigation--

Mr. SHERMAN. We would object to that unless the question was 
framed within terms of the resolution having to do with the 1972 
campaign and it would be irrelevant, and I can state for the record, 
if any reports were shown it was certainly after the election was over 
and was not part of any coverup and does not involve any persons in 
any way that are under investigation by this committee. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Chairman, I would simply state so far as rele
vance is concerned, we are talking about the investigation of the Water
gate matter. I will not belabor the point by referring to witness after 
witness after witness who have related similar matters concerning all 
aspects of the Watergate investigation. This pertained to the Water
gate investigation. Anybody in possession of an FBI report, especially 
1f he shows it to a person who is a subject of the investigation, I think 
the facts should be brought out. I am not necessarily asking for a name 
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of an individual. If that individual is the object of an investigation 
by Special Prosecutor Cox, while it is not a courtesy we have shown 
other people involved in this case, for my part, I do not necessarily 
care to have a name if the source can be identified. 

Senator ERVIN. I think it would have to be somebody who ·would be 
competent. I cannot see, if some third party that is not involved in any 
of the transactions that are authorized to be investigated by the com
mittee, how it would be admissible. I do no know exactly what the evi
dence is but we are not investigating the FBI particularly. 

Mr. SHERMAN. The problem is, if I may be more specific and indi
cate the exact ground of the objection, that in effect we told you any
how. But as I say, ·we told Mr. Lenzner and Mr. Dash quite sometime 
ago and I think I indicated to you yesterday and it certainly is a third 
party to this investigation having absolutely nothing to do with it. 

If the chairman feels we must answer the question, then, of course, 
Mr. Segretti will answer it, but certainly I do not think it is within 
the Senate resolution. 

Mr. THOMPSON. If the chairman please, I am not really sure that I 
understand the nature of the objection as it pertains to Mr. Segretti 
or what the objection is. 

Senator ERVIN. Counsel says that it is not germane to what the 
committee is authorized to investigate. I cannot tell whether it is, not 
knowing what the answer would be. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Of course, if I tell yoi:1 the answer then, in order for 
you to make an intelligent judgment, we have answered the question 
but I told Mr. Dash and maybe Mr. Dash can tell you. 

Mr. THOMPSON. I would suggest that Mr. Dash inform the chairman 
now in private and let the chairman make a ruling. 

Senator ERVIN [conferring]. I frankly cannot see where this throws 
any light on what we are investigating. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Chairman, if you rule that it is not relevant, 
then, of course, I won't pursue it. 

Senator ERVIN. ·well, on the information supplied to me by Mr. 
_ Dash, I will so rule. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Thank you. Just so it is clear, however, that Mr. 
Segretti is in no way protecting any person, is not being forthright 
with this committee, he has fully disclosed this information months 
ago to Mr. Lenzner and to the special prosecutor and is cooperating 
fully in their investigation into this matter. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Of course what we are trying to do is lay out all the 
facts of this investigation, which have been repeated many times, be
fore the American people; to have all aspects of it made public, past 
Mr. Lenzner or the prosecutor or myRelf, so we have a ruling on it. 
You understand my concern; I am not interested in dragging up any
one's name even though you seem to have firsthand facts regarding 
that situation, even if that person is innocent, but I thought, based upon 
prior testimony we have heard and matters which have been considered 
relevant by this committee, dating back sometime before the election, 
sometime after the election, that it was relevant; but the chairman 
has ruled and I won't pursue it any further. 

Let me refer to document No. 25 [exhibit No. 221], if I might, Mr. 
Segretti. 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. All right, Mr. Thompson. 
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Mr. THOMPSON. It appears to be a copy of a daily register of the 
Towne Motel in Miami, I believe, dated June 10, 1972? 

Mr. SEGRE'ITI. Yes, sir. 
Mr. THOMPSON. I have noticed this since our interview, frankly, in 

revie·wing the documents. There is listed a Mr. Simmons, No. 7, I 
assume that is you; is that correct? 

Mr. SEGRETrI. That was me, Mr. Thompson. 
Mr. THOMPSON. What were you doing in Miami that particular 

time ? vVhat was your reason for being there? 
Mr. SwRETTI. To talk to Mr. Kelly and to talk to another individual 

that I knew at that time under the name of Mr. Warren; in other 
words, Howard Hunt. 

Mr. THOMPSON. vVhat were you discussing at that time? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. The conversation with Mr. Hunt related to a proposed 

activity at the Democratic convention. 
Mr. THOMPSON. vVhat was the proposed activity? 
Mr. SEGRETrI. The proposed activity related to creating a peaceful 

group of demonstrators ostensibly for Senator McGovern. Mr. Hunt 
was going to have another group merge with the peaceful demon
strators and act in an unruly manner and the unruly demonstration 
would be blamed en Senator McGovern. 

Mr. THOMPSON. I direct your attention to this particular document 
because I see there listed No. 11-Mr. Martinez. Have you ever met the 
Martinez who participated in the Watergate break-in? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I have not; not to my knowledge. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Have you seen him or were you aware he was there 

if, in fact, he ,vas the same man? 
Mr. SEGRETrI. As a matter of fact, this was the first time I ever 

noticed this and I have no idea. It could be a coincidence-no idea. 
Mr. THOMPSON". ·well, if it is, it occurs more than once with regard 

to another official, Mr. Gonzales. If you will check over the next 
couple of pages, on June 11 you have Mr. Simmons listed again under 
No. 7, and in No. 12 you have an entry of Mr. Gonzales. Do you know 
whether or not that was Mr. Gonzales who participated in the Water-
gate break-in? · 

Mr. SF..<mETTI. I have no idea. 
Mr. THOMPSON. That is June 11, and again on June--
Mr. SHERMAN. Mr. Thompson, I might point out the spelling may 

be different but there also is another Gonzales staying there on the 
same day, No. 23, which indicates a fairly common name. 

Mr. THOMPSON. I was wondering about that or whether or not the 
same man checked back in. 

Mr. SHERMAN. It is a different spelling for the name Gonzales, how
ever. 

Mr. THOMPSON. It appears to ibe the same to me. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I might state, Mr. Thompson, perhaps this may or 

may not explain it, that this motel-it is in close proximity to where I 
was told to meet Mr. Warren. It is within a. few blocks, perhaps that 
would account for it, but if those were the same individuals involved 
in the vVatergate escapade it is pure coincidence. 

Mr. THOMPSON. On the next one, June 12, No. 23, Mr. Gonzales 
again. You have Martinez on the 10th, Gonzales on the 11th and 12tlh, 
and you were there from the 10th through ,the 12th. 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. THOMPSON. But you were not aware ,that these people were there 

if these were the people involved in the D NC break- in. 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I am not. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Hunt did not discuss their presence with you? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. He did not. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions at this 

time. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator Montoya. 
Senator MONTOYA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Segretti, prior to your indoctrination into these practices, what 

did you conceive to be the preelectoral process under our constitu
tional s_ystem in the United States? 

Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I conceived the electoral process of the United States 
to be, one, where hopefully the best candidate for the office would 
obtain that office. That is essentially through the political process. 

Senator MONTOYA. vVell, did you conceive as part of that thinking 
that he should obtain the office honestly and by open, free, and undecep
tive discussion on the campaign trail with the American people? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, that is correct. 
Senator MONTOYA. And what led you to change? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is a difficult answer for me to give. I have 

thought of that myself many times, Senator. 
Senator MONTOYA. Give me the genesis of it, or the transformation, 

the gradual transformation, if it was gradual 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I have never come up with an adequate answer to 

myself for that. 
Senator MONTOYA. vVhat ingredients can yoa supply us with that 

led you to transform yourself from that type of thinking into what you 
actually did? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I chink there were a combination of factors, Senator. 
I think-No. I, I think it was the individuals who contacted me; the 
fact that they ,vere old friends; the fact that I had-still have-re
sped for them, even though a lot of water has gone under the bridge. 
I think the fact of, in a sense, working for high officials, that is, the 
'White House-I think that was a factor. I think the fact that it was 
at a particular stage in my life; the Army was not a career that I 
wanted to pursue. I was in it for the period of time that I was obligated 
to do the best job ~ could in the military but after that I wanted to go 
out and do somethmg else. There was a change of pace from that and 
it sounded like a great deal of travel, and I think those are all factors 
that must be listed. 

Senator MoNTOYA. Did you understand your mission to be in the area 
of pranksterism or dirty tricks? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I heard perhaps a different-or an attempted de
lineated difference by Mr. Buchanan. It is very hard for me to draw 
the line between the hvo. I think yon can draw the line between ex
tremes. vVhen it was first approached to me I certainly looked upon 
it as in the category of pranks. 

Senator MONTOYA. You mentioned in your own statement on page 3, 
that one of the reasons why you agreed to accept the position was the 
fact that you ,vere now being given the opportunity of working for the 
the "\Vhite House? 
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Mr. SroRETII. That is correct. 
Senator MoNTOYA. Did you, during all this time, think that you were 

working under the umbrella of the White House, so to speak? 
Mr. SroRETII. I believe in a sense that would be a correct statement; 

yes, sir. 
Senator MONTOYA. And I notice from the record of communication 

with Mr. Chapin, who was an employee of the White House, that you 
were in quite frequent contact ·with him from the time that you began 
your employment until after you ceased as a result of the investigation 
that began in 1972. 

Mr. SroRETII. That is correct. 
Senator MONTOYA. Now, it stands to reason that during all this time, 

in addition to the initial contact that you had with Mr. Chapin and Mr. 
Strachan, that you were receiving quite a bit of instruction from these 
people as to how to conduct yourself and what to do in the different 
State primaries in Florida, New Hampshire, Wisconsin, California, 
and the other States. Is that correct? 

Mr. SEGRETII. Yes. 
Senator MONTOYA. Now, how extensive was the instruction that you 

received from these two individuals which I have mentioned and other 
individuals? And please name them if you can? 

Mr. SEGRETII. I had very little contact with Mr. Strachan; I wish 
to make that clear. Since the time of my, shall we say, employment up 
until post-vVatergate, and even then, my contact, I believe, was one 
meeting-one brief meeting. Other than that, my contact at the White 
House, excluding Mr. Dean, was Mr. Chapin. My instructions from 
him, if you can call them instructions, were to a very great extent very 
passive, rather than do this or do that or any specifics. 

Senator MoNTOYA. You were reporting to him what you intended to 
do, say a day or two from now and you were reporting, also to him, 
what you had done previous to the time that you were calling him. You 
were in constant communication with him, ·were you not, and relating 
all these things to him ? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Pretty much, Senator. There were periods of time 
later on when Mr. Chapin was out of the country. There was no regu
lar schedule of contacting him. One week it may be several times arid 
then perhaps, there may be a 2-week period that there would be no 
contact. 

Senator MONTOYA. Were you submitting written reports to him, too? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. There may have been one or two very brief; nothing 

formalized. 
Senator MONTOYA. ·were you sending him copies of the different 

fliers and p::imphlets that you ·were putting out? 
Mr. SEGRErn. Yes, I ,vas. 
Senator MONTOYA. And, of course, you were getting communications 

from him in return as to whether they were in proper taste or very 
proper within the orbit of the mission that you were performing? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. At times; yes, sir. Many times, there was no response 
that I can really recall. 

Senator MoNTOYA. Now that you look back on what you did and 
now that you have reflected quite a bit, would you say that what you 
actually did, and especially those things about which you have testi
fied this morning, fall into the category of being pranks rather than 
dirty tricks? 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. I would say they cover the whole gamut, Senator. 
Senator MONTOYA. Then, is it your testimony that they would be 

classified also as dirty tricks? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Some were; yes, sir. 
Senator Mm,TOYA. "\Vell, would you not say most o:£ them were? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I have never really sat down and categorized them. 

But I agree with you. 
Senator MONTOYA. You do agree with me? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator MONTOYA. All right, fine. 
Now, in view o:£ this, would you say that you were actually sub

verting the free electoral process as you envisioned it when you were 
a young lawyer fresh out o:£ law school and fresh out o:£ the Army, and 
before you were contacted by the White House? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I never really ,analyzed it in that term, but looking 
back at it, certainly during the time that I was doing it, I had no 
thought along that line. I think i:£ I had the wisdom at that time to 
look at it in that light and with some degree o:£ perspective and 
objectivity, which I really did not have-hindsight is ;a very valuable 
thing at times-I think I would have been long gone, from these 
activities. 

Looking back on it, it is not a-none o:£ these activities, I believe, 
are ones that should be included in the American political system. 

Senator MONTOYA. Now, you mentioned on page 10 o:£ your state
ment, and I quote you as follows: 

However, I cannot help but feel that I have been abused by rumor, character 
assassination, innuendo, and a complete disregard for the privacy of myself, my 
friends, and my family. 

Well, this observ,ation leads me to extend my sympathy to you. Now, 
do you not think that you were practicing that very same thing on 
Presidential candidates and also practicing deception on the American 
people when you were engaged in this mission? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, I agree. And I regret it very much, Senator. 
Senator MONTOYA. And you also submitted some deceptive state

ments to the press, ostensibly ascribing ithem to the different Presi
dential candidates. Now, do you think that this was proper and within 
the free press guarantees o:£ the Constitution? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I think it is improper and I do not think incorrect 
distortions, untruths, or anything o:£ that nature should be disseminat
ed by the press or by any individual. 

Senator MoNTOYA. In other -words, Mr. Segretti, do you not £eel 
that by virtue o:£ what you did, you have disappointed many people 
in the United States, especially young people in your age group? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator MONTOYA. And do you not :£eel that i:£ we a.re to have a 

free electora.l process, there should be not only a rededication on the 
part o:£ both political parties to insure to the American people the free 
electoral process and to exhort the press to disseminate as much in
formation on each candidate on its pages untainted by things such as 
you did in the last campaign? 

Mr. SmRETTI. I believe that both political parties and all candidates 
should run in the :£utur~that may run in the future-should look •at 
themselves in a very critical light and any activity such as what I was 
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engaged in, or others may have been engaged in, should not take place. 
Senator MONTOYA. Now, you have testified that you feel that you 

were done a disservice by those whom you trusted, those friends with 
whom you attended college, in that they recruited you to perform this 
task and it degenerated into something that ,was very distasteful to you 
as you look back-in retrospect. Do you have the same feeling with 
respect to those young people that you recruited yourseH to carry out 
some of these missions? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator MONTOYA. And is it now your fee.ling that there should be 

an alertness on the part of youths throught the United States that they 
should not lend themselves or permit themselves to be used for this 
kind of a mission ? 

Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I think I should answer it in these terms: I heard 
Mr. Strachan testify when he was asked whether young people should 
come into politics. Mr. Strachan's statement was: "Stay ·away." I 
can certainly understand that statement. There is many a morning 
that I have waked up and I have said to myself, I wish I had stayed 
away, or I wish I had had that •advice myself somewhere along the 
line, or ha,ve somebody sit down with me and say, Don, do you really 
want to get involved in things like this, rathe,r than just by law? 

Then, I heard another individual-I do not recall who it was
perhaps Mr. Haldeman, in a call for young people to come into 
politics. ' 

My own feeling is that I think our country would be a lot better 
off if young people, pa.rticulady young people, were to get involved 
in the political system, but not blindly. I think when they come into it, 
they should come in with a very critical eye. They should go into it 
very carefully. I think there •are some good things that have come out 
of this entire-the entire events of the last year and a half. I do not 
think it is-it ha,s been a tragedy for, certa,inly, the people involved and 
also for our system. But I think the good thing that could come out of 
it would be that young people or people that are presently involved, 
young or not, would really be very critical of their activities in regard 
to the political process. 

Senator MONTOYA. Thank you very much. My time has run out. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator Weicker. 
Senator vVEICKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just have a few 

very brief questions. 
On page 5 of your statement., Mr. Segretti, you say at tihe top: 
In December of 1971, I traveled to the State of Florida for the purpose of 

seeking additional contacts. During my visit, I met a Mr. Robert Benz in Tampa, 
Fla., and a Mr. Douglas Kelly in Miami, Fla. 

Hmv did you come across these two individuals? "\,Vere these persons 
that had been referred to you? How did you find them? 

Mr. 8EGRETTI. I came across Mr. Benz somewhat by chance after I 
arrived in Tampa. I really had no one to call there. I did call a local 
Republican headquarters and asked the individual who answered the 
phone if he knew of a young man who might be interested in doing some 
political ·work of some type, part time. He gave me the name of Mr. 
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Benz. I talked to Mr. Benz. Mr. Benz seemed knowledgeable about 
politics and seemed to be interested in getting involved in the type of 
activities I had in mind. 

Subsequent to leaving Tampa, I was going to go down to Florida 
in conformity to the list that was given to me earlier of places to get 

· acquaintances to help me out with my endeavors. 
Senator WEicKER. What list was that? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That was a list of States that I was supplied earlier 

in my employment by Mr. Chapin. Mr. Benz mentioned the name of 
Mr. Kelly. 

Upon arriving in Miami, I happened to call an individual that 
was on the White House advance list that had been supplied me and 
that individual gave me the name of Mr. Kelly. So I had Mr. Kelly's 
name from two sources and I subse,quently called him. 

Senator "\VEICKER. Let me just be clear on this. You got Mr. Kelly's 
name from Mr. Cha pin's original list? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. No, no, sir. I got a name from the White House list 
supplied me by Mr. Chapin of an individual in Miami. I oolled that 
individual--

Senator WEICKER. 1Vho was that individual? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Senator, he is an individual that, other than my con

tacting him that one timer--
Senator WEICKER. All right, could you supply his name to the com-

mittee, then? ' 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe I have, and I would be happy to supply it to 

you off the public light, shall I say, without any problem. 
Senator vVEICKER. Fine. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. He mentioned the name of Mr. Kelly. 
Senator WErCKER. Then you also were in touch with the White 

House advance man? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That was the-
Senator WErCKER. That was the advance man? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. He was not currently working as an advance man. 

He had at one time, I believe, performed functions as an advance 
man. 

Senator WEICKER. I see. 
When you called Mr. Chapin, were these calls to the Committee 

To Re-Elect the President, or were they calls directly to the White 
House? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. They were calls to the 1iVhite House switchboard. 
Senator WEICKER. I gather from the statement which you made 

earlier, or your opening statement-I beg your pardon. Let me correct 
myself. I gather from the statement you made before the staff of the 
committee that there were occasions when apparently, your operation 
was conducted simultaneously, and I am now talking about protesters, 
et cetera, with another Republican operation. Were you a ware of this? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. No, sir, I was not. L had no idea that anybody else 
was operating. 

Senator WEICKER. Well, the reason why I am asking this is, and let 
me have you respond any wav you ,vant to. It seems to me that there 
might have been sort of two dirty tricks operations going on in water
tight compartments. Am I correct in assuming that? 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. vVell, it is difficult for me, because I have no personal 
knowledge of that from my position, but certainly watching the hear
ings and from what I have read in the press, it is very possible. 

Senator WEICKER. But your operation, then, I gather, received its 
direction from the White House? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Senator WEICKER. And the other operation seemed to have its direc

tion out of the Committee To Re-Elect the President. You have no 
personal knowledge of that? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I do not. 
Senator WEICKER. And there is no time that you came into conflict 

with each other? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Not to my knowledge. The only cross there may be

well, I ·was thinking about that one pamphlet that was mailed to me 
and where that came from, I really don't know. But from testimony, 
that apparently originated in the White House also. 

Senator WEicKER. Then lastly, in the course of your activities dur
ing that period of time that the Democratic primaries were going on, 
were you ever assisted in your task by Democrats, in other words, sup
porters of any one of the Democratic candidates who might have 
shared a similar goal, to put the other candidate under? Was that a 
field for recruitment as far as any of your activities were concerned? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Not really. 
Senator WEicKER. Or any information supplied to you by-
Mr. SEGRETTI. By other Democrats? 
Senator WEICKER. Yes. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Not to my knowledge. I believe the one individual I 

knew in Philadelphia used one of the Democratic-some Democratic 
workers at a rally. He had printed up some fliers that the large print 
was "Trust Muskie" or "Trust Senator Muskie." He went to the rally 
and I believe he gave a few of those- I think we are talking in terms 
of 50, 60, 70-leaflets to some of the local staff ,vorkers who then took 
those and passed them out themselves. Beyond that, it would be that 
type of, it would be extremely minimal, if at all. 

Senator WEICKER. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator Inouye. 
Senator INOUYE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
During the latter part of September, Mr. Segretti, you visited Port

land, Oreg., and stayed at the Benson Hotel. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir, I did. 
Senator INOUYE. Of the many people you communicated with, there 

must have been some involved in your special activities. 
Who were these people? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I beg your pardon, sir? 
Senator INOUYE. Did you communicn,te with anyone in Portland re

lating to your sabotage activities? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I called two individuals. They were essentially, to 

some extent, social calls. Nothing came of those contacts. They never 
did anything for me. That was the extent of it. 

Senator INOUYE. What was your conversation with the district 
attorney? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. He was an individual whom I knew from the Army. 
He was a reservist and he was the only individual I knew in Portland. 
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I called him up and I asked him if he knew of anybo<ly that might 
want to get involved in political activity. He gave me the name of an 
individual, and I called him up and he said he was not interested. That 
was the extent of it. 

Senator INOUYE. Did you describe to the district attorney the scope 
of your political activity? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. No; I did not. 
Senator INOUYE. Before the election day, besides Mr. Chapin, Mr. 

Strachan, and Mr. Porter, were there others in the White House who 
were aware of your sabotage activities? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Senator, I did not know Mr. Porter. I have never met 
Mr. Porter. As a matter of fact, before all this publicity, I did not even 
know the name of Mr. Porter. 

Senafor INOUYE. Besides Mr. Chapin, Mr. Strachan, and Mr. Dean, 
were there others who were aware of them? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. If there were, I have no knowledge of that. 
Senator INOUYE. Besides Mr. Kalmbach, Mr. Hunt, and Mr. Liddy, 

were there others in the Committee To Re-Elect the President who 
were aware of your special activities? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I don't know whether Mr. Kalmbach was at any 
time. So far as Mr. Hunt, his knowledge of what I was doing was ex
tremely limited. Mr. Liddy's knowledge of what I was doing or Mr. 
Leonard, if that is Mr. Liddy-and I assume at this time that it was
was also extremely limited. 

Senator INOUYE. In mid-November of 1972, Mr. Dean is supposed to 
have offered you a job in Montego Bay for about $35,000. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. What was that date again, Senator? 
Senator INOUYE. Mid-November 1972. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is about the time frame; yes, sir. 
Senator INOUYE. What was the purpose of this? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. The purpose of him offering me a job? 
Senator INOUYE. Was this to get you out of town? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. It could have been. It was not communicated to me as 

such, but that could very well have been the reason. 
Senator INOUYE. Do you know a Mr. Alex Shipley? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, I do. 
Senator INOUYE. Mr. Shipley has indicated that you said the fol

lowing: "Nixon knows that something is being done. It is a typical 
deal. Don't tell me anything and I won't talk." 

What did you mean by this, sir? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I am not really sure, Senator. For one thing, that state

ment is attributed to me and it occurred 2 years ago, practically. Mr, 
Shipley at that time when I-I knew him in the military service. At 
the time I contacted him, he apparently, as soon as I contacted him, 
contacted a friend of his who was on the Democratic staff committee or 
something, and subsequently contacted the Washington Post to tell 
them that somebody had contacted Mr. Shipley. So it is really hard for 
me to really say what I meant by that, for the reason that I don't 
really recall saying that. 

Senator INOUYE. ·weren't you trying to recruit Mr. Shipley? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, I was, but I had no knowledge whether Mr. 

Nixon or President Nixon knew anything that I did. 
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Senator INOUYE. You have indicated that Mr. Hunt suggested that 
you disrupt Senator Muskie's April 17 fundraiser in Washington. 
Mr. Hunt has denied this. Which version is correct, sir? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, all I can tell you is Mr. Hunt called me on the 
telephone and told me about a Muskie dinner in Washington, D.C., 
and asked me if I would be willing to come back to Washington, D.C., 
and do some activities in relation to that dinner. 

Senator INOUYE. Mr. Hunt has also denied meeting you in New 
York City and giving you a copy of the Newsweek article on Mrs. 
Muskie. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I never met, to my recollection, Mr. Hunt in New 
York City. . 

Mr. SHERMAN. I don't believe that his part of any statement or part 
of any staff interview that was ever given, that Mr. Segretti met with 
Mr. Hunt in New York City. 

Senator INOUYE. These documents that you received from Washing
ton, were you made aware of the offer of these pamphlets? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Are you talking about the pamphlets relating to Sen
ator Muskie? 

Senator INOUYE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. No, I was not. And, Senator, I am not at this time 

clear that they were mailed from Washington to me. I don't know 
where they were mailed from. 

Senator INOUYE. Did Mr. Chapin tell you where they were mailed 
from? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. No, sir, he did not. 
Senator INOUYE. And to the best of your recollection, you did not 

recruit anyone in Portland to work for you? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. No, I did not; no, sir. 
Senator INOUYE. Thank you very much, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator Gurney. 
Senator GURNEY. Mr. Segretti, I think in your statement it says 

that you started your political activities in college, University of 
Southern California; is that right? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. To some degree, I would say that is correct. 
Senator GURNEY. Campus politics? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Senator GuRNEY. What did you do there in campus politics? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, I ran for an office there but I think many people 

ran for offices there. It was not that unusual. 
Senator GURNEY. Is this prank business the sort of thing that goes 

on in campus politics? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Certainly not of this magnitude; no. 
Senator GURNEY. What do they do in campus politics that is any

thing like this ? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, it is really hard for me to recollect that. For 

one thing, I was not that involved in campus politics there. I was in
volved but I had other interests at the same time. I was not a political 
science major, I was a business major and I think much has been made 
of the fact that I was a great activist as far as politics at USC. I think 
many people were much more involved in politics at USC than I was. 
I think the type of thing that may have been going on there would be 
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that you could plant a friendly individual in an opponent's camp to 
find out what was going on. 

Senator GuRNEY. At least some of your activities in the 1972 cam
paign was somewhat of an extension of campus politics; was that it? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. To some extent, I would say that is correct. 
Senator GURNEY. In your statement on page 3-and I quote from it

you say: "During the initial period of my employment I myself had 
no specific idea as to what I was doing or how I was to do it." Is that 
not really pretty much the whole operation, really? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Looking back on it I would say that is true, Senator. 
Senator GURNEY. Because as I recall your testimony in answer to 

questions by Mr. Thomspson, you thought these things up on the spur 
of the moment; is that right? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator GURNEY. You had no real guidance out of Washington? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Just general-just a general theory to work from. 
Senator GuRNEY. I am curious about the Florida primary which, of 

course, was the first big political primary in the 1972 campaign. Any
body who knew anything about Florida politics, of course, knew what 
was going to happen and that was that Gov. George Wallace was going 
to take that race going away, as, indeed, he did.He got more votes than 
the next three people next to him in line, Humphrey, and Muskie, and 
Jackson. Why 'Yast~ time O!)-the Florida primary; everybody knew 
that Wallace was gomg to wm. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Senator, I could not agree with you more. As a matter 
of fact, I would even like to extend that and why waste time with 
any of this? 

Senator GuRNEY. I would agree with that, too. [Laughter.] But 
Florida especially, since that was so evident as to what was going to 
happen. 

This McCarthy letter, I am also interested in that. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. In what, sir? 
Senator GuRNEY. The McCarthy letter. 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. Yes, sir. 
Senator GURNEY. In California. So help me this would seem to 

boost the candidacy of Hubert Humphrey, was that what it was 
intended to do? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. It was not really intended for that purpose. 
Senator GuRNEY. If I got it I would as a McCarthy supporter, I 

think I would view it as that. My observation there is why promote 
Hubert Humphrey's candidacy in California when everybody on our 
side wanted George McGovern to win? 

Mr. SEGIIBTTI. Well, as originally--
Senator GuRNEY. It was a pretty hot, close race right down to the 

wire. Republicans were really trembling in their boots for fear 
Humphrey might win it. Why help out Humphrey? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, I think there are two ways to think of that. I 
think the more realistic and politically astute thinking would be, that 
Senator McGovern would certainly be the best choice the Democrats 
could make for the Republicans in the 19721 race for the Republican 
campaign in this sense. 

Perhaps another line of thinking would be, that if the Democrats 
went into the campaign without any clear choice, that they would fight 
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a little harder at the campaign and it would be more difficult for them 
to unite. But I think that is not really a very viable theory, certainly 
not in the context of 1972. 

Senator GURNEY, Well, I must say it is too subtle for my political 
mind. It seems to me to be a pitch for Humphrey. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Certainly it is way over my head, too. 
Senator GURNEY. As I understand you-how many people did you 

have engaged in your operation? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Senator, do you mean at any one time or how many 

people? 
Senator GuRNEY. No, the whole bag. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. You say, "engaged in your opemtion." Does that 

mean people who actually went out and did something affirmative, 
or just people that I talked to and nothing came of it? 

Senator GURNEY. People who did something affirmative. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, primarily I would say there would be two 

others, perhaps three others. There were other individuals that did 
perhaps one or two activities, one or two small activities, and I would 
place their number at another six, seven, perhaps eight. 

Senator GURNEY. Three principals and about eight others? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is right. 
Senator GuRNEY. The reason why I am asking the question, if 

you read in the media about the Segretti operation, you would get 
some idea there were about 5,000 spies in America and some kind of 
a great big political operation was about to sink the country? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Senator GURNEY. I am glad to know you only had 11 in this 

"rinkydink" operation. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, even 11, I think, is perhaps overemphasizing. 
Senator GuRNEY. It is true, and this answers some of the colloquy 

you have had with others that there were thousands and thousands 
of young people on the Republican side working for Richard Nixon 
in a legitimate way, is that not a fact? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is right, and I cannot help but think at this 
point in time that there would be a heck of a lot more benefit to 
channel my energies and the energies of others on an aboveboard, 
legitimate way. 

Senator GURNEY. Well, I am very glad you think that, and I believe 
your sincerity. But the point I wanted to make is, that this was a very 
tiny operation involving 11 people where thousands of other fine 
young people in this country were working hard for the reelection of 
Richard Nixon. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I agree. 
~enator Q-uRNEY. In retrospect, do you think this $45,000 spent on 

this operat10n really influenced any votes? It really mattered? 
Mr. SEGRETIT. Well, I think Theodore White in his book, I think, 

assessed it correctly. 
Senator GURNEY. What did he say? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. He said something to the effect that the Chapin

Segretti operation, i:f it could be determined that, had the weight of 
a :feather. 

Senator GuRNEY. Well, I think I would agree with that, too. 
That is all, Mr. Chairman. 

')1 __ ')QA, f\_74-0i 
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Senator ERVIN. Senator Talmadge. 
Senator TALMADGE. Mr. Segretti, will you tell us what your activ

ities were following the breaking and entering of the Watergate 
complex? 

Mr. SEGRETTI [conferring with counsel]. Very briefly, Senator, I 
was in California when that occurred. I heard' it over the news. I 
really-I don't believe I did anything about it. Subsequent to that, 
I was contacted by the Federal Bureau of Investigation, and I con
tacted Mr. Chapin and subsequently was put in touch with Mr. John 
Dean--

Senator TALMADGE. Will you pull the mike a little closer to you ? 
I cannot hear your voice. 

Mr. SEGRETTI r continuing]. And subsequently met Mr. John Dean 
in Washington,D.C. 

Senator TALMADGE. Then what happened after that? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I talked with-I met Mr. Dean-I talked with him 

very briefly the day I met him, and then I talked to him the next day 
at his office, and then I flew back to Los Angeles, Calif., and met agents 
from the Federal Bureau of Investigation. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Senator, do you mean what were his activities over 
a long period of time or--

Senator TALMADGE. I wanted to know whether or not your activities 
of subversion and sabotage continued following the "breaking and 
entering of Watergate. Just exactly what you did after that. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. The only thing that I can recall after that was the 
plane that flew over the Democratic convention with the trailer relat
ing-to Senator McGovern. 

Senator TALMADGE. Was your advice subsequent to that to lay low, 
hide, go to a foreign country, or what? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. No, I was advised later on--
Mr. SHERMAN. Senator, this raises a problem that I had also dis

cussed with Mr. Dash and Mr. Thompson. The question is broad 
enough that it might refer to conversations Mr. Segretti had with 
attorneys and an attorney-client relationship, and if the question is 
asked excluding conversations that may be within the attorney-client 
privilege, then, of course, he will answer it, but if it is intended to 
include conversations with an attorney employed in that capacity, 
then, of course, we would raise that as an objection. 

Senator TALMADGE. If you want to assert that privilege, I will not 
pursue it; but I read a synopsis of the staff report, and it indicates 
exactly the same coverup operation was pursued with Mr. Segretti 
as was pursued with the Watergate, and I wanted to bring that out if 
Mr. Segretti wanted to go into that area. If he wants to plead attorney
client privilege in that area, I shall not go into it. If he wants to 
invoke the fifth amendment rights, I shall not go into it; but if he 
wants to voluntarily discuss it, I am prepared to ask him questions 
about it. 

Mr. SHERMAN. FirSt, he has no fifth amendment rights, I assume, 
because he has been given immunity. Second, it was part of the synop
sis because, at all times, Mr. Segretti has cooperated fully with the 
staff of this committee, and has disclosed every single conversation 
he ever had with ~nybody in the world about his activities, because 
he wanted to cooperate fully. But it was cooperation with the under-
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standing that there were certain attorney-client privileges that ex
isted, and as an attorney himself, and we both feel as I explained to 
Mr. Dash and Mr. Thompson yesterday. 

Senator TALMADGE. If you or Mr. Segretti want to extend or in
voke the attorney-client privilege, I won't go into that area . 

. Senator BAKER. Will Senator Talmadge yield on my time, not on 
his? 

Senator TALMADGE. Certainly I yield. 
Senator BAKER. Do I understand you are discussing now the possi

bility of claiming attorney-client privilege with relation to conversa
tions between Mr. Segretti and John Dean? 

Mr. SHERMAN. That is correct, and other lawyers. 
Senator BAKER. And other lawyers. 
Mr. SHERMAN. That is correct. We have fully disclosed to the com

mittee staff and told them exactly the basis of the claim, who he talk
ed to and what was said, but with a clear understanding that was not 
to be a waiver of the attorney-client privilege. 

Mr. DASH. Senator Baker, it is true we have had that discussion 
with regard to Mr. Dean and Mr. Segretti. It would be my position 
consistently with counsel that I do not see any attorney-client relation
ship existing. 

Senator BAKER. Was there any fee paid for instance to John Dean 
for this service? 

Mr. SEGRETIT. No; there was not, Senator. 
Senator BAKER. Thank you, Senator Talmadge. 
Mr. SHERMAN. Possibly to clear that up just a little bit, the commit

tee is in possession of a tape in which I believe the tape fully indi
cates-

Senator ERVIN. I think if he claims Mr. John Dean was his attorney, 
frankly, the evidence in this case indicates to me Mr. John Dean was 
a messenger boy. But if he, if an attorney conspired with a client to 
obstruct the course of justice, I don't think it would be covered by the 
attorney-client privilege. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Well, I don't think Mr. Segretti did anything to ob
struct justice in any manner, shape, or form. I think the staff is aware 
of that, too. But he did seek Mr. Dean and Mr. Dean agreed to repre
sent him as an attorney at some period of time, and we feel it is cov
ered bv the attorney-client privilege. I mean we are not trying to ob
struct the committee in any way at all. 

Senator ERVIN. Maybe if Senator Talmadge would modify his ques
tion, if he wants to ask about any conversations Mr. Segretti had 
with anyone except his attorney, why he certainly is at liberty to do so. 

Senator TALMADGE. I will pursue it in another way and if, at any 
time, you think you ought to assert the attorney-client privilege, or 
any other immunity that you may have, don't hesitate to do so. 

Mr. 8EGRET1'I. Thank you, Senator. 
Senator TALMADGE. Did you engage in any so-called dirty tricks 

or espionage following the Watergate break-in? 
Mr. SEGRETIT. The only thing that I can recall is what I related to 

you regarding the plane with the trailer flying over the Democratic 
convention. 

Senator TALMADGE. Were you advised by anyone to maintain a low 
profile? 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. Other than an attorney? 
Senator TALMADGE. By anyone. 
Mr. SHERMAN. Well, I thought we just had a discussion that the 

question implies any person other than Mr. Segretti was communicat
ing with. 

Senator TALMADGE. I didn't ask him if the lawyer advised that; I 
asked him if anyone advised him to maintain a low profile. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Perhaps this will answer that question or a part of it. 
I did have lunch with Mr. Chapin in the summer of 1972, between my 
grand jury appearance, and, I believe, the period of time when news 
stories started coming out about me, which was in October, and at 
that time I was certainly told to cease all activities, although they 
had pretty much ceased prior to that. 

Senator TALMADGE. Did you check out of a hotel under the name 
Segretti and register in another hotel under an assumed name? 

Mr. SEGRET.rI. When was this, Senator? 
Senator TALMADGE. Shortly after the Watergate break-in in Wash

ington, D.C. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. When I came to Washington, D.C., and met with Mr. 

Dean, I was staying at the Mayflower Hotel; staving there under my 
own name. After I talked with Mr. Dean, I checked out and flew 
back to Los Angeles and met with the agents. 

Senator TALMADGE. Before you left Washington, though, didn't 
you register in another hotel under an assumed name? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I did not. 
Senator TALMADGE. You did not? 
Mr. SEGRET.rI. I did not. 
Senator TALMADGE. Now, were you advised that the Grecian Islands 

were pretty that time of the year ,and you might want to take a trip 
there? 

Mr. SEGRF.TTI. Senator. I think I now know what area you are talk
ing ,about. That period ,of time was after the news stor1es about me 
stal'ted to come out. At that time I was instructed to fly to Washing
ton, D.C., I did check into a motel under my own name. I was then 
instructed to check out of that motel because I was there under mv 
own name. I had a meeting with Mr. Dean and Mr. Fielding and t 
was instructed to check into another motel under ,another name. 

Senator TALMADGE. Were you advised that the Grecian Islands were 
beautiful at that time of the year and it might be nice to take a trip 
there? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. There was a discussion of that but I took it more on 
the social level. [Laughter.] 

Senator TALMADGE. Were you offered a job in ,Tamai ca? 
Mr. SEGRET.rI. I wac;-snbsequent to, it was after the election-I was. 

It certainlv sounded nire. [Laughter.] 
Senator TALMADGF.. Were yon advisrd to get on a train and travel 

,around the country? Did you subseqnentlv do so? 
Mr. SF.GRF.TTI. i was advised-rConferring with counsel.] Yes, sir. 
Senafor TALMADGF.. And you did? 
Mr. SF.GRF.TTI. I did. 
Senator TALMADGF.. Where all did von travel? 
Mr. SF.GRETTT. I took a train from Washington, D.C .. up to. I believe, 

Philadelphia, I am not sure, and I was, to take a train-I had never 
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taken a train before and I was going to head back home, out West, and 
from Washington, D.C., to go to the west coast you must take the 
train, I believe up to Philadelphia, transfer to Chicago and then take 
another train from Chicago to ,the west coast and that is what I did. 

Senator TALMADGE. By way of Houston, Tex., also, did you not? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I don't know that that train goes through Houston 

or not. 
Senator TALMADGE. Washington, D.C., to Philadelphia, and from 

Philadelphia to Chicago, and from Chicago to Houston. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I don't believe I went to Houston. 
Senator TALMADGE.You did not go to Houston? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe it was some other town. 
Senator TALMADGE. Did you have a code name at the White House? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I donl know. My code name when I called Mr. 

Chapin, I would use the name Don Morris. 
Senator TALMADGE. Do you know how many contacts that you had 

with Mr. Chapin from the time of October 5, 1971, to September 1, 
1972? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I would have to guess on that, Senator. The records 
would reflect that better than my memory. 

Senator TALMADGE. Would 47 calls from you to Mr. Chapin, not in
cluding the Chapin calls to you, seem about accurate? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That could very well be. Although many of those 
calls were to his office and he was not in, and I would leave a message, 
and sometimes I iwould get a return call. and sometimes I would not 
right away, and perhaps there would be two or three phone calls along 
that line. 

Senator TALMADGE. Do you have the folder in front of you that in
cludes tab 28 [ exhibit No. 224 J ? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Senator TALMADGE. I ask you to look at that and see if you think 

that is probably correct. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Senator TALMADGE. Then, Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent 

that that be appropriately numbered and marked as an exhibit in the 
record at this point. 

Senator ERVIN. I believe that will be received in evidence as an ex
hibit appropriately marked. My understanding is that all of these 
exhibits were identified. 

Mr. DASH. Can we do that now, Mr. Chairman, since I have used 
the exhibits? In addition to tab 28 that Senator Talmadge has identi
fied I would like all of ,these exhibits entered into the record at this 
time. 

Senator ERVIN. Am I correct in assuming that Mr. Segretti has 
identified all those exhibits? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, I will do that on the record, Senator. 
Senator ERVIN. Let the record show that all of the exhibits identi

fied in the testimony of this witness will be received in evidence as ex
hibits and will be appropriately numbered by the reporter as such. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Mr. Chairman, I might say that Mr. Segretti has 
obviously not been asked about each of these exhibits, and I don't even 
know that we have looked at each and every one of these exhibits. I 
am sure if Mr. Dash says that at some point in our interviews, he has 
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identified them, that is fine; but I wouldn't want him to say that it is 
his exhibits. 

Senator ERVIN. I believe he just stated, though-
Mr. DASH. He has had an opportunity this morning. 
Senator ERVIN. He identified them? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. I went through those exhibits briefly this morn

ing and prior to appearing before this committee and I am familiar 
with most of those. There are one or two that I-that were done by 
people that I had contacted, but I am familiar with them now. 

Senator ERVIN. You do identify them? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
[The documents referred to were marked exhibits Nos. 199-226, 

inc111sive. *] 
;.:,enator TALMADGE. Mr. Segretti, in your opening statement, you 

stated: "I was happy to accept employment from people who held 
prominent positions in and out of the Government." 

You also said a factor in accepting your duties was the opportunity 
in working for the White House. Would you have accepted those 
duties if they had not been proposed to you by your friend in the 
White House; but a local campaign organizer? 

Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I do not believe I would, Senator. 
Senator TALMADGE. Would you have accepted your duties if you 

had received much less compensation or had been asked to do those 
things without pay? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, I certainly did not have funds of my own to 
travel around the country and expend larg-e amounts of money, and I 
certainly would not have done that for these type of actitrities. So 
certainly, that is a very important factor in this. 

Senator TALMADGE. Am I correct, then, in saying that the reason you 
acceµted those duties that you have described in detail during the day, 
was because, first, of the glamor o:f working for the "White House, 
friends in the White House, plus the fact that you needed a job and 
the iob was attractive? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I think they were certainly some of the factors. 
Senator TALMADGE. Several times, you have stated that your activ

ities were to cause confusion. Just exactly what did you mean by 
confusion? 

Mr. SFGRETTI. That is a little hard to define. I would say the best 
way I could describe that is the word confusion to some extent sneaks 
for itself. Perhaps to perplex the staff of the particular candidates 
where these were coming-from. 

Senator TALMADGE. You concluded your opening statement by say
ing, "that vou have been abmied by rumor, character assassination, and 
innuendo." Is it not rather ironic that the same effect that you com
plain about was vested, in abundance, I may say, on Senators Muskie, 
Jackson, and H11mphrey, by you? 

Mr. SEGRF.TTI. It certainly is and I know how it feels. 
Senator TALMADGE. You have had a career in college, graduated from 

one of the best colle,Q'eS in the co1mtry. Then yo11 served your country 
with responsibility during the Vietnam war. Why would you, as a 
bright. young, attractive, articulate fellow, get involved in something 

•see pp. 4268-4350. 



4027 

that you got into, where you were running around the country, falsi
fying documents, falsifying letters, falsifymg press releases, and doing 
all the things that you did, Mr. Segretti? You had a very bright future. 
Y ~t, you let these people persuade you into getting into something of 
this nature. 

Mr. SEGRE'ITI. Very honestly and candidly, Senator, I have not been 
able to give myself a satisfactory answer to your question. 

Senator TALMADGE. You never had any previous criminal record of 
any kind before? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Absolutely none. 
Senator TALMADGE. No involvement with the police, no falsification 

no forgeries, anything of that kind? 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. No, sir. 
Senator TALMADGE. Thank you, Mr. Segretti. 
I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator Baker. 
Senator BAKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
~fr: Segretti, I do not have many questions. I think most of the 

principal areas of your testimony have been covered and covered 
rather exhaustively, but to continue the line of questioning that Sen
ator Talmadge initiated-that is, why did you undertake this-I have 
pursued that line of questioning with other witnesses and I will not 
press you on it now. But let me suggest a hypothetical situation. 

If you were approached to do the same sort of job that you did in 
1971 and 1972 now, after these hearings and after a full and thorough 
public ventilation of the facts and circumstances, would these hearings, 
would this record, would this experience have any impact on your 
willingness or unwillingness to do that? 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. I think the answer, certainly to me, is very obvious, 
Senator. 

Senator BAKER. vYell, what is the answer? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I would not. 
Senator BAKER. Well, this has been a painful experience and, I am 

sure, an unpleasant experience £or you-your interrogation, your in
dictment and arraignment, your testimony before this committee, I 
suppose. It has really been, I would expect, an unpleasant personal 
experience. But if you can, lay that aside and put yourself in the role 
of a young man who has served his country in the armed services, who 
is a graduate of a distinguished law school, someone who had not 
suffered the scars and the wounds of this hearing and these investiga
tions. Do you think that same thing would apply? Do you think these 
hearings and this public ventilation of these circumstances may in fact 
have a deterrent effect on others undertaking what you did undertake? 

Mr. SEGRETTL I really believe that they would, and I hope that they 
will. I think that is one of the benefits that these hearings have 
accomnlished. 

Senator BAKER. What do you think about the possibility that these 
hearings or this testimony of yours or other testimony may have an
other effect? It may have the effect of disillusioning young people, 
young men and women, will, instead of accepting this as a deterrent to 
such conduct in the future, just simply decide, well, that is politics and 
just drop out of the whole political system? How do you evaluate that? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I think that is a very important £actor to consider, 



4028 

and I think that is one of the dangers of this committee. Very hon
estly, I feel that to some extent, the committee has done its job in this 
regard, insofar as a deterrent, in cleansing the political system. I think 
if it were carried on for a great length of time, I think it would create 
a great deal of disillusionment in the country. And I think that is 
dangerous. 

In other words, I think it is a balancing situation and it is very 
difficult to make that decision, and I do not think I am the one that 
should make that. I think it is up to you Senators to do that. 

Senator BAKER. Well, I thank you for that information. Sometimes I 
hear men and women, particularly young men and women, say, well, 
after all, that is politics. And that is not politics. That is not politics as 
I know it, and I would even venture the estimates that that is not 
politics as you know it, except for the situation that you have testified 
to. 

What is your concept-is this your concept of what American pol-
itics is all about, that is, a bag of dirty tricks over a period of time? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Not now. 
Senator BAKER. Was it then? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I think as it was explained to me, and I think you 

should realize that I had no great background in politics, practical 
politics, that some of these things were somewhat traditional in Amer-
ican politics. · 

Senator BAKER. How widespread do you think that point of view is? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I really do not know, Senator. 
Senator BAKER. What about your experience in campus politics? Did 

that have some impact on how you viewed the propriety of these 
activities? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I am sure it was a factor, yes, sir. 
Senator BAKER. One or two other questions, Mr. Segretti. I know you 

have touched these matters in previous questions and answers, but tell 
me briefly, who gave you your instructions? Who was your boss? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I would, I guess you would say Mr. Chapin. 
Senator BAKER. All right, who thought up your dirty tricks, if that 

is the right word for it? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I think to a great extent, I did. 
Senator BAKER. Pardon 1 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I think to a major extent, I did. 
Senator BAKER. In other words, you initiated it, you carried forth 

your project on your own? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Right. 
Senator BAKER. Did you have any comment from Chapin or anyone 

else on the appropriateness or inappropriateness of what you were 
doing? 

Mr. SEGRETIT. Yes. 
Senator BAKER. By whom and on what occasions? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. By 'Mr. Chapin, I believe. It is hard to recall specific 

instances at this time. 
Senator BAKER. What I am driving for is to what extent were you 

a free agent or what control did some responsible political official 
have on vour conduct and activity? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, I believe at any time, I cou1d have been told 
to cease and I would have ceased. 
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Senator BAKER. Mr. Segretti, we have a vote in progress and I 
understand we are on 10-minute rollcalls, Mr. Chairman, so I would 
like to suspend. 

Senator ERVIN. We will recess until we can return and resume the 
hearing. 

[Recess.] 
Senator ERVIN. The committee will come to order. 
You were a college mate at the University of Southern California 

with not only Dwight Chapin, but also Gordon Strachan and Ron 
Ziegler, weren't you'? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I understand that Mr. Ziegler was at USC at about 
the same time, although I do not recall Mr. Ziegler at USC. I believe 
he was there 3 years prior-in other words, I would have been a 
freshman and he would have been a senior. I don't recall ever meeting 
Mr. Ziegler. 

Senator ERVIN. Now, Dwight Chapin and you were very close 
friends, weren't you? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. As a matter of fact, you were his roommate and 

he was your campaign manager when you were elected to the student 
senate there. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I don't think that is exactly correct, Senator. Mr. 
Chapin was involved in politics there. One evening, a list was being 
made of people that were going to run for different offices. A very 
good friend of ours was going to be running for student body presi
dent. We were short several people that we were going to put on 
the slate for student senate, and just because we were short of names, 
my name was put on that list. I had no real campaign manager, shall 
we say, and there was no real campaign that I conducted. 

Senator ERVIN. Well, Chapin was a leader of the group which 
placed you on the ticket and elected you to the student senate, was 
he not? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. He was one of those that was involved; yes, sir. But 
I was involved, to some extent, in that also. 

Senator ERVIN. Yes. So you and he had formed a close friendship 
before he became an employee of the ,Vhite House? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct, Senator. 
Senator ERVIN. Do you know what his office was in the mite House? 
Mr. SEGRETTI I believe is was Presidential appointments secretary. 
Senator ERVIN. He was the man who made the President's appoint-

ments day by day? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I really don't know the duties of the job, but the 

title was Presidential appointments secretary. 
Senator ERVIN. Now, did you fly to Washington before you began 

this? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, I did. 
Senator ERVIN. And had a conference with Chapin? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. And in that conference, Chapin indicated to you 

that he wanted you to engage in what he called dirty tricks i 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. I don't think he used the term "dirty tricks" at that 

time, Senator. 
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Senator ERVIN. Well, he indicated to you that he wnnted you to 
engage in a course of action which he did not want you to expose 
under the full glare of the noonday sun, didn't he? 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. That is correct. 
Senator ERVIN. He told you to keep secret what you did? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator ERVIN. And to act in such a way that your activities would 

never be traced to him, didn't he? Or the White House? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct, Senator. 
Senator ERVIN. Now, was he the man who arranged for you to be 

paid by Mr. Kalmbach? 
Mr. SEGRETTL That is a question that is difficult for me to answer. 

I believe Mr. Strachan called me and gave me Mr. Kalmbach's name 
to contact in Newport Beach, Calif. So who made the real arrange
ments there, I really don't know. 

Senator ERVIN. Well, anyway, you were told by Mr. Strachan, who 
was also a White House aide, to contact Mr. Kalmbach. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe it was Mr. Strachan; yes. It could have been 
1\fr. Chapin. 

Senator ERVIN. Did he tell you why you should contact Mr. 
Kalmbach? · 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. To finalize my arrangements on my prospective 
employment. 

Senator ERVIN. To make financial arrangemsnts? 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. Yes, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. And you did contact Mr. Kalmbach, and he made 

financial arrangements which continued for a period of about 12 or 
14months? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. My last contact with Mr. Kalmbach relating to 
financial matters was the latter part of March 1972. 

Senator ERVIN. Now, during this period of time, how often did you 
talk by telephone to Mr. Chapin? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, we ran into the same problem, Senator. I think 
the records would reflect more accurately my recollection. To give you 
a total, I think it was mentioned, 40-some times during the entire pe
riod. That could very well be. 

Senator ERVIN. During a period from about August 1971 and ex
tending at least up to ,July 1972, you had at least 40 telephone conver
sations with Mr. Chapin? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That could very well be; yes, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. And each time you had a telephone conversation 

with him, when you called the switchboard and were asked for your 
name, you gave the n~me of Don Morris? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator ERVIN. And you made rather complete reports to Mr. 

Chapin of what you had done, the things you have told us about here? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, not necessarily. I certainly didn't tell him all 

the details. 
Senator ERVIN. Well, you indicated to him, didn't you, what you had 

done? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes: but most of that was done bv mail. 
Senator ERVIN. Yes. You sent copies of various documents which 

you concocted? 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator ERVIN. So Mr. Dwight Chapin knew all the time what you 

were doing, what was going on'' 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I imagine he must have. 
Senator ERVIN. And he told you on most of these 40 phone calls he 

was very much pleased with your good work, as he put it, didn't he? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, I don't recall any intercorrespondence relating 

to that because I don't really recall the content of those phone calls. 
Senator ERVIN. Well, you called him to tell him what you had been 

doing. You didn't call to talk about the weather, did you? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I think many times-we did talk on a social level. We 

talked on a variety of matters, but many of the matters related to my 
political activities. 

Senator ERVIN. Well, when you did talk about your political activi
ties, he knew what you were doing; at least you told him what you 
were doing? 

Mr. SEGRE'ITI. Yes. 
Senator ERVIN. And you sent him the posters. Did you send him 

a copy of the letter that you prepared to circulate about Jackson and 
Humphrey? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe I did, and I believe I sent him the newsclip
pings on that. 

Senator ERVIN. You sent him the newsclippings about that. And 
he sort of brightened on that, didn't he? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I am sorry, Senator. 
Senator ERVIN. When you sent him the newsclipping about the let

ter that was written on Muskie's letterhead, he commended you on that 
and said you had gotten $10,000 worth of good work out of an expendi
ture of $20? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. There was a comment to that effect. 
Senator ERVIN. In your conversations with Chapin, didn't Chapin 

tell you that Muskie was the front runner among the Democrats and 
the polls showed that he would make the best race against President 
Nixon and that he wanted to do as much as he could to discredit 
Muskie's campaign? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I am trving to recall any specific conversation and 
I can't pin any date on such a conversation. However, that was the 
general background of many conversations. Unfortunately, they tend 
to merge, because it covered such a period of time. . 

Senator ERVIN. Well, what he said, regardless of what the specific 
words were, created in your mind the impression that Chapin wanted 
you to do all you could to discredit Muskie and to promote the candi
dacy of McGovern, didn't he? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I don't believe McGovern was ever mentioned, but 
focus on Muskie. 

Senator ERVIN. Wasn't it the strategy, as outlined by Chapin, that 
your efforts would be directed to discredit Muskie because he was at 
that time the front runner? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator ERVIN. And didn't you know at the time that you were 

engaged in these activities that it was the strategy of Chapin or the 
Republican Party, as outlined to you by Chapin, to promote the nomi
nation by the Democrats of McGovern because they considered him 
the weakest candidate? 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. No, sir; that was never really conveyed to me. In 
fact, during the period of time that I was engaged in any activities, 
I don't think I, or others, such as Mr. Chapin, believed tha,t Senator 
McGovern would ever win the nomination. 

Senator ERVIN. But you did all you could to see that he did win it, 
didn't you? 

Can you tell me a single thing you ever did to place an obstacle in 
the path of McGovern obtaining the nomination? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, we had the plane fly over Democratic head-
quarters--

Senator ERVIN. That was after he had the nomination, wasn't it? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. No; I think it was the day before. He had it locked up. 
Senator ERVIN. Well, it was after he had gone to the Democratic 

National Convention in Miami with enough delegates to insure his 
nomination, wasn't it? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I am sorry. I was thinking of another example and 
I didn't hear the question, Senator. 

Senator ERVIN. I was just asking you, now you have told us about 
things that you did to discredit-which were calculated to discredit 
Jackson, Humphrey, and Muskie and to create confusion among them. 
My question was, did you do anything to discredit the campaign efforts 
of Senator McGovern prior to the time that he was nominated? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. I had the flier, "McGovern's real record on 
the war," that was obtained in the Miami area and that was reprinted 
and distributed. 

Senator ERVIN. When was that? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. It was distributed in the California primary. Some 

of it was distributed in the Florida primary. That is the only instance 
I can remember. 

Senator ERVIN. Well, in fact, you didn't do much to impede the 
nomination of Gov. George Wallace, did you, in your Florida ac
tivities? 

Mr. SEGRETTr. No, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. The only thing you ever said about him was that 

he was sort of like Hitler? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is right. 
Senator ERVIN. Now, I want to invite your attention to exhibit No. 

206. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Y,es, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. You stated in your onening statement, that it was 

not your desire to have anyone believe this letter. 
Mr. SEoR~TTI. That is correct, Senator. 
Senator ERVIN. Well, now, how can you reconcile that statement 

with the fact that vou say in the sixth and seventh lines of that letter, 
"However, if you have not made your decision, you should be aware 
of several facts." 

Mr. SF,GRETTI. It is difficult for ine to reconcile that at this time. All 
I can tell you is my intention at that time-and it is true that the way 
this was written-my intentions, I don't think, were as clear as they 
should have been. In fact, this letter should never have been written, 
obviously. 

Senator ERVIN. It says, after you have set out statements which you 
admit constituted scurrilous attacks on two Democratic candidates for 



4033 

the nomination, you close the letter with this: "These are not pleasant 
facts, but they should be considered by you before you vote on 
March 14." 

Now, I don't understand how a person can assert twice in a letter 
that certain things are facts and then say he didn't intend anybody to 
believe what he said were facts to be true. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Senator, this letter was put on Citizens for Muskie 
stationery and it was really aimed toward Muskie, rather than the 
other two individuals involved; although I agree that it was done very 
poorly and there was a great deal of misjudgment, it certainly didn't 
work out the way I intended. 

Senator ERVIN. Well, it looks like to me you were trying to kill 
three Democratic birds with just one stone. You issued what was a 
scurrilous libel, manufactured out of the whole cloth you admit by 
yourself, against Senator Jackson; you circulate what was a libel 
against Senator Humphrey, and you say you did that also for the pur
pose of creating dissension and discord among the three candidates. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That iR right. 
Senator ERVIN. At least, those two candidates with McGovern-with 

Muskie. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. So you were really-your shaft was directed at 

three different people, and calculated to hurt three different people and 
that is what it was intended for, was it not? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes; I will say this. Perhaps you can better under
stand, that this letter was not done with a great deal of forethought in 
mind. 

Senator ERVIN. Well you admit there is not a word of truth in the 
whole letter, do you not? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is true. 
Senator ERVIN. And you attempted to deceive people into thinking 

that it emanated from 'Muskie's headquarters or from his campaign 
organization? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is right. 
Senator ERVIN. Now, you invented the names of these women who 

are mentioned here, did you not? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator ERVIN. You invented the names of the Mary Ann Cramer 

out of the whole cloth, did you not? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Senator, the letter is made out of the whole cloth. The 

facts in the letter are made out of the whole cloth. I attempted to 
make this h•tter so outrageous that nobody would really believe it. 

Senator ERVIN. Why, if you did not want-
Mr. SEGRETTI. I did not know what to say. 
Senator ERVIN [continuing]. If you did not want anybody to believe 

it, why did you not put at the head: "You must not believe anything 
that is said in this document."? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I should haw~. 
Mr. SHERMAN. Senator, I think Mr. Segretti has made clear that it 

was to create dissension among the candidates and not for the contents 
to be believed and, of course, if it would have said that they would 
have known it before. 
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Senator ERVIN. If I take the words that he set out-the only infer
ence I can draw from it is that he wanted the people who saw it, or 
heard about it, to believe the most reprehensible things about Senator 
Jackson and Senator Humphrey. 

Mr. SHERMAN. That may appear on the face of it. However, he 
told you what his intention was and that was the intention. 

Senator ERVIN. I am constrained to say that I, as a lawyer, do not 
undertake to say what a man intended when he wrote a document; I 
determine that by the words of the document, rather than what he says 
many months after that. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Senator, all I can tell you is what my intention was. 
Mr. SHERMAN. That is, of course, not to excuse the letter and he is 

not attempting to do that at all. 
Senator ERVIN. Well, he admits that he composed a libelous letter 

and mailed it out. Every word he said in the letter referring to repre
hensible conduct on the part of Senator Jackson and Senator Hum
phrey is untrue and without any foundation whatever. 

Mr. SHERMAN. That is correct. 
Senator ERVIN. That he even invented some nonexistent women~ 
Mr. SHERMAN. That is correct. 
Senator ERVIN. To be named, to make the letter specific. 
Mr. SHERMAN. That is correct. 
Senator ERVIN. Well, so much for that. [Laughter.] 
My time is up, I will come back, I have more questions. I want 

to find out how John Dean got such a big law practice. [Laughter.] 
Mr. SHERMAN. I might just comment if he is relying upon fees made 

by Mr. Segretti, he must not have a very successful law practice. 
Senator ERVIN. I was not asking about you, I was not asking about 

your law practice. 
Mr. SHERMAN. I was not commenting upon mine. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I am sure Mr. Sherman is quite successful. 
Senator ERVIN. I was just wondering how Mr. Dean got spread out 

so fast. [Laughter]. 
Senator Weicker. 
Senator WEICKER. During the course of your conversation with one 

of the Senators, I cannot remember which, Mr. Segretti, you men
tioned your meeting with Fred Fielding. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. that is correct. 
Senator WEICKER. Is that correct~ 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Senator WEICKER. What was the occasion of your meeting with Fred 

Fielding~ 
Mr. SEGRETTI. OK. I talked to Mr. Dean by telephone. Mr. Dean, 

I believe, was in Miami or that area at that time~ and he informed me 
of a forth coining article concerning me in the Washington Post. He 
wanted to meet with me as soon as possible regarding the allegations 
in that article. This was around October 10, I believe, 1972. Mr. Dean 
told me to fly to Washington, D.C., and that he was going to fly from 
Florida up to Washington and meet me there. He said that in case I 
arrive prior to him to call his assistant, Mr. Fielding. and he gave me 
Mr. Fielding's telephone number. I did so, I called Mr. Fielding, and 
I told him where I was staying. Mr. Dean, I believe, had not yet 
-arrived. I was subsequently contacted by, I believe it was, Mr. Field-
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ing, although it may have been Mr. Dean, and then told to check out 
of that hotel and come and meet with them. 

Senator WEICKER. Where did you meet? 
Mr. SEGREITI. We met in Mr. Dean's office in the Executive Office 

Building. 
Senator WEICKER. How was your entry into that building? Was 

it the normal routine of signing in? 
Mr. SEGRETTr. No, it was around 8 or 9 in the evening. I took a cab, 

after I checked out from where I was staying, to within a block of 
the Executive Office Building. I called Mr. Dean's office. He told me 
to wait where I was and that an individual would come and meet me 
and that would be Mr. Fred Fielding. 

That was done. When we entered the Executive Office Building, 
as you know, there is a check point there, and you are to produce iden
tification and perhaps sign in. I am not sure of that. Mr. Fielding 
stated something to the effect, "This was the individual who lost his 
wallet," and I was just ushered in. This was around 9 or 9 :30 at night. 

Senator WEICKER. How long did this meeting last? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. It is hard to really guess now. An hour perhaps. I 

was pretty exhausted. I had been up really, that night on the airplane, 
and it was certainly ·a shock to me to see my name and picture on the 
front page of the newspaper, so I was exhausted. 

Senator WEICKER. What was the purpose of this meeting? 
Mr. SEGREITI. To go over the Post article, to see what allegations 

were true and untrue. 
Senator WEICKER, In the course of the meeting did you discuss in 

general the matters which you brought to the attention of this 
committee? 

Mr. SHERMAN. The problem, Senator, with that question is that it 
does ask for privileged communications between an attorney and a 
client, and if he answers a question yes or no, then he has told you 
the contents, particularly if he answers yes. 

Senator W EICKER. Would you care to characterize the meeting? 
Mr. SHERMAN. Well, that, of course, does the same thing. I mean, 

there is no way to talk about the meeting, the contents in the light 
of that question. ,Just 1 second. [Conferring with witness.] 

As we have indicated, however, previously, preserving the privilege, 
we have discussed these matters in detail with Mr. Dash, Mr. Lenzner, 
and Mr. Lackritz, and we would be perfectly willing to answer any 
questions, any general questions, in private about this but we feel an 
obligation to maintain the attorney-client privilege. 

Senator WEICKER. All right. 
And I know you have, I think that point should be made clear, you 

have cooperated £ully with the staff of the committee. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator, on that point, I have difficulty accepting 

the vi~w that there is any relationship of attorney and client between 
the witness and Mr. Dean. Mr. Dean was allegedly the White House 
lawyer at the time, and furthermore, when he had a conversation with 
Chapin and the witness, •a third party was present and you cannot 
have a confidential communication between an attorney and his client 
when third parties are p,resent. It is not confidential. And furthermore, 
Mr. Dean's testimony before this committee indicates that Mr. Dean 
was engaged in ·a conspiracy to obstruct justice, and communications. 
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If anything transpired in that meeting that had anything to do with 
obstructing justice then it is not covered by the confidential lawyer's 
relation, if it existed, because it only can refer to past activities of a 
criminal nature or supposedly criminal nature. That is my under
standing of the law of attorney-client privilege. 

Mr. SHERMAN. That is also my understanding of the attorney-client 
privilege. The point about Mr. Chapin being present, I do not-
questions have been asked about that particular conversation, and I 
think that was only an introduction and the questions ,about the in
troduction, Mr. Segretti might be willing to answer the question. 

Senator WErcKER. May I ask a question as to who was present at 
the meeting? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, which meeting are you talking about? 
Senator WEICKER. I am talking about the meeting at the Executive 

Office Building at 9 o'clock on the evening of October 10. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That was Mr. Dean, Mr. Fielding, and I. 
Mr. SHERMAN. Well, of course, Mr. Fielding--
Senator ERVIN. I don't believe a confidential communication can 

be had between-a communication can be had which is confidential 
in nature within the purview of the rule when it takes place in the 
presence of two outside parties. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Unless the third party also happens to be another 
lawyer who also in the conversations does maintain an attorney-client 
privilege, which was done during this conversation. 

Mr. DASH. Mr. Chairman, I think this has been the claim counsel 
has made. It is my position as chief counsel, and I have stated this 
to counsel that this was a fictitious relationship of attorney-client 
p;rivilege. Mr. Dean, who was counsel to the President, certainly could 
not in ariy way serve as counsel to Mr. Segretti. Certainly Mr. Fielding 
could not, and cannot create a fictitious attorney-client relationshir, 
in order to shield these conversations, and I think the position that 
the committee really should have is there was no attorney-client rela
tionship established. 

Mr. SHERMAN. However, whatever Mr. Dean's purposes were to 
shield anything I have no knowledge of. From Mr. Segretti's point of 
view, there was a good faith relationship of attorney and client, and 
he reasonably believed there was an attorney-client privilege and had 
specific conversations with Mr. Dean on that particular point, and 
only confided in Mr. Dean because Mr. Dean assured him that that 
was the relationship and he was representing him in that capacity. 

Senator ERVIN. Are you asking him about a conversation that he 
had with Mr. Dean at 'the time Mr. Fielding and Mr. Chapin were 
present? 

Senator WEICKER. That is correct. 
Senator ERVIN. I will rule that is not covered by attorney-client 

privilege at all. 
Mr.· SHERMAN. Mr. Chapin was not present, sir, during that meet

ing and I think, Senator, if you were to make a ruling--
Senator °'WEICKER. I specifically asked Mr. Segretti to give to this 

committee the contents of the conveTI>ations held with Mr. Dean and 
Mr. Fielding, in Mr. Dean's office on the night o:f October 10 in the 
Executive Office Building. 

Mr. SHERMAN. I think if the chairman is going to make a ruling 
as to whether or not there was an attorney-client privilege, a :founda~ 
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tion ou~ht to be laid as to whether there was or was not an attorney
client relationship and the only way to lay the foundation is to ask 
Mr. ::3egretti what was said. 

8enator ERVIN. I don't think we have a scintilla of evidence in this 
case that Mr. Dean was practicing law generally and was counsel for 
this man . 

.Mr. bHERMAN. You haven't asked the questions of Mr. Segretti as 
to what .Mr. Dean to1d him so how can there be any evidence i If 
you want to ask those questions, you should do that first before 
arguing. 

::3enator ERVIN. I was on the verge of asking him when my time 
expired a while ago. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Of course, we are always-and we have discussed 
all of these conversations in private, so we are certainly notwith
holding any information. 

Senator ERVIN. You can proceed, Senator. 
Senator WEICKER, I would like to have Mr. Segretti discuss con

versations held with Mr. Dean in the presence of Mr. Fielding in 
Mr. Dean's office and on the night of October 10. 

Mr. SHERMAN, Can I then request a foundation be first laid as to 
whether or not there was an attorney-client relationship in questions 
asked of Mr. Segretti in this regard, what was told to him and what 
did he reasonably believe? 

Senator ERVIN. Let me ask him a question or two on that point. 
Did you make any agreement with Mr. Dean to pay him a retainer 
fee? 

Mr. SEGRE'ITI. No, sir; I did not. 
Senator ERVIN. Did you expect to pay him a retainer fee? 
Mr. SEGREITI. lf he had asked for one, I would have paid one. 
Senator ERVIN. Well, he didn't ask you for one and you didn't 

offer to pay him one? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI, No. 
Senator ERVIN. And you didn't tell him that you had committed 

any violation of the law for which you were seeking legal counsel? 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. I asked Mr. Dean whether anything that we said 

would be privileged and under the attorney-client, otherwise I would 
not discuss any matters with him. 

Senator ERVIN. What did you say about Mr. Fielding being there? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I asked the same question about Mr. Fielding. 
Senator ERVIN. You had two lawyers there? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I asked Mr. Fielding whether he was a lawyer be-

cause, otherwise, I was not going to talk or say anything to him. 
Senator ERVIN. But Mr. Fielding, was he a lawyer? 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. He assured me he was. 
Senator ERVIN. Do you know whether he was practicing law? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I really don't know. 
Senator ERVIN. Mr. Segretti, don't you know that neither one of these 

men were acting in the capacity of lawyer for you? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I thought they were. ' 
Senator ERVIN. Didn't you ask him to get you a lawyer, isn't that 

what happened? 
Mr. SEGRE'ITI. That was much later on, Senator, when I was going 

back to Los Angeles and I asked him if he could suggest a counsel 

21-296 0-74-10 
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in Los Angeles, in the area. Mr. Dean was back in ,v ashington, D.C. 
Senator ERVIN. You asked him to get a lawyer out in California for 

you. 
Mr. SEGRETIT. If he could recommend a lawyer to me. 
Senator ERVIN. Recommend one. You already had a lawyer in Wash

ington, why did you want one out of town? 
Mr. SEGRETIT. Because I was in Los Angeles, Senator. 
Senator BAKER. Mr. Chairman, could I ask .a qualifying question 

in that respect ? 
Senator ERVIN. Yes. 
Senator BAKER. Mr. Segretti, can you tell this committee under oath 

that at the time you talked to Mr. Dean that, and Mr. Fielding that, 
one, you knew they were attorneys? 

Mr. SEGRETIT. Yes. 
Senator BAKER. That they were qualified to practice law? 
Mr. SEGRETIT. Yes. 
Senator BAKER. That you expected to employ them as counsel to 

advise you on your rights and prepare you for whatever legal proceed
ings might be in prospect ? 

Mr. SEGRETIT. Yes. 
Senator BAKER. That you intended to compensate them for those 

services? 
Mr. SEGRETIT. I don't believe that was-I really considered that at 

that time, Senator Baker. 
Senator BAKER. That you asked for and received assurances of the 

privileged nature of the communication? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator BAKER. Now, the final question I would put to you in that 

respect is this: Did you ask for that assurance of privileged communi
cation for the purpose of assuring your legal defense, or for the purpose 
of concealing the substance of what you were about to commurncate? 

Mr. SEGRETIT. I will tell you why that is difficult for me to answer, 
Senator Baker, because I felt that the privileged nature of any com
munication would be necessarv in my defense. 

Senator BAKER. The point I am trying to
Mr. SEGRETTI. So the answer would be, yes. 
Senator BAKER f con.tinuing]. The point I am trying to reach is 

whether or not you are trying to obtain an assurance of confidentiality 
for the sake of protecting the confidentiality of that information, or 
for the sake of assuring your representation by counsel in any pro
ceeding that might be brought against you. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I think the latter would be true, Senator. 
Mr. SHERMAN. Of course, Senator. obviously when you seek an at

torney you also expect it to be confidential so it is kind of a dual 
purpose. 

Senator BAKER. Yes, but the law is well settled that you cannot 
cloak yourself in a claim of confidentiality or attorney-client priv
ilege simply for the sake of concealing information. It must be a 
legitimate intentment of employment for the purpose of advancing 
the legal defenses that may be available to you under the Constitution 
and statute. 

Mr. SHERMAN. I think if the question was asked, did he intend to 
cloak it, not to disclose part of the coverup, then the answer would 
beno. 
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Senator ERVIN. My understanding is, and I am not able to say this 
as a fact, there is a regulation for anybody who is a lawyer for the 
Government to engage in private practice, and the inference is that 
Mr. Dean at least had the title of counsel to the President. That means 
a lawyer for the executive branch of the Government. 

Mr. SHERMAN. As Mr. Dash, of course, raiSQd the same point yester
day, and my response was, even if that is true, which I asked for such 
regulation, he could not. So to me I don't think that would affect 
what Mr. Segretti's good faith belief was, and the example, of course, 
I gave him yesterday, if you went to somebody who told you he was 
a lawyer and he was not a lawyer and you communicated with him in 
the good faith belief he was a lawyer, he would be protected. 

Senator ERVIN. lsn:t it a fact that you went to see Mr. Dean at Mr. 
Dean's instance? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Senator ERVIN. At his request? 
Mr. SEGRETTr. That is correct. 
Senator ERVIN. Yes. You didn't go to him to employ a lawyer? 

[ Conferring.] What did Dean tell you? Mr. Dean wasn't soliciting 
employment as an attorney, was he, at the time he invited you to come 
and pav him a visit'~ 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I don't believe so, Senator. 
Senator ERVIN. Yes. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. However, if Mr. Dean had informed me there was 

such a prohibition against him acting in that capacity and he could 
not so advise me in that capacity, that would have been the end of it 
right there. 

Senator ERVIN. Did Mr. Dean ask you to claim the lawyer-client 
privilege? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. No; he did not. 
Senator ERVIN. I do not know what it is that you would testify to, 

but his testimony here indicated that after this time, you sort of 
vanished from sight. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. l did what? 
Senator ERVIN. Did Mr. Dean give you advice to trust your two 

good legs rather than a bum lawyer'? ls that what you claim to be--
Mr. SHERMAN. Senator, we are not trying to hide any of the facts, 

because Mr. Dash and Mr. Thompson are in possession of all of the 
facts. The whole point is we maintained from the outset that there is 
an attorney-client privilege and he is an attorney, and upon my ad
vice, if he has this privilege, and we feel very strongly about the 
attorney-client privilege, as all the lawyers on this committf'n feel, he 
ought to claim it, not to hide anything. 

Senator BAKER. You mean to claim it just for the sake of claiming 
it? 

Mr. SHERMAN. No; because there is a legitimate attorney-client priv
ilege here that ought to be recognized. 

Senator BAKER. Mr. Chairman, I do not believe there is. 
Mr. DASH. Even if there were an attorney-client privilege, if Mr. 

Segretti were the client, he could waive it. If an attorney were sitting 
there, he would have no right to waive another's privilege. 

I do not see any principle involved if Mr. Segretti in fact wants to 
tell us the facts, because he is the client, if he is the client, and could 
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waive it by telling us the facts. He has already told us the facts. In 
my own view, there is no attorney-client privilege, but I do not see any 
principle, if there were, if Mr. Segretti wants to tell us something that 
he wants to tell us. ' -

Mr. SHERMAN. We are claiming the privilege, and I think the facts 
make it clear that there is an attorney-client privilege, and if the 
chairman wants to rule there is not and instruct him to answer it, I 
will advise him to do so, of course. 

Senator ERVIN. The evidence just does not satisfy me that there was 
any attorney-client privilege, and Mr. Segretti admits that he did not 
go there for the purpose of employing Mr. Dean, that he went there in 
response to a request from Mr. Dean, because Mr. Dean wanted to get 
some information from him. 

Mr. SHERMAN. I do not think that is the tenor of the testimony, 
Senator. 

Senator ERVIN. Is that not true, Mr. Segretti? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I do not think that is absolutely correct, Senator. I 

knew Mr. Dean was an attorney at that time, and from the brief dis
cussion I had on what was told to me regarding the Post article, I cer
tainly was desirous of receiving some legal advice at that time. 

Senator ERVIN. Well, now, did Mr. Dean call you at the instance of 
Mr.Chapin? 

Mr. SEGRETIT. I believe I called Mr. Dean ,at that point, and he in
formed me about that article. 

Senator ERVIN. Well, how did you know about the existence of Mr. 
Dean? Who did you get information from that there was such a per
son as .Tohn W. Dean III? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I was introduced to Mr. Dean in June 1972 at the May-
flower Hotel by Mr. Strachan. 

Senator ERVIN. Mr. Strachan? 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. Yes, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. In 1972? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator ERVIN. When did this meeting occur that Senator W eicker 

was asking you about? 
Mr. SEGRETIT. That was in October, I believe, 1972. 
Senator ERVIN. And Dean set up the meeting? Is that not a fact? Did 

you not tell me that? 
Mr. SEGRETIT. Yes. 
Senator ERVIN. Yes. 
Mr. SHERMAN. Senator, I often call my clients and ask them to come 

into the office. That does not destroy the attorney-client privilege. 
Senator ERVIN. You do not call your clients to come into your office 

before they become a client? He says he has no reason to believe Mr. 
Dean was soliciting legal business. I just hold as a matter of fact that 
the attorney-client. the evidence is insufficient to show that the at
torney-client privilege existed between this witness and Mr. Dean. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Might I ask the Senator to look at, I think a tran
script of the tape, which makes it clear that that, in fact, was a discus
sion between the participants-that, in fact, there was an attorney
client privilege. 
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Senator WEICKER. H I am not mistaken, the tape which is being 
referred to, however, is a tape that was done on November 10, and I 
am referring to a mee,ting of October 10. 

Senator ERVIN. And Mr. Dean has testified before this committee 
that at that time he was engaged in efforts to cover up the so-called 
Watergate affair, that he was engaged in an effort to obstruct justice. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Chairman, if I might, in referring to this 
transcript that counsel referred to, part of it reads as follows: 

Mr. DEAN. I consider anything said in this conversation is completely privileged 
by reason of the fact that I !lerve as general counsel over at the White House. 
I am looking at this as it relates to Dwight Chapin, a member of the White 
House staff. To our understanding, I will make no copies. 

et cetera, 
Mr. STRACHAN. OK, let me clear that such that I will feel confident in speaking 

truthfully and freely at this point. 

He says something to the effect that it will not be divulged unless I 
give my consent. 

I think it is clear from here that at least in Mr. Dean's mind, he was 
talking ,about executive privilege at that point ,and not ,attorney-client 
privilege. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. My recollection is on that tape. I put a statement 
regarding attorney-client privilege. I have not seen a transcript of 
that interview and neither has my attorney, Mr. Sherman. 

Senator ERVIN. Well, I hold it is a matter of fact that you do not 
produce enough evidence to sustain the privilege. The burden is on 
you to show that ait the time of the conversation Senator Weicker 
asked you about, the attorney-client privilege existed between you 
and John W. Dean, and the evidence does not satisfy me and I do 
not believe it satisfies the 6ther members of the committee to that 
effect. 

Dean says here: 
I served as general counsel over at the White House and looking at this as in 

relation to Dwight Chapin, a member of the White House staff. To our under
standing, I will make no copies of the transcript of this other than one for 
myself and one I will send y,ou for any use you may want to make of it 
personally or to turn over to your attorney so that he has got a record of 
exactly what we have talked about. 

In other words, there is Mr. Dean's testimony to the effect that he 
was not your attorney, that he would give you a copy of the transcript 
so that you could turn it over to your ,attorney. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I never received a copy of that, and very honestly, I 
do not remember that being said on the :tape. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Senator, in addition, Mr. Segretti did employ a Los 
Angeles counsel who I talked to just in the past few weeks. He told 
me that when he turned over certain documents to ,John Dean-which 
apparently, John Dean without authorization turned over to this com
mittee-he considered .John Dean cocounsel for Mr. Strachan and Mr. 
Segretti. That was another attornev in Los Ani:reles who advanced this 
idea after I asked him why documents were turned over. 

Senator ERVIN. This is a transcript of the tape and here is Dean 
talking. He says: "He will give Mr. Segretti a transcript of the con
versation so Mr. Segretti can turn it over to Mr. Se,gretti's attorney." 
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Now, if Mr. Dean had been Mr. Segretti's attorney, he would not have 
said he was going to give it to him, he would have just kept a oopy. 

I am going to hold that there is not sufficient evidence to justify 
the conclusion that any attorney-client relationship existed between 
Mr. Segretti and Mr. Dean. I am going to instruct you to answer the 
question. 

Mr. SHERMAN. Then just for the record, because we feel there are 
other reasons which I have explained to Mr. Dash why this point is 
extremely important, because we feel Mr. Dean, without authoriza
tion and in his relationship, obtained information from Mr. Segretti 
and Mr. Segretti's Los Angeles lawyer and turned it over to this com
mittee, and we feel there were violations on his part. If you are 
forcing the witness to answer under penalty of contempt of Congress 
if he doesn't, I would like to make an objection. And, of course, if he 
doesn't want to answer. he has no choice. 

Senator ERVIN. I hold that there's no privilege for several reasons. 
He certainly didn't ask Mr. Fielding and Mr. Dean both to be his 
witnesses. 

Mr. SHERMAN. He is testifying that when he met with Mr. Dean and 
Mr. Fielding, he asked at that time if there was an attorney-client re
lationship because he wouldn't speak with Mr. Fielding present unless 
it was told to him that there was such a relationship. 

Certainly if there is a secretary present in mv office, that is part of 
the privileged communications, because she is an agent of the attorney 
at that time. which Mr. Fielding was. · 

Senator BAKER. Mr. Chairman, do I understand it to be the Chair's 
ruling that the witness and counsel have not made out a case to sup
port attorney-client privilege? 

Senator ERVIN. Yes. I direct the witness to answer the question. 
Senator BAKER. And that the witness is instructed to answer Sen -

ator Weicker's question. 
Is that the state of afl'airs i 
Senator ERVIN. Yes. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I would be very happy to answer vour question, Sen

ator Weicker. However, I have realry forgotten what it was. 
Sena.tor WEICKER. "Whv don't you just go ahead and describe to the 

committee discussions held in the office located in the Executive Office 
Building on the night of October 10, at which place, Mr. Dean and 
Mr. Fielding and yourself were present? 

Mr. SF.GRETT!. To the best of my recollection, the meeting lasted 
perhaps a half hour, perhaps an hour. He had a copy of the Post 
article that had just come out relating to alleirations by Mr. Young. 
Mr. Dean read through that to me, line by line and paragraph by 
paragraph, and we discussed the truth or falsitv of that article,. At 
the end of that period of time, there was a brief discussion about me 
making a statement or writing up a sta.tement to be considered the 
next day for release. 

At about that point, to the best of my recollection, the meeting 
ended and Mr. Dean drove mvself, and I believe Mr. Fielrling was in 
the car, over to a hotel or motel in Crysta] Ci.ty here in Washington, 
at which time, I went in and checked in under another name. They 
waited in the car while I did that. Then I went back, got my luggage, 
and went to sleep. 



The next morning-well, that is-
Senator WEICKER. Just go ahead in narrative form as you are 

doing now. 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. The next morning, I prepared a brie,£ statement--! 

believe the next morning. I ·was pretty tired that evening. Mr. Field
ing came by-it is hard for me to guess the time-9 o'clock, 10 o'clock 
in the morning. He had another statement that had been prepared by 
someone else-I don't know whether it was Mr. Dean or Mr. Fielding 
or others-essentially, that was a denial of most of the allegations. 

Something was said to the effect that he wanted me to go over it and 
he had to take it back to a meeting at the ·white House. I don't be,
lieve I was ever told what the meeting involved or who was involved 
in the meeting, that type of thing, and he said, read over the statement, 
there was time pressure. He read over my statement at the time and he 
-thought that my statement I had prepared was better. 

I read over the statement, I made some corrections on it. There was 
some pressure of time, that is certainly clear in my mind, and he left. 

Later on, Mr. Dean, I believe, came by where I was staying and 
stated something to the effect that the media people decided that things 
will die of their own volition rather than making any statement 
whatsoever. 

Then there was a brief discussion at some point-I don't know 
whether it was then or later by phone-it is hard to recall fully; it 
was just a few weeks prior to the election-discussion about what I 
should do in the meantime, and there was a social discussion regarding 
how nice the Greek islands were at that time of the year. But I took 
it at that point to be more of a social discussion than anything else. 

Then there was a discussion at some period about going back out ,v-est. I told him I wanted to go back to the Los Angeles area and 
decided for me to travel by train, and I did. 

Senator WEICKER. During the course of the meeting on October 10, 
did you give essentially the details of your activities to Mr. Dean as 
you have given them to this committee-in essence~ 

Mr. SEGRETI'r. Not in as much detail, but certainly the general out-
lines, yes. 

Senator WEICKER. The broad outlines. 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. Yes. 
Senator WEICKER. Now, may I read to you testimony which was 

given before this committee by Mr. Richard Moore. He is now referring 
to a meeting that took place on October 15. 

I can perhaps summarize very quickly. We had that meeting on Friday. The 
story appeared Sunday and of course it was a major story, Monday morning, 
Mr. Ziegler would be subject to press, a lot of queries at his press conference 
(a); (b) I rather think Mr. Ehrlichman was going on one of the Sunday inter

view shows and there was a meeting in the Roosevelt Room to discuss both 
those things, how do we respond to this and frankly, Senator Weicker, we did 
think, I did. and most of us, that the thrust of it as far as the White House was 
concerned, Chapin's role of hiring his old college chum is what he called it, was 
wrong, is wrong but we thought the meaning of it is apparent since to get it 
closer and closer on the Presidency required that there was a political thing in 
the story right in the political season and required, of course. as honest an answer 
as we could make but also one that takes into consideration the charge was rather 
political so we met and discussed how it could be properly handled. 

Now, the response, as I understand it, the brief denial by Mr. Ziegler 
that came forth on your story was as follows : 
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I will not dignify with comment stories based on hearsay, characterization, 
innuendo, or guilt by association. That is the White House position. 

Do you feel that that was an honest response in light of the informa
tion which you had given to Mr. Dean and Mr. Fielding in the previous 
days? 

Mr. SEGRETIT. The trouble with giving an answer to that question is 
that the Post article did contain many allegations that were in fact 
not true. There were many truths in that article, however. That is the 
best I can do to answer that. 

Senator WEICKER. But at that time, John Dean, counsel to the Pres
ident, had essentially-essentially-the story that you have told to us 
here today? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe he did, yes. 
Senator WEICKER, I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator ERVIN. Senator Inouye. 
Senator INOUYE. Thank you; sir. 
Mr. Segretti, the city of Washington is a city of rumors and there is 

a very persistent one floating around involving you. I would like to 
give you an opportunity to respond to this rumor. 

Do you know Mr. Arthur Bremer? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I do not. 
Senator INOUYE. What does the Greek symbol or letter, delta, mean 

to you? 
Mr. SEGRETIT. Are you referring to my notes, Senator? 
Senator INOUYE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. SEGRETrI. I believe that means Mr. Nixon, President Nixon. 
Senator INOUYE. Who is delta 1? 
Mr. SEGRETrI. I believe that was, in those notes, Mr. Chapin. Those 

were just my own shorthand way of making notes. 
Senator INOUYE. And delta 2? 
Mr. SEGRETIT. I believe in that context, it was Mr. Kalmbach. 
Senator INOUYE. And delta 3 ? 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. I don't know whether I had a delta 3 or not. It would 

be Mr. Strachan, I would imagine. 
Senator INOUYE. At the time of your unusual activities, were you 

aware that you were breaking the law when you forceably opened a 
window and placed a stink bomb in headquarters ? 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. Senator, I was not aware of how that stink bomb was 
going to be put in that headquarters. I did not at any time envision 
that the-that it would be done in that manner. 

Senator INOUYE. Were you aware that it was a violation of the law 
when a political radio commercial was placed under false sponsorship? 

Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I didn't believe I really thought of it at that time, but 
I certainly know it was wrong. 

Senator INOUYE. Wer~ you aware that it was a crime to falsely 
order flowers, limousines, pizzas, liquor, without any intentions to 
pay? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I didn't think of it in those terms at that particular 
time. I know it is wrong and I certainly regret it. 

Senator INOUYE. Were you aware that it was unlawful to send sala
cious and libelous letters? 

Mr. SEGRETrI. I am certainly aware of it now. 
Senator INOUYE. And the :fraudulent use of U.S. mails? 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes; although very honestly, Senator, at that time, 
we just didn't think of those things. I think to a great extent, we got 
caught up in the zeal of the activity and the zeal of the campaign 
and these things were not done with any great forethought or 
foresight. 

Senator INOUYE. Throughout all that time, none of you discussed 
the possible criminal involvement of these acts? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I don't recall doing that until, really, after the fact. 
Senator INOUYE. Now that you look back, wouldn't you say that just 

about everything you did was a crime of one sort or another? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. No; I don't believe I can really characterize it in those 

terms. Certainly, many of the things were improper, but things such 
as putting a picket at a rally or something, I don't believe that is 
illegal. • 

Senator INOUYE. Thank you very much, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. You don't call forgery or libel a mere prank, do you? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Senator, I don't call any of the things I did at this 

point in time pranks. I have stated many times before this committee 
today that they have no place in the American political system. I 
don't believe there should be pranks as such or dirty tricks, or how
ever you want to term it, in the American political system. 

Senator ERVIN. Well, it appears here from your testimony that you 
did in effect forge several letters, that you uttered libelous statements, 
and I am glad that you say you don't classify those things as pranks 
or mere dirty tricks. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Senator, you know, it is really hard to draw the line 
between a lot of these things. Many people have said that pranks in 
the American political system ha.ve been traditional and in some quar
ters, humorous and acceptable, and it is a good thing. Well, certainly, 
there should be some light and humor in life and I am the first one to 
say that there should be. But I don't believe many of these things so 
classified in other contexts as humorous and funny should be present. 

Senator ERVIN. You testified under examination by Senator Tal
madge that you traveled from Washington to, I believe Philadel
phia--

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Senator ERVIN [continuing]. And then to Chicago and as you trav-

eled-you went by train? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator ERVIN. What were you trying to do, hide your whereabouts? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Senator, at that time, I was subject to many news-

paper stories regarding me. I remember getting off, changing trains 
in Philadelphia and seeing my picture on the front page and going 
up to Chicago and seeing my picture on the front page up there. 
And I certainly did not want to talk to any report~rs at that period 
of time, that is correct. It would have been difficult for me to honestly 
deny all the questions put to me and I didn't want, really, to be put 
in that position. Plus the fact that it would have been extremely 
embarrassing to President Nixon, obviously. 

The election was upon us or upon the scene, and I thought it would 
just be best :for all concerned to stay out of sight until after the 
election. 

Senator ERVIN. Did you talk to anyone about staying out of sight 
before you did stay out of sight? , 

" 
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Mr. SEGRETIT. Mr. Dean. 
Senator ERVIN. Mr. Dean? 
Mr. SEGRETIT. Yes, sir. 
Senator ERVIN. And he was not your counsel at that time? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, I disagree with that. I think he was, but in any 

case, he agreed. 
Senator ERVIN. Well, one time down in North Carolina, there was an 

accused in a case that had no lawyer. He had no lawyer, so the judge 
asked him-asked this lawyer if he would represent the accused. He 
said, "Yes." 

The judge said, "Well, take the accused out to the side room and 
give him the very best advice you can." · 

He went out to the side room with the accused. In a few minutes, 
the lawyer came back without the accused and the judge told the 
sheriff to look out in the side room and bring the accused in. The 
sheriff came back and reported that the accused was not there. 

The judge asked the lawyer, "What does this mean?" 
The lawyer said, "You told me to give him the very best advice I 

could, and I did." 
So Mr. Dean-assuming that he was your lawyer-seemed to have 

given you what you considered good advice, because you followed it. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. It certainly sounded like good advice at the time. 
Senator ERVIN. And didn't you adopt similar tactics after the elec

tion was all over? 
Mr. SEGRETII. No, I proceeded to my residence about 2 days after the 

election. 
Senator ERVIN. Weren't you sort of out-of-pocket here about the 

time this committee was set up? We had a little difficulty finding you, 
or so I am informed by the staff. 

Mr. SEGRETII. I don't believe so. I was always living at my places of 
residence under my name and I don't believe-many newspapermen 
found me. They didn't seem to have much difficulty. 

Senator ERVIN. Do you have any further questions, Mr. Dash? 
Mr. DASH. I just have a few questions. 
Senator Gurney asked you about the number of people that you 

actually had working for you and I think you said something about 11. 
Mr. SEGRETII. I just made a guess. 
Mr. DASH. Actually, your expense record that we have shows that 

you actually paid 22 people and that counting those who worked for 
some of the others, would bring it to 28. Following a request that you 
have made to us, I won't go down the list and name them. 

Mr. SEGRETI'i. Fine. 
Mr. DASH. Now, even if there were only 28, which I take it is not 

necessarily a large number when one speaks of thousands working in 
the campaign. Nevertheless, isn't it true, Mr. Segretti, that only one 
agent acting in the kind of arena that you were acting in, doing the 
kind of work that, say, Mr. Benz was doing, or the work that was 
being done in California, could be quite destructive of a candidate's 
opportunities? It doesn't take very many to do it? 

Mr. SEGRETII. It is possible; yes, sir, assuming that that is correct. 
Mr. DASH. The particular letter that we have spoken about, the 

very scurrilouR letter about Senator Humphrey and Senator Jackson 
under Senator Muskie's campaign stationery-Mr. Chapin thought 
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that for very little money, one person got quite a bit of return out of 
it. So you got quite a bit of pack for one person. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is the danger for the type of activities that I en
gaged in. 

Mr. DASH. ·well, I would like the record to show, so that we are not 
misled by numbers, that the fact that there were only 28, that that 
does not minimize the impact that 28 may have had on the election. 

Mr. SEGRE'ITI. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. Now, when you were informed that you were going to be 

called before the grand jury, you did have a meeting with Mr. Dean 
in Miami, did you not? 

Mr. SEGRETrI. Yes, I did. 
Mr. DASH. Did the question come up concerning whether or not 

certain parties should be dealt with if it should come up to the grand 
jury? 

Mr. SHERMAN. Senator, again we are going to raise-he went back 
specifically, I think, to discuss with Mr. Dean his legal rights. H the 
Senator makes the same ruling, we will answer the question. We think 
this conversation is particularly within the attorney-client privilege 
and I believe Mr. Segretti will testify that he was consulting with 
Mr. Dean in that capacity. 

Senator ERVIN. I think I would hold that the evidence totally fails 
to show any attorney-client relationship between Mr. Segretti and 
Mr.Dean. 

Mr. SHERMAN. And that would include this latter meeting? 
Senator ERVIN. Yes, I would think that is evident. 
Mr. DASH. Following that, did you testify before the Senate-did 

you talk to representatives of the Senate Committee on Administra
tive Practices in November of 1972? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I never discussed any substance with them, no, sir. 
Mr. DASH. No, but did you tell representatives of that committee 

that because you had not consulted an attorney, you did not have an 
attorney? 

Mr. SEGRE'ITI. I believe my statement was to the effect that I did 
not have an attorney in Los Angeles at that time and I wished to con
sult with one. At that time, I was in the process, I believe, of obtain
ing counsel in Los Angeles, which I did, based on Mr. Dean's recom
mendation. 

Mr. DASH. Well, relying on the chairman's ruling, and I will again 
ask the question: In Miami when you went to see Mr. Dean prior to 
your being called before the grand jury, was there a discussion con
cerning certain names of persons you had dealt with during your op
erations coming up before the grand jury? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is correct. 
Mr. DASH. What names were there concern about? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Mr. Chapin, Mr. Strachan and Mr. Kalmbach. 
Mr. DAsn. Did Mr. Dean indicate that he might be able to do 

something about those names not being-coming up? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. Could you elaborate a little more on that? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. He said something to the effect that he might be able 

to put parameters on the inquiry. He seemed to be particularly con
cerned about Mr. Kalmbach's name coming up. 
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Mr. DASH. All right. Then when you actually went to testify before 
the grand jury, did you have a meeting with Mr. Silbert? 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. Yes, I did just prior. 
Mr. DASH. At that time he was acting as the principal Assistant 

U.S. Attorney and in charge of the Watergate investigation? 
Mr. SEGRETTr. I don't know his exact role but I believe that is essen

tially correct. 
Mr. DASH. During his questioning of you, or preparation with you, 

before your testimony before the grand jury, did a discussion come up 
concerning Mr. Kalmbach? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Brief reference was made; yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. How was that reference-how did Mr. Silbert in any way 

refer to Mr. Kalmbach? 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. He said something to the effect, "Were you receiving 

funds from Mr. K ?" 
Mr. DASH. He used the letter "K"? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. Did that seem strange to you at the time? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. DASH. What impression did you get? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. The impression I had was that there was something 

going on behind the scenes. 
Mr. DASH. Did you believe then that you were really not being asked 

full questions concerning your knowledge of these facts? 
Mr. SEGRETI'I. Well, I have to look upon it, upon my perspective now. 

I believe the questions they asked relating to the vVatergate burglary 
and wiretap were full and complete. I think they did an adequate job 
in that regard. · 

Mr. DASH. There was no effort to ask you any questions concerning 
Mr. Kalmbach or how you were paid? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Well, there was that very brief prior discussion with 
Mr. Silbert which did not go into any detail, and during my testimony 
before the grand jury nothing was asked by the U.S. attorneys re
garding that. 

Mr. DASH. The only references Mr. Silbert made were to a Mr. "K" 
and.not to Mr. Kalmbach to you? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That is right. That was not in front of the grand jury. 
Mr. DASH. No, no, not in front of the grand jury, before you went 

before the grand jury? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is right. 
Mr. DASH. Did Mr. Silbert ask you any question concerning Mr. 

Chapin? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. In the prior meeting? 
Mr. DASH. In the meeting prior to-
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DASH. How full was his inquiry on that? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I think I gave him the general outline that I was first 

contacted by Mr. Strachan and Mr. Chapin. 
Mr. DASH. When you appeared before the grand jury, did he ask 

you any questions concerning- Mr. Kalmbach and Mr. Chapin? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. To the best of my recollection he did not. 
Mr. DASH.· But did you in fact mention Mr. Kalmbach and Mr. 

Chapin and, if so, under what circumstances? 



4049 

Mr. SEGRETTI. A grand juror asked me questions relating to those 
individuals, and I believe I answered all of them. 

Mr. DASH. Specifically to those individuals, did the grand juror 
know of those individuals? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. No,nottomyknowledge. 
Mr. DASH. How did it come up? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. It is very hard to remember, Mr. Dash. That was a 

long time ago. 
Mr. DASH. Weren't you asked how you were paid and how you got 

involved? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Let me give you my best recollection of that. I have 

not seen a grand jury transcript of that, of course, but there was a 
question by a grand juror regarding my financial arrangements, who 
they were with and when was the last money received, and I told 
them-I told them it was Mr. Kalmbach and the last sum I received, 
I gave them the date as best I could recall it, and I told them the sum. 

Mr. DASH. And actually at that time you were really following 
what Mr. Dean had suggested to you in Miami, not to answer questions 
or volunteer anything that was not asked but to try to keep Mr. Kalm
bach and Mr. Chapin's names out, but if the questions were put, to tell 
the whole ball of wax. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Certainly. 
Mr. DASH. All right. 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I had no intention to perjure myself before the grand 

jury. 
Mr. DASH. But if that juror had not asked that question, Mr. Cha

pin's and Mr. Kalmbach's names would not have gone before the grand 
jurv? 

Mr. SEGRETTr. I don't believe they would have. 
Mr. DASH. I have no further questions. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Mr. Segretti, when the question was asked as to 

who was paying you, was the question also asked what you were being 
paid for? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I don't recall exactly, Mr. Thompson. There were 
some things said that I was engaged in getting pickets, rival pickets, 
in other words a Muskie picket in a Humphrey rally or what have 
you, that type of thing, but no details were ever gone into, just very 
general. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Did you discuss that in the grand jury? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe so. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Did you discuss that with Mr. Silbert? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. TnoMPSON. Beforehand. You have testified about what might 

be described as two different categories of activities, things that might 
be what have been referred to as Dick Tuck type of activities, per
haps-amusing thing&-and things that were possibly violations of 
criminal law and not in any way amusing. 

What are we to understand about Mr. Silbert? Are we getting the 
correct impression now? Did he understand the full scope of your 
activities or, to the best of your knowledge, did he only think you were 
engaged in the prank-type things which we have hea.rd testified about 
here £or several weeks? 
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Mr. SEGRETTI. I do not really know. It is hard to guess; but to the 
best of my knowledge, Mr. Silbert had no knowledge of all the activi
ties that I engaged in, and probably thought, although this is pure 
speculation, that I was engaged in, shall we say, the prank-type 
activities. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Did he ask you what you were being paid for? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. He may have. I really do not recall. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Did he ask you how much you had been paid? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I do not believe he did. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Getting back briefly to who knew what and when, 

I understand in your meeting of October 10, Mr. Dean and Mr. Field
ing were both present, and did you discuss the Humphrey-Jackson 
letter with them at that time? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe that was mentioned. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Did you discuss Mr. Chapin's involvement with 

them a-t that time? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I cannot say whether I did or not. I just do not recall. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Did you have a recollection as to the scope of their 

knowledge when you left that meeting with regard to what your activi
ties had been? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I certainly had the general outline of it. I was very 
tired that evening; I had been up the night before traveling. 

Mr. THOMPSON. You talked about the Humphrey-Jackson letter 
and you talked about some of the hard stuff anyway? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. THOMPSON. The question is whether or not you mentioned other 

individuals, Mr. Chapin and other people, who you had dealt with in 
setting this up? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I do not know whether that was brought up at that 
time or not. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Did you have--
Mr. SEGRETTI. Mr. Dean, so far as I know, knew about those indi

viduals at that time. I had been introduced to Mr. Dean by Mr. 
Strachan so he knew about Mr. Strachan, and he knew that Mr. 
Strachan knew me. 

Mr. THOMPSON. You assumed he knew what you were doing-what 
Mr. Strachan had done? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I just-I do not believe I made any assumption at 
that point. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Did you have any subsequent meetings, say that 
month, the month of October, with anyone at the ·white House? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. No, I did not; not to my recolledion. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Fielding, Strachan, Dean, Chapin, anyone? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. No; none. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Was your next meeting with anyone at the White 

House-with Mr. Dean? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. It was Mr. Dean in Palm Springs, Calif. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Is that when he taped the conversation that we 

have alluded to? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Going back to October 10, I believe he suggested 

that you keep a low profile. 
Mr. SroRETTI. Yes, sir. 
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Mr. THOMPSON. Is he the one who suggested the train trip? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I believe he did. 
Mr. THOMPSON. Senator Talmadge referred to someone asking yo.u 

whether or not you thought the Greek Islands were pretty at this 
time of year, something to that effect; was that Mr. Dean? 

Mr. SEGRETTL Yes. I had the impression that he had taken such 
a trip at one time and he said they were. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Did he ask you if vou needed any money? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. There was a reference to that, I believe, that evening 

around October 10 or whatever, whether I had sufficient fonds to 
sustain myself until the election, and I told him I did, and that was 
about the end of that. 

Mr. THOMPSON. Did he, at any time, offer to get you a job or indi
cate that perhaps he had a job £or you out of the country? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. That was after I returned to my residence after 
the election. 

Mr. THOMPSON. About mid-November? 
Mr. SEGRETIL Yes. 
Mr. THOMPSON. When you met in Palm Springs with him again, 

did he indicate that he had discussed this matter with anyone else in 
the vVhite House? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I do not recall that; no, sir. 
Senator WEICKER. Just to make sure the record is straight, I under

stood your previous answers, after the meeting of October 10, as I 
understand it, you went to a hotel over in Crystal City ; is that correct? 

Mr. SEGRETTL That is correct. 
Senator WEICKER. And you did meet with Mr. Dean again on Octo

ber 11? 
Mr. SEGRETTL I£ those dates-I believe it was the next day he came 

by to the motel room; yes. 
Senator WEICKER. With a form of denial? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. No; I believe that was Mr. Fielding who came by with 

that, and Mr. Dean came by later in the day, if my memory is correct 
on that. 

Senator WEICKER. On October 11? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator WEICKER. Did you stay in the motel past the 11th? When did 

you leave the motel? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. I do not know whether I left later that day or the next 

day; it was rather soon then. 
Senator WEICKER. So it was Mr. Fielding who came by first? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is my best recollection, and then Mr. Dean. 
Senator WEICKER. Right; and then Mr. Dean? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. Yes. 
Senator WEICKER. What was the nature of this deni,al? Was this 

something that you were supposed to sign? 
Mr. SEGRETTL That was my impression; yes. 
Senator WEICKER. Was it in affidavit form? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. No; just seemed to be a statement . 

. Senator WEICKER. A statement which they attempted to get your 
signature on? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. I do not recall if there was a signature line on that or 
not, but certainly my approval. 



4052 

Senator WEICKER. I see. I have no further questions. 
Mr. DASH. Mr. Chairman, I do not want to extend the hearing but I 

think I want to make sure our record is clear. I think, as our record 
from a prior phase of this hearing already shows, that the only rea~ 
son the FBI gave, and the U.S. attorney gave, :for not pursuing this 
particular matter is there was a belief that dirty tricks did not involve 
criminal behavior. 

Mr. Segretti, you now have pleaded guilty, have you not i 
Mr. SEGRETTI. That is right. 
Mr. DASH. In the U.S. district court. To what have you pleaded 

guilty? 
Mr. SEGRETTI. To three counts of 18 U.S.C. 612, which is distributing 

or causing to be published unauthorized campaign literature, in other 
words, not properly attributed to the source. 

Mr. DASH. And if, in fact, Mr. Silbert had pursued all of the ques
tions he could have pursued concerning your activities, your testimony 
before this committee is you would have told him everything that you 
have done. You would not have withheld anything from Mr. Silberti 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. Well, I do not know how I would have acted-reacted 
to that. I may have taken the fifth amendment at some point. I just do 
not know. 

Mr. DASH. But you did not have that opportunity because Mr. Sil-
bert did not pursue all these questions with you; did he? 

Mr. SEGRETTI. No, he did not. 
Mr. DASH. I have no further questions. 
Senator ERVIN. I understood you to say you told Mr. Silbert you 

had engaged in certain activities for which you had been paid by 
Mr. Kalmbach, and you outlined in a general way what the nature of 
those activities were. 

Mr. SEGRETI'I. Very general, Senator. 
Senator ERVIN. Yes. And there was nothing to ,prevent him from 

asking you any further questions if he had had any desire to learn any 
more? 

Mr. SEGRETI'I, No. I believe that is correct. The door may have opened 
at that point. 

Senator ERVIN, Any further questions? 
Mr. Segretti, I want to thank you on behalf of the committee for 

the cooperation that you have given us-the full cooperation. You 
have answered all our questions freely, including those where you re
lied on the attorney-client privilege that existed between you and John 
Dean, and it has been very helpful to the committee. You apparently 
made a frank disclosure of things, and you have not tried, so far as I 
can tell, to evade answering any question you thought we were entitled 
to have answered. 

Mr. SEGRETTI. Thank you, Senator. I would like to say it certainly 
has not been easy for me or anybody in my position to make some of 
these disclosures because, certainly, I regret sincerely many of the acts 
I was engaged in. However, I do feel it was necessary, and hopefully 
this will, to some extent, in the future prevent other individuals from 
getting in the posture that I am today. 

I do feel a benefit from these hearings, at least in this area, will more 
or less cleanse the system for some time to come. Thank you. 



Mr. SHERMAN. Senator, I think I would also like to thank both Mr. 
Lenzner, Mr. Lackritz, in particular and, of course, Mr. Dash and Mr. 
Thompson, because they have been very kind to us over the past few 
months. Thank you. 

Senator ERVIN. Thank you. 
The committee will stand in recess until 10 o'clock tomorrow. 
[Whereupon, at 4 :45 p.m., the hearing was recessed, to reconvene 

at 10 a.m., Thursday, October 4, 1973.] 



. 
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EXHIBITS SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD 

EXHIBIT No. 158 

WAC<E UP LDB!E!RAI.S ! 

,s·rHISTHE MAN YOU WANT 

IN THE OVAL OFFICE? 
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Ed Muskie would be no different 

from the Nixons, Agnews, Mitchells, 

Connallys we have now. 

He is the candidate of the 

Democratic Right. His victory would 

be a victory for the old-line reaction

ary elements in the party. 

Will we sit on our hands again 

until Muskie locks up the nomination 

in the cigar-filled back rooms at 

Miami? Or will we ~ork for a New . . . 

Politics? .H~ I s_._'a sell-out,·. and we 

know it. 

Let's do something about it. 
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,1 

Muskie has always voted against 
·gun control. -(He violated the law in 
1965 by hunting in a baited field in 
Maryland and was fined.) He sits 
cheek-by-jowl in with the rancid 
National Rifle Association lobby. 

·Muskie is the only of the so-
. called Liberal Democrats who crawled 

into bed with racist-supercop Frank 
Rizzo when Rizzo beat liberal Thatcher 
Longstreth for Mayor of Philadelphia 
and now plans a meeting with Rizzo in 
December to sell out Liberalism for 
I' law 'n order''. 
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Muskie ad4ed himself publicly to. 
the list of political opportunitists in 
opposing abortion reform -- denying the 
right of a woman to have control over 
her own body. He is a sexist. 

Muskie has told Black Americans 
that there is no room for them in his 
politics. Blacks are the backbone of 
the Democratic party, and Mr. Muskie 
told them to go to hell. This is 
Muskie's way of playing on Southern 
Strategy. We don't want a racist to 
represent Democrats in 1972. 

WHAT KIND Of MAN IS ED MUSKIE ? 

He's a wheeling-dealing, ward
healing politician who will fit right 
in with the Daley, Meany, Johnson gang 
in the Democratic party. 

He's sold out. Let's not be 
fooled. 

We blew our chance in 1968; let's 
not blow it again. 

CITIZENS FOR A LIBERAL ALTERNATIVE 



\Cf\ ice,. Both Me,my and Daley have 
made it clear that they have been mor
tally offended, and neither i\ one to for
give or forget an in,ult. much le,, a pub
lic humiliation 

.. Thi, man·, idea, aren't liberal:· 
gro""led Meany la,t week. ''Thi, man\ 
idea, are crazy."' Meany\ anger ha, 
been building up. It i, not ju,t that he ob
Jcct, to McGovern\ J)O'ition, on ,uch 
iv~ue, a, pot, abortion and the Viet Nam 
War. He ha, al\O developed a di,tru,t 
of the candidale that aide, feel can nev
er be di,pcllcd. The antagoni,m date, 
back to 1962. when McGo,ern ran for 
the Senate from South Dakota. Hard
prev~cd for ca..,h in a tough campaign. 
he a,ked the Af-lA.10 for a $30.000 loan 
The requc,t came to Meany, who or
dered: .. Give him lhe money:· With 
that. Meany concluded that he had an
other Senator \\ho wa\ \afe for labor 

Thar turned out to be only partly 
true. McGovern dutifully voted the la
bor line much of lhe time. but he 
flunked one crucial le\t. He voted 
again\t cutting off a filibu,tcr that wa, 
pre\enting a \Ole on repeal of the right
to-\\ork pro\·i,ion of the Taf1-Hartley 
Act-a ,acred matter with labor. He 
~ub\equently ca,t many other vote, that 
were con,idered anti-labor. To Meany. 
he wa, an ingrate. He made no notable 
effort to conciliate rhe labor chieftain 
Typically. he \aid that !Jince he had 
made a mi,takc on righMo-work. 
Meany ,hould confc\\ that he had been 
wrong about the Viet Nam War. By con
vention time. Meany Wa\ mad enough 
to have rhe AH.-00 di,trihute a 46~page 
attack on McGovern\ legi,lative record 
-a, if McGovern were the Republican 
prC\identic:11 candidate. MO\t of the rC\t 
of big labor i, following Meany'\ lead. 
Unle,, he relent,. they will not yield, et_
thcr. It could c"'t McGovern help all 
the poll, a, well a, $5,0IJ<J,000 in labor 
campaign fund\. 

Initially. Daley wa, not a, angry al 
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EXHIBIT NO. 159 

MEANY IN MIAMI IEACH HOTEL lOIIY 
Tl,e distrust was deep. 

McGovern a'S Mean)' \\a\. McGovern 
did not encourage delegate, to file in 
hi, behalf in Chicago; he wanted the 
mayor, !Jupport if it wa!J at all po\\i
ble. But he forfeited it when Daley\ del
egate.. were replaced at the convention 
by the challenger.., including M>me of 
the mayor'\ ,worn enemie,. among 
them Alderman William Singer. Watch
ing the proceeding, from a di!Jtance at 
hi, ,ummer home in Michigan, the may
or maintained an ominou, ,ilence while 
hi\ i,upporteri, vowed th-at they would 
ne\·er back McGovern. Said Chicago 
Alderman Vito Marzullo: ··only the 
Lord or Mayor Daley could activate me 
for McGovern:· 

At thi, point the Lord would be the 
better bet. "To Daley:· !Jay\ an aide. 
··McGovern i, the cla\\ic Mcthodi,t 
-the kind of guy who doe\n't !JWeat. 
No one i, more difficult for an lri,h 
Catholic to get along with than one of 
lhO\e non-,wcating Methodi\h." A\ de
\'OUt a Democrat a, he i!t a Catholic. 
Daley would agonize over abandoning 
the prC\idential nominee. But \hort of 
that dra,tic \tep. there i!J plenty he can 
do to expre\\ hi, di,plea\ure with Mc
Govern. He can cut off Cook County 
fund, to McGovern or hamper the di,
tribution of hi\ literature or hara!J"i hi, 
worker... On tlection Day. Daley\ pre
cinct worken will be !Jtrategically ~ta
tioned at polling place\. Conceivably, 
Daley\ \Crvice\ may not be a\ indi!J
pen!Jable a, they once were-at lca\t !JO 
the McGovern force\ hope. A group of 
reformer\ called the Independent Pre-

THE NATION 

cinct Organization. led by Bill Singer. 
have developed a gra,,-rool\ organiza
tion that ha\ proved a, effective a, Da
ley\ in wme local race,. If it can be 
mobilized for McGovern. ii might do 
the work that Daley ,eem\ likely to 
\hun. Then. too. Daley might eventually 
be moved to help McGovern-a little 

If Meany and Daley remain hO\tile 
to McGovern in the campaign or are 
at lea,t neutralized. Pre,ident !\:ixon ha, 
an advantage he would not ha\e 
dreamed p<)\\ible before the comen
lion. Spoke,men for the Old Politic, 
though rhey may be, the t\\O bO\\C\ ha\e 
enormou, appeal for a large part of the 
electorate-the ··ethnic.. ... the kind of 
voter that wa\ underrepre\Cnted at the 
Democratic Convention and i, likely to 
re..ent McGovern. ff the,e voter, '"'itch 
to the Republican, in large number... a 
\izable chunk of the Democratic coali
tion will di,appear. Would Meany and 
Daley, Joyal Democrat\ all the..e year\. 
welcome ,uch a development? In the 
pa!Jt, they have taken exception to the 
Pre,ident. Yet they have al\o learned 
to live with him, though not very com
fortably. They are not ,ure they would 
be a\ comfortable with McGovern, who 
so far has made life di!Jtinctly trouble
some for them. They might be willing 
to wait out another four year.. of Re
publican rule in order to get the kind 
of Democrat they want. It i, Candidate 
George McGovern·\ ta,k to convince 
them that it is not worth the wait, that 
even if he i, not their kind of Dem
ocrat, it i\ \till in their inrerc..t to !Jup
port him in the coming campaign 

THE DELEGATES 

Eve's Operatives 
Gazing around the convenrion 

through her blue-tinted gla, .. e,. Gloria 
Steinem pronounced with ,atl\faction: 
"We've changed the population here. It 
alm()!,t look\ like the country:· What 
,he meanr wa, that women are 52'!, of 
the nation·s population. and la,t week 
clO\C to 4Wh of the convention dele
gate.. were women-a dramatic jump 
over their I 3'h repre,entation at the 
1968 Democraric Convention. Decora
tive as the women were in their bell-bot
tom trou\Cr\, mini,kirt,. jean\ and hot 
pants, they were not there to be on di,
play but to seek power. Except for a 
couple of setback,. they got enough to 
1u1ti,fy and even \urpri\C rhem. 

The National Women's Political 
Caucu\ had worked hard to get women 
elected as delegate\ under the liberal
ized McGovern-Fra,er Commi,,ion 
rule\. At the convention, they turned 
up everywhere in poc,ition, of power 
~n the Credential\ Committee, the 
Rules Committee, the Platform Com
mittee. They came in all size\, age\ and 
accent\. They ranged from Katherine 
Harjo, 17, a Seminole Indian from 
Oklahoma to Jes,ie Sanders, 7'!, a po
litical pro from South Dakota. The con-

25 
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[From the Chicago Daily News, July 11, 1972) 

IRKED BY LOSSES, MEANY SHUNS CONVENTION HALL 

(By William J. Eaton) 

MIAMI BEACH.-The 77-year-old president of the AFL-CIO, George Meany, has 
stayed away from the convention hall. 

But Meany's top political adviser, Al Barkan, and about 50 officers of AFL-CIO 
unions, watched glumly Monday night as roll call votes registered major victories 
for Sen. George S. McGovern. 

Meany let loose an across-the-board blast Monday at the foreign and domestic 
record of the South Dakota senator, in a last-ditch effort to prevent McGovern's 
nomination. 

A 23-page "white paper" was released by a Meany aide during the McGovern 
camp's successful fight to seat all 271 of his California delegates. 

The paper is certain to make good ammunition for President Nixon if McGov
ern is nominated. 

"Senator McGovern has adopted the 'new populism' as a key campaign slogan," 
the AFL-CIO document says. "Yet the record shows that he has repeatedly voted 
wrong on legislation affecting working people and the trade union movement." 

The "white paper" attacks McGovern's votes dating back to 1957 and scores 
his views on civil rights, amnesty, marijuana, crime, violent protests, Vietnam, 
Israel and defense budget cuts. 

In general, McGovern is pictured as weak on such key labor issues as minimum 
wage increases and federal union shop legislation. The document implies that 
McGovern has been indifferent on civil rights and is pro-Arab in the Middle East 
dispute. 

Jerry Wurf, pro-McGovern leader of the AFL-CIO State, County and Municipal 
Employees Union, shook his head in dismay over the labor opposition to the 
apparent winner. 

"Labor cannot dictate to the Democratic Party and now Meany and the others 
are painting themselves into a corner," Wurf lamented. "It's sickening." 

Leonard Woodcock, president of the United Auto Workers, has been a behind
the-scenes McGovern supporter. His union is expected to endorse the South 
Dakotan against Mr. Nixon. 

A labor leader backing Sen. Edmund S. Muskie on the convention floor, Wil
liam Du Chessi, secretary-treasurer of the Textile Workers Union of America, 
said several AFL-CIO unions, including his own, probably would endorse 
McGovern before November. 

But the AFL-CIO attack raised new doubts about whether federation leaders 
would give their traditional allegiance to the Democratic presidential contender. 

The AFL-CIO Executive Council is scheduled to meet Aug. 30 to decide whether 
to make an endorsement in the presidential contest. No one expects an AFL-CIO 
endorsement of Richard Nixon but federation neutrality would be a plus for the 
President. 

Meany at one point said he would favor any Democratic contender except 
Alabama Gov. George Wallace and New York Mayor John V. Lindsay. But as 
McGovern's chances improved on the primary trail, Meany's attitude apparently 
changed. 

I. W. Abel, president of the Steelworkers, is reported to be behind Meany's 
action. Abel is a fervent Humphrey supporter. 
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THE McGOVERN RECORD 

A Critical Appraisal 

DOMESTIC ISSUES 

* Labor 

* Civil Rights 

* A~nesty and the Draft 

* Marijuana 

* Crime 

* Violent Protests 
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LABOR ISSUES 

Senator McGovern has adopted the "new populism" as a key campaign slogan. 

Yet the record shows that he has repeatedly voted wrong on legislation affecting 

working people and the trad.e union movement. 

In 1959, McGovern voted for the Landrum-Griffin bill, which was opposed 

by organized labor. The oven~helming majority of non-Southern Democrats voted 

"no" - among them such Democrats from neighboring states as Senators Anderson 

and ,letcalf of Montana and senator Burdick of North Dakota, as well as four 

Democrats from Minnesota and five from Wisconsin. (26) 

In 1960, McGovern voted against raising the Minimum Wage to $1.15 and 

extending coverage to 1.4 million retail workers. He was one of only five non

Southern Democrats to vote "no." _(27) 

In 1966, )lcGovern was one of only 5 Northern Democrats who voted to deny 

minimum wage coverage to some 1,000,000 workers in retail and service firms 

with gross sales of less than $500,000 ~i'nnually. McGovern also voted against 

raising t~e minimum wage to $1.55. 

Also in 1966, McGovern voted against a Long (D-La.) amendment requiring 

states to provide eligible workers a minimum of 26 weeks of unemplovment compen

sation coverage for 20 weeks of employment. Only five other Northern Democrats 

voted "no.•· 

In the same year, )1cGovern was one of 6 Northern Democrats to vote for 

a Dirksen amendment to cut the appropriations for the Departments of Labor and 

IIE\V. 
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In 1968, the man hailed as tw.,candidate of the young, voted, along 

with R~publicans alliSotithern Democrats, to table a Javits amendment which 

would have provided $52. l mi11io•1 in appropriations to the Labor Department 

for summer jobs. 

McGovern and 14(b) ... or the Case of Great Plains Wheat, Inc. 

After the Democratic sweep in 1964, President Johnson and pro-labor 

Senators made an all-out effort to repeal section 14(b) of the Taft-Hartley 

Act. The conservative forces mounted a filibuster to,prevent the ,epeal 

bill (H.R. 77) from coming to a vote in the Senate. On October 11, 1965, 

Mansfield mov~d to invoke cloture. McGovern voted ~ainst cloture -- and the 

motion failed. 

Two more cloture motions were made -- on February 8 and JO, 1966 . .. 
McGovern voted for cloture the first time, against it the secvnd time -- the 

&nly Senator to switch his vote. He explained that the first vote was to 

indicate his opposition to filibuster In general, while the second vote 

i~dicated his Gpposition to the repeal bill. 

McGovern is quoted as saying: 

"I-twas a straight political decision. It was the o.11ly time in 
the United States Senate I voted against my conscience." (28) 

More rep,ntly, or, May 13, 1972, McGovern told the New York Times that. just as 

he had conceded he had made a mistake on the 14(b) vote, George Meany should 

acknowledge that he had made a mistake in supporting the Vietnam War. The 

implication is that the AFL-CIO position on the war was, like McGovern's 

position on 14(b), a "straight political decision," a violation of "conscience." 
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What was th.e politics cf McGovern's decision to vote "against my 

conscience?" 

In February, 1964, President Johnson had helped to end a maritime 

union b,.ycot.t or wheat ship,nents to the Soviet Un}on by pledging th.c. t 

fifty percent of such shipments ~ould be carried in U.S.-flag ships. This 

had· been the original unjerstanding when President Kennedy had approved the 

wheat program, but several giant wheat export companies sought to increase 

their profits by ~eeking a reduction in the 50% requirem~nt. 

The wheat companies continued to press for a reduction. On \lay 19, 

the companies'views were expressed in a memorandum from Great Plains 

Wheat, Inc. to the S[Jecial U.S. 'Mari time Advisory Co.ncni ttee. Me:inwhile, 

Paul Hall, president of the Seafarers Union, had sent Senator McGovern a 

statement of the Union's position. Mr. Hall •received a reply from Senator 

McGovern dated )lay 2·L Il was word for- word, page after pa9e, identical to 

the statement of Great Plains Wheat, Inc. Senator ~lcGovern was clearly 

serving as a m•Juthpiece for an •Hganization founded to promote foreign and 

d,rnestic wheat. sales. 

Three m·Jnths later, on August 24, Senator mcGovern was interviewc,,f 

by Sander Vanocur on N!3C's Today show. The following exchange took place: 

Vanocur: Senator, to be blunt about it, you have threatened on 
tl1e Senate floor, have you not, that there's a possibility the 
O~mocratic s~nators from farm states may not support the union 
movement on 14(b), an attempt to wipe out the right-to-work laws. 
Are you going to follow through ,rith that, if you don't get your 
way on this? 
~!e_GoveE_I!_: Wdl, I can't speak for other Senators, but what I had 
said on the Senate floor is, I can't get up very much Pnthusiasm 
personally for a cru,ade to repeal section 14(b) of the Taft-Hartley 
laN, the so-c~lled Right-to-\Vork law that exists· in some of our 
states, at a time xhen the same labor leaders who are urging this 
repeal of that restriction on labor have placed a restriction on 
my wheat farmers .... 
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At issue here was not the well-being of Senator McGovern's farmers 

their wheat had already ~een sold -- but the profits of the wheat export 

companies as measured against the jobs of maritime workers. 

'McGovern went with the companies -- not only against the maritime 

workers but against all workers who do not enjoy the bevefits of unionism 

because of Right-to-Work laws. 

CIVIL RIGHTS 

The 1957 Civil Rights Act was the first civil rights law to be enacted 

by Congress sinc_e tledays of reconstruction. McGovern was absent on the votes 

leading to passage of this bill in the House. (29) 

In 1959, when the House passed the Rooney Amendment to the Justice 

Department Appropriations bill (fl.R. 838!?) to extend the life of the Civil 

flights Commission for 2 .years and appropriate $500,000 to it, McGovern was 

absent -- and did not pair. (30) 

Whe:i the C_i~il Rights Act of 1960 was up for final Bouse approval, 

McGovern was absent -- and did not pair. (31) 

In 1960, McGovern voted against the McDonough Amendment (to the Housing 

bill) wh~ch would prohibit the Federal National ,1ortgage Association from 

purchasi.ng 'housing where discrimination was involved. (32) 

One month later, McGovern voted against the Powell Amendment to the 

School Construction bill requiring that facilities built. under the Act be 

open to all students without regard to race, color, creed, national origin 

or religion. 

On June 15, 1964, Senator ~lcGovern joined 22 other Senators --:- 18 of 

them from Southern and Border states, in supporting a last ditch effort to 
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emasculate the voting rights provisions of the landmark Civil Rights Act of 

1964. The McGovern supported a11endment was defeated 62-23. 

On May 13, 1968, Sena tor McGovern joined in supporting punitive 

legislation that sought to· disqualify anyone convicted of participating in a 

riqt from Federal employment for a period of 6 years. This legislation was a 

thinly veiled effort to punish blacks who had participated in the disturbances 

that followed the King assassi~ation. 

The Atlania Constitution of June 7, 1972, reported that McGovern 

offered two major concessions to the South in meetings at the Democratic 

governors' conference in Housto.n. One was to discourage frivol(!US challenges 

to delegations to the na ti•nal convention. The other w;,s a p,· .. mi se "to push 

for~ chancre in the 1965 Voting !!_ights Act which requires Southern states 

including Georgia to submit state reapportionment plans to the Justice 

Department." (Portions of Georgia's 1972 plan were turned down.) 

When McGovern's stands on these issues are combined with his vote;; on 

minimum wage, youth employment and other economic issues of concern to working 

people, the result is a record that, with regard to the needs of minorities, 

can only be described as ambiguous at best. 

Al!NESTY ANQ THE DRAFT 

McGovc,rn has·promised that if elected he would grant amnesty to people 1•.l10 l:ave 

qonc to ...i.i!_il or left the count_ry to avoid serving in the army in Vietnam. (This 

has since become one of the most frequently-repeated McGovern pledges.) He 

added: 
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"It may very well he that statements of this kind wil I lead some 
people to hold out aqainst th<: draft, but i: is <i position on 1d1ich 
I feel very stronv·ty." (33) 

McGovern also said he would extend amnesty to those who are accused of leading 

America into the war by war crimes trials on college campuses: 

,;I think no useful purpose can be served in Lhe effort to pin on a 
few men the responsibility for the war in which millions of Americans 
have shared." (34) 

lri a "Meet the Press" interview on February 21, 1971, David Broder . 
referred ·to a McGovern statement.that at his age and u'.•h his convictions 

he could not participate in the Vietnam \Var. Broder asked ~1cGovern if that 

would b~ a conviction that he thought would serve as an example to the young 

people of the country if he were President. lie replied: 

"I made very clear that I wouldn't offer advice to anv young 
man faced with the draft or with a decision not to respond to the 
draft. I have an 18-ycar-old son who is in that situation and I 
wouldn't advise him. That is a matter of conscience ... What I said 
the other day that you are referring to is that George McGovern, at 
the age of 49, feeling the wav I do about this war, I could not con
scientiouslv support it.. I am not recommending that course for anv
one else but I regard this war as the most barbaric and inhumane act. 
that our country has ever committed." 

J;n a speech at Ohio State University on May 2 McGovern suggested, to 

the delight of his student audience, that the Joint Chiefs of Staff precede the 

troops into any future war. McGovern added that if he were writing new draft 

:taws, "nobody under 30 would be drafted." (35) 

LEGALIZATION OF ,\lARIJUANA 

In a speech at a drug counseling center in Boston on February 16, 1972, 

McGovern said that 
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"experience, along with limitations on enforcement personnel and the 
grave costs involved in imposing severe sentences and prison terms on 
usually law-abiding young people and young adults, suggests that a more 
promising route might be to regulate marijuana along the saP.Je lines as 
alcohol, while continuing and expanding educational programs aimed at 
discouraging its use." (36) 

On February 17, McGovern sent a qualifying statement to UPI: 

"I have not in the past, nor do I now advocate, the legalization of 
mar1Juana. Our knowledge of the possible harmful effects of 
marijuana is insufficient to allow us to conclude that it should be 
legalized. • However, I believe that no person should be sent to jail 
for the mere possession or use of marijuana. This has been my p~si
tion for some time," 

Senator "lcGovern has called for the "decriminalization" of marijuana. 

And he denounced J. Edgar Hoover as "a menace to personal citizens" (sic) and 

"a chief obstacle to Iai enforcement." But at a time when millions of Americans 

are deeply and rightly concerned about rising crime rates, Senator McGovern has 

largely ignored this issue in his campaign. 

In his mass mailing fund appeal of 1971 -- 8 pages of McGovern's positions 

on the issues -- the only specific item that deals with crime control is this: 

"We•must upgrade the quality of our local police and improve the 
understanding and communication between the police and the community. 
My policemen's G. I. bill would enable policemen to get a college 
education for self-improvement. They would not only gain in socio
logical understanding of communi.ty problems but would mingle with 
students as equals in a way that could bring better communication 
and mutual respect." 

To be sure, McGovern has spoken, in generalities, about the need to 

eliminate poverty, slums, and the other conditions that are conducive to crime, 
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but in the 'absence of statements dealing with the nted for immediate crime .. 

control, the implication' is that the victims of crime can expect .no relief .. 

until our larger .socio-economic problems a.re solved. And it is doubtful that 

better communication between police and college students will significantly 

redµce the c:.:ime rate. 

POLITICAL VIOLENCE 

Senator McGovern's statements on violent demonstrations repeatedly 

convey the impression that it is not violent demonstrators who are to blam~ 

but government policies. 

Thus, on March l, 1971, McGovern deplored the bombing of the Capitol 

as a "barbaric act" but related it to "our Vietnam madness." 

"The massive bowhardment we are continuing year after year against the 
peoples of Indochina has its couftterpart in the mounting destruction 
of human values in our land. It is not possible to teach an entire 
generation to bomb and destroy others in an undeclared, unjustified, 
unending war abroad without paying the price in the derangement of 
our own society." (37) 

On March 30, 1971, McGovern extended his support to the upcoming 

April 24 "peaceful protest" against Vietnam in Washington and san Francisco. 

Tl)en, on May 3, in a statement on the violence tl!at followed the peaceful 

'demonstr.ations, McGovern had this to say: 

"I regret deeply the events that are taking place in Washington today. 
I cannot condone illegal acts by those who seek an end to the Indochina 
war. These acts undermine the efforts in Congress to bring about a 
withdrawal of our forces by the end of this year .... As much as I 
regret the confrontation between demonstrators and police, I believe 
it is the direct result of the failure of the Administration to listen 
to the l\merican people. What we see today is just another siqn of 
the frustration felt by so many people. I hope it will not.bring further 
c~nfr~ntations lhis week. But even more, I hope that the Administration 
will linally listen to America and end the war." (38) 

'J'f _')QA 0-"14--1?. 
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That same day, McGovern told an Ohio State University audience: 

"It's a mistake in terms of one's effectiveness to engage in 
disorderly and violent tactics that interfere with the rights of 
others." (39) 

Thus, McGovern's criticism of violent demons_trations seems r•inly 

tactical: they don't work--they drive people over to the other side. One 

cannot find a McGovern statement indicating.that violent protests are 

inherently wrong, .no ma_tter what the protestors feel about government policy, 

and that those who engage in them must bear full responsibility for the con

sequences. 

Indeed, in urging that the Administration respond to the violent 

demonstrations by ending the war, Senator McGovern in effect helps to 

legitimate such demonstrations as an effective pressure upon government 

policy. 
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* Proposed Military Cuts 
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FOREIGN POLICY ASSUMPTIO~S 

"It is not enough merely to favor withdrawal from Vietnam. If 
we are truly to reverse our national priorities and restore 
sanity to our national life, we must have a President whose 
thinking.is completely free from the last vestiges of the cold 
war paranoia which led to our Vietnam involvement in the first 
place." (1) 

In the view of Senator George McGovern, our presence in Vietnam 

is the outgrowth of an overall foreign policy which has been fundamentally .. 
wrong because it has been based on a paranoid attitude_ toward Communism. 

"This is what I mean by cold war paranoia--the thinking which 
dictates that 25 years after World War II, we.must keep half a 
milliori American troops in Europe to defend the 250 million people 
of Western Europe. from 200 million Russians, who meanwhile have to 
worry about 700 million Chinese at their-back door!" 

"Keeping our NATO forces in Europe alone costs us $14 billion. Yet 
many Senators who voted for the McGovern-Hatfield amendment calling 
'for total withdrawal from Vietnam by the end of this year voted 
against the Mansfield proposal to cut our NATO forces in half." (2) 

Senator McGovern would replace our "paranoid" anti-Communism with a different 

attitude, 

"Speaking for myself, I think Com11unism is another economic system 
that doesn't happen to fit my view of how society ought to be 
organized, but I'm willing to live in a world of diversity and I 
think we can get along with the Communists. If people want to be 

-_organized under a Communist system, we've got to accept the fact 
that this is their judgment to make." (3) 

And Time reports McGovern as saying: 

"I don't like Communism, but I don't think we have any great obligation 
to save the world from it. That's a choice. other countries have to 
make," (4) 



4073 

~ 11 -

The Time article continues: 

"Going beyond the Nixon Doctrine, McGovern says that he would 
prefer that nations like Brazil and India not turn Communist, 
but that if they did, it would not fundamentally affect our 
interest." 

Thus, 'Senator McGovern sees Communism as just "another economic system" 

which so'lle people "want to be organized under"--a "choice" they have made. 

Presumably, the pMple who live under Communist regime have freely made that 

choice. 

By contrast, Senator McGovern has a less benigr: view of what he calls 

"the so-called free world": 

"The establishment center has persisted fo seeing the planet as 
,engaged in a gigantic struggle to the d-~ath between the free world 
and the Communist world. The facts are that much of the so-called 
free world is not free but a collection of self-seeking military 
dictators financed by hard-pressed American workers. And most of 
the Communist nations are far more obsessed with their own internal 
divisions than they are with Washington, London, Bonn or Saigon." (5) 

HENRY WALLACE AND THE COLD WAR 

In' 1948, McGovern was an avid sup~orter of Henry Wallace and went as a 

delegate from Illinois to the Prcyressive Party Con~ention which nominated 

Wallace for President. McGovern, according to a bio(lraphy, was "bewildered 

at the 'fanaticism' of some of the people closest to Wallace, and dropped out 

of the campaign. Nonetheless, McGovern continues to defend Henry Wallace's 

basic foreign policy outlook. 

"I felt then, as I do now, that U.S. foreign policy was needl,essly 
exacerbating tension with the Soviet Union and that we were wrong in 
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our support of Chiang, the French in ·Indochina, and.Boa Dai. I 
wasn't happy with the direction the Democratic Party was toking 
in those times. I liked what Wallace had to say about foreiqn 
policy. I still think he was essentially right." (6) 

At issue is not whether McGovern supported Wallace in 1948 -- so did 

many others: The issue ls: how does he feel about it now. Most others had 

second thoughts later on. McGovern did not. 

"I'm not at all ashamed that I campaigned for Henry Wallace in 
1948. He was a great Secretary of Agriculture and a great Vice 
President. I'm very proud of it. 

"If we had listened to some of the things that Henry Wallace said, 
we might have avoided the Korean-War and the Vietnam War." (7) 

"I think my judgment was. pretty good for a 25-year old." (8) 

"So what? I am rather proud of it." (9) 

-THE SOVIET UNION 

There is an echo of the Henry !Vall ace attitude in some of Sena tor 

McGover.n' s statements on the Soviet Union and the Cold War. 

" ... we're going to have to abandon our paranoia about Russia's 
ambition to dominate the world. I think if the Russians had 
messianic views at one time, they've largely subsided. The Soviets 
are· interested in a security zone to protet:t them from another 
invasion from the West, from revived German militarism, and they see 
A'llerican policy in Western Europe as reviving German power and build
ing a nuclear .cordon around them. I've always felt that's the real 
reason thev wanted a cushion of Cormnunist states on their western 
border, from Poland to the l,ledi terr.mean." ( 10) 

"The enormous American buildup after World War II almost guaranteed 
that the Soviets 1·:ould attempt to offset it. If we had moved with 
less arrbition in trying to encircle them with nuclear power, they 
might have been less fearful and therefore, less belligerent than 
they've become." 01) 
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But if Soviet imperialism has subsided~- if indeed, it ever existed -- how 

does Senator McGovern e:;cplain the Soviet role in the Middle East?. It is, 

he says, an exception: 

"But the Middle East is different. There's an old czarist carry-over 
involved there, I think, of wanting to have access to the eastern 
Mediterranean. I suppose they're concerned· about the oil° in the 
~liddle East, although perhaps not as much as we are. But they're 
qoing to be a force in the Mediterranean whether we -like it or not; 
they're going to increase their sea ·power in that area." 02) 

Apparently, the expansionist ambitions of the Soviet Union are confined 

to the Middle East, and these are rooted not in Communism but in czarism. Even 

so, the Russians' interest in the region's oil supply is less than our own. 

Moreover, although McGovern sees an inevitable Soviet military build-up 

in the Middle East, his proposed defense budget would preclude an appropriate 

American response. (See pp. 12-14.) 

CZECHOSLOVAKIA 

If any event of modern times has.underscored the imperialist character 

of the Russian regime, it was the invasion of Czechoslovakia. But even on this 

occasion, McGovern found a way to blame American policy. 

In a speech at the City Club of Cleveland·on August 23, 1968, McGovern 

said that, while the Soviet occupation of Czechoslovakia was in "blatant dis

regard of internatio~al order," the 

"Government of the United States, the foreign policy of this 
Administration,also bears a considerable part of the blame." (13) 
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Aceording to McGovern, we had so "squandered American military might in the 

futile war in Vietnam". that the Russians did not feel deterred. Moreover, the 

Jphnson Administration "has helped to establish the claim of large nations to 

intervene in small nations." Finally, 

" ... in bypassing the U.N. in our own unilateral intervention, we 
have weakened both international law and the influence of world 
opinio~. The brave people of Czechoslovakia have paid the price." (14) 

.* 
Thus, Senator McGovern adopted the iine of the New Left that Vietnam is 

America's Czechoslovakia -- and that the Johnson Administration had to bear 

the responsibility for what the Russ.ian s did . to the people of Czechoslovakia! 

So blind was McGovern to the meaning of the Russian invasion of Czechoslovakia 

that less than a year later, he-could say: 

"International conditions have ~hanged so radically that I doubt 
·whether the policy-makers of 25 years ago could find today the 
political landmarks most prominent in the world affair.~ of their 
day ... Moscow does not and cannot control the action of such diverse 
Communist groups as those in China, or Vietnam, or Czechoslovakia, 
or Cuba, or Albania." 

In the same statement, McGovern also said: 

"It is unclear to me how we can expect the Soviets to loosen 
their grip over the eastern half of Eu,ope so long as the western 

;ha If remains militarily dominated by the United States." 

It is apparently Senator McGovern's view that the American military pre~ence 

in Western Europe is comparable to the Soviet role in .Eastern Europe. 

"The primary re~:,nsibili ty for the people of Taiwan is in the 
hands of the Chinese government. You have to express the hope 
that it would denl with its people peacefully." (16) 

"China is incapable of any expansionist design." (17) 
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Senator McGovern has been critical of only one side in the Vietnam \Var 

ours. While frequently condemningAmerican policy and the Saigou government, he 

haB looked upon the North V~etnamese as the bearers of authentic Asian nation

al1sm. He has denounced successive South Vietnamese regimes as corrupt dicta-

tor ships while ignoring the totalitarian 

in Hanoi. 

character of the Communist regi~e 

In a "Meet the Press" interview, Robert Novak reminded McGovern of an 

earlier statement he had made (Jan. 28, 1971) that we were "on the wrong side 

of national aspirations throughout Asia." Novak asked whether the North 

Vietnamese troops invading Cambodia and lodged in Southern Laos without the 

ctinsent of the Laotian government Iepresented the right side of national aspira

tions in Asia. \1cGovern' s response: 

"They are a lot cioser to the natiomlistic aspirations of their people 
than the American troops who are there." (18) 

This view was expanded, in the interview with Playboy: 

McGovern: "I think that Ho Chi Minh has copied our Dcclarati.on of 
Independence. He was really trying to throw the French out, not 
invite the Chinese in. And, as Eisenhower said: 'If there had been 
an·election after they threw the French out, he would have had 
80, P"r~ent of the vote, at least, in both North and South Vietnam,' 
Similarly, George Washington was overwhelmingly elected once he 
kicked the British out of the country." 

.Playboy: "I suppose that Nixon would like to make the late Ho Chi 
Minh into the Vietnam Hitler. Are you suggesting he might be the 
North Vietnam George Washington?" 

)1cGo,·ern: "That's right." (19) 
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In the same interview, McGovern was asked: "Do you sympathize with the 

aspirations of the Viet Cong and their North Vietnamese allies?" . lie: re:plied: 

"In that they are striving for national independence, yes ... 
(although) I can scarcely condone the terror the Vietcong and 
Hanoi have adopted as a military tactic." 

In Bedford, New Hampshire, on August 9, 1971, McGovern charg_ed that 

"the real war criminals are the people that deceived the Congress 
and the American people about this war." 

When asked if he meant the Kennedy and Johnson Administrations, he replied: 

"No question about it at all--I think they were very much in error." (20) 

In a magazine interview, McGovern.was asked if he agreed with Gloria 

Steinem's thesis that the causes of the Vietnam war can be traced to the 

"masculine mystique" which requires male leaders to pursue aggressive politics. 

He replied that the thesis "might be correct." (21) 

McGovern's proposals for ending the war rest on an indifference to the 

fate of South Vietnam and an enormous confidence in the good will of Hanoi. 

In an_ interview with the Washington Post on Janua.ry· 9, 1972, McGovern 

cri ticizecl President Nixon's November statement on Vietnam, and said that in 

November he would haye announced a specific withdrawal date. But, he added, 

now that the Vietnam elections are over, the South Vietnamese are "now ready 

to chart their own future." Asked if he would have gone a step further and 

said that it n0 lonqer matters, howit comes out in Vietnam, McGovern replied: 
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"Well that's what I would have thought privately. I don't 
know whether I would have mid that. I've said that as a candidate, 
if I were in Nm:>n'.s place, I don't know what I would have done." · 

In a nationally televised debate (June 4, 1972), he explicitly stated 

that he would withdraw all American aid from South Vietnam before securing 

agreement for the release of American POWs. He said he would depend on the 

power of world opinion to induce North Vietnam to release the prisoners. 

Then, on June 28, McGovern told a meeting of South Carolina delegates 

·to the Democratic Convention: 

"Begging i.s better than bombing, I would go to Hanoi and beg if 
I thc,ught that NOuld release the boys one day earlier, but begging 
won't help if we bomb and aid the Thieu Government." (22) 

The notion that an American President should go begging to Hanoi will make 

sense only to those who believe that in the Vietnam war all right is on one 

side -- Hanoi's -- and all wrong on the other -- ours. It is doubtfu'I that 

such people will constitute a majority of the electorate in November. 

ISRAEL AND THE o!ID!JLE EAST 

In 1957, ,lcGovern was one of a small minority of Congressmen to vote 

against H.R; 117 authorizing President Eisenhower to undertake a program of 

military and economic cooperation with Middle Eastern states in order to 

. counteract Communism. The Resolution passed overwhelmingly, 355-61. (23) 

In May of 1970, Senator McGovern signed two letters, one to President 

Nixon and another to Secretary Rogers, supporting the sale of aircraft to 

Israel. 1\co months later, in a position paper on the Middle. East, McGovern 

qualified his stand. "The United States," he said, "should clearly express 

its will that the aircraft sold to Israel shoulrl not be used for in:cursions" 

ac.'12SS the Suez Canal. 
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"Such a declaration would s;gnal to the Arab leaders the American 
in.terition to .seek directly some restraint on the part of Israel. 
This would help.restore credibility in American policy. Though it 
would cost them nothing in strategic terms, the Arabs should 
redprocate by ending the formal state of war between the two sides, 
wlifoli m)ght have an important psychological effect." (24) 

.'fltus McGovern demanded concrete concessions from ~he Israelis in return for,. 

Arab expressions of good faith. He was either unaware o{ or indifferent to 

the fact that Israel's air raids over Egyp"t we·re a direct and necessary 

response to the War of Attrition which Egypt declared in April, 1969, when 

she ,fonounced her unilateral abrogation of the June, 1967 UN cease-fire. "~ 

·Israel's efforts· to knock out the Soviet missiles and other sophisticated 

lllllita!y equipment were basic to her defense. If Israel stipulated that she 

would not use her aircraft ov.er Arab territory, Egypt would be able to wage 

war against Israel at virtually no cost to herself. Egypt would have no 

incentive to maintain a cease-fire. 

Despite his protestations that his general "dove" position does not 

prevent him from taking a strong po·si tion on maintaining Israel's miE tary 

strength, Senator McGovern is obviously uncomfortable with the issue of 

providing· U.S. arms to Israel. Thus, while he voted for the Jackson amendment 

authorizing $500 million for Israel, he voted a9ainst the final bill because 

it also contained military aid for Laos and Cambodia and what McGovern objected 

to as "a sustained high level of defense spending." 

In· July, 1971, when the Administration was withholding a reply to a 

long-standing Israeli request to buy more afrcraft, McGovern told the Jewish 

Telegraphic Agency that he was at that time "not active" in efforts to persuade 

tl1e Administration to answer the ·request because he was"not aware of any Con-

gressional initiatives." (25) 
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In the same interview, McGovern said e~plicitly that he did not believe 

freedom of Israel shipping through the Straits of Tiran meant continued Israeli 

control of Sharm el-Sheikh. 

On March 2, 1971,. 1n a Washington speech, Senator McGovern registered 

his approval of the Rogers Plan. He said Israel's borders should be guaranteed 

by pledges from the Arab states and possibly also by the United States and the 

Soviet. Uni.on .. McGovern's statement was prominently featured in the press and 

drew an avalancheo·of criticism from both Jews and non-Jews in the Dem:icratic 

Party. 

McGovern issued a statement· ori March 5 "expanding on his views." He 

said that "I feel the basic thrust of the flixon Administration policy in the 

Middle East is correct," that "n; solution can or should be imposed on the 

Middle East by outside powers," that borders· and other issues must be resolved 

by "negotiations between the Middle Eas·t government.s," that "Israel will never 

accept a settlement that docs not assure her of defensible borders," and that 

"t,ur government should not seek to predetermine the outcome of negotiations." 

He did not acknowledge that the Nixon Administration was, in effect trying to 

impose its border plan on Israel through Jarring at that very time; he did not 

·qualify his previous endorsement of the.Rogers plan in fact, he indicated 

his belief that the borders outlined in that Plan were consistent with "defens

ible bor
0

ders." 

On May 8, 1972, in an interview· with the Christian Science Monitor, 

Senator McGovern said he thought Senator Frank Church "would make a great 

Secretary of State." senator Church voted against legislation providing 

military credits for Israel· in both 1970 and 1971. He was among i•nly seven 

leal!ers who opposed the legislation in 1970 and an,ong only fourteen who 

opposed it in 1971. 
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In the sane interview, McGovern said that Richard Stearns -- who was 

in charge of the Senator's campaign in the non-primary states -- would have a 

key role in the inner core of a McGovern administration. Stearns, formerly 

International Affairs Vice President of the National Student Association, was 

one of the signers of a viciously anti-Israel ad published in the New York 

Times (November 22, 1967) under the sponsorship of the Cam!Jridge Committee for 

Respect and Humanity. The ad bore the signatures of such anti-Semites and 

Arab propagandists as Arnold Toynbee and ~lohammed Mehdi and solicited funds 

for Arab "relief" organizations such as American Middie East Rehabilitation·, 

which sponsors anti-Israel rallies and disseminates anti-Israel propaganda. 

On June 19, 1972, McGovern received the endorsement of Mohammed Mehdi. 

Dr. Mehdi, an official of the Action Committee for Arab-American Relations, 

an Arab propaganda group, said in an interview on WNEW-TV: 

"There is of course, a matter of contradictory positions 
between the senator's position on the Far East ... but in our 
opinion this is just for political purposes ... In our opinion, 
positions given tomorrow are more important than the talks 
today, and that is why we are supporting him because we 
believe essentially in his integrity and independence of 
mind, which is more important than any pressure group can 
hope to withstand the Zionist pressures." 
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NATIO~AL DEFENSE 

On January 19, 1972, Senator McGovern released, under his. own name, a 

paper entitled ''Toward a ~lore Secure America--An Al_ternative National Defense 

Po-sture." The paper contained proposals designed to reduce Defense Dep:, rtment 

expenditures over the next three years, so as to result in a defense budget of 

$54.8 billion in fiscal year 1972. According to McGovern, the current defense 

. budget -- given inf"lation -- would amount to $87.3 billion in fiscal 1975. 

Therefore, he projects a saving of $32.5 billion in fiscal 1975. · This is the 

origin of the phrase: "McGovern will cut the defen_se budget by $33 billion." 

These savings would be achieved by cutbacks in various areas: 

(1) Reducing the number of aircraft carriers from 15 to 6. This would 

cripple the ability of the U.S. to react simultaneously to widely separated 

crises. A major crisis, say, in the Mediterranean, would require denuding 

vast areas of the oceans of American naval strength. At present, for example, 

there are five carriers off the coast of Vietnam alone and only two c:irriers 

on station in the Mediterranean. Meanwhile, the Soviets are increasing their 

naval strength in the Mediterranean, the Baltic and the Indian Ocean. 

(2) Cancelling the Navy's F-14 fighter and the Air Force's F-15 fighter. 

These two aircraft are so-called "air superiority" fighters, i.e., they are 

oesigne~ for air-to~air combat rather than for support of ground operations. 

They are our answer to· the MIG-23, currently the "hottest" fighter in the 

Soviet inventory. Cancellation of F-1.4 and F-15 will mean that we will have 

nothing to match the MIG-23. The F-14 is carrier-based. Its mission in a 

place like the ~lediterranean, say, would be to guard. the air over a carrier 

that might be attacked by land-based aircraft. There are already some •UG-23' s 
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with Russian pilots stationed in Egypt. Their role in some future crisis might 

well be to help neutraljze the air cover for our carriers. The consequences of 

allowing this to happen are easy to imagine. 

(3) Reducing U.S. garrison in Western Europe from 300,000 to about 130,000. 

This would tilt the balance of conventional military strength in favor of the 

Warsaw pact, as well as call into question the strength of American commitment. 

It would create all sorts of opportunities for the Soviets to apply pressure. It 

would deprive us c,f a "conventional option," in the event of war, leaving us a 

clroice between using nuclear weapons and capitulating. 

(4) Withdraw remaining U.S. troops from South Korea. The U.S. presence in 

Korea is symbolic, but is is not merely symbolic. Such a U.S. withdrawal, at the 

time when discussions between North and South Korea have been initiated, would 

deprive the.South Koreans of an important .barg.aining point. The Japanese would 

be forced to reconsider their own position, since they would no longer be sure 

of what the U.S. would do to keep the Korean peninsula out of lPstile hands. 

(5) Reduce U.S. bomber force from about 600 to 200. The efforts wovld be 

felt at both the tactical and strategic level. 

(6) Removing all U.S. ground and air forces from Southeast Asia including 

afr bases in Thai land. Taken together with tie suggestion of cutbacks in aircraft 

carrier streMgth, the results could be severe, The current situation in Vietnam 

indicates that, in the absence of all U.S. air .Power, the North Vietnamese army 

would overrun South Vietnam, La.os, and Cambodia, plus, over the long-term, create 

serious security problems for Thailand. 

(7) Scrapping the Safeguard AB!1 system. Had this proposal been implemented 

before the recently concluded round of SALT talks, the Russians woul\] have had 
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little incentive to !imi t their own ABol as p·art of a strategic arms limitation 

agreemenL 

(8) Reducing overall U.S. military manpower from 2.4 million men to about 

1.7 million. This would be. the lowest number of men under arms since 1950, i.e., 

since immediately before the Korean War. 

(9) Reduce funds for military researc~ and development from $8 billion to 

about $5.5 billion. This, at a time when Soviet expenditures for military R & D 

are increasing. ~n the last 25 years, the breakthroughs in military technology 

have revolutionized warfare. There is obviously a neec( to see that we do not 

fall behind in these areas. 

00) Th!' McGovern budget also fails to provide. for significant naval 

modernization in any area except submarines (increasing the number of nuclear 

attack submarines by 15 - from 69 to 84.) The fact is that the U.S. Navy has 

a dispropor:lonately large share of olde'r vessels. Something close to two-thirds 

of the U.S. active fleet is more than 20 years old, whereas only about lO'fa of 

the Soviet active fleet is more than 20 years old. 

TflE SPACE PROGRA\! 

Senator McGovern has underlined his opposition to the space program by 

voting to cut back appropriations for NASA every vear he has been in the Senate. 

21-296 0-74--13 
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APPENDIX 

MEMORANDUM FOB THE SPECIAL U.S. MARITIME .ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

GREAT PLAINS WHEAT, INC., 
Washington, D.O. 

Until November 1963, all commercial U.S. wheat exports (that is all wheat 
exports outside of Public Law 480) were exempt from the 50 percent provisions 
of the Cargo Preference Act. When the Soviet Union came to the U.S. to buy 
wheat in the fall of 1963, the Executive Branch of the government, in authorizing 
such exports, applied 50 percent U.S. flag shipping requirements in connection 
with the issuance of "validated" export licenses required under the Export Con
trol Act. This was done even though the business transactions were strictly 
commercial, and were in no way related to Public Law 480 or involved any 
credit or credit guarantees. Thus, for the first time, the provisions of Cargo 
Preference Act was applied to a U.S. commercial cash export transaction. 

During the confusion that followed the application of U.S. shipping preference 
to Russian wheat purchases, it was discovered that no branch of the government 
had authority to absorb U.S.(foreign freight rate differentials on commercial 
exports. Therefore, the extra cost of the shipping requirements was to have been 
borne by the buyel"'-in this case the U.S.S.R. As might have been expected, the 
Russians refused to accept the additional cost. The issue was finally solved by 
the U.S. Department of Agriculture's acceptance of an extra high bid for export 
subsidy on durum wheat included in the total sales contract. Only half of the 
total sales volume to the U.S.S.R. that had been originally mentioned by the 
Russians was realized. The remaining two million tons of potential wheat sales 
went on the shoals of the 50 percent shipping requirement. 

The U.S. non-liner :fleet presently derives 90 percent of its business from Publk 
Law 480, with three-quarters of that business carrying U.S. wheat exports. While 
the U.S. merchant fleet is carrying only 8 or 9 percent of total U.S. exports it 
is carrying 38 percent of all U.S. wheat exports. The American wheat economy 
is already providing substantial business to U.S. :flag shipping under Public Law 
480. Commercial wheat exports should not be impeded by non-competitive U.S. 
:flag shipping requirements. 

Certainly the effect of the 50 percent U.S. :flag shipping requirement imple
mented in 1963 on validated licenses to export wheat to Russia and other Eastern 
European countries has turned out to be unfortunate this year. Since July 1, 
1964 Russia has purchased, for cash payment, 2.6 million metric tons of wheat 
in addition to what she imported the previous year. These purchases have been 
1.4 million tons from Australia, 125 thousand tons from Canada, 750 thousand 
tons from Argentina, and 325 thousand from France. No purcha.ses have been 
made by the Russians from the United States. 

In addition, the other East European countries of Czechoslovakia, Hungary, 
Bulgaria and East Germany have purchased 1,740,000 tons of wheat since July 
1, 1964, from these same countries as well as France and Mexico. The U.S. again 
has not shared at all in these sales. 

U.S. grain exporters and market development officers have testified that U.S. 
wheat sales c011ld have been made, and indeed may still be made. to Soviet bloc 
buyers if our delivered price can be competitive with other exporting countries. r Copy illegible. l 

Such a subsidy proposal might be patterned after the principles involved in 
the direct subsidy system in effect for the U.S. liner :fleet. The proposal might 
include the provision that the 50 percent rule of the Cargo Preference Act could 
still continue on Public Law 480 shipments, but should not be applied to com
mercial transactions regardless of credit arrangemPnts. A direct subsidy should 
enable the U.S. non-liner shipping companies to capture a fair share of U.S. com
mercial export transportation without preferential guarantees. 

Because the U.S. merchant fleet now carries only 8 or 9 percent of the total U.S. 
export business, as compared to over 30 percent 30 years ago, there will be a 
strong appeal to somehow increase the bmdness volume on U.S. :flag shipping in 
working out the new merchant marine policy mentioned by the President in his 
State of the Union message. 

ThP immPdiate !'limination of 50 per,.ent TU~. Rhinnine: from ,.ommPl'C'iftl 11e:M.
cultural exports would not in any way adversely affect our merchant marine 
because no such business <'an now be done where the rPquirement is in effect. 
In fact the following benefits would accrue to our over all economy : 
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(1) Improvement in our balance of international payment from increased 
competitive commercial exports-particularly grain including primarily wheat. 
Any freight payment to foreign ships in connection with such possible exports 
would be vastly more than offset by dolla1" receipts in payment for the exported 
commodities. 

(2) Increased jobs for our longshoremen, and business for our docks, from in
cr~ased exports ; as well as for interior transportation via railroads, trucks and 
barges. 

(3) Reduced government costs for storage of grain surpluses and for farm 
production adjustment programs. 

,ve wish to heartily support a new policy and program for our bulk cargo 
merchant fleet. Government aid for construction of modern vessels, better able 
to directly compete with foreign shipping rates, would undoubtedly go a long 
ways to [copy illegible]. 

MAY 19, 1965 . 

• 
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COf.lMlrTr:r. ON 
ACR.ICULTURC ANO F'VrH::lTRY 

May 24, 1965 

Thank you for sending me your .May 17 submission to the r-:aritir:-e 
Advisory Committee. In order to further clarify my positi6~. 
w11ich involves commercial sale of agricultural co.c,rc,odities· 
only, permit me to review the matter and offer a suggestion. 

Until November 1963, all corrunercial U.S. wheat exports (that 
is all wheat exports outside of Public Law 480) were exemp,t. 
from the SO percent provisions of the Cargo Preference Act. 
When the_Soviet Union came to_theU.S. to buy wheat in the':-
fall of 1963, the Executive Branch of the government, in 2 

-

authorizing such exports, applied SO percent U.S. flag shipping 
requirements in connection with the issuance of "validated" 
export licenses requ~red under the Export Control Act. This 
was done even though the business transactions were strictly_ 
commercial, and were in no. way related to Public Law 480 or 
involved any credit or credit guarantees. Thus, for the 
first time, the provisions of Cargo Preference Act was applied 
to a U.S. commercial ca~1 export transaction. · 

During the q:mfusi~n that followed the application of U.S. 
shipping preference to Russian wheat purchases, it was dis
covered that no branch of the government had authority to 
absorb U.S./foreign freight rate differentials on corr~ercial 
exports. Therefore, the extra cost of the shipping require
ments was to have been borne by the buyer -- in this case, 
the u.s.s.R. As might have been expected, the Russians 
refllsecl to accept the -additional cost. The issue was finally 

·solve_d_ by the U.S. Department of Agriculture's acceptance of 
an ex_tra high bid for export subsidy on durum wheat included 
in t11e totcil sales contr.:ict. Only half of the total sales 
volume to the u.s.s.R. th.:it had been origin.:illy mentioned 
by the l,<ussi.:ins was realized. The rem-;:iining two million 
tons of potential wheat s.:iles went on the shoals of the 50 
percent shippini requircme~t. 
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Page two 
May 24, 1965 

The U.S. non-liner fleet presently derives 90 ?a2~·cent of 
its bt:sin'ess fro:11 Public Luw 480, with three-::;:::2rters of 
that business carrying U.S. wheat exports, 1•;:-i::.le the u.s. 
merchant fleet is carrying only 8 or 9 percent cf total 
U.S. exports, it is carrying 38 percent of all i.7.S. wheat 
exports. The American wheat economy is already ?rm:iding 
substantial business to U.S. flag shipping un::er Public 
Law 480. Commercial wheat exports should not ::,e ir.ipeded 
by non:..cornpetitive U.S. flag shipping require:::-,ents. 

Certainly the effect of the 50 percent U.S. fl2:; shipping 
J!equiiement implemented in 1963 on validated .licenses to ix;:,o::t 
wheat to Russian and other Eastern ·Europe.an countries has ~turne·:: 

-out to be unfortunate this year. Since July 1, 1964, Rus;:i~ 
has purchased, for cash payment, 2.6 million r::etric tons oi 
wheat.in addit:i:m to what she imported the previ:::,us year. · 

··These purchases have been 1.4 million tons fro;:- Australia,· 
125 thousand tons from Canada, 750 thousand tor:s from 
Argentina, and 325 thousand from France. No purc,ases have 
been made by the Russians.from the United States. 

In addition, the other East European countr:es of Czechoslovakia, 
Hungary, Bulgaria and East Germany have purchased 1,740,000 
tons of '>'!heat since July 1, 1964, from these sar:,e countries 
as well as France and Mexico. The U.S. again has not shared 
at all in these sales. 

V.s. ijrain exporters and market development officers have 
testified that U.S. wheat sales could have been 1"ade, and 
indeed rnai still be rnude, to Soviet bloc

0

buyers if our 
clelivered price can be competitive with other exporting 
countries. This has not been possible because of the cra
matically higher ocean freight rates associateci with 50 perce:-.:: 
use of u·.!L flag "tramp"·ships coJT,pared with open market rates. 
A~ you know, our bulk cargo "tramp" rates range frc:.i SO to 100 
percent higher than comparable foreign.rates. 
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The unfortunutc effects of 50 percent shipping in.connection 
with the licensing requirement has been: 

l} Lost opportunities in muking wheat export sales for 
dollars.to tbese destinutions in relief of our im
balance of payments, 

2) increased pressure of unsold ~1eat stocks on our 
w!.eat producers and government agencies, and 

3) the result that the requirement has yielded our 
Merchant Marine 50 percent of no business. 

Expanded trade with the Soviet bloc h
0

as been expressed as 
being in our national interest. Effective support for 

,expanded. agricultural e>:ports to E:.stern Europe should be 
direct.2d toward general export 1:-:::ensing of commodities 
not on the "Positive List" of strategic materials required 
under the Export Control Act of 1949. 

I.t is essential that the U.S. develop means of supporting 
the U.S. non-liner merchant fleet without requiring U.S. 
flaif shipping to be an irn~ediment to any agricultural exports 
financed under U.S. government credit guarantees. 

We wish to outline our general vie\-ls on a new policy for 
U.S. shipping of all future commercial exports. One first 
part of this policy should be to immed~ately exempt by 
executive order all agricultrual·exports outside of Public 
Law 480 from U.S. shipping requirements. This should also 
exempt such exports involving government_-insured short-term 
commercial credits. 

I 
An addit-ional step in this new policy should be to provide 
a direct subsidy to the U.S. non-liner fleet to enable the;;i 
to match foreign freight rates in competing for expanded 
commercial export business. Such a subsidy proposal might 
be pattern~d after the principles involved in the direct 
subsidy system in effect for the u.s. liner fleet. T"ne 
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The proposcil might include the provision that the 50 percent 
rule of the Cargo Preference l\ct could still continue on 
Public Law 480 shipments, but should not be applied to 
co:r.mercial trani:iactions regardless of credit arranger:.ents. 
A direct subsidy ~.1ould enabl_e the U .s. non-liner shipping 
companies to capture u fair share of U .s. cor.u-;1ercial export 
transportation without prefercntiul guc1rantees. 

. . 

Because the U.S. merc11ant fleet now carries only 8 or 9 
percent of the total U.S. export business as compared to 
over 30 percent 30 years ago, there' will be a strong appeal· 
to somehow increase the business volume o·n U.S. flag shipping 
in working out the new 1-:erchant Earine policy mentioned by 
the President in his State of the Union message. 

The immediate elimination of 50 percent U.S. shipping from 
commercial i:lgricultural exports wo·.1ld not in any way ad
versely affect our Merchant Marine because no such business 
can now be done where the. requirement is in effect. In fact 
·the followin';J benefits would accrue to our overall economy: 

1) Improvement in our balance of international payment 
from increased competitive com.~ercial exports 
particularly gruin including primarily wheat. Any 
freight payr:ient to foreign ship in connection with 
such possible exports would be vastly more than 
offset by dollar receipts in payment for the exported 
commodities. 

2) Increased jobs for our longshoremen, and business for 
our docks, from increased exports; as well as .for 
interior transportation v~a railroads,trucks and barges 

. i 
"3) Reduced government costs for storage of grain surpluses 

and for farm production adjustment programs. 
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We wish to he.irtily suppc-rt .i ne,,. policy -ind pre:,;r2::c fer 
our bulk cargb rncrch<1nt fleet. Government aid for con
struction of modern vessels, better able to directly cc~pcte 
with foreign shipping rntes, would undoubtedly go a lens 
w.:iys to strengthen the econo:nic position of our shipping 
firms and seafarers unions. Perhcips more could be do.ie 
as well. 

Unfortunately, the 50 percent requirement of U.S. flag 
shipping on wheat. and other grain exports licensed to the 
Soviet b+oc is making no contribution tO\,;ard this objective. 
In fact, it appears to be hindering us in cirriving at a more 
rationaliz~d and practical selution of the problems of our 
maritime industry. 

Mr. Paul Hall 
Pr2sident 

Since1·ely, . 

. ~~~~~~ 
George McGovern 

The Seafarers International Union 
of North America, AFL-CIO 

675 Fourth Avenue 
Brooklyn, New York 11232 
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SENATOR GEORGE S. McGOVERN 

FRANK Bum. The recent purchase by the Soviet Union of Canadian wheat has 
caused a stir among Democ:r:atic and Republican senators from wheat producing 
states. They're seeking to have the White House change the requirements set dur
ing President Kennedy's Administration that 50 per cent of such U.S. wheat 
exports be shipped in United States vessels. This requirement, the senators be
lieve, so raises the cost for the Soviets that they will no longer buy our wheat. 

One of the senators who is leading the fight against the requirement is George 
McGovern, Democrat of South Dakota. He is in our Washington studios this 
morning with Today Show's Washington correspondent Sander Vanocur. Sander? 

SANDER VANOCUR. Senutnr McGovern, since tlw Soviet Union has recently pur
chased almost a half a billion dollars worth of wheat, mostly from Canada, and 
are likely to continue purchasing western wheat for the next few years, why 
can't the American wheat farmer get a share of this market, since the principle 
of selling wheat to the Soviet Union was seemingly approved in 1963? 

Senator GEORGES. McGOVERN. Well, the American wheat farmer should have a 
share of this bm;iness. We have about 800 to 900 million bushels nf wheat in sur
plus in this country,' in our reserve stocks, a good part of which we ought to sell. 
We have another big crop coming on this year, and as you say, we made a policy 
decision two years ago that it was in our national interest to sell wheat to the 
Soviet Union, and to the countries of Eastern Europe, then, very mistakenly, in 
my view, we put on an administrative ruling that required that 50 per cent of 
any wheat that we l!lell to the Soviet Union, or to the countries of Eastern Europe, 
must move in American ships, and that simply raises the price, anywhere from 
eleven to fifteen cents a bushel, to the buyer, and as a consequence, the Soviet 
Union and the other countries in Eastern Europe are not buying any American 
wheat. They're going to Canada, Australia, France, or Argentina, and completely 
by-passing the American market, and as long as that shipping restriction exists, 
we're not going to sell any wheat, in my view, to the Soviet Union. 

VANOCUR. Senator, was this an administrative decision by President Ken
nedy's Administration, in 1963, or did Congress have to do it? 

McGOVERN. The Congress had nothing at all to do with it. It was a decision that 
was reached by the Kennedy Administration at the time of the Russian wheat 
proposal in 1963. My understanding is that that restriction was placed on the 
deal as a means of winning support from some of the maritime unions. Actually, 
it hasn't helped them in any way at all, because the.net result of that restriction 
placed by the Administration, it's been continued by the present administration, 
has been to deny us any opportunity to sell wheat in Eastern Europe, so when we 
talk about requiring 30 per cent of the wheat and other grains that might move 
into that part of the world going in American ships, we're actually talking about 
50 per cent of nothing. We're not helping the maritime unions; we're not helping 
anyone, and we're depriving the wheat farmers of this country of an opportunity 
to sell hundredl!I of millions of dollars of wheat and other grains to the Soviet 
Union, and to the countries in Eastern Europe. 

VANOCUR. Senator, tell me first, what is the size of the potential market, given 
Soviet agricultural difficulties? 

McGOVERN. Well, I would estimate that this year, the Soviets may be in the 
market for as much as 14 or 15 million tons of wheat. Now, they have recently 
completed arrangements with the Canadians, and a smaller deal with the Argen
tineans, and a somewhat smaller deal with the French, to purchase somewhere 
around seven million tons, but every indication is that before the end of this year, 
they're going to need another six or seven million tons. Now, the Canadians have 
just about exhausted their capacity to meet that need. Their port facilities are 
strained to the limit; their shipping opportunities are almost fully utilized, and 
they're contracte<l now for almost the maximum ::imount of wheat they can de'liver. 

V ANOCUB. Put thil!! in dollar figures on a yearly basis. 
McGOVERN. Well, I would say somewhere around a billion dollars thi;, year. 

Now, last year, the Russians purchased something over a half a ·billion dollars 
in wheat from the western world, and they're going to be in the market this year 
for an even larger amount, from all indications. The evidence we have is that 
this year, their crop is no better than it was in 1963, which was a bad year. 



4096 

They had a somewhat better crop in 1964, although it was not particularly a good 
harvest. Now, from what we can learn, they're back to the level of about 1965, 
in terms of production, so that I would think there's still a half a billion dollars 
worth of potential business that has not yet been completed in this calendar 
year. 

V ANoouR. And for the foreseeable future? 
MoGovERN. Well, every indication is that for the next few years, they're going 

to be in the market for several billion tons of wheat each year, in the western 
world. There's no reason that I can see why we wouldn't get at least half, and 
maybe more than half, of that business. 

In other words, we're talking about perhaps as much as 280 million dollars 
in wheat sales that the United States could make, were it not for this restriction 
on shipping, what I referred to as a self-defeating restriction; it's a restriction 
that doesn't help anyone. 

The maddening thing about it is that it applies only to grain. This is not a 
restriction that is applied to machinery. We can sell automobiles, steel, tractors, 
industrial equipment to the Soviet Union, ,and move it in any ships that we 
want to. There's no restriction at all on the shipping, but when it comes to 
wheat, something that people can eat and that they can't shoot back at us in 
the form of ammunition, we apply this restriction that in effect just takes us 
out of the market. 

VANOOUR. I want to get back to 1963. It is commonly assumed, rightly or 
wrongly, that the Administration did this at George Meany's behalf, the Presi
dent of the AFL-CIO. Now, if that is so, who made Meany do it? 

McGOVERN. Well, I think probably the pressure came from the maritime 
leaders, the labor leaders of the various maritime unions, who thought that this 
would be helpful to their workers and to their members. They thought that if 
they could put a restriction on the arrangement that would require at least half 
of the wheat to move in American flag vessels, that this would provide greater 
employment for the American maritime industry, for the dock workers and 
the shippers and the various people who are involved in our ocean shipping 
industry. But as I have indicated, it didn't work that way. But I do think that's 
where the pressure came from. 

V ANOOUR. And persists from? 
McGOVERN. Yes, my understanding is that the labor leaders who originally 

applied the demand for the 50 per cent shipping requirement are still holding 
out. I can't understand why, because it isn't providing one additional job 
for any member of the maritime unions. Quite the contrary, it's hurting them. 
It's preventing the movement of wheat through our ports, that would provide 
additional work for the dock workers, the shipping industry, the railroads, and 
the people who work around our ports. It's actually working against the interests 
of the maritime industry. It's certainly working against the interests of the 
United States as a whole. 

V ANOCUR. Senator, you're leading a group of Republican and Democratic 
senators in the senate on this gue8tion. Have you made your views known to the 
White House, and if you have, what has 'been the White House reaction? 

McGovERN. Yes. Last spring, a number of us sent a letter to the White House, 
in which we expressed our views on this subject. and that letter was signed by 
members of the senate, from both political parties, primarily senators who come 
from the states that grow a great deal of wheat. We tried to point out to the 
As<lministration th11t a policy decision had been reached two ye11rs ago, that it was 
in the interest of the United States to sell wheat to the Soviet Union. to take 
advantage of this opportunity to improve our balance of payments position, to 
receive gold in payment for something that we have in surphrn, and that we're 
storing at great cost to the taxpayers: we outlined all of those views in a letter 
to the White House, and we've been in further contact with the White House 
officials since that time. They expres,sed great interest in our views. and advised us 
that they are under active considerlltion. I still hope, and hope very strongly 
that the Administration is going to lift this restriction. We haven't yet bad any 
such assurance. 

VANOCUR. Senator, to be blunt about it, you have threatened on the senate 
floor, have you not, that there's a possibility the Democratic ,senators from farm 
states may not support the union movement on 14-b, an attempt to wipe out the 
right-to-work laws. Are you going to follow through with that, if you don't get 
your way on this? 

McGOVERN. Well, I can't speak for other senators, but what I had said on the 
senate floor is, I can't get up very much enthusiasm personally for a cl'U,1!11,de 
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to repeal Section 14-b of the Taft-Hartley law, the so-called Right-to-Work law 
that exists in some of our states. at a time when the same labor leaders who are 
urging the repeal of that restriction on labor have placed a restriction on my 
wheat farmers, that is doing a lot more damage to the American economy than any 
damage that re.suits to us because of Section 14-b. I think we have to look 
at our country as a whole. We can't think in terms of the labor interest or thP agri
cultural interest or the business interest ; we're all in those issues together, and 
the United States is faced with a very serious problem in its balance of pay
ment;s, in the outflow of dollars and gold. Here's an opportunity to correct that 
situation to the tune of several hundred million dollars a year. 

We're faced with a very serious agricultural problem-depressed income for 
farm producers all over this country, and surpluses that have accumulated in 
government stocks. Now, I think the same labor leaders that are concerned about 
a restriction on the economy a.s they see it, in the form of 14-b, ought to be con
cerned about the restriction that they've placed on the economy, that's hurting 
all of us, in the form of restrictions on the sale of American wheat. 

V ANOCUR. Senator, let me put to you a not so hypothetical possibility. Sen
ator Dirksen has said he is going to try to revive the Dirksen amendment on re
apportionment and attach it to 14-b when it comes to the .senate. If you don't 
get your way on this wheat shipping business, is there a possibility you might 
support Senator Dirksen when he tries to attach this to 14-b? 

McGOVERN. Well, I really haven't reached any judgment on that but I think 
it's quite clear that farm state senator.s have to be concerned first about those 
issues that directly affect their own people. I come from a state that's more 
dependent on agriculture than any other state in the union. There's no other state 
that derives such a large percentage of its income from agriculture. We're a great 
wheat state. But it's very difficult for u.s to oppose proposals such as the Dirksen 
amendment and to support proposals such as the repeal of the Right-to-Work law 
at the very time when the people that are urging us to take that position then 
turn around and insist on a foolish and self-defeating restriction that de
prives the agriculture of America of an opportunity to increase its income, of 
an opportunity that the highest officials in this government decided two years 
ago was not only in the interests of the wheat farmer, but in the interests of our 
country as a whole. 

V ANOCUR. Thank you very much. S1mator George McGovern, Democrat of 
South Dakota, talking about the difficulty of selling wheat to the Soviet Union, 
with.the present restriction of shipping half of it in Ameircan ve.ssels. And now, 
back to Today in New York. 

FRANK BLAIR. Thank you, gentlemen. That was live from Washington .... 
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The MC"Govern Positions on the Arab-Israel Conflict: 
Coni.rast between the information given in McGovern' G Jewish ne,1spaper ad 

and the infonnation from McGovern's record 

The AD: 

··senator McGovern knows that · 
there ce.n be no lasting peace in 
the Middle East until the democratic 
s.tate of' Israel is recognized by her 
Arab neighbors--neighbors that stfll 
deny her right to exist. 

·And McGovern is firm and clear on 
what the American ·posture must be: . 

.,America must do whatever is 
necessary to ensure the survival 
and independence of Israel. This 

·-=-is in the- AmeriC.an interest and 
is in the interest of justice, 
democracy and humanity." 

Senator McGovern has repeatedly 
pointed out the. vast difference 
between the corrupt regime we h,ave 
bac%ed in Sai~on and our need to 
assist the democratic State of 
Israel. 

"-I "B.m for negotiation between 
Isra·el · and the Arab states in 
direct--face-to-face discussi}?"s." 

The RECORD: 

"The feeling of the Palestiniai,s that they h<!.ve 
unjustly lost their homes and property is perhaps the 
most important source of tension and conflict in the 
Middle East. A unilateral act of' Israel recognizing 
this to be the case could be the greatest sing1e ste;, 
toward peace. 11 (From McGovern I s major position -siaper 
on the Middle East, delivered on the Senate Floor 0!1. 

July 20, 1970, and hereafter referred to only by date.) 

"The United States is committed to aid 1n the oreser. 
vation of the State of Israel. This has been Am;rican 
policy for more than two decades. At the same time, 
the United States is committed to the preservation of 
all Arab sta'tes in the area." (July 20, 1970) 

·on the- one hand, McGovern stresses that the United 
States should have a commitment to Israel but not 
Vietnam because Israel is a democracy; on~.the other 
}land, he says that the U.S. commitment to Israel is 
equally applicable to all Arab nations, none of · .. .-hich 
except Lebanon are democracies in any sense of the wo!"'i. 

It is difficult to understand ·,.;hat McGovern r.iea.,·ls by 
a U .s. con:."D.itmcnt to Israel and all the Arab states 
in any event because he also calls for reducing our 
commitments all over the world--cutting our iJATO 
strength in half, slashing our Mediterranean fleet 
which President Johnson used successfully to deter 
Soviet intervention in the June lS-67 war, and chopping 
$JO+ billion from our defens.e budget would make it 
impossible for the Unit~d States to fulfill any co:r.::nit~ 
to any nation abroad, especially to Israel, which is no-... 
threatened directly by the massive Soviet buildup in 
the Mediterranean and in Egypt. 

"Both sides should be willing to negotiate in any ·,;ay 
feasible--directly, through intennediaries, in the O?e:i 
or in secret. The unfortunate 'Goldmann affair' in 
which 1srael missed the opportunity for informal direct 
<:ontacts with the Arab leaders should not be repeated. 
If both the Arabs and. Israelis make it clear that they 
are sincerely ready to talk about eny problem, that ·,.;0;1! 

represent a power!'ul impetus toward negotiation5. Sho'J~ 
the Arab nation::; so desire, ~eprcscntativer; of tho:? 
Palestinian Arab organizations shoulcJ be penni t t~d to 
participate in the negotiations.~ .. 

"tAJs a tokcri of its willingness to negotiate an 
ac;reem~nt ,vi th the Arab nations Q.~:r-ae] coulrl ello~a:e 
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McGovern ~ ve11ish 'Newsp3.per J\d vs. r-,cGov.:?nl 's Hccurct 

. The AD: The RC:COR:l: 

''There :oust 'be acceptance of 
the premise that no nation or 
group.of nations Can legitimately 
;lr;.lpose an outside settleticnt 
of' tP.e Arab_-Israeli conflict." 

ttsecure and defensible S!ld 
pe'aceful borders are essential 
ii;igr~die:nts of any settlement. 11 

s. specific sum of money for co:npensation and. place it 
in an cscrm,r o.cco .. mt f'or the. Palestinian Arabs.•· (Jul:,- : 
i~.>70) 

?1cGovern t!itis denies Israel not only the right. to 
insist on direct necotiations with Arab officials, ·ou~ 
also the right to choose her o..rn ne3otiators. ~;ahu::o 
G0ldmann, to · . .,rhom McG0·1ern refers, is not even a full
tir.ie resident of Israel, no less an ~fficial of the 
Israeli Government. Premier Meir, r:es:,onding to so:le 
-press reports that Goldmann had been invited to negotia:: 
with Egyptian Officials, merely stated -that Goldz:t.an:i 
.did not represent Israel; as it turned out, the press 

, X'.eports were just rumors--there was never even an 
invitation from Egypt. 

McGovern also ignores the fact that Israel has been 
pleading with the Aratt nations for 24 years to negotia"t!; 
on all issues, ·,1hile the Arabs have refused to negotiate 
with Israel on any issue. It ·1s not Israel that shoul':. 
be required to give a 1'token of its ilillingness to 
negotiate." Furthehnore, McGovern never suggests tha-t; 
the Arab states offer com;iensation to the m-:>re than 
6o:J,OOO Jewish refugees from. Arab lands ·nho fled to 
Israel since 1948; Israel belivves this would be a fair 

, exchange for com9ensa t ion of Arab. refugees. 

"Israel must be pre.pared to yield much of the terri tor 
gained in that Q.96U war •.•• 

11 (I) n the spirit of mutual concessions to bring about 
a peaceJ.ul settlement, Israel as well as the Arab stat.es 
shoul~ be willing to accept the presence of the UN 
forces on their territories. In the past, Israel has 
not welcomed UH troops. i.. . 

''The present proposals ·I].ogers Plau). are limited to 
tactics for getting both sides to negotiate. They 
appear to be running into t

0

ough ob3tacles. I subo.it 
that if the United States made knmm the ~ind of 
equitable solutions of the major issues in tne Middle 
East it_ would be prepared ·to support, chances would be 
ma·rkcdly improved for acceptance of our suggested ste?S 
:for opeµing the talks." {Jul.y 20,-1970) 

McGovern was asked after a speech in Washington on 
March 2, 1971, if he supported the ~ogers Plan calling 
on Israel to withdra·,.; to the pre-1967 ·ooundaries wi':.!1 
only ·11insubstcntial alterations" in territory. McGove!'!: 
replied: "Yes. Generally, r do.'' (r;y Tim~s, M.arc!t 3) 

ln an interview on July 7, 197;L, l,~cgovem proposed. 
that rather than Israel remaining at Sham cl-Sheik..'l. 
in Sinai to guo.rantee her f:ree access th:c:o".Jgh the Suez 
Cann.l and the Straits of Ti ran} the U ~S. and oth-2r 
"interested n:itions" could safnguard ac·c~s~ thr!)Ug.~ th.e 
'AQ.tcr,Hl.J;s·, perhapc under U:i a.uspic~s. (~cwish Telegra;ihi 
Agency, July B) . 
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McGovern•s Jewish Ncwcpnpcr Ad vs. McGovern's Record 

The AD: 

In May 1970, McGovern was one 
of only 7 Senators who first 
urecd the Nixon Adr.linistration 
to stop delaying shipment of 
Phantom jets that the Israeli 
Governm.~nt needed. 

. __ n-

The RECORD: 

The May 23rd letter to President Nixon, initiated. 
by senator Alan Cranston nnd signed by McGovern and 
5 other Sena.t9rs, ~..as far from the first Senatorial 
appeal to the Administration on ,}ets. Throui;hout 
the first half of 1970 the Administration wo.s bo~bard 
with such appeals from Senators of both political 
parties, including the Majority and Minority Leade::-s 
of the Senate. Seventy-three Senators, many of whom. 
had been speaking out on this matter for months, 
signed-a- letter urging jets which was delivered to 
Secretary of State Rogers on June 1st. The most 
significant and successful effort to exoedite the 
sale of jets to Israel was Senator HenI'Y M. Jackson's 
amendmeilt authorizing unlimited arms credits for 
Israel, which was in its final stages of co:npletion 
in May and -,..,hich was reported out favorably by . 
the Senate Armed Services Committee in June. 

McGovern distinguished himself from other Senato=s 
who had. participated iri these efforts by qualifying 

· his advocacy of jets cfor Israel with a proposal that 
the U .s. restrict Israel's use of the jets: 

''Such aircraft should not be made available for 
forays over Arab territory for the purpose of sus
taining the lil:nited but real war which has persisted 
since the six-day conflict in 1967 •.•• 

''The United States should express clearly its 
wisli that the aircraft sold to Israel should not be 
used for such incursions. Such a declaration would 
signal to·the Arab leaders the Ar::ierican intention 
to seek directly some restraint b1.1. the part of Israel 
This· would help restore credibility in American. 
policy. Though it ,:ould cost them nothing in 
strategic terms, the ·Arabs should reciprocate by 
ending the formal state of war between the two sides, 
which might have an important psychological effect." 
(July 20, 19-zo) 

The "incursiono" to nhich McGovern re:fers--Isre.eli 
flights across the Suez Canal--were the direct and 
necessary response to Egypt's unilateral abrogation. 
of the 1967 UN cease-fire and declaration of the 
War of Attrition against Israel in April 1969. 
Egyptian officials publicly declared that since Egypt 
was unable to deal a knock-out blow- to Israel, Egypt 
was pursuing this War of _Attrition to deplete Israel· 
manpm,cr a.,d weapons supplies. This would be a 
no-cost war for Egypt, :vhich she could maintain 
indefinitely. But unlike Egypt, Israel does not ha.·1,e 
an unlimited supply of manpower, nor dO(!S she regard 
her war casualties as mere statistics; and unlike 
Ef:'J"Pt, Israel niust pay for all her weapons and must 
suffer delayo in the approval of her ·,reapons requests 
So Isr<lel refus~d to f ieht the Egjrptie.n-iroposed war o 
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McGovern s Jewish Nc· . .,rspapcr Ad vs. McGovern's Record 

·'le AD: 

McGovern Votefi NO on 
.:::nendments to the Foreign 
·_nitary Sales Bill in 1970, 
hich would have placed severe 
imitations on ano.s to Israel. 

McGovern voted YES to amend 
he Hili tari Procurement Act 
n 1970 to provide open ended 
xtension of funds for I~rael. 

1..:cGoYern voted YES on a 1971 
,er:.Qr:.ent to author iz.c additional 
·ed.it sales of arms and jets to 
: ro.~l. 

Jn 1971, McGov-2rn introduced a 
1-w· foreign n.ssistnncc bill to 

The RECORD: 

Egyptian-imposed teI"!lls. Israel raised the cost for Ee;:7t b:,· 
flying bombing missions across the Canal. ?·:cGover.1 asi(s 
Israel to give up this strategic nccestdty ...-hile he asks 
the Arabs to give up ''nothing in strategic tercs." 

-. Furthennorc, America. has not been pouring billions of 
d9llars of arms into nations whose avm;ed purpose is to ::.~st.re 
another nation, a member state of the m1. k.erica is 
not the nation with o. massive troop de9loyoent in the 

-"-Middle East. And it was ·not America and Israel but the 
Soviet Union and Egypt which violated the new· cease-fire 
s~afldstill agreement less than a l;llOnth aftP.r McGovern rr.ade 
his speech, McGovern's concern about credibility and 
restraint would more properly be directed to·.rard the 
Soviet Union than the United States. 

Finally, the Phantom. jet is by definition a bomber. 
Flying it-Up· and do~m over Tel Aviv would not serve Israel •s 
defense needs. 

The· votes to defeat these amendment"s were routine end 
virtually unanimous, with one of the amendments receiving o:::Ly 
the vote of its sponsor. 

McGovern \·fB.S one of only 5 Senators who voted NO on t:le 
Military Procurement Act which contained the unlimited 
authorization amendment--the Jackson amendrnent--ar:id thus 
made his vote on the amendment itself meaningless. MoreOY'=!"! 
there was no occasion to vote YES on the Jackso!l n;;iendment; 
the ~endment had been approved by the Armed Services 
Committee and was therefore already in the Military Procure:::.:;;-:: 
bill when it reached the floor of' the Senate. McGovern 
was merely among the 87 Senators who voted to defeat an 
amendment by Senator J .W. Fulbright which w·ould have delayeC. 
action on the Jackson .ynendment. 

On July 7, 1971, McGovern said in an interview that alc::.c-c.;: 
he would not favor rc9ealing the Jackson amendment, '\:e do::·:. 
want to give anyone -a blank check on the U.S. Treasury.''. 
McGovern also said that he was 11not active" at present in 
efforts to persuade the Nixon Administration to ans,1er 
Israel I s pending ams request because he ·1ras .. not a·,:2.re 
of any Congressional initiatives." (Je·.-fish Telegraphic 
/,gency, Jul:r 8) 

McGovern voted 1:0 on the entire· foreign aid bill i!l 1S,7l, 
which included $300 million in militar-J credits and $50 :J.i.11,_:.:. 
in grant supporting a~sistance for Israel. 

McGovern ma.'le no effort ·,,hat.soever to bring hi5 forei2,7_ 
aid proposal to the Floor for a vote or to enlict coc;,o::::o::-:;. 

· ,o.rantce econo~ic aid arid 
Llitar.{ sales to !~en.el. -~ .. ::;:;::, ,,-.......... ·-.---=--.-~.-·-""~~:-~ -_ ---=--

21-296 0-74--14 
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UNITED STATES N~TIONAL STUDENT ASSOCIATION 
J4S7 CIIISTN\lt stftEET • PIIILAuUPIIIA, PUlllSYlVI\NIA 19104 • CAOLF1 NAtsTUD 

'HAIIOIIAL CO/,lt.llSSIOII (21$) 222•1106 • INTERll/,TIONAl COI.UIISSIOII (21SJ 222•'722 

.July 30, 1965 

,·Rabbi and Mrs, Elmer Berger 
912. E, 5th Avenue 
New York, New York 10017 

Dear Rabbi and Mrs. Berger: 

I am writing ·on behalf of the participants in the United 
States National Student Association's Arab Student 

. Leade_rship Project to thank you for having us in your 
home during our stay in New York, Your speech, 
Rabbi Bergcr, made the largest single impact of any 
we heard, particularly among our ·Arab guests. It 
affir~ed very graphically in their minds the distinction 
Arabs, I believe, have atte~i'.)ted to maintain between 
Zionism on one hand and the Jewish people on the other,· 
Agreement with your position on Palestine, I think 
16 100%, 

Ou'r best wishes to you and your wife. 

~L 
C

. Richard Stt:arna . ·-...,: 
.r-s-cmlnar ~irect~~ . 

RS/kwh 
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181{\fVJIKDDLE ·EAST: .SPECIALISTS.*: -~;Jf 5~:;~;:} . ., · .. >"··. . . 
. ' - . . ' , ... ,, .. ., ..... _., .,_... _·.··,\_" .. : . · ..... : .. ~ 

·, ·, {· . •:,:.• .. ..· : ; , . . -. ·_ . ·. ;_ .·, -.. ·--.-.· --~-'~_-,,,:_~. : 
~:.",.·l::}{/2-~ ,_:<;,_ :·;.;_- -~··~·:-,·· >" . i • :- # ":"" • ... ,~ ..... ~,· 

·,_:.!,~:,,As ~ericans concerned with the grave c9p.seqim.1ces to our country which Soviet.: ·. ._ 
·-:~· :isceridangii~ the .Middle·-East would entail, we the undersigned voice our.alarm th~t ': ::·· 

'· <;ec~~t ev~nts have caused an unprecedented dete~ior~cion in America's ;elations with :<): 
'.\;:_;;_· ~atal arba' of\he wo;ld where the United States hith<trto enjoyed. fr{endship and: ;0

/ 

f' ,prestig~_. ~ere is a real and present dange1' of_ America.'s losing the.-Arab worid by- ·-... 
. ··;default.,\v'e have lost China. We cannot lose the Middle East. .,. : ,, • ':\/!· , -·., 

;.{.:... _. •• · ... ';· .: :, ,,· ·;. 1 .••. : ~ ·,:::= "".' ... ;...•_'.~-_1 __ -.•• :·1:· ___ :; ,·.·· · 
•,-·.:\~!~ __ \; r(~,·--... t ?:;·7, _.{.-. ·.... -~ · ·:; 

'·;<In order to avoid this impending disaster, we r~spectfully urge, Mr. Presid;~r;::· 
·:-': _'ti~at fo' facing _the realities of this c:risis, the United States Govern~~nt recognize.; 

r-:r~,a:= ;,{_:_,t\: ·, :_ ' ' • . ' ',/:'. .: : 'f/J ·-~ C 

:~::;2/ Peace talks bet:1vcen the antagonists ~irr never occur until the;e 'ii -~Ota; ~i1t· 
.' tary .. withdraw:i.l from area.s occupied by force of arms. · Such wlthdra'\Yal need iO:.' · 

'.. vite ~o:rcpedtio~ of the recent conflict if simultaneously accompanied by, a strength-
'. erred .United Natio~s presence, which we join Britain in recommending. Hovi-ever, 
.. ·:c~~trary to ihe situation in 1957, this strengthened United Nations force ~-i'ust be pr~:·_-::--_ 

:r.r:'both,side:.':':·c' . ;-i.: ·'; ·' '··.;:''>< ··:·-~:':··-,~?>-,-\··'._(,;.:; ·-.'.~.::·:-·.;; '· 
.' ,-'·. 2; c111crc Carr be,' no just a·nd fasting so!Lition of the rcfug"ee problem while the 
_,:wo~!J countcn:rnccs the creation of new refugees d:ti!y _in· a territory hdd -b~-a be( . 

. 
)ige;ent~.···.--_ ·-~ · ·"- -~- ,, · ~ ·· ~- -·-.:~ 1

' .-·· ·:..,_:_}:>·; ~·:/· - :.· _;._4~·: 
·:4-: 

. ( .• -~ .. : . 
-~ ,: ~-.,.,,' 

.. ,, ;3. -A~ab .provocation cannot be condoned,' y~~ historical perspective; v:·c believe,_ 
:will show with fearful clarity that it is no favor to Israel to allow her in the f!u5h 

o_( s~_orc;tcrm. military victory to deepen the divisions and antagonisms· which sepa-

. a~te ~Der fr~~ tb~~e ~!}~c-j.~hbors 3d~Iii~ \~,i~O~~,;};;;\~~utt··<l';~,1~ii~1ii~~ii~~~~t ~J;~:~~~;j \:>\. 
peace.:' 
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:; ··:4.' Ou; ~cin;micmcnr to. the political ·indcprn_d_,;-n(e ~"d t<'•ri<oriai ,,.:e;;:rir,· of all 

:. ~a~ior_i~ .!n the_ ~rca, recently reaffirmed by )'Otl~sclf and. previously r.nn:ci:i.t<;.d by 

;'_President'Truinan, President Eisenhower·and President Kennedy, ·will lose its mc:~n
'ing 'uriles~ ic is made unmistakably cl~;r 1/0IV ·to aU ·,he: 'l_\'Orld and 'the:· nations. of the 

;.J\liddl~·E:isi: in p~rti~ul;r that the United Stat~~ wiil _not toleme terr.icorhl aggr:1n.'.: 
' diicmcnt'. We :1"ecall-.Prcsideilt. Eisenhower's ,~arning of Febru:iry 20, 1957: . . 

-:. ,: .. .-..... ,.·· ... · '· 
/·', ... '.::,~~:., .... ,.:•_':. ~f . .. ~ ,· ..... ····: .... ~·.··:··· .. ·--

"Israel insists cin 'firin guarantees as a condition to withdrawing its forces · · · · 
:: of i~va~ion' : ... If we agree thau1;mcd attack can properly achieve.the pur- : , ... 

.. '.. ppscs· ~f t.he ass_:iilant, then I fear _/:e will have turned back t_he clock of in:-.j 
,; tern:i.tional order .. We will have·'countenaiiccd the use cif force as a· me:ins ·or; · · 

· :>.~ set~ling internatio~~I .diifercnces ~nd gaining nation~!- advantages.; .. ·. : . I£ . _. , . 
:?:' . the United Nations once admits that ioternation~l disputes can be' S~ttled by·. '<' 
),';~· usingJ~r~; then we win have destroyed the very foundation of ch~ organi· ". . 
'i.J. zation;: and our· best 'hope· for. establishing a real ··world order." ,: :'· ~.>:,. ;.: '.': 
}'.J ,:{'.,/:: .-.. ,. · ,::i . :.-: ,· r;:. :: · -.. ·::\ ·: :~.:·:; ··r ,;/.·;_.'._fr{.i){)t·; 
i,'.-,; 5. There are, indeed,· areas of .dispute which can be resolved through negotiation; 
;i11·a clin'iate o.fcl~ impartiality. Thesefoclude _questions relating· to- recognitici'a, _ 
{maritime:· ~ights1 borders,: refugees and wate~ discr~bution·: But we ~eit~rate, i(is vain·:. 
:,:,,io.·hope for peace talk~ and settlements deriving from them as _long as any aritago-:. 

i;f tj'tt~('.'.:f '."~ ron~u~<- • . ,· : ,f ;1 j{~{}(~{i 
,:, -; .'fhe'loss of the Middle East would be a disaster of the first magnitude; It· would · 
j;'. ~pen a riew".path to. ultimate. confro:0.tadon of the s~per powers. and a grivei ~hrcit 
(than ever of universal nu~leai: holocaust. Pressure groups; wher~ver they may be and.' 
,,~1ciwevei:-,vocal,canno_rbe pe;mitrectw obscure America's·Ia,gfr interests" ancrfr:ioS:-~ 

:trtng~i?{~ r ~~-:r~i:r~~~ti~e\ : ·. . .. · .. .-, ~. . . ·, \c :;· tt::k t\}r\: ft};( 
:,.{\J:he.United States\ Mr. President, can :issure thls:does not happen.\'/.; :L3 ./• 
;i:t/ > .)/\ .: )(·,. · · · · · . _,.. . '·:··.,:. :. f~1{}t:_/\' 
... Profeuor John Ruedy ·-.-·. _\ Ron~·~: G. V/~11e · · .'. Professor Bar&ua Stowi;se~ .-. A. Willard Jonn ·· :: :. :: . · 
·· D11p1r1ment ltf Hl$1or, · Amnion Friuds of tt,e Dtp1t1me11t cf Arable • ~ Past Se<reh:ry, An-.criun F=rtu.'9 • 
; -G<aCf111!Town l.:.::hrersJ1y • Mlddl• E.nf Moltryliiwi Universlll' ,.,_Ml:ukln, S.am.all1h. .l"C.all • •• ·.:.,. 

~ Prcfu.~er CrttStina P. H1.1Th1 Er!di. W. !!:it~:nann .:"! G~or;a Pl1.1rdikia" ·: K Br"OOh Andersol'I ·~ ) 'i- :·: · 
;.:· ~p1rtr.1tttt ~ PolftiUI Sdetl~ A~trlt .• u1 Friends ot tr../'· Aulh;icr, L1ctunr, Hum1111tuiu. "· ~-Ferr:itrlv Hut Easr CllrU.1~·. ·i ·: 
~ Sllnloni Unhus.Uy _ •. Middlo eut Fn!d Elling ha us 1 · .. ~oi.ntil fer ihf.:gu Work • : -f.·~ 
i 'professor t.lan R.. Taylor· · Ric:har'd Cz. Sttarfts, Boulder, Colo}4'e°'9 l :• . .. :··thomu J. A~rcromb1e 
, scbeJ of 1111e,aallliuJ suvic. lll!tni111-:i1u,1 Attalr, Vice Pru!Gt11t =-· • Wrffw, l..nf-,,1rn 
;· An'9ric.an Unl.,.erslty •• ~~tfi':,!~ Hsl!on.tl Jh1d111t :~0!~1iusso~r~1~11~! ~f~~~!, . / Professor Err:!Sf McCaru) 
J. Professor wminf ci Oxtoby I. C. • .:rrioalt;y, Yale Uaiv•nil·t Dti:il. of Hur EHf Lan~n,.,., : . : .. __ 
.'. oe::rr1ment of Re!i,Mllft M11d..d Fran... S;u;riln l.llli"'";ty "MJ.c.ll~H · .. 

Y-t!,) l;.~lvtrLi~ LA.,..y•r, Avtbor Edwin M. Wright • Profouor Ol~g Grabar , 

: Prof!~sor Herb1rf B. HufffflC" . !!:,e~l/r~;~hompson ;;:r~',:~;1
~:;;;•HRo~~

1
;;: 1 ..... :. ~~f!~~,r~t~r,.~~~~ ~~:-~ 

;'.;f~'~{:;':;•.,:\;: ~:r:c~=~ ... n sn.iu,, t;JJ1~
1

~;:':'
16 Pio.ntk!ft JI! th!t 3~f:~,~·:.,cv,:·~\~~1 .. Presfeuor L Emffletr H,ir \ .. 

• Profeuor lucctta Mowry The P.ev. Ch.lrlu ft. JiL1t1c · ProSeuor 1foh.1m 9. S~r•bi ·•• ~~:,'·.;~:~~~~r•~tr 9 :.. 
[. ~.~~.:~i;;;.,ti"lt.::~11:c.i. Pr1ir1, Yllln•, K1u11.1, g:~~~!-nJ :n~~s;;,,i :. Th,e ltev. L Humr,hrer W.ah· · .· 

Pi:hud U. Tetllt · ·• . ~::b!;::t~Btrgar Mr. Hugh 0. Auchin:lau ·.-.~!7/!~•~::J:f-.':t:~;:.~!n M. Y •• 

F<:v:,c:,r of u-s,s In ltrHI Profcnor Karl Stow.autr Pr,!,1sor Ri:hard P. SteveM •· · PrartS!or hmes Al-.in SJ;nde.r1 
Fn1a Utley Dt"Hfm!nt H Ar.it:le Act,.,, cr:1rmu11, Pcll!iul Stltnc.e t>~t. c1 o:<1 Tu"""'~t Si'.J~,u. 
/.'1!~ .:, crur;<1lowo1 Unjvu1rty t,.4i,I, Llnc:1:n Ur,Jv•r&ll'Y , t:i.,o., Tb~-olotlcal .hrnlr..i.N ;· 

1,,;' "'~ ·• 

.•·. ~-. ·-··· -- --·-· .. ·. -, ··--·---.-·---·- ... ---.... ---·· --·=· 

A.ffiJiaUons li5..tC"d. f~; ide~tiiica.cio.a 041T, 

• 1/JonJt•rrd by Tb, Ad llor: Commitu, Od th, Mi.lLJI~ £41J 

l1114ufri,1 •r• w~lcomed, ;,, ''"" of Fra#flt S.1kr.r.1, S,c,~l..v;-
.... /)l,,h11uiui,iU", M,u-,£..,.nJ r 
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lj f .-·.·,., :···; '.~p}t~". ~····7~~0£t'Jfg St\Vl~lGS BAW( OF DnOOl(LYN 'I ~· "· I~ ,, .. .....-<~ '\ 11:ow«ihstm-Fvltc" St & DeKalb ,ve.11201 Cc:1e1i1IJnd-','erm11dA~, ,w 17th St 11224 , ;,..t,~ s,nsenfltnt-tiCth St. & lStlt Ave. 11214 6rtrn Aerts-Green Acres Shc;;ng Center, 
"'; ~ ~ · Jl.tOtsb-An. J & Ccr.ey bland Ave.11230 Sur.rise H1i''Wl:f, VJ1/ey Strum, N. Y. llSSZ 

'\ • • Mad coupon lo any OfME otflte hs1ed' 1~ve 

,. '. . · I As a start.er, t enclose S--·--- r,l3 % !if:it;,~~'J!:~,~~~~:.:"d 
~ I • (Mtnimum deposit $5.00. Maximum l!;\ O and comp,o.unded 

I 
depos,t $25~000 in lnd1v1dual Accounts; ti,} quarterly 

I 
' ·a. I $50,000 1n Trust or Joint Accounts), · 

1 
l Please ·open a savings account: 

i 
1 

I r I .• .• ;·-».,: 

j 

I O In my name alone D Jointly with O In trust for 

• •. I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

0 Mr. Q Mrs. 
Strett 

(Please prit1U 

D Miss 

.. I . City State z;p I 
· l . -', ,NOTE: Cash should b& sent registered mail · '""·" I ~~-~--~-----------------------~ Member Federal Qepos.it Insurance Corporation 

. ~. "\,· 

.A. CALL f0!1. RESP.EDY Ar1D mm~AflffV m Till! MlD/jlE EAST cmS!S,-

• 1.- W• •-Ppul t• the-11,•ili Go•-l'i'""•"' to respecl 1hi mnciun 
•"d 1.hrinn of hl•M which an •t preMnt vnd~, ltraefl authority 
ud to M.tk• th•ll'I fn•ly r,Mf,1We fo, -nhip .anil ••n11atio11 
h •ff Mvtlim&. , 

J. w. appeal to the r.,embcr ttltrs of H1• United N1liont to 
keep th• welhr• of the peoples invol•d foremost in mind 111' 
their de!il>eratio11S On the Middle Ead criii, and to· tcfui. , .... 

----ab&nffn thi• wo,r4 foni'" t• told War ~tg~e~IC?"' ~"~~ hihi~vn..,'t'l•tru.a 
-•. Our appeal I~ on beh.tlf •f th;--p-,11:opfH -.f the Th.ird '!forld~ ,;,,..-
esp-ec-i.ally and b • hater11,1I one tn.de by indi."Jd."•'• w~o ide11tifT 
lntim .. cly &nd rcrpectfl,J/y .-ith their tradiliH1 and crtaliH · ·-: 
1uls. · 

'the Canlb.rlrli;;~ C(,m~ltte-s ma~ be .contactrd .f<:1r bll,lioJ:"r,111hles and <ithe-r t1cholarly ln!•irlll~t\on <:oncemlni; the Mid•ll!!- 'i:>'lat and.the 
Tl,lr-4. '-.;°:rl.~.· Contrlhullon:ii tOr nlu;ee r<-lld may be eent to the following organh:alic,ns: .. · · . 

c- .. ri. r111~u1, ,r.114• 1111 VldlMo 
A,o!,,,• du l',te~t·O•i••t i? ltH Ch• , 
k~11t, l"•.th 2. f1uin. 

tl11h~d AMtrlu" Ar~b A9rul 
r.o. Bu 401, a~'"''· •u•,. cno. 

,t,.,.-1,.~ Ht4dl• £1...1.t f',11.-.,unu-., 
171 IJ11lttd Jhtlo1 f'l.tu, kY, HY. 



D. B. GELi.HAUS, 
Yankton, S. Dak. 
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U.S. SENATE, 
COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE AND FORESTRY, 

Washington, D.O., May 20, 19"tp. 

DEAR MR. GELLHAUS: I appreciate knowing of your opposition to Section 222 
of the President's Postal Reform Bill, H.R. 17070. 

It has been my feeling that public employees should have the right to join 
a union, but that membership should not be a mandatory incident of their 
employment. 

I have other serious questions about this legislation and I am glad to have 
your views on it. 

With every good wish, I am 
Sincerely yours, 

REED LARSON, 

(s) GEORGE McGOVERN. 

U.S. SENATE, 
COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE ANII FORESTRY, 

Washington, D.O., September 12, 1968. 

Executive Vice President, National Right To Work Oommittee, 
Washington, D.O. 

DEAR MR. LARSON : Thank you for your letter of September ninth, and for 
enclosing the materials on the right-to-work issue. 

As you know from my vote in 1966, I favor retention of Section 14-B of the 
Taft-Hartley Act. While I have not made a final judgment on the Federal Em· 
ployees Freedom of Choice Act my inclination is to support it. 

With every good wish, I am 
Sincerely, 

(s) GEORGE McGOVERN. 
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EXHIBIT NO. 160 

The people are 
coming to San Diego 

AUGUST12Ist - 24th, 1972: :: 

The establishment of the city ot'San.otego {bu.t not ill~) will 
play host to tbe · llepublk:an National ConyentiOn. This present ~:=:::~ o~ the·~•"-~~ ~n-~e~;lh million 

eo:!.:O.~ =l~wD~ ~;.!":"f. ':!,::' .1:: 
United States. The peop1, ~ P,t.ber in the streets and ~ or ttu( 
,clsy. -., \. -<~_:)-,;. - ._;.,..: / /" 

THE MILLION DOt,LAR cmcus 
• How It Ended Upln ~ ~i ;' 

1 

News tut the Republican Conv9!1tioa' wa eomlnc to San ».. · 1 
wasmet.Jritb.~o_u~~-oftbe. ~ofihecltyan_de,• 1 
some olllciall {the..,. vocal olwliom..e oul1>I i>!Gco ·..,..,,_ By 1B I 
the st,-objoetiom ,me aboul the -of lulotlnc ,uch m -~ , 
The Oi\y l!ajl lo C9Qie up-wllll u_inlllll IJ!d ofl.5 Jlll!llon dollall, aacl 1 

.. -. rort1ae1o1o1-........... -..2.sana4m11Uon: 
dollan. ~te- usu~ by pro-convention R,epubllcans tllct M 
citY m-w~1d bosi,eot, Sanl)fop"'...uzad.lllalltwouklbethe 

"1: ~ff.:~.=;,, ii what'•~ th, co~tiori to Su 
~ Sh"'"'8 .. a aulMldqiry of I.T. I,· T., CUD1 up willl 
$40!).000 lo round 9111 Ille lo/till bid.. tberalon owna two botols in 
San Diet• md It b.tlcllnf a lblnl. I.T. I, T. bill gained val.
li<lllanda lo build eable facl<)des in San Di9 lbrougf1 the ICM:al Pod 
Commltaloa. whleh ii suppc,oodly eoutrolled by C. Arnholt Smllll. 
Smitli w• Niaon's laqast; eampaicn ClODtribuior in 1968. The dlndl« 
ia Hatold_ ~' J,.T. & T.'S-.President, wbo w• eo,.fund raiain& 
·~ wltb llaulb ia 1968. • 

Tbeker. mo'8. EJsbt. clay> after.the ODDOuucemeut 111st San Dlocc> 
would be .the alte-.>flbe Collfflllloll, Iba Jlllllee Deparlmeot dn,ppod 
an anti-~ suit apillll I.T. & T. The out-or-court settlement allowed 
LT. &T. lo acquire Ille 1 bWlonclollarllartford lmuranct~. 
c. Arnholt Smith aot Iba l>flllli&e of booljnf Nbton md hit co-
(• well as substantial 

1
Jncome ~ul,b -bl& local businessN), Utt: 

Republl<:ana a<>I Ui milUQll dollaa, and Iba peuple of San Dillo d 
eventually pkt up the bBls. · - ' _ . " 

-- o! Ibis - ~ ·-- - .... w ... -ml!ly ol Iba jocal cil!ZeDS wlll beeome inv'!lnd in, orbeaympalllellc-. 
demomtratlom. 

-~take!-

The Coalillon ~·t Plannlni --=· Ille llepuilcalloa Conv'entlc)"1 J• so we can have t D_benl for pftllident. (We 

know .,o<>Uflt bl&lol7 IO ltnow -it - ----wp ~ of. U.S. &fOUud ~lo lndoebinL)"\V• ... _..... 
....,.. Nl>loo md .Iii<> Republlcana · beca""' !bay .,. Ille pmenl 
,.........ofl!lein-ollhe.\medcanaJlabl1'bmell~ Tbeyaielhe 
-i ~ ~ pcoponenta of u,s. jmpedalilm, ...... and -....i of Iba..,_ "'at !JDdedl .. all lhal. -

0111 San rn.co are a eruelll 

• in'San we e on.a on o!thewu 
81d in~ repnulve dom~ pollcies. ~ muaive demon
lU'lltions hen we can shatter the lDuslon ot domestic: paei&atlon Um 
ia ao .essential~ Nixon's propam. -

\. Dem<>nmal!om in Sano_ leto, a major milltary_ceoter_ , a1ao_ 11 .. au 
°"Uldque opporlunlty to develop ~m-t wllhia Iba 

armed !offlll. Orpnizlrla; for massive demomtratiom cm help turn die 
mllllar)' _.. ... Into. TIOjao h- by-..~ 
into- dfaatlsficlloa and aceeleminc inalablllly'wilbin Ille mUlluJ. 

The p--in Iba U.S. ue opeuh,& •P many peoJle lo 
-. from.the Left, md Iba San lllefo actlvillal can pve many 
ot them· a llnl ellanm to - - -lilfaction publldy. 
-. uonvlolnl dem- willldheae coustltueuey rep,o..,lllloo wlll baYe i....- effec1I, bDlb __ y on Iba pullcl-

:-:.~~--=onof;:.-= ::.u':!!.= 
pour ,mo, Son °""' to, join ..... jNlople In ........ ~
prol<st, ll!inl. cntdve tacllel Iba! ,bow our Nil.--, we will 
pn,vide ID .__ - lo IIJo Republican Nbber-lllmp 
nnombiallollo!Rlclwd~- · 

. . ~WE ~ 

( 

. TboS....., "' ..... ,;,;;.,. ____ _, 
ot'-le........i,-ineludlalOJ.',._.,. __ --,..,-. ................. _. __ _ 
-Idol willl peuplo_ lllo _wbo-oupollli!lll .... 

~.;':a~ 1;:~~ !;"r,._~, • .i'".:';!:~ 
Coalition of Iba San Fvaocisco Bay .\tu. . 
~ •- eYolved a very -Oexi\tle smlelula so Jt an meeC rapilllJ 
chanaliia CODdiUoaL Anyone who aarees with our &Olis and-.~plet 
and who: jg-aetift in one of i~ component part& (eommltt.ee, ta. 
•-.ree, or -n;. ... .nber eollective) is a member o!tbe Coalition. At preaetd, 
general membellblp meetings are h~d eyery week to eonsider poUey 
questions and do i~temal education. A Coordlnatlnt: Committee, 
mac1e up or representatives selected by each of the com~t putl, 
meets more frequently. There are also Tblrd World~omen'1 
caucuees in SDCC. . · · 

, Our'liitial!,P111@:3tilfhf:PipA ~ 
l)*fd M an te or the war la 
Ind:ocbinL Specifically to expose and stop the barbaric, escalatilll 

=i::::~:u:!n!;ydo::'~~S:.~~-~ 
2) To expose and stJuaJ.e apinst the incJeasiqly unpopular domestic 
policies fon:ed upon the people of ~ U.S. by the existinj economic 
and politl~ structure. . ' 
3) To mobilize a JQalSive array or people united In their opposition to 
the war and in their determination to take control of their own llffL 
4) T~ accelerate the &rowth of oncoinc ~ovemi,nts capable or leadint 
and ~tainiog peoples' stmUI• both 16cally and nationally. 

We in the Coalition i.ave qreed.to Worktoptberaccordlnfl to tbt 
!ollowin& prinlep181: ,., _ . 
1) We will tonn the broadest pOMible ~ition to nonviolently_. 
openly oppcoe and cuofroot Iba Republkan Party lead-p. We_ 
to build a 1tronc radical movement that cannot be uaed ot lhlorW 
by tbe Demoeralie Party and wbleb wtU include: Tblnl World people,· 
G.I.'s and ve~.workin, people, the unem)loyed, aay people, 
women, students., and frean. · 
2) la this ooafition and in aU tbe wort we-do we wlD reject MM1 
stru,gle apinit all forms of domination baaed on race, sex, and dall 
exploitation. We !ill try to briD1 about in ounelves and la oar 
manner of -workinc' with one another· them human ebanpa wbk;lli 
must aoeompany political and economic changes In order for _our 
revoluti~_. to su,:ceed. We will stru.p aplnst racfflffl, sex.ism., and 
class _chauvinism in ourselves • well u in all othea with whom we 
west. and will seek Continllally to isol&U and understand the root 
causes or the tendendes in each or us to dominate, manipulate, and 
contr9I. Skil~ and es.perten_ee will be shared broadly amOng me01bea 
or the coalition and .a consdo111 effort made to provi~ opportunity 
tor ttioae leas experieneed to ,row stronger in revolutionary skills-, 
undentandin&, oo_mmltment, and conftdeoct'. < 

3) Beeua mueh or our strength will depend on massive numbers or 
people eominl to tb.e'dty, we will make contact and work with 

f lfO\IPI ud individuals tbro~t the U.S.,< especially in the western ........ ' . . 
We an eogapd Jn an experiment witlt a new model tor natlollll , 

acUom bued op" deep roots In the host Community. As mem~ al 
San Oielo IJ()Ups we fed I reipon&ibiijty to coordinate acti¥itla-' 
tattna place In San Die&o during the llffniblican Conven~.n. Bllt our' 
commitment to San DiegQ does not end in August. lt last& far beyond. 
A local monment is l¥in& tbe hytlatlve to organize a nati(,nal ~ 
an -.etlon or internatlonil silJli.Qcance. The challenp will ~ two-fold: 
~ ~ I~ movement to be;,~le and be able to incoqporat.&_ new 

.-piqlle"_ ·l'Iom ·other artu r~,-fie decision makin& p~ In a 
democratic manner an4 tor the people from other ~'. to bl'f8 a 
treat sensitivity to the -l®al si~on 1

1 the work that ~ gone on 
- befo!8 .ihey arrive and that t.:ill ~ue a~ Au,uat. '" 

WHAT'S HAPPENING? .. 

Coalition pl~ 'for -tit• Co~~&n-'bave ti(~~~: 1) to 
demonstrate our dissent a,ainst the existln& system, .and 2) to 
demoAStrate alter8't1Jes • a, concrete indication' or_ the kind of 
aoeie~ we are)fetenn{ned to ereate. tor o~ves. . 

Alt or us Jp-Ute Coalition (and we cover a 1,Joad spectrum of, ,.a1ea1 
polities) are eonYQleed that vi.._ will p~ eounter-prodtictiYe at 
th.ii Ume and plaee. 'lbe Dlore dieci},Uned and topther we are , &lie 
more Htely JtJs that we will be able t:() pt our message across stralpi, 
without It either beinl Used to their advantap by the Rigtlt or 
co-opted by liberal Democrats. - -

SDCC bill, beCU• ~lanliln& aome projectl lo build .,,...... .\uiull 
and for the time or the Convention Jtael!. At this point. we are • 
keep(n1 time open !qr s~ act!ooa, around tarpt& of varioul 
CODQituenciea' ehoosl._. Other actions could n.nge aU tb' Ytr/ from 
oontlnuect masdv_e man:hes tt;t .smaD comtitueney. actiol?S to ciril 
disobedience. - ' 

Our plam ., date Include: 

-
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t,.,... '72 

Demonstntmi daem 11 just OD8 thin, we want to do durlnt Ille 
1 · CoDYUtion. We allo want to cNate a •ttiD&' In wbieb people can learn 

flont each other about the aped.fie nature of OQr country and the 
wolld we live in, and the state of the movement. 

_ We wDI crate a humanized People's World's F.air, called Expoae 
'72. 'l'bil wDI be a tarp expqaitlon about the vk!Uml of injustice and 
their Uben.tion atru .. e,; the inltitutlom,, ~d ideas.which ~uate 
1h11 lnjulllce, IJld ..... visionary but practical alternatives lo Ill< 
opprealve system we live uoder.-

Groupa uid indhiduals_ comln& to San Di910 are invltedjo send us 
their _ ldeu f~r Bxpme '72 between now Alld Au~ and to briq 
!llms. prognmi. exhlblta; etc., with them. The'8 should be exhlblla by 

Blac~ (.,'hicano, Native -American, Asian, poor, gay people, women 
and youth Jo ~is country, as weU as international exhibits on China. 
Cuba,- .Vietnam, Palestine, Atria., and Latin America. We could hffe 
workshops, f!.lms. and a videq net that would link all the people 
toaether. 'Ibe art forms and architecture .we -use would be an 
important put o( our cultural experience. _ 

We could use E?tpoae '72 as a base from which to eo into the 
community. We can plant things, build things (playcrounds. recon
structinc condemned buildings. etc.J, teach school, etc. People might 
~l to canvau door-to-door, invitin1 all San Dlepns to &.pose '72 
and our other activities. ' 

The 1'!,ople's Platform 

The People's Platform ls the unifying political si.tement of tbe 
dlmonatn.Uons. .It draws topther the demands fOJ' action against 
"imperialism, racism, sexJam, exploitation or labOr, police and judicial 
repression, and poverty. ' 

The P,aPle'a Platform ls seen II an orpnizina: tool that can be used 
tbrou&bout the counuy. part1eularly in statea tbat hold primaries. A 
nationwide People's Platform canipaign would raise basic issues rather 
than merely 'focwdq on candidates. Candidates could be .confronted 
with the platfcirm and forced to take stands on it., hopefully at boltl 
tbe Republican and Democratic CQnventions. ,. .. , 

Ir broadly hued eqouch, the Platform could ~ used as a·meaOI o~ 
uniting the efforts of the Left to rel'1e to new: c:onstituencies uid help 
to brin& about a considerable degree of unity with already committed - ..... 

Finally, we tee the Platform u a to.ol to help mobHite pepple 
around _the country IJld point Ill< way lo San Dleto- ' 

SDCC lo """181 - to pin lllpport of nalkmll •-"«
IJld ooallllo¥ for t111t idee of a l'eopte'a l'lalf0111L H lllll - lo 
fav~eaoup, webapelobJIQI ~•Oatl!lm!l-lo 
,.illy a. •. 

' · The Petitipn 

s!)CC 1s dmtlat1n1 a petition in San Dlego'County opposini.ihe 
holding of the)lepublican Conve~Uon here. The petitiOn 1Jttacks: the 
Republicanjs pl)Jicies of war and repreaion and points out that the 
people of San Diego will be taxed to pay for Ute Convention even 
thoulh they had no say in brin,inc H here. The petition 1s both an 
educational tool and a way to create a public climate for the 
demonstn.tions that Is as favorable as posible. 

- , -- · Logistics an~ Governance 

. S.Sdes ~~··· planning s~cc. is 'taking n!Spoosibillty for the 
Jogiatiq of AUtttst,. This incllides, getting pepnits (or marches: and· 
umisual land use·;_making sure that water, food, and sanitary facilities 
are available, .::;111; i: care -is .organl~, ~d that legal and qaedical 
assistanCE.isb'fObillzed. 
. · WJri!;e· We .can do, the reparatory work in these are~ most of the 
.real vr coming here. _SDCC is not 
offering 

. 'I:AA.. _ tjng ~ Oonvention_, wjll 

::Z. !:ua o::~!:1'\;:.:'c!~~~=-::: . .::: 
Azlilf ways to ,0,-,o tbemsel"" lead Uteamelves, and proride tor 
tbeaelv• from the resou!'HI availablf!. The-•nae of soclal responsibl· :,..:;~'".;;1:'=t.:;;:-~fbe ._ 1~nt ~ - _, 

, AND IN THE OTH£R CORNER., .. 

S. Dlofl\ ·-,i ii oot ~ 'la. Local officials, bopinC for a 
bool& ID m~ trade for Saa Dlelo. do~'t want a repeat of the 
1968 'I>emoen.tic Convention demonstratJons. Nix.on wants a quiet 
conveb.tlon to show the world bl! ~ nailed the coffin shut on dillent 
in America. WhBe massive seewity arrangePMnts ~ belnt developed, 
the master plan see1D1 to Nly more on co,optioll ~ Yi~ent .... -.. ' .. 

Instead of discouraging wb,te youth from comin1 to San Diego in 
Aucust, the city has taken a coaclllatory line. It has &llll~ 11• 
wflllngneas to "live,. demonstrators ~ lslanJI durinC the C~ven-, 
Uqn. It bu announced that demonatratiolll cab ~ place ilonc 
Sporta Arena Bl'f'd., parallellnt the Convention site. ~f of Police 
Ray HOQbler has called the Convendon tbe "greatest experience" of 
his life as a police officer and said be realizes certain laws may ha!e to 
be bent to aceommodate a tarp influx of demonstraton. Ru~ors of 
rock concerts and · festivals to I be held concurrently with Ute 
Conwmtlon are abundll!t and at least oni promoter bu aPPloaclled 
the city already with bis plans for a festival 30 miles out of town. 

City officials perhaps realize tha~ a large number ot..youth involved 
in a dope and music fesUvaf duri~ the Convention will actually be 
1ood press instead of having an adV~rse effect 1'be gut issues· wUI be 
clouded and smothered by the media portrayal of a sceQe that is fat 
becoming a television re-run - the love and peace Woodstock scene. 

Despite the city's slickness there seems to -be a rift developlnc 
betweeaJt and w..-Jnjton. A ncent article in the N. Y. Times quoted 
a city- official as saying the Republicans are ullbappy with the way_ 
thinp are being bandied here. Nixon'1 -camp wants there to be no_ 
demo~t.ions at an. Tt>'lppfy a btt of subtle l)ressure to tM: city, the 
La'!' t~forcentent Ailsistance Administration (LEAA) sent S8:ft D!eio's· 
request for .funds back to the city t~ revisJone. 'l'he city has askecf'Cor 
$920,000 ftom LEA.A W pay overtime ~aries, purchase riOt control 
equipment, and provide specijl).. trainin& for load'pollee. The cl~ will 
uadoubtedly receive a larp sum of money from LEAA; how much 
may depend ~ the city's decision on how to use it'. . 

In case the cooptatioa· route fails, San Diego is making extensive . 1 

preparations for potential trouble. Security task toroes have 'been 
formed by the·city and coupty.,Between the two, a total of 1,800 
unlfonned P;Ollce will be on duty on 12-hour shifts. Usinc the 
s&ato-wide mutual aid plan, po~i~ can be broutflt in from 4 
surroundlne counti-.: Upon request, all available·£ali.fomia Highway 
Patrol officers will be sent to Su Diego. Local National Guard Units 
have already received CivU Disturbance training. Also jnvolved in the 
plannina: are the F .B.I., Secret Service:, and Naval InteHigence. 

The police are worldn, on ptaps ror a computerized radio ielay 
~ tbat,wffl allow t~em to process mass arrests in a short time. 
The pol.lee are also looking into Balboa and San Diec«> Sydiu111$ u 
m&s:1 detention sites. should that prove necessary. . 

'lbe coupty pu~ three new hellcoptem.witb an LEAA grant. 
These will be U$9d. as airbom observation platfonns. While the police 
can &Uffey any demonstrations, demonstrators will be ·unable to 

• survey the cope If the $920,000 LEAA -t goes tbrouil& The cl!f. la 
planninc to use put of it to join with Miami in the purchase of a ra'110 
sydem which operates oti frequencies that dtw.ens cannot monitor. 

The fact that there Is a split developinl between the city and the 
f~ make It imposaible to know for sure what the final policy 
towards demo~tors will be. It is obvious that they are tryint to be 
prepared to handle any. violence that ~um. What they may .i;iot be 
able to handle are demonstrationa wblc:h are discip,!lned In conduct. 1 

divene In participation, uncompromisin, in content, ind beyond tbeh 
powei to eithet co-opt or intimidate. · 

GETIING IT TOGETHER 

_We feel that the. San Dlego Convention Coalition representll a 
CIN!tive effort ~ arrive at a.new model for relatln& local organizin& 
and national action. sncc members have travelled around the 
country in the past few months. talkina: with many different people. 
We do not Qpeet tbe Aupst actions to be one-shot actions 
detrimental to local organizin& efforts. Rather, we think that our 
overall _ proaram of local initiative combin4'd with tools Uke the 
People's Platform can aid people's orpntzlng effoit., wherever they 
are. In San Dieao, the CPDlint of the Convention h• pven 111 tbe 
lneent.we to reach out to the entlre city and to unify' our movement. 

We need people to move here to work with ~ for the period 
between now and August - aiid hopefully beyond: It would be ideal 

::::•u:=,W:o':':1 !:=;, n::.; ~:°!t w!'>:~ -::i.:cie;.~ 
followin&in Aupist. , 

If you are interested in movblg here now, get in touch with us. 
Brina all your creative Ideas, your innovative skills, as well as ~. 
money. typewdters and other tools. 

If you can't come now .. come in June. If you can't come in June, 
eome in Aueust, And if you can't conie at all. you can still help. Let 
us know: 

- Your name, if you want to be on-our maillna: list. 
- If you wUl distribute literature and post.em. 

. (How monY7 10, 25, 50, 100, 500 p1-?) 
- If you can help 111 ftnaneially. 

(25c, $1, $5, $25, $100, thOle old pootaae ,tamps yoo 
liave lyin( around?) 

- If you can atSUme reaponsibillty II a regional contact This 
means you wW do educational and publicity work uound tbe lssuea 
outlined here and bring; people to San Diego. / 

Tbla is a crucial historical period. The job is peat. but so are .the 
poo,lbUllies. 
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EXHIBIT NO. 161 

··-. -. - - . 

,t?. ---
2. b!J?( ffe-<14_'7' l5f!,,14-1yd - ~ ~ i?Zr2-'7 ~ 
.. ___________ (2 irt ;;.v-!..;,c/ ~ oiu.) au_ ~tY)~ "7-1. 

........ ___ -?(t:o 4c.r-A~ ~ -4-&.:::! ~ ~~7S 
d°~u.;l-;~CP.A-4~.A.-r~ . 
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EXHIBIT NO. 162 

October 28, 1969 

MEMORANDUM 

TO: Bob Haldeman 

FROM: The .President 

On the PR side, I think it might be well for you 
to see how Buchanan, Safire et al could have columnists, 
television commentators and others prepare the way for the 
Lindsay victory in New York. Buchanan correctly estimates a 
substantial Lindsay sweep due to the Procochino collapse. 
The press, of course, will try to interpret this as a referendum 
on Vietnam, It is vitally important that this be nailed prior 
to the election and, of course, be nailed immediately after
wards as strongly as possible. Set a task force to work on 
this. It occurs to me that Buchanan and Safire could be logical 
members. For example, if some of the conservative columnists 
like Buckley could hit it and better still if some more in the 
·center were to do so it would be helpful. What I am suggesting 
primarily is to predict in advance a Lindsay victory based on 
these major political factors. And then also be ready for the . 
counter-attack when they try to build it up aa a Vietnam 
referendum. · 
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EXHIBIT No. 163 
.. • 

{EMORA:-;DUM 

···- THE WHITE HOUSE 

CQ~F~D~~T!A~ - .. "\ WASHINGTON 

---~ February 4, 1970 

MEMORANDUM FOR: MR. MAGRUDER 

A couple of points that I did not want to cover in the general meeting, 
but that you do need to move ahead on quickly. 

First, I'm ·sure you have studied that TV summary done by Buchanan, 
which is a devastating indictment of NBC, especially of David Brinkley. 

Specifically, Brinkley was completely off base· factually on his budget 
criticism, and we need to get that one_ straightened out. 

The need, probably, is to concentrate on NBC and give some real 
thought ·as to how to handle the problem that they have created in their 
almost totally negative approach to everything the ·Administration 
does. I would like to see a plan from you; don't worry about fancy, 

·form·, just some· specific thin.ldng on steps that c'an be taken to try to 
change this, and I should have this by Friday.. Get Klein and Ziegler 
both involved in the thinking on this, and I would suggest also Nofziger,. 
who could be very helpful, and perhaps get Pat Buchanan in. In .fact, I think 
definitely you should get Pat Buchanan in to wo-rk witb you on it; but move 
quickly. 

Another area is. the mobilization of the Silent Majority, which we touched 
on briefly in the meeting today. We just haven't really mobilized them, 
and we have got to move now in every effective way we can to get them 
working to pound the magazines and the networks in counter-action to 
the obvious shift of the establishment to an attack on Vietnam again. 
Concentrate this on the few places that count, which would be NBC, 
TIME, NEWSWEEK and LIFE, the NEW YORK TIMES, and the 
WASHINGTON POST. Don't waste your fire on other things. 

Next point, and this is also highly urgent priority. The State of the 
Union evoked a tremendous number of very strong editorials praising 
the content, delivery, etc. Now we need, very quickly, a well-edited, 
well-packaged, compellingly-presented mailing piece that summarizes 
the highlights of those editorials, especially the ones fro_m surprising 
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sources like Res ton or' the TIMES, so that we can get out to our people 
especially the reaction that the country's newspapers have had to the 
President 1s address. ' 

This is something that should have been automatically done immediately, 
and perhaps it _is underway. The point hei::e is that delay makes any 
action much less effective, since it should be.an immediate response 
and get out while the speech is still alive. Our main failure in this whole 
area is dullness, and let's not let this effort fall into that category. Get 
it done on good paper in interesting style, rather than just a mimeographed 
glob of editorial excerpts. 

This is the kind of thing our Outside Group should automatically pick up 
for us once we get them; but until we have them, we have to fill the gap 
ourselves, and it's terribly important to move quickly on this. Perhaps 
th_e National Committee can help you with editorial and layout facilities, 
but hold them to very high st.andards and make it come out good. Leonard 
over _there is prob_ably. the best guy for this kind of thing and maybe 
would be the one to get working on it, but give him aoout a one-day 
deadline, so that we get it done instead of talked about. 

H. R.~ 

·---;:.~: fa. {2c£,.~ .#rJ_cn-z~· //'/ ~ ;fi v-jj'7 /7/j;:>~ 

' · ~ ;// A:.- 4L · ~.:'4_f c,"J 
. . . 

CONFIDENTIAL 
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EXHIBIT N 0. 164 

THE WHITE House: 

WASHINGTON 

March 3, 1970 

MEMORANDUM TO THE PRESIDENT 
' . 

FROM: Patrick J. Buchanan 

The President directed several of us to give thought to how 
to combat the institutionalized power of the left concentrated 
in the foundations that succor the Democratic Party •. 

Following are recommendat ions both of an offensive and defensive 
nature -- the major one being the creation of a counter-vailing 
power outside the Federal Government. 

1. The President ·should direct an -in-house group o:f people 
pref~rably_outside th·e Administration t9 ·quietly undertake a ·study 
of the top twenty-five Fourida t ions· in this country; to identify both 

·th_eir1leadership arid pmver structure, ·and to in:dic-ate which ar'.e 
friendly, which are potentially friendly,-which can be co-opted to 
support projects the President supports; and whicli are hostile to 
us; which are arms of our political adversaries. In addition, an 
inventory should be taken of all smaller foundations {AEI and Stern), 
which are ideologically and clear pro or con. 

2. The President should direct the Budget Bureau to come 
up -- within one month -- with a listing of all Federal moneys, from 
each Department that goes to Founda: ions for studies and research. We 
should have totals and breakdowns on each Foundation. 

3. We should bring together those inside and outside the W1:ri. te 
House with knowledge and interest in the field to determ:.ne if one of the 
huge FoW1.dations -- like Lilly or Duke Endowment -- can be convinced 
to operate on a pro-Administration basis; or whether we need to create 
a new institution. Among those I would include in the discussion would 
be Harlow, Anderson, Huston, \\Th.clan, Buchanan, Dr. Burns, Jeffrey 
Hart (he wrote some articles on the issue), Glenn Campbell, Bill 
Baroody, Sr., Frank Barnett -- and other individuals familiar with 
the world of the Foundations. 
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4. This group would be charged with reporting to the 
President specific options on how we ~ould either influence, take 
over or create a major institution to accomplish Administration 
objectives. 

5. The Administration should begin -- once this information 
is gathered' -- to initiate a policy of favoritisin_in.all future Federal 
grants to those institutions friendly to us, that wa~t the work -- and -
we should direct future funds away from the hostile foundations, 
like Brookings~ 

MACARTHUR INSTITUTE 

However, I think there is a clear national need for a Republican 
Conservative counterpart to Brookings, whicb. can generate the ideas 
Republicans can use, which can serve as a repository of conservative 
and Republi_can intellectuals, .the, way Brookings and others .do for. 
the Democrats. 

Depenliplg -0n ,!he "siz:e o'f the:structu-re; I c9-ti~ conceive oI·it·under
taking 't'he foll{)\vi:rig i,olitical objecti;ves • .-

a. Serving as a "parking place" for Administration and 
other Republican-conservative intellectuals, where they can work. 
at ideas we can use politically, where they can take their sabaticals 

· at the same time they are communicating regularly with the Republican 
Establishment in the White House. 

b. A talent bank -- building an inventory of conservative
Republicans in each of the following institutions -- locating the best and 
most brilliant in the college system and graduate school system; 
identifying the best conservative reporters and editorial writers 
around the country; locating the conservative intellectuals and 
academicians -- stockpiling all these names in a talent bank, to be 
made available to the Administration, when job openings occur; and 
to be used by the President to fill up future task forces and the like. 
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c. Foreign Policy. The President was committed to clean 
house at State; we have gotten heat on this. The new fou..-iclation could 
conceivably -- as it developed -- build a talent bank of individuals 
in every area of foreign policy -- five deep -- who might be ready to 
be moved into the State Department the day after the 1972 victory. 

d. Judicial inventory. A small group of attorneys and law 
students' could -- via phone ca"ils to States, "'.ia .research in local and 
regional papers' and study of important de~isions, prepare for the 
President a national ranking of the most brilliant and most conservative 
of all Federal Judges, and State Supreme Court judges as well. The 
list (:ould be used to' move the best of our judges up through the 
judiQial ranks. 

e. The Institute could provide $15,000 to $20,000 fellowships 
to inclividual writers and reporters -- to have them expand articles 
into ):,ooks, which books would be promoted by the Institute. Example 
a Mqllenhoff is digging up facts on McNamara and the waste in the 
Pentag-on,;._;on .a ,J:effr.ey. Ha:rt.--has. done,a,splen<,iid dndictmcmt.uf .foundation, 
in gene~4l;.;or':someorreeels.e mas aon;e,'a::s:erie:s, rirarticle·.scon·the,nebvo:rk, 
the llistil;ute'. t:duldrgiv:e:j:'herrilthese1-&ei!:ow:ships.'-:i• :with ,the, sole :stipuhi~io: 
that piey;:co.TJY:'e mp lWilh ~i bt:>okl;,,wh:i;chlth:e1Irlstitutej bctuld cth'.en push:.,·., ' . 

cl. The Institute might bring together experts -- on the networks 
for ~xample -- to discuss and produce a book of papers on their lack'of 
objectivity and need for reform. The whole Paul Simpson operation 
in Nashville could be brought up and put under the Institute. 

g. Through a monthly newsletter the Institute could keep 
cons,ervatives and key Republican thinkers informed of the :finest in 
thou~ht that was being generated -- and what the institute was up to. 
You could have associate memberships for $25 a year to pay the cost 
of this communications apparatus. 

h. In addition to identifying the top conservative students, 
the :µistitute could keep in touch with them through its cornmunications, 
prov.ide perhaps assistance in tuition, and scholarships for summer 
wori -- to bring them in touch with the best in ideological talent on 
our Jside of the fence. 
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i. The Institute could unde:i:take the kind of routine studies 
for the government -- going now to other foundations -- which could 
provide a regular income, and keep some of the resident intellectuals 
working and earning their keep, 

.WHAT .ABOUT THE MONEY? 

The funds could come as I see it from three sources? 

1. The money men who are behind the .Administration could 
provide the seed money needed for the initial operations which 

·would get it underway. Rather than work on an annual commitment, 
an endowment wotild be the best route, 

Z. It could be pointed out to all the Big Contributors to other 
·Institutions, and all the Big Contractors who get Federal money that 
the Institute that should not be lacking for their support is the 
Mac.Arthur Institute·, as that is· brie of.the: President 1's favorites·.-· 

3. .All Federal contracts now going to.}n:stitutions which are 
essentially anti-Administration twould.·b-e,shifted.to ,t.l,is ctiew .baby .. 
and to other pro-Administration foundatio"ns ~ An ti:. A'dm:iriistration 
foundations should be cut off without a dime, One good talk to the 
Cabinet would be all that would be required to get cooperation here -
and Budget could be on notice to notify the West Wing if Brookings g.ets 
any more n1oney. 

4, Federal .Agencies would be on notice to think if so.me 
of their functions might not better be farmed out to the private sector, 
in particular, to the Institute. 

5, .All 'the high rollers we know would be passed the .word that 
of the charities the President prefers, this one is the best. The Big 
Supporters w, uld find themselves on White House Guest Lists, while 
the friends of Brookings would stay in outer darkness. 

21-296 0-74--15 
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OTHER NEEDS 

One of my primary concerns about this is that it required a 
strong fellow running the Internal Revenue Division; and an especially 
friendly fellow with a friendly sta!f in the Tax-Exempt office. Am 
not sure we have this right now •. 

Second, we could use a greater willingness on the part of 
oor Internal Revenue to engage in com'::>at with some of these lesser 
anti-Administration institutions like the Stern Foundation. 

Third, this Institute would rapidly attract a host of investigators 
from the Times; it would provoke stories and articles; and we would 

· have to be prepared to take some real initial political heat as a spin
off. Also, word of precisely what the Institute was doing would leak out 
eventually • 

. Fourth, it would entail great wrenching ·for_ the established 
Institutions like Broo1dngs; and we would have·to expect a good many 

!ights;:and some outraged and adverse publicity on _the left. We would 
be striking ·at the heart of the ·Establishment -- and we co"uld expect 
a response in kind. 

Fifth, some of the essential objectives of the Institute would have to 
be blurred, even buried, in all sorts of other activity, that would be the 
bulk of its work, that would empl~ many people, and that would provide 
the cover for the more im?ortant efforts. 

Every menial task of government possible should be sent over 
to the Foundation to carry out at cost plus ten. 

Sixth, the Board of Directors would run from right to center of 
the political spectrum; no kooks but unquestioned Pro-Nixon people 
would have to have a complete lock on it; we would have to have people 
there who knew what was up and agreed to it; and then let the hand
picked staff run the thing. 
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Seventh, the name J\1acArthur Institute was taken, rather 
. fjsenhower Institute to prevent the co-opting of part of it by 

<,,her of liberal Republicans of the' Scott variety • •.. 
Eighth, the crucial job here is Executiv.e Director. We would 

td someone knowledgeable, willing to work all hours, loyal to 
~'\ an anti-Establishmentarian, broad-gauged, \Vho knew this 
;.;siness and its purposes intimately. Wrong.fellow here, a soft

Jiner or a hustler, and forget the whole thing. 

Ninth, we would have to lock it into the White House with probably 
two individuals at the top level -- who had the ear of the President 
at all times -- and who were intensely familiar with the Institute and 
its working. Harlow and Haldeman should do for this. Maybe they 
should be on the Board of Directors -- though this would be a red light. 

Tenth, because of the nature of the Talent Bank, we are going to 
run into conflict with the White House Personnel Shop; but that 
seems to me to be umivoidable; this would be a professional on-going 
job of locating, ·indentifying· and filing' the names of pro-Presidential 
people.in every.area of importance around the country. 

Eleventh, one major problem:' ifby chance we should be evicted 
fro;rn the White House, one can bet that the new incumbent would put a 
sword to this operation, through IRS, as the first official act on arrival. 
Those involved in the operation would have to carry heavy political 
insurance. At any time, there might be a sudden distribution of 
assets to the stockhold

0

ers. 

Finally, to make something like this go you need the right 
people with the right frame of mind, and a willingness to work. If we 

· get the wrong people on the Board, or the wrong individuals r.unning 
it, we would be pouring money down a sewer. 

Can the White House get some moneyed individual to provide 
the wherewithall to bring the afor-ementioned people to V{ashington to 

ili•=ss tltls =• p,opose '~~&a;~' 
PATRICK:( BUCHANAN 
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EXHIBIT No. 165 

"fllE Wll!TJ: HOUSE 

CONFIDENT):AL 

MEMORANDUM FOR : 

WASJtlnCTON 

March 12, 19'/0 

MR. COLSON 
MR •. BUCHANAN 
MR. COLE. 
MR. MAGRUDER/ 

As you know, the_Student MobHization Co'rrunittee and the Young 
Americans for Frecdo1n have jointly announced a nat'ional spring 
referendum-on Vietnam. It is ·important that we take the lead in 
making sure that the Administration's position is clearly under
stood and not just leave it np to YAF. Also, any effort that we 
can undertal~e to support YAF and other groups \~·ho are actively 
supporting our position on this referendum should be explored 
and developed to the fullest. · 

f hJ,. Luc.e. 

(w... D.t-ti,e-- _J_ 
b~ (J.Vf..1-J 

(7 I 

R ev.~.tt. -~./.1r>.~--
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0~ 1J[X] IE ~J~~~ ©r= ~4J lVJ [ijffe~~fflfW 
\'1@~® [M(Q) 

On the Question of 'MMEDIATE WITHDRAWAL FROM VIET NAM 

Siop th3 ldnin;J? ..• _End u~.e fighti:tg? ... Pec~ce and frezGon1 for /"sia? ... These are the objac
tives c:;ll An1ertcans should b3 advocc..i.lng. But U18y wm nGv~r ba e.ccO;nplizh3d b}' e.n in1mzdi2te 
,,ithdrcx1al. 

. Fr~rn thB bzginn)ng of thG \:1ar_1:Jnrn thQ_ prcSsnt tim3, unto:d flirocities have b8an cornmiiled by 
the Cornf"nunist ro;ces in the n.s.n1,3: of 11Hbare.Hon.11 Th0s2:.·con1rnunist n1QSS8creS ~re· pfenned 
~,,d orusnL~ed. Thsy e:re an ints9r2.I pari: of Cornrnunlst vlar pone~, rivaling in bruiEHty ti)(; atro
cities ~·s,ps!ralsd by !he [0/azis in Wo,ld War II. Tl-:E PEflPETRATORS ARE REWARDED AND 
PFlO:\WTED, NOT TR12:D BY COURTS MARTIAL 

v~'h8.levar l\msrica's rnlst~kes h~v3 bzsn in Vic? N£.:.m, Ih8y c8.nnot b2 rertl:xii0d by t!le horrib!e 
consequ8ilces of iiT1r112.d:G.t~ \Rjii1!:!rs·t:eL 

"I think it r1ou!d 
be a major misi;,1.e 

to unil&terilfly 
· \vithdra1~'~" 

ROBE.RTF. KENNEDY 
Wisconsin Sr.:.te Journnl 

March 28, 1 SS8 -------~------

''Vlhi/3 imn1edfaf.e 
Wit/Jdtc:l'le.f \'.'OU/d 

end (hs 1·1c1r, it \'!ould 
lose the pse.ce." 

EUGENE JJ.cCI.A.THY 
CBS t:ews. 
March 12, 1SSS 

"The first consequence, as anyone c&n foresee, (of i@:flsdir.ie viithcJrai:,al) l'lil! be the cold
blooded mn.ssc:.are of a couple ol rni!lion Souih Viefn::;r11ese v1ho heve put their fc,ith 8:_ndcon

fidoncein the Ur,iled States." 
JOSEPH 1-.LSO?. Octo~e:-. 1SS9 

Most students support the policy of conlim1ed training and arming of the 
Sou!h Vietnamese to defend themselves. Most students do not advocate the 
dangerous pol1cy of"peace at any price." .. , 

RESPONSIBLE VOICES .MUST BE HEARD , •. VOTE NO APRIL 13-14 
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THE WHITE HOUSE 

WASHINGTON 

April 6, 1970 

e 
~. 

' \ /J__./ 
MR. HALDEMAN\ rr-MEMORANDUM FOR: 

FROM: JEB S. MAGRUD1~~ 

On Mmh IZ, you asked, in• mommndum <o Colao.\! 
Buchanan, Cole, and Magruder, that we aid the student 
groups who are supporting a "no" vote on the April 
campus referendum which poses the question "do you 
support an im1nediate withdrawal of all American troops 
from Vietnam?" 

We called in the various groups (College Republi"can National 
Committee, YAF, etc.) to find out what they were· doing and 
what we could do to help. We found YAF and the College 
Republicans were doing quite a good job, and we could help 
by (1) having 100,000 copies of the attached throw-away 
sheet printed, and; (2) making the RNC's "WATS" telephone 
lines available to the College Republicans and YAF for 
generating support on campuses throughout the country. 
This has been done. 

In the event you are aware, or wish to become aware, of 
some of the problems in this area, the effectiveness of the 
College Republicans and YAF in battles such as this is 
substantially diminished by the opposition which these groups 
encounter from the Young Republican National Federation 
leadership. For example, even after we met with the YRNF's 
executive director and explained to him the White House's 
interest in supporting those groups which opposed a "yes" vote, 
he attempted to have Jimmy Allison turn down our request to 
print the throw-av;ays. 

I do not believe we should become involved in the fighting 
among the three youth groups; however, it should be made 
clear to Allison and the others at the Committee, as it was 
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in this case, that White House requests are not to be sabotaged 
by any of these groups. 

The Young Republican leadership does not want the White House 
to work with the College Republicans or YAF, and yet on issues 
such as the referendum arrl the President's forthcoming 
message on the draft, the Colle.ge Republicans and YAF 
have offered to help. They can do much good on the campus 
for us on issues such as this and we must be in a position to 
.call upon them. 

On the broader issue of youth, it has become apparent that 
there are some things we can do to support those student 
groups which generally support us. In this regard, Messrs. 
Buchanan, Cole, Colson, Magruder, and Odle will meet 
·wednesday noon to discuss what we can do to help groups such 
as the United Student :Alliance and the Association of Student 
Governments. Both of these groups have offered to distribute 
maferials for us, and the former may hav·e potential as an 
alternative to SDS. 
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:MEMORANDUM 

THE WHITE HOUSE 

WASHIHOTOH 

April 30, 1970 \ ; 
•. I 

MEMORANDUM FOR: 

FROM: 

I think you should see the attached report from Young Americans 
for Freedom on the April national campus referendum question, 
"Should the U.S. Immediately Withdraw All Its Troops From 
Vietnam?" Although we lost, 43,000 to 25,000, .. the margin 
was much better than it would have been had we not acted. 
Also, the vote repres~nts less than 2% of the colleg_e student 
population in !he Unite~ ~tat_es~ 

As the attached blue-colored sheet shows, YAF did much to 
support us - at our request. Do you think i~_bP inappro
priate for us to draft a letter·for the President's sig~ 

::n::~ ::c:::•at~cf;'-14'-~~ -
Mr. Colson ~ _.£/' 

... (&:); ~/~ 

~~~( 

'""' 
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STUDENT REFERENDUM 

WASHINGTON (AP)-A RECENT NATIONWIDE COLLEGE STUDENT 
REFERENDUM ON IMMEDIATE WITHDRAWAL OF ALL U.S. TROOPS FROM VIETNAM 
LISTED 62 PER CENT OF THOSE VOTING AS FAVORING IT, THE SPONSORS 
SAID TODAY. 

THEIR FIGURES SHOWED THAT SOME 71,000 STUDENTS OUT OF ABOUT 4 
MILLION VOTED • 

THE REFERENDUM WAS CONDUCTED BY THE STUDENT ASSOCIATION OF THE 
AMERICAN UNIVERSITY HERE. IT WAS HEID DURING THE WEEK OF APRIL 
13-19, WHEN OTHER GROUPS SPONSORED ANTIWAR PROTESTS IN VARIOUS 
CITIES. 

SID SCHWARTZBERG, A COCHAIRMA.N OF THE REFERENDUM COMMITTEE, 
SAID AT A NEWS CONFERENCE AT AU THAT THE RESULTS WILL BE SENT TO 
PRESIDENT NIXON AND VICE PRESIDENT SPIRO T. AGNEW "AND I GUESS 
THAT'S ABOUT ALL WE CAN DO." 

CZ432PED 4/30 

I D'i'I 
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.• ,cMORA'.\DUM CON Fl DENT/AL 
THE WHITE HOUSE 

WASHINGTON 

July 9, 1970 CONFIDENTIAL 

MEMORANDUM FOR: MR. MAGRUDER 

In the Harris poll done for the ACE on students' attitudes, 
there is a question that says in effect, "do you agree or 
disagree that America will be in trouble as long as it 
continues its arrogant imperialist policies" - 70% agreed. 

Let's figure out a way· to get some mileage out of this 
and some similar questi9ns in the Harris poll and use them 
as a way of discrediting the Harris poll. Maybe give the 
stuff to Human Events or some of Buchanan's friends and 
get them cranking on it. Th.;re is a lot of dirty work that 
could be done here and should be. Get a copy of the poll 
and figure out what you can do and let me know, 

. r!J-:-
H.R;:L~E~N 
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EXHIBIT No. 166 

THE WHITE HOUSE 

WASHl"GTON 

July 16, 1970 

MEMORANDUM FOR: MR. MAGRUDER 

L.· HIGBY\,. FROM: 

As I indicated to you the other day, we need to get some 
creative thin..'lcing going on an attack on Huntley for his 
statements in Life. One thought that comes to mind is 
getting all the people to sign a_ petition calling for the 
immediate ·removal of Huntley right now. · 

The point behind this whole thing is that we don't care 
about Huntley - he is going to leave anyway. What we 
are trying to do here is to tear down the institution. 
Huntley ·will go out in a blaze of glory and we should 
attempt to pop his bubble. 

Most people won't see Life Magazine and for that reason _,..,, / 
I am asking Buchanan to draft a statement for the-Vice-},'!_,,,,,,..,,-<.,,.,. 
~=id-ent to give. We should try to get this statement on 
television. Obviously there are many other things that we 
can do,. such as getting independent station owners to write 
NBC saying that they should remove Huntley now; having 
broadcasting people look into this due to the fact that this 
is proof of biased journalism, etc. 

Let's put a full plan on this and get the thing moving. Jill 
contact Buchanan and forward copies of my correspondence 
with him to you so that you will know what the Vice President 
is doing. 
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EXHIBIT No. 167 

September 11. 1970 

MEMORANDUM FOR a . MR.. MAGRUDER 

Please try to ~cvclop a.n ad that can be run hitting the 
radical. liberal theme of the Vice President's speech 
with epccUlc foc110 on Cambodia. 

Even the Lou Harri& poll now shows that t.ho p11blic 
r'?action h 2. to 1 fuvorablc regarding Cambodia ao · 
wo have a. real asaet if we figure out bow to use it • 

. The thing to do ls to 1nako an asset £or um o-..it of thooe 
who took ,,. poeiilon aga.inzt Cambodia.. The ad abould 
talk about tho radical liberals and then probably lint 
them b}• nan,o - th:!l.t ic, tboae candida.tea that wdro 
tryin 6 to defeat thie .fall .. pick up some o! tho quotes 
AS the Vlce Prei.idcnt did in his apocch of tbl.ngo that 
thtiy :uud .:.t the ti.mo cl>out the C~mbodia. op~ration end 
then mn.kc the point tiab.ow wrong they were. 

You probably ought to get Buchanan to give you somo 
guidance on bow to {J'..lt thic thing together. It ahou.ld bo 
a ve1-y tough .ad and could be very ef!ective U: done right. 
wt•o ace a draft on it within a wcok or ao. · 

H.R.. HALDEMAN 
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EXHIBIT No. 168 

TEE WHITE HOUSE 

December 1, 1970 

MEMORANDU.:v1 FOR: MR •. BUCHANAN 
MR._KEOGH 
MR. KLEIN 

FROM: 

SUBJECT: 

MR. NOFZIGER / 

R.R. HALDEMA;+ I 

Attached memo to you of 
November 25, 1970 

Instead of going ahead wHh lhe project of dcvelo.ping an 
in--House colnmnjst whose work we would them use as 
the brsis for general n1aiiings, it has been suggested 
that ,vc could do better by usu1g Victor Lasky in this. 
regard. 

Because Lasky is already an established, syndicated 
colun1nist and, because of his willingness to c;ooperatc, 
we can accomplish the same objec1.i-ve by providing 
hiln '\vilh the kind of things that we ,,·ant to use for distri: 
bution - ask him to do colurm1s on them, and then get 
reprints of his colum.n to use as mailing pieces to the 
people we want to direct the infonnation to. 

Will you please proceed on this basis, instead of on the 
basis of the origjnal StJggestion. 

Attachment 
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. EXHIBIT NO. 169 

December 11, 1970 

ADMilslSTRATIVELY CONFIDENTIAL 

MEMORANDUM FOR: MR. HALDEMAN 

FROM: JEB S. MAGRUDER 

Based 011 thio morning'o meeting we have begun moving on the following: 

], Ten telegrams have been. drafted by Buchanan, They will bo · 
oent to TIJ..iE and NEWSWEEK today by 20 names around the 
country from our letter writing cystem. Copies are attached. 

2. Letters to Osborne and Sidey will be sent tomorrow. Tho 
letter::i, as drafted, follow the line of the samples delivered 
to,uo., .. 

3. Lcittc.:.; to:thti.c-ditrirs o{ the TIMES, POST, :STAR,· CHICAGO 
DAILY NEWS, ST; LOUIS POST DISPA TCI'Lare. being. prc;pared. 
and sent. 

4. · Nofziger is having otatemento placed in the CONGRESS10N'AL 
RECORD. Once they appear, they will be printed and distri
buted together with favorable columns to editors, publishers, 
business leaders, and other opinion leaders. 

5. Nofziger has contacted Victor Lasky, who baa agreed to run 
a column. Nofziger will also contact Lawrence, Kilpatrick 

· and Paul Martin. 

6. The NEW YORI< Tll.iES Op Ed page statement: is being drafted 
by Keogh. Nof!:iger is also preparing a draft. Klein is probably 
the best signatory. A call is in to Salisbury concerning place-

- ment of the piece. 

· 7. Iu reviewing the comments of the editors and publishers contacted 
laat night, it ill our view that most will l."un favorable eciitorial@, 
end that it might be counter productive to exert White House 
pressure. 

ADMINISTTI/, TIVSI..'.Y CONFIDENTIAL 



4131 

8. An attempt in bcln;; rr.;;de to got e. rc&o lutlon from Sigma 
Delta Xhi condcn1nin 6 the prc-prcoa coniercncc n1ccting 
by 25 corrm1cntatoro to set Gtrategy to cmbarraca the 
President. 

JSM,GS:t<>r 

bee: Gordon Strachan -FYI 
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THE WhlTE HOUSE 

WASHINGTON 

MEMORANDUM FOR: JEB Ml,GRUDER 

FROM: I '- s GORDON S'l'RJ\CHAN .. 
c=-'-

SUBJECT: President 's Press Conference 

Dwight Chapin called last night and asked me to work with you 

on "follow-up on the President's press conference." 

He des\:!ribed the procedures as fairly standard - telephone calls, 

individuals' assessment of his performance, etc. 

Is the plan any different. from the follow-up that Rob ·did 

following the Presidents October peace proposal speech? 
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(I3uc> ••• .::nan} 

To The Editor: 

The best proof yet of the allegations of Vice President 

Agnew about the nation's news media was their incredibly 

arrogant performance before the entire nation last Thursday 

night. Who in the hell elected those people to stand up and 

read off their insult·s to the President of the United States - -

and then ask that he corn1ncnt? 

21-296 0-7-4-14 
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(Bucnanan) 

To The Editor: 

Where docs the press corne off den1an<ling that the President 

have press conferences on call. The choice of 1nethods and 

means for a President to communicate with the people who 

clech,d him is.his o,vn -- and he answers for it to the American 

people. You people have gotten too big for your britches. 
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(Buchanan) 

To The Editor: 

Last Thursday night, the President of the United States 

handled that pack of wolves gathered in the White House with 

a gre~t deal more gentility and generosity than their conduct 

deserved. When will y_ou people recognize that he was elected 

President -- .and he is entitled to the respect of that office 

no matter what you people think about him. 
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(I<hachigian) 

To The Editor: 

Joseph Pulitzer must be turning over in his. grave. He 

believed in an honest journalism. Instead, at the President's 

latest news conference, we got the spectacle of reporters 

falling over themselves in their attempts to put down the 

President. 

Their silly, s·lanted questions were so obvious that it wa.s 

laughable. Three cheers for President Nixon's rnastery over 

the V/a'rlocks of :Washirigto_n. 

//lb 
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_ {Khachigian) 

I 

To The Editor: 

'With regard to the President's recent news conference, 

score it: President Nixon, 100 - Media, 0. 
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-- (Khachigian) 

To The Editor: 

Anyone who saw the President's recent news conference 

must have bridled in disgust at the blatant attempts by 

reporters to embarrass the President. Instead, the President 

held back these wolves and showed them a thing or two. 

Every honest reporter ought to hang his head in shame 

at the grandstanding of his colleagues before the President 

of the United States. I used to wonder why anyone criticized 

the press. Now I know. 
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· --.{Khachigian) 

To The Editor: 

Thank goodness this country has President Nixon. At 

least he has the guts to stand up b~forc the media and give 

the news straight. 

At his December 10th press conference, President Nixon 

was faced with questions planted by a cabal of the liberal 

press. While the media tried their best ·to embarrass him 

with their inane histrionics, Mr.· Nixon ansv,ered all questions 

with· candor ancl :hone sty. 

Why don't you fellows spend ,more .time on ·:good questio1ien s 

and less time on wondering why·thE ·Pre·sident doe·sn't have 

more press conferences. 

J/13 
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{Khachigianj 

To The Eclilor: 

Joe McGinnis ought to write another book: The Selling of 

The Press Corps. At the President's press conference of 

December 10th I couldn't believe my eyes and ears. There 

they were in all their pompous splendor editorializing on 

virtually every ques.tion they asked of the President. 

If the n1eclia want to take positions on public 1natters, they 

ought to run for public office and leave to honest reporters the 

asking of sincere questions. In view of the new role of the 

rneclia, I am personally __ sencling all member.s of the White 

House Press Corps jars of pancake makeup. They need it 

more than the Pre siclent. 
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(Khachigian) 

To The Editor: 

We arc told by those of you in the media that Presidential 

press conferences arc held lo inform the public. lv1aybe I 

· tuned in on the wrong show. 

The press conference I witnessed on December 10th looked 

like a programmed attack on the President. It is incredible 

that prime time has to be given over to glorify a bunch of 

prin1a donna reporters. It's the President's job to inform and 

the media's job to transmit. Let's keep it that way. 
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(Khachigian) 

To The Editor: 

We citizens depend on the media of this Nation to give us 

the news honest and straight. We also expect that they will 

at least show respect towards the President of the United 

States. 

Yet, at the President's last news conference, the press 

were out like hatchet 1nen -- seeking nejther to show respect 

nor to inform. The glan1our boys of the 1nedia seern to think 

that someone elected them to high office, 

The President's· spirited responses to bad questions have 

earned my deep respect. 
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(Kha.chi gian} 

To The Editor: 

Heaven forfend that humility be the last refuge of the 

media! Why, it would be asking too much that they stick 

to informing the public instead of preening before the 

television cameras. 

However, I join.the media in asking that the President hold 

rnore news conferences. I rather enjoyed seeing the press 

r11ake jackasses out of thernselves on December iOth. 
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{Kha chi gian) 

To The Editor: 

Recently, Vice-President Agnew deigned to propose that 

newsmen subrnit thernselvcs to periodic questioning by 

governn,cnt offici_als. The Press wa.s outraged. How d,u·c 

Old SJ.>iro think that the press was partisan? 

· F:rcnn what! could tell <c': the President's last news con-

fercnce, Larry O'Brien must have pLuited all the qu'.':stions. 

Our free, non-partisan ptc:ss must be suffering fron1 double 

hernias frorn carryi'ng around all of those loaded questions. 

Congratulations to President Nixon for showing the r:ncdia 

that he can stand up lo then1 ·with honest and forthright answers. 



4145 

Dec:mber 11, 1970 

Dear Jnck: 

Proo.:; li·rit.ation ~t tho J.;:ick o! prcas conforcnceo ::;cems to me uncel";•· 
ot;:-.ndablo; Dut there are !Some questions involved hero that go bcyonj 
that. (l) The President has tho right to choo:::e his brrn of communica
tion with _the American people -- just .IS he will an3wcr for it, (2) 
Should tho national preos be meeting privately or Becrctly to thence 
co111e to coerce tho President into h;c;vir!g more press conference::: --- by 
the vehicle of dama~iuc hi!l political intcrcst::i via concerted television 
nod newspaper attacks on hirn by the participants in the meetings. (3)· 
When deco the questioning of the Preoident. the ir.terrogation of the Pres
ident go beyond sharp, tou::;h, incisive questioning and become occacion 
.fo:r fulmination:i and tho prcocntation of hostile viewpoints and hoGtii.c 
queotiom:. ('1) My own· view is that foe Old Man kept the animds at bay. 
with cleftne&a and oklll ond r.omc gentility, and that the pz·9ss confoi·-

. cncc was clearly a pluo, But, in talking about the inztitution of the preoo 
conference, one v,onder::i whether it iG legitirr~'.ltc to turn it into 2. bcal:' 
paitini; scs(;[on; oc::: woi~ders whether it is wise for the national proc::, 
co,·rrn to nllow itself to become Gomcthing of an anti-Nlxcn pard:i;;.;:;. 
cabal as It seemed to do la&t week bcfox·e n.nd ln the co,1,:-no of the P;,:es
idcnt'a prcsll conicrcn.cc, .. .{Im encloiling copies cf RN'o p:.e~G co1:ue1·unce 
nnd Zicgler'o meeting wlth tho prcr.s --- for· your reflection ln Central 
Virginia. 

With warm regarda, 

Mr. Jmnea J. Kilpatrick 
412. Pri.ncc6!l Street 
Ale>:andrin, V i.1-gini~• 

Sincerely. 

Patrick J. Buchanan 
Special Asnistant 
to tho.Prcsldcnt 



FROM: 

4146 

EXHIBIT NO. 1 70 

THE \'IHITF.: HOUSE 

W/1.SHlf~GTON 

March Z•1, 1971 

THE PRESIDENT 

PATRICK J. BUCHANAN 

TIIE MUSKIE' WATCH 

Fron1 the Evans-Novak Newslctle1·: 

.. "Muskie:- ;-He h,is been· -cleEb'crb'tcly lyin~ ·-fow, 
which Ts '!in-rart:pr:d'itics' 'c::cc-nt whci,· ca rricd ·roo· far . 

. In·stead: of tra\·cling to,1'igc1:io,,·· hc,niight.have .clone· 
· bettdr<to: gci ,to;. ii':cw:) 0.ol'l~-; c,to, Califorrifa, 1l'ind '.I cxas 
where· HHH ha·s· heen m_nking inroacls with E'slablislnncnt 
Dc1noc1';.,ts. Still, l\·Iuskic reinains hr far the strongest. 
possible camlidatc agninst :;\'ixon, act~ording lo the, 
Ou.trle P~,ll trial heats: Muskie -1°8~:o; Nixon 42".o; W;i.lJ«ce 
lO';o compared to_ last month's ?viuskie -,6%; Nixon -!-1':o 
Wallace 10~; •. "· 

_ Mr. Muskie seems to have recognized the political peril 
in his high visibility strategy of Decen:1ber _and Jartuary -- and revised 
it. The highlr publici;~c<l trips to Califo1:nia and l\foscow - - ,vith Lhc 
press pack aboard -- have been discontinued. They did litt:le to 

_ strengthen him., and exposed not a few weaknesses in pcrso:1a!ity, 
in !orciin policr. He !'Ce!ns to have arrived separately at !:he 
same conclusion; and his profile is now perceptibly lower than 
it was in the first months of the year, · 

However, if ;\-iuskie dotsnot cmne out into the open again, 
if he stavts in rclath·c hihc!·n,!tinn. it is difficult to scr what it is 
th:tl i~,it~~ to cHrninif=h ·h!s standi1~n the P~>lls on ,•.·hich he no,v_ 
~~~_s. The country has a good impression of hhn; he prl~scnts_ 
to mill.ions an atlract.h•c a-llcrnalive; he is uoi. the subject of the 
kincl o! attacks which woulcl force a response. 

Shoi1lcl he maintain his present po·sture, 1uore or less; !01· 

eight 1non!hs., he will c·nter the 1n·imaric,;-, 1·clalivelr unscathed: 
and as. nrotllC'rs F.v.:ins-Novak wrile: 
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"II J\·luskic cloqs win most of the priinaries, he will be 
nornina:cc! ,·:ith case on the first ballot. 

J{ Muskie does i10t win, he will not even be a factor at 
the cmlvenlion." 

And if Mr. ,vfuskie is not cut and bleeding before he goes
into New Han1pshin:, he wilJ very likcl r do 1na s sivcly. well there, 
building up irrcstiblc momenturn for the nomination. This scenario 
is not in. our interest -- as i\,uskic toclay·is a figure ideally situated 
to unite the warrin:; factions of his party; and if they .are united 
that is \,ad ilC~vs Ior us. 

Our interests thus· dictatc·csrrioking. ·lriin: o_ut: no-.\·; ,and kccprng 
hitn outc in front as long as' ,we:,, can,·:·diis ,pcl'for1:nance .to date when:, 
out front docs not argue well for his ·capacity to survh-c the kind 
o! pressures a1~d h(crassmcnls foat go wilh being front runner, 
pressures and harassments he is not getting todar. 

One recalls that Nelson Hockcfellcrhacl pheno111cnal. ratings 
ir, the Gallup and Harris polls by 1he encl of 1C)u7 -- so long as he 
stayed in i\lbany. \n1en he emerged, half the nation saici, "Hey, 
it's hil11 again, 11 and his ineffectual active cam;:><ligning actually 
cost him votes from the time il began until ?\rian1i, ,vhen we 
finally surpass eel him in the Gallup Poll. The sam.c was true o! 
Goldwater. As :\Ir; Conservative, unkno\•:n to the country, he was 
an enormous attraction; as Harr)' Golclw,1ter, ca1npaigning in 
New Hampshire, he ,vas a disaster. Both he and Rocky dropped · 
in the polls fron1 be~inning to fhe end of the New Hampshire Primar:;. 

The n1ore sped.fie stands a political Iigur·e·takes -- on divisive 
issues - - the mo1·e people he alienates. This is as true for 1Ir. 
Muskie as it is fol' us; and thus ·he should be fore eel to take n1ore 
stands 011 n1orc controversial issues. The free ride for Big Ed 
lvfuskie 1nust be tcnninated. 

It seen1s not in our intere_st to let hi1n choose his topics, 
to wander the land talking about saving our eriYironrnent which· 
everyone from Robert \\'clch lo Abby I·Ioffrnan supports. It is in uur 
interest --· ·and in the interest of llui liberal Democratic i::_halfongcrs 
for the no1nination - - tc, prevent 11r. 11ndd c' s unint erruptccl n,an:h 
to lhe 1101ni nation. 
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The S1!a1· s Nc,ve1nbcr ri.rgttn1ent was that we should leave 
Mus·J;ic ,,le,:\~ - - ,tlt,,ck 11ncl respond lo other D.emocrat·s, like lllIH, 
to.elcv,,tc tl:e:n. That doesn't secrn realistic now, as l'viuskic 
Js alreadr "c:lc:n,tctl." He is already at the top, so far as Gallup 
antl Harris .imd the: Dc;,1t,c1·atic Party arc co1n,cr;1ed. 

There _i.~ a cbngcr in goi11g &fter :iv,usldc, making hin-i the 
martyr and spokcs1nan of the Dcllloc:ralic Party, and thus insuring· 
his .nc,n1ination, and even enhancing his chances of election. But 
the risk shottld be taken. If we don't do it now, we shall have to 
play hurry-up foc,tb.:.11 inthe two months before- electioi1 -- and 
people tend to disbelieve· political charges made in that kind of 
partisan ,enviro11n1ent. 

,vho,'sboltid ·"\'<;'{!• get :le>· poke :th'e·s1ia:1·p 0sticl:info his ·cavc~to 
bring. J\ilnskie. howling ·fo1·th'?. ::tvJol'«:: lmpcii-t<)nt;: w}1abkincl :of stick 
is mbst:cHccti,:-e; 

Frankly, Muskie carni.ot be c!feclfrcly 11.ssaultc,cl frmn the 
Right -- i. ·c. he is a Big S;,cnclcr; he doc-sn'l .stanrl behind the 
P1·c-sident in thnc o! conflict abrnad. An att«ck on 1v1uskie !rout 
his right, by a. Scnato1· Dole or Vice P:·esidcnt /,gnew,, would only 
rally all Democrats, ·who nre all to the left of us, around hi111. 

The attack then should c01ne bc·tween the center antl the left 
of the Democratic Party. It sho:1lcl f0<.:us on those issues that divide 
Democrats,· not those that unite Republicans. It'shoulcl e:,;acC'rbate 
and elevate those issues on which Dcm.ocrat.s arc clivicled -- forcin~ 
Muskie to either si:r~ddlc, or come down on one side or tbe other. 

1'·1any such issues con,c to 111ind. 

THEW AR. Less and less is this an isstte dividing Democrats; 
111ore and 111.ore is it a unifying issue as co115ervativc De1nocrats 
begin to adopt a "let's get the hell out'' stance. This would explain 
what it was inexpensive for ).fuskie and Humphrey .to 1novc doveish 

.politically in recent weeks on this issue. The price they arc paying 
fur that move is not so gr·eat as it once was; and their need to 
mollify the peaccnik Den1ocrats is greater than it has ever been. 
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'flijc': ,-.:t·sKJE J 'RllSONALITY. There. is. Icrlile ground here. 
M11s.kie is sl:(1!·l-h,1npc:rccl; he reguJ;,rl-,, rebuffs rcporters.whc, ask 
hostile qu,,;:t:r,::"; he has n reputation, which disturbs him, of being 
unable to n,.,:,.o.:, a d·~ci;;ion, lo lake a st.•nd. Political-crilicis1n of 
Mttskie a:, ,• i);:n'.O('.r.:.lic Jlarnlct with his finger to the wind and his 
nose in a c;,,,lc::, P.:,JI would he the kind of altad; Jhat would be 
credilcd by ~:1c Dcmoc1:it1:ic Left. It is their grer.test suspicion of 
Big Eel. St,,tc,:,t!n!.s by Liberal Rep-.1blicans snch as ''At least 1vlcGovcrn 
has the conra~e of his convict.ions, sill:,- though they 1nay be, but who 
the hell knoy:s v:hcre :.'llr. :--:uskie stands and wh;d he stands for 

.. other than .Mrs. J\-luskie. 11 

THE RACE ISSUE. There arc possibilities provided here in 
that the· 19;;0,, Liberal, •Jibe :Ribicoff;,· has c::ome :up .wit:h -~'beautiful· · 
"forc·ed inleg'i:aticm'' pr-ogpam ·'-·· ;involving' a ,F,C:r!ci'ral :reciuircn1cnt that 
'ev-cry·,s·cl.1001 dn·:thc ci1tir c'. mdrop6l'it:,n1 area,. hn:v.c· -within the·. student 
body.mitmoi:c, tha11.twicc .c>:nd not' lcs s; ithan Jialf the ·minority, populatioh 
in the ei1tirc be~ropolitan. ·That of course would necessitate 1nassive 
bttssing of ~d1iies into the cities and blacks into the $uburbs. We ourht 
to look closely at the clet<tils of Lhis ie;::islation, and if it is as radical 
a piece of ••social engineerin~" as it appears, then the way inight 
be smoothed for its ac1·,ancc; it cot:ld be given co11sidcrable publicity; 
and we col!ld dehouncc.it as inconsir;tC'nt with our principlcs of freedom 
o( rnovemcnt - - and fo1·cc ),b·, ;\luskie to take I he kind of stand that 
would either alienate the suburbanites and ethnics who v;onlcl bear the 

· brunt of this - - or ·appca l" at'.ain as an appeaser of lhe Right in the 
eres of the professional liberals. 

REVI:XUE SHARING .. }.1nskic has stepped in it \tp to his ankles 
on this one. His vir,orc,us opposition to R;:-i;'s p1•ograni 1:net -with f'ilence 
ancl disagncment fro111 the mayors and city officials to whom he spoke - -
n1ost of whom ,vant it and most of whom arc democratic. This ground 
should be culth•atcd, Public statemc11ts by Democrats, preferably 
liberal Democrats, callin~ on 1Iuskie to change l1is view, and lead 
the Democratic Party in defonsc of the cities shoul<l be made. We 
can portray this as a ' 1dog-in-thc-ma11ger" stance towat·d urban 

. problems by a Senator, who is playing the reactionary towa1·cl._a 
progressive p1·oposal simpl;r because he clid not con1e up '\\'Uh ·it hims elf. 
l\lodcratc and liberal Republicans should be able to £ind in this i-nattcr 
a political area where they arc comfortablr suppo1·'ting the Administr.ilion 
and opposing l\Iuskie, and thcy_shoulcl do so publicly. : 

21-296 ()c-74--17 
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Anon TJc:-'.. This is, as we predicted months ago, a rising 
issue ~ntl a ;:,•.11: issue \dth Catholics. Tj_mc this wee!~ had a major 
piece on llw r!isin~ dl'l'ic«l opposition, not cmlr Catholic. Buckley 
has callee! ·ori. Cat 1:(,l.ic nishops to lead "· polilical offcm,ivc up to 
the point oi ci•,i'J cilsohcciica(·.c. It is not nnlikelr thal one of these 
abortion centers, sucb as D. C., could be targeted with a bo1nb -·-
so fiercely clc, co!1scn•ativc Call101ics feel on tl!is matlcr. The 
Prc:;idcnt's slancl again;;t the Defense Dep:i.rtment shoultl iJc n1a<le 
public and strong, would ';,e happy lo write it. Let us take the far-
left loss cs we would g ct on tbii; - - a:1cl then s encl the ball into :1v1r. 
Muskie's Court. After all, he is a Catholic, and one rcc?.lls that 
in liberal, but Catholic, }\.12.ssachuse1.ts, :senator Edward I<en!lecly 
echoedt his' tiltr a-"libe1'al TI q,,tlJlica:i :opponent .011 every .111?-J or 
issucJmt:c:inc "'~c.al?ortion;'.::Iie op·pose~l abortion. .. ':If .the· Pr_~~ldenL::·~~~. 
should publ~·dy'tal~c '.hisc.slc>.ml :2.gainst abortion;' as .~ffcm;ive to his· 
own moral,·pi-ih<;:i,iles:,: lwhj.le;' :il's· .Pr esitlent, · Jml; interJcri11t; ,.,,it_h the. '. !, .' 

decisio11 o"f States; if we ·should publicl}' i'cverse DOD; lhen ,vc can 
force lv[uskic to n-:akc the cbo(ce bct-,·cen his tens of 111illions of 
Catholic supporters and his liberal friends at the New York Times 
and the Washington Post. 

PAROCHAID. Ag;,in, this is the bi~ v:inncr for Northeast 
.Republicans, who support it, such as Rockefeller, Fo1· while GOPers 
may be neutral or opposed, it is not liic or cle,ith to them -- while to 
Democrats, it is a rlivish-c gut issue separating Consen-ativc Catholic 
Irish and Italians from Do-Gooder, liberal, .T ewish -Deinocrats •:;ho 
adamantlr oppose it. The Supreme Court .is moving to clccicle lhis 
issue as it is to decide the abortion issue - - and before I hose .decisions 
con1e down, we shoulcl be on the side of the angels. If the Court decides 
in- favor of libel'alized abortion and no Parochaid, then.we will h:1\-e 
lost two of the gut issues that c:an rnakc inroads into the Catholic· 
Den1ocrats of the Northeast and l\Hciwest, and 1VIr. 1\-[uskie will have 
two political problems of some magnitude resolved for hi111 br the 
Supreme Court. The President has, I understand, t.hc preliminary 

• report of the non-public school task force. Why not make it p.tblic 
with an RN endorsement -- let the Catholics know they. have a friend 
in the \Vhiti;, House, concc1·ned about their proble1ns, S0n1c Southerners 
arc going to cotnplain, but where will ther stand in a showdown 
between the President anu a liberal Democrat. Jncleecl, should· 
Muskie push loo hard against parochaicl -- to n1ovc between us and 
om· S0ulhc1·n friends, he will pay an intolerable polilic:al price in 
loss of support in the Catholic Community. 
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A rna:1 is tldinccl hy the positions he takus; and 11.fr. lv1nsldc 
<locs well, li,~c;1l:::e his im, ge is Ii1zzr; people cm oppoiiing sides oI 

· bitter quc,,Li,.:ir, 1.lo not know t.lrnt he is eit!1er _opposed to one of 
them, or the (,t:1,,r. On this matter, we m.usf: lJOCPll1C the n1idwivci::: 
oI the pe<,plc',; ri;;ht to !;no\': -- if the press <loes not do the joh 
for us, which it is n()t doing today. 

'fHE SST -- E,·ery wc,rkel· in· Seattle, cvc1·y union rnan in the 
aerospace ilH.lnstry, should be made awo.re o! Mr •. Muskfo 1s position 
on .. this issue. He should be t2.rgeted as the prime liber-11.l r.esponsihlc 
for the cutbacks in defense ~ml spac(, which have cost' their jobs. n.:-: 
should be pictured as lh0 one fighllnr: to s,1vc their jobs from Dcn\ocr,·.~ ·· 
who would put ,,n encl to the sp~ce prograrn., ln the last carnpaign \\'c 
took,the.heat·for jobs)ost b~:c,mse.·of cntbacJu;·~:- .ciitback'.s w11ich:thci. 
coJnplainihg :liberal ·De1'nocrat.s voted .and .thehiselves iwoul.tl Jiafci 
incrcasccl:. · · · 

· THE''ENVIRONl\!Ei:'~T;." · 'l\fr. "Muskie tH:i.s i•ecor,nizcd ·and moved 
to solve 11i s political pro bl ems here - - well bcft,1·e v:c did. He is 
ttaveling the c:onmq·, holcl!n:; heatings on .thc·ir11.pa.ct o.£ the cmrirom:·.,,. 
decisions on industry and jobs. He is i>IfocHvcly neutralir.ing: our 
best issue here -- the tactic. of iclHn~ commnniti.cs and con,pani.cs, 
"if Madman l\luskie's environment bill goes throt1gh, this industt·i: s!:·.: 

· dow11· and this burg becomes a ghost town." '!"he old SCiH'C tactics, <'•:, 
military closings, were used against tis to a £arp,.,thee-well last fall 
and we should have moved to use this against jl.,htskic, We did not. 
He seems to h<.! getUng well on this -- hut he 1:c1nains vulnerable. 

A rcsc,uch tca1n should go over what tric ?viur.lde ori!!.inal 
proposal would hayc required -- bc!ol·e anr cori1p1:01'i1ises -- an<l then 
have our party p.coplc in the affcctecl areas say publicly that had _the 
:Muskie bill gone through, uncmplop11cnt hc:i.·c 'l.ltpuld be ten p<;:rcc~1t. 
This cmriro11mcntal isiiue titillates the liberals, but the trade-offs 
in jobs and income and co1nmunity recession have not been i:cckoncd, 
and not made public. · 

That new Government-For<! Foundation projccJ; .... thank God 
Enthovcn has cl1tp,u•tcd - would seem the ideal im,b:un1cnt, witl1 
the d~ht man itt tbc top, to cost oul, in jobs and factol'ies dos.cd, 
the impaci.. ot ~Jl o! }:cl Muskie's m.1jor cnvironm~ntal lcgli:.lation, 
"JI Ed l>.fo:ski¢1 $ MU is p:isscl)," should become the _customary 
prcfht on ,pretlictitms of economic doom. · 
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THF. FOH.D FOUND/1TJON". When Whitney Young passed 
aviay, o:w s«'.': ,, pktttre r,f I:d Jduskie in the surf with Youn;, and 
one lc~rn~:d th::it they ,vcrc gc:•.t.hcrcd in i\Iigcria on a Forc.l F'oundc::tion 
financed lrij,. ,<ow, in n1y rc3carch on Ford, this is the third sucn 
trip. tlt:f!;ir~ . .,.·as the only ]),:;;~~ocr,d who macle both junkets to 
·Japnn (sc,inc o[_ ,,ur Rqmhlican IricNl:s went al.so on one) financed 
by Ford. Certainly sonic troublesome cptestir,ns could be raised 
about Muskie's con:~r::clion , 0.-ith tlcGeorge Dun cir' s giant institution 
and ar·e ther behind bis c2.nc1idacy. Inve:stigation should be done on 
this score. This could go hand-in-globe with the Foundation speeches. 

THE 1-lUS,<IE ADVISERS. Certainly, Harriman ancl Clifford, 
two of tho,;e responsible for the present situ2.tion in Vielnan~, have 

- little :01'cno :appcai to fi1e young-cwho of>posp:.:::the~war~··.c"_-Thcy.,are old. 
war ·hor shs, .who were deeply in,~oived :inc.ill. the: fo:-ilui··cs .of. Vietnan:i:. 
The failunis. would :reti1rn ito powc_1: ,,\·ith ·.:l\rtiskie '_-'" .and Hai·1'i1n.a.n, 
"who' sold P6b111d :do,•in1thc1Rivci',i'.' d·s, a1jpar eptl.y::l\·H~skich;· lcading 
candidate for Secret;iry of State. How would that .read on the front 
page of the Chicago Polish-American? 

These arc a few of the- arcns that could be t:xplc,1·ecl. These 
arc smnc of the issues that c:2.n be clevclo,;cd -- to !:he i1nn1cnsc 
discomfort of J'.fr. lvluskic. This has been a harride for hin1 thus 
far; we cannot rcly upon the press lo do this work for us. ,re are 
going to liavc to poke Dig Ed with some sharp sticks to sec how he 
perfonns. · And from what I have seen, it is not all that rcn~arkable 
or impressive. He is riding l:wo things right 110\Y -- his Vice 

· P1·esidcnti al candidacy in 1908 where an indulgent press slobhcred 
all over him as the great alternative to Spiro T. Agne·.i.' - - and his 
televised show the night before the election, which was a good · 
performance, but hardly a trial-by-fire, 

We ought to go down tothe kennels and turn all the clogs loose 
on Ecology Ed. The President is the OJ1ly one-who should stand 
clear, while everybody else gets chewed up. The rest of us _arc 
expendable com111ociitics: but if the President goes, \\'c all go, and 
>uay be the country with tis. M}' view. 

Anyhow, the att,1cks should 1~_! be nnmc-calling --. they 
should be thought out. Thcr·should h;t':'C a specific: pttrposc; they 
should h<~ ·design eel to injure ;\Ir, j\lu,.;ldc wilh a sj>cc:i!ic group 
where he now has supp~1rt •.. The;• should he framed lo Iorc_e hint to 
howl a bit. 
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ll~ain, tb,~ fC'l.low in his bungled trip to the Soviet Ui1ion, in 
his short tc:niw'.· ;,;·,d tcstinccs, in his botc:hing·o! revenue sharing 
to me doc;: not :;c·L·m to have it. The inclividnal who called hhn 
the "Romney o: :the Seventies" may nc,t be too far off the mark. 

We will ·nvt he, in this enterprise, without allies among 
the SHcn~ }..i.:>.jority in tbc Dcmocr,,tic l'art~· in the Senate. Som.c of 
thcn1 sec us as vulnerable; t!icy sec the future as the ''De111ocratic 
Years, 11 1 cannot hcli,)ve they view with any cnthuziasrn eight years 
o! President Ed )..ll .. n;kie tcllint: lhcm wh:it is good·for A1ncrica. No, 
~ think some of these fellows would not be :cHsappc,jnted to sec Big 
Ed unhors cd and lying in a ditch by tlu.,. side of the. r.o.id •. They, will 
shed·i'.hc .sa1n~.crocodile tcars . .;is .that t;pkn<;l.id:litl:ld haml-Y,,ho ·put 
it to ihis' Whips1iip, .Ted Kennedy, .in.the, !i.ccr-et :1u,l~ot; 

My r:cc;ommcnclation, .!1:hcn, 'iFifor 0 cr'C·atrruT'Of·THE J\.fUSKIE-
W ATGH, an oper~,tion ,•iorking),crhaps within the Rc1mblican National 
Cominittee, which may even be a publidzr~d ope:r.ation, doing constant 
research on Eel, and putting the materials out to the interest groups·,. 
and to lhe press. The oper<'.tio:, should he tied in ·with ,Vlorl: Allin's· 
Shop; lie can provide a steady st1·ca111 of all con1J11c!1tarr on lvluskie. 
It should be tied in with Cobo?'',, shop which can provide the m:n1es 
of the prc,per contacts in each comn1unitr. The 1;1·oup shonld focus 

· for now exclusively in .lvluskic and not get bogged clo;,•n1 on a dozen 
other little projects. It seems an interesting idea; one that, i!. 
RN approves,· the g.encral ·approach, should be tied in with Senator. 
Dole, and moved on :rapidly. 

PATRICK J. BUCHANAN 
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EXHIBIT NO. 1 71 

TH!: WHITE: HOUSE: 

VIAS~INGi"ON 

April 19, 1971 

THE PRESIDENT 

PATRICK J, BUCHJ\.NAN 

The Rt;sun·ection of Hubert I-Iwnph:-cy 

One cniergcs fron, a perusal of cntr 11Htu11phrcy file" wjth a 
grud!,!fog regard for Old J!l!bcrt. Since November, with but a 
few notable exceptions, the ex-Veep has conducted himself 
:rcmarkabl}' well. He rccc,ives an excellent prccs, He has 
maximized his assets,. tmd minimized his deficiencies. The 
result·is that today, unlike sL" months ago, the man is a serious 
contender for the Democratic nominaLion. 

Gallup has charted the comeback, The following represents 
the shift iron1 Nove1nbcr to March in Den,ocr.ltic voter scni.in1c11t, 
about their prcfcicn.cc o! non'l.inccs. 

}SUSKIE 
KENNEDY 
HHII 

1970 NOVEMBER 

33 
31 
16 

1971 1·U',RCH 

. 26 
25 
21 

Thus, in four 111onths, Htunphrcy gained a net of 12 points 
on Muskie, ancl 11 points on Edward l\-1, Kennedy -- a not insi,_!nificant 
advance, One reason is su1·dy that, in this period, it is diffi<.:ult 
to find ~y bad press on Hubert Htunphrey. The stories -- many 
of them onwo1ncn's pages -- arc ilwariabl}•_straight or iavorable, 

Following are some 1·casons for the Hwnphrcy resurgence, 
which underscore clen1ents of his present strategy, a stratcg)' that 
appears to be ,vorking as well today as that of any man in political 
li~ . 
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First, Hmnphrcy has moved rapiclly to fill an issue vacmm1 --
in the farrn regions. He had hhnself named to the Agriculture Com,nittee; 
has perceived' our weakness in this area; has made himself unofficial 
Democratic champion of rural and £arn1 America -- without ignoring 
the "cities" issue he shares with the Eastern-oriented canclidates. 
Press people tell me HHH promised to stmnp rural America 
declaiming that, first, "Mr. ;,'l;ixon took away your prosperity and now 
he's trying to take your Department away from you." "I think that'll 
sell right well out there in farn1 country. 11 So, HHH has been 
quoted. Herc IInmphrey can pick up support in an area others ignore, 
and is well-positioned to corral rural delegates to the Democratic 
convention • 

. The l\fuskie Decline 

Secondl•r,- on analysis, Hm11phrcy's new support is coming 
directly out of Muskie's hide_. 

Here is what.seems to have happened in four 1nonths. 1'.kGovcrn's 
wild accusations, his far-out positions, hi;i.ve thrill.eel the Far Left of 
the Dcn1c,cratic Party, causing l\icGoVern to rise fi.om the infinitesilnal 
t,vo percent to the insignificant five per,ccnt. 1v1c:Govern secn"ls nre
vcnted fron, risin~ into the teens or b,·cntics, at this-·n0int. because 
he is~pncalinc to voters y,:ho already ha:vc a ponular, first-li.1c, 
left-win'! candichte in Edw;:,.ni Ecnnedv, a candidate who gives then; 
near all the positions McGovern does -- at the smne time Kennedy 
offers ihe realistic hope of winning, with those positions -- and 
retm:ning Camelot as well. 

But McGovern's candidacy n1ay be having a sccondar)' effect --
01; the fortunes of Mr. Muskie. 

To hold his hdd~.e position in the Democratic Party, :Muskie 
· 1nust equivocate on divisive issues; he cannot adopt the Far Left 
.. positions,. and re111ain viable nationall·y. McGovern, having ·no such 
pr.oblem, assumes .all these stances and so contrasts hin1sc1£, as 
decisive and moral and unequivocal, with Muskie who com·es off 
indecisive and equivocal, Thus, Muskie fails to "turn people on, 11 

and in his glaring publicity_ as front-runner, this is ennervaiing 
to this ~andidacy. And as he goes down in ihe polls, his supporters, 
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gcncrallr centrist Democrats, looking fo1· a winner, drift of! to the 
next best thing -- Hubert Humphrey. 

},.1usk.1ie 5t)]l has .hrn:-id~!I'Port an1ont.! Dc1nucra.ts rind 
Jnclc1>cndt'nts: L!nd he c:.1n:10L 'oc re1novccl :tn a facto).·. But a C{Jllan~ing 
l\-1n::.kic can~nai!..!n. it sccn1s t_o nH!, \Voulcl jco.cl to an nln~o!it i!)c·vitn.ble 
J{cnn525!Y.:_! i 1.nnnh:rcv, · lcit-cc.~ntc1· con(rnnt~tj on for th c non1ination 
an altogether satisfactory dc:vclopn1ent. 

The Htimphrcy Positions 

Humphrey's attacks on the Adn1inistration have been oI a 
scatter-gun nature; he is a single issue n1an as Klmncdy is the 
health man; and lvluskie, the environn1entalist. He criticizes the 
·Administration on a 111uch broader Lont -- in essence appealing, 
with his old politics, to the constituency o! the New Deal. 

1, As mentioned, he has n1oved early and hc~rd to become 
the Democratic champion of the Americ·:i,1 fa1:mer -- a good n1ovc, 
considering thei·e are 37 othci· candiclat,,s contending for champion 
of the cities, and lllll·I is among them. 

2. He is back on the <1.rms control, missile frce:!e, "risks 
for peace" nonsense. While, <>ne imar;incs this wot~d help a bit 
with the left and the intellectual con1mtmitr, to most people the 

. issue is too ccm1plicated to con1prehend. 

3. He is making pro.digious efforts to get well on the Vietnam 
issue, Having decided there is no 1no1·e to be_ gained by a "peace 
with honor" position, he has all but confessed his sins froin the 
Johnson rears, and daily atte1npts to extricate himself fro111 that 
record. 

4. He is taking a strong pro-Israeli stand, a stand duplicated 
of course by·most De1nocrats -" all of the111 looking to J_cwish n,oncy 
and backing at the convention arid, · hopefully, in the election. 

5. He repeatedly att-1cks the White House for "public relations 
gimmickry" and "intimidation of the news 1ncdia, 11 even though HIIH's 
past quotes show him- massively vulnerable 011 the latter. (Have 
s9me thoughts on the for1ner problem, forthcoming later.) 
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6. I-le is c-01~1in!! dcw:n very hard - pe1·haps hardest of all·-
on the hr.cad and ,,utter iss•.1ps -- the problems in the economy, the 
unemployed, po<•l' people out of work, etc. This is, again, the old 

. politics, which ?.!r. Humphrey continues to mix effectively with 
the new, 

The I·Tumphrcy_!'.i;s cts 

Within the Dc1nocr,,tic Party, these are not inconsiderable. 
He is solid with the blacks, more than acceptable to Big Labor, a 
friend of the farm bloc; he h:<s party strength in the South, and 
Texas (especially) and California; he ren1ains a "centrist" Dcn1ocrat; 
unlike Muskie, he pays his respects to party regulars. Old Democrats 
from New Deal days have nothing against bun, . In every publicity 
encounter with fellow Democrats, he steals the show as he did 
at the big pie-eating contest on the Hill and the A.S.N.E. session 
last week, He is ebullient and likeable -- very strong with 
Democratic women. He is a politician of the old hand-shaking, 
baby-kissing school; not a total disadvantage with n1any sin1ple 
people, He came within an .eyelash of wuming the last time out, 

The Ilmnphrcv Liabilities 

These arc very serious. He is a loser; an Old Face whose 
rcsu1·rcction has "produced boredon1 and horror ~n1ong Dcn1ocrats, 
except for son1c of HHH's big n1oncy friends," (Evans and Novak) 
He is tied up inextricably with LBJ and Vietnam; he remains 
anathcn1a· to the intellectuals and far left of his party, despite 
his best efforts to heal the wounds, He generates no great 
excitement of enthusiasm. His nomination would alienate all the 
"idealistic" :\-lcCarthy kids who would have waited four years -• 
and gotten Old Hubert again. His nominntion could even produce 
a fourth party. While he has traveled all over the I1nHon speaking 
t,o youth, it is safe to say' his noniination would -produce ennui ,unong 
the activist liberal peace groups ·and disinterest in an RN-HHH election, 

Bv wav of a balance sheet then, it secn1s Hnn1nhrey would 
have a ·number of the tradi~ional sh·cnr:ths and supDorts th:n c:o 
auton1aticallv to national Dc'n1ocrats -- but no 1nore. And he wo,1ld 

·carry into a ecncra.l election serious clciicicncies -- ,vhich s;ccn1 
to make hi1n a thoronchly acceptable candidate from 011r point oi view • 

. ,. 
I 
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The Hnmnhrc·v Str;:,.tc[!V 

111 n·cce,nher, Hun1phrcy volunteered th,tt Den1c,crats should 
look over the field in 1971, .am] by !he end of this year, sett.le upon 
a Cl'.lndidatc, r;,.lly about him -- and avoid the ·divisive prini.1ries. 
This has been, I believe, his sole; significant political error since 
election, Liberal Democrats pounced upon the scheme as wholly 
oul of spirit with the ne,y wide-open convention concept they have 
been promoting. 

But, when Hmnph1;ey advanced that pr<>posal in Dece1nber, 
it would appear that he did not, then, seriously consi,lcr hin,self 
a potential candidate. For who wonlcl have predicted then -- including 
Mr. Humphrey -- that HIIH could possibly be the national favorite 
by. this next December, 

Since then, however, Hun1phrey 1 s fortunes have risen; he is 
clearly a potential candidate; and secs · hirnscli ;,.s such, 

His strategy scen1s relatively ciear: 111ove about lhc country, 
attacking the :'\ixon Administ~·ation on a bro,«J variety of issu.:,; 
seize all the publicity possible; do the party chores; attack no fellow 
Den,ocrats; stress one's availability -- and \\'ait for events to develop, 

Hurnphrey inust, it scenis to n1e, avoid the earl)' prin1aries. 
And his deroi::ator)' i·emar),s about primaries thcn1sclves indicate 
that he intends just this, Let the other contenders fight it out 
with one an.othe~·, the n,orc .ti-e n,errier, to an indecisive conclnsion 
in the early primaries -- and then crnerge with bro .. d party 
acceptance, as the strongest centrist unifying n,an around, the 
fellow who can1.e within 500, 000 votes, and can now go over the top. 

The st~ategy is working. Humphrey bas risen at Muskie's 
expense; he is now within range of both Kennedy and :t..Iuskie --

. although of the three he continncs to 1·m1 weakest agains.t the President. 

. Because ·:Muskie is the front-runner, it is M.uskie who is up in 
New Hampshire, being cove1·cd by reporters, as he apologizes f.or 
his role in Vietnam, and attempts to exonerate hims cl! before the 
college young. Mr •. Hmnphrey is gett~ng_ no such intensive, critical 
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covcr~,ge !rum the press. Ile woulcl be well aclyiscd lo sta)• away 
from the stuclt,nt Q and A session -- and stick lo speeches attacking 
one shorlcoi:;.i:-,g, s pcechcs which net good coverage and little or 
no contradiction h1 the ineclia. Furt\1er. so as not to ,ilie11atc a1:.1 
~!1H~nt_ of }-i5 :~_!):t1·t· ... -- he should cr,r:sciouslv 2~,..-oid an'.' criticisn1. 
of other nari:,- }·i01)ci:1ls. rt:~:ic~iJUti11~! in i:hc end that thcv \\·ill ihus 
find hi1n an ac:r:p;J':ahlc-. H !-:r.t t:n e:{citj:1!::. alte.rnatjvc. 011ly if, 
well down the road, :i\Iuskie is running strong 01,t front and 
needs son1e chopping, would Humphrey have any cause to start 
layillg clown policy differ enc es with the front-runner. Right 
now, he should hang back a bit and let the front-runner Muskie 
weary himself, setting the pace. 

Counter-Strate!!y 

As noted in the 11HlUnphrey Li.,hilities, 11 his nominatio11 would 
engender gre;it anguish on the left at a Democratic convention, and 
might trigger a fourth party -- thus, his nmnination is not son1e
thing we should, at this point, look upon with great ·apprehension. 
Furl.her, a continued 1-Il·II·I rise in Den10cratic polls would he 
helpful -- as it would likely cmne at Mt1skie 1 s -expense, and force 
Muskie to re-accelerate his tin1ctablc, ancl n1ake the kind of 
precipitous decisions he is making now -- viz., the near 
unqualified enclorse1nent of the upcoining de1nonstration. 

However, at the same time we want to see HtUnphrey rise 
-with Democrats, ,ve should be associating hin1 with n1inority 
. positions that ali"enate Incle pendent ·and Conservative Dcm.ocrats 
and ca1mot stand. the test of a general election. 

The following come to mind; 

Catholics. Humphrey. does not have the affinity with this 
pri111ar)' Democratic bloc that a Muskie or Kennedy ntlght -- the 
latter being co-religionists. We would thus start with only a 
minimal handicap with Catholics. Therefore, again, I would argue 
the Pi·esident associate himself, publicly, with the report he 
already has -- froin his sub-coinmittce on non-public education, 
headed by Dr.· Walton; We have .done the abortion thing. But, 
just today, the Archbishop of Detroit announced the closing of· 
56 Catholic schools, dropping 23,000 Catholic students into the 
Michigan public school system. If the President forces this 
issue with the De111ocrats, again, it is an issue which di\'idcs thcn1 

down ·the middle, anq only docs us minimal damage in my opinion. 
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(In a story I_ec,,,: in lhc Washington D;,ily News a fortnight ago, 
we were bcin,· c·iticizccl by Catholic leaders for nol n,aking 
Walton's rc:purt public,) 

The P,·c•siclcnt might well use the closing o! these l\1ichigan 
schools as a: peg on which to hinge a brief statcn1cnt deploring 
the trend and calling for the one-day conference in D. C, Walton 
ct, al, have recun,1nenclc:d. 

Farm P.rca. Humphrey has lhc kind of support here, I a1n 
confident, that we enjoyed back in 1968 -- much of it related lo a 
faith in th~ fellow as one of their o,·,i, probably more of it 
related to an anti-ins feeling among those rural A1ncricans who have 
not been doing so well as in the past. In any event, these -arc states 
on which we depend for our base of support --. before even considering 
the big swing states, I! we arc hurtin;;: in Middle America, we arc 
lnfrling everywhere, Humphrey obviously £eels he has seized a 
good issue hc:re, both for.support at the convention and support 
iiit he general,. should he win 1.he nomination. This should be a -
top priority concern o! the Administration -- yet as Wild J3ill 
Schcrle told me, there is ·really no one ·i1; the White House 
who1n farn1crs and rural A:nerica types n,ight conceivably look 
to as one of their own, 

Hard Hnts, RN's steps on construction wages, taken for 
the national interest, were nevertheless politically damaging, 

according to Scannnon v:ho spoke to a conservative group last 
. week, If the dcn1onstrations turn obnoxious this· col11ing weekend 

and beyond -- perhaps we will get back some of these patriotic 
types. But B,:chanan' s vie,..; is that a meeting between the President 
and union n,en cnnnected v.;ith aerospace and defense might be 
highly ._useful. RN could argue: 

11{a) we have got to end this war honorably and 
(b) in the present world enviromncnt, we c:innot let the 

defense budget go down the tubes. I a1n doing these 
things for America, I know rou genl:lenrnn.fccl you 
can't support 1ne politically, or can't support me or, 
economics in general, but, by God, I an, asking .for 
you1· supporf on these issues. You have tremendous 
pull with the Democratic Senators, like Muskie and 
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Humphrey and I<ennedy and Jackson, Can you exercise 
public and private leverage so that they wfll not cut 
back on tlils defense budget, and space budget ('which 
incidentally n1eans jobs to union men) and on our 
cormnitn1ent to an honorable peace in Vietnan,. 11 

A risky venture perhaps. 

But it seems there is a natural clivision between the bell
botton,ed ecologists who want to retnrn to nature -- ancl the harcl 
hats whose prosperity depends upon, if you will, the· n,ilitary
industrial complex. Fnrther, if and when the Prcside,.}t takes up 
the clefcnse of his defense budget, he might well argue that it is 
wrong to indict hw1clrccls of thousands of A:m·crican workers as a. 
member of some 1nonolithic "military-industrial complex. 11 

."These n1en are building the weapons and 111.achines that -
keep A1nerica strong Micl free. 11 

This is an argument that the President ·n,ight also press 
upon labor leaders, 

"Gentlen,en, one of the problems in this society is 
that the n1en who dcsi.gn ancl. the n1en who co:1struct the 

.weapons that defend this country are being i)orti·ayed 
as some sort of pawns in a great n1ilitary-industrial 
com.plex -- and this is wrong and not good for Arne1·ica, 
If ,ve arc going to have a strong nation, ,\·e are. going 
to ha "e to have respect !or those Ainericans who keep 
it strong. 11 · 

Against· us, in 1968 and 1970, the Dcn1ocr.ats were saying: 
11If you elect Ki.."on, you lose }'our social security; you lose your 
n1edicare. 11 Our GOP organizations arO\mcl the cotmtry in the 
coming campaign ought io be out ai l'vicDonncll-Douglas, at Lockheed, 
at Boeing, :with such posters at the plant gate as "Ii 1,fuskie ' 
wins,. you lose, 11 "If H,m1phrey wins, the Defense Budget"is lost -
start looking for another job election day. 11 L'1 the ?.reas where· 
there is high tmemployment, at the Boeing Plant in Seattle, GOP 
workers should be passing out "Wanted" posters with portraits 
of lv1uskie, Kennedy and HHH, the inscription underneath "Wanted 
for questioning in connection with the deaih of the SST. 11 
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(Note: Rics'cl sa)'S, in RN''s news sui11n1ary, that labor was angered 
by HHH no~c 0:1 SST.) 

Aeros:nce and defense uncmploy1ncnt ought to be hung around 
.the necks· o! those who would increase it. 

The lv!uskic, Decline 

There is an argttmcnt that lvluskie is proving hims elf so 
inef!cctual that ,1e might actually w~ him as candidate, and thus 
ought not to '"11uss hin1 up so badly that he loses the n01nination. 
I can't acccpt this argw11ent. One recalls th:± Governor Romney 
by this poi:1t i:,. time was well behind RK among both R~publicans 
and Indcpendems -- but he stayed up !or fifteen rounds of uncxa1nplcd 
punish11101 t. And, though others disagree, I believe that, outside 
the WH, we s,1ould keep the heat on Big Ed. li, then, he docs get 
the· non1L'1? . .:io:1, h~ will be scarred -- as to be politically incifective. 
li _he falls bac;: farther, he will yet fight more furiously for it; and 
the prin1arics \\"ill be no cake walk !or anyone and the n1orc brutal 
the fight wifoin the opposition pa1·ty, the greater our advantage. 

The \\'ar 

Humphrey is struggling heroically to get well 011 this issue, 
to make himseli, now, an acceptable alternative, to fhe part)•'s left. 
The Prodigal Son, however is not welcon1e back hon1e - - if the 
New Repi1biic and I; F. Stone arc to be believed. A little Machiavcl 1i 

· here n1ight be of use. lithe President, who is 11ot .revered on the 
Left, were to publicly express thanks to HHH for the quiet support 
he has given on Vietnam -- HHH is likely to be astonishcd and stunned, 
and his leit-wing courtship broken off on the spot. Perhaps Dole 
or the Vice President even n1ight con1plin1ent HHH on the "strong 
support" he has consistently provided £or the wai· in Vietnam,. 

Integration 

True to form, Senator Ribicoff is now 2nancuvcrl.ng his 
con1pulsory ii1tcgration plan to\\;ard tlic Iloor -- den1anding Qnc and 
all take a stand on it. We· Ott!!ht to c·reclit Ribicoff 1 s conra!!C in facin~ 

-this ii,suc -- but con1e down hard r.cainst hi1n -- r.nd force J\luskie, 
and l·h.:.moh:-cv a:,d Kcnncdv to take a stand on this issue, a forthri!!ht 
stand. Al:11ost c-ertainly they will have to wdflc 011 this one. A!f.ti:1, 
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the issues t!!c,t divide Democrats must be brouC!ht.to the public attention, 
i{ ,vc ;1rc f'.nii-.~: to ~)rC'·:cnt the uniUn~ of their n:irty. 

Polls 

lf we could possibly get a poll showing Humphrc)' taking 
the lead an1ong Democrats, the "horror" about his re-en1crgcnce 
which E & N detected, would rise immediately to the sm·face, 
the press would focus· on him., and the Democratic Left would 
i;tart chopping _him up, again, advantageous !or us in the long run. 

LnJ & Riots 

Hm11phrey 1nade a remark about LBJ, "I had a Presldent 
who was absolutely paranoid about the war, 11 which we should 
remind him and ihc cotmtry of. Further, Humphrey's state1ncnts 
abottt possible riots this summer, if some little Federal bureau 
w_as shut clown, can be used again and twinned with his fon1ous, · 
"I'd lead a 1nighty good riot" re.mark. We can depict hin1 as 
the '.'Dull Agitator" of. the U.S. Senai.e. 

These issues can be aired this weekend in MOXDAY, in 
the sequel to The Muskie Watch. Right now, fron1 our vantage 
point, it see111s to 1ne that "Hmnph:r.C)''s the One." 

· PA TRICK .T. 'B UC HAN~N 
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EXHIBIT No. 172 

THE WHITE HOUSE: 

WA S,H I N. G TO N 

May 4, 1971 

JEB M.~G~ 

GORDON STRACHAN -
As you know, Buchanan has established a Muskie ",·rntch", 

Please talk to Marik about establishing a similar 
structure for Humphrey and Kennedy. 

I assume that the other Democratic contenders are 
being watched by your Democratic Con.tenders Group. 

Could yc:1 let r,1e know on· Friday, May 7, tl1e status 
of this project. 

Due Date 
Ma~ 7, 1971 
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EXHIBIT No. 173 

THE WHITE HOUSE 

\'VA$HINC;TQN 

June 9, 1971 

THE PRES1D.I:NT 

PATRICK J. BUCHANAN 

A carefttl an.:xlysis of news clippings of recent weeks, coupled 
with reports of re-cent da)'S, rerr,ovcs, I think, vcstigal doubts 
that EMK is rundm:;_activclv for the i=>rcsidencv. 

Items: 

Last night on the :Elizabeth D1·ew show, Kenn~cly pointedly 
'· refused to issue any Shcn11~n statements, Ii1 April, for the first 

ti1ne, he st:J.ted 111 an1c keeping my n1incl open" ~,bout the no1ni11ation. 
ABC finds that he has written to forr.1cr top aick:s indicating he is 
assessing the situation. Humphrey thinl~s he is a potential active 
candidate, as does l\fosl~ic. Daley, according to HHI_-I, is II strong 
for Teddy." Riesel clain,s ~,early all the top .AFL~CIO types, 
excepting Me;iny, are hol<ling back, waiting for Tedd,,; the sarnc 
is true of m.:n,• politic;:il p1·os arotmd the country, according to 
Jerry Greene. Andrew Tully said a n,oatl~ or more ago that 
anyone who doesn't ·thir.k Teddy is numin;;: 11 suffers fron, rocks 
in the head, 11 and Andy Bicmiller of AFL-CIO indicates that if a 
fellow docs not think Kennedy is running, he is II nuts". 

Buchanan's Vic\•;: Kennedy .i's keeping his options open 
against the possibility that n~ may be so strong by su111.n1er 1 72 

. that the nomination will not be worth :m)•thing. ln \vhich cycr.t, 
he can stay out. However, at thi!' noint, he :>.nd his pco:,le have 
obviousl\'· concluded RN cn,1 be bcc!tcn -- anc! thcv ~re not about 
to sit thi~ CJnc ont -- risl:i:1-= soendinc· ci~ht veers outside the 
inner circle of power of a P1·c!'icicnt Hmn,)!u-ey or a Presicicnt I\.luskic. 
If Kennedy believes the Dcn1ocrats can win -- as he quite app<'.::-cntly 
does now -- he will go aft<?r the non1inntion, If he thin}~s the Dcn10crats 
by spring of 1972 are sure losers, he can )'Ct stand off. 
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CONFlDENTJ/\L 

Hard Evickncc: 

Mankiewicz, Salinger, Goodwin and Walinsky have all 
hooked up (CSM) with.sure-loser George McGovern. These arc 
not idealistic school boys willing to spend a yea1· of their lives 
on an ideological lark. They are interest eel in power - - there 
is no power to be had b}' going the route with George McGovern. 

It appears the)• have been given the go-sign by Kennedy 
to join McGovern, that the purpose is to serve (a) as a "holding 
operation" .for the Kennedy staH, (b) to make top Kcnnecly 
personnel familiar with all the levers of state Democratic power 
when Kennedy 111akcs his move and (c) to elevate McGovern in the 
polls ·and st;rt cutting Humphrey and Muskie down to size where 
they can't be non1inatccl. 

McGovern is now n1oving in line with this strategy, with 
his overt violation of O'Brien's 11th Cominanchnent and attack · 
on HHH and Muskie for opposition to the ::v1ansficl<l Amendment. 
Last night, I< cnnccly hims elf had the needle out for some of the 
"older" voices locked in the thinking of the past - - and he 
mentioned, specifically, the opposition to Mansfield A1nenclmcnt 
as his ·basis -- refusing, however, to na1ne names • 

.Also, in line with the strengthening of the )Veak sister, 
McGovern, is the emergence of candidates Jackson and lV!ills -

. both of whom will corral conservative Democrat delegates ·who 
might otherwise be in the 11uskie or Humphrey Camp. 

Kennedy Strategy: 

Avoid the early primaries in ,vhich the left-handers 
McGovern, Bayh, Hughes, etc. ,~·ill all be knockccl out of the 
box in the earl}' innings -- freeing up their "Kenneclyites" for the 
switch to Teddy. 1v1aneuver· to guarantee that ncith.er lv!uskie nor 
Hw11phrey moves into the convention with the non1ination locked 
up. Hold open the option of going into the California Primary 
itself -- if that is necessary to halt the 1nomentum of a lviuskie 
or Humph1•cy. Nearing convention time -- have the left c<indidates, 
one-by-one, throw their support to Teddy and Teclcly emerge as 

r 1""'11':_f JD EN TIA L 
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CO?xFJDE',,;TJr\L 

the single champion of that wing of the party - - with goocl labor 
bacl~ing, with good m,Lchine backing, ancl with young, poor, 
black unanimous behind his candidacy. 

Since November Muskie h:i.s lost almost 40 percent of ----------· 
his first-choice Slll);-:>ort an~on'! Dcrnocrc,ts, droppin!!· from 33-21. 

Between March.and May, Muskie's 1 point lead among 
-Democrats over Kennedy (26-25) disappeared into an eight point 
cleficit (29-21). 

Among Independents Muskie' s_lonp: suit - - his March 
lead over !~e:-mecly of 18 points (31-13) was r;li.cecl all the way to 
four points (19-15). 

Muskie s·till has tremendous support arnong Democratic 
Party leaders - - Kennedy, fro1n the polls, next to nothing - - but 
I<enncdy support among the ra1;k-and-iile Den,ocrats, his ability 
_to attract p'.!blicity and gene1·ate excitement and the snpport of the 
icleologic.:lly committed give him more than enough to balance off 
his weakness with the pros. 

Impossible for rne to believe the Kenneclyites, who believe 
RN is vulnerable, are going to sit by and watch a !\-1uskie or Humphrey 
take the prize in August -- and perhaps the Presidency, thus putting 
.off the "Rcsto_ration" for four years, possibly eight, possibly forever. 

'The ·Kennedv _l\ssets: 

These arc well known. Charm, "co1n1nitincnt", affinity 
·with the young, polish, Kennedy lo~ks, mystique, the Myth, charisma 
along the cam.paign trail; he generates enormous excitement .;_ as is 
attested br GOPers traveling with hirn. 

·Deficiencies: 

l, Even his best friends never accuse.cl Kennedy of being 
an intellectual. On the Drew show,. he tended to retreat into the N cw 
Left cliches, "we can build a bette1· An1erica, 11 1naterial, which 

CONFIDE?\TL\L 
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re!lects a lack of depth, Further, he tends to react ~:omcwl·,at 
hotly to attack, (PJB suggestion is that it might be •well lo h,we 
hang one or two_qn him -- fron1 the Vice President or Dole --
taki nt son"lc pa rticul:I r ¢xccs sivc state:rnc11t, ancl re ally putting 
it to him; to ilF:Ccrtain how he hnndles himself. This would 
perhap::: best be don¢ by a n-iodcratc-libcr?.1 Senator v:ho would 
unleash a stinging attack on hirn - - awar from the Senate floor 
before television, about two-minutes of good ,•1ork -- then we could 
see how he reacts.) 

2., His far-left foreign _policy positions, ·which win him 
the plaudits of the ?fow Left jou:rnaliiats and feJ.low travelers in the 
media :.._ should be portra)•ed as shocking, alarming, !rizhtcning, 
dangero\1s to the peace, inviting war in Europe, "immature" and 
irresponsible. Not, .of conrse, from here -- but in backgrounders 
wil:11 press, he should be po1·trayed as ti:,o reckless, too immature, 
too irresponsible, at his age, to be President of the United States. 
This fits hand in globe with the irnpression he has left upon rouch 
of the country and the center of the Democratic Party in the wake 

, of Chappaquiddick, 

It is the quiet constant repetiUon of priyatc and public 
comments like, "Sure, ~htSlde is strong but this 'indecisive' thing 
is killing him" that is itsel! injuring 2,!uskie 1 s chances. He has 
been unable to shake the "indecisive" charge with \Vhich we have 
with his help - - tagged him. 

3, His far left social policy pos_itions should be broadcast 
·and re-broadcast, He has the Left and the R.:>.clical !<ids. We don't 
and won't get a one; The effort ~ hould be to idenli!;• him with them, 
to associate .him ,vith them, to tie him to them. · 

No matter that El.II< is adored by the Party's Left, we have 
a sci·ious problem only if he gets well ·with the Party's Center. The 
more he acts like Drother Bobby the better off we a1:e; the less he 
acts like 'brother John, the better off we are. 

4. -Socially, Kennedy is out of touch with the political mood. 
The Jet Set, Swinger, .:.,:c-Throu;h Blouse cum Hot Pants crowd, 
the Chappaquiddick lfoc--down and Paris hiihjinks -- the mo1·e 
publicity they all get, the better. (The pictltres of the Kenned)' · 
sisters, in mod attire, at the Ke:medy Center, did them no good.) 

CONFIDENTIAL 
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This, of com: s c, will he kept in the public mi n<l hy the 
press -- spccnlating on whether it is helping or hurting EM!.<. 
\\'e ought to stay mile::; aw.-1y from it -- indicating even in pl'ivatc, 
"it's harcl to say the effect; we don't know." 

Raci;,l Issue: 

Kennedy's support of the social-engineering Ribicoff Plan 
should be cn,plH,si.zecl -- and a check made to detcnnine' how many 
of his own chilrlren go to integrated schools - - and then this 
!act, if relev,ant, placed -in J\1oncl«y, or some publication to get 
attention. Mornlay could investigate this -- if Kennedy is guilty 
of hypocrisy on the qucstion - - this made known. 

Elva(· openly endorsed the left-wing l\fayoral canc1iclate 
who lost to Rizzo in the primary by a whopping rnargin. The 
President 1nir;ht well co,igratulate Rizzo -- if and when he wins the 

· 1fayorality -- and try to ·wean some of these tough-line conservative 
Mayor types to a position of neutrality in a Kennedy-RN contest. 

They have no reason to love EMK -- and it woti.ld appear to 
1ne that this effort would be at le.:!zt as woi·thwhile as the effort 
to woo labor chieftains equally locked into the Democratic Party. 

Since EMK will be trafficking on the JFK myth, it 
would be well to document JFK's toltgh line on Defense, foreign 
policy, Vietnam, Europe, etc. over against E1!K's positions --
to provide conservative Dcn,ocrats with s011'le rationale for abandoning 
the little brother of their he1:o. 

Some o! the above are tactical gestures, rather than strategic 
planning. Dut the n,ain objective, agai:1, is to kee1) I~cnnecly 
out on the F;,.r L<.:it of his .l:';,.rty -- to prevcat his 111a_ior i1u·oads 
into the center -- so that ii he is the no1nillce ;i.gains~ the President 
we have a clear shot at all those con5erv;i.ti,·e De1nocr.:!ls, \\'ho n1.:!kc 

CON FID El'_!JJ.& 
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~intc:<:!rill nart of the Ni~:on ~!:ijoi:_t!_y_. Ji he is nominated, it 
shoi.1J.rl b~ !,·.-t!1c Left \'.'in!! of his P;i1~0 that LD.T, the Sodh, 
!:ncl ti~ C::,::s cn·t,tiv-:! Dc:1~ocr,cts will. fed they h.:vc: ~S:_C!l nm 
over t(Jp.of bv the unrer,!·cscntativc radicals anclthc elite._ 

CONFIDEXT!.r'\L 
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EXHIBIT No. 174 

TtlE WHITE HOUS;:: 

WASHINGTON 

CO~F'IDEi\"TIAL --------

:MEMORANDUM FOR: 

FROM: 

· June 22, 1971 

ED DEBOLT 
BOB FINCH 
BRYCE HARLOW 
DICI< MOORE 
LYN NOFZIGER 
RAY PRICE 
BILL TLvfMONS 
RON WALKER 

PAT BUCHANAN 

For Thursday's 1neeting, can you give s01ne thought to the 
follov::ing questions which ,.ve will wari!: to knock about: 

l. Who is the likely Democratic no.mince at this thne, and 
how should the leading contenders be dealt. with by our side 
bct:wecn now and the first of J.972? 

2. What is the likely opposition within th~ Republican Party 
to the rcnon1inat.ion of the President? And how should the 

· McCloskey n1ovemcnt be handled fror'n the Adn1inistration, 
and Republican standpoints. 

3. What is the best strategy we can c1nploy to defend against 
the attacks of potential Democratic no1ninees, and how active 
and intense a strategy should we pursue in going after our 
Dernocratic adversaries, 

4. Thoughts on tactics .to be used to highlight the weaknesses 
in the other party, and the oiher candidates, between now and 
this coming November. 

5, Related issues. 
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EXHIBIT No. 175 

CITIZENS FOR THE RE-ELECTION OF THE PRESIDENT 

WASHl/'IGTON 

WASHl~C.TON. C.C. 2000G 

12'021 3J:)~0i'20 

MEMORP,NDUM FOR: 

FROM: 

SUBJECT: 

·Jul:l,' 2, 1971. 

THE ATTORNEY GENERAL 

JEB S. MAGRUDER 

Democratic & Republican Contenders 

"Attached is a report on the current status of our tracking 
of the Democratic and Republican contenders. Jou will ncte 
that the planning corn.~ittee, under Pat Buchanan, feels that 
adequate work is being done in collecting the data. The 
emphasis must be on using the information effectively, part
·icularly in this pre-ca.~paign period. Since this does not 
require a major·change in resources or personnel assigr4!lents, 
we·will proceed along those lines unless you disagree with 

·the conclusions reached in the me.~orandw~. 
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GENERAL ANALYSIS 

Our prevailing judgment at this time is that if Edward M. 

Kennedy wants the Democratic Nomination in 1972, he can win it; 

that he will make his final_ decision around-the turn of the year; 

that the crucial factor in that .decision will be· his-:-judgment _as to 

whether or not the President can be defeated. If he feels the 

President is a loser, he will run. If the Pi·esident ".ppears _ strong, 

he will hang back for 1976 -- and possibly act in a fashion as to

assist the President's chance for re-election. 

Ii Kennedy hangs back, the group is divided as to whether 

Muskie or Humphrey would prevail at the convention. Humphrey 

seen as seriousiy damaged by the McNamara Papers • 

. Group divided further over who would be the most difficult 

candidate for RN. Some feel Kennedy would be an ideal opponent --

. · others feel Kennedy, because of charisma, myth, enthusiasm, would 

be the most difficult. No one menHoned Humohrey as the st:::ongcst. 

of the three. One felt that Muskie did- not have it upstairs-to 

successfully traverse a Presidentip.l c_ampaign, Thus we shoulc. favor 

.his nomination, 

Group believed t~at it was stiil too early to make flat p:.edictions. 
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CANDIDATES 

KENNEDY -- Great strength among young, poor, black. The 

only Democrat who can generate ereat enthusiasm. Good support 

in labor movement, among lower-income Ccetholics. Charisma, the 

R"_epository o! the I<ennedy Myth, Good Campaigner. Strongest appeal 

to 18-21 year-old vote. Look"s to bosses in the Northern Cities like 

a winner. Strongest among rank_-and-file Democ.rats by Gallup Poll.,. 

Not likely to drop in·coming 1!1onths, His political ope:::-ation is 

among the best, He can generate more and better publicity than· any 

of the others. 

Weaknesses: Chappaquiddick. Impression of immaturity and 

irresponsibiHty to many. Too far le!t; too associated with hippies 

and radicals. Not considered a heavy-weight either by party pros or 

fellow Senators. Anathema to the South. · Too much o! a left-winger; 

too jet set !or Middle America, Would generate asmuch vehe'!Jient 

opposition on Right as support on the Left. 

MUSKIE -- Could unite Democrats. Strongest in polls o! 

party leaders, and among Independents, Has non-partisan, non

political image. Strong on environment and "new priorities." 

· ~deal compromise candidate, and current fror,t-r·WL,e::-. Has ge;:;eral 

appearance of solid\ responsible, able ·senator who a:.:-ouses no g::-eat 

emotion, but no gre·at animosity; .Odds-on-favorite in the earlr prima:-
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Weaknesses: fadecisive, fumpling has cost him clean sh_ot 

at unopposed nomination. Excessive appeasement of the radical 

left has alienated center-conservative Democratic support; Painted 

as intellectually and politically timid by both Demo_crats and GC?P. 

Not.very astute politically in handling of issues. Growing impression 

he is not presidentiai timber.LNo real enthusiasm behind_hini.. As 

he lives by the polls, so he may perish by .the polls. 

HUMPHREY -- Excellent party connections, a good party 

man. Ran close in 1968 with LBJ albatross around his neck. Eas 

risen in party polls. Centrist Democrat. Good on bread and butter 

issues, _economics; positioned almost ideally on the issues for the 

Democratic Party_. Good anti-Republican campaigner. Ebullient and 

likeab_le. Gets good publicity. Strong with the Democratic women. 

Weaknesses: Old Face. Hemlock to the Gene McCarthy Left 

after 1968 -- his nomination, again, in 1972 would risk a party S?lit, 

and possible third or fourth party. Despised by intellectual far left. 

No real enthusiasm for his nomination. Weak in the polls agair.st 

·the President. Would bring nothing to a Democratic ticket other 

than its basic traditional New Deal strengths. Would be perhaps one. 

Democratic candidate who would keep the newly enfranchised young 

home in droves. Difficult to see h~w ne can win major prima::-ies -

even the late ones, Oregon and California. Removes Vietnam as an 

issue to use against Republicans. 



4178 

JACKSON -- Strong with South, strong with labor, stron·g 

with conservative Democrats, with·Jewish voters and money; with 

bfg labor and aerospace and defense contractors. Only Democrat hard

liner on Soviets and Defense Policy -- presents clear alternative to 

new isolationist sentiment. Choice not an echo. Anti-radical rhetoric • 

. Has money backing, good support in Senate •. , .. ~ighly ·regarded,· 

tremendous victory record in Washington -- 85 percent. La,v and 

order man. Rallying point for Democratic conserv;,.tives. Ic:eal 

Vice Presidential Candidate for Edward M. Kennedy, if carty divided 

over Kennedy non1.ination. 

Weaknesses: Nomination would surely sunder Democratic 

Party. Would generate Fourth Party candidate as in 1948. ?arty too 

far. left to nominate him now. No national recognition. Needs to go 

the primary route -- will lose in New Hampshire, a chance in Florida 

and Oregon -- but can't win the big ones. Again, less likely a 

potential nominee than a potential Vice Presidential nominee. 

MCCLOSKEY -- What the ¢x-Marine has going_ !or him is a 

-·general impression of solid, ei"·=Marine, honest, tough.'-mindec, anti-

war, candid, likely to capitalize o:n the anti-Nixon sentiment within 

the Party on the Leit. Strategy against him should be, in our view, 

ignore him at the National lev_el --' and publicize in Republican circles 

every far-out position,. and staterrient, and appearance. To :arnish 
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his image as a selfless white knight. Anything that can be seen 

as moving him out on the ieft fringe diminishes the degree of 

Republican votes he can p·ossibly win. 

GENERAL STRATEGY 

-- Attacks should not focus on any single Democrat. All 

should be hit now, and hard - - as attacks _coming in mid-or late 

1972 will be seen as wholly political, thus· less credible, less 

newsworthy than attacks in 1971, 

President should stay utterly aloof from r,olitical attacks. 

The Democratic Party as an entity should be denigrated, 

as so irresponsible, such a disaster in the sixties, as not to be 

entrusted with national leadership again. Thus, Clifford, Harriman, 

O'Brien; and all potential candidates become fair game. 

-- Public should not be allowed to forget the record of the LBJ 

Administration, of HHH's role, of EMK's background, of Muskie's 

bumblings. 

Disagreement was expressed over-who should do the attacking. 

One view, strongly held, is that Am.erican people are fed up with 

politics per se, and politicians, and if RN's official family, i.e. 

Vice President, ',V"hite House Staff, or Cabinet, engage in partisan 

warfare, this reflects on the President as a politician - - and detracts 
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from him. Other view is that while. President must stay aloof, 

the deficiency of Republican guns argues that we have to use 

what we have, i.e. the Vice President, occasionally Cabinet 

·members, the RNC Chairman, the RNC, the Republican leadership -

and any Republicans we can fin/i on Capitol Hill ~o carry the attack 

to the Democrats. 

General concurrence that the press and media tend to tolerate 

more partisan and malicious assault on part of Derpoc rats, which they 

would charge off to dirty politics on part of Republicans. 

INVENTORY OF RESOURCES 

Research Resources 

-- RNC_ is keeping on-going in-depth files on all potential 

Domocratic contenders, plus McCloskey, Gardner, Lindsay and 

Wallace. This material filed in data bank instant retrieval system. 

-- Mort Allin News Summary, contains files of all major 

Democratic candidates, major comments and stories from 50 

major newspapers. 

-- RNC runs monthly dig'est of each potential candidate listing 

outstanding developments, etc. 

With'but going into further depth, •.ve have more than enough 

political research,' and filing going on. Any future allocation of 

resources should be away .from research, and into production. In 

short, a diminution of input, and an increase in -out?ut. ''that is needed 
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,TIOW i.s .not more personnel :fu!rsquirrelcaw.ay little nuggets for the 

winter -- but rather analysts, writers .and producers,--who can 

translate the daily grist into daily news copy. 

OUTPUT RESOURCES 

-- _Monday has a high de,gree 0£ credibility with the press; 

has been snccessful in m~ving anti-Defuocratic propaganda into the 

national media, i.e., the Muskie temper, the Muskie indecisivcn.ess, 

the McGovern front £or Kennedy, the Gardner_opera: i·on. Each '\Ve ek 

there should be one or more major political news stories coming 

out 0£ Monday. 

-- Senator Dole, and the Vice President have carried the attack 

in recent months,- Senator Dole especially. Our objective is to. 

provide more raw material and convince more of our ·people on the 

Hill, in the Cabinet, and in the party nationally to use it. To this 

end, Ken Khachigian has been ~:mt on full time for solely this 

purpose. His job broadly outlined will be to daily vi·ew the incoming 

research materials, and to provide a daily diet of political attack 

material for party people -- great and s.maU. 

-- The letters to the editor operation out .of the RNC will be 

tied in directly with this o.pera'tion, .bringing out m;pre attack mate:dal 

on the Democrats nationally. 

21-296 0-74--19 
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-- The Colson Shop, primarily, and less so than the.Klein shop; 

can move out materials that we find in our research operations -- and 

that need to be moved now. 

-- Schedules of the primary candid~tes, especially, will be 

gatherJ?d -- and of McCloskey -- so that suitable arrival ce-remonies 

can occasionally be prepared, iss.ue-ratied by Walker's advance men. 

-- Some raw data of significant i'mportance -- such as the Godfrey 

' .Sperling article detailing control of McGovern operat_ion by EMK types --

sJ:;>ould be moved unadulterated to national political reporters. We will 

have either a covert or open operation on this later out of RNC to 

make sur.e political columnists are not missing first-rate anti-opposition 

material. 

Discussion to· be held with RNC to consider a mid-week 

abbreviated Monday version, which 1nig~t well· be called Watch on the 

Potomac, or some such, which would g~ve insider accurate information 

on Democrats, etc. 

"-- Consid~ration being given to development of possible anti-. 

opposition ads -- but this is still in the planiring process. 

-- Because ··we feel that need to }iave. direct access to gove:.n=ent 

sources of information, we ha:,r e determined that Ken Khachigian, who is 

the first new full time man hired for this specific operation should stay 

in the White House complex -- not move outside. 
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THE GUIDING PRINCIPLES OF THE OPERATION FOR THE NEXT 
SIX MONTHS 

a) Focus not on stock-.piling materi~l but on moving it into 

the media -- on output, rather than input. We don't want to wind up 

in November of 1972 wit~ 100;-000 unused anti-?emocratic documents. 

in a super retrieval system •. 

b) Maintain as guiding political principle that our great hope 

for 1972 lies in IT\aintaining or exacerbating the deep 'Democratic 

rift between the elite, chic, New Left, intellectual ava_nt ga:-ce, 

isolationist, bell-bottomed environmentalist, new priorities types on 

the one hand -- and the hard ha:t, Dick Daley, Holy Name Society, 

ethnic, blue collar, Knights of Columbus, NYPD, Queens Democrats 

on the· other. 

The liberal Democrats should be pinioned to their hippie 

supporters. The Humphrey·Democ-rats should be reminded o! ho'\V 

they were the Jellows who escalated and cheered the war from its .. 

inception. 

c) Get as much anti-Demo1cratic material into the media as 

possible, Eschew the ·ri.diculous and wi1d as counter.-productive. 

Finally, we have a strong ~earn a~ the RNC which has not always 

been the case; we ha'\'e sbme natio~al spokesmen who can take the 
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political attack effectively, which ~as.not always the case in the 

last decade -- -and we have some tempting targets. As of now -

we see no need for any appropriations from Nixon for President 

Fund - - we can handle- it right now with what we have. 

If-a:nd wheri we feel we need rmore people -- ~riters _and 

analysts basically -- we will come -llround. 

(There may be a necessity to establish an outs~de direct 

mail group to columnists, editorial writers, and political writers 

· in !)rder to get all our negative propaganda into their bands.) 

Buchanan 
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EXHIBIT NO. 176 

CITIZENS FOR THE RE-ELECTION OF THE PRESIDENT 

WASHfNGTON 

July 28, 1971 

MEMORANDUM FOR: THE ATTORNEY GENERAL 

FROM: JEB S. MA~-

SUBJECT: TRACKING PRESIDENTIAL CONTENDERS 

Attached is a memo by Pat.llu.chanan outlining a strategy for 
dealing with opposition contenders. Several specific recom
mendations are made which will establish the direction and 
scope of our activities over the next several months. 
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CITIZENS FOR THE RE-ELECTION OF THE PRESIDENT 

WASHINGTON 

5UITIE211 

I NII ,.l,..NSYLVANIA AVENUE. N.W. July 28, 1971 

CONFIDENTIAL 

The clear and present, political danger is that Senator 
Muskie, the favorite in the early primaries, will promenade 
through the primaries, come into the convention with a clear 
majority and enormous momentum for November. That would be 
bad news for us. · 

If there is to be a contested convention, a divided con
vention -- the first priority is to trip up Muskie in the 
primaries •. This is in Kennedy's interest, in Humphrey's inter
est, in our interest. 

Thus, Senator.Muskie is Target A as of mid-summer for our 
operation. Our specific goals are (a) to produce political 
problems for him, right now, (b) to hopefully help defeat him 
in one or more of the pri.maries (Florida looks now to be the 
best early bet, California, the best later bet), and (c) finally, 
to visit upon him some political wounds that will not only 
reduce his chances for nomination -- but damage him as a candi

,date, should he be nominated. 

As for the other Democrats, Kennedy, Jackson and Humphrey 
are th~ only credible ones we see - Humphrey the most desirable 
from cur viewpoint. But any of these three -- especially 
Kennedy and even Jackson -- should be the subject of attack. 

For the next several months, especially while Muskie is 
hibernating in Maine for the summer, we proposed to concentrate 
our efforts on him~ 

Approve _____ , ,Disapprove _____ _ Comment -------
How. In the long run,·for the November election, the best 

offen~against Muskie is to point him as far left as possible, 
leaving the President as much of the center as possible. For 
the nomination, however, any stick, should be used to beat him. 
He can a'nd should be attacked from Right and Left. 
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For example, from the right, Muskie can be charged with 
cutting space and defense and throwing union workers out of 
jobs, with killing the SST and thus killing Seattle, with smear
ing the FBI, and.Mr. Hoover, with endorsing Corrununist-Kook dem
onstrations, with favoring "forced integration," etc. From 
the Left -- and we should not ignore this line of attack -- it 
can be argued that Muskie is an amoral opportunist who supported 
the war when he didn't believe in it, who has protected polluters, 
who lacks the political courage of McGovern, who is indecisive 
and gutless, who is trying to have his toadies at the DNC 
"broker" the convention, instead of have it open -- of having 
spent a dozen years in the Senate without having accomplished 
a single objective. 

Further, we should begin now to acquire two, three or sev
eral tags, to !itick Muskie with -- such as the "Tricky Dick" 
that has been so damaging to the President over the years when 
utilized by his political enemies. 

JACKSON. This presents a serious problem. First, Scoop 
is a fd,end of sorts of the President's, a supporter on defense 
and most foreign policy issues. Secondly, while he would be a 
formidable opponent. for the President, if nominated, he cannot 
realistically be nominated -- unless. the political focus turns 
to matters of war and peace and security. Then while it would 
be in our interest to have him knock Muskie down in Florida -
such a stunning victory for Jackson would boost him into a long 
Shot for the nomination and a strong shot Vice President -- on 
a Kennedy ticket. 

Any attack on Jackson, whose hard-line credentials are· 
awfully good,, woulp -- if it were to be an effective attack 
focus on his "secret liberalism," portraying him as the Errand 
Boy of George Meany. This could be done; it might actually 
"elevate Jackson (drawing the media to him) to the point where 
it would actually assist him in a Democratic Primary. 

But, do we want to attack Scoop Jackson at all? This is 
a question for higher ups. Where, for example would Jackson 
stand in a Niicon-I<ennedy race, where Jackson was not on the 
Kennedy.ticket, Scoop is 60 or more -- 1972 is his last run at 
the nomination - would he prefer a seat in a Nixon Cabinet or 
a Kennedy Cabinet? Again, higher ups should decide if and when 
we should pull the· lanyard on Scoop Jackson. Surely, it would 
make news. 
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Options: Attack Jackson as any other candidate. 

Approve~~~~~ Disapprove.~~~~~- Comment~~~~~-

Go easy on Jackson in the hopes of hurting Muskie. 

Approve.~~~~~ Disapprove~~~~~-

KENNEDY. A major target of opportunity, but not the 
primary target. Focus here should be on immaturity, reckless
ness, jet-setter -- not up to the stature required or stability 
required of a President. 

HUMPHREY. If ·we have to run against someone, we prefer 
Humphre~ right now, as no President is so virtuous as to be 
granted George McGovern to run against. Humphrey's nomination 
would be in our interest -- it may be necessary, frankly, to 
provide him with support. 

McCLOSKEY. At this point, we agree Mccloskey should not 
be attacked by his superiors within the GOP, or the national Adm
inistration -- in a manner to elevate him. Clearly, we believe 
that the proper way to deal with Mccloskey is to have his national 
appearances (the media gives him network time regularly) matched 
by someone of Congressional level -- like Jack Kemp, who· is be
ginning to match Mccloskey and trouble him on their joint appear
ances. No major attack from the Cabinet, Vice Presidential or 
RNC National level, or Congressional leadership level should be 
made at this time -- in our view. 

The proper way to discredit Mccloskey is to (a) paint him 
as far left as possible and (b) if at all possible, find his 
sources of support, ·publicize them, and paint him as simply a 
pawn or cat's.paw of the Democratic Party. Our objecti~e is to 
damage· his credibility with Republicans. 

But we should do nothing to allow him to paint himself as 
a political martyr. 

Specific options are detailed in the attached memorandum· 
from Jeb Magruder. 
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RESOURCES 

,:MONDAY is ·a credible- puolica tion--which .. gets irregular 
wire copy--and which we shall use weekly to move party line 
material aimed at•issues-dividing Democrats. 

Boo Dole canoe effective, out only occasionally--like 
Ford and Scott, he is inhibited by his .relat~onship, his Senator
ial courtesy to a fellow memoer ·if you will. 

The White House Staff which could oe utilized to put out 
some bf this party~line material -- not for attribution of 
course -- on Muskie, is currently inhioited oy an edict of "no 
politics" in 1971. We might need to· hav_e this altered for some 
individuals -- as we can se·rve as regular conduits for the kind 
of political material we want to move. The White House staff 
should be considered as a resource in the near future to pass. 
on not-attributed material to the press. 

Approve . ..;.. ____ _ Disapprove. _____ _ Comment ____ -'---

The Vice President -- We will need to know his inclinations 
and the PresidPnt's desires on his use -- out he could be ex- · 
tremely effective in se1ected political attacks. He ·gets enor
·mous coverage -- and he can P'M: ·aoross a credih1e line •on the 
Democrats. 

Should ·the Vice President oe used as a resource for opposi
tion attack? 

Yes _____ _ No ____ _ Comment. _____________ _ 

The Repuolican Party outside Washington -- especially state 
chairmen and state officers -- should oe put to use. We oelieve 
that a co-ordinated·system should oe set up of calling these 
Chairmen, to have them issue coordinated attacks when something 
like the Kennedy ,comment on RN re:_ _Vietnam oreaks -- and to issue 
regular statements on the arrival o·f major Democratic candidates 
in their state. 

Approve. _____ _ Disapprove _____ _ Comment. ______ _ 

These last are political animals by choice, and their 
attacks upon Democrats do. not constitute partisanship on the 
part of the White House. (Statements for these individuals 
could be drafted in our shop, but transmitted to the states 
RNC.) .. 

via 
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Some discussion has gone on of using the Citizens as 
Middle Man between WH and RNC -- we can of course follow that 
procedure, but, given a secure man at the RNC of which there 
are many, we think that direct contact would be best from 
here. We currently follow this procedure in drafting materials 
for Monday. We need to know basic policy on this. 

(1) Direct contact,with RNC be made through Buchanan shop.· 

Approve _____ _ Disapprove _____ _ Comment -------
(2) Establish in Citizens (target date November 1) an 

operational arm which will implement strategy and tactics ini
tiated by Buchanan shop. 

Approve _____ _ Disapprove _____ _ Comment -------
Finally, we are giving some thought to preparing paid media 

advertisements -- issue-oriented -- in here and have them placed 
by the Citizens Group, or some political group formed in the 
various.states. This can be an effective tool for driving home 
particular issue points we need made -- and drive them home be
fore the political season starts -- when little is believed 
anyhow. 

Approve _____ _ Disapprove _____ _ Comment -------

Special Projects. We would like to utilize Ron Walker's 
resources where possible to handle some close-in operations, 
pickets and the like, when candidates visit various cities. The 
candidate normally brings with him his own media; he attracts 
local media; and we .would like to be able to "piggy back" on that. 
media -- with our own operations, anti-candidate. This requires 
support activities from some source; Ron has an operation in 
place; and they will need approval either general or specific · 
-- for these covert operations. · 

Approve _____ _ Disapprove _____ _ Comment ______ _ 

Contact with Walker for activities may be made directly 
from Buchanan shop. 

Approve _____ _ Disapprove_~-----
Comment. _____ _ 

Contact with Walker should be made through operational arm 
in-Citizens but initiated in Buchanan shop. 

. Approve ____ _ Disapprove _____ _ ·comment ______ _ 
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Further, for non close-in operations -- we should use 
party personnel, working through the national committee •. By 
these I mean handbills outside factory gates in the morning 
and evening -- when Muskie votes ·against some appropriations 
for SST. Something of that nature, which the local party can 
surely handle. 

Appr_ove _____ _ Disapprove _____ _ Comment ______ _ 
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EXHIBIT N 0. 1 77 

THE WHITE HOUSE 

MEMORANDUM TO: 

FROM: 

WASJIINOTO:i 

August 7, 1971 

JEB MAGRUDER 

PAT BUCHANAN 

Attached from Ken Khachigian, re: Florida Primary, seems 
to me a good idea. Can you check it out with the powers · 
that be? · 

Thanks, 

, AAC'I~. -.· .. C<c:, 
r~· • ~J:;. 
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,\IE.HORANDU]\1 

THE WHITE HOUSE 

WASHINOTON 

July 22, 1971 

CONFIDENTIAL 

MEMORANDUM FOR: .PATRICK J •. BUCHANAN 

FROM: KE~ KHACHIGIAN U-
SUBJECT: MCCLOSKEY AND FLORIDA PRIMARY 

See the attached -- apparently there is a provision in the 
Florida primary law by which we could keep pistol-Pete off the 
ballot. I think it would be to our advantage to do so since RN 
will most likely be on the ballot (unless he files affidavit 
declining). 

Can we get the word to Florida through Magruder o~ RNC 
to have the state chairman down there do what he can to keep 
McCloskey off? An ·unopposed RN in Florida with a unified party 
behind him might b<: a nice contra st to the bloodletting that will 
take place with the Democrats. Moreover, this will allow us to 
free up our resources to hurt the Democrats.in their primary. 

Attachment 
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CITIZENS FOR THE RE-ELECTION OF THE PRESIDENT 

WASHINGTON 

1701 ll"[NN$YLYAf./lA AYCNUC. N.W, 

-A~HINGTON. o.C. IO?OG 

11021 ~»-ouo 

CONFIDEN'rIAL 

. August 11, 1971 

MEMORANDUM FOR THE ATTORNEY GENERAL 

,SUBJECT: McCloskey and Florida Primary 

Enclosed is an article from the July 21st Washingt~n Post 
which indicates that there is a provision in the Florida 
primary law by which we could keep· Mccloskey off the ballot. 

Pat Buchanan suggested that maybe we could have the Florida 
State Chairman do whatever he can under this.law to keep 
Mccloskey off the ballot. An unopposed RN in Florida with a 
unified party behind him might be a nice contrast to the 
bloodletting that will take place with the Democrats.·· More
over, this will allow us to free up our resources to hurt the 
Democrats in their primary. · 

Approve ___ _ 

Enclosure 

bee: Mr. Haldeman 

JSM:ger 
J§M Chron 

.,fsM Primaries 

. CONFIDENTIAL 

Disapprove_~-"--

JEB S. MAGRUDER 
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WASIIINGTON PO.ST 
July 21, 1971 

Nixon Foe Jl!Iay J?cice 

Florullt Priniciry Bar 
Ti\LT,:\lf,'.SST;E, J,'ln., .July! nwmhers foll u,~t the C.:lifor·1 

:Ci! .(.\i')--Floric!J's top cler- 1 lll:i <'OllJ'.rC's.s::inn :should he on 
tio11" of1!rcr :;~(.·s a :'.:q, in tlll!: tl10 h;tllot. he would be, Stone . 
.si:i\p\, l!•'W prirn,1r." l~:·:: 111:1~·1 ;;;dtl. j 
c11;1li)e pro·r\::-.:0:1 CiOi' L,~:,li-r:; :·;1·1·rcL;io' Slon" nl:;o :::nlcl he/ 
lo ('}li.,'"' tlw l:i·p11bl!c.1n h:1ll ofi would ''seek clnrifk;:tion" 
1"lnriria's .;,j:1rch 1·1 prC'.\idcn-l from lwo ~nuthcrn politicai 
ti.11 cnn.tcsl lo :iH buL tltc in-

1

1 .:i~t.irC's, 1.\1Jha111:-1 Gov. George 
cmnhC'nt 1ne0idcri!. \V;lllacc i'lnd c;l'o1·gia LL Gov.· 

s:,cre~nry of SUilc Hir.11.1r,i 
1 
Lr'.l.tcr :f1.I;ic1cl,n;~, :is to ,~,hclherl 

S~on~ s;d1; jn ;:11 inL"'i·vif''.Vj llH'Y plann::u lO nm ;is Demo~ 
Jllon,1:1y li,:,t H<'Jl. P:111LJl.:t:.: cr:its in the 1"!orida ]lrimary. , 

'~~~-1:;;...1.~~u:L:_:_·~. . , 
}Hlhli!',"'.TI rh,1]it·n['.('r co.11lc~_ })pl 

=~fr; 1G!crY-1i{~c~\}~;~iJ~11·-;·i~· 
mitlcn. i 

--· A r0..lliticl1_.i.c.'.s.-11i1L1.C-..\l'..D.uW~ 
~~·1£d.....iLD.l.LcQillW(t:~ 

.. "i11cmhcr:;- nf tlJ(~ f:,llTif'. p:irJJ.: 
agf-cc-1oc10-+~,·o:--71-,flC":=ti-::ire: 
tW'CCJtcufrlk~M anC. four: 
Democrats who ·have U-,c final; 
i.ay, he said. ' 
· ''Jt is quite possible thcyi 
might feel lh:it wny ·as party, 
ll1<·inl.h·rs/1 $<lld Sto.10 1 who 1s; 
the non-voline, clwi,·m:i;i. 1 

Stal0 pnrty le~tii'r., i.uch r,s' 
GOP ChairmJ11 L. E. (Tommy) 
Thor.1as of Pan:ima City have 
been critical of lllcCloskcy's 
vcw to rlwl10nr.c President. 
Ni:wn ll ltc doesn't end lhc j 
Vic! :1am w;ir he fore the prl· 
n1~riC':i . 

. "Tommy h;,s indicated he 
would not try to block Jl.lc
Closkc:,, althou;;h he has said 
he would not open any doors 
for him," 5aid a GOP spokes· 
man. 

Dul if only one· oi the GOP 
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EXHIBIT N 0. 1 78 

r O 7 3 O I 6 0 8 8 3 
CITIZENS FOR THE RE-ELECTION OF THE PRESIDENT 

WASHINGTON 

WASHl~C.TOS, O.C:. 20~3~ 

1.:"0ll 333-0:llO 

CONFIDENTTAL 

August 13, 1971 

MEMORANDUM FOR THE ATTORNEY GENERAL 

Attached is a·copy of an Evans and Novak col~ from the July 
2~ Washington Post which indicates the De:nocrats are setting 
us a '72 Sponsors Club similar to the President's Club of the 
LBJ·era. For $72 a month; there are a nu."llber of privileges 
·accordcll. to those who contribute. 

Pat·suchanan has suggested t'1at we have someone we know, pre
feraj:,ly a Democrat not co:mected with us, join this club •. This 
could be arranged by having t'1e indi vic.ual write. in explaining 
that he read about the chili in the newspaper and is fed up with 
the .Adminisb;'ation 's policies and wants .to contribut..e his sha:::e 
and become a me.mer of the club. This would give us· many advan
tages· in keeping track of Democrati.c contenders and their 
strategy. 

Reco:nrnendation 

That we have someone join the '72 Spcnsors Club. 

Approve ____ _ 

bee: Mr. Haldeman 

JS.M:ger 
JS14 Chron 
JSM Contenders 

CONFIDENTIAL 

Disapprove ____ _ 

JEB S. HAGRUDER 
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EXHIBIT NO. 179 

U.Q730 
; ... 

THE WHITE HOUSE 

WASHINGTON 

October 5, 1971 

6 0 2 7,4 

DIVIDING THE DEMOCRATS 

MEMORANDUM TO THE ATTORNEY GENERAL 
H; R. HALDEMAN 

FROM: "RESEARCH'· (As Requested) 

Because the Old Roosevelt Coalition was composed of numerous parts; 
trie're is more than one fissure within the Democratic Party which can 
today_ be exploited to the benefit of the President, Some exa:'11ples: 

JDEOLOGJCAL FISSURES 

The, m.ost re~C:ily obvious division among De'TIOCrats is along ideological 
lineS' ':"~~ the left 2.nd the Ne\V Left versus rno<lerate and consCrYati\.·a: 
Democrats. M

0

Uitant blacks, the rebcllicius on the campus, the radical 
chic' of East.ern liberalism are: all within the broad confines of the Demo-. 
cratic Party. So, too, is their n1ost' antipathetic adversaries, th·e_ blue 
coilar, white collar conservative· Democrats. 

To ·exacerbate the ideological division, 11. few suggestions which surely 
can, be emended a.nd added to: 

1) The Platform Plank A~ainst Extremism. The Democrats mirror· to 
some extent L11e Republicans oi 1964, and pressure for a plank in both 
part_ies denou;icing Left-wing extremism, and New Left attempts to subver_t 
and overthrow American institutions would be divisive in the Democratic 
P<J.rty,· Specific ·denudations of the Black Panther PJrty,· SDS, those ._who 
have attempted to politicize and destroy the great Atneric'ari univcrsitfos .. -
these ·arc proposals to deeply divide Democrats. The feat is to focu·s 
"Democratic attention. on this. Could pcirhaps be done by a Dole speech, 
:ca~ling on both Republicans and Democ:ats to incorpor<).tc s:uch a' plan)c; 
:in th.cir party's platform -- a speech made·after some particularly 
ou~rageous campus incident preferably. 

21-296 0-74--20 
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2) Republican Praise for '.t\tl.1cks on the Left: Rather than attack the 
~ar<l left, de rigct:r for Republicans. ,ve should shO\ver praise upo.n 
Jackson and the Conservative Democrats who denounce the 'left wing 
within their own party. A specific example is Jackson's attack on 
11 environn1ent.:J extremists.',' \Ve n1ight well go back, dig up Jackson's 
attacks on hi_s party's left wing, and use them. We di,;i; this to some good 
effect' in the early 1970 campaign with the Vice President quoting Meany's 
and other dcnunci.1tions of extremism in the Dcmocrati,: Party. · 

3) Republican Praise for any Democratic Support on Vietnam. More 
injurious to HHH and .s1uskic, thaa a;,. attack on their Vietnam position 
(wnich should not be exclu<lcd) is "praise" for their support of the President, 
on occasion. This goes far toward making them" Establishn1<:nt" and 
driv-ing a wedge ')etwcen them and the ideological hard core of their pc\rty. 

4). The McGovern-O'Brien Reform. The 1,cft is counting heavily on these 
reforms. They may not be carried out to'thc letter,· If ther are, they \vill 
likely r;:,sult in one humdinger of a convention; the President's political 
campaign l'ersonnel should be on the ,vatch for violations, .which arc almost 
certain to occur -- and then elevate those violations in the media as shafting 
the young, the poor, the black and the women. \\'c hav!2 already had so.me 
success with thi.s in the M,Jnd3.ypiecc, which got national attention, alleging 
that O'Brien had thrown in with ).foskie, they were putting the "fix" in at· 
the ,convention, and throwing the blocks to the McCarthy kids and McGovern. 
Democrats arc extremely sensitive about this; and concerned about the 
Convention. 

(In this quarrel, our publications cend spokesman, it seems to me at present, 
should take the side of the Far Left, saying we disagree· with them; but 
that they have a just cause, and the Power Elite within the Party is denying 
them effective participation,) 

5) Left-Wing Democ~atic Complaints, i. e; from McGo_vcrn and his people 
should find an echo and an amicus curiae in Republican statements and 
publications. 

6) A M:-dling List should be prepared and kept up to date of all Democratic 
convention delegates, as they arc named. Anything any major candidate 
says that is offensive to their faction should be brought to their attention, 
and the attention of the, press in thci1' area. 

Example:· Humphrey's statement ruling out all signers of the Southern 
.?vfanifcsto should go out'. one-page, to Southern delegates, and Southern 
papers -- particularly, say; those in Carolina where Sam Erwin was" ~:uled 
out, and Okla110ma, where Carl Albert was ruled ont by HHH. 
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7) ,\Ve have to develop several covert outlets withi:1 the national press, 
who will ask the hard questiolls that onl)' a .political atlversary can think 
up. In addition, and perhaps as a substitute for this, we should have 
sc:veral divisive questions worked up, and _distributed at major press 
conferences'of the leading Democr2.ts. Also, direct mail to questioners 
of major Ocmocrnts - - in short, little briefing papers t; newsmen ;. _ should 
go to those \~ho _interrogate them on ABC, NBC and CBS Sunday shows. 

REGIO.NAL FI~SURES 

South. versus .North. Here the dividing lin·e is essentially that of the race 
issue; but it goes further into the "liberalism" of the national Democratic 
Pa1·ty_leaclers, and major candidates, which· does not sit well with U1e· 
essential ·"suburban conservativism" and even "Wallaceism" of Democrats· 
in the South. · To force a choice here, we need more than just rhetoric 
and mailings. ·.:Aciions taken by the President and Admipistration are 
decisive here: 

., . . " , .. , 

1) The Supreme Court nomination of a Southern Strict Constructionist will 
force Democratic Norll:e-rn liberals, and major candicfates, to anger either 
the South with a veto vote, or the blacks and the labor mt,vement ·and· the 
Northern liberals. A highl)' qualified Southern Conservative nominee to 
the Supreme Court is de facto a divisive issue in the Democratic Party~: 

2) Elevation of the issue of compulsory school integration and neighborhood 
integration, via such as "bussing" and the Ribicoff Plan. Clearly, this puts 
Northern liberals like Muskie on an untenable hook. And with the Detroit 
horror show shaping up, this is going to be even more a national "voting''
issue. :_ M_r. Wallace has recognized this. 

The serious problem here is that while Muskie m2.y be in favor 6£ compuls_ory: 
integration by his votes -- the Administration is the one that is seen as· in. 
pow.er, while ·various odious ruling and policies are being enforced.; 

Many of my sources tell me that it is the President -- since he is visible in 
office, and has made strong statements -- who is toclaY, being hurt worst:: 
by the bussing fiasco. That is not as it should be as I understand that the 
President political and moral position is that it is wrong and contra-productive· 
to forcible. integrate the. races. 

However, _if we are to draw a line between us and the Democratic liberals~ 
which lca,;es the Dcmoc~atic conservatives on our side of the line'--· then 
action_will _be required, in my judgment, on the President 1s _part. 

Frankl)',· fhis 'requires the kind of historic decision, bringing a constitutional 
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end to the national pressure to integrate races in housing and ~chooling -
which requires a decision on the part of the President. This would really 
teat ~ the pea patch; and our current policy is one of accommodation with 
the courts not confrontation. 

In conclusion, this is a potential throw of the dice tha_t could bring the 
media on our heads, and cut the Democra,tic Party anll, country in half; my 
viow l.lJ tlu1.t wo would h~ve far ·the larglalr hal!, But t~i.t i's .not my decision. 

··l,· 

3f: A -Wallace Candidacy i.n the Prim,'l.:ti/s; This is an e~ccllent _vehicl;;: for 
surfacing and hardening the divisions within the Democratic: Party/ii{ihe. 
South. Regrettably, such a primary run is likely to hone his· otga~i~ati'on. 
for a pass-at th~ general. And if Muskie is the Democratic choice, /lTJ-ie~e's 
not a dime's WOl'th of difference between them" is an effective slogan~:-,:, But 
-~Vailace vict'ories in Florida, North Carolina and Tennessee -- if th~y ~;e ·i11 th, 
cards-~ could create some truly serious p1·oblems for·the Dem·ocrai.ic· 
-~onventfon .•. 

···-~'· t' 

4):':The D_'!!c.nse Issue: Though less so than before, defcn·se is· ~n-issue 
on 'which.the majorit)• of Republicans and conservative and Southe·rn·: 
Democrats unite on one si:le -- with the liberal De.mocrats on the· othf!.-·. 
Again, this invc,J.ves Presidential decision. Should thf President elevate 
this issue, it ·is one which would divide the opposition'party straight do,vn 
the middle with M.::any, .Jackson and the Southerners on one side -- and 
Kennedy, McGovern, Lindsay on the either."· 

Again, however, the accomplish1nent of such a division requires a· 
Presidential elevation of an is sue where we have sought to mute diffe·rcnces 
via our thrust; "We have alreadv re-ordered our orioritiios·;" the Defense.-. 
Bu~get is the "lowest per~ GNP since the Fiilmore Administration·, "etc~ 

5) The elitism and quasi-anti-Americanism of the National Democratic 
Party h~ve ~ittle appeal below the Mason-Dixor, Line; and we should contrast· 
the Party of Roosevelt, T1·uman, and JFK -- with the party .of Ramsey 

·'Clark, Ronald ·Dellums and George McGovern. 

ETHNIC/RELIGIOUS 

The great Northern cities see a cl~ar dividing line between the liberal; 
academic, intellectual Democratic elite in the Pa:rty - - and the wo1·king 
class Roman Catholic, Polish, Irish, Italian Democrats, from ·the Bronx, 
Queens and Cook County. · 

l} My view has been that these minorities, Poles, Irish, Italian Catha.lies, 
aru larger minoritiez and easie 1· to win than the "media. minorities".;-.::.: 
i.e. Blacks, Pue ,to Ric;ms, Mexican-Americans, Indians, .etc, , the 
darlings .of the mass media. 
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Consi>icuous appointment:, ~f the l;_rger minorities, th; more ·available 
minorities (Irish, ltali,rn, Poles, Slovaks, etc-.) would reap·us greate·r 
dividends, and wean away from the Democratic Party a more signific.il)t 
base than the play being given today say to blacks. 

2) Aid To Catholic Schools.· Ciearly this divides the Democrats who run 
the New York Times from -the Democrats who run for office in Queen~ and 
the North Bronx. The President's st::-ong stand on abortion; a gut issu~ 
with Catholics·, is anothe::- divisive factor within the Democratic Party·:.·. 
if.we can force Democrats to come down ·ion or,c side or tbe othei, 

Again, however, these issues which have been show·n by Governors like· 
Rockefeller to be deepl)' divisive to D-~mocrats on the.State level .. .'..; have 
to ,be elevated on the National level in order to do us any good. 'There· is 
another drawba~k. They are also divisive to Republicans. The' Ripon 
Society liber_als. will be anti-aid to Catholic schools, pro-abortion.- and 
more conceriied w:ith "censorship" and II repression" than porno. 

Bu·t the fav~.ritism toward things Catholic is good politics; there is' a -trade:-· 
o!f,.·but it 1Javes us with the larger share of the pie. If wc\vantto thro\V: 
the_ dice o.n thi.s divisive issue, the way to do_ it is via a' specific; taitgible· . 
.program .of Federal assistance to non-public schools to save the_m. 

Here,· too, we have to f:>rc1= Democrats t.o choose among ·th~·ir ~•ital votfr,if 
blocs -- whe;~ the interests of those blocs direc"tly ccillide. · 

3), Fourth Part)' Candidacies. To
0

p~level consideration should be given to 
ways and mC'ans to promote, assist and fund a Fourth Party candidacy of 
the Left Democrats and/ or the Black Democrats. There is nothing tha( 
can so advance the· President's ch;.nces for re-election -- not a trip to 
China, not fo'tr-and-a-half percent unemployment -"" as a realistic bl~ck 
Presidential cam:,aign. 

4) Black Com!)laints: As we did with M~skie we should continue to champion 
the cause of the Blacks within the Democratic Party; elevate their co.mp1aints 
of '"being take~ for granted. 11 

.·· 
ECO"NOMIC FISSURES 

Where before, the economic interests of the· Roosevelt·Coalition wer~ 
complimentory or harmo,1ious, today that is not the case •. This_; .. !is~u·r~, 
-too, can be exploited: 

· OI)e could divide it between the loafing classes {welfare, students) 'and 

the"working cla:;scs: 
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A cutback in welfare, ~ hard-line on welfare would force Democrats 
to choose between the working class outr;,ged by the excesses in that 
program and the welfare clas·s, which .i·s becoming a cohesive voting 
bloc. 

A specific political position oi s :a ting that while the Democratic Left is 
co:1stantly s.pcaking ·up !or the ,vcl!are cl2.ss in this country, 11thc •time 
has come for someone to represent thq working, class" rp~ght well be 
considered philistine c. worse by'thc media, blit would seem to bc'gcod 
p;,litics. Tax.relief, for exam?le, ·is of a good de~J more interest and 
concern for the working men oi this' country, than the massive welfa~e 
scheme we.have proposed -- and the President is more likely to get 
working class support, Wiley's Welfare Jv1ommas behind him,· · 

N~te: Sirice taking office, the President has increased by 500 percent -
from $400 million, to $2. billion -- the food stamp and food assistanc_e funds; 
and he still gets it in the neck fol· "starving the poor." Methinks ther·e 
would have been ·more gratitude and greater rewarqs i! those funds had 
bec·n -direcicd to the President's potential {~iends in:: the working cla~::s;. and 
their inte-rests. 

If the ?resident would become the vfsible and outspoken champion o!'~he 
Forgotten A:nc.icun, the w.:.rking 1;~ople of this courttry -- and assen that 
t..'ie welfare types have been taken care of for years; it would force a··;.( 

division within the Democratic P.~,:.ty, would align the 1~edia against us· --' 
but methinks it both divides them and assists us. 

Like other proposals, the above calls for what the Vice President has 
termed "positive polarization" and requires really the kind of go-for-broke 
decision that we may not feel is either necessary .or justified by our · 
c?mparative"ly go.od field position. 

The Black Vice President bumper stickers calli~g for black Presidentfal 
and especially Vi~e Presidential candidates should be spread out in i:he ·: 
ghettoes of the country. Also, anti-Muskie stickers.. We should do what. 

I . 
is ·within our power to have a black nominate.a foi· Number Two at least at 
the Democratic National Convention. · 

INSTRUMENTS · 

The President -- Used to the Absolute Minimum.: His Muskie comment was 
most helpful (on the Black V. P.) but the President and the Presidenc'y ~i·e 
the quinte.ssential political a,ssets we have and should be ·used in a pai·tis;,-1~ 
situation, only ·in ext rem is. 
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The Vice President: We neccl a decision as to whether he can be used, or 
should be -- both frorn him and from higher authority within the campaign, 
Of course, he has incom;,arable visibility; he can make political issueS:in 
a ':vay that fcv.r others c2.n~ 

MONDAY -- Excellent credibility in the media; has already been used.lo 
gooci effect; will continue to utilize it along lines suggested in a~ove 
memorandurn. 

MAILtNC OPERA'fiON -~ TLue should be set Lil> a Mailing Opc1·ationto 
Democrats, on the Hill, and in the Party and.Delegat.;s, which will n~;:i'ke 
sure that none o/ them ,.,;isses a majority candidate p6sition that is agai_nst 
his interests. _Example, pro-abortion ·statements might be mi".ilcd to all. 
Catholic newspapers and wire services. Cut-the-Budget-to-the-bone 
statements shou1d be mailed to military and -conservative publications, e•c • 

. This operation would serve as midwife of the Democrats Right to Kno,v; 
We ought to consider how to set this up, with per:1aps the least possible 
"Republican'' credentials; or perhaps if 1that cannot b:e avoi<le<l, set up some. 
"K'.cmUnologist" operation for the Democratic Party, acknowledg·c ·it; and 
play it s.traight. Would require a full-time .operation; and what should.be· 
avoided at all cc,st is the "excessive" maiiinrs that really turn off cditoric.l 
writers and the like. 

GOV.ERNO RS/ CABINET OFFIC£RS/HILL PEOPLE -- When and how these; 
types are to be used is a dccisi;;., that needs to be made; also, what of. 
Dole's use. Not much in a major way can be accornplished, absent a 
political operation which can" produce" for then1 what needs to be said; 
It is hard to visualize this being <lone O? a part-time basis. 

WHITE HOpSE POLITICAL AIDES--· S~ould the)' take the risk of "fe"eding'' 
these kinds of materials from the WH? 

Above are some thoughts on Dividing the Democrats, that need honing arid 
discussion. 
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October 6, 1971 

.HEHORANDUH FOR: -, . 
fR0!·1: ROuERT C. ODLE, JR. 

1'.ttac.1-icd is the Euchwian/"Chachigian me.-:oranc1= on "Dividing t.."'1.0 
Democrats." Unfortu,.ately, it •,1.:1s s.ent directly by them to the 
AG and Hr. Haldemc:..,, ratl1er tl:..::n to you and me for review before 
suh;,1ission • 

Is· there m1ything you wish to ic1d to it ,~hich we m.igh t separately 
submit? What do you think of tl,c tr,e;:iorc>.ndu:::u itself? 

/ 
cc: Mr. Jeb s. I~gruder 
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EXHIBIT No. 180 

. • I\ e~/r QQ/J"/.,~ ,,.d 
/. r' ~l , -; f/6' J Jv /.,·)N -; ~:,,~ wH1TE HousE 

'PJ}/','r-J., • µJV it t:: WASHINGTON 

-1 JJ. (),,\1:.-' /1\/r/JJ/bruary 4, 1972 

o~ ... ;,.~ yv- ?.\\trh'&-

e l~ORAN~UM TO THE ATTORNEY GENERAL 
H. R. HALDEMAN 

FRO:M: PATRICK J. BUCHANAN 

Scoop Jackson is making a desperate effort to have the Tennessee 
Primary shifted up from May 4 to March 30, according to the 
Times story attached, and it seems in our im1nediate political 
interest to have that happen. Muskie is a cle~r underdog in 
Tennessee, to both Wallace and to Jackson, and if we can get the 
Tennessee Primary moved to the 30th of March, we c-0uld have a 
defeat inflicted on Muskie -- five days before the Wisconsin 
Primary. That might help take the bloom off the Muskie candidacy 
a bit, before trefinal, and perhaps crucial early primary. 

The stumbling block to a shift in the Tennessee Primary up to 
1v12.rch 30 is reportedly Governor \Vin.field DuP..n. Seer!1.s to r.n.e 
that it would be in our interest to have Dunn shift that primary -
in order to have 1-vfuskie defeated once more before Wisconsin. 
Perhaps Dunn has his reasons; but we ought to know them. 

Buchanan 
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NEW YORK TIMES -- February 4, 1972 

I 

Jachson's Strategists Seehing I 1n Earlier T enncssce Primary 
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COMMITIEE F.OR THE RE-ELECTION OF THE PRESIDENT 

." February 18, 1972 

,,01 ~Cl'•"'S.l'l,,.V"'l',01,, AVt ... ut. "·W• 

WAl."l"'GTON. D. C. ;\000& 

002) 

MEMORANDUM FOR: 

FROM: 

SUBJECT:. 

~·, HARRY S, FLE}~llNG;

GLENN J, SEDAM, JR. 
. // 
Tennessee Primary Change of Date 
Legislation .. 

Pat Buchanan's memorandum to.the Attorney General and H. R, 
Halder..an dated February 4 ·indicated that a stumbling block to 
a shift in the Tennessee Primary -up· to }:arch 30 is reportedly· 
Governor Windfie~d Dunn. 

0

Hy contact point to follow the Tennessee legislation has been 
Lee Smith, who is counsel to Governor Dunn. Lee advis_eS me. 
that the Governor has not been opposed to moving the date up 
and did not learn of the Campaign Cor.,rnitte.e 's interest in doing 
so until the day the yotc. was taken in the Tennessee Hou_se. 

Legislation had been introduced to move the Primary up to }larch 30 
and that legislation did pass the Tennessee Senate. In the House 
of Representa tive.s, however, the bill was pigeon-holed in an 
obsc.ure House subcom .. 111ittee. 

On February 15 Representative Ashe, a Republican, moved to have 
the bill reruoved from committee and called to the House floor, 
There being 99 members in the Tennessee House, such & Motion 
would require fifty affirmative votes. The vote was 41 to 27 in 
favor of calling the bill up·-- not enough to accomplish the call, 
and, thereby, effectively killing the bill. 

Reportly the reason for the low vote was·that the 6peaker of the 
Bouse and the House Caucus Chairman, both Democrates and both strong 
Muskie supporters were able to keep enough Democrates from voting 

·.to be able to keep the vote under 50, 

Lee Smith reports that had Governor Dunn known of our desire to have 
the Primary moved up, he would have been able to support it, They 
believed, however, it was a battle au10 ~~.g · the Democrat es and didn't 
involve themselves in it. Lee reports that it would now be impossi
ble to re1•,ove the bill from committee and establish a date as early 
as March 30. 

If we do have an interest in moving the Prirr~ry up, it might be· 
possible to call the Bill up and establish a date of April 20 (a date 



proposed in earlier legislation). 

cc: Mr ... Jcb Mcgruder 
Mr. Bob Narik 
Mr. G. Gordon Liddy 
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EXHIBIT NO. 181 

THE WHln_- HOUSE 

l\farch 1-1, 1972 

ATTACK ORGANIZATION & STRATEGY 

MEMORA:\DUM FOR: JOHN MITCHELL 

FROJ\1: PJB/KEN KHACH!GlAN 

\Ye have been called upon to con1.pos~ a mc111.orandurn delineating the 
division of rcsponsibilHy and the forn1ations of the 11 attack" strcdcgy 
for the Lill ca1npaign. Hercwitb, our views and reconunendations. 

PRESE:NT SlTUA TION 

"In my F'ather 1 s house there arc n1any mansions. 11 

John.:14:2 

There arc: currently ;;cveral quasi-independent attack operations running. 
Thc·1·._.:, is })oJe and -Uic RNC, not i.~1frcqucntly orchestrated by C. Colson 
\vith Kocl. on cl:nnns. 'There is the ' 1Spcakcrs Bureau·• run by Pat 0 1 Donnc11 
again,, out of Colson' s s}1op, co--or<linaiing v:ith Parkc:r for the President, 
and D.1.1"!.1~~-: rel for ih(c'. Vice ·Presidcr:t. Furthc>r, 0 1 Do-:1nC'Jl serves as 
conduil ft;~· the Ad1ninis1 ration !'fact sheets. 11 There is a Hill operation 
wilh I·:oc:;1_ ?lacing the n1ateri<.1.l.:; z..t Colson 1 s infc1-r1.;.itter.t ciirection. There 
are p·,)l.~tlc;l 11 ~->urrog0.tcs 11 schc·dt1l0d out of l"/01 by Bart Porter, \'Vho 
n1ove:s li~Jl and AchffLnist.ralion 1ypc·s into RC:"-Elect settings in the Pri1nary 
StatcS, z:r·c'. beyond. .And there.: 1 s \'an Shurnv•.:a.y \';ho n1.0ves the political 
11line" on1. :)f j"jQ] to rc.•po1·iers cd1d colun1nistf,. 

CAl\1.:P.:\::c;>; --~---~---- -·· 

For the campaign, in our judgment, to canalize the attack to focus our 
resources, to avoid any embarrassing "gaffes, 11 we need more 
co-ordination of attack materials being used; we need greater central 
direction of the scheduling of speakers; we need a central point of 
authority and direction over the attack -- holding veto power over what 
goes and what does not. 
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The one positioned to exercise this authority is the Campaign Manager, 
the Attorney General. 

l. \Ve reconnncnd that no new controversial printed or i-nedia attack 
be made upo11 the Oopos~tion Candi.date without the concurrence of the 
Attorney Gcn1·r<1l or h] s designated Deputy for this purpose. 

2. There should be a marriage of the scheduling operations of 1701 and 
the White House; speakers should be placed under the one or ether 
operation, for the can1paign 1 s duration; and the scheduling of the t\vo 
groups should be regularly and closely co-ordinated so we can avoid 
both over-kill in one area and the neglect of another. 

The attack materials for both" surrogates" (who will be the majority) 
and "Speakers Bureau" should be provided from the same source. 

The "schedulers," both at 1701 and the White House, s.hould leave their 
clients with open elates in October to move the1n into s,ving states; and 
they should receive regula:r guidance frcrn the highest level of the campaign 
as to where our manpower should be directed. 

THE ANSWER DESK 

This operation was most useful in 1968; it can be made more effective 
in 19·12. We recommend that: 

1. An Answer Desk be set up and running in the RNC by the first of 
August, w;th a report hy the 15th of May to 1701 and Buchanan/Khachigian 
as to how it is t:o be staffed. 

2. Tbat the Answer Desk co11tain an II expert" on the Democratic 
candida i.e 1 af fan1iliar with his positions an<l statcn1cnts and record as 
the can<liclatc• s own staff. That this expert, fro1n the end of the 
Democratic convention to the first of August, rcvic\v and -glean the entire 
rcse;arc.h fiJr.: on the candidate -- so that ,ve can have available only ,vhat 
.we will ncc.d lo use. 

3. That by the 1st of August, the Answer Desk have prepared an Attack 
Briefing Book on the Democratic candidate that has been gleaned and cut 
to a.sable portions, containing voting records, position on top ten major 
issues of the day, etc., etc. The book ,rhould be put together in such a 
way as to emphasize the negative and the vulnerable; it should contain 
only the best items and quotes, etc.; it should be brief enough so that it 
will not by its very size prohibit inspection. Buchanan/Khachigian 
operation will look it over, attempt to glean it further; and provide 
paragraphs and pages, which can be inserted into speakers' kits. 
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This Attack Briefing Book should be updated every several weeks of 
the can1paign; it should be provided to all surrogates, Cabinet Officers, 
the Vice President, Dole, Klein, etc. 

4. Nan1.es, functions, hqn1e and office phone nurnbcrs of men'1bcrs of 
the Ansv.rer Desk should be in hand at Campaign Headquarters, and 
contained in Attack Briefing Books· of all speakers, by August 1.. 

5. Ans\ver Desk will provide daily a report of the Democratic candidate's 
attacks (also Vice President and major opposjtion speakers, if possible) 
plus a response -- to 1701, io the Vice President, \Vhite House, etc., 
throughout the can1paign. 

G. The Answer Desk should be provided with direct lines into all 
.A:d1ninistra.tion research centers - - so they can get irnn1ediate access and 
first call on needed inforrnation to deYelop the answer to opposition attacks. 

NIXON STA TE CHAIRMEN 

These indh-iduals shou]d be provided as weJl with Attack Briefing Books 
on the Den1ocrats for their o·wn use; they should be phoned on a regular 
basis as to what issues and \Vhat aspect of the opposition they shouJ<l hit; 
they shou]<l be contactecl imrnediatcly prior to a visit to their state by the 
Den1.ocratic candidate. 

\Ve cannot keep a daily watch on the Nixon Chairrnen; they ,vill be nleft 
to their O\\-n clevicesH rnost of the thne. But. \vhen a Den1ocratic candidate, 
Presidential or Vice PrcsidcntiaJ arrives, the ~ational HQ, 1701, should 
have son>2 thi:ng available for the State Chairrnan -- that is consistent with· 
the prc~e~1t line of attack being pushed at the national level. 

LETTERS OPJ;;RA TIO!:i 

~ ';w We already have had great success in this area. Ken Khachigian should 
,,( 'J) be responsible for determining, prior to August 1, that we have 

\ o' :ta) a beefed up operation at the national level b) 11letter operations 11 at 
, the local level in each of the major swing states. This is an excellent 

-;1 way to put volunteers to work. The "letters" people at both the State and 
' · / national level should be given the political attack line and regularly; and 

much of their work should be on the attack basis, getting guidance from the 
campaign leadership. Khachigian will get together with those in 1701 to 
determine that this operation is organizationally set -- by August lat the 
latest. 
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TRUTH SQ;:,'AD 

Occasionally, these have been effective; too often, they are a waste 
of time and 1noney. '\Ve propose rnaking an effort to make it work 
this year. Basically, we envis~on the Squad as sn1all, divided betw:een 
the 11toi;gh cop 11 and the "nice cop. 11 The for1ner handles the gutting of 
the Democratic candidate; the latter the achievements of the President. 

G.entral to this is the advanceman. He need not know how to build a 
crowd; but he must kno,v ·how to attract media, both television and press. 
The advanceman further should be responsible for getting to the Truth 
Squad, before 1hey touch -do\vn, the 11lead" story the De1nocratic candidate 
has left in the headlines of that clay - - and the "lead" story of the clay in 
ari issue context. 

if Reason for above is that the Truth Squad may want to focus on a local 

cf) {~ crime - - pointing up R-='J1 s record and staten1ents - - or a local strike ... -

~ 
' pointing up an RN proposal -- rather than the De1nocratic candidaie 1 s 

attack if it has been of a pro forma character. 

~

r ideal o[ a typical first rate Truth Squad would be Hatchet Man Dole 
1 h Good Guy Ri.unsfcld; young, tough, aggressive, attractive -·· and 

•iiling to n1ix it up with the Den1ocratic candidate. 

r/ 
The value of a Truth Squad is not in the faithful it attracts, but the n1edia 
it receives. "\Ve ought to take a long second look at how· our Truth Squad 
is doiJlg -- three weeks into the can1paign -- to determine if it is a 
cost-effC'ctive operation. 

THE AX }.!AN 

In 1968, Hurnphrey 1nade extrerncly effective use of George Ball, who 
had indcpcndcni, excellent f<?rcjgn policy credentials of his own. Dall 
was ,vill:in;, v,ithout prodding, or even mention, to gut either the President 
or Vjce Prcs:dcnL Be ait.raciC'd ircn1cndous n~~tional rneclia simply on 
his o,vn sL-t1ic:i:1g and l·:·:pertise. Bob Ellsworth performed son1et.hing of 
~his functjon £01· us on (he Prir:r:2.ry Trail -- \vherc he, as "Carnpaign 
Dirc>clor·· c·::.m1cl at.tract prl's:,;; jn his o,vn rig1-~t.; and say those things the 
J \ ::I c,' ··di\ Ji; - 1•> po 10 cn:·ifz·:.~ion fo~·. 

In any event, with the Attorney General as Campaign Manager, we should 
have a similar "heavyweight" with a similar title, but no organization 
responsibility, solely a duty to get national press, to get on national 
television shows, and to hammer the opposition candidates, This would 
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be an ac1du1 \\'C2.pon in our arscna1; he could play the role that Ray Bliss 
was consUtulionally iJl-dcsignccl to play in 1968. The title would not 
cost a din1e; it would give us an added voice; he should be a n1an of stature, 
of CabJncl weight if not rank - - sorneone who on his O\VTI is worthy DC\VS. 

We need sorncone, hov:cver, with an instinct for the jugular; he should 
be provided the Attack Briefing Book, all the attack n-1aterials, and 
progrc:.n1.111cd solely for i..he national 1nedia -- not GOP rallies. 

\A~\' A Nelso11 Rockefeller -- if he ·would turn over Nc\.v York 1nanagement to 
~. ~)\. his a1deb -- and h<:.rndlc th1s national attack Job, ,vould be the kind of 
(\~ ind1v1duaJ to who1n I arn referring. 

'r' ~ §URE~_iA1ES, HILL_& ADlvilN[S'I'RATION SPOKESMEN 

~ ·i /?•By September, after the GOP convention, our scheduling operations 
. ''{t_w shou]d be rnarried, or co-ordinated totally at the least. \Ve should 

c-1 . {J* inventory our people - - fr0n1 the I-1Jl1, Cabinet, \Vh:!.te Hause, etc. --

? 
and top Carnpaign 1-1anagen1ent should determ1ne ,vhat .states we heavy 
up in -- then the 1Jschcclulers 11 frorn. \IVH and 1701 should co-ordinate 
the schc,cluhng of our people into these states. 

Rnnning two separate ancl equal operations is foolish; the needs of the 
ca1npa.ign should cliclate where on· people go; and t.hose needs are best 
deternlint·c~ by Campzdgn hierarchy. 

THE VICE PRESIDENT 

On the ass1...rnp1ion Vice President Agnew is our man, i.hc following 
should be clone. His pla:.'le should carry at least two top spccch,vritcrs, 
the fu11 atL::.-ck updcd .. ,,d l)1·ie:fing book, a telex for direct con1n1unication, 
tclecopi l 0 r:,, phones f:corn 1701, etc. Election oI 1970 de2nonstratcd 
that Y. P . .-\.;;nc,v can gc'l. rnorc coverage U1an at1y Vice President in 
history; th:-:.t be n1akcs trernenclous copy; he ,v.ill be the bayonet of the 
/\drnlnis~n-·.tion in 1972. 

The error in 1970 was not the 11Law and Order 11 issue; it was in not 
realizing how the Vice President could overwhelm the national media in 
three weeks to the point where the issue had already been 11made 11 

nationally, to the point where by October 1, the Democrats had been 
thrown on the defensive, had re-directed their media to defense the 
issue, had started talking law and order, and were seen climbing in 
and out of police cars. By the time September was over we had played 
out 11attack 11 trump and we had no other effective 11attack 11 issu"es to make. 
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All our gains of Scptc1nbcr were thus lost in the attrition of October - -
'\Vhen the p.endulun1 S\';ung back. 

Again, the Vice President wiU have a planeload oI reporters ,vith hin1; 
he will get rnOrc n1edia than any other 11 attack 11 resource we have; onr 
best writ crs should he aboard his aircraft. 

In the 1972 can1paign, \Ve should keep before 1.1s some of the lessons 
for an attacking candidate -- from 19t,8 and 1970: 

1. The old situation where it iook months or "\Veeks to 111nake 11 an 
issue, and brlng it before ihe public, no longer obtains. The President 
and. the \Tice President -- with the kilowatts of their office - - can 11n1.ake" 

~ 
-{_' tf 2. Correspondingly, issues come and go more rapidly. The Dcmoc'rals D '\./ got well on "law and order" in October of 1970. This argues strongly 

( 

J~ for a) flexibiljty on our part, a flexibility '.Ve did not shuw in the last 
hvo car-11pzdgns in shi:ting either gears or issues and b) c_n inventory or 

{A '\ _j\bank of c;jn1paign attack issues so that we can switch off one and onto 
fjlbother as the need appears and c) a phased aLtEi.ck plan which can provide 

~· us ah( 2.cl of time - - Y/hat issue the Adn1inistrat.ion 11 at.tack 11 neople will 
~.Jl focus 1.Dcn thal ,veek. Jnstcad of shooting our bolt in the fir~st speech - -

.~)'I. ,ve sho~i1c1 in 1972 be able to shHt easily off of one 11 attack' 1 issu; and onto 
anothe1· and then a third. d) \Ve n1ay need to dcn1onstratc the abil:ty -
in an e·,:C'n race -- to liold back fron-i using avajlablc an1n~unition until 

CX\;,r-') a later poin1 in the campaign. 

/
1

\.\)· 1 Eisenli-.=1\\·er once inc}icv.Lcd that while plans were \Vorthless, planning 
) was (•sscn~i.;:d. \Ve ought to bavc, by Scph.?n-1bcr l -- a planned schedule 

of "att.c.c\'' 0!1 the opposit-iori c:andiclate, ·whjch n10\·cs iron1 one issue 

an issue 111 a matter of days, by repeated han11nering. 

to c'lnot\c c, in c1 sc:C'nchng order, Pntil the n1c,_jor attack is noi launch eel 
until OC'tuhcr 10th ~.t 'clH: carli('!St · - and s~c if that schedule works out in 

Again, what we are suggesting is that a) we have four or five issues 
ready to surface at any time b) we not put all our eggs in a single 
basket and start swinging that basket in September and c) despite 
pressure to go rran out 11 in September, due to bad polls or the like, we 
nhold back some powdern for October. 
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SENATOH. DOLE & TIU:: RNC 

In our ·view, Bob Dole should be brought in on strategy 1nccting.s, 
provjdcd with all t11c attack materials, plus a writer; a11d he should 
be kept focused upon the shorlcornings of the De1nocratic candidates 
rather than respond to 0 1 Brien who \.vill be attacking the Pi~csident and 
Yice President. 

His scheduling should likewise be co-ordinated ,vith our surrogates; 
he has a po::;ition giving him national stature, and access to national 
rncdia. Like the Vjcc President, but to a lesser degrcc,be should be 
heavied up. 

ACCURACY IN MEDIA 

)

Ve did not need Edith Efron lo inform us of what the national networks 
/ lid to RN in 1968; this has to be prevented in 1972. Suggest establishment of 

\ 

a 11Fair Co\Terage Com1nittec 1' or 11Equal Tirne Committec' 1 which rn.ight 

I 
Je located in lhe RNC, which would 11 clock 11 precisely the positive and 

('J negative coverage of pres)clcntial and vice prcs-idential candidates on the 
\ networks. If we are getting anything n~ore i..ha.n 11 cqual time, 11 this 

\) r./J)'\ comrr1it.tec can remain silent; if we get anything less than equal tirne, it 
'\ .. } }q- should confinn same with lv1ort A1lin 1 s news n:1.oniiors -- and then send Ip, ~;.::::::~~i:c~~1::~n:~;~:\ ~~tt;~:li::~i1~~,~~~~ ft~t 0i: ~~:l l~:~:::t:~: ::~vork 

~ equal ti1Dc not provided - - this "\Vill be n~ade an issue in the ca1npaign, 

;JJ \ '\i:~ ~1: 0

,:1~:;:~!tv::1~;
5~,:,t::e i:a~::~o~~~~~; il~~g;,:ss:~r;~~:1,~:i:~;;,aJ,:rs 

,....,~,e-t'onornic issue for the Dernocrats, the \vay they sought to do it jn 1970. 
/'t 
_;:COPl:'S COcJNTLRPAHT 

The n.1.ost cUccti 1/e instrurnentality of the Hun1phrcy can1paign was all cgcd 
to be, not \1:ithcJui justi.Gcaiion, t1ic AFL-CIO Con1n1iticc on Political 
Educc,iion (COPE). 

COPE's Herculean efforts in 1968 putting out millions of pamphlets, 
attacking specifically the anti-union record of George Wallace, won back 
millions of union voters to the Humphrey banner by election day -- and 
very nearly carried the day for the former Vice President. We have 
nothing to rival COPE -- AMPAC and BIPAC do not have the tens of 
thousands of volunteers that COPE can muster in a particular campaign. 
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But we have the necessary volunteers in our citizens' groups, GOP 
and youth groups, etc., in the var]ous states; and ,vc do have the 
needed expertise and \'v~riting capacity here in D. C. to en1.u}ate their 
effort. 

Recon1rnend that soon after ihe Dcrnocratic convention there be 
establis11cd one General Con1n1ittcc, \Viih a high-sounding name, and 
other corn1nittees tailored to specific issues, i. c., "Uni led States 
SecurHy Council, 11 which can issue effective attack re]C:!ases, \vh]ch 
can then be 111.ailcd in bulk to GOP and Citizens Groups for distribution 
in target states. Chuck Colson' s shop could have such, one imagines, 
established in a matter of hours. 

O The specific co1nn1ittees should zero in on issues -- depending on lhe 
~ Democratic candidate - - \Vhere the opposition is especially vulnerable. 

or cxan1ple, were Muskie the non1.inee, we would have a Con1mittee on 
· efensc of the United States, one on Space, on on Aid to Non-Public 

• chools, etc. 

V .s:/ gain, these committees would issue hard-hitting, targeted material, 

/ / which we v.rould then have distr:ibutcd by regnlc.r GOP troops, outside 
/ churches, plant gates, ball parks, etc. 

i: 

ME:DIA ATTACK ---~-------

In our vjew, the Dcn1ocrats in 1968 ,vere n1ore successful than we in 
using 11 ctl iack 11 cornrnercials. They focused on the Vice President, with 
so1ne nasty n1alerials, but also on Social Security and l\1eclic2re -

suggcsling that a vote for Njxon was a vote to dirninish both. These were 
effecbve, selected targeted n1edia atiacks - - using con1n1cricals. \Ve 
recon11nc11d a prog ra.n1. of son1.cthing sin1ila 1· for this year. Here are 
son1c :idvas. 

1. In areas where hussing is a gut issue, ,vhich is likely to be half 
~\the i11etropolitian areas in tht· .linitc<l Stat(•s, and all the South, in 

f)cptc111L('r of 1972 -·- ,ve rnn st:r:aig11t one-n1inute co1nmcr)cals using 
1'-Illski(~ or Hurnp~-·1·cr ._)r Kcrn:.,,dy :sL:.:.t0JT1ents in support of bus.sing. They 

' ... ,,n1 ; ,._,;,,'.l;i, . •1r: 11,;,l.;_c th('i1· pui1:1 -- \'.-ri~t,-11 a·:1d pruduced 

2. In areas where space is a concern, like Houston, Florida and 
, Southern California, we should have spot ads against the Democratic 

,: !..'"' votes to cut the space program. 
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3. Saine with defense. The Dcntocrats have voted against- almost 
every \Vec1pons sysiern proposed by the Adtninislraiion. 1v1uskie 1 s 
and Kennedy's records arc atrocious. \Ve., should haYe a onc-1ninutc 
spot OD television and radio, in conservative areas, \V-hich <locuinents 
these votes against and concludes - - '!Senator Muskie voted to strip 
America 1 s def('nses beJov,, the danger point; President Nixon believes 
that peace requires American strength. Re-elect the President -- Vote 
for Richard Nixon. 11 

Further on this issue. \Ve should ha\·e the VF\V, at their conventions, 
mail the Iviuskie Defense record to their t"'ntirc n1en1bership. \Ve should 
do a Ci reel nY,tiling to ihe An:1erican Security Council list, if we can get iL 
And take> out ads on defense, cont1·asting H.N and Dernocratic positions 
in' all four conservative publications. 

( 4. On c<Jl the black radio stati(Jn.S in the S\vlng States, \Ve should run 

} 

ads 0:1 l\:lnskie 1 s siate1uenl about no b]ackf.:: for Vice President. 0 I£ he· 
doesn't think the ·tin1e has corr1c for one of us to be even co::1sidered for 
Vice Pxcsidcnt, then the tilne has con1e for Black Ar:::1.crica to tell Ed 

, 11.uskie \ve don't think it is tirne for hin1 to be considered for President. 

~Vritc in Shi.rley Chishohu. 11 

5. The SST vote alone, \vhcrc. the Dernocrats \Vere against us, should 
be us,~d 0.'."1 rarlio and tclevjsion ~Lnd at plant gates throughout the State of 
\\Tashi.ngton. Again, a television ad or a radio ::;pot -- just stating the 
Dc1nncTD.t ,:otcs~ \\·hat it did to Se2.tt] e mid the S1"al.c of \\Tashington, h0,v 
RN foag1 t fq;,it -- ,c"nd vote fo:r Richard Nixon. In s0:1.1e c2scs in these 
ads, it rnciy be sufficient to aUack the Dc1noc.:ra1ic posi.ti0n, sin1p]y to 
turn o:f the Yoi.cr - - \vherc v,:e havE-' no possibility to winning that part.icula 
voting b1 r.)C. 

6. In the L.:! rr:1 bcJ-t, \Ve should be ab] c t.o contr;:\st Rutz i:fighti:ng for 

the farrr:c1··· \v':ith siaicn1ents by ihc various Dcrnocra:s that. tl:e prices 
of fa1·:n :J:r.cducts arc too hir:l1 _..: ~gain, L:,"rgetcd con-:n1eric.als to 
spcci{;.C' ;jroups. J:..:\·ery irnJivid1. 1 ;,il has co;.1Lradiclio:1:o i11 his position -

we o's ;::1-i~ to be surr~ tbat cye:ry conccrnc:~d g:::oup )::; 2v:are of t::.ose of our 
op;- .. (. ··- "":1:i C'djzi. <'..tL··c1;: ctd,:c:di!,i.n~~ iH (he \Ycty to do]~. Not just 

We will need to get together with the media people prior to the 
Democratic convention; we will want a slice of the media resources and 
advertising budget; we will need to know soon from the advertising 
personnel, what kind of film and tape they can acquire from commercial 
networks, which we can put to use. 
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The AUornl~Y Gcncrcl should clear the r:ncdiccL ads -- and draw off the 
poison if i.h8rc is any -- but \VC should not hesitate to use them. lvlost 
of the best pro-1nedia we get \Vill be the President hin1.self, live as 
President; and \Ve ought not overlook this effective n1.echanisn1. 

Just as the Dcn1ocrats ran that ad of the Vice President - - with the 
heart thun1ping to indicate a heartbeat away in 1968 -- so ,ve ought to 
have the capacity to put together spot ads in a matter of days and have 
them on t1ic air - - ?.s the ca1npaign develops. In any event, we need a 
buclget £01· this -- srDall pre-convention and 1nuch larger post-convention. 

\Vere Hun:1phrey the candidate, for example, '..Ve could run the ho1·ror 
clippin~;s of 1968, \Vctr, riots, coffins, urban violence, crin1e and say, 
tr1is is lhc result of what Hubert Humphrey called the "politics of joy'' 
in 1968. Let's not go back to that horrible year, 1968 -- let's mo, e 
forv. 1ard with Presid.ent Nixon. 

THE REPUBLICAK CONVENTION -----

Just as the largest audience the President had in 1968 was at his August 
convention, so the largest audience the Republican 11 attack 1

' surrogates 
·will have in 1972 i.s in San Diego. VVc nec<l a Walter Judd, or several 
of ihcn1 out there -- doing the job in 1972 on the Dernocrats that Judd 
did in 1%0, 

FoJlowing the Den1.ocratic conYention, \Ve should consider \.vho our 
speakers v:ill be, ai ·what hour a.nd time in San Diego, and guara11tcc 
that scnne o[ the n1ost hard-hit.ling and tightly drafted at.tacks on the 
Dcn1oc:ratic cand)c1atcs come out of that convention. 

The allack speeches should be orchestrated and advanced, with 2.11 

audience cheering 2.t the right lines -- tbc wcty the President <lid it 

hirns,~li jn 19(i8, i~1 his c:-i.cccptc1ncc speech. \Ve "\Vill get no better c/"1ance 

io foc-1.1s then a't:iot• 1 t: attention on the ,,,,rea.kncss of the Dcn1ocrcd,ic 
cauclid~--'.tes and the Dernocratic }?arty than in 1972 and \VC ought 11~it hlo\.v 
all that 11cition2.1 t,,:,l('\~idon. 

Our primary role, given the small size, is oversight, and assistance. 

1. Provide checks on various 11attack 11 operations to determine their 
effectiveness in terms of media. 
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2. Take a direct han.d in creating radio, TV, spots on lhc 11 attack 11 

and the pamphlets and help direct where they are to be distributed. 

~ 3. Monitor operations, through n~ws summary staff. 

4. Reco1nn1end io Attorney General shifts in strategy - - point up 
Vi'hen we feel one hne of aitack is being exhausted, and another might 
be better pursued. In campaign \VC anticipate regular, if not daily, 

01nn~unication with the top campaign staff on ho\v \vell things go, and 
vhere 1..herc needs to be a new attack or improvement. 

. Help draft the speeches the attacks on the Democra_ts for the 

~ ~epub:::: :o~~~etn~:,:;1e hoard where the attack strategy on the Democrats 

Q. i~. being considerC'tj., _and where states are being selected. Further, we 
\fi.

1
vf" · ,vill need to have direct access to the poll data of the campaign, so that 

1
~ ,ve can know ,vhere the attacks should be directed, against ,vhom and ho\v 

~ ~·/> in what states. 

~ / 7. Produce, ,vith a small group, son1.e of ihc covert n1.atcrials - - i.e., 
(r matter we \Yould not want to be identHie<l with, but nothing that ,vould be 

wholly destructive, if uncovered. 

8. Over s·ee update of the briefing books. 

GENERAL THOUGHTS 

l. In the turn1oil of a campaign, it is likely that centraJism will 
break down; that is net unexpected, nor necessarily bad; ho,vever, it is 
irnportant. ih2..t ,ve atte1npt to irnpose son1e kii~cl of strategy upon our 
surrogates v,;]10 arc n1aking the attack, and the other instrurnert s \VC have. 

2. After-the August convention, for certain, we ought to go at once on 
the attack - - as we did in 1970. We have the forums to command the 
media, and we ought to throw the Democrats on the defensive and keep 
them there -- so that they have no chance to make their issues, in 
particular the 11economic issue". There is no reason -- given our superior. 
media position - - that we can 1t dominate the news. 

3. Avoid at all costs the kind of "attack" by individuals or media or 
ad that opens us to the "Tricky Dick" charge, or the "Old Gutfighte r" 
a!_legation. GraEcted that the press is less indulgent with us than with 
/_ copy illegible_/ 
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4. Kl-!ep in n1ind t.ha.t' tl1cre arc only two <lcadlincs every day, and 
one c·vening nc-.vs show; If an atlack has captured the 111.e<lia, no need 
to top it ,vith a ne·\'v one; let. it ride. 

5. Start the attacks early in the campaign as the nurribcr of undecided 
is then largest. Again, however, \Ve should show the kind of flexibility 
,ve did not jn )968, by being able to open up an entir_cly ne"\V front in 
1nid-October, if son1e other attack is being countered or stalled. The 
old 1nilitary adage -- always co1n1nit your re~erves from a nev.r 
direction -- should here apply. 

6. Th~ last five days of the campaign, we should close up shop --
and everyone ,vho is not tongue-tied should be out in the boonies on as 
n1.any radio, tele,·ision, speech appearances as he can fill. The last 
voice heard in ihe carnpaign may be the one to which smne swing v6ter 
hearkens. About one ,veck before the end of the carnpaign, we can no 
longer rely on Red Blount' s fello,vs to deliver our n.1.cssage to the 
ouilandcrs; ,ve have to start. using the phone - - and everybody ,vho can 
skate shouJd be out on the ice. 

7. ,vhcn the c.:andiclc1.tes a1·c dclennined, there should be a strategy 

meeting of sorts to detern1ine what ' 1~J~.,.~-~·1'1 aspects of the Dernocratic 
candidzi.tc are vulnc1·a..blc; and ,vhile ihese n1ay nut. be the grist for attack 
ads, ,ve should get the!n out lo our speakers. For IV1uskie, for exa1nple, 
11 instability, 11 his out.burst of ternper, his breaking clown con1.pletely 
after c.:riliclsn1 fron1. a publisher. For Kennedy, 11 in1r:n.aturily, 11 1 :playboy, n 
etc. 

8. T}ie Congressrnen who will be running, espcdally those ,vho 
arc safe, should be gi,-en -- via phone -- the line to hit for the President, 
the attack line, in a boiler roon1 operation, plus last 1nailed n1aterials 
one \Veck prior to election, ,vilh phone calls for auy late update. 

9. Finally, the aU~c}~ strategy, ~1.s stated, -?honl<l be flexible; it n1ay 
be that after lYlal.::ing aLtacks early j11 the carnpaign, we want to go over 
to prorni.sc what ,vc arc going to <lu for i\111erica in the second tern1, to 
ign_orc tbL' opposi1-ion. Pcrh~,ps 1hc polls \\ill teJJ us that is the approach 
tn i2cl~t', .l{ i~o, no prc,~:1r ,~:c \\rn1.Jd ,,_:_-; f:00~·1 \T,-,dL in victorr as ru_,:. 
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EXHIBIT NO. 182 

~·.1· .... ~-YI P.;:,ril 12, 1972 

~,::::-!ORA.\'Dl..,-X F0,1. '.2Ei': i:-:0);0RA3LE JOn~ N. ,'ilTCnZLL 
-----

A::ached is a plan ~or our activities at the Democratic Na~ional 

C0~vencion which was written by Patrick J. Bucj§_nan and Kenneth 

~~achigian. ~e recor;;.~end tnat you approve this plan. 

Ac ::ach;;-,ent 
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CONFiDENTIAL 

W.tMORANDUM TO: 

FROM: 
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::-;=-:_ V/,,.TE :-iOUSE 

V/;..,s Hi r...,:,-;-Q;'>J 

April JO, 1972 

JOHN MITCHELL 
H. R. HALDEMA!\" 

PAT BUCHANAN/KEN KHACHIGIAN 

Understand. that we have a suite of rooms at the Fontainbleau in Miami 
I 

Beac:l, as we did at the Conrad Hilton in Chicago. Follo'"ring plan 
outlines our recommendations as to the best use of personnel and 
comn1unications in Miami Bea<?h d_uring _the Democrat Confab in July. 

~-/ . PERSOKNEL - - Two 11 spokesmen 11 \\'ho have national credentials, who 
U"' a.re eHective on the media, who are politically savvy, who can do 

,) .... } :'-television, press conferences and backgrounders -- with great credibility. 
' ·..J""' ~/ .. ···."One ,vould be a "tough cop" to counter-attack; the other the 11 nice cop 11 

\ •. :~·, _._~., to praise the ?resident's record, and to answer n1orc in sorrow than 

'·:::, .·:.~...;.·\·. ~ang_er the cha~ges be~n_g eleva.t:d. On.e writer in res_idence. Two s:cre-
~1. ·:.; 1 ...... ·tar1es to run tne 1nc.cn1nery ana to do the typing. (Tn.ey can be provided 

.· · .~ ..' Dy the :JaGe County GO?. ) A press o:"ficer out of 1701 who can gather 
r.~:.e rr,eC.ia. 

- ·.:,.,.~ . :2QUI?MENT -- Some Nixonaires should be in the suite regularly, to 
.J:./ ./ att;-act n1edia, and to serve drinks. One of the primary functions of the 

.....;. .. .,· press officer a~1d spokesman is to co::1tinually ieed the 11 1ine" to visiting 
A~:-:" press. The II reception room" should be functioning almost around the 

clock. And the individuals sent should have good rapport with the national. 
press. 

Two typewriters, xerox machines, a dex and telex machine will be 
essential, to receive research and bc..ckground materials from RNC, and 
irom. the Answer Desk -- ,vhich could be O?era.tional as of that date. 
Further. there should be security in the communications room and all 
:-ooms, excepting the hos!)itality suite a~ all times to prevent some of 
our friends from seizing in-coming materials - - tO prevent the "planting" 
oi salo.cious anti-Democratic literature in our quarters. 
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P:..":BLICI7'Y -- The Rejn1bHcan Forward Observation Po!-:i' should be 
n:ade public; the first of lhe personnel should ;;rrive arour. 1 the opening 
d~y of -..:.c Convention, when the n1ajor n1edia starts. It should spend 
.:.:111.:-,st all of its tin1e with the national press. As for any "intelligence" 
i~:~•c::ion, ihis sccn1s highly unlikely - - t'i1at will be donc: Uy the networks, 
0.110 the Observation Post will have neither the personnel nor Contacts to 
be undertaking this kind of assignn1.ent. 

The purp_ose of the group is, foren1ost, to make news - - to piggy back 
on the enorn-ious rnedia coverage that will be provided for the Democrats, 
to point the finger at running sores in the Democratic convention. 

If. however, Miami Beach bccon1es a re-run of Chicago, the best posture 
o;· the Observation Post would be one of near absolute public silence - -
getting out of the way of the best possible story we can have. Just serve 
drinks then, n1ake background con1n1.ents, that ii they can 1 t unite and run 
their own convention, how can they unite and run their own country .. 

If the convention goes· well, then the For~rard Obse-rvation Tean'l can 

connnent,on the proceedings, on who is being 11 shafted 11 on any attacks 

against the President -- can point up as v.1 ell any differences between the 
.Democratic Platform of 1972 and,that of 1968. 

/, . ./, 
. ,:>'"-.::,;-urther. because what the country sees oi the convention will corne 

_;-~-/.~'/iron'l the tube -- the 11 line 11 should go to the Observation Post iron1 
) ·>~..,"" -'\~·~ashington, not the other way around. The political chieftains here, 

. .._-~" wflc have access to full n1onitoring of the networks, should be r,1aking 
,;, the Cecision as to what the response should be. 

0:-.. :: response•t to Democratic attacks, in Q and A, oi course. the 
FOP wou~d have autonomy. 

;)ANGERS -- If all hell breaks loose down tl1ere, they could conceivably 
pain:: up to the Republicans at the Fontainbleau to distract attention fron'"l 
themselves. Secondly~ they could ' 1plant 11 the- kind of materials that \.vould 
embarrass us; thirdly. they could get some dcrnonstrators to indicate 
that the Republicans up there told us to come down here and 11 raise hell. 11 

Anyone at the Observation Post should be clean as a hound's tooth -- and 
the Observation Post should have no hand in any 11 covert operations" ongoing 
in Miami. 
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~ESEARCI-i FACILITIES -- Ti1erc is in ?JB 1 s juclgrnent no great need 
:'or these down in lV1ian1i; any research can be clone here -- and twixeci 
dowa t.J the Con1n1and Post. Also, a phone call fron1 1v1iami can get that 

·1~:.aterial iron1. \.Vatihington. 

Presumably the 11 speakers" in ~:io.:ni '\Vill ~now how to rzsyond to an 
0 1 Brien attack, anc'; if any reseo.rcrl needs to be dc,ne, the 11 writcr 11 in 
Miami can get it fro1n D. C. Our Answer Desk at R~C could be in 
operation by then providing the materials from R}';C regularly to Miami. 

Further, the Shumway and ~agruder operations and. Buchanan and 
Khachigian should remain in regular touch with the Command Post 
transmitting any directives that come out of the political operation here. 

ISSUES -- The Observation Post can cail attention to any groups that 
are bein~ shafted at the convention, such as the \Vallace delegates, or the 
11kids"; it should be little and disparage the Democratic Platforn1; it 
should be ~b~C to ·~leak" stories indicating whom \VashingtJn b__elieves to 
be strongest or weakest; it should be· in a position to mik~ predictions, etc. 

The press 'man at the post should be able to whip up a press release; he 
should be in contact with the major network shows; he should be in regular 
contact with our ope.ration and 1701 -- and we should be getting instructions 
irom the top. 

O,RER ACTIVITIES -- We should give consideration to scheduling our 
prilnary 11 surrogates 11 in major 1nedia centers inside and outside of 
\Vashington during the Den1ocratic Convention. They can n•ake the n1ost 
nevvs in their forums - - by keying off the Den1ocratic Convention. If it is 
a shambles, the.y should make t}1e point in the city or region where they 
are se?a.king. This will require s.ome scheduling oi top speakers, such 
as the .Vice President, Senator Dole, and surrogates - - during this period 
o: the summer. And thoughts on the 11 line 11 should be iorthcon1ing to each 
from the Political D?eration at 1701, or out of here -- as determined by 
the political leadership. 

This will be a time of Democratic dominance of the networks. If their 
show is a horror show -- we can just get out of the way, or sin1ply point 
to it. If they are doing well, the:i we should be 11 jamn1ing 11 their 
communications a bit by getting on the air and in the press to the maximum 
degree ?Ossible \.Vl.th rebuttal during the convention's duration. 

All "surrogates" out on the road during this period should be also kept in 

touch with RXC' s Answer Desk, as well as 1701, for information and the 
"line. 11 
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EXHIBIT No. 183 

:,rk,-,,1 '.~a,.,_.,,f:« ~ 
- .:;j,,:, _ ,0,,,, t;;A,,ti ,0(¥/yc: 

April 14, 1972 

COrlFIDENTIAL ------

HEHORA."WUH FOR THE HONORABLE JOHN N. :·!ITCHELL 

FROM: JEB S. MAGRUDER 

Attached for your consideration and revie~ is a memo
randum vhich was pr~pared by Pat Buchanan and Ken 
Khachigian concerning contender tracking and strategy. 

Attaclment 

CONFIDENTIAL 
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FROM: 
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April 12, 1972 

JOHN MITCHELL 
H. R. HALD EMA~ 

PAT BUCHANAN/KEN KHACHIGIAN 

Our primary objective, to prevent Senator Muskie from sweeping the 
early primaries, locking up the convention in April, and uniting the 
Democratic Party behind him for the fall, has been achieved. The 
likelihood -- great three months ago -- that the Democratic Convention 
could become a dignified coronation ceremony for a centrist candidate 
who could lead a united party into the election - - is now remote. 

The purpose of this memo is to suggest new goals -- and to elicit 
advice fro1n the campaign leadership on how to proceed -- and against 
whom. Had :we our druthcl"s, we would at this point choose as 
opponen~s McGovern, Humphrey, Muskie and Kennedy in that order. 
Here is the way the primaries shape up at present, in both our judgment 
and that of the more respected politicians about, in the media and 
Democratic Party. 

WISCONSIN -- April 4: The Wisconsin returns made McGovern a 
credible candidate and whipped up a Goldwaterlike enthusiasm for him 
throughout the country, fron1 which he will benefit from now mitil July. 
He has inhc,rite<l the media enthusiasm Big Ed retained with the Cape 
St. Elizabeth Show 18 months ago. Humphrey lost a golden opportunity 
to assume the mantle of front-runner; he was injured in terms of 

·November; he lost the publicity and moment.um that went to McGovern 
and coul,1 have b,·en his, But he is still very viable, Muskie was 
cripple<l, but not killed. Wallace was strengthened for the merry month 
of May, which we anticipate he will dominate, 

1\ll\.SSJ',C::!USl:-:TTS [::. f'l,~T-JNSYiiV.!.'\?~J./\ -- J\priJ 2!): Doth states have 
pc·rsonci.1.\t y c1s y:cll ;:-,:; ·.::Jeleg;.::itc. conte:..;tf>, }IJll·J, 1vlcGu•.:t:rn, i\1uskiL~ 
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and McGovern is focusing upon :Massachusetts with only targeted 
districts in Pennsylvania. Muskie, who is in danger of being whipsawed 
in the two primaries, seenis to have op.ted to make his n1ajor effort in 
Pennsylvania. The 182 delegates in Pa., compared to 102 iri Mass. is 
clearly one reason. Another is that Muskie seems to believe now that 
he stands a better chance of beco1ning the Regulars' candidate acceptable 
to the Left, than the Left' s candidate acceptable to the Regulars. 

At this point Hmnphrey looks like the winner in Pennsvlvania, which will 
give hirn a leg up in Ohio a week later. And Muskie who two m.onths ago 
was a 4-1 favorite in Massachusetts could conceivably lose both 
primaries on April 25. If he does, he h~s another bullet hole in him -
though he may still not be completely de.ad. 

INDIANA, OHIO, ALABAMA, AND THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA - - May 2: 
In D. C. Walter Fauntroy is favorite son, about whom no more need be 
said. Alabama is· inconsequential. In Indiana, all the· major candidates 
seen~ to be abandoning this primary to George Wallace, and at this point 
Wallace will win the Indiana Pri1nary and the headlines that go with it -
setting himself up for Michigan, and other good things to come, Muskie 
has just about pulled up stakes; Hubert is focusing on Ohio, and McGovern 
is simply not a statewide winner - - give this one to Wallace. 

Ohio, however, is another story. The winner of Pennsylvania a week 
before - - we believe HHH will take it for the first primary win in his 
political lifetirne - - will have the whip hand here. Muskie will contest 
this with all he has; if he loses here as well as Pennsylvania, it beco1nes 
difficult to see how he can last another month, till California. :tvlcGovern 
is here - - as everywhere - - targeting on delegates, to pick up a few 
even if he loses the primary by a major margin. It's HHH or Muskie in 
Ohi_£_. 'v\Te pick Humpbrey here as well. 

WALLACE MONTH 

TENNESSEE - - May 4: Everybody's abandoning this one to Wallace, 
who should sweep it -- along with 40-45 of the delegates. 

NORTH CAROLINA - - May 6: Everyone is abandoning North Carolina 
a8 \\'(~11 - - c,·cryonl: t11,d: is expect TcrTy Sanford. \Ve give North 
Carolin:, tc) Ceorge 1\'allace also. (If Sanford should upset Wallace 
hl'l'l', ! · '':: 1-,:1likt·~ ,. , 1H· \,:i]1 be ~T'ont \Vic1:t~r 1 

~: 11 1':C\Y Scnith" hero for 
next rnon i b. ) 
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NEBRASKA & WEST VIRGINIA - - May 9: West Virginia will feature 
a head-on between Wallace and Hubert Humphrey, the only two 
candidates on the popular ballot. If Humphrey whips Wallace he will 
get immense favorable publicity - - good both in Maryland and Michigan. 
He will look more and more to the Regulars as the Regular to support 
all the way. If Wallace beats Humph~ey here, it will be a humiliation 
for Hubert, and the De1nocratic Party nationally - - exposing just how 
far away the national leadership of the Party has gotten from its base. 
Wallace's ,nomentum for North Carolina and Tennessee will be working 
in his favor here. (Anyway to help Mr. Wallace here would help in 
November.) 

Nebraska - - everyone is on the ballot. It is a McGovern target state; 
he could do well here. We have no real reading. 

MARYLAND & MICHIGAN -- May 16: If Humphrey. has defeated Muskie 
in both Pennsylvania and Ohio - - then both these states shape up as 
Hun1phrey versus \Vallace contests, and either n1an could win both of 
them, or one of them. 

Maryland has 53· delegates and Michigan 132. The latter is the major 
northern industrial state most suited to a Wallace campaign, as bussing 
is 11 the 11 is sue. 

Yet, there is no way to predict the outcome here -- as 1nuch will depend 
on what has gone before. If Wallace and Hurnphrey do as we predict 
in the previous primaries, then ihe Maryland and Michigan contests 
should be showdowns between the two, with McGovern picking up his 
customary hanclful of delegates in both. Muskie has formal UAW 
support, but if he loses Pennsylvania and Ohio, and does not win 
Massachusetts, that UA\V endorsement will be more an en1barrassn1ent 
to Woodcock than an advantage to Big Ed. 

Note: Cross-over voting is allowed in Michigan. Again, our people 
should go for Wallace and McGovern. 

OREGON & RHODE ISLAND - - May 16: Rhode Island with 22 delegates 
is Muskie country; and if Big Ed is still alive, if not well, these 
delegates should be his. Oregon, with 34 delegates, is syrnbolically 
i1nport:ant -- g.ivent:l1e Haltu-e of the state, and the n1edia attention it 
il1\·~.riably receives. E,·c.ryone is on the ballot in Orego:) -- including 
Teddy. Jn tlic! ,vakc of \Vlscnnsin, ~;urnc have n.lrc2dy conrr·dcd Orc·~on 

on ho,~.r v,,,ell }1p cluL'S in 111c intcr\·eninf', six \\'ecl;.t; bct,veen nu\V and then. 
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Jackson's support is not strong in Oregon; and it is difficult to see 
how he can last until then. More likely, this will be a McGovern, 
Hmnphrey and Muskie coutest -- again, depending on whether or not 
Muskie is still alive. 

Muskie's polls which showed him leading in Oregon are now as out of 
date as all his other polls. No projections here - - but this is central 
to McGovern's planning. 

CALIFORNIA, NEW MEXICO, SOUTH DAKOTA & NEW JERSEY -- June 6: 
Despite Wallace's challenge, South Dakota's 17 have to go to McGovern. 
New Mexico's eighteen - - who knows - - likely a split between Humphrey 
and Muskie, and perhaps Wallace, who says he may work the state. 

New Jersey is one of the two crucial prin,aries of the day -- though it 
will be overshadowed by California, which is Big Casino. In Jersey . 
there are 109 delegates; Muskie had the upper hand here, but appears 
to have lost it as both former Goven10r Hughes and Senator Williams 
are backing away fron1 him. This redounds to Humphrey's benefit. 
He is probably the favorite here, with McGovern again targeting on 
districts where he can pick up delegates. (Wallace has not decided yet 
on a major push here, though he has two weelcs left to file. ) 

California is where it is at for the Democrats, with 271 votes winner 
take all. This is nearly a fifth of what is needed for nomination. This 
prize, the possibility of seizing it for bargaining leverage and prestige, 
is what 1nay keep a bedraggled Ed Muskie in _the race. 

Wallace could not get on the ballot; McCarthy will not can,paign and 
Jackson will have pulled out by then ··- in our estin,ate. This leaves it 
between Hmnphrey and George McGovern. If l\1nskie stays in and has 
any appreciable support, then what he, draws fro1n Hurnphrey could well 
give the Golden State to George McGovern. :1v1cGovern has organization 
here, enthusiasm, and n10i1ey; and it could pay off. 

Further, he is the lone candidate on the Left for the balance of the 
·prilnaries -- and thus the 1nore "centrists" left in the prirnaries -
Jackson, HHH, l\1uskie or Wallace-·· the n1C',:.rier for George l\,1cGo,·ern. 

AE 1,V Y()T:.~~ J1..1.nc 20: Nc,v Yu1·L 1 ~> 278 cL'~(·f~zitcs is the ]r~rgcst, buf 
this wi.lJ. be split up considerably by the tin,e it gels lo 2\Jian1i. New York 
docs not have a statewicle vote; 1n,JJ:eover, the delegate slates do not 
1·,::, ,, n1,:, c:--;1:11c1;d.es 1 n~n1,•s c1!)pc•ndr_,rl. Sn y(1'.', 1)1(• for de]::?.ate, Jo!1'.1 

!,, ;-:q,1 js tl1~tl. C: 1.1v.Jic1, i<·Ld lo~ ;,~ .. :,ul,-1.r 11;: .. 12:c~: !>ll·;-'.· 1n 

91-?QR ()_74--22 
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them to run for delegate; strong grass roots effort is essential here; 
so McGovern should do extremely well in the Empire State, probably 
more delegates than anyone .else, but not 1nore than 100. 

THE NON-PRIMAR Y,STA TES 

Several points need to be n1ade. 

A) Regular Democrats are not doing as well as they have in the 
past. 

B) A lot of liberals are getting into the convention who weren't 
there in 1968. 

C) Unions are not doing as well. 

D) There are sizable numbers of "undecided" delegates winning 
and we do not know precisely to who1n.they will go. 

E) McGovern is doing extremely well in non-primary states, 
maximizing his potential -- when George is winning them in Georgia, 
and Virginia, and picking off two-thirds of the Kansas delegation, it 
means they have a Goldwater type operation going, and going well. 

THE SCENARIOS 

SCOOP JACKSON -- No way we can see him winning the nomination, 
and no reason for his continuing nrnch further. Wallace has eclipsed 
him on the party's social conservative right. We predict Jackson will 
either be out after Ohio or after Oregon - - the longer he stays in, 
however, the better for us, as he draws votes that would otherwise be 
Hun1phrey' s or 1'.1uskfo' s - - and so he aids George McGovern. 

HUBERT HUMPHREY - - Victory for Hubert lies in knocking Muskie 
.out of the race in Pennsylvania and Ohio, in taking West Virginia and 
M.ichigan and Maryland fr01n George Wallace, and winning California. 
Hmnphrcy, in our view, is the odds-on fr.vorite to becorne the Last 
Best lfopc of the p::\1·ty R.cgnJars agai.nst the n.'lcGovcrn insurgeri s. By 
and large, he <1oc's not contcF~t any n1(~rc n1.aju.r pri?.nary races \vjth 
\; ( (~r,•. 

l-Jis con1JH~t."it.ion j:=1. I'·c'.n:1f3yl,-a11ia a:1c1 l!h.io i::; ~1uskic, and if he takes 
hiustic out of tlH.: play there - -· l1c contests 1,'\'"allace in ,vest \Tirginin, 
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Clearly, once Muskie is eliminated -- if he is -- Humphrey's approach 
in California is to paint George McGovern to the Regulars as the death
knell of the Democratic Party they have known. Even should Hubert 
lose California narrowly, he will likely carry New Jersey and pull some 
delegates out of New York. 

Our problem with HHH is that he has never won a contested Democratic 
Presidential prilnary. 

ED MUSKIE -- It is truly ten n1inutes to midnight for Big Ed. If he 
loses both Massachusetts and Pennsylvania on April 25 -- which he 
could -- it is hard to sec how he can regain his momentum to becorne 
the Candidate of the Party Regulars. McGovern has already locked up 
the Left. 

Muskie's chance to rehabilitate hirnself conies April 25 in Pennsylvania, 
and then a week later in Ohio. If he wins the first, he can conceivably 
win the second, and become hin:1self the Candidate of the Regulars --
the last 1nan who can prevent a JvlcGovern non1ination. The problem for 
the Regulars is that unless they settle on a single candidate before 
California; they are going to lose California -- to McGovern. Frorn 
our standpoint, then, it would be good to have Muskie win s01nething, 
good to have hin, and Jackson stay around for the California primary. 

Muskie is today in a position not dissimilar from RN in 1968 -- had RN 
not swept the prhnaries. Had Miarni come dov.,n to a three-way contest 
between RR, NR and RN - - then as soon as it appeared, the left or right 
candidate would ,vin - - RN in the center would become the beneficiary 
of the opposite wing's support. In other words, had Nixon not won on 
the first ballot, he could still have won on a later ballot, by getting the 
panicked Rockefeller support, should Reagan rise, and the panicked 
Reagan support should Rockefeller approach the nomination. 

Ed's second ch,rnce lies in the fact that he is n10re acceptable to the 
Left than Humphrey and to the Regulars than McGovern. 

Absenting only Teddy Kennedy, he still has the best chance of uniting 
the De,noc:ratic Party tod,iy. 

One finol note: 1vlu:'"d,ir: ccn!)d cci1nc c::liv(~ and. \\-ell if he s1Hn1ld t,vo ,vceks 
! i l (J_J l j j I~,)·, \ :i {. 1 > (); ,• 

hirr1 to H.fr· in <.i.n i11~:'.anl - - and ~hough highJy unlik~ly, it is not aliogctl1.cr 
ontsid.v l}1c rca.ln1 u,· po~1sibi1ity. 
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GEORGE MCGOVERN -- McGovern has these assets going for him: 

A) He is maximizing his support in the non-primary states, with 
a hustling tea1n maxiinizing his support and winning him, nickel and 
di1ne, delegates in sorne of the damndest places. 

' B) Even in the primary states where he is very nearly conceding 
defeat, such 2.s New Jersey, Maryland, Michigan --·he will be picking 
up small pockets of delegates. 

C) He has momentum after Wisconsin; he has generated tremendous 
enthusiasm. on the Left; he has convinced the True Believers that they 
can take over the party; and their challenge now has a "credibility''it 
has never previously had. 

D) He is targeting well. The states he says he C,l.n win -- he can 
conceivably win, i.e., l'v1assachusetts, Nebraska, Oregon, South 
Dakota, California and New York. 

E) He will go to Miami with support in every section of the country 
if not dan111 near every state. 

D) The convention he goes to will be rrior e liberal and conscience 
oriented than any previous convention since the GOP in 1964. If 
Kennedy stays out and the convention goes 1nore than two ballots, a 
lot of delegates are going to vote their hearts instead of their heads 
and the Democratic Party could wind up with this fellow as no1nince. 

J\.fcGovern' s problen1s are apparent; he· is of course anathema to 
conservative De1nocrats; but also, after Massachusetts, he is going 
to have a dry spell in terms of publicity for a few weeks - - and this 
could hurt him if Humphrey is dorni.nating the news and buil<ling 
momentmn with headline victories. 

GEORGE ·w-ALLACE - - As somrone put it, if ·wall.ace were norninated, 
the Den10cratic Party would self-destruct on his way to the rostrmn. 
There is 129 scenario for a Wallace nom.inati.on. However, he could t,'-ke 
300 delcga1c,s into thee convention; his delegates will be challenged; 
a:1ything is lilccly to .happen; there is no way now to predict what he will 
c~,:, 01· \':hr1.t \\.~J] he clone to hirn -- the Den1ocraLs ihcn1.sclvcs \Vill ha\.-e 
ra decidt· th:.:._t. 
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OUR NEXT GOAL 

What we need now is a decision on whom we want to run against. We 
believe that McGovern is our candidate for dozens of reasons. He 
could be painted as a left- radical candidate, the Goldwater of the 
Democratic Party; and at this point in time we would inundate him. 
The ·wallace Den1ocrats, South and North, as well as the Daley and 
l\1eany Deinoerats, would have to take hemlock to support a fellow 
whose major planKis to chop 32 billion out of defense. Also, he is 
weak with the blacks, and would have to cater to that vote -- to his 
great disadvantage. Humphrey can take the blacks for granted in a 
contest ,vith the President. 

If we want McGovern - - and we b di eve we should - - then what we want 
is a showdown in Miami between the Regulars and the Left -- between 
Humphrey and McGovern with l\1cGovern winning. · And if McGovern 
loses that showdown -- then by all means, we want Hurn.phrey. The 
Left would never take him agai11; he would guarantee a horror show in 
Miari,i Beach and a walkout of the Left follO\vi.ng. 

Muskie is our third choice - - the reason being that Mur.kie, despite his 
weaknesses is still a potentially unifying candidate for the Democrats, 
after a Humphrey-McGovern deadlock. 

EDWARD MOORE KENNEDY 

Evans-Novak, in a colu1nn that looks to have·c01ne fro1n the horse's 
mouth, say that Ken:,,edy would accept a genuine draft. He is in the 
catbird's seat today. Tough there will be pressure on hin, to endorse 
McGovern -- if McGovern carries Massachus·etts two weeks from today 
he can sit back and observe until July. 

If the conventiori dead] ocks on the first ballot, and if there is a deep 
division within the Dernocratic Party -- he is the major unifying 
figure on !he national scene today. Though he would be unacceptable 
to the Soun,, in a national election, he would bring to his candidacy all 
the McGo,·ern support, plus the Kennedy chadsrna, plus the support 
of the l\franys anc] J)L,leys. A Den1ocratic Po,rly deeply divided, thirsting 
lur urri.i..y ,.-,_r·!d \·jcto1·y 1 \:011ld \~:t:-:"lcon1c a ](cn~1· dy. 

} UJ tJ1: , ;·:,u1t 1 \':,. ltU ..-...'.:!_~ iJ:._:~i_~ ,._',l :· ,.) ,·:1Uv.'.'.. ~-1;__, 

l<..e:nnccly out. As l\..cnncdy is clcv2tcd, 1'.lc(icr:1..:1:11 rc!CCc1l;s and 
y.·._, \V:11·.1 \';l·(;c}\·c·r~.,, 
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Just as it would have been foolish for LBJ -- who wanted Goldwater 
in April - - to flush out and elevate the more forinidable RN - - so it 
is foolish for us we believe to flush· out and elevate EMK -- when he 
is far stronger and rnore dangerous than McGovern. We should elevate 
and assist McGovern in every way conceivable. 

Nor can we surface Kennedy - - if he doesn't want to be surfaced. If 
we indicate we are apprehensive about his candidacy, that makes his 
candidacy more likely. 

Right now, Kennedy is still in the background. There is a liberal media 
love affair going on with George McGovern; they will help George against 
Humphrey and we should help him. as well. Every notch we move 
Kennedy up, we move McGovern down a peg. What we should do is 
begin publicly to take George j\,IcGovern seriously, and any pressure 
we could place upon ·EMK to endorse McGovern as the leader of the 
Left should be exerted. We n;ight even attack l\1cGovern to elevate 
him -- also, to get the record on him into the media. 

McGovern has a long shot at the nomination, a very long shot. But if 
he wins, we win. Let's let hiln have his run at the nomination, and 
assist hirn in eveiy way we can. Today, he gets 5 percent of a 
Der:nocratic vote nationally; and RN swamps him in the polls - - and 
people do not yet know what a wild Dian he is. McGovern's The One. 
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EXHIBIT NO. 184 

April 27, 1972 

JOJ-IN' :MITCHELL 
H. R. HALDEMAN 

PAT BUCHANAN 

Vfith the g'reat success of McGovern and subsequent pullout of 

]V1uski.e, the chances of a McGovern nornination are in,n,cnsely 
improved. Thus, we must do as little as possible, at this tin,e, 
to impede ~,1cGovcrn I s rise. 

Though be may ctct irresponsibly and make wild .:,ttacks, we 

should, by and large, resist the temptation and lca-vc him alone. 
Vietnam is the exception. He can be hit hard on this subject --
a point ·which not only elevates his candidacy but also gets the 
President's position restated while reinforcing the strong anti-war 
sentiment behind McGovern. 

On the othe;:: hand, the an,rnuniti.on which ,vill bf" our stock in the 
can1paign -- the cxtrcrnist, radical labels; the pro-arnnesty and 
pro-abortion p·~·sitions; the radical chic; the gut-tl1e-military 
attitude; etc. -- should be helcl in abeyance until we are reasonably 

sure :t\1cGovern has the nornination. 

The temp·~ations will be l1igh in many qu;uters to go after 
:t\·1cGovern, but word ought to go out to la)' off with but few excep

tions. We have plenty of time to attach labels later, and the same 
labels which will defeat M.cGovern for the Presidu1cy are the 
san,e lab(-ls which cocilcl prevent him from getting the non1incttion. 
Let's not Jo l-h1bert 1 s wor], for him. 
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EXHIBIT No. 185 

~ n .:.. \V H i TC ,-: 0 U S :S 

MEMORANDU11 FOR: 

FROM: 

WASHINGTQi\J 

.7une 2, 1972 

H. R. HAL::J~AN 
JCrIN M:TC:i-.L:SJ,L 

PATR!CK J. BUCEANAN 

At you:.:- rec;uest and w:rh the conside::able assistance of 
the RNC research ?eop:e, we have :;c.it toget'.-wr a basic attack 
docun1ent. Due to ti:1e s:.n1ple volur.-.e of materials available 
c..ncl the :i."ush of. eve::ts, we fe!t ~·.: wo~:c. be nea.r impossible as 
v-·ell as un\vise to ?t:t t:~is togethe~ as ~:-ie comprehensive 
contenCe:: attack piece. Ir: po::.nt oi :"act some of the most l darn aging tr .. ings corr1:ng ot:t of _the Californ:a primary have 
y~t to be entered s:.ri)'?lY Cue to :ir:."1e con.s-~:·aints. 

, As you a:. .. e reuding t::.isJ we<-~-:-~ curre:itly v1ol"k.ing on 
another set of r:1z..te:-i2.~s '\Vhich takes t~~is basic raw informatiori 
a'!-ld \Vorks it into S:J-=ech insert formats. The focus is on 
1,Ic9overn a.:·1C. v,:1~t is ~cing Gone is to ~a:'-e une or tY.ro out
rageous quo::es o!'l a pa:-~.:icular issue -- say, defen.se -- and, 
put~ing it irlto a r.ext which f:.:-al-:-ies t!"1.; argument ior our spokesmen., 
~n a sense, we 2~:re i:,::·epari:ig 2n z..ttac~'- b:-iefing book the first 
Complete eGi~ior .. of \V:".ic:l shv~ld be ::-c2C.y this ccming week. A 
se?a::-ate docume:-.: ior use by t:le p:-ess co~?S will a.lso be prepared 
in th~ near fu~u:.:e. 

In.the n,e2.ntirr.c 1 ~!':ie a~~z..c:'led ::--:1a~eri2-~s are ior your review. 
ar.d no ciisserninatio:-. 1-.as bee:1 r:..1ac..::·, pe:.-!d.i=ig your corr..:-:ien~s. 

· Also att'""ched is 2. copy of .he Do::nest:.c. Council response to the 
DXC FACT prod~ctio~. I feel ~:'1is ~oc...::nent is not useful to us 
in the can:.paign, no-c Ceca.use i·.: reilects poor work, but because the 
issues therein arc dec:.C:;;eat issues. :;: suggest also that the FACT 
publication is l:::le k~o,vn z.nd p::-0".:..2:)~y less quotec!. 1 and to use the 
Domestic Council-::,re'.Jarec. materials extensively might simply 
elevate the DN"C ~.:-.:2.c~. .At o"c:t, we :.:-eco:n::::1end tnat FICTION 1972 
be ?Ut in p2..n1?hlc~ fo:::-~ e:.s a 11sw:;ges'tf:~ 11 :-es,;:onse by our spokesmen 
if they are co~1f::"or.ti.::~ "vy t!'le r:.:·-:c c.tt~c:(s. 

Final~y. tfriless yo1:,. o':::.ject. \Ve :1::e gci:1g: to Defense for a crash 
study on ).-:cGove:-:1 1s ci(!fi.:!nse p:-o?os~ls \Vith b::.ez:.kclo,vns such as 
how n1any jobs wo.;ld be lost, how r.1a:1y bases closed down, strategic 

considerations, etc. Tne i;a:nc will be done with his domestic tax 
and welfare proposals. 
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EXHIBIT NO. 186 

June 6..?.._1972 

MEMORANDUM TO: JOHN MITCHELL 

FROM: PATRICK J. BUCHANAN 

We agree with virtually everyone that post-California, the 11.fcGovern. 
Record must begin to becon,e part of the public record. The national 
perception of .McGovern as a moderate and even a conservative must 
begin to change - - before· McGovern begins changing his positions 
from left toward center.· We have all the necessary materials in our· 
judgment -- in an Assault Book to be ready tomorrow possibly -- to 
tar McGover,i as an extre1nist. Not in our men,ory has there been 
such a wealth of material with ,vhich to tag a ;.,ational candidate as an 
extremist; and if we fail here, the price v.,ill be signific.2.nt as McGovern 
could then conceivably march into November as the "Citizens Candidate" 
with the cleanest national image since Mr. Eisenhower. Booting our 
opportunity would be a tragedy -- the important questions are not 
wpether we get our n,aterials on the public record; but timing and tone 
and degree and ernphasis. 

In our judgrncnt Humphrey's effort to tar· McGovern as an extremist 
was a gross failure because a) Hwnphrey can,c off"-'°' a politician in 
panic, making wild accusations against a calm, conservative appearing 
fellow; b) his tone of attack was negative and bitchy and strident; 
c) it came too late in the game. 

In our efforts, which we feel can begin with the Re-elect campaign 
statement, following :McGovern's sn1ashing victories -- we can avoid 
these pitfalls. 

First, ]'v!cGovern will be in his pinnacle of glory -·- he will have a 
sympathetic press, even an indulgent one -- and the Nixon Catnpaign 
Staten1.ent should not go harcl against the grain of this national sentiment, 
should not be in1n1edi?.lely "rough and" tough." S0n1e congratulations, 
generosity ,,nd whin1sy in that staien1cnt 1night well fit the occasion. 
Bui at least one crucial p;,rt of onr n1cssag<.> - - perhaps iteration of 
his welfare· rcfonn p1:,,posals ancl awe at the cost io taxpayers -- should 
be reflected in the statement by Joh,1 Mitchell. 

The next occasion we understancl will be the appearance by 11.1r. Mitcheil 
on Sunday. f'or that, we thinlc we "ither ought to prepare a briefing 

paper, plus a book -- ot- mZ1ke some sort of joint determina'tion as fo 
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what points we wish to get across in this national forum, The ex-AG 
will be able to make hc2_dJines on this -- we can dcterinine ourselves 
which of the materials we have we want dropped here, and iterated 
by our splc!aker~ around the country. 

Our tone should at all costs, avoid any sense of being en1battled; we 
should be generous to George, if you ,Z-ill, but looking forward with 
enthusiasm to the contest. Any talk of McGovern being an easy mark 
should be eschewed. We probably have on record right now ninety per 
cent of the outrageous or idiotic positions or statements Mr. McGovern 
will take -- and we have five months in which to get those to the 
American people. 

There is no need now to shoot it all out of the _cannon. We should feed 
it out to the public in morsels -- one at a time -- and ,vait until the 
public has digested one outrageous position, and McGovern has been 

f o.rced to answer - - before moving onto another. Here, rather than a 
sudden massive attack -- a very gradual escalation, it see1ns to me, is 
in order - - ?us banding our resources, and dealing them out bit by bit. 

We will proceed -- unless told otherwise -- to draft a statem.ent for 
Mr. Mitchell post-California, and have it ready for him by noon on 
Wednesday. 

1. There is a strong feeling on our part that the term "radical" 
was overused in 1970; that it has lost much of its electric charge; that 
the tern, "extren,ist" is a far more difficult one to defend against; and 
that in our on-going effort against Jl,1cGovern -- his positions and he 
hin,se~f should be characterized as "cxtrernist" in character, not 
"radical." 

2. A portion of this Assault Book -- perhaps the seg1nents dealing 
with the au courant and controversial issues - - should be 1noved out to 
colnn,nists and editorial writers. S0n1e portion of the Assault Book 
should be put into the hands of surrngates, for their-use, in con1ing weeks -
before the Den1ocratic Convention. The scgn1ents should be chose:1 by 
the Attorney General. Again, we would recon11nend that right now, we 
restri:"t ourselves to "seconding" the allegations of Humpl1rey and 
Jackson, not using too much of th·e um,sed material immediately~- and 
quoting DemocraHc attacks on McGovern as much as initiating new ones. 
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3, There are already some press appalled at McGovern's potential 
candidacy -- and there is no certainty the regular Democrats -- after 
their shellacking today - - are going to roll over and play dead, Far 
better if they do the preliminary hatchet work. They are a good deal 
more credible than we at this game. Before we move, we should kno\v 
what, if a,nything, Daley, Meany and LBJ, etc., plan to do. 

4. There is an interesting development shaping up. lvkGovern's 
am.bilious children see1n to be busy "stealing" Wallace delegates --
and playing false, by "ripping off" the Wallace delegations in Tennessee 
and elsewhere, places like Michigan. This is excellent. We should 
hold back c01nmenting upon the process, which Governor Carter is 
raising hell about, until it is accomplished -- and then accuse the 
Democratic Convention of shafting the legitimate popular winner, and 
stealing the delegates of a bed-ridden martyr. 

5. Quietly, and right now, we should put to work -- as far away 
from us as possible -- an-in-depth of the background, character, 
financial deals, land transactions, loans, business associations of 
G,.eorge McGover)'.l. Was he associated with. Billy Sol Estes or Bobby 
Baker; who are his sugar daddies back in the Dakotas? In short, a 
thorough, intensive investigation of the kind that the liberal press did 
on Vice President Agnew in 1968. 

6. Post-California, let's proceed along these lines for the next 
week. But, on our view, there should be more input, and we should 
await mere reactions -- from the four primaries Tuesday -- before 
"locking in" to any strategy all the way to the Convention. 

Again',' our im.n1ediate recon1n1enclation is a "gracious" response to 
McGoyern's win -- a response which at the sa1ne time n1oves onto the 
public',record l\1cGovC'rn's welfare proposals -- and raises the questio:1 
of whrfre the tax monie5 will be coming from to put all these 1nillions 
of A111erica1s on wclf«rc. 
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EXHIBIT No. 187 

JUNE 8, 1972. 
ASSAULT STRATEGY 

Buchanan/Khachigian 
Herewith the Assault Book on which Ken Khachigian and I have been working 

the past week. Within are enough McGovern statements, positions, votes. not only 
to defeat the South Dakota Radical-but to have him indicted .by a Grand Jury. 
If we can get these positions before the public ; and if the election hinges upon 
issues-only with enormous effort could we boot this election away. 

However, in addition to the statements, issues and positions of George Mc
Govern there are 'preceptions" which we must address as well-"perceptions" 
that, unless dramatically altered, could give us considerable difficulty in the fall. 

1. In a country where the "politician'• is in increasing disrepute, George 
McGovern is perceived as a candid, honest straightforward, citizen non-politician. 

2. In a nation where the "Establishment" is viewed with a mixture of frustra
tion and contempt by left, right and the angry Wallace center-George McGovern 
is perceived by many as an anti-status quo, anti-Establishment figure--the candi
date of the common man. 

3. In a political year when the mood, we are told, is "throw the rascals out," 
we are the "ins" and Mr. McGovern is perceived clearly as one of the "outs." He 
is outside the power elite of the Democratic Party; he is perceived as outside 
the power elite of the American Government. 

4. George McGovern has been and remains the "underdog" in a nation that has 
always had a warm spot for the "underdog." 

5. In a era when the public yearns constantly for a "new face," George Mc
Govern is the newest, freshest face on the national scene, and the face of Richard 
Nixon is the most familiar of any political figure in the United States. 

Before addressing how I feel we should deal generally with each of these "per
ceptions," and specifically with the assault materials provided let me add these 
concerns: 

1. The Republican Party is sleek and fat and incumbent. Our Conservative foot 
soldiers who out-marched the Democrat's union troops in 1968 are sullen, bitchy, 
angry. Our little old ladies in tennis shoes are not all enamoured of H.R. 1, wage 
and price controls, and $100 billion in deficits-while George McGovern has an 
organization the likes of which the U.S. has not seen since the Goldwater Legions. 

He has tens of thousands of True Believers, working night and day for him
spurred on by unanticipated triumphs and the anticipation of running the "Old 
Politics" right out of the White House. 

As of now, in a seat of the pants judgment, I would say that if we are running 
50--50 with George McGovern in the polls election day-he could conceivably beat 
us by four to six points, on the basis of his first-rate get-out-the-vote machinery. 

2. The hard-fought Democratic parimaries have resulted sharply in increased 
registration-especially by McGovern types-and any lopsided registration 
figures in the primaries will be lopsided anti-Nixon votes in the fall. 

3. While McGovern's positions are wooly-headed, he is an ambitious and prag
matic politician-who will not hesitate to move crab-wise to the center to win this 
election. Some of the more garish of his positions will surely be shed by the fall. 
Further, my understanding is that his campaign film biography is an excellent 
piece of work-designed to portray him as the antithesis of the "radical," in
deed, as the bomber pilot who won the war against Nazi Germany. We can antici
pate that his commercials will be equally designed to hit the Democratic center. 

Clearly, in addition to the problems listed. we have tremendous advantages
the Presidency, the view of millions that McGovern is some sort of wild radical, 
the split within the Democratic Party, the tendency of McGovern's red hots to 
"stick it" to the Daleys and Meanys when the opportunity arises, etc. But this 
memorandum is directed toward both general and specific suggestions to resolve 
our problems, to get the radical record of McGovern into the public record, to 
change the national perceptions of the two. 

GENERAL RECOMMENDATIONS 

1. We should move to re-capture the anti-Establishment tradition or theme in 
American politics. Incumbent Presidents can do this; RN did it in Nevomber 
1969, when, as President of U.S., he called on the common man to stand with him 
against the elitist-backed mobs in the streets. That, coupled with the Vice Presi
dent's standing up to the Establishment media, and slugging it out, raised RN to 
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the highest point of his Presidency-69 percent approval. Why did we reach that 
level? Because, even though Newsweek led "Nixon in Trouble," even though 
Broder was writing of the "Breaking of the President,"-:RN led both the Presi
dency position and the anti-Establishment position. How do we enhance our anti
Establishment credentials-and take Mr. McGovern's away-without surrender
ing the political asset of Incumbent President? 

(a) We need to shed the "in bed with Big Business" image. PJB believes we 
should seek out the opportunity to "take on" some egregious, giant, preferably, 
but not necessarily Democratic, corporation publicly-as Kennedy did with Big 
Steel in 1962. Business will be with us in 1972-but one of our problems is a too· 
close identification in the public mind with Corporate Power. ITT reinforced that. 
Public presidential anger at the price-gouging of some Big Business firm would 
be, in my judgment, a good thing. 

(b) If we have abandoned the idea of introducing or supporting "tax reform"
! trust we have not-I would recommend RN publicly veto one, two or three 
huge spending bills-on national television. Two minutes would be sufficient. 
The focus of the veto is that the taxpayer is already burdened enough by massive 
liberal spending programs that accomplish nothing, but break the back of the 
taxpayer. And RN believes the time has come in this country, for less massive 
federal spending, not more; :for lower taxes, not new inflation, and not new taxes. 
Most likely, McGovern will be voting for all these spending bills. 

Our objective: Move him visibly into the posture of more and more government 
spending-and get ourselves on the "tax cut," working-man side of the issue. In 
my political judgment-what the nation wants is not more spending or the taxes 
or inflation required to pay for it-but less spending and lower taxes. Government 
takes too damn much of the earnings dollar in everyone's view, and we sihould be 
anti-tax in 1972. 

( Indeed, in my opinion, this would apply to the so-called added value tax as 
well-since the average fellow is not likely to make the distinction between good 
and bad taxes). One reca,lls that some years back, the President, in a quite effec
tive television piece, vetoed, with a sweep of the pen, a major spending bill. 
Suppose we knocked off three in a row-calling for holding the line on spending 
and holding the line on taxes. 

(c) As the campaign progresses, we should increasingly portray McGovern as 
the pet radical of Eastern Liberalism, the darling of the New York Times, the 
hero of the Berkeley Hill Jet Set; Mr. Radical Chic. The liberal elitist are his
we have to get back the working people; and the better we portray McGovern 
as an elitist radical, the smaller his political base. By November, he should be 
postured as the Establishment's fair-haired boy, and RN postured as the Candi
date of the Common Man, the working man. 

(How about RN going to Cadillac Square on Labor Day this year!!) 
Just as Goldwater ended up 1964 portrayed both as a 100% Conservative-

and a radical; so George McGovern must end up in 1972 portrayed both as an ex
tremist and as the pet of the national liberal Establishment. Both are, after all, 
true. 

(d) The individual nationally who has done the best job on the above is 
Kevin Phillips-who writes of George hobnobbing with Schlesinger, Ford Foun
dation liberals, the radical chic, prancing around his $100,000 Japanese palace 
in $15 Pucci ties. My recommimdation is that PJB-using our Radical Chic mate
rials, as well as the Assault Book materials, write, not a full-length book but a 
5000-word piece, using full color, good paper, like First Monday, with pictures 
of Hiss and Hoffman and other endorsees, and that this be printed and distributed 
by the millions. A quality, brightly written, colorful, picture biography of 
McGovern of 5000 words would be infinitely superior to those old full-length 
hatchet biographies that are never read. 

( e) "The clammy hand of consistency should never rest for long upon the 
shoulder of a statesman."-Senator Ashurst 

In addition to portraying McGovern as radical-we should, at the same time, 
never let the public forget he was part and parcel of the Democratic liberal 
establishment that passed all the huge spending programs of the fifties and sixties 
that failed. McGovern's high spending, high tax proposals have been tried. They 
failed to help the poor; they bankrupted the workingman; they are taxing to 
death the middle class. 

2. We cannot allow McGovern to succeed in this fraudulent effort to portray 
himself as Mr. Honest Citizen-rather than Mr. Politician. He can and should be 
nailed as a waffling, deceptive, crafty, politician. In this, I disagree with the 
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President. We should not only nail him with his radical positions, but aZao 
hold up a mirror to his shifts of position-which are certain to come. There 
are any number of sticks to beat him with-including that of the waffler who 
doesn't know where he stands. The use of one does not exclude use of the other 
aa well. 

Further, though a bit outrageous, McGovern can be charged, among Democrats, 
with "packing" caucuses, with "stealing" the nomination from the more popular 
candidate, with not representing the averi;tge man in the Democratic Party
but rather the left-wing organizers. As stated in an earlier memo we should 
also wait until his people take delegates from Wallace--and then' charge him 
with "stealing" delegates from a man in a hospital bed-discrediting his "re
forms" and his "new politics," as no more than the old Gut Politics of the past. 
Also, anything that shows the McGovern people, making deals, softening posi
tions, backing off, waffling-should be spotlighted-not downplayed. 

3. To reverse the "underdog" image of Mr. McGovern-we should, upon his 
nomination, cease speaking of an easy win. We should in public, .both to rally 
our troops and to remove this "underdog George" label-argue that the Democrats 
have the largest party. We should leak polls showing us worse off than we are. 
We should attempt as well and often as possible, again, to show McGovern as the 
Candidate of the New York Times, the Ford Foundation, Harvard, elitist left
wing professors, snot-nosed demonstrators, black radicals, and the whole elitist 
gang. This contest must wind up not as they envision with McGovern, Honest 
Man from South Dakota against Tricky Dick and his advertising budget-it 
should be Richard Nixon, candidate of Middle America, against the radical 
darling of the Liberal Establishment. 

When Harriman and Clifford, and the old gang assemble around him-that 
will be the moment to strike. 

4. About the "new face" thing-little we can do. Except to use the attack 
materials herein to fill in all the blanks in the McGovern image, fill them in with 
some of these materials, in working class neighborhoods, and we cannot but turn 
them off of George McGovern. The man has not been known well at all national
ly--except for two weeks or two months at most. Impressions of McGovern may 
be favorable, but they are not fixed. They can be changed. And we should be 
moving this material into the public record. How? 

(a) Not bitterly or stridently. To do so gives the appearance of arrogance 
and power which we want desperately to avoid. Thus, when our "heavies," if 
you will-the Vice President, Bob Dole, etc.-use this material they should for 
the present be scrupulously exact and precise, and avoid for the present-the 
blistering attack. There will be "time enough." 

(b) The material should be targeted-not shot-gun. For example, abortion, 
amnesty, pot, the removal of the personal tax exemption (a killer for large 
Catholic families) these should be targeted for speakers, and for pamphlets and 
for ads in Catholic and ethnic areas, Catholic and ethnic papers, Catholic and 
ethnic forums. 

(c) We should focus at once on the welfare schemes here-and on the military 
budget. They hurt George in California. McGovern is clearly moving on these 
proposals; even his friends, at the Post and Times, are signaling him to get off 
them; and he is indicating that he might. They ought to be hung permanently 
around his neck as the first order of business. 

(d) We must not blow all of this assault material out of the cannon now; 
in 1970, we shot our wad in two weeks. There are five-months between now and 
the election, and we should hang these one at a time around McGovern for the 
rest of the year. 

SPECIFIC RECOMMENDATIONS 

Catholica 
1 The abortion PJB statements, aid to parochial schools, and marijuana 

statements-as weh as the removal of the personal tax exemption, which would 
be devastating to large Catholic and ethnic families-should be used in a cam
paign flyer (contrasted with McGovern positions) to be distributed at Catholic 
churches in key states on Sundays-and should be used as the basis of targeted 
ads in the Catholic and ethnic press. ( Once after the Convention-and last 2 
Sundays of campaign). 

2. Volpe could take up McGovern propositions and before a n~tio1_1aJ Knii:h~,s ?f 
Columbus groun--indicate that unintentionally. some are ant1-Cathollc m 
character. which Catholics concerned about Catholic values and the prese~va
tion of the Catholic family should fight. (If we could get Volpe to do th1s
PJB could write the two-page speech insert, for release, all media.) 



Jewish voters 
3. No reason why, with McGovern, we cannot make strong inroads here. 

Suggest that Secretary Laird devote a single speech to the impact of McGovern's 
Navy cuts on the American Sixth Fleet-with the conclusion, not unjustified, 
that the future of Israel, the survival of Israel-with McGovern's naval cuts
would be the decision of the Soviet Politburo. Again, the lead should be that
with George's defense cuts, without building the F-14 and F-15 ,to combat 
the MIG-23, "U.S. Navy could not intervene to save Israel." 

4. The gist of the attack materials here on Israel-the HHH, the Jackson 
quotes about Israel being endangered by McGovern's position included-and 
}IcGovern's voting record-should be used in speeches before Jewish groups, 
in soliciting funds of Jewish groups. (Needless to say, above should be surfaced 
on television stations in N. Y.C., Chicago, Los Angeles.) 

Space 
5. Again, targeted material here. Florida, Texas, Southern California. We 

should get a list of the top ten defense plants in the country, the top ten aero
space plants. as well as the five NASA centers. And leaflets should be prepared 
and distributed at each of these entrances-at least twice this coming fall. 

Lines: If 1flcGovern wins, Los Angeles will have an unemployment rate that 
will match Seattle's and Southern Oaliforniia will be the West Virginia of the 
seventies. 

The SST votes, as well as Jackson's quotes, should be used in media ads 
all over the State of Washington (We lost it in 1960.) McGovern should be 
blamed for not only threatening future unemployment in Seattle-but for the 
existing unemployment to aerospace. But, again, the pamphlets should be 
targeted-and the statements should be made on regional television, primarily. 

Defense 
6. As stated, Laird is doing an excellent political job. But we ought to go 

down this list of military cutbacks of McGovern-determine what firms (such 
as McDonnell in St. Louis) build these various weapons. And all these firms 
and their employees should be notified by campaign workers, by ads and the 
like-just what plants will have to be shut down. 

7. We have Defense already busy at work on a major speech or statement 
by Laird which will name all the bases that will have to be shut down, by 
McGovern's defense cuts. This information should be also provided to both 
Democratic or Republican Congressmen in that district, and to the local press 
there. And the Democrats should be called upon to suppol't or repudiate 
McGovern's cuts. 

8. In every "conservative" district-our people should be provided with the 
McGovern book; and Republican candidates should be encoµraged to call upon 
their Democrats to repudiate this or that particular s,tand of their national 
candidate. This will require distribution, eventually of hundreds of copies of 
our completed book. 

9. We believe sections of this attack book should be sent out, piecemeal, to all 
pro-Nixon columnists and newspapers in the country. ·we can have it printed 
in sections by the Republican National Committee-condensed even further than 
it is in a tight handy book for newsmen and editorial writers. But this should 
be done-only after the specifics in each section have been used to make front
page attacks. 

10. All military publications, Navy League, etc., including the conservative 
publications (NR, ACU, HE. YAF, A!SC) should be induced to run in brief, but 
full. the McGovern Defense Programs, ASAP. 

11. We yet believe that the focus of attack on defense should be-at the 
national level-scare the hell out of the public first; and then follow on and 
say, that incidentally, this would also mean a loss of X million jobs. McGovern 
will want us to focus on jobs first-but we should not lose the Defense Argu
ment-we are stronger here, frankly, than on the jobs argument. (For if we 
don't need those planes and ships and missiles, hell, everyone would want to 
switch over, as at the end of WWII.) 
Welfare 

12. McGovern has two proposals. He has tried to get away from the $6500 
per family one-but he can be hung with both. Our speakers, our people on the 
tube should be conversant with each. 

One good line: "Under George McGovern, two dozen and one hippies could get 
together wnd set up a commune in Taos, New J/eilJico, and not do a lick of work all 
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year--anrT, McGovern woulrl, senrl, them every year a check for $25,000. No 
wonrl,er Jerry Rubin anrl, Abby Hoffman enthusiastically .support his candidacy." 

Program for business 
13. Again, these two pages should be double-checked, then used for fund-rais

ing, and for possible ads in the WSJ, and for scaring the living hell out of the 
business community. 

14. At appropriate time, Shultz and/or John Connally should give a hair-rais
ing speech on what the McGovern proposals would mean to American Gociety, and 
the American economy and the stock market: 

15. From the way the market is reacting, it is apparent that McGovern's nom
ination should bring about a sharp drop. We should do notp.ing to prevent this 
from happening. Indeed, if Shultz or Connally or one of them can predict that 
McGovern's election would mean a depression or panic on Wall Street, and do 
it credibly, then they might well do so. 

16. Specific business groups-such as real estate firms and brokers and the 
like-should be the target of direct mail, with a brief outline for each of what 
the. McGovern proposals mean to them. To other business groups-direct mail, 
in this case, is the best means of alerting the businessman, without alerting the 
liberals-the mailings might well be done (these and others) by independent 
groups. (Needless to say, the McGovern plan to'phase out the oil depletion allow
ance should not go unnoticed in the Lone Star State.) 

Integration and race 
17. This has to be handled gingerly-but on digging up that Ribicoff proposal, 

we find it legitimate to charge McGovern with wanting to by federal direction 
integrate the suburbs, with favoring "racial balance" in the nation's public 
schools, with believing that bussirtg is an "essential" tool to accomplish the job. 

On this, our speakers should say, we know George is sincere, but we think 
that compulory integration of neighborhoods and schools would lead to racial 
tensions and disorders, not racial peace and harmony, we oppose him on all three. 

18. Southern Senators and Congressmen should be shown the specifics of the 
Black Caucus program which McGovern has endorsed "in toto,"--even before 
we use these publicly. The Southerners will have to repudiate McGovern or force 
McGovern to repudiate these proposals-or take hemlock. Our candidates in the 
South-Senate and House-should be provided all this material by Harry Dent. 
As should our State Chairmen in the South. We can put it into form. 

19. When McGovern backs off some of these Black radical schemes, as back 
off he must-we should continue to hang them around his neck-and then mail 
his recantation to the black media. 

20. In Forest Hill, Missouri, and Warren, Michigan-and in blue collar neigh
borhoods, frankly, speakers. should argue against the McGovern integration pro
posals-and in favor of retaining the integrity and value of ethnic neighborhoods. 

Ohicago O!fl,fl, rl,emonstrators 
21. McGovern has said that the May Day demonstrators would not be on the 

streets but "having dinner at the White House" if he were elected. In this sec
tion-we have an idea for a commercial-juxtaposing RN and McGovern on the 
May Day demonstrators and indicating a vote for McGovern is a vote to have 
Rubin and Hoffman ("Guess Who's Coming to Dinner") at the White House. 

22. McGovern's comments about the Chicago police ("those sons of bitches ... 
those bastards") should be used-not prudishly, not condemning him for bad 
language. He can be excused for that-but condemned for the attitude his state
ment represents, a lynch mob attitude toward the nation's peace officers, a knee
jerk tendency to [copy illegible] and condemn the policy. Tbis should be done 
also in letters to the editor to all Chicago papers. 

(Independent letters operation-as well as speakers-should be using these 
materials to target in on sections of the country.) 

23. Resurrecting McGovern's comments on Hoover would be most effectively 
done by the ex-AG and Pat Gray and the Vice President. 

24. MO.NDAY can do an effective job for us-by back-paging each week one 
of a numbered series of effectively written and documented attacks on McGov
ern-giving readers materials for use themselves, in the boonies. (For example, 
suppose MONDAY one week simply ran the McGovern Defense Program as out
lined in our package for the locals.) 
Ellsburg 

25. McGovern's personal encouragement. of Ellsburg to violate Federal law is 
a matter which we should wait to exploit . . . say two months after the Demo-
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cratic C0nvention-it should serve as a centerpiece of a national speech-per
haps by 'the Vice President. (Again, our concern is that we not "mix up" our 
attack.) One specific area per speech, rather· than the Scott, "Three A's-abor
tion, amnesty, and acid" approach. Tbis last is so "cute" as to make it appear 
we are simply political, not serious, in our disagreement with McGovern. 
Vietnam 

26. Two points should be hammered here: (a) McGovern has been constantly 
wrong in his predictions about what Hanoi would do; he has even been duped 
by Xuan Thuy and (b) the SOB would leave our prisoners in Hanoi-and count 
on the good will of that barbarous regime to get them back. Any attack on his 
Vietnam position should be prefaced by saying "We do not question his 
patriotism." 

27. McGovern's Right from the Start can be countered-but this is a defensive 
maneuver for us since presumably we think his position wrong now and wrong 
then. Rather, the approach to be taken here is to charge that he is a) Old Sour 
Grapes is harassing and stabbing in the back the President who is ending a 
war his President could not win or end and b) McGovern waffled all over the lot 
on the War, like every other Democratic politician and we have the quotes here 
to prove it. 
Rhetoric 

28. We have dug up a 1964 quote where McGovern called Goldwater the most 
"unstable radical and extremist" ever to run for the Presidency, which can be 
used against him. Also, his rhetoric, which we have documented, should be used 
to make either a pre-emptive or retaliatory strike for his certain charge that we 
are "polarizing" while he is attempting to "bring us together." 

29. In terming McGovern as an extremist-we should begin by quoting Demo
crats like Carter, Yorty, Humphrey and Jackson, of course-just as the Rocke
feller quotes were more devastating against Goldwater than the LBJ attacks. 

McGovern's friends 
30. Tbis fellow Mott, who bankrolls McGovern, is, I understand a screaming 

fairy who makes $800,000 a year and pays no taxes-we are trying to interest 
MONDAY in doing a take-out on him in the near future. 
Speakers 

31. To make the case against McGovern most credible, we not only need our 
heavy hitters-but we need the Democrats mentioned-and especially our lib
erals. Neal Freeman suggests the following be commissioned to do some of the 
rough work on "George McGovern extremism." 

1. Rockefeller 
2. Javits 
3. Aiken 
4. J. S. Cooper 
5. Douglas Dillon 
6. Scranton 
If of course, we could get Meany, Wallace or Jackson-that would be out

standing. 
32. Ken Khachigian and I will monitor McGovern's appearances and hope

fully be mailing and phoning questions to any panels or interviewers. If we 
have an advanceman traveling ahead of the McGovern campaign-he should be 
providing the questions, which we can provide him. 

33. Some on the media are slobbering all over George; they may have to be 
charged publicly with being pro-McGovern-to force them to back off a bit. 
In this light, Godfrey Sperling had an excellent piece today, we understand, 
which perhaps our people should be quoting (Incidentally, given his performance 
the other night, Vanocur is a positive disaster for us-and McGovern's most 
effective campaigner. He may have to be fired or discredited-if we are to get 
anything approaching an even shake out of that left-wing taxpayer subsidized 
network.) 

34. Again, we have to be on guard against any too harsh or strident an attack. 
With a hostile media out there-they will pounce on the first allegation of 
"Tricky Dick," or "smear" campaign. Perhaps an early address-attacking 
some of the smear books around already about the President, and some of 
McGovern's comments might be used to pre-empt or mitigate this certainty. 

35. Mr. Dent can make the argument that George McGovern "said he would be 
delighted to run with a black man, but not George Wallace." 

21-296 0-74--23 



4246 

36. We need to dig up film of McGovern at some of these demonstrations with 
the VC flag in the background, and with demonstrators chanting and shouting, 
etc. 

37. From McGovern's statements, it is fair to say he would cut off all assist
ance to our NATO ally Greece, but consider giving military aid to the black 
guerrillas in Southern Africa. 

38. McGovern favors giving away (Black Caucus) 1% of U.S. GNP to foreign 
aid, with priority on Africa-which amounts to $11 billion-about a 400 percent 
increase in foreign aid. 

39. McGovern's old statements about Henry Wallace, about the U.S. starting 
the Cold War, etc., should be moved into all the ethnic language publications. 
And all his far left background should be disseminated to the far right in the 
U.S. for them to publish as it is too complicated for us to handle. 
Ni/Con's Thru in ''iZ 

40. This is a slogan we can turn to our own advantage. For example, if Daley 
is booted out of the Democratic convention--on his arrival at his Mayor's office 
in Chicago-some bearded types can be out front with signs-"DALEY'S THRU 
IN '72-VOTE McGOVERN [copy illegible] for an example, come to mind. Or at 
Defense Plants "THE M-I-C IS THRU IN '72" (Military Industrial Complex) 
VOTE McGOVERN. 

We have some other thoughts and ideas__:but we are sending these along for 
immediate consideration. 

PJB/KK 
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EXHIBIT No. 188 

THE WHITE HOUSE 

WASlllNCTON 

June 16, 1972 

MEMORANDUM FOR: JOHN DEAN 

FROM: CHUCK COLSON?,"~_,./_.... 

Has anyone run any checks or investigations on the key McGovern 
staffers? I was told yesterday that Gordon Weil has some very 
questionable thin~s in his background. He is apparently one of 
the chief brain trusters who travels with McGovern. 

cc: Pat Buchanan 



MEMORANDUM TO: 

FROM: 
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EXHIBIT .No. 189 

THE WHJT,E HOUSE 

WASHINGTON 

June 25, 1972 

JOHN MITCHELL 
H. R. HALDEMAN 

PAT BUCHANAN 

The manner of McGovern's response to our attacks upon his 
rhetoric, and positions, has emerged. Responding to a rather 
mild critique of his welfare plan and new politics - - by Herb 
Stein. -- McGovern responded thus: 

"He called the attack 'the opening shot of this year's 
campaign against me and said, 'Nixon obviously 
realizes that this year's campaign is going to be 
waged primarily over the rampant unemployment, 
inflation, economic uncertainty and favoritism, 
which now burden this country. 1 11 

"The attack (Stein's) tipped his (Nixon's) hand that 
he is gcing to try to cover up with the kind of 
political hatchet work which has characterized 
every campaign he has .ever run. 11 

Thus, even a mild criticism of McGovern's record will likely 
produce charges of" Tricky Dick,'" "Smear Tactics" the old 
"Low Road" so familiar to Nixon and his hatchet men. This is, 
it appears, the McGovern strategy for answering all of the 
material we have piled up on Georgie; and it is a strategy which 
McGovern will be counting upon· the press to assist in its 
implementa~ion. 

What this means for us, I think, is that we must 

A) Be s·crupulously accurate in our allegations, and calm and 
reasoned in quoting his ·wild statements and positions. 
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B) Get the jump on McGovern by usii-1g his Adolph Hitler quotes, 
and other blood-curdling charges on the record, before he starts 
charging us with vicious attacks. We have four or five of McGovern's 
statements which justify a demand for an apology to the President, 
which justify further, our mov1ng them into the public press -- with 
the expressed hope that George McGovern will not do this kind of 
vicious name-calling, and cqrnparing of the Preside~t with Hitler 
in this campaign. Our hope that George McGovern will get his 
campaign out of the smear stage, right off the bat. "We intend to 
confront Mr. McGovern on his ·issues and his position, but he has 
an obligation to clear the recond of the slanderous libels he has 
made against the President of the United States; I re.fer specifically·· 
to •..• etc. etc. etc. 

Each time McGovern raises tlfrs charge of "s1near" we ought to have 
thos quotes to stuff :r-ight down his throat. 

In the last analysis, if the need appears, we should be ready to. 
have the President go, late campaign, with a "1nore in sorrow than 
anger" speech, detailing the M¢Govern positions, and denying the 
"Hitler" charges. 

Buchanan 
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l\1EMORANDU.M TO: 

FROM: 
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EXHIBIT NO. 190 

CLARK lv1ACGREGOR 
H. R. I-LI\.LDEMAN 

PAT BUCHANAN 

Lines that can be moved by background, and through interviews, 
into the press. The focus upon the convention will begin to die 
after the weekend, and continue until ours; and some of these lines 
will lose rnuch of their currency within a few weeks. 

1. The l\1cGovern Market - - Since lvlcGovern won the California 
non1ination the Dow-.Tonc,s has dropped 34 points, had dropped every 
day of the Dernocratic Convention. :McGovern's e ection would knock 
the botto1n out of it; given his far-out econon1ic positions. 

2. The effect of the "quotas" for young, black, Chicano has been 
to drive the old people out of the Democratic Convention; while those 
over 55 amount to 20% of population; they got only eight percent of 
the Convention seats; Democrats will be hurt with this group badly 
this fall; as with traditional Catholic and Jewish supporters who, 
like Meany and Daley, have given way to the kids and the zealots. 

3. The McGovern Myth - - It is a myth to say George was the 
candidate of the "people;" he lost N. H. and Illinois lo lv1uskie; Ohio 
and PcnnsylYania to Burnphrey; l\1ichigan, Maryland and Florida to 
Wallace; he clucked Indiana and West Virginia. 

Only GOP cross-overs helped him get 29 percent in Wisconsin; ancl 
the only rn,,_ior state where he won against a stilJ dable, active 
opposi1-io:i v.-as California -- where he blew a 15-point lead in the last 
!l~:1 cL1y:, - r:.'\\·:1 fru1·1 :-, 1\\'vnLy-poi:1t .lead to a fjye-poinl \"ictory. 

;\icCu'.-t'.l·:· . ictory is i1ui a pupuLt1· \·ic:lory; it is n1urc a. c(iup d 1ct~1:. 

' : • 1 

,: ~l1 IU ,i l.'\'. l ~..; il 

lvci.c1t.'J":-;hip n1· the I)(~rnucr~1tic l)rtriy. The fc]lu\\. ]snot the people'~; chulc('. 
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l\1cGovcrn ha:.-; SC\'CrC'Jy tarnished his reputatiun for candor and 
credibility; il is lyi11g in shreds on the floor of the Collvcntion. 
Here th,-, 1110 sl pro- a 1,ortion on clcn1and cancliclatc, opposed his own 
position in the platforn1; he deserted the wornen he promised to 
support 0:1 the South Cctrolina Challenge; he had his lieutenants 
gut the tax-economic program. he himself is proposing; he deserted 
the "Chart, r" to woo b,,.ck big labo1·; where for the last ten years 
he was tall~ing about "begging" in Hanoi; now he is going on about a 
"residual force." He went downstairs to rap with a hundred screa1ning 
demonstrators -- sin1ply because they raised unshirted hell in the 
lobby -- but could not counsel with the office-holders in his own party. 
His heart is with the extremist left-wing. 

Downgrading Eagleton - - He was - according to varied reliable 
estimates - anyvihere fron1 :Mc(_:;overn' s 4th to 7th choice. In short, 
Eagleton is not even the most qualified man who could be picked, 
and when potential candidates continued to turn McGovern down, he 
reached down far enough to get son1cone who v,o uld finally take it. 
Not exactly a tribute to Eagleton' s qualifications. 

J\1cGovcrn o.;.J.d EaglctGn are both utter lightv,cights in foreign policy 
in an age when a deft hand is needed nwre than ever, to guide the 
Nation in a transitional period of world politics. (SALT, Open Door 
to China, Soviets, etc.) McGovern has to his credit the achievement 
of being Food for Peace Director for 18 n1onths, which means ha,1ding 
out surplus food to third world nations. Eagleton won his foreign 
policy spurs as Chainnan of the S2:1ate District Committee. 

McGovern's selection of Eagleton is a trimnph of the "old politics" 
he was picked in deference to his religion, geographical location, 
purported youthfulness and self-styled ability to cozy it up with the 
labor bosses. 

Buchanan 
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EXHIBIT No. 191 

THE WHITE HOUSE 

WASHINGT(?N 

· July 23, 1972 

ADMINISTRATIVELY CONFIDENTIAL 

MEMORANDUM TO: 

FROM: 

H, R, HALDEMAN 

PAT BUCHANAN 

Attached is the second edition of the McGovern Assault Book, 
\\1\A;. turning a copy over to the Vice President (he.has his) and 

t ./JI t0 MacGregor, Dole, RNC, Dent and s evcral others, What is 
\}1 ~cded, however, in my view, and .somewhat desperately, is 

some kind of co-o·rdinalion of the Assault Strategy. To date, it 
),as been decidedly haphazard and ad hoc, and time is ru?ning 
by, Recommend thus: 

M\,t,,t 
l, i{u.-l :\ .M. 

7l?1r, 

l. An ad hoc committee be set up with MacGregor o,· his man, 
Colson, Buchanan, Dole or his man, Lofton, the scheduler of 
the Surrogates, to lay out the attack· strategy for that week or 
that several <lays. Fu1 ther that Lhis group pass judgment on 
what mailings should go out from White House, RNC, and 1701 
so that we don't inundate editorial writers. and political writers 
with so much trivia that nothing is U:~ed. Further, that the letters 
'operation be· tied i~, so that we can orchestrate their wqrk ·- which 
in my view has been quite good, · 

On the briefing material I gave the Vice President, it was used 
exactly as written; he is a loyal soldier and we should have one 
of his top people -- say Goodearle -- lo sit in on this group as well, 

At this point in time, I think we should be n1c.eting three thncs a 
'~'eek, at least. Again, ,ve have all the material on McGover1,· ,vc 
need to systematically move it bcfo1:c the public, 

2., Suggest that Buchanan he grantee! authority to do some 
political backgrounding for the political reporters, Have bce11 over 
this material more than anyone, and today, I probably know McGovern• s. 
positions, and wild statements better than he docs. If some of the 
pol.itical rcpo1·tc1·s were ntcerccl over here, fo1· a backg1·ound basiG, 

we coulcl movc some of this :;luff out on the r~cord in conce1·t with 
the opeakers. 
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3. Has any follow-lhrour;h pr'ocess been scl "P.to sec that 
those reco1T1n)c1Hl~tion1 we 1naclc, son)c. forty of them, a month 
ancl a half ago, a!'c being carriecl through at all. We have no way 
of knowing· over he.re whether lhcsc.iclcas arc sirnply sinking clown 
the ,.;.,crnory hole or are being carried out. One gels a fecling'of a 
<lisjqintccl operation. 

· We.badly need some central.governing body or authority that secs 
to it that the ideas the President wants irnplem.cnted arc implemented, 
ru,1d that can assess lhc opposition strategy. 

4. I-lave got everything in thus far, on strategy and opposition, 
wilh the single exception of '.!.c 5000-worcl piece, wllich I will try 
to get ,v.ritten t'!1is week - - during briefing book ti1ne. I-Iowcver, 
would like to ·devote as much tin1c as possible in the future to , 
strictly anti-McGovern activities, and if as much as possible of the 
other govcrmnental· stuff (except some of those vetos) can be moved 
elsewhere, it will free up more.time for what is 'fopi'c·A • 

. . 
.. 

0

Buchanan 

./~O 
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EXHIBIT NO. 192 

L~ .. LA1'K JvlACGREaoa 
it. ll. HALil.E::MAN 

.. CHARLES CQLSO~ 

t~OM1. :·· PAT 'aucHANAN 

f[il('/{. ... ' ..... . 
'.foJltic,r~uigestion·a 
,4-&\\~/·,,:,~ .'"~;.:)\~ .. ·:~··., .· ,·.. ., . . .. .,,·,r·•."::,;:,);', 

1(•>}:~ ~he Assaul.t B~ok, w~ have the quote f~om Kf~vf 
·,t~n,man)1fi\tuJ'lng:foohsh proJects, •• like, tlte .apace ~h~ttl.•· 
iJ.()'!c>J b.,,~~i t~ ~af~ this.put.into ad~ and parpphl,t,j~lg~t,f,.;: :,·, ,j 
~at ~.ire.-: o{ California which Just ben eflted hugely fro• t1'e:1'~:~( 
it~tr~e. c:"rttract. . . . 

({!
1

/~1 · i .. ;· .·; , . ·• :, .· 1, ~,',''.',':'\\i:•'-\'Yf 'J~• .. ·;Along the same lines, the old anti-Tydings ad.-h,ch\\'t ;:j 
i~;c~("'.e,'Jn,m;:view; in Maryland, "If Joe '\V{ns, ~Yo~, '·~~~~,} ... 

1
;,."em ,to ~e an ideal all-:-purpose ad for GOPe.re in !t~ . '\ .. :.~~o~~r"t~ ~pace ~nd defens~"c11ta. "If McGo,yern '2 . ,, 
f!~/'I!Mc(Jovern W'UlS, W'e,Lol!e,,'' Again, .. ~he neg~~r ,,,,_,•.~ '\ 
.1:hlnk, will do more to make the President a bl$ winner ·lh'an lli'., 
;p~~itiv~ !lRe·.~lect the President," · · ·, ·' '· .1 ': 

;,,,' ;,• .... .:, ·" ' . .• . 

!JV· • : ··s~~k-Hobson will get ~ery fe\'(, votes; but al:mi,J\~rt~'4,t~,t~~ :~y will <:!)me O\lt of the hide of George McG~ve1:n •. 1n.;J~~~tn .• <~ ' 

ilt,@. s;ild ~ have some 60,000 (? ). worker11. The morll''.~Pf 
:,.~o get; the highcf~he vote they get, the more they 'tak~iJf 
i.tl_Ol,1ton.·•i/ of couriie; a black militant and jl.he gets &~~~~. 

:(ti·:·J .• ~·e.-.·,ij·' .. litk. p .... eas .; .... in ads; etc •.. -. .: .it could dr···.· .. w ~f(;f!~.:.:.i.'/.;t ... ~,· .. 
f!,tck VQte~ from McGovern, Any pdvate help we 9a~,SJ>i, ,~ .. 
f~~•lfs~~ P;Jt nloney, ,publicity, etc; :might help;. 

\~~·!;/ <' 1•1'am bchi,id Eagleton 1ooo•M1 ls flOl,V,. kcci~iijelt~,. .. r •,a 

;!f~ch wf.~an utilize ourselves, such as George ha~J~~I! •... 
iJ~nd-~ h,tt h. beJ)ind Israel 10000/o, the term used 11.s a Ptij~,;!f: 
,~~mpi!l•• t' anyho~, lt is a light Une whicp c~l\ and ·~~J4.. ... M/~ 
,fjfleet,,oifihe ),icCiovern dcvio~sno~s, and can b(i do,_e{,f;a;Jj\\; 

Bucha~11,n 
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Additional Distribution of Memoranda 

SUBJECT: ,t, r_/// ":2#/~~Vr 

a 5A~nd ~~ 

D~~~-
LaRue---- Sedam----

MariJc_v __ Shuniway -~~ 

Miller---- Sloan----

.Odle----- Teeter----

Other/ ___ .....,._ 

-----e.__., -~ 
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EXHIBIT N 0. 193 

September 11, 1972 

MEMORANDUM FOR: BETTY NOLAN 

FROM: PAT BUCHANAN 

This letter, bearing a Washington Signature should go 
to every paper in the State of Michigan, and especially 
to every Catholic newspaper in the State. It should go 
to the Catholics pa.pers today, if possible, as 1nany of 
them go to bed on Tuesday night. Suggest using a 
D. C. name for the letter. Let me know if there are 2.ny 

problems. 

Buchanan 

cc: Colson 

~r 
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To the Editor: 

According to Monday's New York Times, Michigan voters this 

fall will decide the abortion-on-dernand question for your state -- at 

the san1.e time they decide on 1-1r. McGovern's future. The two questions 

are closely inter-related. 

As the attached letter shov,s, Senator McGovern favors 

unrestricted abortion policies. And though, today, he claims that he 

would take no Federal action, to carry out his views, on June 25, 1972, 

he told the New York Times, he would reverse the President's order 

and n1ake every n1ilitary hospital in the nation an abortion center. In 

an interview by Ja1nes Naughton: 

"He (McGovern) said that as President he would, reverse 
.Mr. Nixon's order to military hospitals Lo abandon the 
liberalized abortion rules, but would otherwise do nothing 
to implem.ent his personal view that it should be 'up to the 
family and doctor' whether an abortion is warranted." 

With this pledge, Mr. McGovern made abortion-on-dem.and 

in military hospitals -- a .national as well as a state issue, and voters 

should consider it, :going into the polling booth i:n November. I pray 

that you will support the right-to-life of the unborn and reject Mr. McGovern. 

Sincerely, 



t,11-r,"'A.N t:. TAl •.c .. DGF., OA. 0 CIL.A,UtMAN 

.. LLr ... J. fl.:1..:,.N:..iFn. LA. JACK ,..,LLF.n, IOWA 
JA•.11 • "· i:,.:.TL. .... D, 1,11s!<. crur,r.C D. JI.IKI H, VT. 
P. (\.rt<t,T J<">O<OAN. N.C:. MILTON"'· 'VOuN•J. N. DAI(. 
c;.r • .,,-c;~; MC r.<.1vt:1tt1. :;. OAK. CAflL T. CUJ.1T1q. NI""· 
,.,.,.,.;._ r.. :.•.:..EN, AL>,. P!•U[RT DOLC, K/\N$. 

tol:r«. ><T 11 "'""'""HCT, MINl'I, H!i:N~Y lJLlJ... .... 011, C:,t<l.A. 
LA,vn.,,.. c,ut.LS. "'-"· 

Dear l',s. Gibson: 
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COMMITl"EE ON 

AGRICUL TUHC AND FORESTRY 

WJ\.SH1NGTON, 0,C. 20510 

December 2, 1971 

Thank you for your recent and thoughtful corrrnunication · 
regarding abortion. 

In my judgment, abortion is a private J11atter which 
should be decicec1 by a pregnant WoMan and her own 
physician. 

Nith every good wish, I am 

Ms. Beatrice Gibson 
1708 Fallowfield Avenue 
Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15216 ./i·, / 
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EXHIBIT No. 194 

THE WHITE HOUSE 

WA'SHINGTON 

September 13, 1972 

H. R. HALDEMAN 
JOHN EHRLICHMAN 
CHARLES COLSON 

PAT BUCiHANAN 

Beginning Monday, there are but seven weeks ~he Presidential 
campaign. Our two operative principles on th~in those sevc,1 
weeks should be a) the issues of 1972. have long ago been decided and 
made and /b) we should re-cycle those issues, points and positions 
which resulted in the collapse of the McGovern campaign. There see1ns 
to be a tendency on our part at times to seek out some new indiscretion 
on the part of the Opposition and attaek that simply because it is "new." 
When we have an airtight case of forcible rape -- this is like saying, 
"And yeah, we can get him for jaywa1lking, too. 11 

In the last few days, in my judgment, we have allowed Mc.Govern to 
"lead" the national debate; our major political statements have focused 
(i.e., Butz counter-charges, and MacGregor) precisely on those issues 
McGovern thinks are the only winne11s he has. In addition, we have 
sought to counter the charges of carrJipaign financing finagling with the 
old discredited "tu quoque 11 argum.ent ("you' re another" )---.which 
is the weakest of all arguments. 

Meanwhile, little has gone into the public record in the last several 
days - - from us - - which focus cs 011 and advances the major personal 
and political issues which are ours. This is partly our fault; but 
partly the reason is that we now need heavier guns than the ones we 
have been using. · · 

There may be a point to muddying up the matter -- but we have other 
fish to fry this fall; and we ought to be .about that business. 

THE FIRST WEEK. I would open up with two .barrels this week. The 
first is Foreign Policy. And the Vice President is the man. High-level 
defense of RN' s brilliant foreign policy is first .third -- and then into 
McGovern's Asian and European policies as enunciated by him and Cha.yes. 
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Filled in with McGovern quotes; McGovern on the POWs; McGovern 
on the Middle East. Conclusion and lead -- George McGovern is a 
well-intentioned, but naive bungler, whose foreign policy views are 
foolish and would be dangerous to the peace and security of the 
United States and the world. Cnll for a national debate on two 
opposing views of America's role in Lhe world. The second barrel 
would be a John B. Connally, highly publicized response to McGovern, 
hammering on the title Conficlcncc i\nd Credibility. All of the McGovern 
waffies would be rolled into this one on the credibility side -- the 
McGovern flip-flops -- then also, in a peroration, the worst of the 
McGovern radical rhetoric. Why John Connally broke with McGovern, 
could include Hoover remark, Hitler remarks, etc. Extremist rhetoric 
unbefitting a presidential candidate -• least of all these charges is what 
he says about me. If we could get that peroration on the air; "the 
language of an extren1ist 11 we could resurrect our big winner. Also, 
to be included here is the Humphrey, Jackson, Muskie and Meany 
statements.-- the more brutal ones on McGovern. VThy Democra.ts 
are staying away in droves. 

The two speeches would be on different days -- maybe two days apart. 
Given free time, I could get done the en tire first speech and the 11 core" 
of the .second. 

What we ought to remember in both these speeches is that the press is 
less interested in writing about a pro-speech, than they a re about 
attack material -- whether the attack is high level or low level. Both 
speeches should be built up -- and we should make our television on 
them those nights, 

Note: The attack group should be aware of what the President is ddng 
that day also for media -- he can knock us off the front pages and 
the networks quicker than anyone else. 

THE SECOND WEEK. Economics and Welfare. Connally and/or 
the Veep would be excellent on Economics. Reagan, if he would do 
one of our speeches, would be ideal on Welf~re at the National Press 
Club. 

The economic speech would give the voters a choice between the present 
prosperity and radical change -- radical change that would mean a busted 
stock market (capital gains tax), a destroyed aerospace ind\lstry and 
nn \lncleclare<l economic war_i1)_the American mi<lcllo clai;s, Tho 
McGovern previo\ls proposals shoulcl bo regurgitated; hii; simplistic 
and naive approach should bo laid ou~. His $100 billion increase in 

b\ldget and thousand in taxes the lead. Tho language in an economic 
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speech is vital. We could work on thia one as well. The Welfare 
speech should focus on McGovern, of course, as in favor of pouring 
millions more in;putting millions more onto the rolls. 

These items should serve as the key .l\)r surrogate speakers as well. 
However, the letters operation need not be geared in to this -- in 
our judgment tha(: should be moving the negative, radical 1naterial 
on McGovern into the key states at £um blast. We can be much more 
direct in letters than in rhetoric. 

THE THIRD WEEK. The Social Issue. In this week a major address 
should be written, again preferably with the Veep in the lead-off 
contrasting the President and McGovern on social issues. Marijuana 
and drugs. McGovern's endorsement of the Black Caucus and what 
it contains. Bussing, bus sing, bussiL'lg. Ri'J versus McGovern on the 
use of scatter-site housing; amnesty. While the Vice President can 
high level this -- laying .out the deep differences between the two 
others can,-really start hitting hard on the issue. Also, law and 
order, the Hoover quote -- etc. This can all be drawn into this 
question. This is 1970 politics, but the issues are ours this time, 
and if we can get McGovern talking OJ} them, they are winners. No 
name-calling -- just point out here the radical record. 

THE FOURTH WEEK. Defense. Thi:s is one area McGovern has held 
fast. We could lay out his defense budget at the top level and portray 
it as an invitation to disaster in Europe, the Mideast; the world, the 
future. Again, here we have quotes from Jackson and Humphrey to 
back us up. And two days after the defense speech -- there is rel eased 
the "ECONOMIC CONSEQUENCES OF THE MCGOVERN DEFENSE 
BUDGET" from Laird to Capitol Hill, giving state by state the 
num.ber of jobs lost by McGovern Defonse Budget and aerospace chts, 
also the number of bases shut down and exactly which ones and where. 
All laid out, special mailing to every newspaper in every state in the 
country. Something he will never catch up with. 

Within this week as well, we ought to have some real tough speeches 
in the aerospace communities, the "Ghost Town" stuff. Also, the 
same thing they did to us around the military bases in 1970, Included 
in the military stuff would be McGovern's attack on the Military 
Industrial Complex whereas what he is talking about is the workers 
at GE, McDonnell, etc. ' 

If we go this route, we are at the Middle of October - - there is no need 
now to d·ecide what we will do those last three weeks. This includes 
our basic inventory of large, overall issues, Other sub-themes 
include: 

21-296 0-74--24 
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A). The Ellsberg connection, tying McGovern to him and his 
crime -- as soon as the indictment cor:ne down, if McGovern insists 
on charging people, uncharged by the Grand JJry. This would be a 
separate tough attack; and it should be echoes all over the country. 

D) Space, a~d defense should of course be on-going issues far any 
speaker in a community near an aerospace.plant or military base. 
Perhaps our Nixon people ought to be doing what they did to us in 
1970 - - put out the rumo.r around every big base in the country that 
if McGovern is elected this base will shut down, this plant will close. 

C) The McGovern Quotes need to be gotten out. We will do 
another mailing on the Best Twenty-fi'-'e -- and maybe the time has 

-come to move them and our Attack Book (truncated) to the National 
Press, or at least th~ most friendly of the national columnists. 

D) The Democratic Party and its rescue. This is an ideal 
Connally Big Speech some time, urging Democrats to take back the 
party of their fathers, by repudiating the extremists who have seized 
it in November. In the speech, he could lay out cold all the radical 
leftism, and extremism of McGovern positions, a. real blistering 
·speech an McGovern, the kind that the President and the Vice President 
· cannot make -- but hitting him on the twenty odd issues where he has 
been so vulnerable, The kind of thing that Human Events would publish -
genuinely hard, which we could then ge~ out into the hands of our entire 
speakers list from top to bottom to use, as their basic text. 

E) We have to start back to getting the Democratic anti-McGovern 
quotes into the record again -- The Meany, Humphrey, Jackson quotes, 
Also, the "elitism" and "extremism" themes need to be _renewed to 
the average voter, 

F) The attack group should continue - - .making sure· that these 
themes are moved week-by-week -- still meeting day-by-day to key 
off something McGovern has said, to fire at targets of opportunity, 
to program· our people on the m.edia to keep moving all these good 
materials we have back into the public record again and again. 
The Hoover quotes and the quotes on Lhe Chicago Police are two 
examples. Our objective should be to either 1nove McGovern off of his 
Watergate issue, onto our issues or kilil. him on our issues; secondly, 
to continually break any.momentum he develops by changing the 
subject in a week. 

FINAL NOTE: Again, the critical point is that just as McGovern ought 
to make 11Ni:xon" the issue -- so the issue this fall is McGovern. Will 
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he and the hard-core left-winger radicals who took over the party 
take over America. That's the bottom line. If the country goes 
to the polls in November, scared to death of McGovern, thinking 
him vaguely anti-America and radical and pro the left-wingers and 
militants, then they will vote against him -- which means for us. 
What we have done thus far, and fairly well, is.not put the President 
thrity-four points ahead -- but McGovern thirty-four points behind. 

The best tribute to what we have done, I think, 'came from McGovern 
I believe just after the convention wher. he said,-- "They've got 
fifteen guys shooting at me from all sides while the President's 
acting like he's not even in a campaign. " If we! can continue that, 

. we' re golden. ' 

. Buchanan. 
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EXHIBIT No. 195 

r.m. W. LOEB 
l.l.A..CHJ::Sl'ER u:um: LEADER 
J.l.tiCHES!'ER, 11.H. 

m;AR ;.;R LOEB, 

FT. L.A!J: ERDM.E, FLA. 
FEll 28, 1972 

I 4, HARoLD W. l1l.IIU:DCE, REl'IRED klD A LIFELONG CAPE COD 
RESilllltT, FORCED TO STJ:! IN FLoRIDA DOE 'IO A BE.ART COl,mTiou, JIIE 76 YEARS. 

I WAS THE PEROOI: THAT .ASCED HR trosaE THE QUEgi,J:O •. .&a>ll'l' 
ms KNo\'lLE:GE OF THE m.as. A YC'UllG :r.t4l ca.:PMIOII OF ms, CUT INTO llY 
QllESl'ION MD ll.ADE J. JOKE OUT OF IT, BE mD ur "TH.Mr J.IAINE HAD nw m.as, 
]3tJT mD RAVE A LARGE E'l'BllIC MINORITY, C(lli,;OllLY CALLED 1'CNUL'Kf11 Jfl ms 
POIUT t'YOUNG LJ.D srANmKG NEAR J.:E WITH f.00 FRI.INDS, J.:lCED EAT mEr WERE.,f 
MD :DUl ONE MSWERED Sl~NG .ABOUT CCIIE TJ BEV/ :DlGL.tiD .tlD 9-

I READ .A'OOUT WHJ!r HAD HAPPl:llED IN MNCBE:;;11':ll!. IN THIS SUtDAYf 
Fr. L.A!JDERDALE PRE&, I TRIED TO GET II{ TOUCB \'T!TH THE NEWS :C.::SC EARLY, THE 
YoUl:G LADY TELEPH 1'E OPERAT,'R LIS!'D.lEJ; T \ MY Sl' RY' .\ND SAID ro CALL BACK AT 
THREE Bl IN THE 1.F'I'EBllOOH, I C JtLED JGAI!: l!r THREE P.,11 . AID A YvU:iG J.l.Ri 
Al,smu:D THE TELEPH l,E Lit'T:EJ,ED T,1 ME, A'.D ~AI. ~·HE THE DESC J.:kr 'l'OUL BE 
IN .AE:U'l' F _lJR P • I liAD MADE TWO TRIPS OUT TO THE TELEPHCfi!::, 9) I IILL C.&LL 
'.L'lm! T .:DAY. THE YOU!,G LAD FRa.l DEEIU'IFI..D mD NC'll' LIE, HE TOLD THE TRUTH. 
I lX> l!J2 WANT TO GET INTO Rf! FUSS .limUT A Bl'UPID RDUIIK, llY .HEARf CoNmTION 
lltLL llOT ALLOW IT.I HAVE RE.AD OVER 'l'BIS Lmm TYPED Br A G OD NEIGHBOR R)R 

n 4'D "' IS''"' '"' H,?FB1#01vv"'2JYJ ~ 
Tm; ABO\'F. u:rnm is reprodured Just as It 

arrh·ed at the l'nlon l.eadrr. It trnds to ronl'irm a pr•· 
,·ious letter h,· l'aul · )lorrison. reprodured on Page 16 
and also poslmarkt'd from •·1orida. Srn. )luskie has. 

in eff•rt. eallrd th• )lorrison lell•r a fraud. Readers 
ma, be intrrrstrd in wrighing this additional l'\·idl'nrr 
of what was said by St'n. )luskie in ··lorida. 
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EXHIBIT No. 196 

Pliz J..oef,,,,. 
ti!IN CH -s r /v 

. /J.. r c/2- I.; -..J/l;? i)i,1/1 

!-f ,11{ Cl/ 1.;::; Tr;:,<_ 
;Ve w I-/,-, ,,..t sJfrC 

F,;-13 / 7 I /'j 72.. 
:Dur:.. f/dJ. B,tJc-C... 

FIA. 

Ti1.1ir [11 Y _/...ceb - , . . .r sJi1.? '-(!7'--' DI:, TV !.'le c--t;:'.,r.,,. 

1Vrv-11r /l,-J:· 1-/1./ fncf.(.t fi:t-r/i,e'v f'q!.r. •~.,.J/),_...,. 

,vc..ws /1,Pr'ir· _tul::. wet,,.f 1r f:f. HivJ:,v·~t.t~ ,.\"' J>;"er 
YH /v/vSkte - }Vt, f-<JCr'v i,,, 74;., lv~sife. (-.;1.,... .l.r 
S-tc.l:. f\-ovs-e We.~ e1tc.. 6?&-flu Ne.{c c),s;/er:J /;,;;~ 
, , J... l '( 1 1 1 , f 6 1 _µ· 
,A) itJ7 C- f.e,( /71? i;2.K.-f.W df1{)t) f.J c.;t.S-.,J ,if:. l{L(' 

r·v0/C..}itr /AJ?{T; 'f('\eii1 ~ ~e, cvJ hf- h Avt'." ·/tu, ;z.._ 
Iv-.~ .... /1 r>i 1,V w,"tt flt S?,.; ~h ....-s;1-/tf 

1 
'7c-

hc+ P ldclu p11f we hd.vc. C/f-NA/ DCJ<3 · 

W At{ J<l k ™- ed.-~ 2· Jue dSitL'{~ 
1 h7 . J I • / , .. q I ..,. J 

1
chi£ S /!J-

1 c/ . : (Hy I / v $ 1'?1 e, a v I J,1 ..... 

(?vM e- iv 1jew l:'16--/chd cl ...,j~ s .;c.. -
( J iJ{ c( ,..1 Du ~tf W i,-~fz, )·M {.. {t;-

c\ ~'-S' w.ev, D TL __ _/ /~/ "} '. (f- I 11, • y DIJ/L 

fd r--!.V .__ }\'11 t: ruefA: 1<-/j· If (-,...t,J ?z 

~· trU ~. . :_/h C ~ L 



I 

l ... '" ·-' Headquarters: 

7894 GEORGIA AVENUE 
SILVER SPRING, MARYU\NO 20901 

.Dear New Hampshire Voter:· 
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I! 1 ·' t. I! 'I !' U "·\!] "1 '".'" ''.''"'. [)).' . u ' Li u E.:11 . 

rt 
·u'©G"' 

To/ophona: 
ROBIN FICKER (Ch.Jirnrnn) 

omco: (202) S33·24:io 
Home: (30J) 5tl9·5245 

Time and again the men and women of the Granite State have demonstrated their independence 
and rugged in<lividmilism, leading the way for the rest of the nation. Now is again such a time. Through 
your vo1cs in the clcmocratk Primary lhi" yr,,ir you can change Americ:1's cnurs~. 

All of the Democratic candidates are good men but they are not great men. Only one man # -

Senator Ted Kennedy of1v1assachusctts • - has the strength, the sensitivity, the personal qualities of 
Jeadciship to be a great president. 

Moreover, every poH demom,irates th;.ll"Kcnn~<ly is the one Democrat who will surely beat Richard 

~,MHi in November. He has never wavered in his convictions; he aJonc ~~ poor, the blal..'.k~ lilt' 
yol1lig. tile obi, the farmer, the laborer and the middle class into a winning coalition. 
-,:--

The Senator decided not to seek the Democratic Presidential nomination. But, if the Cilil.cns of 
1'.ew Hampshire call for him to lead us by writing in his name on the Democratic ballot, that examp1, 
w1,l be followed by millions of Americans across the country. And Senator Kennedy will answer 
our call 

These are troubled days for America. None of our present candidates· - Republican or Democra1,c · -
can inspire our people and lift our nation out of its doldrums; Senator Kennedy can; he can change 
America's priorities an<l direction; he can restore our sense of purpose; he will complete the unfimshcd 
bus111ess so nobly begun by his brothers before him. 

.Robin Ficker 

United Democrats 
for Kennedy 
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EXHIBIT No. 198 

HELP 
• ae DEM. 

MORE CHILDREN 
NOW ___ _ .. _ 



HERBERT W. KALMBACH 
f"r::IANK O•MARCO, JR. 
SI-IERWOOD C.CHILL.INGWORTH 
tiAROLD BERAL 
ALEXANDER BOWIE 
ROBERT M OLSON,JR, 
ROBERT H. MORRISON 
RICHARD C.GREENBERG 

THOMAS 0. PECl'.ENPAUOH 
TERRY L,RHOOES 
OAKLEY C, FROST 

L-ARRY 8.THRALL 
ERIC W."4ARTENS 

RALPH J. MORGAN 
DAVID PATTERSON SMITH 
WESTON L.JOHNSON 
BRUCE E,HARRINGTON 

4268 

EXHIBIT NO. 199 

LAW OFFICES 

KALMBACH, DEMARCO, KNAPP & CHILLING WORTH 
SUITE 900 • NEWPORT FINANCIAL PLAZA/ 650 NEWPORT CENTER DR/VE 

NEWPORT BEACH. CALIFORNIA 92660 

TELEPHONE (714) 644-41 t 1 

L..05 ANGELES OFFICE 

6!1 WEST SIXTH STREET SLJITI";. 1900 

LOS ANGELES, CALIFORNIA 90017 

TELEPHONE i213) 625-2191 

JAMES R. Kt',IAPP 

JAMES I-I.O'CONNOR 

September 27, 1971 

PERSONAL AND CONFIDENTIAL 

Mr, Donald H. Segretti 
14013 West Captains Row 
Apartment 117 
Marina del Ray, California 

Dear Don: 

Enclosed are two checks: one for $667 for services 
rendered for the last half of September, 1971; the other 
($5,000) represents an advance for anticipated expenses. 

Please let me know if you have any questions or 
if there is any way in which I can be of additional assist
ance. 

HWK/ah 

Enclosures 

LAW OFFICES 

\LKBACH, DsMARCO, KNAPP & CIULLJNGWORTH 

SUITE 900 NEWPORT FINANCIAL PL.A2A 

550NEWf'ORTCENTERORNE 

NEWPORT BEACH CALIFORNIA 92660 

PERSONAL AND CONFIDENTIAL 

Regards, 

~ 
Herbert W. Kalmbach 

Mr, Donald H.Segretti 
14013 w. Captains Row 
Apt. 117 
Marina del Ray, CA 90291 
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September 18, 1971 
4:00 p.m. 

MDIORANDUM FOR THE RECORD 

From now on, we want to have at least one ~Iuskie sign in among demonsiraiors 
who are demor:strating against the President. It should be l>fUSKlE FOR PRESIDENT 
in big letkrs and should be held in a location so that it is clearly visible. 

,At J\1:.!skic C\"l:J1ts or events by othl.:'r Dcrnocr~Jtic hopc-fu1s, lhcr~ should he a sifn 

or two which goJds them. For example, at a !lluskie rally there should be a l,:,se 
WHY ~OT A BLACK VICE PRESIDENT or perhaps \VE PREFER HU~lPHREY or 
something else that would goad him along. 

At Humphrey rallies lh.::re should be Muskie signs and at Kennedy rallies , there 
should be ?-fuskie or Humphrey sigJ1s and so on. These signs should be well-placed 
in relationship to the press area so that a picture is easy to get. 
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EXHIBIT N 0. 201 

Do you P.EFUSE to even CONSIDER a Black or Chicano as a 

running mate 'l Your public answer that they do not yet havo "political 

equality" only rosters any bias that exists and avoids the qusstion. 

Do 7ou sgeak in terms or equality for minorities yet send 6 our 

9hildren to_ all-white private schools in Wash D.C.'l ACTION, not 

WORD3, are tha nark or a true liborall 

Spes.k agS:inst Vietnam yot continua to stmport the dr!!.i't 

,;hieh has a bias against n:.inori ties? 

Allow 70-.ir p\rsonal Catholic vi,ws on abortion dicta.to J:·,::iur 

;_Ju":>Jic sts.nd AGAINST c2od0rn abo:•tion la-,,s? Abo:::-tion sboul,l ::.-J a 

por3onal n:.attsr and not dictated to individuals by.YOUR religious 

1fay did you vote FOR U!ti';Y.PLOYJ-2HT IN SOU'I'5E?.N C.ALJ:?:O?SIA by 

voting against the SST? Such action shows a bias against California 

by an out-or-state carpetbagger! 

aw~ a.,~~ -

-r~t' 

/ 



.· . . 
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~ 

. r,. ''I .U!8L\\(I ~Id,·Hu 
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10 

Frank Reyno]<ls repoYtccl tin1es have changed since RN 
W!.!nt to \Vhi.itler, bnt it is still not a hnt !)0d of rndicc-.1-

I-JHH £,~:i.d the Ac'l:min ''w/11 try lo ~·,?1Jsli'.,·.:·.,:_~ <~d,cni.:::1; 

for C'..Cl:.icv:.:i,,,!;-:.:·ia inc. ~::.~-ir:.1}!ic.1n c<-~l'":}~::-.ign to r,:-c•~,._ 

RN. 11 0nr rc:'.rc,nse, 11 I"inrt,pLr,·y s,,icl, "ny:_::;:t. l>c.· cc_: 
progressive ]eaUer~hip and bold ne.,,,· ])''.)}ic-ics fo;· a 
hrlghter . .::._.!l1E·rica 1.ornorn.J\'.·. 1' !-~e!i.:,; :::-:.:~:·:; ,·isits to 
Chine and Russia, H~"lH sui<l 11,•:c: inc:.y r:·e:: i.~n1 ,t.•itl: 
J\-~;to near the Great \\"a11, Lu! v.,i}l w;.~ ~-!.::'= ;,;;i: c-.t 
Hu!1tC:rs Po-int, in \':2.1ts or Dast Los _.::,_;::,;c~cs?11 

•••• 

Go,,. C2.rter of Ga. says Den1 11on1ince '\0,·"111 ho.v..::: lo gct 

tougher thc1.n is now apj)arent on busir:.g lo get his 
support. Ile c~rnphasizl~d tl-:c.tD'-'n>s n-;c:~tn't be anti
S::n:dh and S0c1the::-1~ D01Ds \·.·ant fu]) p.~ =-~: v:-:c},:p ii: ~:.:::.1·'.':,· • 

.-"-i.P not.:::!=' !\~()::~'.:,y ~:·h1 Do} ... ""!1 .s ::-p,~c·ch i=-.C·.:-?.:c· GC? 

to1~ing i:;-s11e: v:iti1 E!v!E 1s verbal a1tac:;· . .s or: !~1~. Tii!... 
{?_~~r1 !'> P;,1:) J-icpc \\·1·it.ef· t,~1 E?dKts 1~d:·2.~n__!tic rc:x,;;:1~:·, 

;:.;-:r1 !::'.cc·~-hin: t·tsvr,b,.,l}y in the :·c1ce · .. -·. !_]co noiinp. .::.:::;:-
1>.: ;,.;::~]y11~·::;:, ' .._ r1 ;-~:,~·-:.·:,·re::;-::-.::: ; ~t.:: oi: }:. 
<;'-~;:.::::-ti(>l,ing J(;\ 1~ i;-,t.,i;r:t~r, ;::.<: h:~ 1:;c.:, .s,:i oi~c·n :·,:-·:..·~·::::-.· 
co!1.~iclering Ck-::pp:tquich1id-:. .... Joh:1 :toe he· Hntl~ f.Oc.:i 
,·.:-·.::.~o!,~ !Or :--..::l"i.n~ E?\~E .ts tl:e lii:e;y c!'lolc.:.· tho!,.::.-
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EXHIBIT No. 203 

~--------
For r,,.., Cf.,~ L';., On/y r) I """i.~;f~ ~ ~'t 1 ••ITIJJ.5 Of CAF.RIEJI I 000'). , t1 
ENTEREO Iii Dlr.ECTO~Y L tfu1. · : ·--· ·, ·m~ 

TH£ FOLLOWING MUST BE COMPLETED /,\ND.(/IGNE.D BEFORE P.O. BOX IS A5SidU£D 
----------------,!''--' '-'-----------------------

.SHOW NAME IN Y-OHICH WX ~ RENTED ~HEN OTH!:R ·{HA~ NAME Of Af;·tJU.l'IT 

C. n1-a.ENS CC·MM ITTE:E. F0(c.. R.r-£il.{;,St":NT1\TIVE E:Qvr;(7-N MF.NT 
DELIVER MA1LIN ACCORDANCE WITK INSTRUCTIO~S CHtC1:;EO et.LOW 

D ~tt,;;~~,,~ ~ilAL 

D ?J::;~}.~)TROCTIONS 
D ALL tNCLCOl."IG SPECtAL 

O(LIVERY IN. OOX 

SP£C!AL O(Ll~'i.R'I ~"-IL G:-.LY (Dd,-.-c, .,.t checked beiof.r) 

D DELIVER 10 L!Y.JJ. R£S:~E.NCE AT 

(No .• .atrect, .snd ZIP ccc',:,) 

f'v1 ONLY M.t.ll ADO:-<~SCD TO OC)'( tS TO 2E PU.CE!> Hf Ii., 
y:::w AU OTHER ~AIL TO eE OELiYE.R£iJ ~ A.~~.=u:ssro. 

O oar.·ra TO LOCJ..t. e-::.JS;NESS AiY.);...~ :. T 

(No., •tr~~t. and ZIP cO<;a) 

ft.\M(S OF P.E.RSO"-S ENTITUO TO R(C£1~ f M.t.!L n-:;:i;;GH E-OX (If b~s. i!J rentod to1; riun.. include tholul/ ."U~~ of fMCh t;,[ it• 
C1cmb.er.a W/.o~e m.1i/ i:, to~ p!,,e::d in b-::::.) 

D HAVE READ ITEMS 1 THROUGH 6, ABO\/£ ANO 
WILL COMPLY WITH THEM. 

i;g_~ ~g:... 1 09 3 
*U.1, COV~llott:EWT PR~SNQ OFFJCE: 11711-0-STS-e:Ja APPLICATION fOR POST OfflCE BOX 
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J * }YI II _ !f§..8 f,<f· JI .~-k ?"'ff(¥, GJC?i - <Ii}''"~"'"' .-~c==·~L0·:i;~-~~-~i~~.;·1=-----l.--~-;,, !~0_:_· ___ -4tLJ !,1,-,~AiU:{ 

2 

3 

James ·R. :trorton, dba 
Citizens Co:ri. for Re:presG!ltatiya Gov .. 

. . . .. . .. .1. :Buckskin L3.lle · . . , . . :; .,. .: .. . 

J~;~~~:f::\~<}{:\:,ttf1-?t~?~_:;~*~?.t~~ri~~~£~::·\. ~~:.-~.~;~:~~i:<~-). ~ · . 

·'>• '·'ft";iti ~'~~7
r_:.-.i .•.. :_-.. ,·:."_:.:.::.i_•.~-·-.:_.,:_:.~_·_:,-~·.1}i::~ 'l~f f < I 

;: ,. . . -- .. ·s ... -.-~_..}.~_·". :.1., ._,,. ._, 
-~ .. ·. 

POO·Form 13 ,· .. _:· · .•. (~";;·i=<".::I Mtl'>crb c:'I ::C-.:.-:1) . w-o ::c;.,s-.r.l-1,-..,..;;:,n-1 ,:<H ,, 

.~ /:~-·:~·-_ ...... ..:·.;;· ... : .... :-~ .. i,,,,..,: .. · ...;......,_·"".· · .. :-;_· ... :-... •.· ... ; .... ~ -L .... ·· .. c. ... :-... ·: ... ·-' ..... i~k~~:·i~· · ~-----~-:~·;}~~-~~t~·:B L- :· . -~ 
' .. 



J,K AT PRICES YOU 
) 5% DISCOUNT TO 

I to.shore 
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10 Partr. 
•ark at 
o.venue. 

", . ,- '. ''• ~ 

BE ~EAL THY-Llmber.~-vltat even 
over BO, with corrective menages, 
corrective exercises, stretch-O· 
mallc. Multlple Sclerosls research 
pays Off. correction now possible. 
Reducing end yoga clHSH dally 2 
p.m.-6 p,m ALL .THERAPY 

found, Men', brawn horn rim glou· 
$en1,uous I 

Cflick, phone 1 

RIER •.. WE 
GUESS WHO 

::\.'l.:';-« 
;.,, ,,.,er~ lr(,'r,,!' 

A'f1 
HOT 

SERVIC 
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WE 

WHEN: 

lie aupports busaing our children, yet sends his chil.dren 

to private a1l•wh1te schools in Washington D.c.1 Is this the 

.W&7 a public o!!icial should set an example in our deaoarac7? 

lfadvoc,tes political equalit;r !er all persons withoat regard 

to race. religion, or color; yet Muskie states publicl7 he 

;ould not accept a Black or .American Indian tor the Vice~ 

President nomination. such a public stateaent by a leading 

lleaocrat testers such political inequalit7. Where does be 

~talld with regard to other 11incr11.1ea (such as .re:14sh }1ffeona)f · 

Re talks about th"e" uneaplc1111ent, 7et opposesthe .SS! and . 

the space-shuttle• Has Muskie proposed anT viable altel'Jlative 

to aaai.st this segment ot our econoa;r? How 111aJ1.7 ot us have 

friends who are uneaployed engineer8' 

He::activel7 !oater's u. illage ot a poor. llall
1 s caapaign; 7et 

raised 886,000 at a 1250 a plate dinner in LoaJ.ngelea on 

leb 21, 1972. In truth 1aa 1 t EM TIE Fat cat ot the 

pa:rt7f I! he hita 7ou !or a 

. . 
. 

"1 
e ... us ~ ;};<·\, 

MUSKIE 
'·• . .. ,,,. 

HOMEI 
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(; ',. L 

.!..ll ocss-nr·2:2 r:s~~2e ~:-.1t ·":':::.otior-Jil ::::t;·.1>11 i ty, tr,;st· .. r.1r".:hir,,::;:';':'3, -~~:j 

coJ}ness u.r.d0r fi::-e 2.:'e ~- _-:·,ti2l --,,,n .:::~8~:i:-;~ t':-.e .:-;:ir:::.r..,::y. 
::-;2:-s·,.;i th, s.:i;~,c cc:: .. ~er.ts e:::1 ~>: ;,: 

TE~O LIP?Kt,N P_!\/U DON_ H_c;.c::~:N - l·~'-.:skic1 s biog:cc.phers: 11A potentiBlly e:,::::,1osive 
~~.,--..n with a '.-i'S.':T;i.sh tc-r·00r , •• often trigg21'cii by the trivial ... ~>.)body 
do·,_1bts that f·!:1~kie 1 s -·t;::.pcr tcntn::ns are 5c!n1_ine. 11 -- in tf.eir boc;:, L·~:.;~ki_~· 

{3USAN SHE~AN - :Muckie biog1·2pher: 11Mu2kie I s sisters ••• r12:JG1::b;:;r him :'3.S a 
stubborn man \.Jith a ne.sty te:~.per, "Who \.iou1d te:c:.se them bit not take ~::cc.sing in 
return. A friend recelled that, \..lh8n he ;..;as in his 30 1 s, he kicb3:d .:·.,e.c a 
Monopoly bo&rd after ,~o L":--:.o2r player r,;ari.e a 1 ucro.ti ve r_r,ore • 11 --- in t:-,e 
IJ.Y. Times J.'.a.:-azi.ne 

JR!Z.~ MUSKIT - The Senator 1 s sister: 11Ed •.. has a terrible te:T,pc~. Ed 
just couldn't bear to ,lose a ga!Ile. If he lost he'd throw the cords, yell, 
.,:. ... nd sta,1,p off." --Theo Lipprr:an and Don HansGn, in their book, K,-11:::1-:ie, 

P...Al:!1=, HOPE -- Syndiccted collliIJJ1ist: 11Muskie .•• has a rather short fuse 
He frequently boils and fumes." --Y!_~~)...P.;zton Star 

G-OD!:i.EY SPBr?lI:t~ - Politice.l renorter: 11Ee loses [;is 
,;r::r-y \.Jell evoke vot2~ 11.:,ccrtc--inties on 1-10,..,1 lhe r~.:::n 
;s.:--2::-..ter -...mcsrtc".i:~ti es of t'.1~ ?:~:.si .. >.:::-icy. 1.-:v11 d ·..:s 
r::ist r:2-~e tfie decision on _v,.:s!..,.ing tJJe ruc]~c:::.r Duttcn': 11 

t~C?rJ tor 

cool crder pr2:::"sue, c2n 
.rec.ct UT!,j.,:r t:-:e ~::uch 

hirr1 to tie. -':.'.-.-3 v:.e \-:>o 

~!~:.; S~.t~KES lN p,::.:.0II:,.:::!,f.I_t:_L POLICY MO\~Es }:RE !•rnCH J?~L.'('ii\ ·.1·:~J..!\1 --3cs:;:: "i:: ]._ l·\C~ :::r-o~.-Y 
G: .. !.3-8. CAN 1-.'E Tri-JST ED E'JSKIE 1.A'DER PRBSSLiJ=~E, }~lLO;~ L!J,~OC?J' .. C3? 

S:S!:. ED~-1Li1\D S. MUSKIE - On hi.::.self: 
r-::?2.lly th::..riJ.: tbs.t a.s a c:.2 . ..r1 I: rr. !I!ore 

V?,5 . ._1CS~Fi-~::!:I~ ~~·_1sr:I£: - ~he Ser.:s.tor's I:".Jo't.hsr: 11I don 1t 1·C"10W --....:!"ly :::,.::. -~·::::-,"':..s to 
":.e .:=:-esiC:er-,t. I .jon.1t see c.nythi.:!g \.:ror:g 1-::.th t~e ?1·e:::i'.J.:::Dt ;..;e :--.c.:..Ye :-.:.·,...·.11 

--q_·..ioted in the I~otiontl Review 

§~]. VPJ~E E..L..RTKE (D-Ind.) - 1!!,~;.!s~:ie isn 1 t 5oing to "-n1ir.. I don 1 t th . ..:..~J: he f;e.s 
a ,.;::i::ili tictl pri!:l:::iple i:: r.:.rr, c~:;er tf.s.n tLe i':::.ct f,2 thi!"'..'z.:s he ought to J_ :-_ .::~~ .~ .. ,::, • 
fe:::,p}e c.;-e:-11t Cz.'c, t":°.e?'.re icing to see through it.n --Vi_llF.2"8 Voic'::'. 

TRUST MUSKIE? 
:,.·::: tf!.ink tf .. .e.t F::-2.=iC.::::-.t ::c.:-·:·:/ 'I.::~.i::c . ...'1 put 
.5~c:.:-.5 the h:?at, get O'J.t of t:;e ki tc::en.11 

it ':est., S-::or:. J·'.·..::c_l".:ie: "I': :.·::,u c;c,~"'l't 
Cood politics G . .nO. C-a.d ·te=:-'=r O.or;.1 .:. rr:.i:r:. 
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, , ~f .+he LotJ.-:~, ,. 
TAMPA - I read with regret in lbe 

neeember 29 Tribune •bout Senators 
Muskie and McGovern's comment.a on 
lhe bombing ol North Vietnam. IL seems 
that whenever Muskie or McGovern; 
make .a statement to the press, it usual1y · 
has to do wilb foreign policy, mainly 
Vietnam. 

It's a pity that some Democratic Pres
idential candidates .are sLiU capitalizing 
on this WOI'IM)Ut issue. They give little 
indication of what they would do for lhe 
domestic welCare oC Americans iI they 
should unfortunately, tor us, become 
PresidenL. They are so busy campaigning 
they cannot be in the Senate to vote on 
important domestic issues. 

McGovern is occupying himself with a 
mass search for a member of a minority 
to be Vice President and twelve different 
representations for his Cabinet. Muskie 
is worried about keeping his temper and 
meanwhile escapading about the coun• 
tryside enjoying hit f,aUier-Hke sincerity 
image impl<mted upon us by the presa. 

I don't know much about the Demo
cratic Presidential hopeluls who present• 
ly hold publlc oflice, but many act this 
way, In other words, they are too busy 
campaigning to luilili their oblifalion of 
serving A~erica. 

Qne man, Senator Edward Kennedy, 
is better than the whok! bunch. His con• 
cerns range from health problems to the 
war. He has the courage, the will power, 
and the support to lead tl1c party. He is 
the man who deserves I.he nomination 
raUter than these political monsters who 
are still waving a useless war issue and 
who are themselffl useloss to the Demo
cratic Party and America. 

J, P. 



CJtlzens for Muskie 
Committee 
Top of the Biscayne 
Terrace Hotel. 340 
Biscayne Blvd., 
Miami, Florida 
33132 -
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EXHIBIT No. 205 

Campaign Manager 
Jackson for President 
Senate Office Building 
Room 137 
Washington, D.c. 

Dear Sir: 

February 25, 1972 

I have voted in Democratic campaigns for 
several years, but I have never seen the kind of 
abuse to the Party going on this year. I have worked 
for Senator Muskie for several months and the only 
trust and believing I have left in his campaign staff 
is that they will continue to lie, cheat, and mislead 
the Democratic voters. I have seen his state staff 
people invite several thousand people to a rally in 
Tampa on January 7, 1972, and then joke about the 
fact that the room they rented could only accomodate 
400 people. The theory of Alan Baron was that the 
press would be impressed with the over-flow crowd. 
But what of the Senator's responsibility to those who 
sincerely want to hear and see him in person? In 
addition, these same people planted "loyal" workers 
to ask easy questions. Is this moral? 

All this I was told is the way to work things 
if you really want to win, but I have finally had it ••• 
and this is the reason: 

United States Congressman Sam Gibbons has 
"loaned" full-time to Senator Muskie's Head
quarters in Tampa his federally paid assist
ant Hector Alcade, two u.s. Government-owned 
IBM electric typewriters (serial numbers 
9064754 and 5274506), continuous use of the 
Congressman's secretaries for a whole week 
in January when Muskie's state headquarters 
was moved to Miami, and the use of the Cong
ressman's mailing privileges. The typewrit~ 
ers are located at 330 w. Platt Street, Tampa, 
Florida. 

Perhaps I am naive to object to taxpayer's paying for 
Senator Muskie's campaign -- but I do object! This is 
not honest! 

I have resigned my position on the Muskie staff 
and hope that all campaigns are not run the way this 
one has been. Perhaps you can do something to straighten 
things out. 

cc: Richard Gilliam 
Florida State Chairman 
Jackson for President 
238 W. Kennedy Boulevard 
Tampa, Florida 33606 

Sincerely, 
A FORMER MUSIC[E STAFF WORKER 
IN MIAMI (under Mary G961dH) 
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EXHIBIT No. 206 

@~u~?l~rJs 
IF@~ 
rv~!IB§trn!E 

Dear Fellow Democrntd1 

Citizens for Muskie 
Commlllee 

Primary time ia upon us and I am sure you have 

been 81110tbered with literature from.man7~11ndidatea. 

we· OD the Senator Ed !'.uskie staff sincerely hope you 

have aecided upon Senator Muskie as your choice .... -

he ia the best qualified to be President in NovE!l!lber.: Top of the Biscayne 
Tettaca Hotal 340 
Biscayne Blvd., 
Miami. Florida 
3313Z 

llowever, if you have not made your decision you 

should ba aware of several factu ~ 

Senator Henry Jackson of Everett, Washington, was involved 

with a seventeen-year-old girl named Joan cramer .while be was a 

senior a~ Everett High School. ·The re.eult was an illegitim11te 

daugh·ter. nBllled Mary Ann Cramer, born February 7, 1929, He refu

sed to -rry ·the girl and after a paternity suit paicl child support 

until Septl!lllber of 1937, when for $4,500 he settled with the mother. 

Prior to his marriage to Helen Hardin on December 16. 1961 he was 
arrested twice in Washington, D,C. aa a homosexual. Once was May· 

5, 1955. and the second October 17, 1957. No charges were aver 

brought: against him because of his position. 

S-tor Hubert Humphrey has similar skeletons in Ide. closet. 

Be was arrested for drunk driving in Washingtpn, D.C. on December 

3, 1967 after bitting two parked cars and a 1!18ilbox, In his car at 

the t:lme vaa a known call girl named Mary Virginia Jeue. Misa Reese 

waa paU ·co entertain Senator Humphrey for the avenill8-bY Mr • .1olm 

ftlrray. a lumber lobbyist. Senator Humphrey is on the Agriculture 

·and :Porest~ COllllllittee of .the Senate. 

~ are not pleasant fact,, but they should be ccmsidered by 

you before you· vote on March 14. · 
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EXHIBIT No. 207 

. 
EL SENAOOR EOMUNO MUSKIE 

FUE MiSiNTER PRETAOO 
. 

AECIEN• 

TEMENTE AL oec,· ..... ~u· r.: LO= E u li""lt..:.l= .::, •• 

DES EN ~YUOAR A LOS. CU SANOS 

A BOTAR EL GOSiERNO OE 

CASTRO. EC MUSKie CREE GUE 

. 
TOOAS LAS PERSONAS TIENEN 

OERECHO A EL GOBiERNO GUE 

. 
ELLCS t::LIJAN V CEBEN t=lESOL-

VER SUS MiSMOS PROBLEMAS. 

COMO BUENOS AMERiCANOS NO 
. . 

OEBEMCS iNTERFERiR. MUSKie 

' . 
NACIO EN MAINE YES UN BUEN 

. 
AMERICANO. VOTE POR EO 

. 
MUSKIE 

TRANSLATION - - Senator Edmund Muskie was recently misunderstood to 
say that the U.S. ought to help Cubans overthrow the Castro government. 
Ed Muskie believes that everyone has the right to the government they elect 
and to solve their own problems. As good Americans, we should not interfere. 
Muskie was born in Maine and is a good American. Vote for Ed Muskie. 
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EXHIBIT No. 208 

NEWSMAKERS 

MEET flu, lwauliful }){'Op!<• an' El Murnc,·o
l,1J1111d ag,110, glidi11g iulo tlw Nt'w York 
11iglihpol that ha~ opt.'ucd .uul c1'1.,i,,l !Jh,• 
,l gild<'d ,,n·oHlion in re('eut ye.tr~. Iu it, 
lat1·s\ im·.irr1:1tion, lhe call!-sodcty l.uul
nurk rd,ur" manv familiar fcal111\'s--tlw 
/.( l,ra-~t11JX'<l IJ,111;111C'tks, tlw fake p.ih11 
tr,'PS aud even An~du tl1t~ ma1lrr d' ,wd 
IS:i\1:1•11 the ci~.1rell<' ~irl. One dt'[>J.11111;· 
i~ that El 1\1,J,ol'l'U 1!<1.\ bt•comt· .i priv.Jt,, 
dub, wi1h a ~:":iOO iuitiat10n kt· aud $~/JO 
,llHlll,il dnc:. for such eoupli·s as JdC'.JUe
line and Aristotle Onassis, who tu, ucd up 
at O!ll' ol l:i\l week';; 1eo1wni1,g ~hindig~. 
Hope Hampton .u1d Huntington Hartford 
\\,·re mi h..iml, too. Elmo's dicntt·lt• i!, sl!ll 
A-1, l1Ut pnn·s are phase twu--a rnNt: 
s2..:m for .~l"rnmhlcd egg,; and $8.,'5l) f,ir a 
dl1111,'l' that mu i: would }uve co~t $:lO. 

MU 
E TV pcrson,ility Joe Garagiola, 45, a for

mt'I c-ateher in tht• majors, came on the 
,1i1 sournliug as it he had let tl1e h·ain 
dowu by droppi11µ; au f'a'.'.y fonl pop. 
"Je\11\ Christ, I'm son)', ~nddm1iit." he 

• fumi•d i,~ f1mtratio11 after h'P('J!(_·dly 
hlm,1i4 Imel \\ hik taping-of ,ti\ th11tJ.;S 

S Kl Ea ,1i.\l.m,lSl.'l)fflmcrdalforh1smm1JJJtg: 
!11, on NBC tt•lcvi'iiou. Bv 111i\L1h·, 

.L '>t, 1n lt'l hu1cia11 indnded the prol.rnt: 
l'g aut m the tape that was unw1tti11;~ly 

l110.,1L-ast hy more than 100 ~talion~ 
arournl the l'01mtry, and Cai agiul.i 
d1Mg,•1l h"n · 'J .,iu-

" lw 

The White House could be in for a 
drastic change of pace if Jane Muskie 
becomes First Lady. Campaigning in 
New Hampshire last week for "Big Dad
dy," as she jokingly referred to her bus. 
banrl, the Main..e Democrat's 44-year.old 
wife unleashed the kind of style that 
provided a field day for Women's Wear 
Daily reporter Kandy Stroud, who took 
down all the breezy quotes. "Let's tell 

!!rt ~~~=·" =t~~;dd t~~e ~h!~t:::s0

~:~ 

Also: "Pass me my purse-I haven't had 
my morning cigarette yet." She chewed 
gum, sighed that she couldn't wear a 
certain dress because someone else had 
"the g.d. thing on" and owned up lo a 
preference for two drinks before dinner 
and creme de menthe afteiward .. be. 
cause the next day everything seems to 
work just right. But I can't mix booze and 
wine or I get a headache and have little 
dreams." Spying Senator Ed's picture in 
a newspaper, his wife hooted: "There he 
is. Isn't he cute?'' 

IJ1·tTn,lwr :.!.7, l 1J7l 

\ ,·.ir~, au 
,\(lmiial 
h'('ll re:,r~ 

Lyndot 
,tflv1 al 
('J:?;ardlt 

11i\,ul..1t1 
IHH!l W 

~moke, 



N£WSMAK£RS 

, 1 11.1pp..r1 again." 

The White House could be in for a 
drastic change of pace if Jane Muskie 
becomes First Lady. Campaigning in 
New Hampshire last week for "Big Dad
dy," as she jokingly referred to her hus
band, the Maine Democrat's 44-year-old 
wife unleashed the kind of style that 
provided a field day for Women's Wear 
Daily reporter Kandy Stroud, who took 
down all the breezy quotes. ·'Let's tell 
dirty jokes," shouted Jane to the reporters 
and aides aboard her chartered bus. 
Also: "Pass me my purse-I haven't had 
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n,11 that 1n,1de the fi.r:.t fliµ;ht over 
,1,111h l'ol{· in 1():29. According to 

i>,Jd1i·u, · the trimotor "Jo\eplinw Ford" 
Hown by ll) rd a11d cop1l,}t Floyd Bennett 
Wd; loo :,lmv to make !he roimd tnp be
t\\et•u '.\orway's Sp1t,berg:en i~lands and 
tlw ;-..;orth Pole iu !ht· el.1p,ed time of le~s 
th,rn ~h.ti·t'n hour:,. "Floyd told me the 
,,hole .,torv," ,aid Baldwn, \\IH) aec0tu1\s 
!or Li, p1t·~·iom ,ilt-11ce on the <-nbit'd hy 
tn.iint..iiuing: t!.Jt the ~<1nie expose was 

11:let(·d fiom his autobiogr,1phy when 
·d's fomi!y threatened to sue the puh

l'h:' admiral's n{·p!a'w. Virgrnia 
1ry F. Byrd Jr., 1:illa'<.l to tlw fa. 

'·,,,•r\ d, f,,nst' ·.1fter Rdcll1'11's 

my morning cigarette yet." She chewed 
gum, sighed that she couldn't wear a 
certain dress because someone else had 
"the g.d. thing on" and owned up to a 1 

preference for two drinks before dinner 
and crCme de menthe afterward "be
cause the next day everything seems to 
work just right. But I can't mix booze and 
wine or I get a headache and have little 
dreams." Spying Senator Ed's pkturc in 
a newspaper, his wife hooted: "There he 
is. Isn't he cute?" 
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EXHIBIT NO. 209 

[Q)LJS)@J(VJ~Tf Li~@/ 
THE SECRET MONEY IN · 
PRESIDENTIAL POLITICS 

Among the various evils of pl'•sidentia 
tics. the existence of secret moner is proba 
the most disgusting. 
Campaign donations are given under.the• 
table to pr~tect the identity of donors with 
special selfish interests. 
Presidential candidat~s - and their policies·
are bought and sold by the big-money people. 
It is corruption of the worst kind. 
In this present campaign. there are four differ-
1-nt kinds of candidate: 

1) The candid candidates. namely Chisholm. 
Lindsay. McCarthy, McCloskey, and 
J.\cGovern. They have all agreed to moke a 
fun vo1untary disclosure of their money sour, ... 
es. They an not embrcnsed to identify their 
backen. They beli~ve in "honesty·in politics.'' 

l' The silent candidates. such as Ashbrook. 
Hartke, Humphrey, Jackson. Mills, \Vollace, 
and Yorty. They're kerping quiet obout their 
current money - it's anybody's guess as to 
where it's coming from. Pro~abiy {at ... cots who 
have a substantial self-interest in electing 
them. Maybe defense cori,trotton, oil produc
ers. or real estate cperat~n. \Vho knows? 
They themselves Anow but they certainly 
don't wont the voting public to know. So 
w·e're l•ft to u·s:e our imogination. The under
world? Good grief! But who knows? 

J) The corrupt candidate. and the epitome of 
this is Richard Nixon. He blatantly helped his 
brother Don get a S20.5,000 hand-out fro 
Howard Hughes in some political shenanigans. 
Lost )'eor Nixon's Republican Notional Com
mittee hustled some S 3 22.soo from the 
&:airy farmers in exchange for ri.;iged incre-ases 
in the price of milk. And the latest is thft 

legal beagles apparently helpe:I to solicit. 
Thank goodness for Rolph Nader, Jock J ..... nder• 
son. and the Senate Judidory Committee -
o • · bout 
nese thoroughly corrupt political bribes. 

4) Perhaps the worst category is the de,ceitful 
candidate - and Edmund /.~uskie fits thot de• 
scription pc::rfectly. The /,\aine senator soys 
he's in favor of disclosure. but he hasn't re
ported anything since "his 1970 senate race. 
He told New Hampshire voters lost Sunday 
that he has already disclosed his money sourc• 
es - and that's a lie. Not one dime has been 
reported for the post 17 months. Though he 
has allegedly received some $3-4,000,000 
since. 
Muskie says he has nothing to hide, but the 
authoritative \"loll Street Journal sf ates thot 
he's getting dough from P.epublican c!efense 
contractors. · 
Two wE:-eks ago toc!oy, he tofd a Temp<?, cudi
~nce that he wasn't reporting his mo"ney be:
Cause "You wouldn't want me to !:::r~ck the 
law. would you?" V/hot a shom! He himself 
knows thot it would break no law to !ell the 
\.ruth. 
Wors.t of c:fl, two months ago, he co~.:--nented 
thot if he were- to ma~e a full volu:-.t.-:.ry c!'is
dosure, he,'d be "cut of the roce." An~ th:at's 
the men who asks us to "Trust Musld3.." 

all U.S. votus h:ve a 
right lo k.~ow whether candid::ites or;, c:reody 
sold out to salfish financial interests. 

"''·"'•·=;u&omm .• , .. '? 
THIS PUBLIC SERVICE ANNOUtMENT 

AND PAID F R BY: 

COMMITTEE FOR HO ESTY IN P 
STEW ART R. MOTT, CHAIRMAN 

515 Madison Avenue, 
New York, N.Y. 

P.S. This committee is supported by many concerned citi1ens who would like to restore confi• 
dence in the political system anJ ensure honesty in politics. If you would like to assist our work, 
please send your donation and comments to the above address. 

Now he soys he will disclose the fot cats behind him (after he lost bodly in 
Florida and cried in New Hampshire). Why is he waiting for full disclosure-
is it lo fix up his books? 

THE COMMITTEE WILL LOOK FOR YOUR NAMES AS PART OF MUSKIE'S 
FAT CATS! THEY BETTER BE THERE! 
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EXHIBIT NO. 211 

("1 i:.: 
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EXHIBIT No. 213 
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EXHIBIT No. 214 

A VOTE FOR WALLACE ••• 
IS A WASTED VOTE 

On March 14 cast: your ballot: for 

. SEN. EDMUND MUSKIE . 



~ 
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St G-JfS (aj) 

A f{\f5~(E 

"" \Ir- \S ,Alb IS A foJJ 
C. rt\.\ '(l p. , '1 tt l\ (.\. lS 

M...rSat.1( lS fir-
fLflJY!Y 

· . 
.... IM.,. .ar&T: ·---~ ..... ~~ ... ,-4.(...?1-t"Y.1~ 

IF YOU ll'KED HITL~R 

YOU'LL JUST LOVE 

Wallace 
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EXHIBIT No. 215 

r . ~~c,.~~~ -~-··- '~-.~~. •._ .. ,=.~-~~ 
r ''·"r Dick Barton 821-9760 

_____ I 
. ___ J 

,,,,...~,..,-......... _ _,, ... .....-~ : ._,.,.------·-·-· 
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EXHIBIT N 0. 21 7 

( fJ:~-.]· Cs(? ;. ~): J?F;f [ ~·:r1~eJ · ~; I.tT 
;J u ,.':J 'J J L J L ;..J J J LJ ....-J 

s:s Xo. La Brea Ave Los Ange1es, Ca.-·9003~ (213) 933-56 97 

Dear r1ccarthy Delegate: 

Gene McCarthy just completed a campaign tour in California and 

wishes to convey his thanks for your support during his appearances. 
. . •. . . ·· ... 

-: As yoi, know. w~ do no_t have the funds to ·co~duct an extensive campaign 

111ere. ·but Gene assured me the campaign will contin.ue_ though the con-

vention in Miami. 
-~ •/;. .· 

Realistically the race in California is now beiw~en·s·erilftor 

111:Govem·and Senator Humphrey •. The latest polls indicate it wnl_b·e 

. a dose e lectton • 

. It has ·~en deceided that:a win by Senator Humphrey would: 
. . ·. : 

benefit our cause more than a win by Senator:McGovem~ . If McGovern takes 

C.lifomia he will win the nomination t>ri an ~arly ballot in Mia~i •. If · 
. . . . . . . 

_· Halphrey wins in California, Miami will deadl~ck which will enable· Gene 

McCarthy to gain,. the.nomination; or at the very least to heavily iri-
. . . . 

. . . 

flaence the drafting of the Party platfonn. Accordingly. we ask you 

to unofficially support Senator Humphrey on June·6: 'We realize Senator 
" . . . .-,. . . ' .. · .. : 

. :. lldiovernis vi~s are more attuned to Gene's. but this sacrifice is 

. ~ssary. Anything that can be done to stop McGovern would be helpful. 

IJut IT SHOULD flOT BE DONE Irt THE NAl·E OF McO\RTHY • 

. As a solid McCarthy supporter we kncn-, you will keep this letter 

and our strategy confidential. Thanks again for your·~o~tinued support._ .. 
. . 

-s1ni:ere11. 
-... 

'Ra,&~"?~ 
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·near Chisholm supporter: 

Gene McCarthy just completed a campaign ·tour of California 

and while in Los Angeles he had the pleasure to ·discuss with .. · .. . . .. . . ~ ·. . . . ·. . .· . . : . -~ ... -

Shirley Chisholm the California political situation. It w~~ f~it 

by both_ parties that if George McGove_rn wins in Cali"fornia ·he : :-' 

·has· all but locked up the nomination; but if Hubert Humphrey wins 
in Ciffifomla, the Mfami t:onventto~ will deadlock w_hich_ ~i]l ~nab le 

!:!ot.'1 Gene McCarthy and Shirley Chishalm.·to hea~H~ inf1!,le.'lce t.~e 
. . . . . -:·. . . - . : . . -

Pan;y platform.· The latest polis indicate· the: Ca1Hornia primary_ . 

will be ·very close. 

Accordingly, I have been asked to urge you to unofficially· 
. . 

. . 
support Senator Humphrey on ~une 6. We realize Senator McGovern's 

. views are more attuned to Shirley's. or Gene's,. but .tlt,jJ··;aqifice . 
. . . - . .; .. ; ... . . . . :.. . ·:.-.: .... . -~\-.,< ... :.:).·-· ·:... .-:-

is necessary to accomplish the basic objectives of the Shiilei Chisholm 
-. •. , .. :·.·. ·: 

and Gene McCarthy movements •. Anything.that can be done_ to ·stop 
. ... -

McGovern would be helpful, but IT SHOULD NOT BE DONE IN ·1HE· NAME · ·-. . . . . . 

~ .MY PARTICULAR CJViDIDATE. 

I :have been assured by Shirley Silverstein at Chisholm ·state 
. ···. -

Headquarters that you will keep this letter ind ~r ·strate~y : ·· ... ,. 

confidential. 
Since~ly~· 
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EXHIBIT No. 218 

GEORGE McGovERN'S 

REAL RECORD 

, 96.11 Aug. 7, 1964 George McGovern voted for the Gulf of Tonkin 
H.J. Res 1145 .Resolution. 

196S 

1966 

May 6, 1965 
H.J. Res 447 

George McGovern DIDN'T VOTE during passage of Supplemental 
Appropriations of $700 Million for U.S. Military 
Operations in Vietnam. 

March 1, 1966 George McGovern voted to kill Morse Amendment to 
52791 to Supplemental Defense Appropriations Bill to 

repeal the Gulf of Tonkin Resolution. 

March l, 1966 George McGovern voted to kill Gruening Amendment 
52791 prohibiting the use of drafted serviceman in 

Southeast Asia unless they volunteered 'to go. 

March 10, 
HR12169 

·1966George McGovern voted for Foreign Assistance 
appropriations of $315 Million for support of 
effort in Southeast Asia and the Dominican.Republic 
and $100 Million for Precident•~ cont1:ngency fund. 

March 22, 1966George McGovern voted for Supplemental Appropriations 
HR13.546 of $13,135,719,000 primarily to support u.s. operations 

in Southeast Asia. 

1967 Aug. ::!2,12fil_ 
HR10738 

Defense Appropriations Bill. George McGovern voted 
against Morse Amendment to reduce appropriations 
by 10%. 

Aug. 22, 1967 Defense Appropriations Bill. George McGovern voted 
HR10738 against Clark motion to recommit the bill to committee 

with amendments deleting $3.5 Billion. 

March l, 1967 George McGovern voted for Supplemental Appropriations 
S665 -- for Vietnam of ~4,467,200,000. 

March 20,ll!§! George McGovern voted for Supplemental Defense Department 
HR7123 funds for the war in Vietnam of $12,196,520,000. 

1968 June 26, ill!!. George McGovern voted for Supplemental Appropr.iations 
. HR17734 -- Bill of $6,373,735,498-bulk of which was for increased 

costs of Vietnam war. 

DON'T.BELIEVE IT? CHECK THE RECORD I 
Prepared by Students for Honesty in Government 



POLITICAL OPPORTUNIST 

Humphrey opposes sane drug laws, abortion 
reform, busing, welfare reform, and tax reform. 
Yet at times he speaks in favor of certain aspects 
of these issues. When it comes to issues HHH 
talks out of both sides of his mouth-WHICHSIDE 
YOU HEAR IS WHAT HE THINKS YOU WANT TO HEAR. 

The best known examples: The WAR. Humphrey's 
strong backing and encouregement of LBJ helped 
tiuild the Vietnam War. HHH strongly defended 
sending 550,000+ men to Vietnam. Now that the 

· War is unpopular he's against it. BUSING. In 
conservative Florida Humphrey, "didn't like it" 
but in liberal Wisconsin Humphrey "though it had 
merit. 11 

• 

WHAT IS HUMPHREY REALLY 
LIKE? 

He's a wheeling-dealing politician who fits 
in with the old Party bosses such as Daley, Meany, 
and Johnson. All are Fat Cats. 

He sold out a long time ago. You don't accept 
large donations without strings. We are not fools 
to think otherwise. 

This year is OUR chance for the New Politics; 
let's not lose it. 

DO NOT VOTE FOR HUMPHREY. HE'S A LOSER! 
************************************************ 

Democrats against Bossism. T. Wilson, Chairman. 

Permission is granted to reproduce this 
& distribute it in your local area. 

HUMPHREY 

A FISHY SMELL 

FOR THE WHITE HOUSE? 



HUBERT H. HUMPHREY would be no different 

from the Nixons, Agnews, Mitchells, Reagans we 

have now. 

He is the "boss-candidate" of the Democratic 

right. His victory would be a victory for the 

old-line reactionary elements in the Party. 

We must not stand quiet while Humphrey and 

his cronies steal the nomination in the smoke 

filled back rooms of Miami. We must get out and 

work for the New Politics'. 

Humphrey is a left over from the old-time 

political bosses who lusted over power. He 

captured the Party in 1968; let's not permit it 

again. 

***** ***** }}}!t SLUSH FUND!!!!! 

In 1971 Humphrey got $83,151 in outside 
speech payments from private interest groups
twice as much as any other Senator did. This 
is virtually double his Senate salery. 

Washington Star, May 22, 1972. 

U.M.W. PRESIDENT TONY BOY\E Humphrey: ~emories of 1968 

Humphrey is a union dominated politician 
who has stood in the way of stronger Federal control 
over union racketeering. He sits cheek-to-cheek 
with convicted criminals such as Tony 6oyle of the 
United Mine Workers. Remember the Yablonski murders? 

In April 1972 Boyle was convicted of illegally 
using the union treasury to support Hubert Humphrey 
to the tune of $30,000 for his '68 campaign. The 
New Republic, page 6, May 20, 1972. -

Humphrey, who pictures himself as a liberal, 
is again rubbing elbows with supercop Mayor Daley 
as he did in '68 and '70. HHH has sold out. 

That is why Kennedy and others have 'abandoned 

Humphrey in 1972. 
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EXHIBIT No. 220 

. ,·c > I ,~,1 P,011 May J!6, 197-! Parl One , 

Is Mayor Yorty involved in.a .Plo.t to ·sa~o~_~ge,i~:~~.o:ve 
- .... ---- ' .... ·. . ...... -~ . ... ' . ' .i.: 

YORTY FOR PRESIDENT COMMlnEE 
, HS8u1>w•rT,rmlna1 SuUdlng 

j, ~~ ::.~: 11~0:::-~.3 

. . " . 
;.A. F-,u.1'~6-: 

_,4«1!.1 M.t/!IU l,1111/1..£11' 
~013 1/olll}uood lltvd. · 
Lo, Nlgtlu, CGl.iio"1r.i11 90UI 

~--
YORTY 

FOR PRESIDENT · 

~ 
, . 1 ha.vc .t:,nt IN'.no,,:_.· {0.t l!ruJ~'L Yo~ Md /i.u ,tau • '.,:. 
:.:i~:~~ ~·VJI~ ~~ 1%~~d~;:!o~tt w!~ i,o I 
'111<1.1 fonl.!e.te.d bu HtMJlt.tta. ~tit abin.t dci.n9 11 ~1110u/lIDUt p,,.ojtc.t" 
· to w1duea.t -tl,t ,twigth 06 $tA<tlo-'1 UeGov~.ut o;,1d to 11 .tu,u 
e.l.Wl.tSe.ii<t.W.tll""'Pl!«v, 1411-idJi\l<Uue,i1r<11u-,e,U:td. Aeci,plt 

:,t/~.tt~~.!i! ~ .th~~:..c::,bJ
0
fi,,~ lkettj.iwz' I« ~OU{/ Me9a.ft) 

't~::~r=!tfvc~1!rJ:!1it~~=~t~!lllu 
"1i.if. 4 111/1...t po(-lU~ J, 11U J:JL.t:, God help "" 11~d o~ etiwi«t/, 

· · Ou« 1,600 lt.Uui Wf..\t. m.uui to ~/e,Uobi ,uppMtt..u 

:=~~i~f:11;:· ,;u!~~j~4J: ~j~~~~/':ut :o.t 
hob.ttwied, , i . , 

. 0$:du.l' ti1J i41<1~~~·!i:"!;." ~illi~~ ~t~;i: 
if,i; ~'e.it~ ... i,, · .U;( V~«i, ·;.,~~'1f' u w,c/14c' v~opi;. 11•,·1,· ;;, ,,,, tilt 
"p':"jt.«''J 1111d I ,liaU dO!.ll!J 4.iuiHS 1111!/-thfog, 

,, 
~} ', 
.,, 1 

Ii 
,:\[ 
'. 

' ,,. . 

,1111cs Is rightful1y k~:nK~N~1rty:anc1 unde ndllcl ~~~~~~ J~ied'1~~ !u\~~ellly which 
11

-
1141 

· ::.iv~t!': 1°:~re:~ul~,~~'.'!~·;:~
11
~:~PC~;f; 

islriess. An honest and honorable polltlclen who ha1 The two lellers purporting 10 be /rom the Loe Angeln race, doe• not 11e-.. the lln.tncu,i nor '"V-'111:allonar s!,-
;tua//y succeaded In attaining o/llce rs. a rarity tor II VII')' olflQI bl Eugene McCarthy 11ra !orgerln. They fll'1I otwtou111y to mount a prim111y campaign here.) <Jut rn, l<!t1en1 
iOd raason. There Is a!m011t always 111 opponent who bl dealgtlld lo 1nrow suspicion of bell/rid the aeane ct11Hng obviously served their purpoae 1,, co,,ltJ$hig w111-ma1 
ady to do anylhmg immoral~ neceMary to NIH I posUIOII upon all the Uberal Oemooratlo cendldatff. votera who lfe not cynical enough. not <'<p,trlanc&ct enc 

~~~', ove~ o~er men "and c<-'11ro!;of _1~ 18ll~~·- '" 11~=::~i!:n,:~~c;,';%:';:~W,.1;:~,t;';:!. ~~~~J1lowbehevi«lrommenwliucl.tlmtohavo 

For 80me men this ego trip lnvoll/H11\G.olrlce of local dog 00/Wlll'latlon that Iha ls ver, upeel Iha! som&0ne l11bricated ow 1r1ohnea1 ,_ the 1M !clt, 1 r r, 1 ,,. hn--.-a 
lich<!r; ro, others Jt Involve, the high o/llC8$ol Congreato, ,, !hose iihera. phologriphlciii9COpylnij iiifrilllhAhlliind ilW knowleclgl )hel the lettel'I i,;<11& m.,,,ufaetuflld by 
:en 1he Presidency. The dl!lerence between ISUCCfflful • · . Mc04f1hy lat!erhlild from IOll'll other documenl or leUer. campaign office 10 lhtow s·J,p1clon ,,,; McCarthy, tJ 
:illllclans, high or low, usually lnvolvol d/flerence of She hit already recalved many phone calll lrom n,clplent1 Chlaho!m and Humphrey. Fmnkly ~,., don't know.\ 
,portunlty and perspoctlvo. not cl moramy. As kmg IIS • of thew li!llta~ even tl'louW, CM)' were only llret m41Ued on • -10 Hen,yetca Amela, who le menlor"IICI ln our In 
,sltlon, ol ;:,ol,tlca! power ere as 1eperatedas lheyfll'II from ,. '· Friday, May 19. · • leUar, teel ll.llllda)', and 1n, rnnlod i ~owledga of 11 
:ytodaymoanln9fulcontro/Dyahlgl'llycon.sctou1publlo,· ,. Mar,yo/·theaecaH1re,not'knOY/'lngthatthelllte11wer9 Unlo,tunately,herdenlal1Yaslob,1e:,,pected,wh 
, hGll(lst man will have l<llfe chance In potftlca. He wlll be · ptepared and malled by tomeono outside !he McCarthy*•·• · was lnvol',,od or lnnoc:ltlll. Ma)'Or >Orly was out 
instantly forced to choo94 between belno euccessful In , office lor devious purposel of their own. were qulCe p,epal'lld .. campaigning llnd could not be re,,c~ >d lor commer 
f,ce end his honesty. ' · ·• to believe tl"al antl•Ylelnam war McCarthy waa ~1 Hopefully tie wUI make IIOfne clarl/~,r,g t1aremen1 • 
ltlsbe!oreanelec1ionthat!heexper1encldpolltlcl1n ,\INC1UPUloU!l)'p.eparedtpMCrellyeldthemore~llh" lelterebyournextlnoa.· J' ··, 
oks hJs bes1 and aets his woral. 011 the one hand. he, o, Humphrey lo daleal IM anti-war McGovern. Olhel'9 were " • ea.rbara Barron hoi fold Iha fo'I Pr,,s !1141 

;· ;~~t;" hsa~~ot~ir~~ln:n1~~~t:~~~r=&.:.= ~i '~~~l=~/t'!',. :~~iti~re.~~ ,::~~01=,rbym: . reported the Incident to It.I p01ice ;ind !1 ~ping 
:;credlt n1s. or her, opponent. Whe1'9 polltlclant.,. allowed OteraJ Interpretation. Stnl otl!ere wera wllllng 10 belleve 1h11 ~,,!01~ P:.~1: 

1:91:~a:,':~,;~
1 
::t:~!~~! 

1."1~
11!1:~1~in11

~~~·p\::J1y~;•d~!:~:.1~'::~=, ~~ ~:.OW: •~"';!!:rr;';'!o :, !~::'=.:! =~~:,.:i:::au:':!~·ac~:~~~::1;.h~1 

'.~!:~~·1 :::;~~t:~ 0
!:n!Z!c"~:!.~~~~~i':!~! ·~· M;:7.:~a:!ro':r1:' ~; ridiculous on thelilece In .. .' ::~~~.:=. 1~~ 11C:!'.:r 

1
~,~:~~

1
~" 

Junun; thel normally ocoure e1Mwhen,. ~ul thl ebove_ ·.· ~N~£u;en1McCarltly'lopanandlr1nkendotee"'.9nllhl~ . 
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EXHIBIT N 0. 221 

1200 BRICKELL AVthiUE (U.S. I/ • MIA/1,1, rLORluA 33131 • :::: 373-07.:6 
0 C., W '• l O Vv p; II- I A M I 

Senate Select Committee on 
Presidential Campaign Activities 
Room 6-308 
New Senate Office Building 
Washington, D. C. 20510 

Distinguished Gentlemen: 

September 19, 1973 

We are enclosing any and all records, files, documents, 
ledgers, bills, receipts, telephone messages, order 

-faormtl, -memoJcanda, .recordings, photographs, corres
pondence, cancelled checks, relating directly or indirectly 
in whole or in part to the Presidential Campaign and 
election of 1972, including but not limited to work, service, 
and employment ordered and requested by Don Simmons, 
Donald Segretti, Donald Durham. 

Yours very truly, 

"'TOWNE MOTEL 

JM:ic 
encs 

ROOM TELEPHONES • FREE T.V. • AIR CONDITIONED & HEATED • MODERN POOL & PATIO 
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EXHIBIT No. 222 

• :_ "•'L, 
:. ........ ,. 
·-·· ... ,.-~ -

· -- . _ f'.1.w:!,T ,;,·n::;·.,_;•:,_;,r 

~i;: 
0 

_i _! r i _l .. j TELEGP,;.P!ilC r/O~!Cf ORDER RE~EIPT 

:m union -:·:~.:·:.:~;',:_ ,_, . . . ) 

' 

I~li&1ljl;;:1~iillti~iii. 
\\:~::t:;ifk-'/f!{)Ji/ sf~ 1 _,: ;/i:_:t :-. ;/? ~t:·ttf1~;J~~?ttr 

ft , -.-·/../J.().:/£1{ dAJc rf.3s.ie9 • , , ,.·c ,. JohN.J<>II ··'"' ~, .. , ,•-.~.::.~, :::-'~'.'iC:.:-i :·-· 

T2~:J';:~~~=!l:~:~?~l!~:1f ~il~f ~ 
:-;n· 

• ;~·:- :_l.-..:.- .. r.•,i•-~1•.,.)- .. c,~ 4 ,,:\.·f·.....<, 
:'"-'~- · - '.•: . .-!• u,.--;,., ! "".~c·;: ,-~·-:.'.:.--.; .r -, : 

~ .. :1.:, ''"'•-<;.'sl "~ 

.;. ____ ,,..-:.__~ .. 
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EXHIBIT No. 223 

(
,-,..-- - -(.)---·-: DE:t'D~;:;:;.-~-\~~~~- ~---~~==~ 
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t',oo=•••·=•· · ~~Ag~:~ii~i?f #:~~:-:f,~_ .. 
l 

-----------------

. EX?L-' ... NA no:,.: Of orl~:=.R Ci.~:'.f.:'CS : .. : '.c) c:~::1):1S ()'.\I YOU~ 1·~Lr.P:·H)~::: ~!LL 
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c~~R~E FO~ co~~:~CTI~:; 
OR C:~~~Gr;,G s~;v1CE 
on 0::1 25 

:,5CR 

LOC!...L T~X 
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, 1 -~·SC.K 
.... .C. •• -------"-···'---··,·o-l·'C···c·,-,.·~··1C·D·- ,o Ell1. [ :>-J~-4(:k 

---------------·--

t;!c,\'FC~T c.:!'>.n:;:i: Cl'i'"iCe. ,:..·.; 
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I ..•. -- --- • 

~: 
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--·122?..--

* ~ " ·:-DONALD }1. SECR.ETTI·· i. ".f;. * .,,. "}.. ,, ~ ;. ~--::. -;; f, ;.; "· x ~ 'i.S,C:08.(C.-:' 
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N ···,··· 
.r . I .. ,.: .. 

•I 

; i: : '. ! '• 1 -' , ': (. -. i ~ F ,,:, f. i I,,, ; ; >. ~ ; ; i : ; t 'I ~ l. 



)/27/71 

4312 

For services r2ndcr12d n.s an indcp,~ndent con
tractor October 15 - 31/71. 

ocr;.:::11 ..._ ... c , .. :, .. , .. TH•S STAT£'.M~NT 

Herbert W. Kalmbach T..C AHACO.ED C>.[c.,,; ,s .. ~ ........ , OF <TD» ,,,~c~,- ~-,ow 
IT N?'I' C"~'CCT,UH "0Tl" ""P~'C"P'-> ._:, OLU,P" CL~•~iO 

$667.00 

Ne,•,;:,ort Gaach, California .. -·----=~~·~---~,--~~c·~~---
p ESC RI PII ON I A:~01..i~I 

------ --===·=--------'-·-= --- --~=-==---·;;--=---=-·-::-;cc;;;-·_--- ---·-------~-----

Advance for e):!_)enses 

Hcr!:::;rt W. K2'r:.t-a::h 
f'.!e~· .. ;ior: 2::a::h, Cal;for.-::a 

I DATE 

:OE"';.:..>.-.:>><n;.-,.,,.,,.ss·o.v..... ., 
-~, .,.., .. -~-~ --,, ...... ~., .. ,,... c, .. , .. , "' ·~~ Hv H.Cw 
•• ,-:,e •c-~· "T F• USC,_.,, •• ""' •a:"-"TL' "• ~,~ •• ~- CL5'"E0 

OESCR.IPTION 

'111/29/71 £or sarvic~s ~=nde~Qd as an ind~~a~dent con
tractor ~~over:-.:J-=r 16 - 30, 1971 · 

N:\\;>:)rt Ce:;-:h, California 

$5,000.00 

I!;------

I AJ.•OC!OT 

1$667.00 

I 
! 



H.;•C;rt W. Kc:m!:;:,ch 
Ne,•.p::irr 3.:::ich, C::Ji!ornia 

4313, 

'"'•.:•~-CC-_, •s "· •• ,.,._. ,,c·"~• -, • ~ 
,~, e •• >SC ._e,-•> ~">' -~~""'-' •.~ s ., Co 

· 11/11/71 For services rendered as an independent con
tractor November 1 - 15, 1971. 

!.'s·.,;::::r'. C::c'c.::h. vc. :!::,;r,ia 

$667.00 

:!;---- ---

"-T- c::: ~--~~ r::: E. s c R l ? TI -0--~----------------------- 1 ··----::=-:.·=----
I 12;21 ;n 

I 
For services rendered as an independent 

contractor Dec2:mber 15 - 31, 1971 I $667.GO 

-------~~.......... ...__. ______ 4~--..,·~----~----~------------------------ ---·-· ---------~-------------------
~--·.-c.,, ~,:. "--~--. , ...... -~, .... u.r ,-t ,-,c-r,, :··~· ,, ,, ~. ~-" ~· 

t!e,•. pc r: S;;:a::h, Ca:;forr.ia " .. :c- ~ 0
-"' •• •., ... ··-· •• • •·•.v ·-· •- ~,. • ", -' •1 < 

----, ·==-~--~-T~---=~=~·1·--=~_ -~-=~~-=~-cc---=--=-~~~;:;:-~~·;;~~~~=--=-c-----1·"-·cc=~;:~-U~".;· 

---,I~-~-:;~-;-;.----I For services ,:c,ndercd as an indQpc,ndent con- 1· . '-··-'· -
tractor January 1 - 15, 1972 $6G'7.CO 
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ExHmIT No. 224 

TELEPHONE LoG--Mo81US [SEGBETTI] TO CHAPIN 

DATE, NUMBER, AND LOCATION 

September 1, 1972-(213) 647-0476--Los Angeles, California 
June 19, 1972-(213) 821-9990-Los Angeles, California 
June 16, 1972-(213) 821-9990-Los Angeles, California 
June 8, 1972-(213) 821-9990-Los Angeles, California 
May 1, 1972-(415) 848--9214-San Francisco, California 
April 18, 1972-393-9832-Washington, D.C. 
March 24, 1972-783-9714-Washington, D.C. 
March 24, 1972-638--7723-Washington, D.C. 
March 21, 1972-(213) 821-9990-Los Angeles, California 
March 14, 1972-(213) 821-9990-Los Angeles, California 
March 8, 1972-(212) 247-8897-New York, N.Y. 
March 6, 1972-(312) 686--9533-Chicago, Illinois 
January 31, 1972-(213) 821-9990-Los Angeles, California 
January 28, 1972-(213) 821-9990-Los Angeles, California 
January 25, 1972-(212) 679-9798-New York, N.Y. 
January 24, 1972-(215) WA2-8185-Philadelphia, Pa. 
January 20, 1972-638--2260-Washington, D.C. 
January 19, 1972-638--8870-Washington, D.C. 
January 19, 1972-341-2580-Washington, D.C. 
January 18, 1972-(213) 821-9990-Los Angeles, California 
January 17, 1972-(213) 821-9990-Los Angeles, California 
January 12, 1972-(614) 236--9462-Columbus, Ohio 
January 10, 1972-(317) 637--0620-Indianapolis, Indiana 
January 3, 1972-(213) 821-9990-Los Angeles, California 
December 28, 1971-(213) 821-9990-Los Angeles, California 
December 17, 1971-(608) 257-8811-Madison, Wisconsin 
December 16, 1971- ( 414) 432-9538-G reen Bay, Wisconsin 
December 16, 1971-( 414) 494-9844-Green Bay, Wisconsin 
December 13, 1971-(213) 821-9990---Los Angeles, California 
December 7, 1971-(713) 928--9309-Houston, Texas 
December 7, 1971-(214) 351-9087-Texas 
December 6, 1971-(305) 634-9381-Florida 
November 29, 1971-( 415) 822-1750-San Francisco, California 
.November 26, 1971-(213) 821-9990-Los Angeles, California 
November 20, 1971-638--2260-Washington, D.C. 
Novezµber 19, 1971-638--2260-Washington. D.C. 
November 18, 1971-(603) 623-8235-New Hampshire 
November 10, 1971-(213) 821-9760-Los Angeles, California 
November 9, 1971- ( 213) 821-9760-Los Angeles, California 
November 8, 1971-(213) 821-9760-Los Angeles, California 
November 6. 1971-(213) 821-9760-Los Angeles, California 
November 6, 1971-(213) 821-9760-Los Angeles, California 
November 2, 1971-265-2000-Washington, D.C. 
November 1, 1971-26.5-2000-Washington, D.C. 
November 1, 1971-393-9027-Washington, D.C. 
October 28. 1971-(213) 821-9760-Los Angeles, California 
October 15, 1971-(213) 821-9760-Los Angeles, California 
October 5, 1971-(213) 821-9760-Los Angeles, California 

One outgoing: September 1, 1972. 
Marina del Ray ( Talked to his mother) . 
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EXHIBIT No. 225 
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ADDITIONAL MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD 

!1~~';.~~o~';.~~LD (1e9t-l'H9) 
MILTON V. FREEMAN 
NORMAN DIAMOND 
WILLIAM L.MC::GOVERN 

g~~i;,~NE ~-1~~:ER 
REl':D MILLER 
ABE KRASH 

?~ t~~~~~:~1~ :::N 
!;:DGAR H. BRENNER 
DENNIS G. LYONS 
STUART .J. LANO 
ROBERT E, HERZSTE!N 
.JAME$ R, MCALEE 
MITCHELL ROGOVIN 
WALTER J. ROCKl-ER 

;~;~~~OK~,;-~:;:i~ DER, JR. 
PAULS. BERG!a:R 

~~~,;I~~ .F~:~i:;:ICK 
BRUCE L. MONTGOMERY 

~~~~i: ~~-::1~.iR. 
DANIEL A. REZNECK 
Gi.:RALD M. STERN 
MELVIN SPA!i:TI-I 
Cl!°'VID R. KEl'ITOFF 
DAVID H. LLOYD 

:~~~R~. ~i.~'Z~i~v 
ALt'x.ANOER E:. BENNls:TT 

~~~1'ift:~uJG;ERTH El MER 

JACII. L. LIPSON 
.JEROME!. CHAPMAN 
MYRON P. CURZAN 

ARNOLD & PORTER 
1229 NINETEENTH STREET, N. W. 

WASHINGTON,D.C.20036 

TEL!:PKONE: (zoz) S7Z-6700 

CAEILi::: 
1
~RP'OPO" 

T!:LEX: S9-Z733 

October 3, 1973 

Samuel Dash, Esquire 
Select Committee on Presidential 

Campaign Activities 
Room 1418 
New Senate Office Building 
Washington, D. c. 20510 

Dear Sam: 

JAM ES A. OOBK!N 
STEPHEN L. HESTER 
MICHAJ.L N. SOHN 
BROOKSLEY LANDAU 
PATRICK F. J. MACRORY 
ANDREW 5, KRULW!Cf-1 

~ov~~R
9
T. ~~~7:;ER 

NANCY K. MINTZ 
NORTON F.TENNILL.E,JR. 
ROBERT D, ROSENBAUM 

~~;;;:rc7 ~:~~~'650N 
KENNETH A. LETZLER 
DOUGLAS A, ROSINSON 
STEPHEN M. SACKS 

~~~~AJ~ ;·F~~~'!:~W 

G. PHILIP NOWAK 
DAVID SONDERMAN 
STEVEN P. LOCKMAN 
JEFFREY A, BURT 

~~~iT~ • !~:-tE~:N 
SIMON LAZARUS ]]l: 

THOMAS E.SILFEN 
IRVING 8,YOSKOWITZ 
DANIEL M. LEWIS 
RONALD G. NATHAN 
GARY G. GERLACH 

~1~~~:R~~~~ON 
THOMAS D. NURMI 
JOHN M, FEDDERS 
RICHARO A.GOLDSTEIN 
PHILIP J. MAUSE 
THOMAS 8,WJLNER 
DIAN" O.CLA.RK 

MARTIN RIGER 
ROBERT F'!TOFSKY 

In line with the request we received from your 
office, I'm enclosing my notarized affidavit with re
spect to the Institute for Policy Studies and the 
testimony of Patrick Buchanan. 

If I can be of further assistance, please 
give me a call. 

1Ji}A 
Mitchell Rogovin 

enclosure 



City of Washington 

District of Columbia 
ss: 
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AFFIDAVIT OF MITCHELL ROGOVIN 

Mitchell Rogovin, being duly sworn, deposes and 

says: 

1. I am a partner in the law firm of Arnold & 

Porter, 1229 19th Street, N.W., Washington, D. c. 20036, 

a member of the Bar of the District of Columbia, and 

general counsel to the Institute for Policy Studies 

( "the Institute"). 

2. The Institute is a nonprofit District of 

Columbia corporation which is exempt from federal in

come tax under secti0n 50l(c) (3) of the Internal Reve

nue Code of 1954 as a charitable and educational orga-

nization, and which is not a "private foundation" under 

the Code. The Institute engages in research into public 

policy matters and is engaged in the training and educa

tion of individuals through its Ph.D. program. The 

Institute engages in no "political activities" that are 

forbidden under the internal revenue laws. 

3. In testimony before the Senate Select Committee 

on·Presidential campaign Activities on Wednesday, September 

26, 1973, Mr. Patrick Buchanan, in the course of his tes

timony.' made several false allegations concerning the 

Institute. 
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4. In his testimony, Mr. Buchanan stated that 

the Ford Foundation "provides funds" for the Institut8 

for Policy Studies, that the Institute was a "beneficiary 

of Ford money," and that the Institute "of course is 

Ford-funded." Mr. Buchanan sought to leave the impression 

that the Institute's funding has come primarily or in 

large part from the Ford Foundation. 

5. In fact, the only funds the Institute has re

ceived from the Ford Foundation consisted of a one-year 

grant of $7,800 received in 1964 for the specific pur

pose of holding·seminars on the subject of the Alliance 

for Progress. This grant was a very minor source of 

funding for the Institute. 

6. Mr. Buchanan stated that the Institute "holds 

seminars for Congressmen, for staffers, and the like, and 

they [the Institute] deal in trying to influence congress

men and the like to vote in one direction." 

7. In .fact, the Institute has held conferences 

and seminars which have been attended by, among others, 

Congressmen and their assistants, but at no time has 

the Institute attempted to influence the votes of Con

gressmen. 

8. Mr. Buchanan asserted that the Institute 

"funded the Quicksilver Times,." which he described as 

a "radical underground n~wspaper," "which'.has a political 

point of view and which is sold for profit." Mr. Buchanan 
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stated further that since he was familiar with the Quick-

silver Times as a "commercial venture, it would seem to 

me that this [alleged funding by the Institute] would be 

an illicit use of tax exempt funds." In the same sentence, 

Mr. Buchanan implied that the Institute had used Ford 

Foundation money to fund the Quicksilver Times. 

9. In fact, the Institute has never fund~d the 

Quicksilver Times. To the best of my knowledge and be

lief, the Washingtonian magazine article cited by Mr. 

Buchanan does not state that the Institute ever funded 

the Quicksilver Times. 

10. The names of the Institute for Policy Studies 

and its Co-Directors, Marcus Raskin and Richard Barnet, 

have been mentioned in the course of the hearings before 

the Senate Select Committee in connection with the so

called list of "enemies" of the Administration, against 

whom certain Administration officials urged that the re

sources of various government agencies be applied. In 

addition, an exhibit referred to during Mr. Ehrlichman's 

testimony, the Krogh-Young memo to Ehrlichman of August 11, 

1971, indicates that both Raskin and Barnet were "over-

heard." 

11. The Instutute has been the subject of an 

audit by the Internal Revenue Service ever since the 

Nixon Administration too~ office. The latest audit be

gan in January of 1970, apparently as part of the IRS 

"Special Service Group" program. The scope and nature 

of the audit can hardly be described as routine. 
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12. At present, the Internal Revenue Service, 

using quite unusual procedures, has proposed to revoke 

the Institute's tax exemption. The grounds for revoca-

tion do not include any of the alleged activities men

~ioned by Mr. Buchanan, but rather concern charitable 

and educational activities of the Institute which are 

indistinguishable from the activities of other institu

tions of higher -learning in the united States, but which 

do involve viewpoints differing sharply from those of 

the Administration. 

13. It appears that the Internal Revenue Service 

in this case has not followed Mr. Buchanan's professed 

belief that educational organizations which study social 

issues but which do not engage in political activities 

should be permitted to maintain their tax exemption re-
' 

gardless of whether they are considered "liberal" or 

"conservative. 11 

14. The Institute has learned from a former FBI 

informant that the FBI on several occasions has infil-

trated the Institute for Policy Studies with agents and 

informants and on at least one occasion joined with a 

member of the Metropolitan Police Department in the theft 

of documents from the Institute. 

15. We have also been advised by a former Special 

Agent of the FBI that th~ FBI has imprope~ly secured the 

bank records of the Institute without the use of legal 

process. 
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16. The Institute has evidence of il.legal sur

veillance of the Institute by governmental agencies by 

means of wiretap.ping, electronic surveillance, and 

breaking and entering. 

17. Representatives of the Institute will be 

able to supply you with further details of these ac-

tivities. 

My Comm.i,aio,, Exp;,.. May 14, I~ 

Subscribed and sworn to before 
me this -,.J L day of ~ , 
1973. 

cX~A.&<7~ 
Notary Public 
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